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PREFACE. 
It should be known by the reader, that the following work was 
undertaken and begun about the year 1733 or 1734, at which time 
Dr. Whitby's Discourse on the Five Points was reprinting, judged 
to be a masterpiece on the subject, in the English tongue, and 
accounted an unanswerable one ; and it was almost in the mouth 
of every one, as an objection to the Calvinists, Why do not ye 
answer Dr. Wliitby ? Induced hereby, I determined to give it 
another reading, and found myself inclined to answer it, and 
thought this was a very proper and seasonable time to engage in 
such a work. 

In the year 1735, the First Part of this work was published, in 
which are considered the several passages of Scripture made use 
of by Dr. Whitby and others in favour of the Universal Scheme, 
and against the Calvinistical Scheme, in which their arguments 
and objections are answered, and the several passages set in a 
just and proper light. These, and what are contained in the 
following Part in favour of the Particular Scheme, are extracted 
from Sermons delivered in a Wednesday evening's lecture. 

The Second Part was published in the year 1736, in which the 
several passages of Scripture in favour of special and 
distinguishing grace, and the arguments from them, are 
vindicated from the exceptions of the Arminiani, and particularly 
from Dr. Whitby, and a reply made to answers and objections to 
them. 

The Third Part was published in 1737, and is a confutation of the 
arguments from reason used by the Arminians, and particularly by 
Dr. Whitby, against the above doctrines ; and a vindication of 
such as proceed on rational accounts in favour of them, in which it 



appears that they are no more disagreeable to right reason than 
to divine revelation ; to the latter of which the greatest deference 
should be paid, though the Rationalists of our age too much 
neglect it, and have almost quitted it ; but to the law and to the 
testimony, if they speak not according to this word'it is because 
there is no light in them. 

In this part of the work is considered the agreement of the 
sentiments of Mr. Hobbes and the Stoic philosophers with those 
of the Calvinists, in which the difference between them is 
observed, and the calumny removed ; to which is added, a 
Defence of the'Objections to the Universal Scheme, taken from 
the prescience and the providence of God, and the case of the 
Heathens. 

The Fourth Part was published m 1738, in which the sense of the 
ancient writers of the Christian Church, before the times of Austin, 
is given ; the importance and consequence of which is shown, 
and that the Arminians have very little reason to triumph on that 
account. 

This work was published at a time when the nation was greatly 
alarmed with the growth of Popery, and several learned 
gentlemen were employed in preaching against some particular 
points of it ; but the author of this work was of opinion, that the 
increase of Popery was greatly owing to the Pelagianism, 
Arminianism, and other supposed rational schemes men run into, 
contrary to divine revelation, This was the sense of our fathers in 
the last century, and therefore joined these and Popery together 
in their religious grievances they were desirous of having 
redressed ; and indeed, instead of lopping off the branches of 
Popery, the axe should be laid to the root of the tree, Arminianism 
and Pelagianism, the very ufe and soul of Popery. 



This new edition, with some alterations and improvements, is now 
published by request. 



 
Part 1 

An Examination Of: 

Section 1—Genesis 4:7 

If thou dost well, shalt thou not be accepted? etc.  

 
I. It will be proper to inquire, whether a wicked, an unregenerate 
man, as was Cain, can perform good works. To which may be 
answered, 

1. Adam had a power to do every good work the law required; 
which men, since the fall, have not. Men indeed, in an 
unregenerate state, might do many things which they do not; such 
as reading the Scriptures, attending on public worship, etc. No 
doubt but the persons in the parable, who were invited to the 
dinner, could have gone to it, had they had a will, as well as the 
one did to his farm, and the other to his merchandise. Men have 
an equal power, had they an heart, a will, an inclination, to go to a 
place of divine worship, as to a tavern, or alehouse; but it is easy 
to observe, that persons oftentimes have it in the power of their 
hands, when they have it not in the power of their hearts, to do a 
good work; as a rich man to give alms to the poor. Unregenerate 
men are capable of performing works, which are in a natural and 
civil, though not in a spiritual sense, good. They may do those 
things, which externally, in appearance, and as to the matter and 
substance of them, may be good; such as hearing, reading, 



praying, giving alms to the poor, etc., when the circumstances 
requisite to good works are wanting; for whatsoever is done as a 
good work, must be done in obedience to the will of God; from a 
principle of love to him; must be performed in faith; in the name of 
Christ, and to the glory of God by him. Therefore, 

2. It must be denied, that wicked, unregenerate men, have a 
power to perform good works in a spiritual manner; which is 
evident from their natural estate and condition, according to the 
scriptural representation of it, which is this: that the bias of their 
minds is to that which is evil, and to that only; that they are wholly 
carnal, and mind nothing else but the things of the flesh; that they 
are weak and strengthless, yea, dead in trespasses and sins; nay, 
that they are under an impossibility to do that which is spiritually 
good; There is none that doeth good, no, not one of them, nor are 
they able; they are not subject to the law of God, nor can they be. 
When the Ethiopian changes his skin, and the leopard his spots, 
then may they also do good, who are accustomed to do evil. Men 
may expect as soon to gather grapes of thorns, or figs of thistles, 
as good fruit to grow upon, or good works to be performed by, 
unregenerate men; no, they must be created in Christ Jesus, 
have the Spirit of Christ put into them, and his grace implanted in 
them; they must be believers in him, before they are capable of 
doing that which is spiritually good. And even believers 
themselves are not able to think a good thought or perform a 
good work of themselves; it is God who works in them both to will 
and to do of his good pleasure. Sometimes when they have a will 
to that which is good, yet how to perform they know not; they can 
do nothing without Christ, though all things through him, who 
strengthens them; much less then have unregenerate persons 
either a power or a will to that which is spiritually good. Nor, 



3. Is there any foundation for such a proposition in these words, 
which are hypothetically expressed, and therefore nothing 
absolutely to be concluded from them; that is to say, we are not to 
argue from God’s saying to Cain, If thou dost well, therefore Cain 
had a power to do well, or to do that which is spiritually good, well; 
much less should we infer from hence, as one does, that "God 
could not have proposed the doing of good as a condition, if he 
had not given Cain sufficient strength whereby he was capable to 
do good." Since God could not only have proposed the doing of 
good, but have required it according to his law, without being 
under obligation to give sufficient strength to obey; for though 
man by his sin has lost his power to obey the will of God in a right 
manner, yet God has not lost his authority to command; which he 
may use without obliging himself to find man sufficient strength to 
act in obedience to it. Besides, 

4. These words regard doing well, not in a moral, but in a 
ceremonial sense. Cain and Abel were very early taught the 
necessity, manner, and use of sacrifices; and in process of time 
they brought their offerings to the Lord, each according to his 
different calling and employment; the one brought of the fruit of 
the ground, the other of the firstlings of his flock. Now to Abel and 
his offering the Lord had respect, that is, he accepted him and his 
offering; but to Cain and his offering he had not respect; which 
made Cain very wroth, and his countenance fell; upon which the 
Lord expostulates with him after this manner, Why art thou wroth? 
and why is thy countenance fallen? If thou dost well, ean orqwV 
prosenegkhV , If thou hadst offered rightly, as the Septuagint 
renders the words which though it is not a proper literal translation 
of them, yet agreeable enough to their sense, shouldst thou not 
be accepted? Cain failed either in the matter or manner of his 
sacrifice; probably in the latter; since the author of the Epistle to 



the Hebrews observes, that by faith, Abel offered a more excellent 
sacrifice than Cain. (Heb. 11:4) Cain offered his sacrifice without 
faith, without any view to the sacrifice of Christ: he performed this 
his sacrifice hypocritically, in show and appearance only; he acted 
from no right principle, nor to any right end; and therefore his 
works, whatever show of righteousness they might have, are, by 
the apostle John, (1 John 3:12) rightly called evil; as are also all 
the works of wicked and unregenerate men. I proceed, 

II. To consider whether man’s acceptance with God is on the 
account of his good works. 

1. There is a difference between the acceptance of men’s works, 
and of their persons for them: there are many actions done by 
men, which are acceptable and well-pleasing to God, when they 
themselves are not accepted by him, on account of them. 
Besides, no man’s works are accepted by him whose person is 
not previously accepted: God first had respect to the person of 
Abel, and then to his offering; which shows that his was not 
accepted for the sake of his offering. The best works of the saints 
are imperfect and attended with sin, and are only acceptable to 
God through Jesus Christ, in whom, and in whom only, who is the 
beloved, their persons are accepted and well-pleasing to God. No 
man can be justified or saved by his works, and therefore no man 
can be accepted with God on that account; which is the current 
doctrine of the sacred writings: this will help us to understand the 
true sense of such passages, as Acts 10:35, Romans 19:18, 2 
Corinthians 5:9, compared with Ephesians 1:6, and 1 Peter 2:5. 

2. Nor do these words suppose that man’s acceptance with God 
stands upon the foot of works. The Hebrew word tas, for there is 
but one word in the original text, which our translators render, 
shalt thou not be accepted? signifies either excellency, as in 



Psalm 62:4, and may design the dignity of primogeniture, or honor 
of birth-right, as it does in Genesis 49:3, and so be rendered, 
shalt thou not have the excellency? that is, shall not the right of 
primogeniture continue with thee? shall not the honor and 
privilege of being the first-born abide with thee? thou needest not 
be afraid that this shall be taken from thee, and given to thy 
younger brother, who is willing to be subject to thee, and ready to 
serve thee; which well agrees with the latter part of the text, and 
unto thee shall be his desire, and thou shall rule over him; or the 
word signifies an elevation, or lifting up; and is to be understood 
as Aben Ezra observes of Mygp tas, a lifting up of the 
countenance, which was fallen, verses 5, 6, and then the sense 
is, if thou hadst done well, when thou broughtest thine offering, 
thou mightest have lift up thy face without spot, and doubtless 
thou wouldst have done so; but inasmuch as thou hast sinned 
and done evil, and which is to be seen in thy fallen countenance, 
sin lies at the door of thy conscience; which, when once opened, 
it will enter in, and make dreadful work; as it did a little after; 
which made him say, My punishment is greater than I can bear. 
But admitting that the word signifies acceptance, and be 
rendered, shall there not be an acceptance? it is to be 
understood, not of an acceptance of his person, but of his 
sacrifices and services. 

III. It remains to be considered, whether Cain had a day of grace, 
in which it was possible for him to be accepted with God. 

1. There is no acceptance of any man’s person, but as he is 
considered in Christ the Mediator. Now as there is no reason to 
believe that ever Cain, who was of the wicked one, the devil, was 
ever in Christ, or ever considered in him; so there is no reason to 



conclude, that he either was, or that it was possible for him to be, 
accepted with God. 

2. The text does not speak of his doing well in a moral or spiritual, 
but in a ceremonial way; and not at all of the acceptance of his 
person, on the foot of so doing; but at most, only of the 
acceptance of his sacrifice and ceremonious services, supposing 
them rightly performed. 

3. These words are not expressive of a day of visitation in a way 
of grace and mercy to him; but are to be considered as an 
expostulation with him for his wrath, fury, and fallen countenance, 
and an upbraiding of him with his evil doing, in order to awaken 
his conscience, and bring him to a full sense of his sin; which was 
so far from proving a day of grace to him, that it quickly issued in 
the utmost distress of mind, torture of conscience, and black 
despair. 



Section 2—Genesis 6:3. 

And the Lord said, my Spirit shall not always strive with 
man, for that he also is flesh; yet his days shall be an 

hundred and twenty years. 

 
It will be necessary, in order to understand the sense of this text, 
to inquire, 

I. Who is meant by the Spirit of God; and whether the Holy Ghost, 
the third Person in the Trinity, is designed or not. 

1. Some of the Jewish writers think, that the soul of man is 
intended; which is called not only the spirit of man, but also the 
Spirit of God; as in those words of Job, All the while my breath is 
in me, and the Spirit of God is in my nostrils. (Job 27:3). Some of 
them derive the word dg translated strive, from zry, which signifies 
the scabbard of a sword, and say, what the scabbard is to the 
sword, that the body is to the soul; and give this as the sense of 
the words; "My Spirit, or the soul which I have put into man, shall 
not always abide in him as a sword in its scabbard; I will unsheath 
it, I will draw it out; he shall not live always, seeing he is flesh, 
corrupt, given up to carnal lusts; yet his days, or term of life, which 
I will now shorten, shall be one hundred and twenty years." 
Another of them delivers the sense of the words to this purpose; 
"My Spirit, which I have breathed into man, shall not be any more 
in contention with the body; for it does not delight in nor receive 
profit from the desires of the body; for the body is drawn after 
beastly desires, and that because it is flesh, and its desires are 
plunged and fixed in the propagation of the flesh; however, I will 
prolong their days one hundred and twenty years; and if they 



return by repentance, very well; but if not, I will destroy them from 
the world. The Targum paraphrases the words thus, "This wicked 
generation shall not be established before me for ever." 

2. Others, as Sol Jarchi, understand it of God himself, thus 
saying, within himself, "My Spirit, which is within me, shall not 
always be, as it were, in a tumult, or contention about man, 
whether I shall spare him, or destroy him, as it has been a long 
time, but it shall be no longer so; I will let man know that I am not 
fluctuating between mercy and judgment, but am at a point, being 
determined to punish him, since he is wholly given up to carnal 
pleasures, when I have spared him an hundred and twenty years 
more." This sense of the words much obtains among learned 
men. And if either of these senses be received, the reasonings of 
the Arminians from these words, in favor of any branch of their 
scheme, fall to the ground; but I am willing to allow, 

3. That by the Spirit of God, we are to understand the Holy Ghost; 
so Jonathan Ben Uzziel, in his Targum, expressly calls him; and I 
am the rather induced to believe this to be the meaning of the 
phrase; since the apostle Peter, when he speaks of Christ being 
put to death in the flesh, and quickened by the Spirit, which is to 
be understood of the Holy Spirit, adds, by which, that is, by which 
Spirit, also he went and preached unto the spirits in prison, which 
sometimes were disobedient, when once the long-suffering of 
God waited in the days of Noah, (1 Pet. 3:18-20.) which words 
refer to those in Genesis, and are the best key unto them, and 
comment on them. I proceed to consider, 

II. Whether the Holy Spirit was in the men of the old world, since, 
as it is observed, the words may be rendered, My Spirit shall not 
always strive in man; and whether it may be concluded from 



hence, that the Spirit of God is in every man, from whom he may 
wholly remove through man’s misconduct. 

1. The Spirit of God is every where, in every creature, and so in 
every man, as he is the omnipresent God; hence says the 
Psalmist, Whither shall I fly from thy Spirit? (Ps. 139:7.) He may 
also be in some persons by his gifts natural or divine, and that 
either in an ordinary or in an extraordinary way, or by some 
operations of his on the mind; which are not of a saving nature, 
nor designed to a saving purpose; and in one or other of these 
senses, the manifestation of the Spirit is given to every man to 
profit withal; (1 Cor. 12:7); and the Spirit may be said to be both in 
the men of the old world, and of this. But, 

2. That he is in every man in a way of special grace, and to saving 
purposes, provided they behave well, must be denied; for every 
unconverted man is destitute of the Spirit; were the Spirit, in this 
sense, in every man, the indwelling of the Spirit would be no 
evidence of regeneration; the difference between a regenerate 
and an unregenerate man lying in this, the one has, the other has 
not the Spirit of God. Hence, 

3. It is easy to judge in what sense the Spirit of God does, and 
does not depart where he once is. Where he is only by his gifts or 
external operations, he may wholly remove, he may take away 
those gifts, or cease from those works; and men, notwithstanding 
these, may be everlastingly lost; but where he is by his special 
grace, he never totally departs, though he may withdraw his 
gracious presence for a time; his people may not be indulged with 
his joys and comforts, and in their apprehension he may seem to 
be taken away from them, yet he always abides in them; 
otherwise Christ’s prayers for his perpetual continuance with his 
people would not be answered; nor would the Spirit’s indwelling 



be a security of the saints’ perseverance nor any certain pledge of 
their future glory. To add no more, the words of the text speak not 
of the Spirit’s being in the men of the old world, but of his striving 
with them. Wherefore the next inquiry 

III. Is, what is meant by the strivings of the Spirit? and whether 
through man’s neglect of him, or opposition to him, he may strive 
to no purpose. 

1. The Hebrew word zwd, here used, signifies to judge, to execute 
judgment, or punish in a righteous way; and so some read the 
words, My Spirit shall not judge these men for ever; I will not 
reserve them to everlasting torments; I will punish them here in 
this world; for they are flesh, frail sinful creatures; I will not 
contend for ever, neither will I be always wroth; for the spirit 
should fail before me, and the souls which I have made; (Isa. 
57:16) or rather the sense is according to this version, My Spirit 
shall not exercise judgment on them for ever, that is, immediately, 
directly, at this very instant; though they are so corrupt, I will give 
them the space of one hundred and twenty years to repent in; and 
after that, if they repent not, I will deliver them up to destruction; 
which accordingly was the event of things. 

2. The word here translated strive, signifies also to litigate a point, 
or reason in a cause; before it is ripe for judgment, or the 
execution of it. Now the Spirit of God had been litigating and 
reasoning with these men in the court and at the bar of their own 
consciences, about their sins, by one providence or another, and 
by one minister or another; particularly by Noah, a preacher of 
righteousness, and that to no purpose; hence he determines to go 
on no longer in this way, but to proceed to pass and execute the 
sentence of condemnation on them, since they were so very 
corrupt, being nothing else but flesh. However, to show his 



clemency and forbearance, he grants them a reprieve for one 
hundred and twenty years; which is that longsuffering of God the 
apostle speaks of, that waited in the days of Noah, while the ark 
was preparing. (1 Pet. 3:20). Hence it appears, that the strivings 
of the Spirit of God with these men, were only by the external 
ministry of the word, and in a way of moral suasion, which came 
to nothing. This may lead us to observe the insufficiency of moral 
suasion and the external ministry of the word, without the 
powerful and efficacious grace of the Spirit. 

3. It is now easy to discern in what sense the Spirit of God may be 
opposed and resisted, and strive to no purpose, and in what 
sense not. The things of the Spirit of God are disagreeable to a 
natural man: it is no wonder that the external ministry of the word 
and ordinances are despised, opposed, and resisted. The 
external call maybe rejected; yea, some inward motions and 
convictions may be overruled, stifled, and come to nothing: nay, it 
will be granted, that there may be and is an opposition and 
resistance to the work of the Spirit of God in conversion; but then 
the Spirit cannot be so resisted, in the operations of his grace, as 
to be obliged to cease from his work, or to be overcome or 
hindered in it; for he acts with a design which cannot be 
frustrated, and with a power which is uncontrollable; were it 
otherwise, the regeneration and conversion of every one must be 
precarious, and where the grace of the Spirit is effectual, 
according to the doctrine of free-will, it would be more owing to 
the will of man than to the Spirit of God. 

IV. It may be asked whether the old world had a day of grace, and 
so all mankind, in which they might be saved if they would; during 
which time the Spirit strives with man; and when that is expired he 
strives no longer. 



1. The space of one hundred and twenty years allowed the old 
world for repentance was indeed a favor, and indulgence of divine 
Providence, a time of God’s long-suffering and forbearance; but it 
does not follow, that because they had such a space allotted to 
them, in which, had they repented, they would have been saved 
from temporal ruin; that therefore all mankind have a day of 
grace, which if they improve, they may be saved with an 
everlasting salvation. For, 

2. If by a day of grace are meant the means of grace, the external 
ministry of the word and ordinances, these are insufficient to 
salvation, without the efficacious grace of God; and besides, 
these are not enjoyed by all mankind. Every man has not a day of 
grace in this sense. Sometimes the means of grace, have been 
confined to one particular nation, and all the rest of the world have 
been without them for a considerable number of years. This was 
the case of all the nations of the world whom God suffered to walk 
in their own ways; overlooked them, took no notice of them, gave 
them no day of grace; while his worship was only kept up in the 
land of Judea. And since the coming of Christ; the administration 
of the word and ordinances has sometimes been in one place, 
and sometimes in another, when the rest of mankind have been 
without them: so that every man in this sense has not had a day 
of grace. 

3. The whole Gospel dispensation in general may be called a day 
of grace; but this day does not expire while men live, or at their 
death; it reaches from the coming of Christ, unto the end of the 
world; it will continue until all the elect of God are gathered in: nor 
can it be said of any man, that, he has outlived or out-sinned this 
day of grace; for still it is said, Today if ye will hear his voice; Now 



is the accepted time, now is the day of salvation. (Heb. 3:7; 2 Cor. 
6:2) 

4. The open special day of grace to God’s elect, begins at their 
conversion, which will never end, never be over with them; though 
may have their clouds and darkness, until it is changed into the 
everlasting day of glory. 



Section 3—Deuteronomy 5:29. 

O that there were such an heart in them that they would 
fear me, and keep all my commandments always, that it 
might be well with them, and with their children for ever. 

 
I. These vehement desires of God for the good of these people, 
are said to be irreconcilable with his decrees of election and 
reprobation; and supposing those decrees, they are represented 
to be hypocritical: to which may be replied; 

1. For God passionately to wish good things, even salvation itself, 
for some, and not for all, is no ways contrary, but perfectly 
agreeable to the doctrine of election. If any thing is said to the 
purpose, as militating against that doctrine, it ought to be said and 
proved, that God has vehemently desired the salvation of all 
mankind; of which these words can be no proof, since they only 
regard the people of Israel, who were the fewest of all people. As 
for those scriptures which represent God as willing all men to be 
saved (1 Tim. 2:4; 2 Pet. 3:9), and not willing that any should 
perish, they will be considered in their proper places. 

2. It might seem repugnant to these decrees, and to imply 
hypocrisy and guile, could any instance be produced of God’s 
passionately wishing the salvation of such whom the Scriptures 
represent as rejected of him, given up to a reprobate mind, and as 
vessels of wrath fitted for destruction, or who are not eventually 
saved; but none will say, such were the people whose good and 
welfare are vehemently desired in this passage of Scripture. For, 



3. These are the most improper instances that could have been 
pitched upon: since they were a peculiar people to the Lord, 
whom he had chosen to be a special people to himself, above all 
people upon the face of the earth (Deut. 7:6). 

II. These passionate wishes also, supposing the doctrine of 
particular redemption, are said to represent as full of guile, deceit, 
insincerity, dissimulation, and hypocrisy; to which I answer, 

1. The doctrine of particular redemption is the doctrine of the 
Scriptures. Christ died not for all men, but for some only; who are 
called his people, his sheep, his church, unless all men can be 
thought to be the people, sheep, and church of Christ. 

2. The blasphemous charge of guile, deceit, insincerity, 
dissimulation, and hypocrisy, ought to be removed from God, who 
cannot lie, deceive, dissemble, or deny himself; who is a God of 
truth, and without iniquity; just and right is he. Nor, 

3. Does such a passionate wish for the good of these people, 
whom God had so great a regard for as to redeem from Egyptian 
bondage, imply any thing of this nature, supposing the doctrine of 
particular redemption for, as has been observed in answer to 
former question, it ought to be proved, that God has ever used 
such expressions of desire for the salvation of all mankind, and 
particularly of such who are not saved; in which number none will 
choose to put the people of Israel, especially since it is said (Rom. 
11:26), that all Israel shall be saved. And, 

4. After all, these words do not express God’s desire of their 
eternal salvation, but only of their temporal good and welfare, and 
that of their posterity; for their eternal salvation was not to be 
obtained by works of righteousness done by them, by their fear or 
worship of God, or by their constant universal obedience to his 



commands. They were saved by the grace of the Lord Jesus 
Christ, even as we. Their fear of God, and obedience to his will, 
issued indeed in their temporal prosperity, and on this account 
were strictly enjoined them; that so they might live, and it be well 
with them, and they prolong their days in the land they were going 
to possess, as appears from verse 33; and with a view to this, 
God so ardently desired these things in them, and to be done by 
them. 

III. Such pathetic expressions are thought to imply, that God gives 
to all men sufficient grace for conversion, and to militate against 
the necessity of the unfrustrable operation of his grace in that 
work. 

1. Admitting that the saving work of conversion is here wished for; 
such a wish does not necessarily suppose that sufficient grace for 
that work either was or would be given; and if the thing wished for 
was effected, it does not follow from hence, that this was not 
performed by the unfrustrable operation of God’s grace. 

2. Allowing that this grace, an heart to fear the Lord, and all that is 
requisite to it, were given to the Israelites; it ought not to be 
concluded from hence, that all men have the same, or that God 
wishes the same to all men. 

3. We are not to imagine that such velleities and wishes are 
strictly and properly in God; who here speaks, as R. Aben Ezra 
observes, Mda ygb zwvlk, by an anthropopathy, after the manner 
of men; such desires are ascribed to him in the same way as 
human passions and affections are; as anger, grief, repentance, 
and the like: nor do such wishes and desires declare either what 
God does or will do; but what he approves of, and is grateful to 
him; as are an heart to fear him, and a constant and universal 
obedience to his commandments. 



4. The words are so rendered by some, as that they express no 
wish or desire in God, but rather what was to be desired by the 
Israelites themselves; so the Arabic version, it should be wished 
for by them, that such an heart would continue in them; that is, 
such an heart as they professed to have in verse 27, when they 
said to Moses, Go thou near, and hear all that the Lord our God 
shall say; and speak thou unto us all that the Lord our God shall 
speak unto thee, and we will hear it, and do it. The Lord takes 
notice of this declaration, in verse 28: I have heard, says he, the 
voice of the words of this people, they have well said all that they 
have spoken; and then adds, according to this version, that a 
continuance of such an heart to hear and do, should be very 
desirable by them. Moreover, the words zty ym, may be rendered 
as they are by the Septuagint, tisdwsei, who will give? and so be 
considered as an inquiry, as Dr. Whitby himself says who will give 
them this heart? they could not give it themselves: no creature 
could give it them; only God could give them such an heart as 
this. And perhaps this mode of expression may be used on 
purpose to convince them of their want of such an one, and that 
God only could give it to them; and therefore they should apply to 
him for it, and not presume, as they seemed to do, to hearken to 
his commandments, and obey them in their own strength, and 
without the assistance of his grace. Or, 

5. These words may be considered as an upbraiding of these 
people with the want of an heart to fear the Lord, and with want of 
ability, to keep all his commandments, and that always, 
notwithstanding the vain boasts and empty resolutions they had 
just now made. In the same manner are we to consider other 
pathetic expressions of the like nature; such as Deuteronomy 
32:28, 29 and Psalm 81:11-13. 



 



Section 4—Deuteronomy 8:2. 

And thou shalt remember all the way which the Lord thy 
God led thee these forty years in the wilderness, to 

humble thee, and to prove thee, to know what was in thine 
heart, whether thou wouldest keep his commandments or 

no. 

 
It is said, that it is evident from this and other passages of 
Scripture, that the state of man in this world, is a state of trial or 
probation. It will be proper therefore to make the following 
inquiries: 

I. What this state of probation is, or what is meant by it. 

1. This state of trial is not of men’s graces, as faith, patience, etc., 
by afflictive dispensations of Providence; for men in general are 
not in such a state, since all men have not grace to be tried; nor is 
the state of every man an afflicted one in this life: this is a state 
peculiar to the people of God, and to them only when converted: 
for before conversion they have no graces to be tried; and with 
some of them, this state is very short, and so far from being the 
state of man whilst in this world; and yet, as will be seen 
hereafter, the proof of the state of probation pretty much depends 
on passages of Scripture which relate to the exercise of the 
graces of the saints by afflictions, temptations, etc. 

2. This state of trial, if I understand it right, is of man’s obedience 
and conduct towards God during his life; according to which 
conduct and behavior God acts towards him, both in this and the 
other world; his state, as to happiness or misery, being yet 



unfixed: so that whilst this state lasts, it is uncertain whether he 
will be saved or lost. 

II. What proof is given of the state of man in this world, being such 
a one. 

1. All those scriptures are urged, which speak of God’s proving 
the children of Israel when in the wilderness, and in their own 
land, whether they would walk in his statutes, and keep his 
commandments, or no; such as Exodus 16:4, Exodus 20:20; 
Deuteronomy 8:2, and 13:3; Judges 2:2l, 22, and 3:1, 4. It ought 
to be observed, that these people were under a theocracy, or the 
immediate government of God as their King, who gave them laws, 
according to which they should act; to which they readily 
promised a cheerful and universal obedience; on condition of 
which obedience, they were to enjoy, and continue in their 
enjoyment of the land of Canaan. Therefore, before they entered 
into the land, and when in it, God was pleased to try them, 
sometimes in one way, and sometimes in another, whether they 
would yield that obedience to his commands which he required, 
and abide by the promises which they themselves had made, or 
no; all which he did not for his own sake, who knows all things, 
but that their obedience or disobedience might be made manifest, 
and he be justified in all his dealings with them. This trial of their 
obedience was not in order to their salvation in another world, but 
to their temporal good in this; for such of them as were saved with 
an everlasting salvation, were saved not by their obedience to the 
commands of God, but by the grace of the Lord Jesus Christ. 
Besides, the scriptures produced, speak only of the people of 
Israel, and of what was their state and case as a politic body, 
under the immediate government of God, in a certain period of 
time; and not of all mankind; and so fall abundantly short of 



proving that the state of man in this world, is such a state of 
probation as before described. 

2. This is attempted to be proved from all those places in which 
God is said to try men, their works and graces, by afflictions, 
persecutions, temptations, and the like; as 1 Corinthians 3:13; 2 
Corinthians 3:2; 1 Peter 1:7, and 4:12; James 1:3; Revelation 
2:10, and 3:10; Psalm 66:10; Daniel 11:35, and 12:10; Zechariah 
13:9. What I have said in answer to the first query, is a sufficient 
reply to what is alleged from these passages; since these only 
speak of the saints, and of the trial of their grace, who only have 
grace to be tried, and that not in order to fix and settle the affair of 
their salvation; nor are these trials mere experiments of the truth 
and constancy of their graces: but are also designed for the 
further exercise and increase of them; the issue of which is their 
own spiritual good, and God’s glory. Hence it must follow that 
these scriptures are insufficient proofs of every man’s being in a 
state of probation, and in order to everlasting happiness or 
misery. 

3. This is said to be evident from all the promises and threats 
recorded in the Scripture, to engage all men to repent, and turn to 
God; for it is added, no such thing is or can reasonably be offered 
to them who are already in a fixed state either of happiness or 
misery. To which I reply, that the promises and threats recorded 
in the Scripture, which relate to men’s spiritual and eternal good, 
may be reduced to and comprehended in these words, He that 
believeth, and is baptized, shall be saved; he that believeth not, 
shall be damned; which was the substance of the gospel ministry 
the apostles had in commission from Christ to fulfill, and which 
might be exercised fully and thoroughly, supposing a fixed state of 
happiness or misery; since such a ministry might be, and is used, 



through the grace of God, to bring those who are designed for 
happiness, into a state of grace meet for the same; and to leave 
others inexcusable, to discover the more the corruption and 
vitiosity of their nature, and so to justify the righteous proceedings 
of God against them. 

4. This is argued for from all the exhortations of the holy Scripture 
to men to watch and pray, that they enter not and are not led into 
temptation, and from such scriptures which suppose men to be in 
danger by temptation; the passages referred to are, Matthew 
6:13, and Matthew 26:41; Luke 8:13; 1 Thessalonians 3:5; which 
only regard the saints, or such who profess to be so, and not all 
mankind. Besides, if God has put all men into a state of probation, 
and this designed by temptation, how should any watch and pray 
not to enter or be led into it? Moreover, this state of probation, is 
either a good one, or a bad one; if a good one, why should men 
watch and pray against it? if a bad one, can it be reasonably 
supposed, that God has put men into it, in order to their 
everlasting good? and why then should it be contended for? 

5. This is said to be evident from the temptations of Satan, who 
goes about continually seeking whom he may devour; and it is 
added, to what end should he tempt, or endeavor to destroy the 
elect, or strive to hinder the progress of the gospel, or the 
conversion of any man; when supposing a fixed state by the 
decrees of God, and a divine unfrustrable operation on the hearts 
of men, he must know that his labor will certainly be in vain? To 
which I answer, that Satan has not the book of life in his keeping; 
nor does he know who are and who are not the elect of God, until 
this appears by the unfrustrable operation of God’s grace on their 
hearts, and it may be, not even then: so that it is no wonder that 
he tempts, strives, and endeavors to hinder the success of the 



gospel in their conversion, and to destroy them; and when he 
does know who they are, endeavors to distress them by his 
temptations, though he cannot destroy; and in ten thousand 
instances will show his malice, when he cannot show his power. 
Besides, the text referred to in 1 Peter 5:8, carries in the sense of 
it the doctrine of a fixed state; when it supposes that there are 
some whom Satan may devour, and leaves a plain intimation that 
there are others whom he may not and cannot devour; who are 
the sheep of Christ, and being in his hands, neither man nor devil 
will ever be able to pluck from thence. This is the sum of the proof 
offered in favor of this notion, by a celebrated writer, which how 
pertinent it is, must be left to the consideration of others. 

III. What reason there is to conclude that the state of man in this 
world is not such a state. 

1. Angels and man both, have been in a state of probation 
already, in which their free-will, and power to obey the commands 
of God, have been sufficiently tried; which trial has issued in the 
fall and ruin of a large number of angels, and of the whole race of 
mankind: and therefore it is not reasonable to suppose that God 
would put man into such a state again; but rather provide in 
another way for the good of those he designed to bring to 
everlasting happiness. 

2. If men were in a state of probation, they ought to be on equal 
ground, enjoying equal privileges and advantages; whereas this is 
not the case; some have only the dim light and weak law of 
nature, whilst others enjoy the gospel revelation; and of these 
some have larger, and others lesser, means of grace, light, and 
knowledge; some have the grace of God itself bestowed upon 
them, others have it not. Now were all men in such a state of 



probation as is pleaded for, is it reasonable to suppose that there 
would be such an inequality among them? 

3. This state of probation, which renders salvation precarious and 
uncertain, is contrary to God’s foreknowledge and decree of 
election; for God, according to his foreknowledge, has chosen 
and predestinated a certain number of men to eternal life and 
salvation, by which their state is fixed, and their salvation sure, for 
the purpose of God according to election shall stand. Whom he 
did foreknow, he also did predestinate; whom he did predestinate, 
them he also called; and whom he called, them he also justified; 
and whom he justified, them he also glorified (Rom. 9:11; 8:29, 
30). 

4. This notion puts man’s salvation on the foot of his obedience 
and works, contrary to the Scriptures, to the merits of Christ, and 
to the grace of God; it ascribes more to the free-will of man than 
to the free grace of God, and lays a foundation for boasting in the 
creature. 

5. Such a state of probation is contrary to all those scriptures 
which represent the saints to be now in a saved state, and as 
having everlasting life; such as Ephesians 2:8, John 5:24, and 
John 6:47. In a word, it destroys the doctrine of assurance, and 
leaves the saints themselves in a most uncomfortable condition, 
because it leaves them in a most precarious, unsettled, yea, 
dangerous one. 

 



Section 5—Deuteronomy 30:19. 

I have set before you life and death, blessing and cursing; 
therefore choose life, that both thou and thy seed may live. 

 
These words are frequently made use of by the patrons of free-
will, in favor of it, and its power, to do that which is spiritually 
good. I shall briefly consider this so-much-controverted subject, 
by considering the following things: 

I. What free-will is, or what is the nature of the liberty of the 
human will. 

1. The will of man, though it is free, yet not independently and 
absolutely so; it is dependent on God, both in its being and acting; 
it is subject to his authority and command, and controllable by his 
power. The King’s heart (Prov. 21:1), and so every other man’s, is 
in the hand of the Lord: as the rivers of waters, he turneth it 
whithersoever he will. The will of God is only free in this sense; he 
is not subject to a superior being, and therefore acts without 
control, according to his will, in the armies of the heavens, and 
among the inhabitants of the earth: hence those great swelling 
words of vanity, aujtexousion, liberum arbitrium, which carry in 
them the sense of self-sufficiency, despotic, arbitrary liberty, are 
improperly given to the human will, though agreeable enough to 
the language of some free-willers; such as Pharaoh, who said, 
Who is the Lord that I should obey his voice, to let Israel go? I 
know not the Lord, neither will I let Israel go (Ex. 5:2). Others 
have said, Our lips are our own; who is Lord over us? (Ps.12:4). 



2. The liberty of the will does not consist in an indifference to good 
and evil, or in an indetermination to either; otherwise the will of no 
being would be free; for God, as he is essentially and naturally 
good, his will is determined only to that which is so; nor does he 
nor can he do anything evil; and yet in all he does, acts with the 
utmost freedom and liberty of his will. The will of the good angels, 
though in their state of probation, was left mutable and liable to 
change; yet in their confirmed state, is impeccable, wholly turned 
unto and bent upon that which is good, and yet all the services 
they perform to God and man, are done with the greatest 
readiness, cheerfulness, and willingness, without any force or 
compulsion. The will of the devil is biased only to that which is 
evil, without the least inclination to that which is good; and yet 
moves freely in the highest acts of sin and malice. The will of 
man, considered in every state he has been, is, or shall be in, is 
determined to good or evil, and does not stand in equilibrio, in an 
indifference to either. The will of man, in a state of innocence, was 
indeed mutable, and capable of being wrought upon and inclined 
to evil, as the event shows; yet during that state, was entirely bent 
on that which is good, and acted freely, and without any co-action, 
in obedience to the commands of God. The will of man, in his 
fallen state, is wholly addicted to sinful lusts, and in the fulfilling of 
them takes the utmost delight and pleasure. Man, in his 
regenerate state, though he is inclined both to good and evil 
which arises from the two different principles of corruption and 
grace in him; yet both move freely, though determined to their 
several objects. The flesh, or corrupt part, is solely determined to 
that which is evil; grace, or the new creature, to that which is 
spiritually good; so that with the flesh, the regenerate man serves 
the law of sin, and with his mind the law of God. The will of the 
glorified saints in heaven is wholly given up to spiritual and divine 



things, nor can it be moved to that which is sinful; and yet as they 
serve the Lord constantly, so with all freedom and liberty. 
Consider, therefore, the will in very rank of beings, its liberty does 
not consist in an indifference or indetermination to good and evil. 

3. The liberty of the will is consistent with some kind of necessity. 
God necessarily, and yet freely, hates that which is evil, and loves 
that which is good. Christ, as man, was under some kind of 
necessity of fulfilling all righteousness, and yet performed it 
voluntarily. The will of man is free from a physical or natural 
necessity; it does not act and move by a necessity of nature, as 
many creatures do. So the sun, moon, and stars, move in their 
course; fire, by a physical necessity, burns; light things ascend 
upwards, and heavy bodies move downwards. Moreover, it is free 
from a necessity of co-action or force; the will cannot be forced; 
nor is it even by the powerful, efficacious, and unfrustrable 
operation of God’s grace in conversion; for though before, it; is 
unwilling to submit to Christ, and his way of salvation, yet it is 
made willing in the day of his power, without offering the least 
violence to it; God working upon it, as Austin says, cum suavi 
omnipotentia et omnipotenti suavitate, with a sweet omnipotence, 
and an omnipotent sweetness: but then the will of man is not free 
from a necessity of obligation; it is bound to act in obedience to 
the divine will; though it is free, it is not free to act at pleasure, 
without control; though the sinful, corrupt will of man, breaks out 
in despite of the laws of God, and chooses its own ways, and 
delights in its abominations; yet this is not properly liberty, but 
licentiousness. And though a good man looks upon himself under 
a necessary obligation to act agreeable to the will of God, yet this 
necessity is act contrary to the liberty of his will; for he delights in 
the law of God after the inner man. Moreover, there is a kind of 
necessity which the school-men call a necessity of immutability; 



which respects the divine decrees, and their necessary, 
unchangeable, and certain events, that is consistent with the 
liberty of man’s will: for though the decrees of God are necessarily 
fulfilled, yet these do not infringe nor hinder the liberty of the 
creature in acting; for instance, the selling of Joseph to the 
Ishmaelites, by whom he was brought to Egypt, was according to 
the decree and purpose of God, who sent him thither, and 
designed it for the good of others, and yet his brethren in the 
whole of that affair, acted with the utmost deliberation, choice, 
and freedom of their wills imaginable. Nothing was more 
peremptorily decreed and determined by God than the crucifixion 
of Christ, and yet men never acted more freely, as well as more 
wickedly, than the Jews did in all the parts and circumstances of 
that tragical scene. So that the liberty of the will is consistent with 
some kind of necessity, yea, even with some kind of servitude. A 
servant may serve his master freely and voluntarily, as the 
Hebrew servant who was unwilling to part from his master when 
his time of servitude was expired. A wicked man, who commits 
sin, gives up himself wholly to it, is a servant of it, yet acts freely 
in all his shameful and sinful services; even at the same time he is 
a slave to those lusts and pleasures he chooses and delights in; 
which made Luther call free-will servum arbitrium. 

4. The consideration of the will of man in the several states of 
innocence, the fall, regeneration, and glorification, serves much to 
lead us into the true nature and notion of the liberty and power of 
it. Man, in his state of innocence, had both a power and will to do 
that which was naturally and morally good; though his will was left 
mutable, and so through temptation might be inclined to evil, at 
which door came in the sin and fall of man. Man, in his fallen 
state, is wholly under the power and dominion of sin, is a captive 
under it, and a slave unto it, and has neither a power nor will to 



that which is spiritually good. Man, in a state of regeneration, is 
freed from the dominion of sin, though not from the being of it; his 
will is sweetly and powerfully wrought upon, and inclined to what 
is spiritually good, though he finds a body of sin and death about 
him, which much distresses and hinders him in the performance 
of it. The saints in heaven are freed both from the being and 
dominion of sin; and as they have a will solely inclined, so they 
have full power, to serve the Lord without ceasing. 

5. The distinction between the natural and moral liberty of the will 
is of great service in this controversy; though these two are 
artfully confounded together; and because the one is denied by 
us, it is concluded that the other is also; whereas we affirm, that 
the natural liberty of the will is essential to it, and always abides 
with it in every action and in every state of life. A wicked man, in 
the highest degree of servitude to sin, his will acts as freely in this 
state of bondage as Adam’s will did in obedience to God, in a 
state of innocence; but the moral liberty of the will is not essential 
to it, though it adds to the glory and excellency of it; and therefore 
may and may not be with it, without any violation to, or destruction 
of, the natural liberty of the will. The moral liberty of the will to 
that; which is good was with Adam in a state of innocence; this 
was lost by the fall; hence man in a state of corruption and 
unregencracy is destitute of it; in the regenerate state it is 
implanted in the will by the Spirit and grace of God, and in the 
state of glorification will be in its full perfection; so that the 
controversy ought to be not about the natural, but moral liberty of 
the will, and not so much about free-will itself, as the strength and 
power of it; which leads me to the consideration of the next 
inquiry, which is, 



II. What is the strength and power of man’s free-will; or what it is 
that the will of man itself can will or nill, choose or refuse, effect 
and perform. 

1. It will be allowed that the human will has a power and liberty of 
acting, in things natural or in things respecting the natural and 
animal life; such as eating, drinking, sitting, standing, rising, 
walking, etc. The external parts, actions, and motions of the body, 
generally speaking, are subject to, and controllable by the will; 
though the internal parts, motions, and actions of it, are not so, 
such as digestion of food, secretion of it to various purposes and 
uses, nutrition and accretion of the several parts of the body, 
circulation of the blood, etc., all which are performed without the 
consent of the will. 

2. The will of man has a liberty and power of acting in things civil, 
such as relate to the good of societies, in kingdoms, cities, towns, 
and families; as obedience to magistrates, lawful marriage, 
education of children, cultivation of arts and sciences, exercise 
and improvement of trades and manufactures, and every thing 
else that contributes to the good, pleasure, and advantage of civil 
life. 

3. Man has also a power of performing the external, parts of 
religion, such as praying, singing praise of God, reading the 
scriptures, hearing the word of God, and attending on all public 
ordinances. So Herod heard John gladly, and did many things in a 
religious way, externally. Men. may also give to every one their 
own, do justice between man and man, love such as love them, 
live inoffensively in the world, appear outwardly righteous before 
men, and do many things which have the show of moral good, as 
did the heathen and publicans, and the apostle Paul before 
conversion. 



4. Man has neither will nor power to act of himself in things 
spiritually good, or in such as relate to his spiritual and eternal 
welfare; as conversion, regeneration, faith, repentance, and the 
like. Conversion is not the work of a creature, but of God, even a 
work of his almighty power; by which men are turned from sin and 
Satan to him, are delivered from the power of darkness, and 
translated into the kingdom of his dear Son. Regeneration, or a 
being born again, is expressly denied to be of the will of the flesh, 
or of the will of man, and is ascribed to God himself. All men have 
not faith in Christ; and such who have it, have it not of 
themselves; it is the gift of God, the operation of his Spirit, the fruit 
and effect of electing and efficacious grace. Evangelical 
repentance, which is unto life, is not in the power of man; man, in 
a state of nature, has no true sense of his sins; nor will any 
means of themselves bring him to repentance for them, without 
the efficacious grace of God. True evangelical repentance is 
God’s free-grace gift. 

5. That there is no power naturally in the will of man, to will, 
choose, and effect things spiritually good, does not only appear 
from all experience of human nature, but also from all those 
scriptures which represent men as polluted, wholly carnal, given 
up to sin, slaves unto it, and dead in it; and not only impotent 
unto, but under an impossibility to do that which is good; and from 
all those scriptures which declare the understanding, judgment, 
and affections, to be corrupt, by which the will is greatly 
influenced and directed; and from all such scriptures which 
intimate that every good gift and spiritual blessing come from 
God, and that the saints themselves only will and act through the 
power, and under the influence of the grace of God; who works in 
them both to will and to do of his good pleasure. I proceed, 



III. To inquire whether the words of the text under consideration 
assert the power and liberty of the will of man in choosing that 
which is spiritually good. To which I answer, 

1. Supposing what is here proposed to be chosen is spiritually 
good, and what to be refused is spiritually evil; it does not follow 
from hence that man has a power to choose the one and refuse 
the other; for, as Luther says, "The words are imperative, they 
assert nothing but what ought to be done; for Moses does not 
say, thou hast a power of choosing, but choose, keep, do. He 
delivers precepts, of doing, but does not describe the power of 
man." 

2. Life and death, blessing and cursing, are to be taken in a civil 
sense, and design the external dispensations of God’s 
providence, with respect to temporal good or evil, which should 
befall the people of Israel, according to their civil behavior. That 
people were under the immediate government of God; he was 
their political king and head. Moses, from him, gave a system of 
laws to them as a body politic; according to their obedience to 
which laws, they and their seed were to live and dwell in and 
enjoy all the temporal blessings of the land of Canaan, as 
appears from verses 16, 20; but if they disobeyed, they were to 
expect cursing and death, captivity and the sword, and not 
prolong their days in the land they were going to possess, as is 
evident from verses 17, 18. Therefore Moses advises them to 
choose life, that is, to behave according to those laws given them 
as a commonwealth; that so they, under the happy government 
they were, might comfortably live, and they and their posterity 
enjoy all the blessings of a civil life in the land of promise. What 
comes nearer to such a case, and may serve to illustrate it, is as if 
a person should represent the wholesome constitution laws of 



Great Britain, preserved under the government of his majesty king 
George, with all the consequent blessing and happiness thereof, 
and also, the sad and miserable condition it would be in under a 
popish Pretender; and then observe that it would be most 
desirable, advisable, and eligible peaceably to continue under the 
government of the one, than to receive the yoke of the other. To 
choose the one is to choose liberty and property, blessing and 
life, and everything, that is valuable, in a civil sense; to choose the 
other, is to choose slavery and arbitrary power, cursing and 
death, and everything that is miserable and destructive. Now it is 
allowed that man has a power of willing and nilling, choosing and 
refusing, acting and not acting, in things of a civil nature; therefore 
these words can be of no service, nor ought they to have a place 
or concern in the controversy about the power and liberty of the 
will in things spiritual. 

 



Section 6—Deuteronomy 32:29. 

O that they were wise, that they understood this, that they 
would consider their latter end. 

 
These words were made use of to contradict the doctrines of 
absolute election, particular redemption, and unfrustrable grace in 
conversion; it is intimated, that, on supposition of these doctrines, 
they would represent the God of sincerity and truth as full of guile 
and hypocrisy, when he earnestly wishes and desires the welfare 
of men, and that they have spiritual wisdom; and yet he himself 
has decreed to leave them without a Savior, and without means of 
being spiritually wise; which is all one as though he had 
passionately wished they had been of the number of his elect, 
when he himself, by an absolute decree from all eternity, had 
excluded them out of that number. In answer to which, let it be 
observed, 

I. That it ought to be proved that God does passionately wish the 
spiritual and eternal welfare of all mankind; or desires that every 
individual of human nature might have spiritual wisdom to know 
his spiritual estate, and consider his latter end; since it is evident 
that he does not afford to every son of Adam the means of being 
spiritually wise, and it is certain that these words to not express 
such an universal wish; for they only regard a part of mankind, 
either the people of Israel, or the adversaries of Israel, as will be 
seen hereafter; and therefore, being spoken only of some, and 
not of every individual of men, cannot militate against the election 
and redemption of some only. 



II. It ought to be proved that God wishes or desires the spiritual 
welfare of, or spiritual wisdom for any, but those whom he has 
chosen to eternal life, whom Christ has redeemed by his blood, 
and to whom the Spirit of wisdom and revelation in the knowledge 
of themselves and Christ is given; or in other words, that God 
wishes and desires the spiritual welfare of such, and spiritual 
wisdom for such, who, in the event, are not eternally saved. 

III. It ought to be considered whether these words regard the 
spiritual welfare of any, or contain in them a wish for wisdom and 
understanding in spiritual things; or rather, whether they do not 
only regard things temporal, and the knowledge of them, as will 
quickly be made to appear. 

IV. Supposing the words to contain a wish for wisdom and 
understanding in spiritual things, such a wish must be ascribed to 
God, not properly, but by an anthropopathy (the attributing of 
human emotions, passions, sufferings to God; ed.), or after the 
manner of men; wishes and velleities (a very low degree of desire 
or volition; ed.) are improperly, or in a figurative way, attributed to 
God; nor do they suppose any imperfection in him, nor sufficiency 
in his creatures; nor do such necessarily imply that it is his will to 
give that wisdom he wishes for; nor do they lay him under 
obligation even to afford the means of spiritual wisdom; but as a 
man wishes for that which is grateful and agreeable to him, so 
when God wishes for spiritual wisdom in men, it only implies that 
such wisdom in them would be well-pleasing to him. Besides, 
such a mode of speaking may be used either by way of complaint 
of ignorance, or as expressing pity for it, or as upbraiding with it; 
and that in order either to bring to a sense of it, and encourage to 
apply to him for wisdom, who gives it liberally, or to leave 
inexcusable. But, 



V. The words are not delivered in the form of a wish, but are an 
hypothetical proposition. The Hebrew word wl signifies if, and the 
whole verse should be rendered thus:—If they were wise, they 
would understand this, they would consider their latter end; and 
supposing them to be understood in a spiritual sense, the 
meaning is, had they been wise to do good, as they are to do evil, 
they would have understood the things that belong to their 
spiritual peace and welfare, and would have seriously considered 
the last issue and end of all things, and themselves; but they are 
not wise in things divine and spiritual, and therefore have no 
understanding of them; nor do they consider the end of their sinful 
actions; nor the end of their days, how short it is, how nigh at 
hand; nor that awful judgment that will follow after death; nor their 
final doom, nor whither they shall go, to heaven or hell. Though, 

VI. After all, the words are to be understood of things temporal, 
and not of what concerns the spiritual and eternal welfare of any. 
Instances of God’s goodness to the people of Israel are at large 
recited in verse 14. After that, their many sins against God and 
great ingratitude to him are mentioned in verses 15-18, which 
drew God’s resentment and indignation against them, expressed 
in threatenings of many severe judgments, verses 19-25, which 
he would have executed on them, but that he feared the wrath of 
the enemy, lest their adversaries should behave themselves 
strangely, and lest they should say, Our hand is high, and the 
Lord hath not done all this (v. 27), for he knew that they were a 
nation void of counsel: neither was there any understanding in 
them (v. 28), for if they had been wise, they would have 
understood this, that the destruction of the people of Israel was of 
God, and not of them; for otherwise, how should one chase a 
thousand, that is, one Gentile a thousand Israelites; and two put 
ten thousand to flight, except their Rock had sold them, and the 



Lord had shut them up? (v. 30). They would also have considered 
their own end, or what must befall them in length of time; that as 
God had cut off and destroyed his people Israel for their sins, so 
they might expect the same destruction for iniquities of a like kind. 
Now since this is the plain and obvious sense of the words, they 
cannot be used with any propriety in the controversy about the 
doctrines of distinguishing grace. 

 



Section 7—Psalm 81:13, 14. 

O that my people had hearkened unto me, and Israel had 
walked in my ways; I should soon have subdued their 

enemies, and turned my hand against their adversaries. 

 
This passage is produced by the Remonstrants, to prove the 
resistibility of the grace of God in Conversion; in favor of the 
delectability of the saints; and by a late writer, as irreconcilable 
with God’s decrees of election and reprobation, and the doctrine 
of particular redemption; and as proving that men have a 
sufficiency of ability to do what God wishes they would do. But let 
it be considered, 

I. That, admitting the words contain a wish and desire of God for 
the spiritual welfare and conversion of men, such a wish can only 
be ascribed to him in a figurative sense, as has been observed 
under the preceding section. Wishing cannot be attributed to God 
in such sense as it is to man, who often wishes for that which is 
not in his power to perform, and therefore desires it to be done by 
another, which cannot be said of God without impeaching his 
omnipotence. When God is said to wish for and desire, as we will 
suppose here, the conversion and obedience of men, it only 
implies that these would be grateful and well-pleasing to him; and 
not that either is in the power of men to convert themselves, and 
obey the commands of God, or that it is the determining will of 
God that every individual of mankind should be converted and 
obey his commands in a way acceptable to him; for then every 
man would be converted and obey: therefore, such a wish, 
suppose it as universal and extensive as you please, does not 



militate against the distinguishing grace of God, in choosing, 
redeeming, and calling some only; since such a wish only 
declares what God approves of, and not what he determines shall 
be. 

II. The wish for the spiritual welfare of the persons here 
mentioned, supposing it to be one, is only for the people of Israel, 
God’s professing people, and whom he calls my people, and not 
all mankind, or every individual son of Adam, as it ought to have 
been, could it be thought to militate against the election, 
redemption, and effectual vocation of some particular persons 
only; and besides, it would be difficult to prove that these persons 
spoken of, notwithstanding all their perverseness, rebellion, and 
misconduct, were not chosen of God, redeemed by Christ, and 
savingly wrought upon by the power of divine grace, and finally 
saved. 

III. The words, if duly examined, will appear not to contain any 
wish at all, but an hypothesis, or supposition; being to be read 
thus, If my people had hearkened unto me, and Israel had walked 
in my ways, I should, etc. R. Sol. Jarchi interprets wl by sa, and R. 
Aben Ezra by wlya, and the Septuagint by eij; all which signify if: 
so the Syriac, Arabic, Ethiopic, Vulgate Latin, Junius, and 
Tremellius, read the words; therefore, as the Contra-
Remonstrants have rightly observed, it does not follow from 
hence, that these people could obey the commands of God; or 
that the performance of obedience depended on their will; no 
more than it would follow from such a proposition, if a man keeps 
the law of God perfectly, he shall be justified by it: therefore it is in 
the power of man to keep the law of God perfectly; or from this, if 
a man believes he shall be saved; therefore, faith depends on 
man’s will, or is in man’s power. Besides, 



IV. The words are not to be understood of the internal work of 
grace and conversion, and of spiritual and evangelical obedience 
springing from it, which would have been attended with spiritual 
and eternal blessings; but of an external obedience to God’s 
commands, which would have been followed with temporal 
favors; such as subduing their enemies under them, feeding them 
with the finest of the wheat, and satisfying them with honey out of 
the rock; in the same sense are we to understand the words in 
Isaiah 48:18, which usually go in company with these under 
examination, and are also to be read conditionally; If thou hadst 
hearkened to my commandments, then had thy peace been as a 
river; as they are by the Targum, the Septuagint, and Arabic 
versions, by R. David Kimchi, Junius, and Tremellius; and neither 
the one nor the other regard the spiritual, but temporal welfare of 
God’s people Israel; nor do they contain a wish for that, but a 
declaration or an asseveration of it, on condition of their 
obedience to God’s commands. The passage in Hosea 11:8, 
which is sometimes joined with this, is a human way of speaking, 
as R. Aben Ezra on the place observes; and expresses God’s 
compassionate concern for the temporal welfare of Ephraim and 
Israel, and not transports of affection, and desire after the spiritual 
welfare of any, much less of all mankind. 

 



Section 8—Psalm 125:3. 

For the rod of the wicked shall not rest upon the lot of the 
righteous, lest the righteous put forth their hands unto 

iniquity. 

 
These words are made use of to prove, that "saints, or true 
believers, or men once truly good, may cease to be so: for it is 
said, that they seem plainly to insinuate, that great and long 
impressions might have this effect upon them; trod surely that 
which God is thus careful to prevent, might possibly befall the 
righteous: there being no need of care to prevent that which he 
hath absolutely engaged to preserve them from." Strange! seeing, 

I. The doctrine of the saints final perseverance is so plainly 
intimated in the two preceding verses of this psalm: They that 
trust in the Lord shall be as mount Zion, which cannot be 
removed, but abideth for ever. As the mountains are round about 
Jerusalem, so the Lord is round about his people, from henceforth 
even for ever. If they that trust in the Lord, who are saints, true 
believers, men truly good, are as mount Zion; then they cannot be 
removed neither from the heart of God, nor out of the hands of 
Christ; but will abide there for ever, and consequently cannot 
cease to be what they are. If, as the mountains are round about 
Jerusalem, so the Lord is round about the same persons before 
described, who are his people, and that even for ever; how is it 
possible that they should ever perish? 

II. These words are strictly connected with the former, and 
express a certain effect that should surely follow from the safe 
state and happy situation of such who trust in the Lord, yk for, or 



because it is so and so with them; therefore the rod of the wicked, 
the tyrannical government, oppressions, and persecutions of 
wicked men, to which the saints are often subject, shall not rest, 
always continue and abide, upon the lot, not the back, as Dr. 
Whitby cites the words, of the righteous; meaning either their 
persons or their goods; lest the righteous, who are made so by 
the righteousness of Christ, put forth their hands unto iniquity; that 
is, lest through the oppressions of wicked men, the instigation of 
Satan, and their own hearts, they should be moved to that which 
would dishonor God, bring a reproach on his ways, and wound 
their own souls; all which they may do, and yet not cease to be 
saints, true believers, truly good men; as the instances of David, 
Peter, and others, fully make appear. The righteous may put forth 
their hands unto iniquity, and fall into great sins, and yet not totally 
fall away, or so fall as to be lost and perish: total apostasy is not 
intended by putting forth their hands unto iniquity. 

III. It is stranger still, that the care of God to prevent the righteous 
putting forth their hands unto iniquity, should be improved into an 
argument against their perseverance, and in favor of their 
apostasy. It will be readily allowed, that what God is thus careful 
to prevent, even suppose a total apostasy was meant, might 
possibly befall the righteous, should they be left to themselves, 
destitute of the powerful protection of God; nor would there be a 
possibility of its being otherwise; but since the care and power of 
God are so greatly employed about their preservation, it is 
impossible that it should befall them. 

IV. It is an egregious mistake to say, that "there is no need of care 
to prevent that which he (God) absolutely hath engaged to 
preserve them from;" since God’s engagement to preserve his 
people, is the true reason of the employment of his care about 



them; which is necessary to prevent their doing the iniquity, which 
otherwise would be done by them: God having absolutely 
resolved, determined, and engaged, that those that trust in him 
should not be removed, but abide for ever; therefore he will be 
round about them for ever, and take care of them, that nothing 
hurt or destroy them; he will keep them by his power through faith 
unto salvation. 

 



Section 9—Psalm 145:9. 

The Lord is good to all, and his tender mercies are over 
all his works 

 
The doctrines of election and reprobation, and of particular 
redemption, are represented as contrary to the general mercy and 
goodness of God expressed in this passage: with a view to these 
doctrines, it is asked by one writer, "Why is it said, that his tender 
mercies are over all his works, if they are so restrained from his 
most noble creatures?" And it is observed by another, "That it 
should not be said, his tender mercies are over all his works: but 
his cruelties are over all his works." To which I reply, 

I. That the said doctrines do not restrain the tender mercies of 
God in a providential way, of which this text only speaks, as will 
be shown hereafter, from any of his creatures; no, not even from 
the non-elect, or those who have no share in the special grace 
and favor of God, and who are not eventually saved; though these 
should not be reckoned God’s most noble creatures: for surely 
they are not more noble than the elect of God, or those who are 
saved with an everlasting salvation; or more noble than the 
angels, who stand, and never left their first estate in which they 
were created. Admitting also that these doctrines carried in them 
ideas of cruelty, and want of compassion in God to those who are 
rejected by him, and excluded from redemption by Christ; yet it 
should not be concluded from hence, that the cruelties of God are 
over all his works; since, according to the known tenor of these 
doctrines, some of God’s creatures are chosen by him to eternal 



life, redeemed by the blood of Christ, and shall be certainly and 
eternally saved. 

II. The said doctrines are not expressive of cruelty in God to 
mankind, nor inconsistent with his goodness and mercy; nor do 
they represent God less good, or less merciful, than the doctrines 
of conditional election and universal redemption do; nay, they 
represent him more merciful than these do, since they ascertain 
the salvation of some, whereas these leave the salvation of every 
man. precarious and uncertain, if not impossible, depending upon 
the mutable will of the creature. 

III. These words are to be understood not of special mercies, or 
saving benefits, bestowed by God upon any of his creatures; but 
of his providential goodness, which extends to them all, even to 
the brutal world, to all irrational as well as rational creatures, as 
appears from verses 15, 16, compared with Psalm 147:8, 9, who 
have no concern in election and redemption; so that if these 
words should be so understood, as to relate to the blessings of 
spiritual and eternal salvation, they would prove too much, more 
than our opponents desire; namely, that these blessing are 
provided for, and extend unto irrational creatures, yea, even to all 
the works of God, of every kind and sort. Therefore, 

IV. The said doctrines are not at all repugnant to these universal 
expressions of God’s goodness and mercy; since the non-elect, 
or such who have no saving benefit by the death of Christ, have a 
share in the providential goodness and tender mercies of God; 
who makes his sun to rise on the evil and on the good, and 
sendeth rain on the just and on the unjust, and is kind to the 
unthankful and to the evil: nay, oftentimes the worst of men have 
the greatest share of the good things of this World; their eyes 
stand out with fatness, and they have more than heart could wish: 



their temporal mercies are oftentimes larger than those, that the 
dear children of God enjoy; and therefore are not what they have 
in common with the brutes that perish; God takes more care of 
them than of oxen, or the fowls of the air, in a providential way; 
though they despise the riches of his goodness and forbearance, 
and long-suffering; not knowing that the goodness of God leadeth 
them to repentance; but after their hardness and impenitent heart, 
treasure up unto themselves wrath against the day of wrath, and 
revelation of the righteous judgment of God. 

 



Section 10—Proverbs 1:22-30. 

How long, ye simple ones, will ye love simplicity? Turn ye 
at my reproof, etc.  

 
These are the words of Christ, who, hinder the name of Wisdom, 
is represented crying without, and uttering his voice in the city in 
the streets, in the chief place of concourse, in the opening of the 
gates; which is to be understood of the public preaching of the 
word, either by Christ himself, or by his ministers. What is 
advanced from these passages in favor of any part of the 
Arminian scheme, will be considered in the following order: 

I. It, is said, that from hence "it is very evident, that it was primarily 
the counsel and will of God, that even they who would not turn, 
would not repent and accept of salvation, should believe and 
come to repentance, and be made partakers of it:" in which I 
observe, 

1. That this writer, with the Remonstrants, supposes an 
antecedent and consequent will in God, when he says, that it was 
primarily the counsel and will of God, etc., as if what was once the 
will of God is not now his will; which is contrary to the immutability 
of his nature and will; who is in one mind; and who can turn him? 
and what his soul desireth, even that he doth. What is once his 
will, is always so; nor can it be made null and void by the will of 
man. 

2. That he mistakes the counsel of God here, as also in Luke 
7:30, for the intentional will of God, respecting the faith, 
repentance, and salvation of persons; when it designs in both 



places, God’s will of command and approbation; and is 
expressive, not of what God intended and designed concerning 
these persons; but of what was their duty, and which would be 
grateful to him, and approved of by him: for had it been his 
intentional determining will that these persons, who rejected and 
despised his counsel, should believe, repent, and be saved, they 
would have believed, repented, and been made partakers of 
salvation; for who hath resisted his will? 

II. It; is intimated from hence, that man does not lie under a 
disability to believe, repent, and turn to God; and it is asked, "To 
what purpose did wisdom say to them, who were thus disabled, 
Turn you at my reproof? Or could she, without insulting over the 
misery of fallen man, thus laugh at the calamity they could never 
prevent?" To which I reply, 

1. That the exhortation, Turn ye at my. reproof, is not to 
repentance and conversion, but to an attendance to the external 
ministry of the word. Reproof is the same with counsel, in verses 
25, 30, where they are joined together, and put for each other, 
and design the word preached, which reproves of sin, 
righteousness, and judgment; and it is not turning at, but to this 
reproof, which is exhorted to; for the ythkytl wbmt, should not be 
rendered, turn ye at, but to my reproof; so Arias Montanus, 
Mercerus, Gejerus, Junius, and Tremellius, read them; and the 
meaning is either as the Targum interprets them zwnptt ytwgskml, 
turn your face to my reproof, and not your backs; or as Aben 
Ezra, turn ye, that is, your ears, to hear my reproof; and do not 
pull away the shoulder, or stop your ears. Now it is certain, that 
man does not lie under a disability to turn his face and ears to the 
external ministry of the word; though so depraved are the 
inclinations and will of man, and such a lover is he of simplicity 



and scorning, and such a hater of true, useful, and spiritual 
knowledge, that he had rather hear an idle story told, or the 
Scriptures burlesqued, than an honest, serious sermon, which is 
reproving, searching, and informing. 

2. The calamity of these persons did not arise from a disability to 
do what they were exhorted to, but was owing to a neglect of what 
they might have done: for they could have attended the ministry of 
the word, observed ordinances, and turned their faces and ears to 
the reproof of Wisdom; but they hated knowledge, and the means 
of it; they despised sermons, laughed at ordinances, and treated 
with the utmost contempt every admonition, counsel, and reproof; 
therefore they did eat of the fruit of their own ways, and were filled 
with their own devices, verse 31; there was a just retaliation made 
to them; they were paid in their own way; it was a righteous thing 
with Wisdom, and no insult on their misery, to laugh at their 
calamity, and mock when their fear came upon them. 

III. This passage is produced in favor of sufficient grace given to 
men, to repent, believe, and convert themselves; and to prove 
that God’s calls, invitations, and messages, by his prophets, are 
sufficient inducements to procure reformation and repentance. To 
which I answer, 

1. It is plain that the persons here spoken of, called unto, 
exhorted, and threatened, had not sufficient grace; since they are 
represented as fools, scorners, lovers of folly, haters of 
knowledge; who despised the counsel of Wisdom, and rejected 
her reproof. 

2. Nor should this be concluded from the encouragement that 
Wisdom gives, to turn to her reproof; saying, Behold, I will pour 
out my spirit unto you; since this is not to be understood of the 
Holy Ghost, and of the dispensation of his extraordinary gifts, or 



of saving grace; for when he is promised in either of these 
senses, it is expressed by a different phrase than what is here 
used; he is promised to be poured out upon, and not as here, 
unto the sons of men: (see Isaiah 44:3; Ezekiel 39:29; Joel 2:28). 
I observe that Dr. Whitby, whenever he cites the passage before 
us, inadvertently transcribes it as though it was read, I will pour 
out my Spirit upon you, when it is unto you. By the Spirit, we are 
to understand the mind of Wisdom; so the word hwr is used in 
Proverbs 29:11; and by pouring it out, a large and full revelation of 
it to the sons of men, as it is explained in the next clause, I will 
make known my words unto you. . 

3. This external revelation of the mind of Christ, ought not to be 
called sufficient grace; it is indeed the means of conveying and 
implanting grace, when it comes not in word only, but the Holy 
Ghost and with power: it is not sufficient means of grace to all 
men; for all men have it not, nor is it so to all that have it; for to 
some it is the savor of death unto death, whilst it is to others the 
savor of life unto life; nor is it of itself sufficient means to any, 
without the efficacious grace of God. Hence, 

4. Though the calls, invitations, and messages of God to men, by 
his ministers, may be sometimes (for they are not always) 
sufficient inducements to procure an external reformation, an 
outward repentance, as in the people of Nineveh; yet these are 
not sufficient of themselves, without powerful grace, to produce 
true faith in Christ, evangelical repentance towards God, and new 
spiritual obedience, in life and conversation. 

IV. These words, I have called, and ye refused; I have stretched 
out my hand, and no man regarded, are used to prove the 
resistibility of the grace of God, and that an irresistible power is 
not necessary to the conversion of a sinner. But, 



1. It ought to be observed, that there is a twofold call; the one is 
internal, which is by the powerful operations of the Spirit of God 
on the soul, either with or without the word; which cannot be so 
resisted, as to be made to cease, to become void, and of no 
effect; the other is external, by the ministry of the word; and may 
be resisted, rejected, and despised, and become useless: now it 
is of the latter call, and not of the former, that the text speaks, and 
therefore no way militates against the irresistible, unfrustrable 
grace of God in conversion: and in this sense are we to 
understand some other places of Scripture, as Proverbs 2:3, 4, 
and Proverbs 11:3, 4; Isaiah 65:2; Matthew 20:16. 

2. It is said, that "were such an irresistible power necessary to the 
conversion of a sinner, no man could be converted sooner than 
he is; because before this irresistible action came upon him, he 
could not be converted; and when it came upon him, he could not 
choose but be converted." To which I reply, I see no absurdity in 
the consequence: for, as all our times are in the hands of God, a 
time to be born, and a time to die; so likewise the time of 
conversion, which is called a time of love (Ezek. 16:8). Now as a 
man cannot be born sooner or later than he is, nor die sooner or 
later than he does; so neither can he be converted sooner or later 
than he is. But then, 

3. It is objected, that if this be the case, "no man could reasonably 
be blamed that he lived so long in his impenitent and unconverted 
state." To which I answer, that living in an impenitent and 
unconverted state, is living in sin, and therefore blameworthy. And 
though man, by sinning, has involved himself in a state, out of 
which he cannot extricate himself; yet is he not the less culpable 
on that score for living in it. 



4. It is further objected, that if man cannot be converted sooner 
than he is, God must unreasonably make these inquiries, How 
long, ye simple ones, will ye love simplicity? With others, in the 
following places, Exodus 16:28; Numbers 14:11; Jeremiah 4:14, 
and 13:27. In answer to which, it will be enough to say, that these 
passages speak not of conversion, but of external obedience and 
reformation; which might be sooner done, though conversion 
cannot. 

5. It is said, that if it is so, "it would not be praiseworthy in persons 
that they were then converted, it being not in their power then to 
be otherwise; since an unfrustrable operation is that which no 
man can frustrate." It is very true; for all the praise of conversion 
is due to the powerful and efficacious grace of God, and none to 
the power and will of man. 

6. It is asked, "If there be some physical and unfrustrable 
operation on God’s part, necessary to the new birth, why is the 
want of this new birth and spiritual renovation imputed to men’s 
voluntary want of consideration, to their rejecting the counsel of 
God, and not choosing the fear of the Lord?" (Prov. 1:24, 25, 29, 
30). I reply, that the want of the new birth and spiritual renovation, 
is not the thing spoken of in the place referred to; but a non-
attention to, and a contempt of, the ministry of the word, though 
these indeed are a sign of it; much less is this imputed to men’s 
rejecting the counsel of God, and not choosing the fear of the 
Lord.; for the tables must be turned; and if we speak truth, we 
must say, that man’s rejecting the counsel of God, and not 
choosing the fear of the Lord, are owing, and to be imputed, to a 
want of the new birth and spiritual renovation. Besides, as the 
new birth and spiritual renovation are the effects of, and owing to 
the Spirit and grace of God, and therefore called a being born of 



water and of the Spirit, and the renewing of the Holy Ghost; so a 
want thereof is owing to a man’s not having that grace which is in 
the power of God only to bestow upon him. 

 



Section 11—Isaiah 1:16, 17. 

Wash ye, make you clean, etc. 

 
These words are supposed to express the power of man, and 
contradict the necessity of unfrustrable grace in conversion: the 
argument from them is formed in this manner; "If conversion be 
wrought only by the unfrustrable operation of God, and man is 
purely passive in it, vain are all these commands and exhortations 
directed to wicked men." The weakness of which conclusion will 
appear by considering particularly each command or exhortation. 

1. Wash ye, make you clean; these two are to be regarded as 
one, since they intend one and the same thing; and suppose, that 
men, in a state of nature, are polluted and unclean; and indeed 
their pollution is of such sort, and to such a degree, that they 
cannot cleanse themselves, either by ceremonial ablutions, or 
moral services, or evangelical ordinances; for, who can say, I 
have made my heart clean; I am pure from my sin? (Prov. 20:9). 
This is God’s work only, as appears from his promises to cleanse 
his people from their sins; from the end of Christ’s shedding his 
blood, and the efficacy of it; from the sanctifying influences of the 
Spirit; and from the prayers of the saints (Ps. 51:2, 7, 10), to God, 
that he would create in them clean hearts, wash them thoroughly 
from their iniquity, and cleanse them from their sin. But if this be 
the case, that it is God’s work alone, and that man is incapable to 
cleanse himself from sin, it will be said, to what purpose are such 
exhortations? I answer, to convince men of their pollution, and 
that they stand in need of being washed and cleansed, of which 
they are naturally ignorant: there are two many who are pure in 



their own eyes, and yet not washed from their filthiness (Prov. 
30:12); as also, to bring them to a sense of their own inability to 
cleanse themselves; which seems to be the particular design of 
them here; since these Jews thought to have washed themselves 
from their immoralities by their ceremonial services, and which 
are therefore rejected by God, verses 11-15; and they, 
notwithstanding all their legal purifications, are called upon to 
wash and make clean: besides, such exhortations may be useful 
to lead persons to inquire after the proper means of cleansing, 
and so to the fountain of Christ’s blood, in which only souls being 
washed are made clean. These exhortations then are not in vain; 
though conversion is wrought only by the unfrustrable operation of 
God, and man is purely passive in it. This view of them will help 
us to understand aright some parallel places; such as Jeremiah 
4:14, 13:27; 2 Corinthians 7:1; James 1:21, and James 4:8, which 
commonly go in company with these. 

2. Put away the evil of your doings from before mine eyes. Evil is 
said to be put away from a nation, when it is punished in the doer 
of it; see Deuteronomy 13:5, and Deuteronomy 17:7, 12; and from 
a family and particular persons, when discouraged and abstained 
from, Job 11:14, and 22:23. But it ought to be observed, that the 
exhortation here is not barely to put away their doings, but the evil 
of them; and that not from themselves, but from before the eyes 
of God. Now to put away sin in this sense, is to take it away, to 
remove it, as that it is pardoned, and men acquitted and 
discharged from it; but this is impracticable to men, and is the act 
of God only; as is evident from his promises to remove the sins of 
his people; from the end of Christ’s sacrifice which was to put 
away sin for ever; and from the prayers of the saints, who desire 
that God would take away all iniquity, and receive graciously. But 
why then is such an exhortation given? First to convince men, that 



the putting away of sin from the eyes of God’s vindictive justice, is 
absolutely necessary to salvation; and then that men cannot by all 
their ceremonial and moral services do this; for it is not possible 
that the blood of bulls and goats should take away sin (Heb. 
10:4); as also to lead and direct their views to the sacrifice of 
Christ, which effectually does it; and without which, to what 
purpose is the multitude of sacrifices? and vain are all oblations, 
verses 11, 12. 

3. Cease to do evil; which regards either a cessation from 
ceremonial works, which being done with a wicked mind, were an 
abomination to the Lord, verses 13, 14, or an abstinence from 
outward immoralities; such as shedding innocent blood, 
oppressing the fatherless and widow, verses 15, 17. Now a 
natural man may be able to abstain from such external enormities 
of life, without supposing a power in him to do that which is 
spiritually good; or that the unfrustrable grace of God is 
unnecessary in conversion. 

4. Learn to do well; that is, to do acts of justice, beneficence, 
liberality, and charity, such as are here mentioned; seek 
judgment, relieve the oppressed, judge the fatherless, plead for 
the widow; all which are very commendable, and may be 
performed by men in an unconverted state; and no way militate 
either against man’s passiveness, or the necessity of God’s 
efficacious grace in the work of conversion. 

 



Section 12—Isaiah 1:18, 19. 

Come now and let us reason together; If ye be willing and 
obedient, etc. 

 
I. The eighteenth verse is considered in strict connection with the 
words preceding and following; from whence it is concluded, that 
to cease to do evil, and learn to do well, to be willing and 
obedient, are qualifications for the pardoning mercy of God, and 
conditions of obtaining it; the promises of pardon, life, and 
salvation, being made to persons of such characters. But, 

1. Let it be observed, that the eighteenth verse may be read in a 
parenthesis, without any connection with or dependence on either 
the preceding or subsequent verses; being thrown in on purpose 
to comfort the people of God, oppressed with a sense of their 
sins, whilst he is expressing his just resentment and indignation 
against the sins of others. 

2. Admitting it to be in strict connection with the context, it 
contains a free declaration of pardoning grace and mercy, without 
any conditions annexed to it; it is not expressed in a conditional 
form; it is not said, if ye cease to do evil, and learn to do well, then 
though your sins be as scarlet, they shall be as white as snow; 
nor is it said, if ye be willing and obedient, then though your sins 
be red like crimson, they shall be as wool, but ye shall eat the 
good of the land. 

3. God’s promise of pardon is free, absolute, and unconditional; it 
is expressed in this manner; I will be merciful to their 
unrighteousness, and their sins and their iniquities I will remember 



no more (Heb. 8:12.); and made to persons guilty both of sins of 
omission and commission; who had bought him no sweet cane 
with money; neither had filled him with the fat of sacrifices; but 
had made him to serve with their sins, and had wearied him with 
their iniquities (Acts 5:31). 

4. Pardon of sin is never ascribed to any condition performed by 
men, but to the free grace of God, streaming through the blood of 
Christ; which was shed to obtain it, and in whose gift it is, being 
exalted to be a Prince and a Savior, to give repentance unto 
Israel, and forgiveness of sins (Isa. 43:24, 25); and which is often 
given to persons without any conditions previously qualifying them 
for it. 

5. Obedience is not the condition of pardon, though a declaration 
of pardon is an excellent motive to induce to obedience; 
evangelical obedience springs from, and is influenced by, 
discoveries of pardon, but is neither the cause nor condition of it. 

II. It is here promised to such who are willing and obedient, that 
they shall eat the good of the land; and threatened to the 
disobedient, that they shall be devoured with the sword; from 
whence it does not follow, that it is in the power of man to do what 
is spiritually good, much less that eternal happiness depends 
upon, or is to be obtained by man’s obedience. For, 

1. The voluntary obedience here encouraged, is to things civil; 
such as to relieve the oppressed, judge the fatherless, and plead 
for the widow, verse 17, which it is allowed are in the power of a 
natural man to perform; and might be reasonably expected from a 
professing people, as these were to whom those exhortations 
were given. 



2. What is here promised, is not of a spiritual or eternal, but of a 
temporal nature; ye shall eat the good of the land; that is, of the 
land of Canaan; the possession of which they held by their 
obedience to those laws of a moral, civil, and ceremonial kind, 
which God gave them as a body politic; and which, so long as 
they observed, they were continued in the quiet and full 
enjoyment of all the blessings of the good land, flowing with milk 
and honey, as were promised to them; see Deuteronomy 5:32, 
33, 6:24, 25, 28:1-14, and Leviticus 26:3-10. But when they 
refused and rebelled it was otherwise with them. And therefore, 

3. The punishment threatened to their disobedience and rebellion 
is temporal; ye shall be devoured with the sword, for the mouth of 
the Lord hath spoken it; as he had in Leviticus 26:25, 33, and so it 
was frequently with this people, when they broke the laws of God, 
transgressed his commands, and rebelled against him, the enemy 
was let in upon them, the sword was drawn against them, and 
they destroyed by it, or carried captive. 

 



Section 13—Isaiah 5:4. 

What could have been done more to my vineyard, that I 
have not done in it? Wherefore when I looked, etc. 

 
No one place of Scripture is more frequent in the mouths and 
writings of the patrons of free-will, and adversaries of the grace of 
God, than this; which is used by them, to prove that God gives 
sufficient grace for the conversion of such who are not converted; 
and that he does not effect that work by an irresistible power, by 
an unfrustrable operation; which operation, it is said, "if necessary 
to produce the expected fruits, and not vouchsafed, it must follow, 
that this vineyard had not grace sufficient to answer her Lord’s 
expectations; and if so, he must unreasonably complain, that she 
brought forth wild grapes, and more unreasonably expect good 
grapes, and. most unreasonably punish, her for not doing what he 
would not give her grace sufficient to perform. To which I reply, 

1. These, words are part of a parable, representing the state and 
condition of the people of the Jews. Now, parabolical divinity is 
not argumentative; nor ought parables to be stretched beyond. 
their scope and design; the intent of this is to show the ingratitude 
of the Jews, in the midst of many favors bestowed on them, and 
the patience and long-suffering of God towards them, and to 
vindicate his justice in their ruin as a nation. 

2. Seeing there is a particular application of this parable to the 
people of Israel and Judah, verse 4; The vineyard of the Lord of 
hosts is the house of Israel, and the men of Judah his pleasant 
plants; who were favored with peculiar blessings above all people 
on the face of the earth; it can be no proof of any blessing or 



grace common to all mankind; or in other words, it can be no 
proof that God gives to all men sufficient grace for conversion, 
though not effectual, through their perverseness. 

3. It does not appear from hence that God gave to all the men of 
Israel and Judah, grace sufficient for conversion; which is not a 
national, but a personal blessing; and it is evident, that some 
among them had not restraining grace, no sense of sin in them, 
nor fear of God before their eyes; they drew iniquity with cords of 
vanity, and sin as it were with a cart rope; they said, Let him make 
speed, and hasten his work, that we may see it; and let the 
counsel of the Holy One of Israel draw nigh and come, that we 
may know it; they called evil good, and good evil; put darkness for 
light, and light for darkness (vv. 18, 20). Nor was every man in 
Israel and Judah capable of judging whether God had given 
sufficient grace or no, to any, or all among them. 

4. These words, What could have been done more to my 
vineyard, that I have not done, in it; cannot be understood of 
God’s having done all that was sufficient and necessary to the 
saving conversion of those who are designed by the vineyard; for 
a reply to the question, taken in this sense, might easily be made 
after this manner: that God could have made of this bad vine a 
good one, which was absolutely necessary to its bringing forth 
good grapes; he could by internal grace have effected the saving 
work of conversion; to which, external means, without it, were 
insufficient; he could have removed the veil from their 
understandings, and have taken away the stony heart, and given 
an heart of flesh; all which are requisite to the real work of 
conversion. 

5. The similitudes in the parable only regard the external culture 
of the vineyard, and can only, at most, design the outward means 



of reformation, which these people enjoyed; such as the mission 
of the Lord’s prophets to them, the ministry of the word, 
admonitions, exhortations, reproofs, etc., when it might be 
expected that a people enjoying such privileges, would behave 
well in their moral conversation; and instead of being guilty of 
rapine, oppression, luxury, drunkenness, pride, and contempt of 
God himself, sins which they are in this chapter charged with; 
they would have done common justice between man and man, 
would have sought judgment, relieved the oppressed, judged the 
fatherless, and pleaded for the widow; all which they might have 
done, without supposing them to have grace sufficient to saving 
conversion, and though this might be withheld from them, and 
therefore it was not unreasonable in the Lord to expect good 
grapes of this kind from them, nor to complain of their wild grapes, 
nor to 

punish them for them. 

6. If the parable is narrowly examined, it will be found, that the 
good things which God had done for his vineyard, the men of 
Israel and Judah, were of a civil nature, and which regarded their 
civil constitution and settlement as a body politic; such as the 
planting of it in a very fruitful hill, in the land of Canaan, a land 
flowing with milk and honey; fencing it with good and wholesome 
laws, which distinguished and kept them separate from other 
nations, as well as with his almighty power and providence; 
especially at the three yearly festivals, when all their males 
appeared at Jerusalem; gathering out the stones, casting the 
heathen out, and driving Canaanites before them; planting it with 
the choicest vine, such having fallen in the wilderness who 
murmured and rebelled against God; building a tower in it, 
expressive of divine protection, and placing a winepress, which 



may either mean plenty of temporal blessings, or the prophets, 
who were placed among them to stir up and exhort the people to 
a regard to the laws of God. 

7. God’s looking or expecting that this vineyard should bring forth 
grapes, is not to be taken properly but figuratively, after the 
manner of men; for, from such a well-formed government, from 
such an excellent constitution, from a people enjoying such 
advantages, might it not be reasonably expected hat the fruits of 
common justice and equity would have appeared? might not 
judgment have been looked for instead of oppression, and 
righteousness instead of a cry? but alas! it proved just the 
reverse. 

8. The interrogation ought not to be rendered as it is by our 
translators, What could have been done more to my vineyard? 
nor as Dr. Whitby reads it, What was there more to do for my 
vineyard? etc., but ymrkl rws twselAhm should be translated, 
What is to be done here, after to my vineyard? etc., and so 
designs not any thing past, but something to come; and is to be 
understood not of good things bestowed before, but of 
punishment hereafter to be inflicted, as evidently appears from 
the answer to it, (vv. 5, 6): —And now go to, I will tell you what I 
will do to my vineyard; I will take away the hedge thereof and it 
shall be eaten up, and break down the wall thereof, and it shall be 
trodden down, and I will lay it waste, etc., which was fulfilled in the 
destruction of the land by the Chaldeans, a punishment God 
never inflicted to that degree before on that people; and so the 
words have much the same meaning with those in Matthew 
21:40, 41: —When the Lord therefore of the vineyard cometh, 
what will he do unto these husbandmen? they say unto him, He 
will miserably destroy those wicked men, and let out his vineyard 



to other husbandmen, which shall render him the fruits in their 
seasons; for the question must be of the same nature with the 
answer; and if it be so, the words are far enough from proving that 
grace sufficient for conversion is given to some who are not 
converted, or from contradicting the doctrine of unfrustrable grace 
in conversion. 

 



Section 14—Isaiah 30:15. 

For thus saith the Lord, the Holy One of Israel; In 
returning and rest shall ye be saved; in quietness and in 
confidence we shalt be your strength; and ye would not. 

 
These words are cited in favor of free-will, as proving that men’s 
impotency to that which is good, is not owing to any disability by 
the fall of Adam, but to other causes acquired by, and not born 
with them; such as evil dispositions, customs, prejudices, 
hardness of heart, or blindness willfully contracted; and therefore 
irresistible and unfrustrable grace is not necessary to the 
conversion of a sinner; but of what service they are in this cause 
will be better understood when the following things are observed. 

1. Admitting that the words regard the spiritual and eternal 
salvation of men, then they are expressive of the way and manner 
in which God saves such who are saved. In returning and rest 
shall ye be saved, that is, by faith and repentance; repentance 
may be meant by returning, and faith by rest; or by returning and 
rest, may be designed returning to rest, that is, to Christ, who is 
the only rest to weary souls; in quietness and confidence shall be 
your strength. Quietness may intend peace of conscience, and 
confidence assurance of faith, which make men strong Christians, 
though their strength does not barely lie in these graces, but in 
the object of them. Now faith and repentance are blessings of the 
covenant, gifts of God; the graces of the Spirit go together in the 
doctrine of salvation, and have a great concern in it; though they 
are not meritorious, procuring causes, nor conditions of it, yet in 
this way God brings his people to salvation; they enter into and 



are descriptive of the character of such that are saved; there is so 
close a connection between these and salvation, that none are 
saved without them. 

2. If we take this to be the sense of the words, then the last 
clause, and ye would not, shows, that God’s way of saving men 
through repentance and faith, by gong to Christ alone for rest, by 
placing all confidence in, and deriving all peace and comfort from 
him, is disagreeable to unregenerate men; which is a proof of the 
wretched depravity, corruption, and perverseness of the will. 
Hence this scripture, viewed in this light, with Jeremiah 6:16, 17, 
and 13:11, 27, and 18:12, and 29:19, Ezekiel 20:8, Hosea 5:4, 
stand on record, as so many lasting reproaches to the will of man. 

3. Let this depravity, corruption, perverseness, and obstinacy of 
the will, proceed from what cause soever, whether from any thing 
born with men, or acquired by them; such as evil dispositions, 
customs, prejudices hardness and blindness of heart; what else 
can conquer these evil dispositions, break such customs, destroy 
such prejudices, and remove this blindness and hardness of heart 
but the almighty power and efficacious grace of God? How 
necessary, therefore are irresistible and unfrustrable operations of 
the Spirit of God to the conversion of such sinners; when can it be 
reasonably expected they should be willing to be saved by 
Jehovah in his own way, but in the day of his power on their 
souls? who must work in them both to will and do of his good 
pleasure, if ever the perverseness of their wills is cured. But, 

4. Though, no doubt, the depravity and stubbornness of the will is 
increased by prejudices, customs, etc., yet to what can its first 
taint be ascribed, or from whence had it its first blow, and 
received its original disability, at from the fall of Adam? Does not 
the Scripture, according to this doctrine, furnish us with the best 



account of the origin of moral evil? Does not the apostle (Eph. 
2:8), attribute men’s conversation in the lusts of the flesh, their 
fulfilling, taqelhmata thV sarkoV the wills of the flesh, and of the 
mind, to their being by nature children of wrath? Why is it the 
wicked will not hearken to the voice of the charmer, charm he 
never so wisely; but because they are estranged from the womb, 
they go astray as soon as they be born speaking lies (Ps. 58:8). 
And what else can be the source and spring of such early 
practices in iniquity, but the corruption of nature, owing to the fall 
of man, they bring into the world with them? Do we not read (Isa. 
48:4, 8) of some whose neck was an iron sinew, and their brow 
brass; whose obstinacy, disobedience, and treacherous, dealing, 
are accounted for by their being called transgressors from the 
womb? 

5. After all, the words are not to be understood of the spiritual and 
eternal salvation of men, but of the temporal safety and happiness 
of the people of Israel, had they acted according to the advice 
given them; in returning and rest shall ye be saved; that is, if ye 
return from the evil counsel which ye have taken, which is not of 
me, saith the Lord, verse 1, and rest quietly in your own land, and 
do not walk to go down into Egypt, nor seek to Pharaoh for help, 
verses 2, 3, ye shall be saved; you shall be in safety, no enemy 
shall break in upon you, or disturb you: in quietness and in 
confidence shall be your strength; your strength is to sit still, verse 
7, quietly to abide in Jerusalem, in your own cities, and trust in my 
power and protection, then ye need not fear any enemy; and ye 
would not; but ye said, for we will flee sws lצ, unto horses, to 
Egypt for horses, or upon horses, which we have had from 
thence; therefore shall flee; we will ride upon the swift; therefore 
they that pursue you shall be swift: meaning the Chaldeans; one 
thousand shall flee at the rebuke of one, at the rebuke of five shall 



ye flee, till ye be left as a beacon upon the top of a mountain, and 
as an ensign on an hill. Now as this appears from the context to 
be the plain and genuine sense of the words, they can be of no 
use to prove what they are cited for, and ought to have no place 
in the controversy about free-will, and efficacious grace. 

 



Section 15—Isaiah 55:1. 

He, every one that thirsteth, come ye to the waters, and 
he that hath no money; come ye, buy, and eat, yea, come, 

buy wine and milk without money and without price. 

 
1. These words are no call, invitation, or offer of grace to dead 
sinners, since they are spoken to such who were thirsty, that is, 
who, in a spiritual sense, were thirsting after pardon of sin, a 
justifying righteousness, and salvation by Christ; after a greater 
knowledge of him, communion with him, conformity to him, and 
enjoyment of him in his ordinances, which supposes them to be. 
spiritually alive; for such who are dead in sin, thirst not after the 
grace of God, but the lusts of the flesh; they mind and savor the 
things of the flesh, and not the things of the Spirit; only new-born 
babes, or such who are born again, are quickened and made 
alive, desire Christ, his grace, and the sincere milk of the word, 
that their souls may grow thereby; besides, the persons called 
unto, are represented as having no money; which, though true of 
unconverted persons, who have nothing to pay off their debts, or 
purchase any thing for themselves; yet they fancy themselves to 
be rich, and increased in goods, and stand in need of nothing; 
whereas the persons here encouraged are such, who not only 
have no money, but know they have none; who are poor in spirit, 
and sensible of their spiritual poverty; which sense arises from the 
quickening influences of the Spirit of God upon their souls; nor are 
Isaiah 1:18, 19, Luke 13:3, John 3:16, and 7:24, any offers, grace, 
as they are with this represented to be. 



2. They do not express any power or ability in unconverted 
persons to come to Christ, seeing they are not directed to such, 
as is before observed; besides, neither Christ, nor the grace of 
Christ, are designed by the waters, but the ordinances; the 
allusion being, as is thought by some, to maritime places, or sea-
ports, where ships of merchandise unload their traffic, and people 
resort to buy things necessary for them. Now where should 
hungry and thirsty souls, and such that have no money, attend, 
but on the ordinances, the means of grace? where they may 
expect to meet with Christ, and of his fullness receive, even grace 
for grace. Nor, 

3. Do they declare any self-sufficiency in creatures to procure any 
thing for themselves by their works; for the things to be bought, 
wine and milk suitable to thirsty persons, signify either the 
doctrines of the gospel, or the blessings of grace, both which are 
freely given. Buying here is to be taken not in a proper sense, for 
no valuable consideration can be given to God for his grace; but 
in an improper one, the manner in which these things were to be 
bought, being without price; and besides, the persons who are 
called upon to buy, are said to have no money. This explanation 
of the words in the several parts of them, will help us to 
understand the advice and invitation given in other places; such 
as Revelation 3:18, and 22:17. 

 



Section 16—Isaiah 55:6. 

Seek ye the Lord while he may be found, call ye upon him 
while he is near. 

 
This passage of Scripture is no proof of a day of grace, which, if 
men improve, they may enjoy the favor of God; but if they let it 
slip, if it is once elapsed, there is no more opportunity of meeting 
with him. 

1. They are an exhortation to public worship, signified by seeking 
the Lord and calling upon him; the time for which, with the Jews, 
was on the seventh day of the week, and with us Christians, on 
the first; these being times in which he might be found, it became 
the Jews of old, and us now, to attend public ordinances, in 
expectation of meeting with God; since he has promised his 
people to be in the midst of them, when they are met together. 

2. The words may be so rendered, as that they may be 
understood of place as well as time; Seek ye the Lord, waxmhb, 
in his being found, call ye upon him, wtwyhb brq, in his being 
near; that is, in the place where he is to be found, and in the place 
where he is near. Now, though God is everywhere, and in all 
places, yet, in the Old Testament dispensation, there was a 
particular place for public worship appointed, where God 
vouchsafed his presence, and where it was both the duty and 
interest of his people to attend; and though under the gospel 
dispensation, all places are alike, yet where the saints agree to 
meet together, there God has promised to be in the midst of them; 
and, therefore, there should he se sought and called upon. 



3. The, words may have a particular regard to Christ’s being on 
earth in the land of Judea, seeing he is spoken of under the name 
of David (v. 3), and is promised to be given for a witness to the 
people, a leader, and commander of the people (v. 4), and it is 
prophesied of him, that there should be a large concourse of the 
Gentiles to him (v. 5), who are here encouraged, or rather the 
Jews, to seek unto him, and call upon him, while he was in their 
land, near unto them; when they had the advantage of his 
personal presence, ministry, and miracles. 

 



Section 17—Isaiah 55:7. 

Let the wicked forsake his way, and the unrighteous man 
his thoughts, and let him return unto the Lord, and he will 

have mercy upon him, and to our God, for he will 
abundantly pardon. 

 
I. These words are represented as a promise of pardon, on 
condition of forsaking sinful ways and thoughts and turning to the 
Lord; which, if not in man’s power to perform, is to promise on an 
impossible condition, and that is, indeed, to promise nothing. To 
which may be replied, 

1. That forsaking sin, and turning to the Lord at first conversion, or 
returning to him after backslidings, which perhaps may be here 
meant, are not owing to the power of man, but to the efficacious 
grace of God. None can truly forsake sin, or heartily turn to the 
Lord, but such who are influenced by the Spirit of God; hence 
says Ephraim, Turn thou me, and I shall be turned (Jer. 31:18). 

2. That the promise of pardon is free, absolute, and unconditional, 
not depending on any condition whatever to be performed by 
men; forsaking sinful ways and thoughts, and returning to the 
Lord, are not here proposed as conditions of obtaining mercy, and 
receiving pardon; but the declarations of pardoning grace and 
mercy here made, are made on purpose to encourage souls 
sensible of the wickedness of their ways, and unrighteousness of 
their thoughts, to return to the Lord, who is a God of grace and 
mercy, 



3. Though faith and repentance are not conditions of pardon, nor 
in the power of man, of himself, to perform; yet as pardon is 
promised to such who repent, believe, and turn to the Lord, so all 
such, to whom God makes the promise of pardon, he gives the 
graces of faith and repentance; hence his promise is not vain, 
empty, and delusory. 

II. It is said, that "if conversion is wrought only by the unfrustrable 
operation of God, and man is purely passive in it, vain are the 
promises of pardon, such as this; for no promises can be means 
proper to make a dead man live, or to prevail upon a man to act, 
who must be purely passive." To which I answer, 

1. That these words contain no promise to dead men, but a 
declaration of pardoning grace to sensible sinners; who were 
wicked and unrighteous in their own apprehensions, being 
represented as thirsty (v. 1), seeking after the way of life and 
salvation; though they took the wrong way, and had their thoughts 
wrongly turned to spend money for that which is not bread, and 
their labor for that which satifieth not, (v. 2), and therefore 
remained oppressed with a sense of sin; hence they are here 
encouraged to quit their own way of salvation, and all thoughts of 
their own righteousness, and alone to seek the Lord for mercy 
and pardon; since his thoughts were not as their thoughts, nor his 
ways as their ways. 

2. Admitting them to be a promise of pardon made to dead men; it 
may be thought to be a proper and sufficient means in the hand of 
God, under the mighty influences of his Spirit and grace, to make 
dead men live; since the gospel is the power of God unto 
salvation, the ministration of life, yea, the savor of life unto life 
(Rom. 1:16; 2 Cor.2:16; 3:6); and especially when it is observed 
what is said in verses 10, 11. For as the rain cometh down, and 



the snow from heaven, and returneth not thither, but watereth the 
earth, and maketh it bring forth and bud. that it may give seed to 
the sower, and bread to the eater; so shall my word be that goeth 
forth out of my mouth, now at this present time delivered, in 
verses 7-9; it shall not return unto me void, but it shall accomplish 
that which I please, and it shall prosper in the thing whereto I sent 
it. 

3. Though man is passive in regeneration, yet he is active in 
forsaking sin and turning to the Lord. Promises of pardon may, 
through the grace of God, prevail on such to act in these 
instances, who have been passive in the work of regeneration; for 
regeneration antecedes these; forsaking sin, and turning to the 
Lord, follow upon, and rise from regenerating grace. No man can 
truly do these, until he is regenerated by the Spirit of God. It 
follows, then, that men may be prevailed upon, by the promises of 
pardon, to act, who have been passive in regeneration. 

III. It is intimated, that such who are in the Calvinistical way of 
thinking, say, that God promises pardon and life to the non-elect, 
on condition of their faith and repentance: and it is asked, "How 
can a God of truth and sincerity be said to promise to them 
pardon and salvation, seriously and in good earnest, who are, by 
his own act of preterition, infallibly and unfrustrably excluded from 
it?" I answer, 

1. Who the men are that say so, I do not know, and must leave 
them to defend their own positions, who only are accountable for 
the consequences of them; for my own part, I utterly deny that 
there is any promise of pardon made to the non-elect at all, not on 
any condition whatever. The promise of pardon is a promise of 
the covenant of grace, and which is made to none but to such 
who are in that covenant, in which the non-elect have no share; to 



whom the blessing of pardon belongs, to them only is the promise 
of it made: the blessing of it only belongs to such for whom Christ 
died, whose blood was shed for the remission of sin; and these 
are the elect of God only: and though the gospel declaration of 
pardon is made in indefinite terms, to every one that believes; the 
reason is, because all those who are interested in the covenant of 
grace, and for whom Christ died, God does in his own time, give 
faith and repentance, and along with them forgiveness of sins. 

2. This passage of Scripture now under consideration, is no 
promise of pardon to the non-elect; for the words wicked and 
unrighteous, are not peculiar to them; God’s elect are so in their 
state of nature, and in their own sense and apprehension, when 
the Spirit of God convinces them. Besides, the persons spoken to, 
appear from the context, to be such towards whom God’s 
thoughts had been from everlasting (vv. 8, 9); and who were to 
partake of the blessings of joy and peace for ever (vv. 12,13). 

 



Section 18—Jeremiah 4:4. 

Circumcise yourselves to the Lord, and take away the 
foreskins of your heart, ye men of Judah, and inhabitants 

of Jerusalem; let my fury come forth like fire, and burn that 
none can quench it; because of the evil of your doings. 

 
These words, with Deuteronomy 10:16, which express much the 
same thing, in almost the same words, are thought to disprove 
man’s passiveness and the unfrustrable operation of God in 
conversion; or that that is God’s work alone; which, if true, it is 
said, vain are all such commands and exhortations as these: on 
which, let the following things be observed: 

1. That it is questionable whether these figurative expressions are 
to be understood of internal conversion, or the first work of it on 
the soul; since they are directed to backsliding Israel and Judah; 
and may not rather design a national repentance and reformation 
of them, as God’s professing people, that. they might be saved 
with a temporal deliverance from temporal judgments; with which 
they are threatened throughout this chapter. 

2. Admitting that they are to be understood of the internal, 
spiritual, and saving work of conversion; since he is a Jew who is 
one inwardly; and circumcision is that of the heart, in the spirit, 
and not in the letter, whose praise is not of men, but of God (Rom. 
2:29): this sense of the word carries the things expressed by them 
still farther out of the power of man, and into the hands of God 
alone; seeing this is the circumcision made without hands (Col. 
2:11), that is, without the power, help, and assistance of men. 
Circumcision of the flesh was typical of that of the spirit, and fitly 



expresses the passiveness of men in it; for as the infant was 
entirely passive and not active in circumcision, so is man in 
regeneration and first conversion; not to take any notice of, or 
insist upon the word wlmh, being of a passive form, and rendered 
by the Septuagint, peoitmhqhte and by the Vulgate Latin, 
circumcidimini, be ye circumcised. 

3. What God here requires, commands, and exhorts unto, he 
elsewhere promises to do himself, saying; The Lord thy God will 
circumcise thine heart, and the heart of thy seed, to love the Lord 
thy God, with all thine heart, and with all thy soul, that thou 
mayest live (Deut. 30:6); which at once discovers the inability of 
man, and the necessity of the grace of God; for if man could do 
this of himself, there would be no need of God’s doing it for him: 
since this is the case, we may say, as Austin did, Domine, da 
quod jubes, et jube quod vis; Lord, give what thou commandest, 
and command what thou wilt. 

4. Such commands and exhortations are not in vain, supposing 
man’s passiveness in this work of conversion, and the 
unfrustrable operation of God in it; seeing such exhortations may 
be useful to convince men of the corruption of their nature; the 
necessity of a spiritual circumcision, without which there can be 
no salvation; their own disability, and the need of the power and 
grace of God to effect it. 

 



Section 19—Ezekiel 18:24. 

But when the righteous turneth away from his 
righteousness, and committeth iniquity, and doth 

according to all the abominations that the wicked man 
doth, shall he live? all his righteousness that he hath done 

shall not be mentioned; in his trespass that he hath 
trespassed, and in his sin that he hath sinned, in them 

shall he die. 

 
This scripture is placed at the front of those which are said 
"expressly to assert the possibility, that true believers, true 
penitents, men truly just and righteous, may fall from their 
righteousness, and die in their iniquity." But, 

1. The man here spoken of, is not one truly just and righteous; 
seeing he is denominated righteous from his own righteousness 
in which he trusted, and from which he is supposed to turn. Now 
none are truly, and in an evangelic sense, righteous by their own 
righteousness; only such are, who are made so by the obedience 
of Christ; and these never can, nor shall they turn from this 
righteousness, which is the righteousness of God, an everlasting 
one, and is revealed from faith to faith; nor do they commit sin, 
that is, make a trade of sinning, live in a course of it; much less do 
they according to all the abominations of the wicked; nor can it be 
said of them, that their righteousness shall not be mentioned, 
since it endures for ever; and they, on the account of it, shall be in 
everlasting remembrance. Nor can they ever die, in the Arminian 
sense of the phrase here used; for they are justified by Christ’s 
righteousness from all their sins, and therefore shall not die in 



them; they live by faith on it, and shall never die the second 
death; there is more virtue in the righteousness of Christ to justify 
them, than there is in all their sins to condemn them; their 
justification and glorification are inseparably connected together. 
Besides, such are the love, care, and power of God, which are 
engaged on their side, and exercised towards them, that it is 
impossible they should everlastingly perish. The man here 
designed, is one that is outwardly righteous before men; who 
imagines himself to be so; trusteth to his own righteousness 
(Ezek. 33:13); concludes, that what he suffered was owing to his 
father’s sin, and not any iniquity of his own; and therefore 
complains of injustice in God; whose folly, vain opinion of himself, 
and unrighteous notions of God’s providence, are fully and justly 
exposed in this chapter. The righteousness from which he is 
denominated righteous, is his own, and not another’s, and what 
he himself hath done, and not what Christ hath done for him: a 
mere moral, righteousness, consisting of some negative holiness, 
and a few external, moral performances, as appears from verses 
5-9; from such a righteousness a man may turn, commit iniquity, 
sin and die; but then this is no proof or instance of the apostasy of 
the saints, of true believers, true penitents, men truly just and 
righteous. It is indeed said, "that the righteous man here spoken 
of, is one truly righteous; for he is one who sinneth not, 
committeth not iniquity, and turneth not away from his 
righteousness; one who walketh in God’s statutes, and keeps his 
judgments, yea, who walketh in the statutes of life, without 
committing iniquity; and therefore assuredly is one, who is truly 
and inwardly righteous, and not in outward profession only." To 
which I answer; the texts referred to in Ezekiel 33:12, 13, and 8:9, 
17, 19, say not any one of these things concerning the righteous 
man; but on the contrary, suppose he may sin, commit iniquity, 



and turn from his righteousness; and indeed, there is not a just 
man, one that is truly so, that lives and sins not; nor is any man 
righteous in the sight of God by virtue of his inward holiness, or 
outward walk; besides, the same author contradicts himself in the 
next page, when he says," the righteous man who turneth away 
from his righteousness, is one who committeth iniquity and doth 
according to all the abominations which the wicked man doth; and 
therefore must be one to whom belongs the portion of the wicked, 
which is death eternal." It is further objected from Dr. Prideaux, 
that "should he (the righteous man) only turn from his counterfeit 
and hypocritical righteousness, should he not rather live than die; 
inasmuch as he would put off the wolf, to put on the lamb?" which 
will be fully answered by observing the horrid blunder, and 
wretched mistake, that one doctor has made, and another by him 
is led into; for the turn is not from a counterfeit and hypocritical 
righteousness to a real one; but from a mere external moral 
righteousness, which had some appearance and degree of 
obedience in it, to an open. shameful, and abominable course of 
sinning; which is so far from putting off the wolf to put on the 
lamb, that it is just the very reverse; it is to put off the lamb or 
sheep’s clothing, in which he appeared, to put on the wolf he 
really was; and consequently such an one should rather die than 
live. 

2. The death threatened to the righteous man that turns from his 
righteousness, is not an eternal death, or the death of the soul 
and body in hell; since this death was then upon them, what they 
were complaining of, imagining it came upon them for the sins of 
their parents; and besides, they might have been recovered from 
it by repentance and reformation. Have I any pleasure at all that 
the wicked should die? saith the Lord God; and not that he should 
return from his ways and live? For I have no pleasure in the death 



of him that dieth; wherefore turn yourselves, and live ye (Ezek. 
18:13); all which cannot be said of an eternal death; dying in his 
iniquity, is the same with dying for his iniquity, as it is rendered in 
verse 26, and designs some severe temporal calamity or 
affliction; which is often in Scripture called a death (Ex. 10:17, 2 
Cor. 1:10; 11:23); such as captivity, in which the Jews then were, 
of which they were complaining, what was owing to their sins, and 
from which they were capable of being recovered. "This answer, it 
is said, contradicts the express words of the prophet about twenty 
times;" though not one single instance of it is given. Wherefore, 

3. Admitting that the truly just and righteous man is here intended; 
it is no proof of a possibility of his turning away from his 
righteousness and sinning, so as to be finally lost and perish; only 
so as to be afflicted, or suffer in a general calamity; besides, the 
words are delivered in a conditional form, being to be read thus: If 
the righteous man turneth away from his righteousness. Now 
suppositio nil ponet in esse, a supposition puts nothing in being, is 
no proof or instance of matter of fact. But this is said to be "flying 
for refuge to a mere mistake; the words in the original being not if, 
but beshub, en h an hmera epistreyh, in the day that he turns 
away from his righteousness." To which I reply, that the word 
bwvb beshub may be rendered, if he turns; as it is by the Vulgate 
Latin and Pagnine here and by our translators in Ezekiel 33:19, 
agreeable to the like forms of expression in other places; as 
Psalm 46:2, Therefore will not we fear xra rymtb, though, or if the 
earth be removed, syrh jwmbw. and though, or if the mountains 
be carried into the midst of the sea. Nor does the Greek version of 
the Septuagint read the words, en h an hmera epistreyh, in the 
day that he turns away; but en de tw apostreyai, in his turning, or 
when he turns. Add to this, that a conditional form is not only 
signified by if, but by when. And whereas it may be said, as it is, 



that such a form of words suppose something in possibility, 
though not in being, as it does in a wicked man’s turning from his 
wickedness, opposed unto; it will be allowed that, there is a 
possibility of a truly righteous man’s falling away, was he left to 
himself, and not kept by the power and grace of God; and 
therefore such a supposition as this may be designed for, and 
made use of, as a means to show him his weakness, make him 
cautious of his walk, and lead him wholly to rely and depend on 
superior help and assistance, and so consequently be the means 
of his final perseverance. 

 



Section 20—Ezekiel 18:30. 

Therefore I will judge you, O house of Israel, every one 
according to his ways, saith the Lord God: repent, and turn 

yourselves from all your transgressions; so iniquity shall 
not be your ruin. 

 
These exhortations are represented as contrary to the doctrines 
of absolute election and reprobation, and of unfrustrable grace in 
conversion. The argument from them stands thus; "He who would 
have all men, to whom the gospel is vouchsafed, to come to 
repentance, hath not prepared this saving grace only for some 
few Christians, leaving the rest under a necessity of perishing for 
the want of it; for to all such persons he hath promised, that they 
shall not perish." And elsewhere, it is said, that "such delude men 
with vain words, who teach, that a God of truth, and of sincerity, 
and of great goodness, should say to persons with such 
symptoms of passionate concern, Repent, and be converted from 
all your transgressions; so iniquity shall not be your ruin; when he 
himself had from eternity appointed them to ruin, and purposed to 
withhold from them that grace, without which it was impossible 
they should repent, or be converted;" and that, "if conversion be 
wrought only by the unfrustrable operation of God, and man is 
purely passive in it, vain are all such exhortations." To all which I 
reply, 

1. That these exhortations are not made to all men, but only to the 
house of Israel; and therefore do not contradict the preparation of 
saving grace for some few only, as the Israelites were; nor do we 
say, that God has prepared saving grace only for some few 



Christians, but for all Christians; that is, all that are Christ’s; nor 
are any of them left under a necessity of perishing for the want of 
it, since it is given to them, and they have it, as their character 
supposes: and whereas it is said, that to all such persons God 
has promised, that they shall not perish; it is readily granted, and 
by the way, is an acknowledgement, of the doctrine of the saints’ 
final perseverance; which is elsewhere greatly objected to. 
Moreover, inasmuch as they were the house of Israel, and every 
one of them, that are here spoken to, they are the wrong persons 
pitched upon to contradict the decrees of election and 
reprobation; for who will say of every one of them, that they were 
doomed to eternal death or appointed to everlasting ruin, who 
were chosen to be a peculiar people? It ought to be shown, if 
anything is done to purpose, that God has somewhere or other 
expressed himself in such language to all men, and particularly to 
such as shall not eventually be saved, as is here used to his 
professing people. 

2. The repentance here exhorted to, is not to be understood of an 
evangelical one, which is a repentance unto life, and unto 
salvation; but of a national one, for national iniquities, and to 
prevent national judgments, with which they are here threatened; 
seeing it is the whole house of Israel, the whole nation, and every 
one of them, who are exhorted unto it. Now, though there can be 
no true evangelical repentance without the unfrustrable grace of 
God, yet there may be a national external repentance without it; 
as in the case of the Ninevites. Besides, was an evangelical 
repentance designed here, an exhortation to it being made to the 
people of God, as the house of Israel were, could only be to the 
exercise of it, the grace itself having been wrought in them by the 
power of God: or admitting that the words are spoken to such who 
had not the grace itself; such an exhortation might not be in vain, 



supposing the necessity of an unfrustrable operation; seeing it 
might be made use of to convince such of the necessity of 
repentance, and of their want of it; and so God may in this way 
bring his elect to it, according to his eternal purposes and 
designs. Moreover, turning from transgression, does not intend 
the first work of internal, saving conversion, which is wrought by 
the powerful and efficacious grace of God and in which men are 
purely passive; but an external reformation, or a bringing forth 
fruits meet for repentance, in which persons may be, and are 
active; since it is not reasonable to suppose that the house of 
Israel, and every one of them, should be in an unconverted state. 
Besides, some give the sense of these words thus: not turn 
yourselves, but turn others, every man his neighbor, or his 
brother; so R. Sol. Jarchi, R. David Kimchi, R. Sol. Ben Melec, 
and some Christian interpreters. 

3. The ruin the house of Israel was in danger of through iniquity, 
and which they might escape by repentance and reformation, was 
not eternal but temporal; so iniquity shall not be your ruin, lwvkml 
a stumbling-block to you; an hindrance, an obstruction, lying in 
the way of your enjoyment of temporal blessings; therefore, cast 
away from you all your transgressions. This sense of the words 
may be confirmed from the advantages proposed to such who 
turned from their sins and transgressions (vv. 27, 28), as that 
such an one should save his soul alive; not with an everlasting 
salvation, for no man can save his soul alive in that sense; but 
with a temporal one, as did the Ninevites, by their repentance and 
reformation: it is also said, that he shall surely live, not a spiritual 
and eternal life; for he is said (Ezek. 33:19.) to live by his doing 
that which is lawful and right; whereas, no man can live spiritually 
and eternally by so doing; but it intends a civil life, in the 
comfortable enjoyment of outward mercies. It is moreover added, 



he shall not die, which is to be understood not of an eternal death, 
but of a temporal one, or of a death of afflictions, as has been 
observed under the preceding section. 

 



Section 21—Ezekiel 18:31&32. 
Cast away from you all your transgressions, whereby ye 

have transgressed, and make you a new heart and a new 
spirit; for why will ye die, O house of Israel? For I have no 

pleasure in the death of him that dieth, saith the Lord 
God: Wherefore turn yourselves, and live ye. 

 
This passage of Scripture is frequently used by the patrons of 
free-will, and opposers of God’s grace; in which they imagine the 
power of man in conversion is strongly asserted, and the doctrine 
of reprobation sufficiently disproved; but whether they are, or are 
not, we shall be better able to judge when, the following things are 
considered. 

1. That the exhortation to cast away their transgressions from 
them, regards either their sins themselves, which they had 
committed, and shows, that they were not only unprofitable, but 
pernicious, and so to be disliked and abhorred, as such things are 
that are proper to be cast away; or else the punishment due to 
their sins, which they might have removed and cast off from them 
by their repentance and reformation, and is the sense Kimchi 
gives of the words; or rather those things, particularly their idols, 
by which then transgressed. Now let it be observed, that this 
phrase of casting away transgressions, is no where else used, is 
peculiar to Ezekiel, and so may be best interpreted by Ezekiel 
20:7, 8. Then said I unto them, Cast ye away every man the 
abominations of his eyes, etc. Now these idols were the 
abominations of their eyes, were the cause of their 
transgressions, or that by which they transgressed, which their 
own hands had made unto them, for a sin (Isa. 31:7), and what 
they had power or were able to cast away from them; and no 



ways militates against the necessity of an unfrustrable operation 
in conversion. 

2. The other exhortation, to make them a new heart and a new 
spirit, admitting that it designs a renewed, regenerated heart and 
spirit, in which are new principles of light, life, and love, grace, 
and holiness, it will not prove that it is in the power of an 
unregenerate man, to make himself such a heart and spirit; since 
from God’s commands, to man’s power, non valet consequentia, 
is no argument: God commands men to keep the whole law 
perfectly; it does not follow from hence that they can do it; his 
precepts show what man ought to do, not what he can do. Such 
an exhortation as this, to make a new heart, may be designed to 
convince men of their want of one, and of the importance of it, 
that without it is no salvation; and so be the means, through the 
efficacious grace of God, of his elect enjoying this blessing; for 
what he here exhorts to, he has absolutely promised in the new 
covenant (Ezek. 34:26); A new heart also will I give you, and a 
new spirit will I put within you. Though it ought to be observed, 
that these words are not spoken to unconverted persons, but to 
the house of Israel, every one of them; who cannot be thought, 
especially all of them, to have been at that time in an 
unregenerate state; and therefore must not be understood of the 
first work of renovation, but of some after renewings, which were 
to appear in their external conversation; and so the words have 
the same sense as those of the apostle Paul to the believing 
Ephesians (Eph. 4:23, 24). Be ye renewed in the spirit of your 
minds; and put on the new man, which after God is created in 
righteousness and true holiness. Moreover, by a new heart, and a 
new spirit, may be meant, as the Targum of Jonathan Ben Uzziel 
renders them, aljd hwrw lytd bl, a fearing heart, and a spirit of 
fear, that is, a heart and spirit, to fear, serve, and worship the 



Lord, and not idols. And it is observable, that wherever a new 
heart and spirit are spoken of, they stand opposed to idols, and 
the service of them; so that the exhortation amounts to no more 
than this, that they yield a hearty reverential obedience to the 
living God, and not to dumb idols. Besides, what is here called a 
new heart, is, in Ezekiel 11:9, called one heart, that is, a single 
heart, in opposition to a double or hypocritical, one; and so may 
design sincerity and uprightness in their national repentance and 
external reformation, which they are here pressed unto. 

3. The expostulation, Why will ye die? is not made with all men; 
nor can it be proved that it was made with any who were not 
eventually saved, but with the house of Israel, who were called 
the children and people of God; and therefore cannot disprove 
any act of preterition passing on others, nor be an impeachment 
of the truth and sincerity of God. Besides, the death expostulated 
about, is not an eternal, but a temporal one, or what concerned 
their temporal affairs, and civil condition, and circumstances of 
life; see Ezekiel 33:24 to 29. Hence, 

4. The affirmation, I have no pleasure in the death of him that 
dieth, which is sometimes introduced, with an oath, (Ezek. 33:11) 
as I live, saith the Lord God, I have no pleasure in the death of the 
wicked, does not in the least militate against an act of preterition; 
whereby any are left by God justly to perish in and for their 
iniquities; or the decree of reprobation, whereby any, on the score 
of their transgressions, are appointed, or foreordained to 
condemnation and death; and therefore all the reasonings made 
use of to disprove these things, founded on this passage of 
Scripture, are vain and impertinent; for a death of afflictions is 
here intended, as has been already observed, which the house of 
Israel was groaning under, and complaining of; though it was 



wholly owing to themselves, and which was not grateful to God, 
and in which he took no pleasure: which is to be understood, not 
simply and absolutely, and with respect to all persons afflicted by 
him; for he delights in the exercise of judgment and 
righteousness, as well as in showing mercy, and laughs at the 
calamity of wicked men, and mocks when their fear cometh; (Jer. 
9:24; Prov. 1:26) but it is to be taken comparatively; as when he 
says (Hosea 5:6.) I will have mercy, and not sacrifice; that is, I 
take delight in mercy rather than in sacrifice; so here, I have no 
pleasure in the death of him that dieth: in his afflictions, 
distresses, calamities, captivity, and the like; but rather, that he 
would return from his ways, repent and reform, and live in his own 
land; which shows the mercy and compassion of God (Lam. 3:33) 
who does not afflict willingly, nor grieve the children of men. 
Wherefore he renews his exhortation, Turn yourselves, and live 
ye. The sum of all this is, you have no reason to say, as in verse 
2, The fathers have eaten sour grapes, and the children’s teeth 
are set on edge; or as in verse 25, that the way of the Lord is not 
equal; seeing it is not for the sins of your parents, but your own, 
that the present calamities you are complaining of lie upon you; 
for my part, I take no delight in your death, in your captivity; it 
would be more agreeable to me, would you turn from your evil 
ways, to the Lord your God, and behave according to the laws I 
have given you to walk by, and so live in your own land, in the 
quiet possession of all your goods and estates. But what has this 
to do with the affairs of eternal life, or eternal death? 

 



Section 22—Ezekiel 24:13. 

Because I have purged thee, and thou wast not purged, 
thou shall not be purged from thy filthiness any more, till I 

have caused my fury to rest upon thee. 

 
These words are represented as irreconcilable with God’s 
decrees of election and reprobation as inconsistent with the 
doctrine of particular redemption, and in favor of sufficient grace 
given to all men. But, 

1. The words are not spoken to all men, nor do they declare what 
God hath done for, or what he would have done by all men; but 
are directed only to Jerusalem, or the house of Israel, whose 
destruction is here represented under the parable of a boiling pot; 
and do not discover any design of God, or steps that he has taken 
towards the purgation of all mankind, and therefore no ways 
militate against the decrees of election and reprobation. 

2. This purgation of Jerusalem, and the inhabitants thereof, is to 
be understood either of ceremonial purifications, or of an external 
reformation of life and manners, and not of an internal cleansing 
of them, much less of all men, from sin, by the blood of Jesus; 
and so is no ways inconsistent with the doctrine of particular 
redemption. 

3. These words do not express what God had done, and was not 
done; which is a contradiction in terms; nor what he had done 
sufficient for their purgation, but was obstructed by their 
obstinacy; or that he would have purged them, and they would not 
be purged; for our God is in the heavens; he hath done 



whatsoever he pleased (Ps. 115:3), but what he commanded to 
be done, and was not done; for so the words should be rendered; 
as they are by Pagnine, Jussi ut mundares to, et non mundasti to, 
I commanded that thou shouldest purge thyself, and thou hast not 
purged thyself; to which, agrees the note of Junius on the text. 
Verbo praecepi to mundari et toties et tamdiu per prophetas 
imperavi, I have in my word, and by my prophets, so often and so 
long commanded thee to be purged. The sense of them is, that 
God had commanded either ceremonial ablutions and 
purifications, or a moral, external reformation, and they had not 
obeyed; and therefore threatens to leave them in their filthiness, 
and pour out all his fury on them; and so are no proof of God’s 
giving sufficient grace, or sufficient means of grace to all men. 
The text in Jeremiah 2:9, We told have healed Babylon, but she is 
not healed, is very improperly joined with this, since they are not 
the words of God, expressing any kind intentions, or sufficient 
means of healing, which were obstructed, as through mistake, 
they are represented by a learned writer; but of the Israelites, or 
others, who were concerned for the temporal welfare of Babylon, 
though in vain, and to no purpose. 

 



Section 23—Matthew 5:13. 

Ye are the salt of the earth; but if the salt have lost its 
savor, wherewith shalt it be salted? It is thenceforth good 
for nothing, but to be cast out, and to be trodden under 

foot of men. 

 
This is one of the places which, it is said, "do plainly suppose that 
saints, or true believers, or men once truly good, may cease to be 
so; for sure, good salt must signify good men; nor can this salt 
lose its savor, and become good for nothing, but by ceasing to be 
good salt." To which I reply, 

1. That the text speaks not of men as saints or true believers, 
comparable to salt, for the truth and savor of the grace of God in 
them: but as ministers and preachers of the Gospel, who, by their 
savory doctrines and conversations are the salt of the earth, the 
means of purifying and preserving the world from corruption. Now 
some men may be good preachers, and so good salt, and yet not 
be good men, or true believers; and therefore, when any of these 
drop the savory truths of the word, and fall off from the seeming 
conversation they have maintained, they are no proofs nor 
instances of the final and total apostasy of real saints. If it should 
be said, that those who are here called the salt of the earth, were 
the disciples of Christ, and therefore good men, as well as good 
preachers; it may be replied, that there were many who were 
called the disciples of Christ, besides the apostles; and some 
there were who, in process of time, drew back from him (John 
6:66), and walked no more with him. But allowing the twelve 
apostles are particularly designed, there was a Judas among 



them, whom Christ might have a special eye to; for he knew from 
the beginning who they were that believed not, and who should 
betray him (John 6:64, 70); that one of those whom he had 
chosen was a devil; that he would lose his usefulness and his 
place; that he would be an unprofitable wretch; and, at last, be 
rejected and despised of men. Admitting further, that the true and 
sincere apostle of Christ are here intended; yet this of losing their 
savor is only a supposition, which nil ponit in esse, puts nothing in 
being, proves no matter of fact, and may be only designed as a 
caution to them, to take heed to themselves, their doctrines, and 
ministry, to which they are advised in many other places; see 
Matthew 16:6, 12, and 24:4, 5; Luke 21:34-36; though there was 
no possibility of their final and total falling away 

2. The savor here supposed, that it may be lost, cannot mean the 
savor of true grace, or true grace itself, which cannot be lost, 
being, an incorruptible seed; but either gifts, qualifying men to be 
good and useful preachers, which gifts may cease; or the savory 
doctrines of the gospel men may depart from; or their seeming 
savory conversations they may put away; or that seeming savor, 
zeal, and affection, with which they have preached, and which 
may be dropped; or their whole usefulness, which they may lose; 
for all these things men may have and lose, who never really and 
truly tasted that the Lord is gracious: and, generally speaking, 
when such men lose their usefulness, it is never more retrieved; 
they become and remain unprofitable, are despised and trodden 
under foot of men: but these instances are no proofs that saints, 
or true believers, or men once truly good, may cease to do so. 

The similitude in which our Lord saith, that a piece of new cloth is 
not to be put to an old garment:, lest the rent be made worse; nor 
new wine into old bottles, lest the bottles burst (Matthew 9:16, 



17); no more plainly supposes this, than the former metaphor of 
salt: for be it that the design of this to show, that Christ’s "young 
disciples must not presently be put upon severe duties, lest they 
should be discouraged and fall off from him." It shows indeed their 
weakness and danger of falling, and yet, at the same time, the 
care and concern of Christ in the preservation of them; and 
therefore ought not to be improved into an argument against their 
final perseverance: though the plain design of the similitude 
seems, from the context, to be this, that it would be equally as 
absurd for the disciples to fast and be sad, while Christ, the 
bridegroom, was with them, as it would be to put new cloth into an 
old garment, or new wine into old bottles. 

Nor does the commination against them, who shall offend one of 
Christ’s little ones believing in him, viz. that it were better for him 
that a mill-stone was hanged about his neck, and he cast into the 
midst of the sea (Matthew 18:6), plainly suppose that saints, or 
true believers, may cease to be so; for the word skandalizein, 
here used, does not signify an offending of them, so as to be the 
occasion of their falling off from the faith to their eternal ruin, but 
stands opposed, to receiving of them, in verse 5 and is explained 
by despising them, in verse 10, and at most, can only mean the 
laying of an offense, scandal, or stumbling-block in their way; 
which might be of bad consequence, considering their weakness 
and the wickedness of men, were it not for the care, power, and 
grace of God, which are concerned for them: and since the 
angels, who are their guardians on earth, always behold the face 
of Christ’s Father in heaven, verse 10; and seeing the Son of 
man, who also is the Son of God, is come to save such lost ones, 
verse 11, and especially since it is not the will of our Father, which 
is in heaven, that one of these little ones should perish, verse 14. 
It is not false but true, that they who do truly believe in Christ, are 



of the number of those whom God would not have to perish, 
cannot be so offended as to fall off from the faith to their ruin: nor 
do the pathetic discourses, and dreadful woes and punishments 
denounced, imply the contrary; seeing they are used to show the 
care of God over his people, and the natural tendency to ruin 
such offenses might have, was it not prevented by his power; and 
consequently their attempts that way are not less sinful and 
criminal. As for Romans 14:20; 1 Corinthians 8:9, 11; Psalms 
125:3; which are urged to the same purpose; see in sections 8, 
36, and 37. 

 



Section 24—Matthew 11:21, 23. 

Wo unto thee, Chorazin! wo unto thee, Bethsaida! for if 
the mighty works which were done in you had been done 
in Tyre and Sidon, they would have repented long ago in 
sackcloth and ashes. And thou, Capernaum, which art 

exalted unto heaven, shalt be brought down to hell: for if 
the mighty works which have been done in thee had been 

done in Sodom, it would have remained until this day. 

 
These words are frequently insisted on as proving man’s ability to 
repent, believe, and convert himself; and that unfrustrable and 
irresistible grace is not necessary to these things; and that faith, 
repentance, and conversion, are not produced by it. But, 

1. Here is no mention made of faith and conversion, only of 
repentance; and that not spiritual and evangelical, but external 
and legal; such as was performed in sackcloth and ashes, and by 
virtue of which Sodom might have remained unto this day; for 
though a repentance is not unto eternal salvation, yet it is often 
attended with temporal blessings, and is the means of averting 
temporal judgments, as in the case of the Ninevites, and may be 
where the true grace of God is not; with the want of this Christ 
might, as he justly does, upbraid the cities where his mighty works 
had been done, and the Jews, in Matthew 12:41, and 21:31, 42, 
which might have been performed by them, though they had no 
power to repent in a spiritual and evangelical sense, to which 
more is required than the bare performance of miracles. See Luke 
16:31. 



2. These words are to be understood, as Grotius observes, in a 
popular sense, and express what was probable, according to a 
human judgment of things; and the meaning is, that if the 
inhabitants of Tyre, Sidon, and Sodom, had had the advantages 
of Christ’s ministry, and of seeing his miracles, as the inhabitants 
of Chorazin, Bethsaida, and Capernaum had, it looks very likely, 
or one would be ready to conclude, they would have repented of 
their flagitious crimes, which brought down the judgments of God 
upon them in such a remarkable manner; as these ought to have 
done, particularly of their sin of rejecting the Messiah, 
notwithstanding all the evidence of miracles, and convictions of 
their own consciences, and so probably sinned the sin against the 
Holy Ghost. And therefore, 

3. The words are an hyperbolical exaggeration of their 
wickedness, such as those in Ezekiel 3:5-7, showing that they 
were worse than the Tyrians and Sidonians, who lived most 
profligate and dissolute lives; than the inhabitants of Sodom, so 
infamous for their unnatural lusts; yea, than any others, if there 
were any worse than these under the heavens; and therefore 
would be punished with the worst of punishments, verses 22, 24. 
In much the same way are we to understand, Matthew12:14, and 
21:31, 32, where Christ upbraids the Jews with the want even of 
an external repentance for their sin of rejecting him, though they 
had such a full proof and demonstration of his being the Messiah; 
and therefore were worse than the men of Nineveh, who repented 
externally at the preaching of Jonah; yea, worse, notwithstanding 
all their pretended sanctity and righteousness, than the publicans 
and harlots, who went into the kingdom of God, attended on the 
outward ministry of the word, believed John the Baptist, and gave 
at least an assent to what he said concerning the Messiah as 
true. 



4. These words can be no proof of God’s giving sufficient grace 
equally to all men, which is in some effectual to conversion, and in 
others not; seeing the men of Tyre, Sidon, and Sodom, had not 
the same advantages and means, or the same grace, as the 
inhabitants of these cities had, if the mighty works done among 
them are to be called so. Besides, where persons have the same 
external means of grace, and the same outward advantages, and 
one truly repents, believes, and is converted, and another not; this 
is owing not to the will of man, but the sovereign grace of God, as 
appears from verses 25, 26: —At that time Jesus answered and 
said, I thank thee, O Father, Lord of heaven and earth, because 
thou hast hid these things from the wise and prudent, and hast 
revealed them unto babes; even so, Father, for so it seemed good 
in thy sight. 

 



Section 25—Matthew 23:37. 

O Jerusalem, Jerusalem, thou that killest the prophets, 
and stonest them which are sent unto thee, how often 
would I have gathered thy children together, even as a 

hen gathereth her chicken under her wings, and ye would 
not! 

 
Nothing is more common in the mouths and writings of the 
Arminians than this Scripture, which they are ready to produce on 
every occasion against the doctrines of election and reprobation, 
particular redemption, and the irresistible power of God in 
conversion, and in favor of sufficient grace, and of the free-will 
and power of man, though to very little purpose, as will appear 
when the following things are observed. 

1. That by Jerusalem we are not to understand the city, nor all the 
inhabitants; but the rulers and governors of it, both civil and 
ecclesiastical, especially the great Sanhedrim, which was held in 
it, to whom best belong descriptive characters of killing the 
prophets and stoning such as were sent to them by God, and who 
are manifestly distinguished from their children; it being usual to 
call such who were the heads of the people, either in a civil or 
ecclesiastical sense, fathers, Acts 7:2, and 22:1, and such who 
were subjects and disciples, children, 19:44, Matthew 12:27, 
Isaiah 8:16, 18. Besides, our Lord’s discourse, throughout the 
whole context, is directed to the scribes and Pharisees, the 
ecclesiastical guides of the people, and to whom the civil 
governors paid a special regard. Hence it is manifest, that they 
are not the same persons whom Christ would have gathered, who 



would not. It is not said, how often would I have gathered you, 
and you would not, as Dr. Whitby more than once inadvertently 
cites the text; nor, he would have gathered Jerusalem, and she 
would not, as the same author transcribes it in another place; nor, 
he would have gathered them, thy children, and they would not, in 
which form it is also sometimes expressed by him; but I would 
have gathered thy children, and ye would not, which observation 
alone is sufficient to destroy the argument founded on this 
passage in favor of free-will. 

2. That the gathering here spoken of does not design a gathering 
of the Jews to Christ internally, by the Spirit and grace of God; but 
a gathering of them to him internally, by and under the ministry of 
the word, to hear him preach; so as that they might be brought to 
a conviction of and an assent unto him, as the Messiah; which, 
though it might have fallen short of saving faith in him, would have 
been sufficient to have preserved them from temporal ruin, 
threatened to their city and temple in the following verse—Behold, 
your house is left unto you desolate: which preservation is 
signified by the hen gathering her chickens under her wings, and 
shows that the text has no concern with the controversy about the 
manner of the operation of God’s is grace in conversion; for all 
those whom Christ would gather in this sense were gathered, 
notwithstanding all the opposition made by the rulers of the 
people. 

3. That the will of Christ to gather these persons is not to be 
understood of his divine will, or of his will as God; for who hath 
resisted his will? This cannot be hindered nor made void; he hath 
done whatsoever he pleased, but of his human will, or of his will 
as man; which though not contrary to the divine will but 
subordinate to it, yet not always the same with it, nor always 



fulfilled. He speaks here as a man and minister of the 
circumcision, and expresses a human affection for the inhabitants 
of Jerusalem, and a human wish or will for their temporal good, 
instances of which human affection and will may be observed in 
Mark 10:21, Luke 19:41, and 22:42. Besides, this will of gathering 
the Jews to him was in him, and expressed by him at certain 
several times, by intervals, and therefore he says, How often 
would I have gathered, etc. Whereas the divine will is one 
continued invariable and unchangeable will, is alway the same, 
and never begins or ceases to be and to which such an 
expression as this is inapplicable; and therefore this passage of 
Scripture does not contradict the absolute and sovereign will of 
God in the distinguishing acts of it, respecting election and 
reprobation. 

4. That the persons whom Christ would have gathered are not 
represented as being unwilling to be gathered; but their rulers 
were not willing that they should. The opposition and resistance to 
the will of Christ. were not made by the people, but by their 
governors. The common people seemed inclined to attend the 
ministry of Christ, as appears from the vast crowds which, at 
different times and places, followed him; but the chief priests and 
rulers did all they could to hinder the collection of them to him; 
and their belief in him as the Messiah, by traducing his character, 
miracles, and doctrines, and by passing an act that whosoever 
confessed him should be put out of the synagogue; so that the 
obvious meaning of the text is the same with that of verse 13, 
where our Lord says, Wo unto you, scribes and Pharisees, 
hypocrites; for ye shut up the kingdom of heaven against men; for 
ye neither go in yourselves, neither suffer ye them that are 
entering to go in; and consequently is no proof of men’s resisting 
the operations of the Spirit and grace of God, but of obstructions 



and discouragements thrown in the way of attendance on the 
external ministry of the word. 

5. That in order to set aside and overthrow the doctrines of 
election, reprobation, and particular redemption, it should be 
proved that Christ, as God, would have gathered, not Jerusalem 
and the inhabitants thereof only, but all mankind, even such as 
are not eventually saved, and that in a spiritual saving way and 
manner to himself, of which there is not the least intimation in this 
text; and order to establish the resistibility of God’s grace, by the 
perverse will of man, so as to become of no effect, it should be 
proved that Christ would have savingly converted these persons, 
and they would not be converted; and that he bestowed the same 
grace upon them he does bestow on others who are converted; 
whereas the sum of this passage lies in these few words, that 
Christ, as man, out of a compassionate regard for the people of 
the Jews, to whom he was sent, would have gathered them 
together under his ministry, and have instructed them in the 
knowledge f himself as the Messiah; which, if they had only 
notionally received, would have secured them as chickens under 
the hen from impending judgments which afterwards fell upon 
them; but their governors, and not they, would not, that is, would 
not suffer them to be collected together in such a manner, and 
hindered all they could, their giving any credit to him as the 
Messiah; though had it been said and they would not, it would 
only have been a most sad instance of the perverseness of the 
will of man, which often opposes his temporal as well as his 
spiritual good. 

 



Section 26—Matthew 25:14-30. 

The parable of the talents. 

 
I. It is not to be concluded from this parable that sufficient grace is 
given to all men, by which they may be saved if they will. For, 

1. All men are not designed by the servants to whom the talents 
were committed; these are not all Christ’s servants, nor so called; 
much less with an emphasis his own servants. No more can be 
included under this character here than belong to the kingdom of 
heaven, the visible gospel church-state, the subject of this 
parable, which does not consist of all mankind; yea, even all the 
elect of God are not intended; for though they are the servants of 
Christ, and his own servants, whom the Father has given him, 
and he has purchased, by his blood, and subjects to himself by 
his grace, yet all that come under this character here, were not 
such; for one of them is represented as a wicked and slothful 
servant, and to be justly cast into outer darkness; but the servants 
of the man travelling into a far country, meaning Christ, are the 
ministers of the gospel, who are, in a peculiar sense, the servants 
of Christ; and who, whether faithful or slothful, are in a lively 
manner described in this parable, which is a distinct parable from 
that which is delivered in the preceding part of this chapter; for as 
that gives an account of the several and different members of the 
visible church, so this of the several and different ministers in it; 
and being spoken to the disciples, was an instruction, direction, 
and caution to them, and not only to them, but is so to all the 
ministers of the word in succeeding ages. 



2. Sufficient grace is not intended by the talents, but gifts; and 
these not merely the gifts of natural and acquired knowledge, of 
wealth, riches, and honor, of the external ministry of the word, 
gospel ordinances, and opportunities of enjoying them; but 
spiritual gifts, or such as fit and qualify men to be preachers of the 
gospel, as appears from the name, talents, these being the 
greatest gifts for usefulness and service in the church, as they 
were the greatest of weights and coins among the Jews; from the 
nature of them being such as may be improved or lost, and for 
which men are accountable; from the persons to whom they were 
delivered, the servants of Christ; from the time of the delivery of 
them, when Christ went into a far country, into heaven, when he 
ascended on high, and received gifts for men, and gave them to 
men; and from the unequal distribution of them, being given to 
some more, and to others less; all which perfectly agree with 
ministerial gifts. Now these may be where grace is not; and if they 
are to be called grace because freely given, yet they are not given 
to all men, and much less unto salvation, for men may have these 
and be damned. See Matthew 7:22, 23; 1 Corinthians 13:1, 2. 
And therefore, 

II. It is not to be established from hence that a man has a power 
to improve the stock of sufficient grace given him, and by his 
improvement, procure eternal happiness to himself; since such a 
stock of grace is not designed by the talents, nor is it either 
implanted or improved by man; nor does the parable suggest that 
men, by their improvement of the talents committed to them, do or 
can procure eternal happiness. Good and faithful servants are 
indeed commended by Christ, and he graciously promises great 
things to them, which are not proportioned to their deserts; for 
whereas they have been faithful over a few things, he promises to 
make them rulers over many things, and bids them enter into the 



joy of their Lord; into the joy which he of his grace and goodness 
had provided for them, and not which they had merited and 
procured for themselves. 

III. It is not to be inferred from hence that true grace once given or 
implanted may be taken away or lost; for the parable speaks not 
of what is wrought and implanted in men, but of goods and 
talents, meaning gifts, bestowed on them, committed to their trust, 
and received by them; which may be lost, or taken, away, or be 
wrapped up in a napkin, and lie useless by them; when true grace 
is the incorruptible seed which never dies, but always remains 
that good part which will never be taken away nor lost, but is 
inseparably connected with eternal glory. 

 



Section 27—Luke 19:41, 42. 

And when he was come near, he beheld the city, and 
wept over it, saying, If thou hadst known, even thou, at 
least in this thy day, the things which belong unto thy 

peace: but now they are hid from thine eyes 

 
These words are often made use of to disprove any decree of 
reprobation in God, Christ’s dying intentionally, for some only, the 
disability of man, and in favor of a day of grace. But, 

1. It should be observed that they are not spoken of all mankind, 
only to Jerusalem and its inhabitants, and regard not their spiritual 
and eternal salvation, but their temporal peace and prosperity; 
and therefore ought not to have a place in our controversies about 
these things. That the words relate only to Jerusalem and the 
inhabitants thereof, will not be disputed; and that they design their 
temporal prosperity, which Christ was concerned for, and was 
almost at an end, appears from the following verses, 43, 44, For 
the days shall come upon thee, etc. Add to this, this one 
observation more, that Christ here speaks as a man, expressing 
his human affection for the present temporal good of this city, as 
is evident from his weeping over it on his near approach to it. 
Hence, 

2. There is no foundation in this text for such an argument as this: 
"Christ here taketh it for granted that the people of Jerusalem, in 
the day of their visitation by the Messiah, might savingly have 
known the things belonging to their peace. Now, either this 
assertion, that they might savingly have known these things, was 
according to truth; or his wish, that they had thus known the 



things belonging to their peace, was contrary to his Father’s will 
and decree; which is palpably absurd. And seeing the will of 
Christ was always the same with that of his Father, it follows also 
that God the Father had the same charitable affection to them; 
and so had laid no bar against their happiness by his decrees, nor 
withheld from them any thing on his part necessary to their 
everlasting welfare." But it was not their everlasting welfare, or 
that they might savingly know the things which belong to eternal 
peace, but their outward prosperity, which he as a man, and one 
of their own nation, was concerned for; and such a human 
compassionate regard for them he might have and show, 
notwithstanding any decree of his Father’s, respecting the, eternal 
state of some or all of these people, or any other part of mankind. 
It does not follow that, because Christ as a man had a charitable 
affection for the inhabitants of Jerusalem, God the Father bore an 
everlasting love to them; or, because he showed a goodwill to 
their temporal welfare, that the Father had at heart their eternal 
salvation. Christ’s human affections and will were not always the 
same with his Father’s: he beheld the young man mentioned by 
the evangelist (Mark 10:21), and he loved him, as man; but it 
does not follow from hence that God the Father loved him, and 
gave him or did every thing necessary to his everlasting welfare. 
The sufferings and death of Christ were absolutely and 
peremptorily decreed by God, and yet Christ as man desired that, 
if it was possible, the cup might pass from him; and so he might 
wish as man for the temporal happiness of this city, though he 
knew that the desolations determined would be poured upon the, 
desolate (Dan. 9:26, 27), both in a temporal spiritual sense; and 
yet his tears over them are tears of charity and true compassion, 
and not crocodile’s tears, as they are impiously called, on a 



supposition of God’s decree of reprobation, or act of preterition. 
Hence, 

3. We shall not meet with so much difficulty to reconcile these 
words to the doctrine of particular redemption, as is suggested, 
when it is said, "You may as well hope to reconcile light and 
darkness, as these words of Christ with his intention to die only 
for them who should actually be saved;" unless it can be thought 
irreconcilable, and what implies a contradiction, that Christ as 
man should wish temporal good to the inhabitants of Jerusalem, 
and yet not intentionally die for all mankind: should he 
intentionally die for them who are not actually saved, his 
intentions would be so far frustrated, and his death be in vain. 

4. It does follow from hence that, because these people might 
have known the things which belonged to their temporal peace, 
though they were now in a judicial way hid from their eyes, 
therefore men may of themselves, and without the powerful and 
unfrustrable grace of God working upon their hearts, and 
enlightening their understandings, know the things that belong to 
their spiritual and eternal peace, seeing it is slid of natural men, 
the way of peace they have not known (Rom. 3:17); and could 
these words be understood of the things belonging to spiritual and 
eternal peace, they would only prove that these Jews had the 
means of the knowledge of them, which they despising, God had 
given them up to blindness of heart; and so Christ’s words are to 
be considered not so much as pitying them, but as upbraiding 
them with their ignorance, unbelief, neglect, and contempt of him, 
his miracles, and doctrines; therefore God was just:, and they 
inexcusable. 

5. The time in which Christ was on earth was a day the light, of 
great mercies and favors, to the Jews; but it does not follow that, 



because they had such a time, therefore all men have a day of 
grace, in which they may be saved if they will. Besides, the 
phrase this thy day may respect the time of her (Jerusalem’s) 
visitation (v. 44), which was a day of vengeance, and not of grace, 
that was hastening on, and near at hand, though hid from her, 
and was the occasion of Christ’s compassionate tears and 
wishes. 

 



Section 28—John 1:7. 

The same came for a witness, to bear witness of the light, 
that all men through him might believe. 

 
A considerable argument in favor of the extent of Christ’s death to 
all men is thought to arise from the obligation which is, and 
always was, upon all persons to whom the Gospel is or was 
revealed, to believe in Christ, that he came to save them, and 
died for them; for if he died not for them, they are bound to 
believe a lie; and if condemned for not believing, they are 
condemned for not believing an untruth. I observe, 

1. That the argument is most miserably lame and deficient. The 
thing to be proved is, that Christ died for every individual man and 
woman that have been, are, or shall be in the world. The medium 
by which this is attempted to be proved is, the obligation that lies 
on such to whom the Gospel is revealed, to believe that Christ 
died for them; and the conclusion is, that therefore Christ died for 
all men. Now the Gospel has not been nor is it revealed to all 
men, only to some; wherefore was there any truth in the medium, 
the conclusion would not follow. The argument stands thus: all 
men to whom the Gospel is revealed are bound to believe that 
Christ died for them; some men have the Gospel revealed to 
them, therefore Christ died for all men. The weakness and fallacy 
of such an argument must be seen by every one; a most 
miserable argument this, which proceeds upon a partial revelation 
of the Gospel to an universal redemption. I observe, 

2. That the obligation to believe in Christ, and so the faith to which 
men are obliged are in proportion, and according to the nature of 



the revelation of the Gospel, which obliges them Now the Gospel 
revelation is either external or internal: the external revelation is 
by the word, and the ministry of it; which respecting Christ, lies in 
these things, that he is really and properly God, and truly man; 
that he is the Son of God, and the Mediator between God and 
men; that he is the Messiah, who is actually come in the flesh; 
that he died and rose again the third day; is ascended into 
heaven, and sits at the right hand of God, and will come a second 
time to judge the world in righteousness; and that by his 
obedience, sufferings, and death, he is become the Savior of 
sinners, and that none can be saved but by him. Now let it be 
observed, that this revelation is general and not particular, and 
does not necessarily oblige persons to whom it comes to believe 
that Christ is their Redeemer and Savior, and that he died for 
them particularly, though the Spirit of God may and does bless it 
to many for the begetting special faith; and it may and does lay a 
general foundation for special and appropriating acts of that 
grace, yet it only requires an historical faith, or bare assent to the 
truth of the said propositions. Now such a faith is not saving; men 
may have this, and yet be damned; yea, the devils themselves 
have it. It follows that men may be obliged to believe, and yet not 
to the saving of their souls, or that Christ died for them. Besides, 
this revelation is not made to all men; and therefore all men, such 
as Indians, and others, are not obliged to believe in Christ, nor 
even to give a bare assent to the truth of the above said things, 
much less to believe that Christ died for them; and indeed, How 
shall they believe in him of whom they have not heard? And how 
shall they hear without a preacher? (Rom. 10:14). And perhaps all 
are not obliged to believe who live in a land where this revelation 
does come; as those who have not their natural reason and 
hearing, or the due and proper use and exercise of the same, 



such as infants, idiots, madmen, and those who are entirely deaf; 
only such to whom this revelation is made, and are capable of 
hearing and understanding it, are obliged to have faith in Christ by 
it, as were the Jews of old, who were condemned for their 
unbelief, not because they did not believe that Christ died for 
them, to which they were not obliged, but because they did not 
believe him to be God, the Son of God, the true Messiah, and 
Savior of sinners. The internal revelation of the Gospel, and of 
Christ through it, is by the Spirit of wisdom and revelation in the 
knowledge of him; whereby a soul is made sensible of its lost 
state and condition, and of its need of a Savior; is made 
acquainted with Christ as the alone Savior, both able and willing 
to save to the uttermost all that come to God by him; whence it is 
encouraged to venture on him, rely upon him, and believe in him 
to the saving of it: now such an one ought to believe, and none 
but such, that Christ died for them. This faith all men have not; it 
is the faith of God’s elect, the gift of God, the operation of his 
Spirit, and the produce of almighty power. 

Now, according to the revelation is the faith men are obliged to, 
and what is produced by it: if the revelation is external, or the 
Gospel comes in word only, the faith men are obliged to is only an 
historical one, nor can any other follow upon it; and that Christ 
died for every individual man is no part of the revelation. If the 
revelation is internal, a special spiritual appropriating faith is the 
result of it; but then this revelation is not made to all men, nor are 
God’s elect themselves, before conversion, bound to believe that 
Christ died for them; and when they are converted, to believe that 
Christ died for them is not the first act of special faith; it is the 
plerophory, the full assurance of faith, to say, He hath loved me, 
and hath given himself for me (Gal. 2:20). Hence, 



3. Since there is not a revelation of the Gospel made to all men, 
and all men are not bound to believe in Christ, much less to 
believe that Christ died for them; it follows that no such absurdity 
can attend the denial of universal redemption, that some more are 
bound to believe a lie; nor will it be the condemnation of the 
heathens that they believe not in Christ, but that they have sinned 
against the light, and broken the law of nature; nor will any 
persons enjoying a revelation be condemned for not believing that 
Christ died for them, but for the breach of God’s laws, and neglect 
and contempt of his Gospel; nor is there any danger of any one 
believing a lie, since all those who believe in Christ, and that he 
died shall certainly be saved, which is the fullest proof that can be 
of his dying for them. Christ dying for an unbelieving Christian, 
and a Christian being under a condemnatory decree, are 
unintelligible phrases, mere paradoxes, and contradictions in 
terms. 

4. John the Baptist’s bearing witness of Christ, the light, and true 
Messiah, that all men through him might believe, respects not all 
the individuals of human nature, since millions were dead before 
he began his testimony, and multitudes since, whom it never 
reached; nor can it design more than the Jews, to whom alone he 
bore witness of Christ; the faith which he taught, and required by 
his testimony, was not to believe that Christ died for them, who as 
yet was not dead, but an assent unto him as the Messiah. This 
was the work, will, and command of God, that they should believe 
on him, in this sense, whom he had sent. This is what Christ often 
called for from them, declaring, that if they believed not that he 
was the Messiah, they should die in their sins; and this was what 
the Spirit of God reproved the world of the Jews for, by bringing 
down the wrath of God in temporal ruin and destruction, upon 
their persons, nation, city, and temple. Since then this text, with 



multitudes of others, which speak of believing in Christ, only 
regards the people of the Jews, and designs only a bare assent to 
him as the Messiah, which would have preserved that people and 
nation from temporal ruin; it does not follow that all men are 
bound to believe in Christ, that he died for them, and 
consequently can be of no service to the doctrine of universal 
redemption. 

 



Section 29—John 5:34. 

But these things I say, that ye might be saved. 

 
This passage of Scripture is often produced as proof of Christ’s 
serious intention to save some who are not saved, to whom he 
gave sufficient means of salvation, which they refused; and 
consequently that his Father had made no decree, whereby they 
stood excluded from salvation; that he did not die intentionally 
only for such who are actually saved, and that the work of 
conversion is not wrought by an irresistible and insuperable 
power. To which I reply, 

1. It is certain that the Jews, to whom Christ here speaks, had not, 
means sufficient to salvation; for though the testimonies of his 
Father, of John the Baptist, and of his own works and miracles, 
which he produced, were proper means to induce them to believe 
that he was the Messiah, yet not means sufficient to salvation; for 
to salvation, an internal work of grace, the regeneration of the 
Spirit,. are absolutely requisite and necessary; without which no 
man can be saved. Now it is evident, that they wanted these, 
since they had not the love of God in them (v. 42); nor his word 
abiding in them (v. 38); nor so much as the knowledge of Christ’s 
divinity, or of his being the true Messiah (v. 18). 

2. It is taken for granted, that these words regard a spiritual and 
eternal salvation; whereas they may very well be understood of a 
temporal one; and the sense of them be this; these things I say, 
that is, these testimonies of my Father, and of John, I produce, 
not so much for my own honor and glory, as for your good; that 
ye, through these testimonies of me, may believe that I am the 



true Messiah, and so be saved from the temporal run and 
destruction, which will otherwise come upon you and your nation, 
for your disbelief, neglect, and contempt of me. But, 

3. Admitting that Christ spoke these words with a view to the 
spiritual and eternal salvation of his audience; it should be 
observed, that he is here to be considered as a preacher, a 
minister of the circumcision, sent to the lost sheep of the house of 
Israel, for whose welfare he had a compassionate regard and 
concern; and therefore published the things concerning his 
person, office, and grace, indefinitely to them all, that he might 
gain some, not knowing as man, though he did as God, who were 
chosen, and who were not; which consideration of him is neither 
injurious to God nor to him. 

4. It will be difficult, if not impossible, to prove, that the persons to 
whom Christ spoke these words, were not eternally saved; though 
at the present time they were unbelievers, and destitute of the 
grace of God, yet might hereafter be converted and enabled to go 
to Christ, for life and salvation; or at least, there might be some 
among them who were the elect of God, and sheep of Christ; for 
whose sake Christ might express himself in this manner, in order 
to bring them to the knowledge of him, and salvation by him; and 
therefore do not militate either against; any decree or act of 
preterition passed by God, respecting any part of mankind, or the 
doctrines of particular redemption and unfrustrable grace in 
conversion. 

 



Section 30—John 5:40. 

And ye will not come to me, that ye might have life. 

 
These words are usually cited together with the former, and are 
urged for the same purposes; particularly to show that Christ 
seriously intended the salvation of such who would not come to 
him for it; and that man does not lie under any disability of coming 
to Christ for life; did he, his not coming to Christ would not be 
criminal in him; nor would he be blame-worthy for what he could 
not help. To which I answer, 

1. That what Christ intends, he intends seriously; but it does not 
appear from these words, that he did intend the salvation of these 
persons who would not come to him, but rather the contrary; since 
they look more like a charge exhibited against them, for their 
neglect of him, as the way of life and salvation, and trusting to the 
law of Moses, and their obedience to it, and therefore did not 
receive him, or believe in him; and though Christ declined bringing 
in an accusation directly and in form against them, yet he 
acquaints them that there was one that accused them, even 
Moses, in whom they trusted; and therefore their future 
condemnation would be justifiable upon their own principles, and 
by the very writings they had such an opinion of; since these 
testified of him, and of eternal life by him, which they rejected. 

2. These words are so far from being expressive of the power and 
liberty of the will of man to come to Christ, that they rather declare 
the perverseness and stubbornness of it; that man has no desire, 
inclination, or will, to go Christ for life; but had rather go any 
where else, or trust to any thing else, than to him. Man is stout-



hearted, and far from the righteousness of Christ, and submission 
to it; is not subject to the law of God, nor the Gospel of Christ; nor 
can he be, till God works in him both to will and to do of his good 
pleasure; or until he is made willing in the day of his power. No 
one can come to Christ, except the Father draw him; nor has he a 
will to it, unless it be wrought in him. 

3. Though man lies under such a disability, and has neither power 
nor will of himself to come to Christ for life; yet his not coming to 
Christ, when revealed in the external ministry of the Gospel, as 
God’s way of salvation, is criminal and blame-worthy; since the 
disability and perverseness of his will are not owing to any decree 
of God, but to the corruption and vitiosity of his nature, through 
sin; and therefore, since this vitiosity of nature is blame-worthy; 
for God made man upright, though they have sought out many 
inventions, which have corrupted their nature; that which follows 
upon it, and is the effect of it, must be so too. 

 



Section 31—John 12:32. 

And I, if I be lifted from the earth, will draw all men unto 
me. 

 
Though this text is not produced by the principal writers in the 
Arminian controversy, nor by the Remonstrants formerly, nor by 
Curcellaeus, nor by Limborch, nor by Whitby of late; yet inasmuch 
as it is urged by others, in favor of universal redemption, that he 
who draws all men to him by his death, must needs die for all 
men; it will be proper to consider the import of it, and the 
argument upon it. And, 

1. It. is certain, that the death of Christ, and the very kind of death 
he should die, is intimated by his being lifted up from the earth; 
since the evangelist observes in the next verse, that this he said 
signifying what death he should die; and it must be owned, that 
the drawing of all men to Christ, is here represented as a fruit of 
his death, or as what should attend it, or would follow upon it; and 
I ean uywqw, when I am lifted up from the earth, will draw all men 
to me. And therefore 

2. The sense of these words pretty much depends on the 
meaning of the word draw: which either designs a collection of a 
large number of people to him, and about him, when he should be 
lifted on the cross, some against, others for him; some to 
reproach, and others to bewail him; or rather of the gathering of 
the people to him, through the ministry of the apostles; and so of 
their being enabled, through the power of divine grace, to come 
unto him, and believe on him for eternal life and salvation; for all 
those whom God has loved with an everlasting love, and Christ 



has died for, are, sooner or later, with loving-kindness drawn unto 
him; in this sense Christ uses the word in this Gospel; no man can 
come unto me, except the Father which hath sent me draw him 
(John 6:44). Now, 

3. It is most evident, that all men, that is, every individual of 
human nature, every son and daughter of Adam, have not faith, 
are not drawn, or enabled to come to Christ, and believe in him. 
There were many of the Jews who would not, and did not come to 
Christ, that, they might have life; who, instead of being drawn to 
him in this sense, when lifted up on the cross, vilified and 
reproached him; nay, at this time, here was a world spoken of in 
the preceding verse, whose judgment, or condemnation, was now 
come; and besides, there was then a multitude of souls in hell, 
who could not nor never will be drawn to Christ; and a greater 
number still there will be at the last day, to whom, instead of 
drawing to him in this gracious way and manner, he will say, 
Depart from me, ye workers of iniquity (Matthew 7:23, and 25:41). 
Christ died, indeed, for all men who are drawn unto him; but this 
is not true of all men that are, were, or shall be in the world. Add 
to this that the men is not in the Greek text; it is only panta, all; 
and some copies read panta, all things; so Austen read it 
formerly, and so it was in an ancient copy of Beza’s. But not to 
insist on this; 

4. By all men, is meant some of all sorts, all the elect of God, the 
children of God, that were scattered abroad; and particularly the 
Gentiles as well as the Jews, as Chrysostom and Theophylact 
interpret the words; which interpretation is perfectly agreeable 
with ancient prophecy; that when Shiloh was come (Gen. 49:10; 
Isa.11:10), to him should the gathering of the people, or Gentiles, 
be; and with the context, an occasion of these words, which was 



this; certain Greeks that were come up to worshiper the feast, 
desired to see Jesus; of which when he was apprised by his 
disciples, he answered, that the hour was come in which he 
should be glorified, and that as a corn of wheat falls into the 
ground and dies, so should he: and though he tacitly intimates, 
that it was not proper to admit these Greeks into his presence 
now, yet when he was lifted up from the earth, or after his death, 
his Gospel should be preached to them as well as to the Jews; 
and that large numbers of them should be drawn unto him, and 
brought to believe in him; agreeable to which sense of the words 
is Dr. Hammond’s paraphrase of them: "And I being crucified, will 
by that means, bring a great part of the whole world to believe on 
me, Gentiles as well as Jews." And to the same purpose is the 
note of Dr. Whitby on the text. 

 



Section 32—Acts 3:19. 

Repent ye therefore, and be converted, that your sins 
may be blotted out, when the times of refreshing shall 

come from the presence of the Lord. 

 
It is concluded from hence, that repentance and conversion are in 
the power of men, and not wrought by the unfrustrable grace of 
God; that there is no such thing as an absolute election, nor 
special redemption of particular persons; since all men are 
exhorted to repent and be converted, and that in order to procure 
the remission of their sins. But, 

1. It should be observed, that repentance is either evangelical or 
legal, and this either personal or national. Evangelical repentance 
is not in the power of a natural man, but is the gift of God’s free 
grace. Legal repentance may be performed by particular persons, 
who are destitute of the grace of God, and by all the inhabitants of 
a place, as the Ninevites, who repented externally at the 
preaching of Jonah, though it does not appear that they had 
received the grace of God, since destruction afterwards came 
upon that city for its iniquities; and such a repentance these Jews 
are here exhorted to, on the account of a national sin, the 
crucifixion of Christ, with which they are charged (vv. 14-18), and 
in the guilt and punishment, of which they had involved 
themselves and all their posterity, when they said, His blood be 
upon us, and upon our children (Matthew 27:25). Likewise the 
conversion here pressed unto us, is not an internal conversion of 
the soul to God, which is the work of almighty power, but an 
outward reformation of life, or a bringing forth fruit in conversation 



meet for the repentance insisted on. Besides, exhortations to any 
thing, be it what it will, do not necessarily imply that man has a 
power to comply with them. Men are required to believe in Christ, 
to love the Lord with all their heart, to make themselves a new 
heart and a new spirit, yea, to keep the whole law of God; but it 
does not follow that they are able of themselves to do all these 
things. If, therefore, evangelical repentance and internal 
conversion were here intended, it would only prove that the 
persons spoken to were without them, stood in need of them, 
could not be saved unless they were partakers of them, and, 
therefore, ought to apply to God for them. 

2. These exhortations do not militate against the absolute election 
nor particular redemption of some only, since they are not made 
to all men, but to these Jews, the crucifiers of Christ; and were 
they made to all men, they should be considered only as 
declarations of what God approves of, commands, and requires, 
and not what he wills and determines shall be; for then all men 
would repent and be converted; for who hath resisted his will? 
Besides, in this way God may and does bring his elect to see their 
need of repentance, and to an enjoyment of that grace, and 
leaves others inexcusable. It is said, that if Christ died not for all 
men, God could not equitably require all men to repent: and it is 
asked, What good could this repentance do them? what remission 
of sins could it procure? and therefore must be in vain; yea, that it 
would follow from hence, that no impenitent person can be justly 
condemned for dying in his impenitent estate. To which I reply; it 
does not become us to fix what is, and what is not equitable for 
God to require of his creatures, on supposition of Christ’s dying or 
not dying for them; this is limiting the Holy One of Israel. 
Supposing Christ had not died for any of the sons of men; have 
they not all sinned and transgressed the commands of God? and 



should they not be sorry for these sins, and repent of the same, 
being committed against the God of their mercies? and might not 
God equitably require this at their hands, though he had not given 
his Son to die for them? and though such a repentance would not 
procure remission of sins, which is not to be procured by any 
repentance whatever; nor is it by the repentance of those for 
whom Christ has died, but by his precious blood, without which 
there is no remission; yet it might be the means of enjoying a 
present temporal good, and lessening the aggravation of future 
punishment; as in the case of the Ninevites. Nor does it follow 
from Christ’s not dying for all men, that no impenitent person can 
be justly condemned for dying in his impenitent estate; since the 
providential goodness of God leads to repentance; (Rom. 2:4, 5) 
and therefore such who despise the riches of his goodness, 
forbearance, and longsuffering, do, after their hardness and 
impenitent heart, treasure up wrath against the day of wrath, and 
righteous judgment of God; and since, as many as have sinned 
without law, (Rom. 2:12) and consequently without the Gospel 
and the knowledge of Christ, his sufferings, and death, shall also 
perish without law; and as many as have sinned in the law, shall 
be judged by the law. Besides, as has been observed, the 
exhortation to repent here made, is not made unto all men, but to 
the Jews, on a very remarkable occasion, and was blessed to 
many of them, to the turning them away from their iniquities; for 
many of them which heard the word, believed; and the number of 
the men was about five thousand (Acts 4:4). If it should be 
replied, that though the exhortation to repentance is not here 
made to all men; yet it is elsewhere expressly said, that God 
commandeth all men everywhere to repent (Acts 17:30). Let it be 
observed, that as this command to repentance does not suppose 
it to be in the power of man; nor contradicts its being a free-grace 



gift of God; nor its being a blessing in the covenant of grace, and 
in the hands of Christ to bestow; so neither does it extend, as 
here expressed, to every individual of mankind; but only regards 
the men of the then present age, in distinction from those who 
lived in the former times of ignorance: for so the words are 
expressed: and the times of this ignorance God winked at; 
overlooked, took no notice of, sent them no messages, enjoined 
them no commands of faith in Christ, or repentance towards God; 
but now, since the coming and death of Christ, commandeth all 
men, Gentiles as well as Jews, everywhere to repent; it being his 
will, that repentance and remission of sins should be preached 
among all nations (Luke 24:47): but admitting that it has been 
God’s command in all ages, and to all men that they repent; as all 
men are indeed bound, by the law of nature, to a natural 
repentance, though all men are not called by the gospel to an 
evangelical one; yet I see not what conclusions can be formed 
from hence against either absolute election or particular 
redemption. 

3. Though there is a close connection between evangelical 
repentance, true conversion, and pardon of sin; that is to say, that 
such who are really converted and truly repent, have their sins 
pardoned; yet not repentance and conversion, but the free grace 
of God and blood of Christ are the causes of pardon. Forgiveness 
of sin is indeed only manifested to converted penitent sinners, 
who are encouraged and influenced to repent of sin, and turn to 
the Lord from the promise of pardoning grace; hence the most 
that can be made of such an exhortation is only this; that it is both 
the duty and interest of men to repent and turn to God, that they 
may have a discovery of the remission of their sins through the 
blood of Christ, and not that they shall hereby procure and obtain 
the thing itself: though, after all, neither evangelical repentance 



and internal conversion, nor the grace of pardon are here 
intended; not evangelical repentance and internal conversion, as 
has been before observed, nor the spiritual blessing and grace of 
pardon; for, though pardon of sin is signified by blotting it out, 
Psalm 51:1,9; Isaiah 43:25, and Isaiah 44:22; yet forgiveness of 
sin sometimes means no more than the removing a present 
calamity, or the averting of a threatened judgment, Exodus 32:32; 
1 Kings 8:33 to 39; and is the sense of the phrase here. These 
Jews had crucified the Lord of glory, and for this sin were 
threatened with miserable destruction; the apostle therefore 
exhorts them to repent of it, and acknowledge Jesus to be the 
true Messiah; that so when wrath should come upon their nation 
to the uttermost, they might be delivered and saved from the 
general calamity; which, though these would be terrible times to 
the unbelieving Jews, yet would be times of refreshing to the 
people of God from troubles and persecutions. Though the last 
clause may be considered, not as expressing the time when their 
iniquities should be blotted out, but as a distinct additional 
promise made to penitents, and be read with the other thus: that 
your sins may be blotted out, that the times of refreshing may 
come; as they are by the Syriac and Arabic versions, and to which 
the Ethiopic agrees, and is the reading preferred by Lightfoot; and 
the sense is this, "Repent of your sin of crucifying Christ, 
acknowledge Jesus as the true Messiah, and you shall not only 
be saved from the general destruction of your nation, but shall 
have the gospel and the consolation of Israel with you. Jesus 
Christ, who was first preached unto, you, shall be sent down unto 
you in the refreshing consolatory ministry of the word, though he 
in person must refrain in heaven, until the times of restitution of all 
things." 

 



Section 33—Acts 7:51. 

Ye stiff-necked and uncircumcised in heart and ears, ye 
do always resist the Holy Ghost: as your fathers did, so do 

ye. 

 
Though these words are not once cited or referred to by Dr. 
Whitby, as I remember, yet, inasmuch as the Remonstrants have 
never failed to urge them in favor of the irresistibility of God’s 
grace in conversion, and to prove that that work is not wrought by 
an irresistible power; and that men may have sufficient grace for 
conversion who are not converted, it will be proper not to omit 
them; their argument from them stands thus. If the Holy Spirit may 
be resisted when, he acts in man with a purpose and will to 
convert him, then he does not work conversion by an irresistible 
power; but the Holy Spirit may be resisted when he acts in man 
with a purpose and will to convert him: therefore, etc. But, 

1. That the Spirit of God in the operations of his grace upon the 
heart in conversion, may be resisted, that is, opposed, is allowed; 
but that he may be so resisted as to be overcome, or be hindered 
in, or obliged to cease from the work of conversion, so as that it 
comes to nothing, where he acts with purpose and will to convert, 
must be denied, for who hath resisted his will? who, in this sense, 
can resist it? No one instance of this kind can ever be produced. 

2. It should be proved that the Spirit of God was in these persons, 
and was acting in them with a design to convert them, and that 
they had sufficient grace for conversion given them, and that that 
grace was the same with that which is given to persona who are 
only converted; whereas it does not appear that they had any 



grace at all, since they are said to be stiff-necked and 
uncircumcised in heart and ears. 

3. Supposing the Spirit of God was acting in them with a purpose 
and will to convert them, it will be difficult to prove that they so 
resisted, and continued to resist him, as that they were not 
hereafter converted by him; we are sure that one of these 
persons, namely Saul, was afterwards really and truly converted; 
and how many more were so, we know not. 

4. The resistance made by these persons was not to the Spirit of 
God in them, of which they were destitute, but to the Spirit of God 
in his ministers, in his apostles, and particularly Stephen; not to 
any internal operation of his grace, which does not appear to have 
been in them, but to the external ministry of the word, and to all 
that objective light, knowledge, evidence, and conviction, that it 
gave of Jesus being the Messiah; in which sense they are said to 
reject the counsel of God against themselves (Luke 7:30); and to 
put from them the word of God (Acts 13:46). Such who resist 
Christ’s ministers resist him; and such who resist him may be said 
to resist his Holy Spirit. Once more, The word anipiptete, signifies 
a rushing against, and falling upon, in a rude and hostile manner; 
and fitly expresses their ill-treatment of Christ and his ministers, 
by falling upon them and putting them to death, which is the 
resistance here particularly designed, as is manifest from the 
following words (v. 52). 

 



Section 34—Romans 5:18. 

Therefore, as by the offense of one judgment came upon 
all men to condemnation, even so by the righteousness of 
one, the free gift came upon all men to justification of life. 

 
These words stand as a proof of general redemption; and the 
sense given of them is, that Christ died for the justification of all 
men; and that justification of life was procured by him for, and is 
offered unto, all men; it being apparent that the apostle is 
comparing the condemnation which is procured by the sin of 
Adam, with the free gift of justification procured by the second 
Adam, as to the extent of persons concerned in both; all men, in 
the first clause, being to be taken in the utmost latitude, the same 
word in the latter clause must be taken in the same manner, or 
the grace of the comparison is wholly lost. To all which I reply; 

1. These words say nothing at all about the death of Christ, or of 
his dying for any persons or any thing, but speak of his 
righteousness and the virtue of it, to justification of life; by which 
righteousness is meant his active obedience, as appears from the 
following verse: nor do the Scriptures anywhere say, that Christ 
died for our justification, but that he died for our sins, and rose 
again for our justification. It is true indeed that justification is 
procured by the death, as well as the obedience of Christ; as that 
we are justified by his blood as well as by his righteousness; but it 
cannot be said, with any propriety, that justification of life is 
offered to any; since justification is a forensic, a law term, and 
signifies a sentence pronounced, or declared, and not offered. A 
judge, when he either acquits or condemns, he does not offer the 



sentence of justification or condemnation, but pronounces either: 
so God, when he justifies, he does not offer justification to men, 
but pronounces them righteous, through the righteousness of his 
Son; and when Christ procured justification, it was not an offer of 
it, but the blessing itself. These words then are not to be 
understood either of Christ’s dying for justification for any, 
especially for every individual man; since all men, in this large 
sense, are not justified; many will be righteously condemned, and 
eternally punished; and consequently his death, respecting them, 
must be in vain, were this the case; nor of the procuring of 
justification, still less of the offer of it, but of the application of it to 
the persons here mentioned. 

2. It is apparent, that the apostle is here comparing the first and 
the second Adam together, as heads and representatives of their 
respective offspring, and the effects of sin, to the condemnation of 
those that sprang from the one, with the grace of God to the 
justification of such that belong to the other, and not the number 
of persons concerned in these things. His plain meaning is, that, 
as the first Adam conveyed sin, condemnation, and death, to all 
his posterity; so the second Adam communicates grace, 
righteousness, and life, to all his posterity; and herein the latter 
has the preference to the former, and in which lies the abundance 
of grace here spoken of; that the things communicated by the one 
are, in their own nature, to be preferred to the other; and 
particularly, that the righteousness, which Christ gives to his, not 
only justifies from the sin of the first Adam, and secures from all 
condemnation by it, but also from all other offenses whatever, and 
gives a right to eternal life, wherefore it is called the justification of 
life, which the first Adam never had. Were the comparison 
between the numbers of such who are condemned by the sin of 
the one, and of those who are justified by the righteousness of the 



other, the numbers being the same, the grace of the comparison 
would be wholly lost; for where would be the exuberance when 
there is perfect equality? 

3. Admitting that the apostle is comparing the. condemnation 
which, was procured by the sin of Adam with the free gift of 
justification procured by the second Adam, as to the extent of 
persons concerned in both; this extent cannot be thought to reach 
to more than such who respectively spring from them, and belong 
to them. No more could be condemned by the sin of Adam than 
those who naturally descended from him by ordinary generation. 
The angels that fell are not condemned for Adam’s sin, from 
whom they did not spring, but for their own personal iniquities. 
This sin reached not to the man Christ Jesus, nor was he 
condemned by it for himself, because he descended not from 
Adam by ordinary generation; so no more can be justified by the 
righteousness of Christ, nor does that reach to the justification of 
more than those who are Christ’s, that belong to him, and who are 
in time regenerated by his Spirit and grace, and appear to be his 
spiritual seed and offspring. 

4. All men, in the latter clause of this text, can never design every 
individual of mankind; for if the free gift came upon all men, in this 
large sense, to justification of life, every man would have a 
righteousness to be justified, be secure from wrath to come, have 
a right to eternal life; and at last be glorified and everlastingly 
saved; for such who are justified by the blood of Christ, shall be 
saved from wrath through him (Rom. 5:9; 8:30); and whom God 
justifies, them he also glorifies. Now it is certain, that all men, in 
the utmost latitude of this phrase, have not a justifying 
righteousness; there is a set of unrighteous men who shall not 
inherit the kingdom of God, are not, nor will they ever be justified; 



but the wrath of God abides on them, and will be their everlasting 
portion: could it be proved that the righteousness of Christ is 
imputed by the Father, and applied by the Spirit, to the 
justification of every man, and that every man will be saved, we 
shall readily come in to the doctrine of universal redemption by 
the death of Christ. But, 

5. The apostle is the best interpreter of his own words, and we 
may easily learn, from this epistle, who the all men are, to whom 
the free gift by Christ’s righteousness comes, to justification of life; 
they are the elect whom God justifies, through the righteousness 
of his Son, and secures from condemnation by his death 
(Rom.8:33, 34); they are all the seed to whom the promise of 
righteousness and life belongs, and is sure (Rom. 4:16); they are 
the all that believe, upon whom and unto whom the righteousness 
of Christ is manifested, revealed, and applied by the Spirit of God 
(Rom. 3:22); and they are such who receive abundance of grace 
and of the gift of righteousness (Rom. 5:17); and, in a word, the 
gift comes upon all those that are Christ’s, and belong to him to 
justification, even as judgment came upon all to condemnation, 
through the offense of Adam, that belong to him or descend from 
him. The text in 1 Corinthians 15:22, for as in Adam all die, so in 
Christ shall all be made alive, in which the same comparison is 
made between the two heads, Adam and Christ, and their 
different effects, and which is sometimes used, in favor of general 
redemption, is foreign to the purpose, since it speaks not of 
redemption by Christ, nor of spiritual and eternal life through him, 
but of the resurrection of the dead, as is evident from the whole 
context; and that not of every individual man, only of such as are 
Christ’s, and who sleep in him, of whom he is the first-fruits, verse 
20, 23; who will be raised by virtue of union to him, and come 
forth unto the resurrection of life; which all will not, for some will 



awake to shame and everlasting contempt, yea, to the 
resurrection of damnation, which, by the way, is a proof that the 
word all does not always design every individual of mankind. 

 



Section 35—Romans 11:32. 

For God hath concluded them all in unbelief, that he might 
have mercy upon all. 

 
This passage of Scripture is produced as a proof of God’s will, 
that all men should be saved, and to show that he has rejected 
none from salvation by an absolute and antecedent decree, and 
consequently that Christ died for all men; seeing as God hath 
concluded all men in unbelief, none excepted, so, by the rule of 
opposition, he hath mercy on all, none excepted. To which I 
answer: 

1. That God shows mercy to all men in a providential way, is 
granted, for his tender mercies are over all his works; (Psalm 
114:9.) but that all men are partakers of his special mercy through 
Christ, must be denied, since the vessels mercy are manifestly 
distinguished from the vessels of wrath fitted for destruction 
(Rom. 9:22, 23); and certain it is, that there are some whom he 
that made them will not have mercy on them, and he that formed 
them will show them no favor (Isa. 27:11); and where God does 
extend his special mercy, it is wholly owing to his sovereign will 
and pleasure, for he hath mercy on whom, he will have mercy, 
and whom he will he hardeneth (Rom. 9:18). 

2. By the rule of opposition, no more can be thought to be the 
objects of God’s mercy than those whom he has shut up in 
unbelief; which is not true of all men that ever were in the world; 
for, though all men are, by nature, unbelievers, yet they are not all 
shut up by God in unbelief. To be shut up in unbelief, is the same 
as to be concluded under sin, the meaning of which phrases is, 



not that God makes men sinners and unbelievers, or puts them 
into the prison of sin and unbelief, but that he proves, 
demonstrates, and convinces them, that they are in such a state 
and condition, as Chrysostom on the other place observes, and 
which is the sense that Grotius and Vorstius, who were both on 
the other side of the question, give of these words; for such who 
are savingly convinced of sin, are held and bound down by a 
sense of it in their consciences, that they can find no by-way to 
creep out, or make any excuse for it. Now, all men are not in this 
sense concluded under sin, or shut up in unbelief, none but those 
whom the Spirit of God reproves and convinces of these things; 
which convictions are wrought in them, on purpose that they may 
flee, not to their own merits, but to the mercy of God, which they 
may hope to share in, since with the Lord is mercy, and with him 
is plenteous redemption (Ps. 130:7). 

3. It is not said absolutely, God hath concluded, pantaV , all in 
unbelief, that he might have mercy, pantaV , on all; but God hath 
concluded, touV pantaV , them all in unbelief, that he might have 
mercy, touV pantaV , on them all, which limits and restrains the all 
to the persons the apostle is speaking of in the context; were the 
elect of God among the Jews and Gentiles, and so designs the 
fullness of the Gentiles, whom God determined to bring in, (v. 25), 
and especially that all Israel, (v. 26), that shall be saved, not by 
their own righteousness, but by the pure mercy and free grace of 
God. In short, by the all whom he has mercy on, and in order to 
bring them to a sense of their need thereof, concludes in, and 
convinces of, unbelief, are to be understood all believers, that is, 
who are eventually so, be they Jews or Gentiles, as Vorstius 
observes, and which is manifest from a parallel text, The scripture 
hath concluded all under sin, that the promise by faith of Jesus 
Christ might be given to them that believe (Gal.3:22). Hence this 



passage neither militates against an absolute election, nor special 
redemption of particular persons. 

 



Section 36—Romans 14:15. 

Destroy not him with thy meat, for whom Christ died. 

 
These words are frequently used in favor of universal redemption, 
and to prove that Christ died not only for the elect, for his sheep, 
and true believers, but also for them that perish; and the 
argument from them is formed thus: "If Christ died for them that 
perish, and for them that do not perish, he died for all. But Christ 
died for them that perish, and for them that do not perish; ergo, he 
died for all men. That he died for them that do not perish, is 
confessed by all; and that he died for such as may, or shall 
perish, is intimated in this injunction; destroy not him with thy 
meat, for whom Christ died." But whether so much is intimated 
hereby, will be seen when the following things are considered; 

1. That the injunction, destroy not him with thy meat, for whom 
Christ died, does not intend eternal destruction; since that can 
never be thought to be either in the will or the power of those on 
whom this is enjoined. Such a degree of malice and wickedness 
surely can never arise in the heart of any to wish for, desire, and 
take any steps towards the eternal damnation of others; what 
comes nearest to such an instance, is the Jews’ prohibition of the 
apostles, to speak to the Gentiles, that they might be saved (1 
Thess. 2:16); which discovered implacable and inveterate malice 
indeed; but surely nothing of this kind could ever be among 
brethren of the same faith, and in the same church state; and 
were any so wicked as to desire the eternal destruction of 
another, yet it is not in his power to compass it; none can eternally 
destroy but God; fear not them which kill the body, but are not 



able to kill the soul; but rather fear him which is able to destroy 
both soul and body in hell (Matthew 10:28). Besides, is it 
reasonable to suppose, or conclude, that eternal damnation 
should follow upon eating and drinking things indifferent, as 
herbs, meat and wine, or be caused by an offense given and 
taken through these things? Therefore, unless it can be proved, 
that eternal destruction did or might ensue upon the use of things 
indifferent; or that weak brethren might or were so ensnared, 
offended, and stumbled hereby, as to perish eternally, there is no 
force in the argument. 

2. It will appear from the context, that the destruction of the weak 
brother dehorted from, is not the eternal destruction of his person; 
but the present destruction, interruption, or hindrance of his 
peace, and comfort. To destroy the brother with meat, is, by 
eating it, to put a stumbling, or an occasion to fall in his way (v. 
13); not to fall from the grace and favor of God; but so as that the 
peace of his mind may be broken, his affections to the brethren 
wax cold, and he be staggered in the doctrines of the gospel: 
hence says the apostle, It is good neither to eat flesh, nor to drink 
wine, nor any thing whereby thy brother stumbleth or is offended, 
or is made weak (v. 21); to do which, is contrary to Christian 
charity; if thy brother be grieved with thy meat, now walkest thou 
not charitably; yea, it is destroying the work of God (v. 20); not the 
Christian convert, who is God’s workmanship; nor the good work 
of grace, which will be performed until the day of Christ; nor the 
work of faith, which will never fail; but the work of peace in 
churches, and particular persons, which God is the author of, and 
which the things that make for it, saints should follow after (v. 19). 
Now a weaker brother, for whom Christ has died, may be thus 
grieved, distressed, wounded, his peace destroyed, and yet not 
eternally perish;. and so can be no instance of Christ’s dying for 



such as may be or are eternally lost. The apostle’s design in this 
dehortation, is manifestly this; partly from the interest Christ has 
in, and the love he has showed to such brethren in dying for them; 
and partly from the hurt that may be done to their weak minds and 
consciences, to deter stronger believers from giving them any 
offense by their free use of things indifferent; though he knew 
their eternal salvation could not be in any danger thereby. 

 



Section 37—1 Corinthians 8:11. 

And through thy knowledge shall the weak brother perish, 
for whom Christ died? 

 
These words are commonly joined with the former, and produced 
for the same purposes, both to prove that Christ died for such as 
perish, and that true believers may totally and finally fall away. 
What has been said under the preceding section, might be 
sufficient to lead us into the true sense of this text, which is 
parallel with the other, and so remove any argument or objection 
taken from hence. But not to let it pass without particular 
examination, let it be observed; 

1. That as the text in Romans 14:15, is a dehortation, or an 
injunction not to destroy him with meat, for whom Christ died; this 
is delivered out in the form of all interrogation; and neither the one 
nor the other prove matter of fact, supposing they could be 
understood of eternal destruction and ruin; as that any one 
brother, who was a true believer, was destroyed, or perished 
eternally this way; and at most, only imply the danger and 
possibility thereof, through their own corruptions, Satan’s 
temptations, and the offenses given by stronger brethren; were 
they not preserved by the grace and power of God, through 
Christ, who died for them, and so will not suffer them to perish. 

2. The perishing of this weak brother, is to be understood of, and 
is explained by, a defiling of his conscience (v. 7); a wounding of it 
(v. 12); and making him to offend, (v. 13), by the imprudent abuse 
of Christian liberty in those who had stronger faith, and greater 
knowledge, and by a participation in things offered to idols, in an 



idol’s temple (vv. 7, 10); and not of his eternal damnation in hell, 
which could never enter into the apostle’s thoughts; since he says 
(v. 8), Meat commendeth us not to God; for neither, if we eat, are 
we the better; neither, if we eat not, are we the worse. Hence we 
have no need to return for answer, to arguments formed on these 
texts; that these weak brethren, of whom it is supposed that they 
might perish, being under a profession of religion, men were 
obliged, from a judgment of charity, to believe that Christ died for 
them, though he might not, or that others may be said to destroy, 
or cause them to perish, though their destruction followed not; 
because they did all that in them lay towards it, and what in its 
own nature tended to it; and therefore we are not concerned with 
the replies made unto such answers, which we shall not 
undertake to defend. 

3. This text proves, that Christ died for weak brethren, whose 
consciences may be defiled, wounded, and offended, through the 
liberty others might take, and in this sense, perish; but does not 
prove that Christ died for any besides his sheep, his church; or 
those who are eventually true believers; for which the 
Remonstrants cite it; for surely a brother who is truly one, though 
weak, is a sheep of Christ, a member of his church, and a 
believer; and therefore can be no instance of Christ’s dying for 
any reprobates, and still less for all mankind. 

4. Such for whom Christ died, can never finally, totally, and 
eternally perish; since he has, by his death, procured such 
blessings for them, as a justifying righteousness, pardon of sin, 
peace with God, reconciliation to him, and eternal salvation; which 
will for ever secure them from perishing. Besides, should any of 
them perish in this sense, his death would be so far in vain; nor 
could the death of Christ be thought to be a sufficient security 



from condemnation; whereas the apostle says, Who shall 
condemn? it is Christ that died: nor a full satisfaction to the justice 
of God; or God must be unjust to punish twice for the same faults. 

 



Section 38—1 Corinthians 10:12. 

Therefore let him that thinketh he standeth, take heed lest 
he fall. 

 
It is observed, that "the apostle here speaks to the whole church 
at Corinth, and to such who truly thought they stood; and plainly 
supposes, that he who truly stood, might fall, and would do so, if 
he used not great diligence to keep his standing; for had not this 
taking heed been the condition of their standing; had they been of 
the number of those who, by God’s decree, or promise, infallibly 
were assured of standing, this exhortation to take heed, must 
have been superfluous; since men can need no admonitions to do 
that which God’s decree and promise secure them they cannot 
omit; much less to do it to prevent what cannot possibly befall 
them." To which I reply; 

1. That the apostle does not speak these words to the whole 
church at Corinth; for though the epistle is in general directed to 
the church, yet there are several things which only respect some 
particular persons; as the incestuous person; such who went to 
law with their brethren before unbelievers; some that behaved 
disorderly at the Lord’s table, and others that denied the 
resurrection of the dead, of and to whom some particular things 
are spoken, which did not belong to the whole church; and here 
the apostle exhorts, not such who truly thought they stood; for 
such do stand in the grace of God, in Christ, and by faith, and 
shall never finally and totally fall away; but such o dokwn, who 
seemeth to himself and others, to stand; and manifestly designs 
such who were swelled with a vain opinion of themselves, of their 



knowledge and strength, tempted God, and trusted to themselves, 
as the Ethiopic version reads it, and despised weak believers: 
now such as these may fall, as they often do, from that which they 
seemed to have, from the truths of the Gospel, and a profession 
of it, and into scandalous sins, and at last, into condemnation. If it 
should be asked, why should the apostle concern himself about 
these persons, or exhort them to take heed to their standing? 
would it not have been as well, if they had thrown off the mask at 
once, and have appeared to be what they really were? I answer 
that the apostasy of formal professors, is injurious both to the 
honor and interest of true religion; for the ways of God are evil 
spoken of, the name of Christ blasphemed, profane sinners 
hardened, and weak believers stumbled by the falls of formal 
professors, as of real Christians: besides, it must be worse for 
themselves, their defection being the means of a more severe 
punishment: for it would have been better for them not to have 
known the way of righteousness, than after they have known it, to 
turn from the holy commandment delivered unto them (2 Pet. 
2:21). 

2. Supposing that such who truly taught spoken to; it will be 
allowed that these may fall into temptation, into snares, into sin, 
from a degree of steadfastness in the Gospel, and from a lively 
and comfortable exercise of grace, but not finally, totally, and 
irrecoverably; since they are enclosed in the arms of everlasting 
love, secured in the hands of Christ, built on a foundation that will 
never give way, and kept by an almighty power, which can never 
be overcome: and though taking heed is not the condition of their 
standing, but that is secured unto them by the purpose and 
promise of God, which can never fail; yet such an exhortation is 
not superfluous; since though they cannot finally and totally fall, 
they may fall to the dishonor of God, the reproach of the Gospel 



of Christ, the grieving of the Spirit, the wounding of their own 
souls, the stumbling of weak believers, and the strengthening of 
the hands of the wicked; all which are so many strong reasons 
and arguments why they should take heed lest they fall; though 
they can never so fall as to perish eternally: nor are the 
admonitions needless to that which God’s decree and promise 
secure; since these are often the means in and by which God 
executes his decree, and makes good his promise; see Acts 
27:22, 24, 31. To add no more, these words should never he 
made use of against the saints’ final perseverance, since they are 
so closely connected with the following verse, which so fully 
expresses that doctrine: there hath no temptation taken you, but 
such as is common to man. But God is faithful, who will not suffer 
you to be tempted above that ye are able: but will with the 
temptation also make a way to escape, that ye may be able to 
bear it. By this, way we may judge of the nature, design, and use 
of cautions given to the saints not to fall away; which are 
represented as evidences and suppositions that they may do, so; 
such as 

The caution Christ gave all his disciples, in these words; Take 
heed unto yourselves, lest at any time your hearts be 
overcharged with surfeiting etc. (Luke 21:34, 36.). Which only 
implies, that the apostles, like other men, were subject to 
infirmities, sins, snares, and temptations: and therefore caution, 
watch-fullness, and prayer, were incumbent on them, that they 
might not be found in a supine, negligent, sleepy frame, when not 
the day of judgment, but of the destruction of Jerusalem, came 
on; and so they might escape the general calamity, and stand 
before the Son of man, and carry his Gospel into the Gentile 
world: and is no proof of the possibility or danger of their final 
falling away; who were chosen of Christ, given him by his Father, 



and so kept by him, as that none were lost, but the son of 
perdition. 

When the author of the Epistle to the Hebrews cautions the 
believers he writes unto, to take heed, lest there be in any of them 
an evil heart of unbelief, in departing from the living God, and fall 
from the promised rest; and to look diligently lest any man fail, of 
the grace of God (Heb.3:12; 4:1; 12:15); his design is to expose 
the sin of unbelief, as what bereaved the saints of much comfort, 
and God of much glory; every degree of it in that, being a partial, 
though not a total departure from God, and therefore should be 
watched against: and it should he observed, that he does not 
caution them to take heed lest they fell from the rest promised 
them, but lest they should seem to come short of it; which they 
might do, and yet enjoy it: and when he exhorts them, to took 
diligently lest any man fail of the grace of God; this is not to be 
understood of the grace and favor of God towards them, nor of 
the grace of God in them, but of the doctrines of grace which they 
had received; the duty enjoined them being a mutual one, in 
which they were episkopein, to act the part of a bishop or 
overseer over each other. 

When the apostle Paul cautions the Colossians, to beware, lest 
any man should beguile them with enticing words, spoil them 
through philosophy and vain deceit, and beguile them of their 
reward (Col. 2:4, 8, 18); he does not design a final and total 
seduction of them from Christ their head, in whom they were 
complete, verse 10; not a destruction of grace in them but a 
corruption of the doctrine of grace received by them; which might 
be unawares introduced by false teachers, under the specious 
pretenses of humility and holiness. 



When the apostle Peter exhorts those he wrote to, to beware, lest 
being led away with the error of the wicked, they fall from their 
own steadfastness (2 Pet. 3:17): his meaning is, not as though 
there was danger or a possibility of falling from the like precious 
faith they had obtained: but that they might be in danger of falling 
from some degree of steadfastness in the doctrine of faith, 
through the ensnaring errors of wicked men; and therefore should 
guard against it. 

Lastly. When the apostle John saith to the children of the elect 
lady, Look to yourselves, that we lose not those things that we 
have wrought, but that we receive a full reward (2 John 1:8), it 
does not follow, that such who have the true grace of God, may 
lose those things which they have wrought; for it is not what ye, 
but what we, have wrought; much less lose what the Spirit of God 
has wrought; but the caution regards the doctrines and ministry of 
the apostles, lest that should be in any respect in vain; or a veil be 
drawn over the glory of it, through those persons any way giving 
heed to the doctrines of deceivers (vv. 7, 9, 10). 

 



Section 39—2 Corinthians 5:14,15. 

For the love of Christ constraineth us, because we thus 
judge, that if one died for all, then were all dead: and that 
he died for all, that they which live, should not henceforth 
live unto themselves, but unto him which died for them, 

and rose again. 

 
This scripture never fails to have a place in the controversy about 
the extent of the death of Christ. Universal redemption is 
concluded from hence, by the following arguments, now to be 
examined. 

I. The first is taken from the word all here used, if, or since one 
died for all. But it ought to be observed, 

1. That the text does not say that Christ died for all men, but for 
all; and therefore, agreeable to other scriptures (Matthew 1:2l; 
John 10:15; Eph. 5:25; Heb. 2:9, 10), may be understood of all 
the people whom Jesus saves from their sins; of all the sheep for 
whom he laid down his life; of all the members of his church, 
whom he loved, and for whom he gave himself; or of all the sons 
for whom he tasted death, and, as the Captain of their salvation, 
brings to glory. 

2. That it is said in the latter part of the text, that those for whom 
Christ died, for them also he rose again; who therefore ought to 
live tw uper autwn apoqanonti kai egerqenti, to him that died and 
rose again for them. Christ died for no more nor for others than 
those for whom he rose again; such for whom he rose again, he 
rose for their justification; if Christ rose for the justification of all 



men, all men would be justified, or the end of Christ’s resurrection 
would not be answered; but all men are not, nor will be justified; 
some will be condemned: it follows, that Christ did not rise from 
the dead for all men, and consequently did not die for all men. 

3. That the all for whom Christ died, died with him, and through 
his death are dead both to the law and sin; then were all dead. 
Besides, the end of his dying for them was, that they might live, 
not to themselves, but to him that died for them; neither of which 
is true of all mankind; not to take any notice of the nature and 
manner of Christ’s dying for these all; which was for, in the room 
and stead of them; and denotes a substitution made, a 
satisfaction given, which issues in the full discharge, acquittance, 
and justification of them, and is not the case of every individual of 
human nature. 

4. That the context (2 Cor. 5:17, 18, 21), explains the all of such 
who are in Christ, are new creatures, reconciled to God, whose 
trespasses are not imputed to them, for whom Christ was made 
sin, and who are made the righteousness of God in him; which 
cannot be, said of all men. 

II. It is observed, "the words, all were dead, must certainly be 
taken in their greatest latitude; wherefore, the words preceding, if 
or since Christ died for all, from which they are an inference, 
ought also to be taken in the same extent." To which I reply, 

1. The latitude in which the words all were dead, are to be taken, 
must be according to that in which the preceding words, if one 
died for all, are to be taken; by these the extent of the other is 
fixed, and not the extent of these by them. The apostle does not 
say, nor is it his meaning, that Christ died for all that were dead; 
but that all were dead for whom he died; if one died for all, then oi 
panteV apeqaion, those all were dead; for the article oi is 



anaphorical or relative, as Beza and Piscator rightly observe: 
supposing, therefore, that the words all were dead, are capable of 
being taken in such a latitude as to comprehend every individual 
of mankind, there is no necessity that they should be so taken 
here, unless it be first proved, that the preceding words, if one 
died for all, by which the extent of these is fixed, are to be 
understood in so large a sense; which is the thing in question, and 
cannot receive any proof from hence; till this is done, it is enough 
to say, that all for whom Christ died were dead: from whence it 
does not follow, by any just consequence, that Christ died for all 
that were dead. 

2. It is proper to consider the sense of these words, then were all 
dead. The Remonstrants understand them of a death in sin, which 
is common to all mankind; and because all men are dead in sin, 
they conclude that Christ died for all men. Admitting this sense of 
the words, they prove no more, than that all for whom Christ died 
were dead in sin; which is very true; for the elect of God are dead 
in trespasses and sins, whilst in a state of nature, as well as 
others; but not that Christ died for all that were dead in sin: and 
therefore, even according to this interpretation, they conclude 
nothing in favor of universal, or against particular redemption. 
Though it does not appear that this is the sense of the words, 
since to be dead in sin is no consequence of the death of Christ, 
that is, such an one as is depending on it; for it would have been 
a truth, that all men descending from Adam, were dead in sin, if 
Christ had never died; or if he had died for some or for none; 
much less is a death in sin the fruit of Christ’s death, or what puts 
persons in a capacity of living to Christ, which the death here 
spoken of is intimated to be and do; but, on the contrary, this 
death is the fruit of sin, and what renders persons incapable, 
whilst under the power of it, to live to Christ. And therefore, 



3. When those for whom Christ died, are said to be dead through 
his dying for them, the meaning is, either that they were dead with 
him, or in him, as the Ethiopic version reads it, their head and 
representative; when he was crucified they were crucified with 
him, and so was their old man, that the body of sin might be 
destroyed; that henceforth they should not serve sin; or that they 
were dead to the law by the body of Christ, as to the curse of it, 
and condemnation by it; and dead to sin, as to its damning power, 
so that they were acquitted, discharged, and justified from it; the 
consequence of which is, a deliverance from the reigning power 
and dominion of it. Hence, being thus dead to the law and sin, 
they are capable, through the assistance of divine grace, of living 
unto righteousness, and to the glory of Christ; all which is the 
saints’ privilege, and the fruit and effect of Christ’s death. Now as 
the former sense of the words concludes nothing in favor of 
Christ’s dying in for every individual of mankind; this latter sense, 
which is most genuine, strongly concludes against it; since all 
men are not, nor will be, dead to the law and to sin. 

III. Universal redemption is pleaded for from the end of Christ’s 
death; which is, that they which live, should not live unto 
themselves, but unto him that died for them. Upon which it is 
observed, "This sure must be the duty of all Christians in 
particular (unless there be any Christians not obliged to live to 
Christ, but rather at liberty to live unto themselves), and so that 
death, which is the motive to it, must be intended for them all." To 
this I add, instead of answering, that this is a way of reasoning 
which cannot be contradicted, certainly it is the duty of all 
Christians to live to Christ, nor are any at liberty to live to 
themselves: and it will not be denied, that the death of Christ was 
intended for them all, since all Christians, who are really such, are 
the believers, and these are the elect of God. But then there is a 



wide difference between these two propositions, Christ died for all 
Christians, and Christ died for all men; unless it can be thought, 
that all men, Turks, Jews, and Indians, are Christians. The 
argument from the end of Christ’s death, here mentioned, is 
formed in a much better manner, and to better purpose, by the 
Remonstrants, thus "Those who ought to live to Christ, for them 
Christ died; but not the elect only ought to live to Christ, therefore 
Christ did not die for the elect only." To which I answer, that 
however plausible this argument may seem to be, yet it has no 
foundation in the text, which does not say, that Christ died for all 
them who ought to live to him; but only, at most, proves, that 
those for whom he died, ought to live to him: all men ought to live 
to Christ as God, as their Creator, they are obliged to it by the 
laws of Creation, and ties of nature, whether he died for them or 
no, and indeed, supposing he had never died for any; bat besides 
the obligation from creation, there is a fresh one upon such for 
whom he died to live to him: hence it follows not that "to say that 
Christ died for some only of all nations, Jews and Gentiles, is to 
exempt all others of those nations from living to Christ;" for though 
they are not bound to live to Christ on the account of redemption 
by him; yet, because they are his creatures, and are supplied with 
temporal mercies from him: and as to what is further observed, 
that "to say he died for all the elect, that they of them who live, 
might not live to themselves, is to suppose that some of the elect 
might live, not to Christ, but to themselves; which cannot truly be 
imagined of the elect of God." I reply, that there is a proneness in 
all the elect of God, even after they are made spiritually alive, to 
live to themselves, and not to Christ; and therefore, such an 
argument, taken from Christ’s dying for them in particular, is a 
very proper one to quicken them to their duty, and engage them 



with all readiness and cheerfulness to seek the glory and honor of 
their Redeemer. 

IV. That Christ died for all men, is argued for from the love of 
Christ constraining the apostles to preach the Gospel to all; and it 
is said, the apostle "declares, that the sense of this love of Christ 
prevailed upon them to persuade men to believe in him. Now this 
persuasion they used to every man to whom they preached; and 
therefore they persuaded all men to believe that Christ died for 
them (Col. 1:28)." To which I answer; that it was not the love of 
Christ, but the terror of the Lord, that prevailed upon them to 
persuade men (v. 11), and that it is not said, that they persuaded 
all men, but men; for it was not all men they preached unto. 
Moreover, this persuasion was not to believe in Christ, but a 
general judgment, to which all will be summoned (v. 10), much 
less to believe that Christ died for all to whom they preached; of 
which kind of persuasion we have no instance, neither here nor in 
Colossians 1:28, nor in any other passage of scripture. 

 



Section 40—2 Corinthians 5:19. 

To wit that God was in Christ, reconciling the world unto 
himself, not imputing their trespasses unto them. 

 
This text is produced to confirm the truth of. general redemption; 
and it is said. to do it beyond exception; which, whether it does or 
no, will better appear, when, 

I. It is considered, that the word world cannot be understood of 
every man or woman that have been, are, or shall be in the world. 
For, 

1. All and every one of these, are not reconciled to God. The text 
says, God was in Christ, reconciling the world unto himself; which 
must be understood of his doing it either intentionally, or actually; 
if intentionally only, that is, if he intended to reconcile the world to 
himself by Christ, and drew the scheme of reconciliation in him, 
can intentions be frustrated? Shall not his counsel stand? will he 
not do all his pleasure? shall a scheme so wisely laid by him in his 
Son, come to nothing; or at least, only in part be executed? which 
must be the case, if it was his design to reconcile every individual 
of mankind to himself, since a large number of them are not 
reconciled: but if the words are to be understood of an actual 
reconciliation by Christ, which is certainly the sense of the 
preceding verse, all things are of God, who hath reconciled us to 
himself by Jesus Christ; then it is beyond dispute, that the word 
world cannot be taken in so large a sense as to include every 
man and woman in the world; since there are multitudes who die 
in their sins, in a state of enmity to God and Christ, whose peace 
is not made with God, nor they reconciled to his way of salvation 



by his Son. It is indeed said, that; "the import of these words is 
plainly this; he was offering through Christ a reconciliation to the 
world, and promising them who would believe in him, absolution 
from their past offenses." To which I answer; Admitting the 
ministry of the word is here designed, that is not an offer of 
reconciliation to the world; but a proclamation or declaration of 
peace, made by the blood of Jesus, of reconciliation by the death 
of the Son of God: nor is this ministry of reconciliation sent to all 
men; millions of people were dead and gone before and since the 
word of reconciliation was committed to the apostles, who never 
so much as heard of this ministry; nor did it reach to all that were 
alive at that present time. Besides, the text does not speak of 
what God did by the ministry of his apostles, but of what he 
himself had been doing in his Son, and which was antecedent, 
and gave rise unto, and was the foundation of their ministry. 
There was a scheme of reconciliation drawn in God’s counsels 
before the world began, and an actual reconciliation by the death 
of Christ, which is published in the gospel by the ministers of it, 
and which is not published to all mankind; nor did the apostles 
entreat all men to whom they preached, to be reconciled to God; 
the exhortation in the following verse, be ye reconciled to God, is 
given not to all men, but to the believing Corinthians, for whom 
Christ was made sin, and they made the righteousness of God in 
him. 

2. It cannot be said of every man and woman in the world, that 
God does not impute their trespasses to them; whereas this is 
said of the world here: Blessed indeed is the man to whom the 
Lord will not impute sin; but does this blessedness come upon all 
men? Some men’s sins are open beforehand, going before to 
judgment and some they follow after (1 Tim. 5:24). To say that 
God is here "promising to them who would believe in him, an 



absolution from past offenses," is putting a wrong construction on 
the words; which are not a promise of what God would do, did 
men believe, but a declaration of what he had been doing: 
besides, if only an absolution from past offenses is promised, 
what must be done with after ones? And after all, they who would 
or do believe, are not every man and woman in the world. 

II. There is good reason to conclude, that the whole world, is to be 
restrained to the elect of God; since these are the persons whose 
peace Christ is, who are reconciled to God by his death, whose 
sins are not imputed to them, and against whom no charge of any 
avail can be laid; and perhaps the people of God among the 
Gentiles, may be more especially designed; since, 

1. They are called by the world, who are said to be reconciled 
(Rom. 11:12, 15), yea, the whole world, for whose sins Christ is 
the propitiation (1 John 2:2). Nor was any thing more common 
among the Jews than to call the Gentiles µlw[j twmwa, the nations 
of the world. Dr. Hammond, by the world, in this place, 
understands the greater and worse part of it, the Gentiles. 

2. This sense well agrees with the context. In verses 14, 15, the 
apostle asserts that Christ died for all, Gentiles as well as Jews, 
and adds, in verse 16, Wherefore henceforth know we no man 
after the flesh. Yea, though we have known Christ after the flesh, 
yet now henceforth know we him no more; that is, we make no 
difference in our ministry, nor in our esteem, value, and affections 
for men, with respect to their carnal descent, whether they be 
born of Jewish or Gentile parents: yea, though we have known 
Christ after the flesh; had a value for him, as a Jew, as one of our 
own country, entertained gross notions about him, and about a 
temporal deliverance from the Romans, and a temporal kingdom 
to be erected amongst us by him; yet now henceforth know we 



him no more; we have quitted our former carnal apprehensions of 
him, and only look upon him as a spiritual Savior of Jews and 
Gentiles; therefore, verse 17, if any man, Jew or Gentile, be in 
Christ, he is a new creature, or let him be a new creature; which is 
the main thing we regard; old things are passed away; the Old 
Testament economy is abolished; behold all things are become 
new, under the Gospel dispensation; hence now in Christ Jesus 
neither circumcision availeth any thing, nor uncircumcision, but a 
new creature; for this is the subject of our ministry, God was in 
Christ reconciling the world, Gentiles as well as Jews, unto 
himself. 

3. That reconciliation was made for Gentiles as well as Jews, was 
not only a reason why the apostles, to whom the word of 
reconciliation was committed, carried it among the Gentiles, but 
was also a noble argument to engage the believing Gentiles at 
Corinth to regard the exhortation made unto them, verse 20, be 
ye reconciled to God, that is, to his providential dispensations 
towards them, to the order and ordinances of his house, to the 
form of discipline he had fixed in the church, and to all the laws of 
Christ, as King of saints, since he had been reconciling them to 
himself by his Son, the blessed effects of which they then 
enjoyed. This exhortation, was not made to unconverted sinners, 
much less to the non-elect; but to the church of Christ, professing 
faith in him, and who were reconciled to God’s way of salvation by 
him. 

 



Section 41—2 Corinthians 6:1. 

We therefore, as workers together with him; beseech you 
also, that ye receive not the grace of God in vain. 

 
This scripture usually stands among the proofs of the saints’ 
defectibility or apostasy, from whence it is concluded, that a man 
may receive the true grace of God in regeneration in vain, which 
may become useless and of no avail, may be lost, and he himself 
everlastingly perish. But, 

1. We are not to understand by the grace of God, that grace 
which is implanted in the souls of men at the time of their 
regeneration, for that cannot be received in vain; it always 
produces its proper fruit and designed effect; it begins, carries on, 
and finishes the work of sanctification; it is an immortal, 
incorruptible, never-dying seed; it cannot be lost in any part or 
branch of it; it is a well of living water springing up unto 
everlasting life; it is closely and inseparably connected with 
eternal glory; to all those to whom God gives grace he gives glory; 
whom he calls and justifies, them he also glorifies. 

2. The grace of God is sometimes to be understood of gifts of 
grace, and particularly such as qualify men for the work of the 
ministry, in which sense it is used by the apostle Paul, in Romans 
1:5, and Romans 12:6; Ephesians 3:8; 1 Corinthians 15:10; of 
which he had a large measure; nor was the grace which was 
bestowed on him in vain, seeing he labored more abundantly than 
all the rest of the apostles. And it will appear reasonable to take 
the phrase in the same sense here, if we consider the words as 
they stand in connection with the latter part of the preceding 



chapter, and some following verses in this, after this manner; 
seeing the word and ministry of reconciliation is committed to us, 
and we are ambassadors for Christ; we not only pray you, the 
members of the church at Corinth, to be reconciled to the order of 
the Gospel, and the laws of Christ in his house, but as workers 
together, (not, with him, that is, God or Christ, which is not in the 
text,) as fellow-laborers in the Lord’s vineyard, as jointly 
concerned in the same embassy of peace; we beseech you also, 
the ministers of the word in this church, that ye receive not the 
grace of God in vain; that is, that you be careful that the gifts 
bestowed on you do not lie neglected and useless, but that you 
use and improve them to the advantage, of the church and glory 
of Christ, by giving up yourselves to study, meditation, and prayer, 
and by laboring constantly in the word and doctrine; and also, that 
you have a strict regard to your lives and conversations, giving no 
offense in any thing, laying no stumbling-block in the way of such 
you are concerned with, that the ministry be not blamed, verse 3 
(for verse 2 is included in a parenthesis), and then adds the 
apostles, but in all things approving, eautouV , yourselves as the 
ministers of God in much patience, etc. 

3. The grace of God often designs the doctrine of grace, or the 
Gospel of the, grace of God, as in Titus 2:11, Hebrews 12:15; 
Jude 1:4; which may be truly so called, since it is a declaration of 
the love and grace of God to sinful men; it ascribes the whole of 
salvation to it, and is the means of implanting the grace of God in 
the hearts of his people in regeneration. Now the grace of God, in 
this sense, that is, the doctrine of grace, may be received in vain, 
so as that it may become useless, take no real effect, produce no 
real fruit; as was the ease of such who received seed by the way-
side, into stony places, and among thorns; and is the case 
whenever it comes in word only; is received, not into the heart, 



but into the head only; when the life and conversation is not 
becoming it; and especially when it is abused to vile purposes, 
that is, when men turn this doctrine of the grace of God into 
lasciviousness; and when besides, they drop, deny, and fall off 
from those truths of the Gospel they have before professed; and 
since this too often is the case, an entreaty, an exhortation of this 
kind made to a visible church, consisting of real and nominal 
professors, cannot be improper, without supposing that true 
believers may fall from or lose the true grace of God in 
regeneration. 

 



Section 42—2 Corinthians 11:2, 3. 

For I am jealous over you with a godly jealousy! For I 
have espoused you to one husband, that I may present 

you a chaste virgin to Christ. But I fear, lest by any means, 
as the serpent beguiled Eve through his subtlety, so your 

minds should he corrupted from the simplicity that is in 
Christ. 

 
The fears of the apostle, expressed in these words, and in 
Galatians 4:11, 1 Thessalonians 3:5, lest pious persons should 
miscarry, are thought to add farther strength to the argument 
against the saints’ final perseverance; "for, it is said, if the 
apostles, by the dictates of the Holy Spirit, had declared, that God 
had absolutely promised, that men once truly pious, should 
persevere to the end, how could they reasonably express their 
fears, lest it, should be otherwise?" To which I reply, 

1. That the fears of the apostle about the persons referred to in 
these several passages, were not lest they should fall from the 
love and favor of God, nor from the grace which was implanted in 
them, and so miscarry of heaven and eternal happiness; but lest, 
through the subtlety of Satan, and his instruments, false teachers, 
their minds and judgments should be in any degree corrupted 
from the purity and simplicity of the Gospel of Christ, and they 
should any way give into erroneous doctrines, or comply with 
Judaizing practices, and so the labor of him and his fellow-
ministers, in instructing and establishing them in Gospel truths, be 
so far in vain. 



2. The fears of the apostle, lest these persons should fall in this 
sense, yea, even if they could be extended further, are no proofs 
of fact that these persons did fall away; but only, at most, declare 
his apprehensions of their danger. And it is certain, that the most 
eminent saints are in danger through the wiles of Satan, the 
cunning of false teachers, the persecutions of the world, and the 
corruption of their own hearts, of falling from their steadfastness in 
the faith; and it is owing to the mighty power and grace of God, 
that they are in any measure preserved. The apostle might 
express his fears on account of these things without any 
contradiction to or hesitation about God’s absolute promise of the 
saints’ final perseverance, and his faithfulness in the performance 
of it. 

3. The jealousies and fears of the apostle about these persons, 
expressed with such a tender and affectionate concern for them, 
might be purposely directed and powerfully blessed to them by 
the Spirit, by whom he was assisted, as a means of their 
preservation from false principles and practices they were in 
danger of falling into, and thereby God’s absolute promise of their 
final perseverance be accomplished. Nor does the apostle’s fear, 
jealousy, caution, and watchfulness of himself, expressed in 1 
Corinthians 9:27, lest that by any means, when I have preached 
to others, I myself should be cast away imply, any possibility or 
danger, or supposed danger, of his eternal damnation; since the 
word ajdo>kimov, does not design a reprobate, as that is opposed 
to an elect person; for the apostle knew in whom he had believed, 
and was persuaded that nothing could separate him from the love 
of God; but his concern was, lest he should do any thing that 
might bring a reproach on the Gospel, and his ministry be justly 
blamed, and brought under contempt, and so be rejected and 
disapproved of by men, and become useless. 



 



Section 43—Philippians 2:12. 

Wherefore, my beloved, as ye have always obeyed, not 
as in my presence only, but now much more in my 
absence, work out your own salvation with fear and 

trembling. 

 
These words are represented as militating against God’s decree 
of reprobation, man’s passiveness, and the unfrustrableness of 
grace in conversion, and the final perseverance of the saints. 

1. It is asserted, that "to say God seriously invites, exhorts, and 
requires all men to work out their salvation, and yet, by his decree 
of reprobation, hath rendered the event, to most of them, 
impossible, is to make the gospel of Christ a mockery." Bat it 
should be observed, that this exhortation is not given to all men, 
and particularly not to reprobates, but to men already believing 
and converted, as is elsewhere owned, even to all the saints in 
Christ Jesus, which were at Philippi, with the bishops and 
deacons, in whom a good work of grace was begun; to whom it 
was given both to believe on Christ, and suffer for his sake; who 
were beloved by the apostle, had always obeyed the Lord, and in 
whose hearts he was then working both to will and to do of his 
good pleasure. Now to exhort these, and such as are in the like 
state and condition, to work out their salvation, who have a 
principle of spiritual life in them, and have measures of grace and 
strength given them, answerable to what they are exhorted to, is 
not to make the gospel of Christ a mockery, since these can 
never be thought to be reprobates; nor does this contradict the 
decree of the reprobation of others, which springs from the 



sovereign and righteous will of God, and which is not, but sin, the 
cause of man’s damnation. 

2. It is asked, "If some physical and irresistible operation were 
required on God’s part, which makes it necessary for us to will 
and to do, why are we then commanded to work out our own 
salvation? for can we act where we are purely passive?" To which 
I reply, that these words are spoken to men already converted, in 
whom the work of regeneration was wrought, in which work they 
were purely passive; though now, having a principle of spiritual 
life, and under the influences of the grace of God, were capable of 
being active in working out their own salvation, which is 
something distinct from conversion and regeneration, and is to be 
understood, not in such a sense, as though men could procure 
and obtain spiritual and eternal salvation by their own 
performances, which is contrary to the Scriptures, which ascribe 
salvation in whole, and in part, to the free grace of God; contrary 
to the glory of the divine perfections of wisdom, grace, and 
righteousness, and inconsistent with the weakness and 
impotence of believers themselves; besides, the best works of 
men are imperfect, and, were they perfect, could not be 
meritorious, since the requisites of merit are wanting in them. Add 
to this, that salvation is obtained alone by Christ, and is already 
finished, and not to be wrought out now, either by Christ or 
believers; and, were it procured by the works of men, the death of 
Christ would be in vain; boasting in the creature would not be 
excluded, and men’s obligations to God and Christ would be 
greatly weakened; and, since this sense of the words is attended 
with such insuperable difficulties, it can never be the true meaning 
of them. Let it be observed, that the words may be rendered, work 
about your salvation, that is, employ yourselves in things which, 
though not essential to, yet do accompany salvation, and are to 



be performed by all those who expect it, though not do be 
expected for the performance of them; such as hearing of the 
word, submission to gospel ordinances, a discharge of every 
branch of spiritual and evangelical obedience, for which-the 
apostle commends them in the beginning of this verse, since they 
had always obeyed, not only in his presence, but much more in 
his absence, he exhorts them to go on in a course of cheerful 
obedience to the close of their days, when they should receive the 
end of their faith, that which they were aiming at, and looking for, 
even the salvation of their souls. The Syriac version, if not a strict 
translation, yet gives the just sense of the words, by rendering 
them ˆwkyyjd anhlwp wjwlp do the work or business of your lives, 
that is, your generation work, what God has cut out and appointed 
for you in this life; do all that with fear and trembling, with all 
humility, not trusting to your own strength, but depending on the 
grace of God, who worketh in you both to will and to do of his 
good pleasure. 

3. This exhortation to work out salvation with fear and trembling, 
being directed to such who were, at present, in a state of favor 
with God, and in whom God had begun the good work, with 
others, directed to churches and persons, to fear, lest they should 
fall away, and finally miscarry, such as Proverbs 23:17, and 
28:14, Romans 11:20, Hebrews 4:1, and 12:28, 1 Peter 1:17; are 
improved into an argument against any absolute decree or 
promise of God, in favor of the saints’ final perseverance: for it, is 
said, "What ground of fear can there be, where God hath 
absolutely decreed to confer this salvation, and stands obliged by 
promise to afford those means, which will infallibly produce it?" To 
which I answer: 



1. The exhortation to the Philippians to work out their salvation 
with fear and trembling, is not to be understood of a slavish fear of 
hell and damnation, or lest they should fall away and finally 
miscarry; since this would have been a distrust of the power and 
faithfulness of God, and so criminal in them. Nor is it reasonable 
to suppose that the apostle would exhort to such a fear when he 
himself was confident of this very thing, that he which had begun 
a good work in them would perform it until the day, of Jesus Christ 
(Phil. 1:6). Besides, the exhortation would be very oddly formed, if 
this were the sense of it, work out your salvation with fear of 
damnation, but as the phrase with fear and trembling always 
designs, wherever used, so here, modesty and humility, and 
stands opposed to pride and vain confidence; as in Romans 
11:20, Be not high-minded, but fear, which sense perfectly agrees 
with the apostle’s general design in this chapter, which is to 
engage the saints to a modest and humble deportment in the 
whole of their conversation with each other, and in every branch 
of duty; and which he enforces by the example of Christ, in his 
incarnation, humiliation, and death; and in imitation of him, urges 
to a constant and cheerful obedience, with all humility of soul, 
without dependence on it, or vain-glory in it; but ascribing it wholly 
to the grace of God, who works in us both to will add to do of his 
good pleasure. 

2. Several of the passages referred to, such as Proverbs 23:17, 
and Proverbs 28:14, Hebrews 12:28, 1 Peter 1:17, are to be 
understood not of a fear of apostasy, but of a filial, spiritual and 
evangelical fear of God; which is a grace of the Spirit of God, a 
branch of the new covenant, and of considerable moment to 
secure the saints from a total and final departure from God; I will 
put my fear into their hearts, says God, that they shall not depart 
from me (Jer. 32:40). 



3. The apostle, in Hebrews 4:1, speaks indeed of a cautionary 
fear of falling; but yet in that does not exhort the believing 
Hebrews to fear lest any of them should fall short of entering into 
rest, as Dr. Whitby cites the words, but lest any of them should 
seem to come short of it. Now, between coming short and 
seeming to come short is a great difference; and though there 
was no danger of their coming short of heaven, yet, inasmuch as 
through the disagreeableness of conversation, they might seem to 
others to come short; therefore, for the glory, of God, the honor of 
the gospel, the credit of religion, and the good of others, it 
became them to be cautious, wary, and jealous of themselves, 
and watchful over their conversations, that they gave no occasion 
to any one to entertain such an opinion of them. Hence it appears 
that all the reasoning against the doctrine of the saints’ 
perseverance to the end, founded on these scriptural 
exhortations, to fear, are vain and impertinent. 

 



Section 44—1 Timothy 1:19, 20. 

Holding faith and a good conscience, which some having 
put away, concerning faith have made shipwreck; of whom 

is Hymeneus and A1exander. 

 
Among the instances of the saints’ apostasy, stand, 

I. Hymeneus, Alexander, and their associates, who are here said 
to put away a good conscience and make shipwreck of faith. 
"Now," it is said, "to put away a good conscience belongs to them 
alone who once had, and ought to have retained it; and to make 
shipwreck of the faith, so as to blaspheme the doctrine which they 
once professed, is surely to fall off from the in profession of it." 
And these instances are represented as a sufficient confutation of 
all the arguments produced from Scripture for the doctrine of 
perseverance. But, 

1. It should be proved that these men were once good men, and 
had the truth of grace in them; otherwise they are no instances of 
the apostasy of saints. Hymeneus and Alexander, who are 
mentioned by name, were vile, wicked men; the one was a 
profane and vain babbler, who went not from the truth of grace to 
a course of sin, but from a lesser degree of impiety (1 Tim. 2:16, 
17) to more ungodliness; the other, who seems to be the same 
with Alexander the coppersmith (1 Tim. 4:14, 15) did the apostle 
Paul much evil, and not only withstood his words and doctrines, 
but also those of others. 

2. Their putting away a good conscience, does not necessarily 
imply that they formerly had one, since that may be rejected and 



put away which was never had. Thus of the Jews, who 
contradicted and blasphemed the word of God, never received it, 
nor gave their assent to it, the apostle says, ye put it from you, 
pwqei~aqe (Acts 13:45, 46), ye rejected it; the same word which 
is here used, and signifies to refuse, reject anything with 
detestation and contempt. These men always had an abhorrence 
to a good conscience among men, and to a good life and 
conversation, the evidence of it, and at last threw off the mask, 
and dropped the faith they professed, as being contrary to their 
evil conscience and practices. But admitting that this phrase does 
suppose that they once had a good conscience, this is not to be 
understood of a conscience really purged and cleansed by the 
blood of Christ; but of a good conscience in external show only, or 
in comparison of what they afterwards appeared to have. 
Besides, some men, destitute of the grace of God, may be said to 
have a good conscience in some sense, or with respect to some 
particular facts, or to their general conduct and behavior among 
men; so the apostle Paul, whilst unregenerate, lived in all good 
conscience (Acts 23:1) and it is said of the unenlightened 
heathens, that their conscience also was bearing witness, and 
their thoughts the meanwhile accusing or else excusing one 
another (Rom. 2:15). Now, these persons had put away, rejected, 
and acted contrary to the very dictates of natural conscience; 
theirs was become seared with a hot iron, and so spoke lies in 
hypocrisy, giving heed to seducing spirits and doctrines of devils 
(1 Tim. 4:1, 2). 

3. It will be granted, that to make shipwreck of faith, so as to 
blaspheme the doctrine which they once professed, is to fall off 
from the profession of it; but then to fall from the doctrine of the 
Gospel, and a profession of it, and to fall from the grace and favor 
of God, or from the grace of faith, are different things. Man may 



fall totally and finally from the one, but not from the other; and it is 
not the grace, but the doctrine of faith, that is here designed, and 
is the sense in which it is often used in this epistle; (See 1 Tim. 
3:9; 4:1; 5:8; 6:21.) though supposing faith as a grace was 
intended, the phrase, to make shipwreck of it, is not strong 
enough to prove the total and final falling away of true believers, 
could such be thought to be here meant, since persons may be 
shipwrecked and not drowned or lost. The apostle Paul thrice 
suffered shipwreck (2 Cor. 11:25), and yet was each time saved. 
Besides, as there is a true and unfeigned, so there is a feigned 
and counterfeit faith, which may be in persons who have no true 
grace, and may be shipwrecked so as to be lost. 

II. The next instances of the saints falling away are Hymeneus 
and Philetus, of whom the apostle says, that they erred 
concerning the truth, and overthrow the faith of some (2 Tim. 
2:18, 19). Now, 

1. As was before observed, it should be proved that these men 
were once good men, true believers in Christ; whereas, on the 
contrary, it appears that they had only a form our godliness, but 
denied the power thereof, were evil men and seducers, who 
waxed worse and worse. 

2. When it, is said of them, who, concerning the truth, have erred; 
or, as Dr. Whitby renders the words, have fallen off from the truth, 
for about such a rendering we will not contend; the meaning is not 
that they fell from the truth of grace in their hearts, which it doth 
not appear they ever had, but from the truth of the gospel in the 
profession of it, and particularly from that branch of it which 
respects the resurrection, saying, that the resurrection is past 
already. 



3. When they are said to overthrow the faith of some, this is not to 
be understood of the true grace of faith, the end of which is the 
salvation of the soul, and is not to be overthrown by men or 
devils, but of a doctrinal faith, or an historical one, which is a bare 
assent of the mind to some doctrinal proposition, as here, to the 
resurrection of the dead, and which had a place in some nominal 
professors, who were ever learning and never able to come to the 
saving knowledge of the truth; and after all these instances of 
falling from the truth, and of the subversion of faith, the apostle 
says, Nevertheless, the foundation of God standeth sure, having 
this seal, the Lord knoweth them that are his: so that these are no 
instances of the apostasy of real saints. 

III. Many Judaizers in the church of Galatia, appear next much 
suspected to be in the black list of apostates, of whom it is said 
(Gal. 5:4), that they were fallen from grace; from whence it is 
argued, that they therefore must have been formerly in a state of 
grace, and consequently, that such who were once known of God 
might fall from his grace and favor. But it should be observed, 

1. That as on the one hand, all that is said in this epistle, to that 
church in general, is not to be applied to every member in 
particular; as that they had received the Spirit through the hearing 
of faith, were all the children of God, and the like; so, on the other 
hand, it is not to be thought that all of them were fallen from 
grace, but only whosoever of them were justified by the law, that 
is, who sought for justification by the, works of it; so that they 
were not the same individual persons who fell, to whom the best 
characters in the epistle belong. 

2. The grace from whence they fell was not the grace and favor of 
God in his own heart towards them, nor any grace of God wrought 
in their hearts; but the doctrine of grace, particularly that of 



justification by the grace of God, through the righteousness of 
Christ, which they had formerly professed, but were now going off 
from it, and embracing the doctrine of justification by works. 

IV. To this head of instances of apostasy are referred the 
predictions of the Scripture concerning persons who should fall 
away; such as, 

1. The words of our Lord, in Matthew 24:12, 13, are thought to be, 
because iniquity shall abound, the love of many shall wax cold; 
but he that shall endure unto the end, the same shall be saved. 
Now these many are either hypocrites and formal professors, 
liable to be deceived by false teachers, verse 11, and so not the 
elect of God, who cannot be seduced (v. 24), and their love is no 
other than a flashy zeal for religion, which in time, through the 
subtlety of false teachers, the corruptions of men, and 
persecutions of the world, abates, waxes cold, and at last 
disappears, and so no instance of the falling away of the saints; or 
else these many are true believers whose love to Christ, though it 
may wax cold in bad times, yet shall not be lost even as the 
church at Ephesus left, abated in the fervency of her first love, 
though she did not lose it; which, though a proof of declension, 
yet not of final and total apostasy. 

2. The words of the apostle Paul, in 1 Timothy 4:1, are produced 
for the same purpose; Now the Spirit speaketh expressly, that in 
the latter times some shall depart from the faith; but this is to be 
understood, not of a falling away from the true grace of God, but 
of a departure from the doctrine of faith; since it follows, giving 
heed to seducing spirits, and doctrines of devils, speaking lies in 
hypocrisy, having their conscience seared with a hot iron, 
forbidding to marry, and commanding to abstain from meats; 
which manifestly point at the general falling away (2 Thess. 2:3) 



from the truths of the gospel, when the man of sin, and son of 
perdition, the Pope of Rome, was revealed. 

V. This would be a proper place to consider the instances of 
David, Solomon, Peter, Demas, and others, who are usually 
alleged as proofs of the saints’ apostasy; but these are not 
mentioned by the celebrated writer I chiefly attend to. However, I 
shall just observe, that as to David, though, by his fall, his bones 
were broken, and the joy of salvation was gone, yet his salvation 
was safe and secure; and though the graces of the Spirit might lie 
unexercised by him, yet the Spirit itself, was not taken from him, 
as appears from his own words, when most sensible of his case: 
Take not thy Holy Spirit from me; restore unto me the joy of thy 
salvation, and uphold me with thy free Spirit (Ps, 51:11, 12). As 
for Solomon, though his backsliding was great, and attended with 
aggravating circumstances, yet it does not appear to be total, 
from some qualifying expressions in the account of it; as, that his 
heart was not perfect with the Lord his God, as was the heart of 
David his father; and that he went not fully after the Lord as did 
David his father (1 Kings 11:4, 6); nor was it final; which is not 
reasonable to suppose of one who was so eminent a type of 
Christ: and besides would be contrary to the promise God made 
concerning him, saying, I will be his father, and he shall be my 
son: If he commit iniquity, I will chasten him with the rod of men, 
and with the stripes of the children of men but my mercy shall not 
depart away from him (2 Sam. 7:14, 15); Besides, he had 
repentance for his sins, and the book of Ecclesiastes was penned 
by him in his old age, as an acknowledgment and retraction of his 
former follies: and after his death, some persons are spoken of 
with a commendation for walking in the way of David and 
Solomon (2 Chron. 11:17). As for Peter, his fall was not total; 
Christ prayed for him, that his faith failed not; nor final, for he was 



quickly restored by repentance. And as for Demas, who, very 
probably, was a good man, since he is mentioned with such who 
were so, Colossians 4:14, Philemon 4:24; what the apostle says 
of him (2 Tim. 4:10), as that he had forsaken him, having loved 
this present world, is not sufficient to prove him an apostate, any 
more than Mark’s departure from Paul, as others at Pamphylia; or 
that too much love of the world, which is to be observed in many 
otherwise valuable good men, would prove them to be so; 
however, these instances are recorded in Scripture for our 
admonition; that he that thinks he stands, should take heed lest 
he fall. 

 



Section 45—1 Timothy 2:4. 

Who will have all men to be saved, and to come unto the 
knowledge of the truth. 

 
These words are often used to oppose God’s decree of 
reprobation, and in favor of universal redemption; but with what 
success will be seen when it is observed, 

1. That the salvation which God here wills that all men should 
enjoy, is not a mere possibility of salvation for all, nor putting all 
men into a salvable state, nor an offer of salvation to all, nor a 
proposal of sufficient means of it to all in his word; but a real, 
certain, and actual salvation, which he has determined they shall 
have, has provided and occurred in the covenant of his grace, 
sent his Son into this world to effect, which is fully effected by him. 

2. That the will of God, that all men should be saved, is not a 
conditional will, or will that depends upon the will of man, or 
anything to be performed by him: for if this was the case, none 
might be saved; and if any should, salvation would be of him that 
willeth, and of him that runneth, and not of God that sheweth 
mercy, contrary to the express words of scripture (Rom. 9:16) but 
this will of God, respecting the salvation of men, is absolute and 
unconditional, and what infallibly secures and produces it: nor is it 
such a will as is distinguishable into antecedent and ill 
consequent: with the former of which it is said, God wills the 
salvation of all men, as they are his creatures, and the work of his 
hands; with the latter he wills or not wills it, according to their 
future conduct and behavior: but the will of God, concerning 
man’s salvation, is one entire, invariable, unalterable, and 



unchangeable will; He is in one mind; and who can turn him? and 
what his soul desireth even that he doth (Job 23:13). Nor is it 
merely his will of approbation or complacency, being only 
expressive of what is grateful and well pleasing to him; but it is his 
ordaining, purposing, and determining will, which is never 
frustrated, but is always fulfilled. I know it is observed by some, 
that it is not said that God will sw~sai salvos facere, save all men, 
as implying what he would do; but that he would have all men 
swqh~nai salvos fieri, to be saved, as signifying their duty to seek 
after salvation, and use all means for the obtaining of it, which, 
when effected, is well pleasing to him. But the other sense is to be 
abundantly preferred. 

3. That the all men whom God would have to be saved, are such 
whom he would also have to come to the knowledge of the truth; 
that is, not a mere nominal, but experimental knowledge of the 
Gospel of Jesus Christ, as the way, the truth, and the life, or of 
the true way of life and salvation by him; and all those whom God 
saves, they are brought by his Spirit and grace to an 
acquaintance with these things, which is an act of his sovereign 
will, and an instance of his distinguishing favor; for whilst he hides 
these things from the wise and prudent, he reveals them to 
babes: even so, Father, says Christ, for so it seemed good in thy 
sight (Matthew 11:25, 26). Hence, 

4. By all men whom God would have to be saved, we are not to 
understand every individual, of mankind, since it is not the will of 
God that all men, in this large sense, should be saved; for it is his 
will that some men should be damned, and that very justly, for 
their sins and transgressions; ungodly men, who were before of 
old ordained to this condemnation (Jude 1:4); and to whom it will 
be said, go, ye cursed, into everlasting fire. Moreover, if it was the 



will of God that every individual of mankind should be saved, then 
every one would be saved; for who hath resisted his will? or can 
do it? Does he not do according to His will in the armies of the 
heavens, and among the inhabitants of the earth? (Rom. 9:19; 
Dan. 4:35; Eph. 1:11). Nay, does he not work all things after the 
counsel of his own will? and it is certain that all men, in this large 
sense, are not saved, for some will go away into everlasting 
punishment, when the righteous shall go into eternal life (Matthew 
25:46). Besides, the same persons God would have saved he 
would have come to the knowledge of the truth; but this is not his 
will with respect to every individual of mankind; were it his will, he 
would, no doubt, ,give to every man the means of it, which he has 
not done, nor does he; for many hundred years he suffered all 
nations to walk in their ways, and overlooked the times of their 
ignorance. He showed his word unto Jacob, his statutes and his 
judgments unto Israel; he hath not dealt so with any nation: and 
as for his judgments, they have not known them (Acts 14:16; 
17:30; Ps.147:19, 20). From many to whom the Gospel does 
come, it is hid; some are given up to strong delusions to believe a 
lie, and few are savingly and experimentally acquainted with the 
truth as it is in Jesus. 

5. There are indeed many things urged in favor of this large sense 
of the phrase all men. As, 

1. The exhortation of the apostle, in verse 1, that supplications, 
prayers, intercessions, and giving of thanks, be made for all men. 
But surely by all men, is not meant every in, individual man, that 
has been, is, or shall be, in the world; millions of men are dead 
and gone, for whom prayer is not to he made; many in hell, to 
whom it would be of no service; and many in heaven, who stand 
in no need of it; nor should we pray for such who have sinned the 



sin unto death (1 John 5:16) .Besides giving of thanks, as well as 
prayers, were to be made for all men; but surely the apostle’s 
meaning is not that the saints should give thanks for wicked men, 
and persecutors, and particularly for a persecuting Nero; nor for 
heretics or false teachers, such as Hymeneus and Alexander, 
whom he had delivered to Satan; the phrase is therefore to be 
taken in a limited and restrained sense, for some only, as appears 
from verse 2, for kings and for all in authority; that is, for men of 
the highest, as well as of the lowest rank and quality. 

2. This sense is contended for, from the reason given in verse 5, 
for there is one God, "who is the God of all, the common Father 
and Creator of all men." Now, "it is said, thus he is the God of all 
men in particular; and so this argument must show, he would 
have all men in particular to be saved." To which may be replied, 
that God is the God of all men, as the God of nature and 
providence, but not as the God of grace, or in a covenant way, for 
then it would he no distinguishing favor or happiness to any 
people, that the Lord is their God; he is indeed the one God and 
Father of all, who is above all, and through all, and in you all, 
meaning believers, to whom the apostle writes (Eph. 4:6; Rom. 
10:12); the same Lord is rich unto all, but then it is to them that 
call upon him. 

3. This is argued for from the one Mediator between God and 
man, the man Christ Jesus; but it should be observed, that he is 
not said to be the Mediator between God and all men, and much 
less every individual man; and since he is expressly called, the 
Mediator of the new covenant (Heb. 12:24), he only can be a 
Mediator for those who are in that covenant; and it is plain, that he 
has not performed the several branches of his meditorial office, 
the oblation of himself on the cross, and his intercession in 



heaven, for every man; and though the nature he assumed 
common to all men, was endued with the best of human 
affections, and subject to the common law of humanity; yet, since 
it was assumed with a peculiar view to the elect of God, the seed 
of Abraham, they share all the peculiar blessings and favors 
arising from the assumption of such a nature. 

4. It is observed that Christ is said, in verse 6, to give himself a 
ransom for all, which is understood of all men in particular; but it 
should be observed also, that this ransom is ajnti>lutron uJper 
pa>ntwn, a vicarious ransom substituted in the room and stead of 
all, whereby a full price was paid for all, and a plenary satisfaction 
made for the sins of all, which cannot be true of every individual 
man, for then no man could be justly condemned and punished. 
The sense of these words is best understood by what Christ 
himself has said, The Son of Man came not to be ministered unto, 
but to minister, and give his life a ransom for many (Matthew 
20:28). So the Hebrew word lk, all, to which this answers, signifies 
sometimes many, a multitude; and sometimes only a part of a 
multitude, as Kimchi has observed. Wherefore, 

5. It is better by all men to understand some of all sorts, as Austin 
did long ago, and is the sense in which the word all is to be taken 
in many places; as in Genesis 7:14; Matthew 4:23, 24; Joel 2:28; 
and is the meaning of it in verse 1, and well agrees with the 
matter of fact; since Christ has redeemed some of all nations, 
some out of every kindred, tongue, and people; and God saves 
and calls some of every rank and quality, as kings and peasants: 
of every state and condition, as rich and poor, bond and free; of 
every sex, male and female; of every age, young and old; and all 
sorts of sinners, greater and less. It is indeed said, that, according 
to this limitation and sense of the words, God is willing some of all 



kindred and people should be saved; it may more truly and 
properly be said, that God would have all men to be damned, and 
that Christ died for none; since they for whom he died are none, 
according to this doctrine, comparatively to the greater number for 
whom he died not. To which I answer, it does not become us to 
say what might be more truly and properly said by God, or an 
inspired writer. However, this is certain, that as there is a whole 
world that lies in wickedness (1 John 5:19), so there is a world 
that shall be damned; which agrees with what the apostle Paul 
says in so many words, that the world shall be condemned, We 
are chastened of the Lord, that we should not be condemned or 
damned with the world (1 Cor. 11:32). Moreover, though they for 
whom Christ died are but few comparatively, yet they cannot be 
said, in a comparative sense, or in any sense at all, to be none; 
and indeed, when considered by themselves, are a number which 
no man can number. But, 

6. I rather think that by all men are meant the Gentiles, who are 
sometimes called the world, the whole world, and every creature 
(Rom. 11:12, 15; 1 John 2:2; Mark 16:15); which is the sense, I 
apprehend, in which it is used in verse 1, where the apostle 
exhorts, that supplications, prayers, intercessions, and giving 
thanks, be made for all men; for kings, and for all in authority; 
which was contrary to a notion that obtained among the Jews, of 
whom there were many in the primitive churches, that they should 
not pray for heathens and heathen magistrates. The apostle 
enforces this exhortation from the advantage which would accrue 
to themselves; that we may lead a peaceable and quiet life, in all 
godliness and honesty; besides, says he, This is good and 
acceptable in the sight of God our Savior, who will have all men, 
Gentiles, as well as Jews, to be saved, and to come to the 
knowledge of the truth, and therefore has sent his ministers to 



preach the gospel among them; and the doctrine of the grace of 
God has appeared to these, all men, in order to bring them to it; 
for there is one God of Jews and Gentiles, who, by his gospel, 
has taken out of the latter a people for his name and glory; and 
there is one Mediator between God and man, the man Christ 
Jesus, who, not like Moses, who was the Mediator for the Jews 
only, but is for the Gentiles also; and is become our peace, that 
hath made both one, reconciled both in one body on the cross; 
preached peace to them that were afar off, and to them that were 
nigh; through whom, as the mediator, both have an access by one 
Spirit to the Father; who also gave himself a ransom for all (Eph. 
2:14-18), to redeem the Gentiles as well as Jews; which was to 
be testified in due time to them, as it was by the apostle, who 
adds, Whereunto I am ordained a preacher and an apostle (I 
speak the truth in Christ, I lie not,) a teacher of the Gentiles in 
faith and verity; and then concludes, I will therefore that men pray 
everywhere, and not be confined to the temple for public prayer, 
another Jewish notion and practice, lifting up holy hands without 
wrath and doubting. Seeing then there are some Jewish notions 
pointed at in the context, and the whole is adapted to the state 
and case of the Gentiles, under the Gospel dispensation, there is 
a good deal of reason to conclude that they are designed here; 
whereby another principle of the Jews is confuted, which is, that 
the Gentiles should receive no benefit by the Messiah when he 
came; and is the true reason of most, if not of all, those universal 
expressions, relating to the death of Christ, we meet with in 
Scripture. From the whole, since these words cannot be 
understood of every individual man, they cannot be thought to 
militate against God’s righteous decree of reprobation, nor to 
maintain and support universal redemption. 

 



Section 46—1 Timothy 4:19. 

For therefore we both labor and suffer reproach, because 
we trust in the living God, who is the Savior of all men, 

especially of those that believe. 

 
These words stand among others, which are said to contain, in 
express terms, the doctrine of general redemption. But, 

1. If these words represent God, as the Savior of all men, in the 
sense of a spiritual and eternal salvation, they prove more than 
any, unless Origen and his followers contend for, namely, an 
universal salvation. To say that Christ is the Savior of all men, 
with respect to the impetration of salvation for them, though not 
with respect to the application of it to them all, is a distinction 
which must, in part, make the death of Christ in vain; nor can a 
mere possibility of salvation, nor a conditional one, nor a putting 
of men into a salvable state, be intended; for then they that 
believe, would be only in such a precarious and uncertain state; 
whereas it is certain that he that believeth shall be saved. 
Besides, if God is the Savior of all men, in the sense of eternal 
salvation, then he must be the Savior of unbelievers, contrary to 
many express passages of Scripture; such as John 3:18, 36, 
Mark 16:16, Revelation 21:8. 

2. The words are to be understood of providential goodness and 
temporal salvation; which all men have a share in, more or less, 
God the Father and not Christ, is here called the living God, who 
is the Savior of all men, that is, the preserver of all men; who 
supports them in their being, and supplies them with all the 
necessaries of life, and especially them that believe, who are the 



particular care of his providence; for though he is good, and does 
good to all men, yet more especially to the household of faith; 
which was the foundation. Of the apostles’ trust in him, under all 
their labors and reproaches, winch attended the preaching of the 
Gospel. Which sense of the words is perfectly agreeable both to 
the analogy of faith, and to the context, and is owned by some 
who are on the other side of the question. 

 



Section 47—Titus 2:11, 12. 

For the grace of God that bringeth salvation hath 
appeared to all men, teaching us, that denying all 

ungodliness and worldly lusts we should live soberly, 
righteously, and godly, in this present world. 

 
This scripture also appears among the very many clear and 
express ones, in which the doctrine of universal redemption is 
thought to be contained. It is observed, "That the grace here 
mentioned, is the grace of God, even of that God who spared not 
his Son, but freely gave him up for us; that it is styled hJ ca>riv hJ 
soth>riov, saving grace: and that this grace hath appeared to all 
men;" all which is readily granted. The argument formed on these 
observations stands thus; "If the apostles did in their preaching 
tender it (salvation) to all without exception, they either tendered it 
to them, to whom, by God’s intention it did not belong, and so 
exceeded their commission, or else it belongs to all men; and 
since it could only belong to them by virtue of Christ’s passion, it 
follows that the benefit of his passion must belong to all," What 
foundation there is in the text for such kind of reasonings, will be 
seen when it is considered, 

1. That, by the grace of God, we are not to understand the grace 
which lies in his own heart, or his free love, favor, and goodwill to 
any of the sons of men through Christ; which, though it is 
productive of salvation, and instructive in real piety, yet does not 
appear, nor has it been, nor is it made manifest to all men; neither 
is that grace designed by it, which lies in the hearts of believers, 
being implanted there by the Spirit of God; for though this also 



brings salvation, or has it strictly connected with it, and powerfully 
influences the lives and conversations of such as are partakers of 
it; yet it neither has appeared to, nor in all men; for all men have 
not faith, nor hope, nor love, nor any other graces of the Spirit! 
but, by the grace of God, is meant the grace which lies in the 
Gospel, or which is the Gospel of the grace of God, in which 
sense it is often used; as in Acts 20:24, 2 Corinthians 6:1, and 
Hebrews 12:15; and is indeed owned to be the sense of it here by 
the learned author I am concerned with. Now, 

2. This doctrine of the grace of God bringeth salvation: it brings 
the news of it to the ears of men, in the external ministration of it, 
and brings that itself to the hearts of men, under the powerful 
influences and application of the Spirit of God; and so may be 
rightly called saving grace, as being the power of God unto 
salvation to all them that believe; though it is not, nor was it 
designed to be so, to all to whom it is externally preached; nor 
does the text say that it brings salvation to all men; and if it did, or 
if it should be rendered, as it is by some, the grace of God that 
bringeth salvation to all men; to which agrees the: Syriac version, 
lk tyjm, that quickeneth or saveth all; so the Arabic; this cannot be 
understood of every individual person, every man and woman; for 
the Gospel has not brought salvation to every one, in any sense; 
not in the external ministry of it, for there have been multitudes 
who have never so much as heard the outward sound of salvation 
by Jesus Christ, and fewer still who have had an application of it 
to their souls by the Spirit of God: to many to whom it has come, it 
has been a hidden gospel, and the savior of death unto death. 

3. It is indeed said, that this doctrine of the grace of God hath 
appeared to all men; but by all men cannot be meant every man 
and woman that has been in the world, for it would not be true 



that the grace of God has appeared to all in this sense. The whole 
Gentile world, for many hundred years, was in darkness, without 
the light of the Gospel; it neither shined upon them, nor in them: in 
the times of the apostles, when the doctrine of the Gospel 
appeared the most illustrious, and shone out most extensively, as 
well as most clearly, it reached not every individual person, nor 
has it in ages since, nor does it in ours, no, not in our own nation; 
nor in this great city, where the Gospel is most fully preached; for 
of preachers, they are the fewest who preach the doctrine of the 
grace of God; and so of hearers, they are the fewest who attend 
unto and embrace this doctrine; multitudes know nothing of it, are 
under neither the form nor power of it. Since then, matter of fact 
stands incontestably against this sense of the words, we must 
look out for another. By all men, therefore, may be meant all sorts 
of men, men of every rank and condition of life, high and low, rich 
and poor, bond and free, masters and servants; which sense of 
the phrase well agrees with the context, in which the apostle 
charges Titus to exhort servants to be obedient to their own 
masters, and to please them well in all things; not answering 
again, nor purloining, but showing all fidelity; that they may adorn 
the doctrine of God our Savior in all things (Titus 2:9, 10); and 
gives this as the reason of all, for the grace of God, that bringeth 
salvation, hath appeared to all men, servants as well as masters; 
teaching us who have believed, whether we be masters or 
servants, of whatsoever state or condition, to live a godly and 
religious life, whilst we are in this world: or by all men, we may, 
with Dr. Hammond, understand the Gentiles, before the times of 
the apostles. The Gospel was like a candle lighted up in one part 
of the world, in Judea only; but now it shone out like the sun in its 
meridian glory, and appeared to all men, Gentiles as well as 
Jews; it was no longer confined to the lost sheep of the house of 



Israel, but preached to every creature under heaven; but though it 
appeared to all, it was not applied to all, though it shined out upon 
them all, yet not into the hearts of them all; nor is this universal 
appearance of the Gospel, in the external ministration of it, any 
proof of universal redemption, nor was it so designed by the 
apostle; and it is easy to observe, that when he comes to speak of 
redemption, and the persons redeemed in verse 14, he makes 
use of a different form of expression; where he says, who gave 
himself for us, not for them, or for all; that he might redeem us, 
not them, or all men, from all iniquity; and purify unto himself a 
peculiar, distinct people, zealous of good works. The argument 
above cited, is founded on a manifest falsehood, that the apostles 
tendered the saving grace of God to all men, without exception 
whereas they tendered it to none, but preached the Gospel to all, 
without any distinction of persons who came to hear it. The 
Armenians frequently argue from an universal offer of the Gospel 
to an universal redemption; such whose ministrations run in he 
strain of offers and tenders, would do well to consider this, and 
deliver themselves from this argument, who only are pinched by 
it. 

4. The doctrine of the grace of God is represented as teaching us 
to deny ungodliness, and worldly lusts, and to live soberly, 
righteously, and godly, in this present world. Observe, the apostle 
does not say, teaching them, all men, to whom it appeared, which 
is the sad mistake of a learned writer; but teaching us, to whom it 
has come, not in word only, but in power; and so taught them not 
only doctrinally, but influentially, both negative and positive 
holiness; which lesson, all who learn will be undoubtedly saved, 
though not by learning this lesson, or doing these things, but by 
our Lord’s salutary passion; to which things they are obliged by 
the grace of God and sufferings of Christ; though all men are not 



obliged by them, of which many are ignorant, but by the law of 
nature; from whence this absurdity therefore does not follow, "that 
there are some yet, yea, the greatest part of Christians, who are 
not, on the account of this grace appearing to them, or of these 
sufferings, obliged to the performance of these duties." Since all 
men are not Christians, and all that are true and real Christians 
Christ suffered for, and the grace of God appeals to with powerful 
influences, engaging them to the discharge of these things. 

 



Section 48—The Epistle to the Hebrews. 
 

It is said, "That the Epistle to the Hebrews was manifestly written 
to prevent the apostasy of the believing Jews: and that as the 
excellent Dr. Barrow used to say, it was written against the 
doctrine of perseverance, and that it certainly contains many 
cogent arguments, against that doctrine, as is evident from the 
exhortations, cautions, promises, declarations, and threats, to true 
believers, of whom the apostle there speaks; which suppose that 
they unquestionably might fall away, both finally and totally." 

1. It is very awkwardly expressed, and sounds a little oddly, that 
this epistle should be written to prevent the apostasy of believing 
Jews, and yet written against the doctrine of the saints’ 
perseverance, since all means to prevent apostasy tend to 
establish and secure perseverance, and can never be contrary to 
the doctrine of it; and among the means of perseverance may be 
reckoned the exhortations, cautions, promises, declarations, and 
threats mentioned, and, therefore, ought not to be considered as 
so many cogent arguments against the doctrine of it. Besides, this 
church of the Hebrews, like other churches, no doubt, consisted 
of real and nominal professors, true believers, and hypocrites; 
and, perhaps, with a particular view to the latter, many of these 
exhortations, cautions, promises, and threats are given out; and, 
supposing them to be all true believers, these directions were not 
unseasonable and improper, but very useful to stir them up to 
duty, diligence, care, and watchfulness, since there might be 
danger of a partial, though not of a total and final falling away; 
and, at most, these can only imply a possibility or danger of such 
a falling, considered in themselves, and if left to themselves, 
through sin, Satan, and false teachers, but prove no matter of 



fact, or furnish out any instance of any one true believer that ever 
did finally and totally fall away. 

2. It seems strange that this epistle should be written against the 
doctrine of perseverance, when there are so many strong proofs 
of this doctrine in it; the author of represents the 
unchangeableness of God’s counsel, purpose, and promise, 
respecting the salvation of his people, in the strongest light, when 
he says, Wherein God, willing more abundantly to show unto the 
heirs of promise the immutability of his counsel, confirmed it by an 
oath; that by two immutable things, in which it was impossible for 
God to lie, we might have strong consolation, who have fled for 
refuge to lay hold on the hope set before us (Heb. 6:17, 18); but 
where would be the immutability of God’s counsel, or the strong 
consolation of the saints, if the heirs of promise could possibly 
perish? In it, also, Christ is set forth as having, by one offering, 
perfected for ever them that are sanctified (Heb. 10:14; 7:25; 
2:10, 13); as able, and as one that will save to the uttermost, all 
that come unto God by him; as one that ever lives to make 
intercession for the saints; and, as the Captain of their salvation, 
who has brought, and will bring, many sons safe to glory, even all 
the sons of God; for, at the great day, he will say, Behold, I and 
the children which God hath given me, which he would not be 
able to do should any of them be lost and perish. The graces of 
the Spirit are spoken of as sure and certain things, faith is said to 
be the substance of things hoped for, and the evidence of things 
not seen; and hope, as an anchor of the soul, both sure and 
steadfast (Heb. 11:1; 6:19); yea, the apostle says of these 
believing Hebrews (Heb. 12:28; 10:34, 38, 39; 6:9), as well as of 
himself, that they had received a kingdom which cannot be 
moved, and knew in themselves that they had in heaven a better 
and a more enduring substance; that they were not of them who 



draw back unto perdition, but of them that believe to the saving of 
the soul: and that the just shall live by faith. He was persuaded 
better things of them, and things that accompany salvation, when 
such who were not true believers, finally and totally fell away, to 
whom alone the threats in this epistle are directed. From all which 
it is plain, that this epistle was not written against the doctrine of 
perseverance; nor are the exhortations, cautions, promises, and 
declarations, made to true believers, cogent arguments against it, 
since these were designed as means to promote and secure it, 
and do not in the least imply that any of the true believers in this 
church might, or should, finally and totally fall away. 

 



Section 49—Hebrews 2:9. 

That he by the grace of God should taste death for every 
man. 

 
The doctrine of universal redemption is said to be contained in 
express terms in these words, and it is observed upon them, that 
"here is no restraint at all, nor any seeming limitation of the 
comprehensive phrase, he tasted death for every man, 
distributively taken;" and that there is something "which doth 
seem to strengthen the general intendment of the phrase, for this 
is said to magnify the grace of God in sending his Son to die for 
men; now sure the grace of God will be more magnified by this 
general extent of our Savior’s death, than by contracting the 
intentment of it to a few; for, if the grace of God be great in 
sending his Son to die for a few chosen persons, it must be a 
greater in sending him to die for many, and greater still in giving 
him up to die for us all." To which I reply; 

1. That the word man is not in the original text; which says not 
that Christ should taste death, uJper panto<v ajnqrw>pou, for 
every man, but uJper panto<v, which may be taken either 
collectively, and be rendered for the whole, that is, for the whole 
body, the church (Eph. 4:16), for which Christ died, and of which 
he is the Savior; or distributively, and be translated for every one, 
that is, for every one of the sons, Christ, the Captain of salvation, 
brings to glory, (v. 10); for every one of the brethren, whom he 
sanctifies, is not ashamed to own, and to whom he declares the 
name of God (vv. 11, 12); for every one of the members of the 
church, even the general assembly and church of the firstborn, 



whose names are written in heaven, in the midst of which he sang 
praise (v. 12), for every one of the children God has given to him, 
and for whose sake he took part of flesh and blood (vv. 13, 14); 
and for every one of the seed of Abraham, taken in a spiritual 
sense, which are Christ’s, whose nature he assumed (v. 16). 
Moreover, supposing there is a change of number, and that uJper 
panto<v, is instead of uJper pantw~n, for all, that is, for all men, 
there is, in the context, a plain restraint and limitation of the 
phrase, to all the sons, the brethren, the members of the church, 
the children, the seed of Abraham, for all whom Christ tasted 
death, that is, he really died, and became the author of eternal 
salvation to them, which does not in the least help the cause of 
general redemption. 

2. It deserves consideration, whether the words uJper panto<v 
geu>shtai qana>tou, may not be rightly rendered, that he should 
taste of every death, or of the whole of death. This hint I have 
received from an author referred to in the margin. If this reading of 
the words can be established, as I think it may, agreeably to their 
grammatical construction, the context, and the analogy of faith, 
the argument, and any color of or pretense for one from hence, in 
favor of the universal scheme, are entirely removed: should it be 
objected, that if this were the sense of the words, they would have 
been placed thus, geu>shtai uJper panto<v qana>tou, and not the 
verb between the adjective and substantive; it may be observed, 
that there is in the very text itself a like position of words, as 
hjlattwme>non ble>pomen Ihsou~n; therefore, such an objection 
would have no weight in it; uJper is sometimes put for peri<, and 
signifies de, of, instances of which the lexicons themselves will 
furnish us with; and, though the verb geu>omai governs a genitive 
case without a preposition, yet it is well known that the Greek 
language abounds in pleonasms of this kind. The context also 



favors this sense of the words; for if they be considered in 
connection with the phrase, made a little lower than the angels, or 
that other, crowned with glory and honor, they contain a reason 
for either; for if it should be asked, Why was Christ so greatly 
depressed and humbled in the human nature? the answer is 
ready, that he might be capable of tasting of every death, or of the 
whole of death; and should it be inquired, wherefore he is exalted 
in such a glorious manner, it may be replied, Because he has 
tasted it; for, as in verse 10, the Captain of salvation is made 
perfect through sufferings. And it is certain, that Christ has tasted 
of every death, or of the whole of death, the law required he 
should, in the room and stead of his people: hence we read of his 
deaths in the plural number (Isa. 53:9). He made his grace with 
the wicked, and with the rich, wytmb in his deaths; he tasted of 
the death of afflictions, being all his days a man of sorrows, and 
acquainted with griefs; of a corporal death, being put to death in 
the flesh, in the body or human nature; and of eternal death, or 
what was equivalent to it, when his Father hid his face from him, 
poured out his wrath upon him, as the surety of his people, 
whereby his soul became exceeding sorrowful, even unto death; 
he tasted of the whole of death, of the agonies, miseries, 
bitterness, and curse of it, and so has delivered his people from 
the sting of it, and from all the wrath which follows upon it. 

3. Whereas it is observed, that the scheme of general redemption 
more magnifies the grace of God than that of particular 
redemption does; the contrary is most true; for surely that scheme 
of redemption which provides for the certain salvation of some, 
which some are a number that no man can number, more 
magnifies the grace of God, than that scheme which provides a 
precarious, uncertain salvation for all, giving only a mere 
possibility of it, with a probability that all of them may perish; 



leaving multitudes of them without so much as the means of 
salvation, and entirely without the Spirit of God to apply it to them; 
putting them only in a salvable state, so that they may be saved if 
they will; which, if it is effected, must depreciate the grace of God 
and sufferings of Christ, and exalt the power and freewill of man. 
The instance of a prince affording an act of grace and indemnity 
to some rebels, leaving others under condemnation, who would 
assuredly conceive his grace and favor would be greater were it 
extended to them also, and not think it, the more magnified for 
being so discriminating, is not to the purpose; for the prince’s 
grace is not to be judged of by the conceptions of such rebels, 
who are justly left under condemnation; and whatever they think 
of it, it is certain, that those who are comprehended in the act of 
grace, look upon their prince’s favor to be the greater for being so 
discriminating, seeing they were equally guilty with such who are 
left out. The grace of God is magnified, not so much by the 
number of persons on whom it is conferred, as by the sovereignty 
of it, the circumstances of the persons interested in it, and the 
manner in which it is bestowed. 

 



Section 50—Hebrews 6:4-6. 

For it is impossible for those who were once enlightened, 
and have tasted of the heavenly gift, and were made 

partakers of the Holy Ghost, and have tasted the good 
word of God, and the powers of the world to come, if they 

shall fall away, to renew them again unto repentance; 
seeing they crucify to themselves 

the Son of God afresh, and put him to an open shame. 

 
This scripture is often used to contradict the final perseverance of 
the saints: and it is said, that "The doctrine of the possibility of the 
final departure of true believers and penitents from the faith, is 
fully contained in these words; that it is evident they are spoken of 
such from the word fwtiaqe>ntev, enlightened, used by the same 
apostle, speaking to the same persons, in Hebrews 10:32, who 
were so enlightened as to know they had an inheritance in 
heaven; and from the words, it is impossible to renew them again 
to repentance, which imply, that they had once truly repented, and 
were once truly in that state to which they were to be renewed, 
and their loss of it; and that these must fall totally and finally, 
because the apostle does pronounce it a thing impossible to 
renew them to repentance, and, on this account, that they 
crucified to themselves afresh the Son of God, and put him to an 
open shame. But, 

1. Admitting that these words are spoken of true believers, they 
will bear such a version and sense as will be so far from 
furnishing out an argument against the saints’ perseverance that 



they will conclude one for it; for they may be rendered thus: it is 
impossible that there should be any who have been once 
enlightened, and have tasted of the heavenly gift, parape>sontav, 
and yet all away, that is, it is impossible that such should fall 
away; agreeable to which is the Syriac version of the words, it is 
impossible, etc,. ˆfjn bwtd, that they should sin again, so as to die 
spiritually, or lose the grace of God, and stand in need of a new 
work of grace upon them, which would require the crucifying of 
Christ again, and a re-exposing him to public shame which latter 
things are impossible; and, therefore, the former, namely, that 
they should sin in such a manner; for, according to this version, 
the several other things mentioned, are connected with the word 
impossible, as it is impossible that they should be renewed again 
to repentance, that they should again crucify the Son of God, and 
put him to shame. This sense of the words is also confirmed by 
the Arabic version. Moreover, should we read the words, if they 
fall away, they do but at most contain a supposition of the saints 
falling; et suppositionil ponit in esse, a supposition puts nothing in 
being, proves no matter of fact; nor can it be concluded from 
hence that any such have fallen away, and are, at most, only 
expressive of the danger they are in, and of the difficulty of 
restoring them when fallen even partially; a total and final falling 
away being prevented by the grace and power of God. 

2. It is not evident, from the characters of those persons, that they 
were true believers; they are said to be once enlightened, which 
some understand of their being once baptized; and it is certain, 
that fw>tismov and fw>tisma, illumination, were used by the 
ancients for baptism, and fwtizo>menoi, enlightened once, for 
baptized persons; accordingly, the Syriac version reads the words 
thus, who once atydwm[ml wtjn have descended into baptism, the 
Ethiopic, after they are baptized; and it will not be denied that 



some such, as Simon Magus, may totally and finally fall away; but 
not to insist on this sense of the words. There are two sorts of 
enlightened persons, some who are savingly enlightened by the 
Spirit of God, to see their lost state and condition, their need of 
salvation by Christ, and their interest in it, who shall never perish; 
others are enlightened only into the doctrines of the Gospel, and 
some to such a degree as to be able to preach them unto others, 
and yet entirely destitute of the grace of God; and when such fall 
away, they are no proofs nor instances of the apostasy of real 
saints. The enlightened persons in Hebrews 10:32, are not the 
same with these here mentioned; for the believing Hebrews are 
manifestly distinguished from these (v. 9); But, beloved, we are 
persuaded better things of you, and things that accompany 
salvation, though we thus speak; and therefore, though the 
Hebrews were so enlightened as to know that they had an 
inheritance in heaven, it does not follow that these were 
enlightened in the same manner, and so sincere Christians and 
true believers. They are also said to have tasted of the heavenly 
gift, by which, whether we understand eternal life, or any of the 
blessings of grace, as a justifying righteousness, or, with the 
Greek fathers, a[fesin tw<n aJmartiw~n, the remission of sins; the 
meaning is, that they had some speculative notions about these 
things, and some desires after them, arising from a natural 
principle of self love; or should Christ himself he intended by it, 
tasting of it, stands opposed to eating his flesh and drinking his 
blood, which is proper to true believers, who feed upon him, 
internally receive him, and are nourished by him; while hypocrites, 
and formal professors, only taste of him, have a superficial 
knowledge of him, and gust for him. In the same sense are they 
said to have tasted the good word of God, the Gospel, in the bare 
form and notion of it, and the powers of the world to come, 



meaning either the state of the church, and the glorious things 
relating to it, after the first resurrection, which they might have 
some notional apprehensions of, or the joys and glories of 
heaven, on which they might be able to make some natural and 
pleasing reflections; or rather, the duna>meiv, miracles and 
mighty works in the former part of the Gospel dispensation, or 
times of the Messiah, the Jews, akh slw[ world to come, which 
many, as Judas and others, were able to perform, who were not 
sincere Christians, nor true believers, and yet might be said to be 
partakers of the Holy Ghost; not of his person, nor his grace, but 
of his extraordinary gifts, in which sense not only Dr. Hammond 
but Dr. Whitby himself, understand the phrase. Now it may be 
observed, that here is nothing said of these persons but what may 
be applied to hypocrites, nor any thing that is peculiar to true 
believers; these are not said to be regenerated, nor sanctified, nor 
justified, nor adopted, nor sealed by the Holy Spirit of God, all 
which are true of real saints. Besides, true believers are in the 
context, manifestly distinguished from them, and are compared to 
the fruitful earth, when others are only likened to the barren land, 
verse 8, 9; their case is mentioned with a view to stir up the saints 
to industry and diligence (vv. 11, 12); and so be the means of 
their final perseverance, which they had reason to expect and 
believe, from the immutability of God’s counsel, the safe refuge in 
Christ, the nature of hope, the anchor sure and steadfast, and the 
entrance of Christ, their forerunner for them, into heaven (vv. 17-
20). 

3. The phrase, it is impossible to renew them again to repentance, 
does not imply that they had once truly repented, and their loss of 
true repentance; that cannot be lost, it is inseparably connected 
with life and salvation, and therefore is called repentance unto life, 
and unto salvation. The repentance of these persons, like that of 



Cain, Pharaoh, and Judas, was only a show of one, a counterfeit 
one; and consequently, the renewing them again to repentance 
designs a renovation of them to that which they only seemed to 
have, and to make pretensions to. 

4. It will be granted, that these persons might, and such as these 
may, fall finally and totally; but inasmuch as it does not appear 
that they were true penitents and believers, they are not to be 
mentioned as, nor allowed to be, instances of the final departure 
of such from the faith. 

 



Section 51—Hebrews 10:26-29. 

For if we sin willfully after that we have received the 
knowledge of the truth, there remaineth no more sacrifice 
for sins, but a certain fearful looking for of judgment, and 
fiery indignation, which shall devour the adversaries. He 
that despised Moses’ law, died without mercy, under two 

or three witnesses: Of how much sorer punishment, 
suppose ye, shall he be thought worthy, who hath trodden 
underfoot the Son of God, and hath counted the blood of 

the covenant, wherewith he was sanctified, an unholy 
thing, and hath done despite unto the Spirit of grace? 

 
This passage is used on a double account, both to prove that 
Christ died for some that perish — otherwise, it is asked, "in what 
tolerable sense can it be said, that no farther sacrifice for sin 
remains to them, for whom no sacrifice was ever offered or 
intended; and who were, by God’s own decree, excluded from 
any interest in Christ’s death before they came into the world? 
how were they sanctified by the blood of the covenant, from which 
they were inevitably excluded from the beginning of the world?" 
—and also to prove that true believers, such as these are said to 
be, from their being sanctified by the blood of the covenant, may 
finally and totally fall away, since they so sinned, and there 
remained no more sacrifice for their sin, and did despite to the 
Spirit of grace. But, 

1. It is not evident from what is said of these persons, that they 
were true believers; not from the apostles speaking in the first 
person plural, we, which may seem to include himself, who was a 



true believer, and a chosen vessel of salvation; since the apostle 
frequently makes use of this way of speaking, not so much with 
regard to himself as others; that so what he delivered might come 
with greater weight upon them, and be more readily received by 
them, when they observed he entertained no hard thoughts or 
jealousies of them; which would greatly distress the minds of 
those who were truly gracious; (see Hebrews 2:1; 4:1). Besides, it 
may be observed, that sometimes, when the apostles express 
themselves in this manner, they do not design themselves at all, 
but others, who were under the same visible profession of 
religion, and belonged to the same community of believers as 
they did; (see 1 Pet. 4:3; Titus 3:3; Eph. 2:3; compared with Acts 
22:3; Acts 26:5; Phil. 3:6). But admitting that the apostle and other 
true believers are included in these words, they are not a 
categorical but hypothetical proposition; which may be true when 
one or both parts of it are impossible; the truth of such a 
proposition consisting in the connection of the antecedent and 
consequent; as when our Lord said to the Jews, If I should say I 
know him not, I should be a liar like unto you (John 8:55); the 
proposition is true, when both the parts of it were impossible; it 
was impossible that Christ should say, he knew not the Father; 
and it was equally impossible that he should be a liar like unto 
them. So the proposition in the text is true, though it is impossible 
that true believers should so sin as to perish eternally; when I say 
impossible, I do not mean that it is impossible considering their 
own weakness, and the power of Satan, and should they be left to 
their own corruptions, and the temptations of the evil one; but 
impossible, considering the grace of God, the power of Christ, 
their security in an everlasting covenant, &c. Hence it follows, that 
such a proposition neither proves that they could or should, or did 
sin in this manner. It may be said, that then such a proposition is 



delivered in vain, and answers no purpose. I reply; It may be of 
service, though the condition is impossible, as to illustrate and 
certify the just punishment of apostates; for if true believers 
themselves would be so severely punished, should they, or were 
it possible they should sin after this manner; such hypocritical 
wicked persons, and vile apostates, could not expect to escape 
divine vengeance; yea, such declarations may be made use of by 
the Spirit of God, to stir up true believers to diligence in duty, and 
watchfulness, against every degree of apostasy, and so be the 
means of their final perseverance; and after all, it is plain that the 
apostle distinguishes true believers (vv. 38, 39); from these 
apostates, whose custom it had been to forsake the assembling 
of themselves together (v. 25). Nor does it appear that these were 
real saints, from their having received the knowledge of the truth; 
whether by the truth we understand Jesus Christ, or the 
Scriptures, or the Gospel, or some particular doctrine of it, 
especially the principal one, salvation by Christ; which I am 
inclined to think is intended; since, besides a saving knowledge of 
these things, which is peculiar to true believers, there is a notional 
one common to them with others; who may not only give their 
assent to them as true, but have much light into them, be able to 
explain them, and preach them to others, and yet be destitute of 
the grace of God; and therefore if such persons sin, and finally 
and totally fall away, they are no instances nor proofs of the final 
and total apostasy of real saints; nor is it manifest that such were 
the persons here spoken of, from their being sanctified by the 
blood of the covenant, supposing the words are to be understood 
of them; seeing they have no relation to the inward sanctification 
of our nature by the Spirit of Christ, as Dr. Whitby himself owns; 
who contends that they should be understood of remission of 
sins, and justification by the blood of Christ, which these persons 



had received. It is true indeed, that the blessings of pardon and 
justification, are by and through the blood of the covenant; and 
are sometimes expressed by sanctifying, purging, and cleansing 
(see Heb. 9:13, 14; 10:10; 13:12; 1 John 1:7); yet cannot be 
designed here; for either these persons received a partial 
remission of sins, and a partial justification from them, or a full 
remission of all their sins, and a plenary discharge from them, not 
a partial one; for when God forgives for Christ’s sake, he forgives 
all trespasses, and justifies from all sin: if then these persons had 
received the forgiveness of all their sins, and were justified from 
all their iniquities, they would have stood in no need of any more 
sacrifice for sin; (see Heb. 10:18), nor would there be any 
foundation for punishment of any kind, much less for one so 
severe as is here represented; (see Rom. 8:1, 30, 33). If then 
these words are to be considered as spoken of these apostates, 
the meaning of them is, either that they were sanctified, or 
separated from others, by a visible profession of religion, had 
given themselves up to a church to walk with them in the 
ordinances of the Gospel, had submitted to baptism, and partook 
of the Lord’s Supper, and drank of the cup, the blood of the New 
Testament, or covenant; though they did not spiritually discern the 
body and blood of Christ in that ordinance but counted the bread 
and wine, the symbols thereof, as common things; or that they 
professed themselves, and were looked upon by others, to be 
truly sanctified by the Spirit, and justified by the blood of Christ. 
Persons are often described, not by what they really are, but by 
what they are thought to be. Thus the apostle writing to the 
Corinthians says of them all, that they were sanctified in Christ 
Jesus, and by his Spirit, because the professed themselves to be 
so, and in the opinion of others, were so; though it cannot be 
thought that they were all of them really so. But after all, it seems 



most probable, that not he that trod the Son of God under foot, 
but the Son of God himself, is said here to be sanctified by the 
blood of the covenant; which is mentioned as an aggravation of 
the wickedness of such that count that blood unholy, by which the 
Son of God himself was sanctified, that is, set apart, hallowed, 
and consecrated; as Aaron and his sons were by the sacrifices of 
slain beasts, to minister in the priest’s office: Christ, when he had 
offered himself, and shed iris precious blood, whereby the 
covenant of grace was ratified and confirmed, was, through the 
blood of that covenant, brought again from the dead, and 
declared to be the Son of God with power; and being set down at 
God’s right hand, ever lives to make intercession for us; which is 
the other part of his priestly office he is sanctified by his own 
blood to accomplish. 

2. The crimes which are supposed of these persons, or they are 
charged with, such as sinning willfully; which is not understood of 
the common infirmities of life, even grosser acts of sin, which may 
be voluntarily committed by the saints after regeneration, as were 
by David, Peter, and others; but of a denial of the truth of the 
Gospel, that salvation is by Christ, against all the evidence of it, 
and convictions of their own minds: treading under foot the Son of 
God, as much as in them lay, pulling him from his throne, and 
trampling on him, stripping him of the glory of his person and 
sacrifice, denying him to be the eternal Son of God; counting the 
blood of the covenant an unholy or common thing, putting it upon 
a level with the blood of a bullock, or at most, counting it, çglkd 
dya, according to the Syriac version, as the blood of any other 
man, yea, reckoning it as unclean and abominable; and doing 
despite to the Spirit of grace rejecting him as a lying spirit, and his 
gifts, and miracles, as illusions, as Dr. Whitby observes; I say 
such crimes as these, are what can never be thought to have 



been committed, or capable of being committed, by such who 
have truly tasted that the Lord is gracious. 

3. The declaration made to these persons, there remaineth no 
more sacrifice for sins; no more typical sacrifices at Jerusalem, 
nor any more real sacrifice of the same kind, that has been 
offered up by Christ, who will not come and die again, and repeat 
his sacrifice; and therefore, they having denied salvation by him, 
and the virtue of his former sacrifice, can never expect another; 
but that when he appears a second time, he will bring on an awful 
judgment, which will issue in the devouring flames of his wrath 
and indignation, and be a sorer punishment than the 
transgressors of Moses’ law endured; which was but a temporal, 
this an eternal death; such a declaration of wrath and vengeance, 
I say, proves indeed that these persons fell finally and totally; but 
inasmuch as they cannot be proved to be true believers, it will not 
be evident from hence, either that Christ died for such as perish; 
or that those who have truly believed may totally and finally fall 
away. 

 



Section 52—Hebrews 10:38. 

Now the just shall live by faith; but if any man draw back, 
my soul shall have no pleasure in him. 

 
The doctrine of the possibility of the final departure of true 
believers from the faith, is said to be still farther evident from 
these words: Wherefore, 

1. For the right understanding of this passage it will be proper to 
consult the original text in Habakkuk 2:4, from whence it is taken. 
The word hlp[, which the Septuagint have rendered by 
uJpostei>lhtai, here used by the apostle, and in our version 
translated draw back, is, according to R. David Kimchi, nyn[ 
ˆwdzw blh twhbg, expressive of pride and haughtiness of heart: 
and according to Jarchi is twz[ nwçl, a word that has the 
signification of impudence in it; R. Moses Kimchi takes it to be the 
same with lp[, which signifies a tower or fortified place; and thinks 
it designs one that betakes himself to such a place for shelter 
from the enemy, and seeks not to God for deliverance; from all 
which senses or the word we may conclude that such an one is 
intended who is proud, haughty, vain, and conceited, lifted up with 
his own righteousness, in which he trusts, and in which he 
imagines himself to be safe from all evil; and so stands opposed 
to the just man who lives by faith, walks humbly with God, in a 
dependence, not on his own, but Christ’s righteousness, in which 
he is safe from all wrath and condemnation, and secure of the 
divine favor; while the other will be so far from being the object of 
God’s delight and pleasure, that he will lie under his sad 
displeasure, and feel his keen and just resentment. The Greek 



word uJpostei>lhtai, used by the Septuagint and the apostle, 
signifies a withdrawing through fear, as Peter withdrew because 
of the circumcision (Gal. 2:12), and may here intend a forsaking 
the assemblies of the saints (v. 25, which was the manner of 
some), and all the ordinances of public worship, through fear of 
reproach, scandal, and persecution, withholding truth, shunning to 
declare it, or to maintain a profession of it, contrary to what the 
apostle Paul says of himself (Acts 20:20, 27), where this word is 
twice used, and may design one who uJpokri>netai dolieu>etai, 
plays the hypocrite, and deals deceitfully, as a late writer 
observes, the word is rendered by Hesychius and Suidas; than 
which, to do in religious affairs especially, nothing is more 
abominable to God; and, in short, may be expressive of an entire 
departure and total apostasy from the faith, not from true saving 
faith, but from a mere profession of the grace and doctrine of 
faith. But then, 

2. It must be observed, that eja<n uJpostei>lhtai, if he or any one 
draws back, does not refer plainly, as it is said, to the just man 
who lives by his faith; for as the drawer back, in verse 39, stands 
opposed to him that believes to the saving of his soul; so the 
drawer back, in verse 38, stands opposed to the just that lives by 
faith, which is owned by the author I refer to, and consequently 
cannot be the same person; this will still more fully appear from 
the order of the words in Habakkuk 2:4, he that is lifted up, or 
withdraws himself or fails, his soul, that is, God’s, shall have no 
pleasure in him; but the just shall live by his faith; therefore the 
words do not plainly suppose, as is asserted, that the just man 
who lives by that faith, in which, if he persisted, he would save his 
soul, may draw back to perdition; nor is this evident from the 
ensuing words, my soul shall have no pleasure in him, for they do 
not plainly intimate, as is affirmed, that God took pleasure in him 



before his drawing back; since it is not said, my soul shall have no 
more, or no further pleasure in him, but shall have no pleasure in 
him; which does not necessarily suppose that he had any 
pleasure in him before, but that he should have none in him 
hereafter. Besides, such who are the objects of God’s delight and 
pleasure are always so; nothing can separate from the love of 
God, which is always joined with delight in his people. 

3. Admitting that the words do plainly refer to the just man that 
lives by faith, such a one cannot draw back to perdition; for that is 
denied in the following verse; is contrary to an express 
declaration, a just man falleth seven times a day, and riseth up 
again (Prov. 24:16); and consistent with a divine promise, the 
righteous shall hold on his way (Job 17:9); and even with this in 
the text, the just shall live by faith; and therefore shall not die the 
second death, or so draw back as to be eternally lost; though his 
zeal may abate, his love grow cold, and he fall from some degree 
of steadfastness in faith; but allowing that drawing back to 
perdition is here supposed of the just man, it is no more than an 
hypothetical proposition, which proves not that ever any just man 
did, could, or should so draw back. The nature and use of such 
conditional propositions, in which the condition, or thing supposed 
is impossible, has been shown under the foregoing section. But it 
is observed, that kai< eja<n, may be rendered not hypothetically, 
and if, but and when he draweth back: be it so, it is well known 
that a condition is as well and as frequently expressed by when, 
the adverb of time, as by the conjunction if, of which numerous 
instances might be given. The objection from the impossibility of 
the condition, and the uselessness of threats founded thereon, is 
answered in the preceding section. 



4. I see not why the supplement any man, should not stand, made 
by our translators, which the grammatical construction of the 
words seems to require. Grotius owns the justness of it. Now this 
carries off the sense from the just man that lives by faith, to any of 
those who had made an external profession of religion, but were 
withdrawing themselves from the communion of the saints, 
through fear of persecution, who are threatened with the just 
resentment and displeasure of the Almighty; but lest this should 
be startling and surprising to true believers, the apostle adds, but 
we are not of them that draw back unto perdition, but of them that 
believe to the saving of the soul. So far is this from proving the 
final and total apostasy of real saints, that it establishes the 
doctrine of their final perseverance; for he that is just or righteous 
by the everlasting righteousness of Christ, will ever remain so; 
who will live spiritually, and that by that faith which will never fail, 
and is inseparably connected with salvation, and so he shall 
never die. 

 



Section 53—2 Peter 1:10. 

Wherefore the rather, brethren, give diligence to make 
your calling and election sure; for if ye do these things, ye 

shall never fall. 

 
It is said, "That the election mentioned in the Holy Scriptures is 
not that of particular persons, but only of churches and nations; 
that it is to the enjoyment of the means of grace, which puts them 
in a capacity of having all the privileges and blessings which God 
hath promised to his church and people, and is only a conditional 
one, upon our perseverance in a life of holiness, and is to be 
made sure unto us by good works, according to this exhortation." 
But, 

1. Though it will be granted that there was a national election of 
the Jews, who enjoyed the means of grace, the word and 
ordinances of God, and had peculiar blessings and privileges in 
consequence of this special choice of them as a nation; yet this 
was not an election to salvation elsewhere spoken of, and about 
which our controversy is, and therefore in vain are so many 
passages produced by Dr. Whitby, out of the Old Testament, to 
prove what nobody denies. And though sometimes whole 
communities or churches are by the apostles styled the elect of 
God, as the churches of Colosse, Thessalonica, Babylon (Col. 
3:12; 1 Thess.1:4; 2 Thess. 2:13; 1 Pet. 5:13), and others, yet 
they were not chosen as such; nor is it to be thought that all of 
them were ordained to eternal life, though the apostles speak of 
them in the bulk as the elect of God, being under a visible 
profession of religion; just as they call them all saints, the 



sanctified, and faithful in Christ Jesus; though it is not to be 
supposed that an the individual members of these churches were 
real saints. However, it does not appear that the persons the 
apostle Peter wrote his epistles to were either a nation or a 
church, being the strangers scattered throughout Pontus, Galatia, 
Cappadocia, Asia, and Bithynia (1 Pet. 1:1); they are indeed 
called a chosen generation, a royal priesthood, a holy nation, a 
peculiar people (2 Pet. 2:9); but that is only in allusion to typical 
Israel, and the shadowy election of that people as a nation. It is 
certain that these persons were chosen not merely to external 
means and outward blessings and privileges, but to grace here, 
and glory hereafter; for they were elect according to the 
foreknowledge of God the Father, through sanctification of the 
Spirit unto obedience, and sprinkling of the blood of Jesus, and in 
consequence of this were begotten again to a lively hope of an 
inheritance incorruptible, and undefiled, and that fadeth not away, 
reserved in heaven, and were kept by the power of God through 
faith unto salvation (1 Pet. 1:2-5). They were a set of particular 
persons, who had obtained like precious faith with the apostles (2 
Pet. 1:l), and were, every one to use diligence to make sure their 
own, and not another’s calling and election; and so not a national 
or church election, but a personal one. 

2. This election it not a conditional one, depending on 
perseverance in a life of holiness. The text does not say, if ye do 
these things ye shall be elected, or your election shall remain firm 
and sure, but ye shall never fall; meaning, not into lesser sins and 
infirmities of life, for in many things we offend all, ptaio>men 
a{pantev, we all fall; but into the great evil of a final and total 
apostasy; or ye shall never fall (Jam. 3:2) so as to be lost and 
perish. The final perseverance of the saints is secured by electing 



grace; that is not the cause, but the fruit of election; election does 
not depend upon that, but that upon election. 

3. Election and calling here mentioned with it, are to be made 
sure; not that they can be made surer in themselves, nor with 
respect to God, than they are, being both not according to our 
works, but according to the purpose, and grace of God, which 
cannot be frustrated; and so stand upon a sure foundation, which 
can never fail, and are inseparably connected with glorification 
(Rom. 8:30). Nor are these to be made sure by the saints to 
themselves, for, though they may have some doubts and scruples 
in their minds about their interest in these things, and an 
assurance of which may be attained; yet it is not their work, but 
the work of the Spirit of God, to certify or assure them of their 
vocation and election of God. But diligence is to be used by the 
saints, to make sure their calling and election to others; either to 
their fellow Christians, which they may do by conversing with 
them about the work of grace upon their souls, or rather to the 
world, and that dia< twn kalwn ejrgwn, by good works; as these 
words are read in two manuscript copies of Beza’s, and by the 
Syriac, Ethiopic, and Vulgate Latin; and then the meaning is, be 
careful to maintain good works, be diligent in doing these things, 
which, through the grace of God, will not only be the means of 
your final perseverance, but also of making your calling and 
election sure to others; you will hereby certify and assure others, 
give the best evidence to the world you are capable of giving, or 
they of receiving, that you are the called and chosen of God you 
profess yourselves to be. 

 



Section 54—2 Peter 2:1. 

But there were false prophets also among the people, 
even as there shall be false teachers among you, who 

privily shall bring in damnable heresies, denying the Lord 
that bought them, and bring upon themselves swift 

destruction. 

 
This passage of scripture is often produced as a proof both of the 
saints’ final and total apostasy, and of universal redemption; or 
that, besides those that are saved, Christ died also for them that 
perish. Dr. Whitby mentions the several answers which different 
men give to these words: one says, Christ bought these persons 
only to be slaves; another, that he died to rescue them from 
temporal, but not eternal punishments; a third, that he died for 
them because he gave a sufficient price for them; a fourth, that 
they denied that Lord whom they professed to have bought them; 
and a fifth, that they denied him, who, in the judgment of other 
men, had bought them. Upon which he observes, that they are so 
extravagant, that it is as easy to confute as to recite them. 

1. I do not think myself concerned to defend any of these senses 
of the text mentioned, judging neither of them to be the meaning 
of the words, and so have nothing to do with the reasonings made 
use of in the confutation of them; though, perhaps, the two latter 
are not so extravagant as represented. However, in order to give 
the genuine sense of this text, let it be observed, 

2. That Christ is not here at all spoken of; nor is there one syllable 
of his dying for any persons, in any sense whatever. The word 
despo>thv, Lord, does not design Christ but God the Father of 



Christ. The only places besides this where this word is used, 
when applied to a divine person, are Luke 2:29, Acts 4:24, 2 
Timothy 2:21, Jude 1:4, Revelation 6:10, in all which places God 
the Father is plainly intended, and in most of them manifestly 
distinguished from Christ; nor is there anything in this text or 
context which obliges us to understand it of the Son of God; nor 
should this be thought any diminution of the glory of Christ, since 
the word despo>thv is properly expressive only of that power 
which masters have over their servants; whereas the word 
ku>riov, which is used whenever Christ is called Lord, signifies 
that dominion and authority which princes have over their 
subjects. Besides, Christ is called King of kings, and Lord of lords, 
and the only Potentate; yea, God over all, blessed for ever. 
Moreover, 

3. When these persons are said to be bought, the meaning is, not 
that they were redeemed by the blood of Christ, for, as is before 
observed, Christ is not intended. Besides, whenever redemption 
by Christ is spoken of, the price is usually mentioned, or some 
circumstance or another which fully determines the sense of it; 
(see Acts 20:28; 1 Cor. 6:20; Eph.1:7; 1 Pet. 1:18-19; Rev. 5:9; 
Rev. 14:3-4), whereas here is not the least hint of anything of this 
kind. Add to this, that such who are redeemed by Christ, are 
never left to deny him, so as to perish eternally; for could such be 
lost, or bring on themselves swift destruction, Christ’s purchase 
would be in vain, and the ransom price be paid for naught. But, 

4. The word buying regards temporal deliverance, and particularly 
the redemption of the people of Israel out of Egypt; who are 
therefore called the people the Lord had purchased. The phrase 
is borrowed from Deuteronomy 32:6; Do ye thus requite the Lord, 
O foolish people and unwise? Is not he thy Father that hath 



bought thee? Hath he not made thee and established thee? Nor is 
this the only place the apostle Peter refers to in this chapter; (see 
vv. 12, 13, compared with Deuteronomy 32:5). Now the persons 
the apostle writes to, were Jews, the strangers scattered 
throughout Pontus, Galatia, Cappadocia, Asia, and Bithyna, a 
people who, in all ages, valued, themselves upon, and boasted 
mightily of their being the bought, purchased people of the Lord; 
wherefore Peter makes use of this phrase much in the same 
manner as Moses had done before him, to aggravate the 
ingratitude and impiety of these false teachers among the Jews; 
that they should deny, if not in words, at least in works, that 
mighty Jehovah, who had of old redeemed their fathers out of 
Egypt, with a stretched out arm, and, in successive ages, had 
distinguished them with peculiar favors; being ungodly men, 
turning the grace, the doctrine of the grace of God, into 
lasciviousness Hence, 

5. Nothing can be concluded from this passage in favor of Christ’s 
dying for them that perish; since neither Christ, nor the death of 
Christ, nor redemption by his blood, are here once mentioned, nor 
in the least intended. Nor can these words be thought to be a 
proof and instance of the final and total apostasy of real saints, 
since there is not anything said of these false teachers, which 
gives any reason to believe that they were true believers in Christ, 
or ever had the grace of the Spirit wrought in their souls. 

 



Section 55—2 Peter 2:20-22. 

For if after that they have escaped the pollutions of the 
world, through the knowledge of the Lord and Savior 
Jesus Christ, they are again entangled therein, and 
overcome; the latter end is worse with them than the 
beginning. For it had been better for them not to have 
known the way of righteousness, than after they have 

known it, to turn from the holy commandment delivered 
unto them. But it is happened unto them according to the 
true proverb, The dog is turned to his vomit again; and the 

sow that was washed, to her wallowing in the mire. 

 
This Scripture generally stands among the proofs of the apostasy 
of real saints; and it is said, that the possibility of the final and 
total falling away of true believers, may be strongly argued from 
these words. 

1. It will be allowed that the persons here spoken of, finally and 
totally fell away; since they are not only said to turn from the holy 
commandment delivered unto them, but to be again entangled in 
the pollutions of the world, and overcome; yea, to turn like the dog 
to his vomit, and the sow to her wallowing in the mire: so that the 
latter end with them is worse than the beginning. Yet, 

2. Nothing is said of them which discovers them to have been true 
believers. They might have externally escaped the pollutions of 
the world, reformed in their outward lives and conversations, 
through the national knowledge of the Lord and Savior Jesus 
Christ; professed the way of righteousness, and for a while, visibly 
walked in it, and submitted to the holy commandments and 



ordinances of Christ, and yet not have been partakers of the 
grace of God; nor is it evident that the apostle here speaks of 
such who had obtained like precious faith with them; but of some 
third persons distinct from them. Perhaps the highest character 
given them is in verse 18, which is, that they were such who were 
clean, ontwv, truly and really, as Dr. Whitby renders the word, 
escaped from them who live ejn tla>nh in error; which, he 
observes, is to be understood not of judgment, but of deceitful 
lusts. But let it be considered that there are different readings of 
this text; some copies, instead of o]ntwv read ojli>gwv within a 
little, or almost, so the Alexandrian MS. in the Polyglott Bible, and 
two books of Beza’s; others ojli>gon; so the Complutensian 
edition, and the King of Spain’s Bible; agreeably the Vulgate Latin 
renders it paululum, a very little, or a very little time. The Syriac 
version reads it lylq almb, in a .few words, or almost; and, 
according to the Ethiopic version, a few persons are designed. 
From all which, this sense of the words may be collected, that 
there were some few persons, who, in some few instances, had 
almost, or within a very little, or for a little time, escaped from such 
who lived in error, being carried away with divers and strange 
doctrines. But admitting that o]ntwv is the true reading, and that 
pla>nh signifies not error of judgment, but deceitful lusts; it is 
possible that men may truly and really escape, not only from 
idolaters and false tethers, and so have the form of sound 
doctrine, whilst they deny the power of it, but also reform and 
withdraw from openly profane and scandalous sinners, and yet 
not be true believers, as it appears these were not; since they 
openly turned to, and appeared to be what they really were; as 
the dog turns to his own vomit, and the sow to her wallowing in 
the mire. 

 



Section 56—2 Peter 3:9. 

The Lord is not slack concerning his promise (as some 
men count slackness), but is long suffering to us ward, not 
willing that any should perish, but that all should come to 

repentance. 

 
This scripture appears among those which are said to be very 
many clear and express ones for the doctrine of universal 
redemption; and it is observed, "that ti>nev, opposed to pa>ntev, 
is a distributive of all, and, therefore, signifies, God is not willing 
that any one of the whole rank of men should perish" But, 

1. It is not true that God is not willing any one individual of the 
human race should perish, since he has made and appointed the 
wicked for the day of evil, even ungodly men, who are 
foreordained to this condemnation, such as are vessels of wrath 
fitted for destruction; yea, there are some to whom God sends 
strong delusions, that they may believe a lie, that they all might be 
damned, and others whose judgment now of a long time lingereth 
not and their damnation slumbereth not (Prov. 16:4; Jude 1:4; 
Rom. 9:22; 2 Thess. 1:12; 2 Pet. 1:3). Nor is it his will that all 
men, in this large sense, should come to repentance, since he 
withholds from many both the means and grace of repentance; 
and though it is his will of precept, that all to whom the preaching 
of the Gospel is vouchsafed should repent, yet it is not his 
purposing, determining will, to bring them all to repentance, for 
who hath resisted his will? (Rom. 9:19.) 

2. It is very true that ti>nev, any, being opposed to pa>ntev, all, is 
a distributive of it; but then both the any and the all are to be 



limited and restrained by the us, to whom God is longsuffering; 
God is not willing that any more should not perish, and is willing 
that no more should come to repentance than the us to whom his 
longsuffering is salvation. The key, therefore, to open this text lies 
in these words, eijv hJma~v, to us ward, or for our sake; for, these 
are the persons God would not have any of them perish, but 
would have them all come to repentance. It will be proper, 
therefore, 

3. To inquire who these are. It is evident that they are 
distinguished from the scoffers mocking at the promise of Christ’s 
coming, (vv. 3, 4), are called beloved, (vv. 1, 8, 14, 17), which is 
to be understood either of their being beloved by God, with an 
everlasting and unchangeable love, or of their being beloved as 
brethren by the apostle and other saints; neither of which is true 
of all mankind. Besides, the design of the words is to establish the 
saints in, and comfort them with the coming of Christ, until which, 
God was longsuffering towards them, and which they were to 
account salvation (v. 15). Add to this, that the apostle manifestly 
designs a company or society to which he belonged, and of which 
he was a part, and so can mean no other than such who were 
chosen of God, redeemed from among men; and called out of 
darkness into marvelous light; and such were the persons the 
apostle writes to. Some copies read the words diJ uJma~v, for 
your sakes; so the Alexandrian MS. the Syriac version, ˆwktlfm, 
for you, or your sakes; the same way the Ethiopic. Now these 
persons were such who were elect, according to the 
foreknowledge of God the Father, through sanctification of the 
Spirit unto obedience, and sprinkling of the blood of Jesus Christ 
(1 Pet. 1:2); and such, as these, or who belong to the same 
election of grace they did, God is unwilling that any of them 
should perish, but wills that all of them should have repentance 



unto life; and, therefore, he waits to be gracious to them, and 
defers the second coming of Christ. The case stands thus: there 
was a promise of Christ’s second coming, to judge the world, 
delivered out; it was expected that this would have been very 
quickly, whereas it has been a long time deferred. Hence scoffers 
shall arise in the last days, charging the Lord with slackness and 
dilatoriness concerning his promise, though he is not slack with 
respect to it, but is long-suffering towards his elect, waiting till 
their number is completed in effectual vocation, and for their 
sakes bears with all the idolatry, superstition, and profaneness 
that are in the world; but when the last man that belongs to that 
number is called, he will stay no longer, but descend in flames of 
fire, take his own elect to himself, and burn up the world and the 
wicked in it. 

4. It is indeed said, "that the apostle, by the elect, to whom he 
writes, does not mean men absolutely designed for eternal 
happiness, but only men professing Christianity, or such as were 
visible members of the church of Christ: since he calls upon them 
to make their calling and election sure, exhorts theta to 
watchfulness, seeing their adversary the devil goes about seeking 
whom he may devour, and to beware lest they fall from their own 
steadfastness; yea, he speaks of some of them as having 
forsaken the right way; and also prophesies that false teachers 
should make merchandise of them, neither of which, it is 
observed, can be supposed of men absolutely elected to 
salvation; and, also, that the church at Babylon was elected, 
together with these persons, which could not be known and said 
of all its members." To all which I reply, that calling upon them to 
make their election sure, does not suppose it to be a precarious 
and conditional one, as I have shown in a preceding section that 
exhortations to sobriety, and vigilance against Satan, and 



cautions about falling, are pertinent to such who are absolutely 
elected to salvation; for, though Satan cannot devour them, he 
may greatly distress them; and, though they shall not finally and 
totally fall from the grace of God, yet they may fall from some 
degree of steadfastness, both as to the doctrine and grace of 
faith, which may be to their detriment as well as to the dishonor of 
God: that it is not true, that the apostle speaks of any of these 
elect he writes to, that they had forsaken the right way, but of 
some other persons; and though he prophesies that false 
teachers should make merchandise of them, the meaning is, that, 
by their fine words and fair speeches, they should be able to draw 
money out of their pockets, not that they should destroy the grace 
of God wrought in their hearts. As to the church at Babylon being 
said to be elected with them, the apostle might say this of the 
church in general, as he does, in a judgment of charity, of the 
church at Thessalonica, and others, though every member of it in 
particular was not elected to salvation, without any prejudice to 
the doctrine of absolute election. Besides, the persons he writes 
to were not visible members of any one particular church or 
community, professing Christianity, but were strangers scattered 
abroad in several parts of the world, and, were such who had 
obtained like precious faith with the apostles, and is a strong 
evidence of their being men absolutely designed for eternal 
happiness. And whereas it is suggested, that these persons were 
come to repentance, and therefore cannot be the same to whom 
God is longsuffering, that they might come to repentance; I 
answer, that though they are not the stone individual persons, yet 
are such who belong to the same body and number of the elect, 
on whom the Lord waits, and to whom he is 1ongsuffering, until 
they are all brought to partake of this grace, having determined 
that not one of them should ever perish. 



5. Hence it follows, that these words do not furnish, out any 
argument in favor of universal redemption, nor do they militate 
against absolute election and reprobation, or unfrustrable grace in 
conversion; but, on the contrary, maintain and establish them, 
since it appears to be the will of God, that not one of those he has 
chosen in Christ, given to him, and for whom he died, shall ever 
perish; and, inasmuch as evangelical repentance is necessary for 
them, and they cannot come at it of themselves, he freely 
bestows it on them, and, by his unfrustrable grace, works it in 
them; and, until this is done unto and upon every one of them, he 
keeps the world in being, which is reserved unto fire, against the 
day of judgment, and perdition of ungodly men. 

 



Section 57—1 John 2:2. 

And he is the propitiation for our sins; and not for ours 
only, but also for 

the sins of the whole world. 

 
A very considerable argument for the universal extent of Christ’s 
death is thought to arise from this passage of scripture, as well as 
from all those which represent Christ as the Savior of the world; 
and it is observed, that whereas these scriptures are all, save 
one, in the writing of St. John, the sense which the world beareth 
in St. John’s gospel and epistles, must be esteemed., in reason, 
the proper import of the word, where it never signifies the elect 
only, in opposition to the wicked of the world, but the wicked of 
the world in opposition to the faithful Christian. To which I answer, 

I. That there would be some weight in this observation if the word 
world was always used in one uniform and constant sense in the 
writings of the apostle John, whereas it admits of a variety of 
senses; and, therefore, the sense of it in one place cannot be the 
rule for the interpretation of it in another, which can only be 
prefixed as the text or context determine: sometimes it signifies 
the whole universe of created beings, (John 1:10); sometimes the 
habitable earth (John 16:28); sometimes the inhabitants of it, 
(John 1:10); sometimes unconverted persons, both elect and 
reprobate, (John 15:19); sometimes the worse part of the world, 
the wicked, (John 17:9); sometimes the better part of it, the elect, 
(John 1:29; 6:33, 51); sometimes a number of persons, and that a 
small one in comparison of the rest of mankind, (John 12:19); in 
one place it is used three times, and in so many senses, (John 



1:10); he, that; is, Christ, was in the world, the habitable earth, 
and the world, the whole universe, was made by him, End the 
world, the inhabitants of the earth, knew him not; and which is not 
to be understood of them all, for there were some, though few 
who did know him: and I will venture to affirm, that the word world 
is always used in the apostle John’s writings, in a restricted and 
limited sense, for some only, unless when it designs the whole 
universe, or habitable earth, senses which are out of the question, 
for none will say Christ died for the sun, moon, and stars, for 
fishes, fowls, brutes, sticks, and stones; and that it is never used 
to signify every individual of mankind that has been, is, or shall be 
in the world; in which sense it ought to be proved it is used, if any 
argument can be concluded from it in favor of general redemption. 

II. It is most manifest that the word world, used by the apostle 
John when speaking of redemption and salvation by Christ, is 
always used in a limited and restrained sense, and signifies some 
persons only, and not all the individuals of human nature, as will 
appear from the consideration of the several passages following, 
as when the Baptist says (John 1:29), Behold the lamb of God, 
which taketh away the sins of the world! By the world cannot be 
meant every individual of mankind; for it is not true, it is not fact, 
that; Jesus Christ, the Lamb of God, takes away the sin or sins of 
every individual man, since there are some who die in their sins, 
whose: sins go beforehand to judgment, and others they follow 
after, for which they will be righteously and everlastingly 
condemned; which can never be, if Christ taken away their sin 
Should it be said, as it is, "That the Baptist speaks this in allusion 
to the lambs daily offered up for the sin of the whole Jewish 
nation; and, therefore, intimates, that as they were offered up to 
expiate the sins of the whole nation, so was this Lamb of God 
offered to expiate the sins of the whole world in general;" I reply, 



that as the lambs daily offered were typical of Christ, the Lamb of 
God, so the people, for whom they were offered, were typical, not 
of the whole world in general, but of the true Israel and church of 
God, for whom Christ gave himself an expiatory sacrifice, and 
whose sins he so takes away as they shall not be seen any more. 

When our Lord says, that God so loved the world, that he gave 
his only begotten Son, that whosoever believeth in him should not 
perish, but have everlasting life (John 3:16),—by the world he 
cannot mean every son and daughter of Adam; for this world is 
represented as the object of God’s love, even of his special love, 
which all men are not: as such to and for whom God has given his 
only-begotten Son, which is not true of all mankind; who are 
brought to believe in Christ, in consequence of God’s love, and 
the gift of his Son, but all men have not faith; as such who shall 
never perish, though it is certain that some men will; and as such 
who shall have everlasting life, whereas some will go into 
everlasting punishment, and die the second death. The similitude 
of the brazen serpent lifted up for the preservation of the Jews, is 
insufficient to prove the redemption of all mankind: nor is it 
supposed, of this world, so beloved of God, that some would not 
believe, and therefore perish; and that others would, and be 
saved; for the phrase whosoever believeth, does not design a 
division of different persons, but a distinction of the same 
persons; who, in their unconverted state, believe not, but, through 
the power of divine grace, are brought to believe in Christ for life 
and salvation; and so it points out the way in which they are 
secured from perishing, and have everlasting life. Nor win it be 
the condemnation of infidels among the Heathens that they 
believed not in Christ, but their transgressions of the law of 
nature; nor of the unbelieving Jews, that they believed not Christ 
dies for them, but because they did not believe him to be the 



Messiah: nor do these words, taken in the universal sense, more 
magnify the love of God than when taken in a more restrained 
one; since according to this general scheme, men may be the 
objects of God’s love, and have all interest in the gift of his Son, 
and yet finally perish, and come short of everlasting life. The 
words in the following verse (John 3:17; John 12:47), and which 
are elsewhere in the same manner expressed, that Christ came 
into the world not to condemn it, but to save it, are designed to 
point out the different ends of Christ’s first and second coming. 
Again, 

When the Samaritans declared their belief in Christ, that he was 
the Savior of the world (John 4:43; 1 John 4:14); and the apostle 
John says, that we have seen and do testify, that the Father sent 
the Son to be the Savior of the world; by the world, cannot be 
intended every man and woman that has been, is, or shall be in 
the world, since every one is not saved; and Christ cannot be the 
Savior of more than are saved. Besides, was he the Savior of the 
world in this universal sense, he must be the Savior both of 
believers and unbelievers, contrary to his own words; He that 
believeth and is baptized, shall be saved; he that believeth not 
shall be damned (Mark 16:16). Moreover, 

When Christ says, The bread of God is he that cometh down from 
heaven and giveth life to the world (John 6:33); no more can be 
designed by the world than those to whom this bread of God 
gives life. Now it is certain, that spiritual life here, and everlasting 
life hereafter are not given to all men, and therefore all men 
cannot be intended here; only such who are quickened by the 
Spirit of God, and shall enjoy eternal life; and these are the world, 
for the life of which Christ promised to give his flesh, in this same 
chapter (John 6:51). Now from this consideration of all these 



passages, it will appear how weak, trilling, and inconclusive is the 
argument taken from hence in favor of universal redemption. But, 

III. It may be said, if the world does not include every individual 
person in it, yet surely the phrase, the whole world, must: and 
when the beloved disciple says, And he is the propitiation for our 
sins and not for ours only, but for the sins of the whole world (1 
John 2:2); these, his words, will not admit of a restrained sense, 
but must extend to all men. To which I reply: 

1. The phrase, the whole world, is frequently used by the Jews in 
a limited and restrained sense; as when they report, "That it 
happened to a certain high priest, that when he went out of the 
sanctuary, aml[ ylwk, the whole world went after him;" which could 
only design the multitude in the temple; and where it is said, " 
aml[ ylwk, the whole world has left the Misnah and gone after the 
Gemara;" which at most can only intend the Jews, and perhaps 
only a majority of their doctors; and in another place, aml[ ylwk, 
the whole world fell upon their faces; but Raf did not fall on his 
face;" where it means no more than the congregation. Once 
more, It is said, "When R. Sirecon Ben Gamaliel entered, that is, 
into the synagogue, aml[ ylwp, the whole world, that is, all the 
synagogue, stood up before him." Such phrases as these ygylp al 
aml[ ylwk, the whole world does not dissent; ydwm aml[ ylwk, the 
whole world confesseth; and yrbs aml[ ylwk, the whole world are 
of opinion, are frequently met with in the Talmud; by which is 
designed an agreement among the Rabbins in certain points; nay, 
sometimes two doctors only are meant by amy[ ylwk, the whole 
world. 

2. This phrase in scripture, unless where it signifies the whole 
universe, or habitable earth, is always used in a limited and 
restrained sense; a decree went out theft all the world should be 



taxed; which was no other than the Roman empire, and such 
countries as were subject to it. The faith of the church at Rome, 
was spoken of throughout the whole world, that is, throughout all 
the churches, and among all the saints in the world. All the world 
is said to become guilty before God by the law; which can be said 
of no more than were under that law, and so not true of all 
mankind; who, though all guilty by the law of nature, yet not by the 
law of Moses. The apostle tells the Colossians, that the gospel 
was come into all the world, and bringeth forth fruit; which, can 
design only real saints and true believers, in whom alone it brings 
forth fruit. An hour of temptation is spoken of, which shall come 
upon all the world, to trig them which dwell upon the earth; who 
can be no other than such who will then be in being, and cannot 
be thought to include all the individuals that have been in the 
world. All the world wondered after the beast; and yet there were 
some who did not receive his mark, nor worship him. Satan 
deceiveth the whole world; and yet it is certain, that the elect 
cannot be deceived by him. The whole world will be gathered 
together to the: battle of the great day of God Almighty; who are 
distinct from the saints, whom they will oppose (Luke 2:1; 
Romans 1:8; 3:19; Col. 1:6; Rev. 3:10; Rev. 12:9, 13:3). 

3. This phrase in the writings of the apostle John, is used in a 
restrained sense, and does not extend to every individual of 
human nature, that has been, is, or shall be in the world, as it 
should be proved it does, to conclude an argument from it in favor 
of universal redemption. Now it is used but in one place besides 
the text under consideration, when it designs men, in all his 
writings, and that is in 1 John 5:19. And we know that we are of 
God, and the whole world lieth in wickedness; where the whole 
world lying in wickedness, is manifestly distinguished from the 
saints, who are of God, and belong not to the world; and 



consequently the whole world is not to be understood of all the 
individuals in it. And it is easy to observe the like distinction in the 
text before us; for the sins of the whole world are opposed to our 
sins, the sins of the apostle, and others to whom he joins himself; 
who therefore belonged not to, nor were a part of the whole world, 
for whose sins Christ was a propitiation, as for theirs. That the 
whole world, for whom Christ is a propitiation, cannot intend every 
man and woman that, has been, is, or shall be in the world, 
appears from his being their propitiation; for whose sins he is a 
propitiation, their, sins are atoned for and pardoned, and their 
person: justified from all sin, and so shall certainly be glorified; 
which is not true of the whole world, taken in the large sense 
contended for. Besides, Christ is set forth to be a propitiation 
through faith in his blood (Rom. 3:25). The benefit of his 
propitiatory sacrifice, is only received and enjoyed through faith; 
so that in the event, it appears that Christ is a propitiation only for 
believers, a character which does not agree with all mankind. Add 
to this, that for whom Christ is a propitiation, he is also an 
advocate (v. 1), but he is not an advocate for every individual in 
the world; yea, there is a world he will not pray for, and 
consequently is no propitiation for. Once more, the design of the 
apostle in these words, is to comfort his little children, who might 
fall into sin through weakness and inadvertency, with the 
advocacy and propitiatory sacrifice of Christ; but what comfort 
would it yield to a distressed mind, to be told that Christ was a 
propitiation, not only for the sins of the apostles, and other saints, 
but for the sins of every individual in the world, even of those that 
are in hell? Would it not be natural for persons in such 
circumstances, to argue rather against than for themselves; and 
conclude, that inasmuch as persons might be damned, 



notwithstanding Christ’s propitiatory sacrifice, that this might and 
would be their case? But, 

4. For the better understanding the sense of this text, it should be 
observed, that the apostle John was a Jew, and writes to Jews, 
as Dr. Whitby himself observes, and them chiefly, if not 
altogether, who were distinguished from the Gentiles, commonly 
called the world: now, says the apostle, He is a propitiation for our 
sins, and not for ours only, the sins of us Jews, but also for the 
sins of the whole world, the Gentiles. Nothing is more common in 
the Jewish writings, than to call the Gentiles aml[, the world; and 
µlw[ lk, the whole world; and µlw[j twmwa, the nations of the 
world; hence the apostle Paul calls them ko>smov, the world, in 
Romans 11:12,15. It was a controversy agitated among the 
Jewish doctors, whether when the Messiah crone, the Gentiles, 
the world, should have any benefit by him; the majority was 
exceeding large on the negative of the question, and determined 
they should not; only some few, as old Simeon and others, knew 
that he should be a light to lighten the Gentiles, as well as the 
glory of the people of Israel. The rest concluded, that the most 
severe judgments and dreadful calamities would befall them; yea, 
that they should be cast into hell in the room of the Israelites. This 
notion John the Baptist, Christ, and his apostles, purposely 
oppose, and is the true reason of the use of this phrase in the 
Scriptures which speak of Christ’s redemption. Thus John the 
Baptist, when he pointed out the Messiah to the Jews, represents 
him as the Lamb of God, which taketh away the sin of the world, 
the Gentiles as well as the Jews; for by the blood of this Lamb, 
men are redeemed to God, out of every kindred, and tongue, and 
people, and nation. When our Lord was discoursing with 
Nicodemus, one of their Rabbins, he lets him know that God so 
loved the world, the Gentiles, contrary to their rabbinical notions, 



that he gave his only begotten Son, that whosoever of them that 
believeth on him, should not perish, as they had concluded every 
one of them should; but have everlasting life: and that God sent 
not his Son into the world, to conform the world, the Gentiles, as 
they imagined, but that the world through him might be saved. 
When the Samaritans believed in Christ, they declared him to the 
Savior of the world, the Gentiles, and so of themselves, who were 
accounted by the Jews as Heathens; Christ sets forth himself as 
the bread of life, preferable to the manna, among other things, 
from its extensive virtue to the world, the Gentiles: and here the 
apostle John says, that Christ was not only the propitiation for the 
sins of the Jews, but for the sins of the whole world, the Gentiles 
(John 1:29; 3:16,17; 4:42; 6:33; 1 John 2:2). This puts me in mind 
of a passage I have met with in the Talmud, a saying of Rabbi 
Jochanan," We, says he, twmwal lsw[h, to the nations of the 
world, who are lost, and they know not that they are lost; whilst 
the sanctuary stood, the altar atoned, or was a propitiation for 
them; but now who shall be a propitiation for them?" Blessed be 
God, we know who is the propitiation for us, the nations of the 
world, one that was typified by the altar, and is greater than that, 
even the Lord Jesus Christ. 

 



Section 58—Jude 1:21. 

Keep yourselves in the love of God, looking for the money 
of our Lord Jesus Christ 

unto eternal 1ife. 

 
These words are thought to represent the saints’ continuance in 
the love and favor of God, as conditional, depending on their 
obedience, care, and keeping of themselves; and that them is a 
possibility of their falling from it, and consequently that they are 
not absolutely elected to everlasting life. To which I reply; 

1. That the saints’ continuance in the love and favor of God, does 
not depend on their obedience, or on any thing done by them; 
since his love to them is an everlasting one, which commenced 
from everlasting, and will continue to everlasting; is prior to all 
their obedience; was in his own heart towards them, and 
expressed by several acts before they had done either good or 
evil; and continued, notwithstanding all their disobedience, in an 
unregenerate state, and is the source and spring of all their love 
and obedience to him; nor is there anything in their best works 
that can entitle them to his favor, or secure the continuance of it; 
since, when they had done all they can, they are but "unprofitable 
servants." Nor is there any possibility or danger of real saints 
falling from the love and favor of God. They may, and sometimes 
are, left to do those things which are displeasing to him, and, was 
he a man or should he act men usually do such cries, would at 
once, and effectually turn them out of his favor; but the case is, he 
is the Lord, and not man, and changes not in his affections as 
men do; "and therefore the sons of Jacob are not consumed." 



(Mal. 3:6.) In his severest providences towards his people, his 
love always remains the same, as when he hides his face from 
them, or chides and chastises them in a fatherly way; should it be 
otherwise, his love would not be everlasting, unchangeable, and 
from which there is no separation, as the; Scriptures represent it; 
and besides, would be contrary to the assurances he has given of 
the continuance of his love, both by word and oath (Isa. 54:9,10). 

2. By the love of God, in this text, we are not to understand the 
love which God bears in his own heart to his people, or with which 
they are loved by him, but rather that love with which they love 
him, and of which he is the object; see Luke 11:42, which is a 
sense some interpreters on the other side of the question readily 
allow of; and then the meaning of the.214 exhortation, keep 
yourselves, eJautouv, one another, as it may be rendered, in the 
love of God, is, that though this grace of love cannot be lost, yet, 
inasmuch as the fervor of it may be shared, and the saints grow 
cold and indifferent in their expressions of it, it becomes them to 
make use of all proper means to maintain, increase, and inflame 
it, both in themselves and others, such as are mentioned in the 
context, as conversing together in an edifying way, about either 
the grace or doctrine of their most holy faith; praying either 
separately or together, under the influences of the Holy Ghost, 
and looking forward for the mercy of Christ unto eternal life. All 
which, with many other things, by the blessing of God, may serve 
to maintain and revive the grace of love, and flow it up into a 
flame. Though, perhaps, this phrase may chiefly design that love, 
peace, and concord, which ought to subsist among saints as 
brethren, and which they should be careful to preserve. This may 
be called the love of God, just as the same thing is styled the 
peace of God (Col. 3:15), because he calls them to it, it is of him, 
what they are taught by him, and in which he causes them to 



abound; and then the sense of the exhortation, keep yourselves, 
or one another in the love of God, is, endeavor to keep the unity 
of the Spirit in the hold of peace; provoke one another to love and 
good works (Eph. 4:3; Heb. 10:24; Eph. 5:2); walk in love, both to 
God and among yourselves, as ye have Christ for an example; 
which sense is strengthened by the following words, of some 
have compassion, making a difference, and others save with fear. 
And hence it will appear that this text neither militates against the 
doctrine of absolute election, nor countenances the doctrine of the 
possibility of real saints falling from a state of grace and favor with 
God. But, 

3. Admitting that by the love of God, is meant the grace and favor 
of God: the exhortation to the saints, to keep themselves in it, is, 
to set it always before them, to keep it constantly in view, to 
exercise faith on it, firmly believing their interest in it, and hence 
keep looking and waiting for the mercy of Christ unto eternal life; 
or to keep themselves in it, is to meditate on it, give themselves 
up wholly to the contemplation of it, and employ their thoughts 
constantly about this delightful subject, the love of God; which is 
the foundation of all grace here, and glory hereafter. Once more 
the words eJautouv ejn ajga>ph| Qeou~ thrh>sate may be 
rendered, preserve yourselves by the love of God, that is, against 
Satan’s temptations, the snares of the world, and the lusts of the 
flesh. Whenever Satan solicits to sin, any snare is laid to draw 
into it, and the flesh attempts to be predominate, betake 
yourselves to the love of God, as a strong hold, or preservative 
against sin; and reason thus, as Joseph did, "How then can I do 
this great wickedness, and sin against God? (Gen. 39:9) who, 
when I look backward, has loved me with an everlasting love: and 
when I look forward there is the mercy of the Lord Jesus Christ 
unto eternal life. Consider the words in either light, they neither 



prove a conditional election, nor a possibility of the saints falling 
from grace; against which, provision is made in Christ, who, in 
verse 24, is represented as "able to keep them from falling, and to 
present them faultless before the presence of his glory with 
exceeding joy." 

 



Section 59—Revelation 2 and Revelation 3. 
 

Several passages are produced from the epistles to the seven 
churches of Asia, in favor of the delectability and total apostasy of 
real saints. It should be observed, that the churches in all ages, 
have more or less consisted of true believers and hypocrites, wise 
and foolish virgins, sheep and goats, wheat and tares, and 
sometimes are denominated from the better, and sometimes from 
the weaker part; some things in the epistles to them particularly 
regard true believers and others formal professors among them. 
This Observation will help us to understand the reason and 
meaning of many commands, cautions, exhortations, and 
threatenings, not only used in these epistles, but in the rest of the 
epistles sent to the several churches, Besides, it may be 
observed, that the whole in churches may be unchurched, their 
church state be dissolved, and yet not one true believer among 
them be lost or perish, as has been the case of these seven 
churches, and many others; which is brought about by removing 
true believers by death, withholding a blessing from the means of 
grace to the conversion of others; and at length, taking the Gospel 
wholly from them, and so at last the candlestick is removed out of 
its place, It is, therefore, to no purpose to urge passages and 
instances of this kind against the saints final perseverance; 
however, we shall consider the several scriptures urged and 
referred unto. And, 

1. The first of this kind to be examined, is in the epistle to the 
church at Ephesus. Nevertheless, I have somewhat against thee, 
because thou hast left thy first love. Remember, therefore, from 
whence thou art fallen, and repent, and do the first works; or else 
I will come unto thee quickly, and will remove thy candlestick out 



of his place, except thou repent. But neither the complaint lodged 
against this church, that she had left her first love, proves that site 
had totally and finally fallen away from grace; since she might 
leave, that is, abate in the fervency of her love to Christ, though 
not lose it; which sometimes waxes cold through the prevalence 
of corruption and the snares of the world, when it is not lost, as it 
was not in this church; nor can it be lost in any true believer, 
notwithstanding their desertions, temptations, falls, and 
backslidings: nor does the exhortation, to remember from whence 
she was fallen, prove it, seeing she might be fallen partially, 
though not totally; and the design of this exhortation be to put her 
upon comparing her former and present condition together; that 
her desires, after a restoration to her former lively and 
comfortable frame, might be quickened, and she be humbled 
under a sense of her backslidings, and brought to an 
acknowledgment of the same, which would appear by her doing 
her first works: nor does the threatening to come unto her, and 
remove her candlestick out of his place, in ease of non-
repentance, prove it, seeing this may be understood of his coming 
to her in a providential way, and either shaking her church state, 
by suffering persecution or heresy to come in upon her, or by 
wholly removing it, through withholding a blessing from the means 
of grace, and entirely taking them away; which might be done 
without the loss of one true believer, as has been observed. 
Besides, this church is greatly commended in verses 2,3, for her 
labor, and patience, and zeal against false apostles; a plain case, 
that she was not finally and totally fallen from grace. 

2. The next passage to be considered is he promise made to the 
church at Smyrna, be thou faithful unto death, and I will give thee 
a crown of life (Rev. 3:4, 5:4). It is represented as incongruous 
with an absolute promise of God, that believers should persevere 



to the end, or suspend their happiness on condition of their 
perseverance, which is said to be done in these words. But it 
should be observed, that the crown of life, or eternal happiness, is 
not a blessing suspended, since it never was promised nor ever 
expected to be enjoyed before death, much less suspended on 
any condition whatever to be performed by us; since it is a gift, a 
gift wholly of free grace. In faithfulness unto death is not here 
made the condition of enjoying the crown of life; but the gift of the 
crown of life is made the encouragement to faithfulness unto 
death. In the same light are we to consider James 1:19, and the 
words of our Lord in Matthew 24:12, 13. Because iniquity shall 
abound (not because tribulations abound, as Dr. Whitby cites the 
words,) the love of many shall wax cold: but he that shall endure 
to the end, the same shall be saved; where enduring to the end, is 
not the condition of salvation, but the promise of salvation is the 
encouragement to endure to the end. 

3. A third passage referred to is the exhortation to the church at 
Pergamos, not Ephesus, as Dr. Whitby, through mistake, calls it: 
Repent, or else I will come unto thee quickly, and will fight against 
them with the sword of my mouth (Rev. 2:16). This church is so 
far from being an instance of the apostasy of real saints, that she 
is commended for holding fast the name of Christ, and not 
denying his faith in the worst of places, and in the worst of times, 
even where Satan’s seat was, and wherein Antipas, a faithful 
martyr, was slain: and though there were some among them who 
held the doctrines and followed the practices of Balsam and the 
Nicolaitans, which should have been matter of humiliation, and on 
the account of which Christ exhorts to repentance; and though he 
says that he will come to her quickly, that is in a providential way, 
yet not to fight against her, but them; for he says I not, I will fight 
against thee, the church, as Doctor Whitby inadvertently reads the 



words, but against them, the Balaamites and Nicolaitans; and that 
not with the temporal sword, but with the sword of his mouth, the 
word of God. The passage out of the epistle to the church at 
Thyatira, being much the same with what is alleged from the 
epistle to the church at Philadelphia, will be considered with it. I 
proceed, 

4. To examining the instance of the Church at Sardis. There were 
but few true believers in this church; she had a name to live, but 
was dead; she had but a few names which had not defiled their 
garments, and therefore the defection of her is no proof of the 
apostasy of real saints. The things which remain, she is lied upon 
to strengthen, are not to be understood of the graces of the Spirit 
in her embers; since these are never really wanting and declining, 
they are always, all they were, and never less, but continually on 
the growing, thriving, and increasing hand; for us good work of 
grace is daily carrying on, whether the saints are sensible of it or 
no, and will be performed until the day of Christ nor can the 
graces of the Spirit die, being immortal and incorruptible seeds; 
nor are they ever ready to die, unless in the apprehensions of 
saints under fits of unbelief. Besides, it is God’s work, and not 
man’s, to strengthen these; and should these be intended in this 
passage, it would be no proof of the real loss of true grace, since 
these are said not to be dead, but ready to die, and recoverable 
The ta< loipa< were the remaining members of this church, which 
sense is confirmed by the versions of the Syriac, Arabic, Ethiopic, 
Vulgate Latin, and others. The majority of the members were 
already dead, and many others of them were sickly, and ready to 
die; the angel or pastor of this church is called upon to do his 
duty, to confirm such as were wavering, and do all that in him lay, 
by a diligent preaching of the word, and constant administration of 
ordinances, to preserve them from a more general defection. The 



threatening, in verse 3, regards the formal and lifeless part of this 
church; and as for the rest, the few undefiled names in Sardis, a 
promise of perseverance and happiness is made unto them:—
They shall walk with me in white, for they are worthy. He that 
overcometh, the same shall be clothed in white raiment; and I will 
not blot out his name out of the book of life, but I will confess his 
name before my Father, and before his angels (Rev. 2:25). 

5. When Christ says to the church at Thyatira, That which ye have 
already, not what thou hast attained to, as Dr. Whitby cites the 
words, hold fast till I come; (Rev. 3:11) and to that at Philadelphia, 
Hold that fast which thou hast, that no man take thy crown; by 
what they had, and should hold fast, he does not mean the grace, 
but the doctrine of faith, the faithful word, the form of sound 
words, which both ministers and members should hold fast, in 
opposition to wavering about it, cowardice in it, and a departure 
from it; and such exhortations, though they may imply that saints 
may have their temptations to and there is a possibility that they 
may, fall from some degree or steadfastness in the doctrines of 
the Gospel, and therefore should be on their guard, yet not that 
they may or shall finally and totally let them go. And whereas the 
saints are stirred up to regard the more such exhortations from 
this consideration that no man take their crown: by which may be 
meant, either the Gospel, which was their own and glory, or the 
honor they had attained by their faithfulness, and integrity in 
biding by it; or if eternal life is intended by it follows not that this is 
liable to be taken way from or be lost to true believers, though 
some professors who expect it will be disparated of it; but the 
design of the expression, in allusion to the Olympic games, in 
which many ran, but one received the prize, to excite the saints to 
industry, diligence, and watchfulness. 



6. When Christ says to the church of the Laodiceans, Because 
thou art lukewarm, and either cold nor lot, I will spue thee out of 
my mouth, let it be observed that the state of this church, and the 
members of it, was such that she was not cold, without a principle 
of spiritual life and love, and a profession of religion; nor hot, 
lively, warm, and zealous in the exercise of grace, and discharge 
of duty; but lukewarm, indifferent, unconcerned about her own 
condition, and the honor and interest of Jesus Christ, a frame of 
soul very disagreeable to Christ, and therefore, to show his 
resentment of it, he threatens to spue her out of his month, as 
men do that which is ungrateful to them: which designs some 
chastisement or affliction, and that in order to bring her to a sense 
of her present condition, and out of it; for certain it is he had a 
love, an unchangeable and everlasting one, to many in this 
church; wherefore he says, As many as I love, I rebuke and 
chasten; be zealous therefore, and repent (v. 19). 

 



Section 60—Revelation 3:20. 

Behold I stand at the door, and knock: if any man hear my 
voice, and open the door, I will come in to him, and will 

sup with him, and he with me, 

 
From hence it is concluded, that Christ stands and knocks at the 
hearts of unregenerate sinners by the ministry of the word, and 
that they have sufficient grace and strength to open their hearts 
unto him, or else he knocks in vain; for what wise man would 
stand at another’s door and knock, if he knew there were not any 
within that could open to him? And since it is required of men in 
conversion, to open their hearts to Christ, it follows, that the work 
is not performed by an irresistible power, or without the consent 
and cooperation of the will of man. But, 

1. It should be proved that the ministry of the word is ever 
signified by knocking at the hearts of unregenerate sinners, or 
that God, or Christ, are ever said to knock at men’s hearts by the 
ministry of the word. Men can strike the ear, God only can reach 
and strike the heart, which is done when the Gospel comes not in 
word only, but in power, and in the Holy Ghost; and when God 
does this, he does not knock and rap, and then wait till entrance is 
made from within; but he strikes home, and at once opens the 
door of the heart, as he did Lydia’s, by his powerful and 
efficacious grace. It should also be proved, that God, in 
conversion, does command and require men to open their hearts 
unto him, neither of which can be proved either from this text or 
from any other in the whole Bible; nor is it in the power of 
unregenerate men, being dead in trespasses and sins, nor in their 



will, inclinations, desires, and affections, their carnal mind being 
enmity against God and Christ, to open their hearts and let them 
in. And supposing that these words do represent Christ standing 
and knocking at the door of men’s hearts, by the external ministry 
of the word, has he not the key of the house of David, with which 
he opens and no man shuts, and lets himself in by the power of 
his grace, without offering any violence to the wills of men, since 
his people are made a willing people in tie day of his power. 
Hence his knocking is not in vain, since to his elect not only 
sufficient but efficacious grace is given, by which the door of their 
hearts is opened to him, and others are left inexcusable, who are 
ready to make such shifts as these; had he knocked, I would have 
opened; had I heard, I would have believed; had I known, I would 
have done this and the other thing. But, 

2. These words are not spoken to nor of unregenerate sinners, 
nor have they any reference to the opening of men’s hearts in 
conversion, but are directed to the angel of the church of the 
Laodiceans, and to the members of that church, persons that 
professed the name of Christ; Who, though they were not hot, yet 
were not cold, and for whom Christ had a regard, though they 
were in this lukewarm state; and, therefore, takes every proper 
method to bring them out of it; which was much the same with the 
church in Song of Solomon 5:2, I sleep, but my heart waketh: it is 
the voice of my beloved that knocketh, saying, Open to me, my 
sister, my love, my dove, my undefiled — a place parallel to this 
text, and which is the only one besides in which Christ is said to 
knock, and require any to open to him. Now his standing at the 
door may either mean his near approach to judgment, see James 
5:8,9; (this church of Laodicea, being the last of the churches, 
represents the state of the church in the last times, which will 
bring on and conclude with the general judgment;) or else his 



attendance on this church is meant, which shows his continued 
love, care, condescension, and patience towards it. His knocking 
at the seer is not by the ministry of the word, but by some afflictive 
dispensation of providence, perhaps persecution. This church 
was in a sleepy, lukewarm, indifferent, secure frame of spirit, as 
appears from (vv. 15-18). Christ will not suffer her to continue so, 
and, therefore, takes his rod in his hand, stands at her door, and 
gives some severe knocks and raps to bring her to herself, and 
out of this indolent, supine, and self-confident state and condition 
she was in; which sense is confirmed by the preceding verse, as 
many as I love, I rebuke and chasten be zealous, therefore, and 
repent. The promise he makes to such who hear his voice, that is, 
the men of wisdom, who hear the rod, and who hath appointed it, 
when the Lord’s voice crieth, to a city, or a church, and open to 
him, that is, by the lively exercise of faith and love, and which is 
owing to his putting in his hand by the hole of the door, is, that he 
will come in, to them, and sup with them, and they with him, which 
may, in general, design communion and fellowship in his house 
and ordinances, or in particular, the marriage-supper of the Lamb, 
to which they who are called are pronounced blessed. 



Part 2  

Chapter 1 

Introduction—OF Reprobation 
 

The following sections contain an answer to Dr. Whitby’s first 
chapter concerning the decree of Reprobation, with which he has 
thought fit to begin his discourse upon the Five Points—a method 
the Remonstrants formerly were very desirous of taking, though 
far from being just and accurate, since what is called reprobation 
is no other than non-election, or what is opposed to election; 
wherefore, that ought to be considered in the first place, which, if 
it cannot be supported, the other must drop in course. 

But it is easy to observe the design of these men, which is, that by 
exposing to contempt the doctrine of reprobation, which is 
sparingly spoken of in Scripture, and left to be concluded from 
that of election, and being most odious, to carnal minds, they 
hope to weaken all regards to the doctrine of election, which 
stands in glaring light, and with full evidence in the word of God. 
The Doctor pretends to give us the state of the question 
concerning God’s absolute decrees of election and reprobation 
out of Bishop Davenant’s Animadversions on Herd, a book 
deservedly valuable, and which he would have done well to have 
employed his learning and abilities in the refutation of, before he 
had written this discourse. But, instead of giving us the true state 
of the question, relating to these decrees, out of that book, which 
he might easily have done, he has picked out, some passages 
here and there, the most exceptionable, and made some 
rhetorical flourishes upon them. I confess I dislike the Bishop’s 



notions of a twofold decree, respecting reprobates, the one, 
eternal and absolute, the other revealed, evangelical, and 
conditional, and of God’s giving sufficient grace or sufficient 
means of grace to them, and therefore think myself not obliged to 
defend them. What is said concerning Adam’s sin, and the 
imputation of it, will be considered hereafter. The true state of the 
question before us, and what ought to be attended to, is this, that 
as God, of his sovereign good will said pleasure, has, from all 
eternity, chosen some men unto salvation by Jesus Christ, 
through sanctification of the Spirit, said belief of the truth, so he 
has, of his sovereign will and pleasure, from all eternity, passed 
by others, and determined to leave them to themselves, and deny 
them that grace which he gives to others, and damn them only for 
their sin. 

This author observes, "That the word, ajdo>kimov, which we 
render reprobate, hath no relation, in Scripture, to any decree 
concerning the damnation of men, or withholding from them the 
means by which they may escape it, but only denotes such 
actions which will certainly be displayed by God and man." But 
then it should also be observed, that in all those places, 2 Timothy 
8, Romans 1:28, Titus 1:16, Hebrews 6:8, and 1 Corinthians 9:27, 
excepting the last, referred to by this author, the word relates not 
to the evil actions, but to the persons and internal dispositions of 
the most profligate and wicked among mankind; so that though 
there is no express mention of any decree of reprobation 
concerning them, yet there is a great deal of reason to conclude, 
from the account given of them, that they were such whom God 
had never chosen in Christ, but had passed them by, and had 
determined to leave them to their own heart’s lusts, to deny them 
his grace, and justly damn them for their iniquities. But I proceed 
to the vindication of those passages of Scripture, in which this 



writer says, there is nothing relating to this decree, or from which 
it can reasonably be inferred. 



Section 1—Proverbs 16:4. 

The Lord hath made all things for himself; yea, even the 
wicked for the day of evil. 

 
1. These words are not to be understood of God’s creating all 
things out of nothing, or of his production of creatures into being 
for his own glory, nor of his wise ordering and disposing all things 
in providence for himself which are both truths, but not of this text. 
It is certain that all things that are made, are made by Jehovah, 
for himself, and not another; not because he had need of them 
but to declare his greatness, and communicate his goodness, for 
his will and pleasure, his praise and glory; yet this is not intended 
here, for the word here used is neither adb nor tç[, which are 
commonly used when creation, and the works of it, are spoken of. 
It is also most certain, that all things in this world, as they are 
upheld and preserved in their being by God, so they are 
governed, influenced, ordered, and disposed of by him, for the 
good of his creatures, and the glory of his name; yet not this, but 
the decrees, purposes, and appointments of God, respecting his 
creatures, are here designed; in which sense the word l[p, here 
used, is sometimes to be taken, as in Exodus 15:17: Thou shalt 
bring them in, and plant them in the mountain of thine inheritance, 
in the place, O Lord, which tl[p, thou hast appointed for thee to 
dwelt in, in the sanctuary, O Lord, which thy have established. For 
the tabernacle, or sanctuary, was not yet made. So in Psalm 
31:19: O how great is thy goodness, which thou hast laid up for 
them that fear thee; which, tl[p, thou hast prepared, provided, and 
appointed, in thine eternal counsel and covenant, for them that 
trust in thee before the sons of men. In the same sense the word 



poie>w is used in the New Testament, particularly in Mark 3:14, 
And he, ejpoi<hse, made, or ordained twelve. And in Hebrews 
3:2, Who was radical, tw~ poi>hsanti, to him that made, or 
appointed him. Now the sense of these words is this: that all 
things are appointed by God for his own glory; all things, 
particularly respecting man, concerning his temporal estate, the 
time of his birth, the place of his abode, his station and condition 
of life, the various vintages of it, prosperous and adverse, death 
itself, and all the means leading on to it; as well as all things 
respecting his spiritual and eternal state, the provision and 
mission of a Say tour, both as to the time of his coming into the 
world, and of his sufferings and death, with all the circumstances 
thereof, the conversion of a sinner, time, place, said means, all 
times of darkness, desertion, and comfort; yea, the final state and 
portion of all men: all these are fixed and appointed by God, and, 
in one way or another, make for his glory; yea, even he has 
appointed the wicked for the day of evil, which is mentioned partly 
to illustrate the general proposition in the text, and partly to 
obviate an objection, which might be taken from them against all 
things being made or appointed for his glory. But, 

2. It is commonly said, that it is our sentiment, and the sense we 
give of this text, and what may be inferred from the doctrine of 
predestination, that God made man to damn him; whereas this is 
neither our sentiment; nor is it the sense we give of this text, nor 
is it to be inferred from the doctrine of predestination; for there is a 
wide difference between God’s making man to damn him, trod his 
appointing wicked men to damnation for their wickedness, which 
is the meaning of this text, and of the doctrine of reprobation we 
assert. We say, that God made man neither to damn him nor to 
save him; neither salvation nor damnation were God’s ultimate in 
making man, but his own glory, which will be answered one way 



or another, either in his salvation or damnation. It is asked, "What 
is it that they would lifter from these words? Is it that God made 
men wicked?" To which I answer, no. We know as well as this 
interrogator that God made man upright, and that he has made 
himself wicked; and abhor, as much as he, the blasphemy of God 
being the author of sin, or of his making his creatures wicked. It is 
one thing for God to make men wicked, another to appoint a 
wicked man to eternal wrath on the account of his wickedness. 
The same author goes on to interrogate, "Is it with Dr. Twiss, that 
all, besides the elect, God hath ordained to bring forth into the 
world, in their corrupt mass, and to permit them to themselves to 
go on in their own ways, and so finally to persevere in sin; and 
lastly, to damn them for their sin, for the manifestation of his 
justice on them?" This passage of the Doctor’s is picked out as a 
very exceptionable one; though for my part, I think it fitly 
expresses both the sense of this text and of the doctrine of 
reprobation, and is to be justified in every part of it. He says, that 
God ordained to bring forth all, besides the elect, into the world in 
their corrupt mass. And where is the hurt of saying this? Is it not 
fact that they are brought into the world in this manner? Nor is it 
repugnant to the perfections of God to produce, bring into being, 
and multiply the individuals of human nature, though that nature is 
vitiated and corrupted with sin, which lie may do, and does, 
without being the author of their wickedness; nor is this injurious 
to, or any particular hardship on, the non-elect, since the same is 
true, and is what we, with the Scriptures, affirm of the elect of God 
themselves. The Doctor proceeds to observe, that God ordained 
to permit them to themselves to go on in their own ways, and so 
finally to persevere in sin. That God does give up men to their 
own hearts’ lust (Ps. 81:11, 12), as he did the Israelites of old, 
and suffers whole nations to walk in their own ways (Acts 14:16), 



as he did the Gentiles formerly for many hundreds of years, is 
certain; and for God to ordain, or determine, to permit them, can 
be no more contrary to his perfections than the permission itself; 
nor does such an appointment infringe the liberty of their wills; nor 
can it be any injustice in God to suffer them finally to persevere in 
sin, since they say, we will walk after our own devices, and we will 
every one do the imagination of his evil heart (Jer. 18:12). And, 
whereas the Doctor concludes that God has ordained to damn 
them for their sin, for the manifestation of his justice on them: this 
fitly expresses the sense of the text and of the doctrine of 
reprobation, especially that part of it which divines call pre-
damnation. Reprobation may be distinguished into preterition and 
predamnation. Preterition is God’s act of passing by and leaving 
some, who are called the rest, when he chose others to salvation; 
and is the effect of God’s sovereign good will and pleasure, being 
an act over and above the fall, and without the consideration of it, 
or of any actual sin or transgression whatever; nor is this 
unbecoming the moral perfections of God, or doing any injustice 
to his creatures, since the objects of this act were considered in 
the pure mass of creatureship, were found in this pure mass, and 
left in it, God neither putting nor supposing any wickedness in 
them. Predamnation is God’s appointing men to damnation, in 
consideration and on account of sin; not God’s decree, but sin, 
which interferes between the decree and the execution of it, is the 
cause of damnation: God damns no man but for sin, nor does he 
appoint any to damnation but on account of it. Now, if it is not 
unjust to damn men for sin, it cannot be an unrighteous thing with 
God to appoint unto damnation for it. These things being 
considered, the doctrine of reprobation will not appear so horrible 
and shocking as it is represented to be by our opponents. Our 
author goes on and observes, "or lastly, they only mean that God, 



for the glory of his justice, had appointed, that wicked men 
perishing impenitently in sin, should he obnoxious to his wrath; 
and then they assert a great truth." But we mean more than this, 
we mean not only that such persons who are left to persevere in 
sin, and remain finally impenitent, are obnoxious to the wrath of 
God, but that they are appointed to wrath; and which we believe 
to be the sense of this text, and the truth contained in it. Though, 

3. It is observed, that the words should be rendered, the Lord hath 
made all things to answer to themselves, or airily to refer to one 
another, even the wicked for the day of evil. But supposing that 
the word whn[ml is derived from hn[, to answer, it should not be 
rendered to answer to themselves but to him, since the affix to it 
is singular, and not plural, and the meaning will be, that the Lord 
has made, or appointed all things to answer to himself, that is, to 
his own will and pleasure, and to subserve the ends of his own 
glory. Agreeable to this sense of the phrase the Jewish writers 
interpret it. R. Sol Jarchi explains it by wswlyq lybçb for his praise. 
R. Isaac by wnwxrz zxpj ˆ[ml, for his will and pleasure. R. Jonah 
by hxwr wb ˆyg[l, for the thing in which he takes pleasure. R. 
David Kimchi thinks it may be rightly explained by wrwb[b, for 
himself, or for his own sake. All which confirm our sense of it. Nor 
is the meaning of the words, that God has made the wicked man 
to be the executioner of evil to others; though this is sometimes 
the case, and is such a sense of the words, as is no ways 
subversive of the doctrine of reprobation. But the plain meaning of 
them is, that God has appointed all things for his own glory, and 
which, the will secure even in the destruction of wicked men, to 
which for their sins they are justly reserved; and this sense of 
them is confirmed by the Targum, Septuagint, Syriac, and Arabic 
versions. 



Section 2—John 12:39, 40. 

Therefore they could not believe, because that Esaias 
had said again, lie hath blinded their eyes, and 

hardened their hearts; that they should not see with their 
eyes, nor understand with their heart, 

and be converted, and I should heal them. 

 
It is said, that "this text is cited to prove the decree of reprobation, 
or preterition; and that the inference made from it, contains this 
strange and uncomfortable doctrine, viz. That the infidelity of 
God’s own people is to be resolved, not into the perverseness of 
their wills, or the evil dispositions of their hearts, but into the 
divine predictions, or into a judicial blindness and obduration, 
wrought by God upon them; which renders it, though not naturally, 
yet, morally impossible for them to believe." But, 

1. I do not find that these words are cited by any of our writers to 
prove the decree of reprobation, or preterition, or any eternal 
purpose of God to blind the eyes, and harden the hearts of men, 
by any positive act of his, with a view to hinder their conversion, 
and that this decree of condemnation might take place. The 
Contra-Remonstrants, indeed, make use of them to prove, that 
the Gospel is preached to many who do not believe, and who 
cannot believe; because it is not attended with an internal, 
powerful operation of divine grace, and that very rightly; which is 
exactly agreeable to the words of Isaiah, cited in the preceding 
verse, Who hath believed our report? And to whom hath the arm 
of the Lord been revealed? And, which stand in close connection 
with these, Therefore, they could not believe, etc. 



2. It would be strange and uncomfortable doctrine, indeed, should 
any make an inference from hence, containing this in it, that the 
infidelity of God’s own people is owing to divine predictions, or 
judicial blindness, wrought by God upon them, which renders it 
morally Impossible for them to believe. Seeing God’s own people 
are not spoken of in the text, nor are there any predictions in 
scripture respecting their final unbelief, nor are they ever given up 
to judicial blindness and hardness; but, being ordained unto 
eternal life, are enabled, by divine grace, to believe in Christ to 
the saving of their souls, notwithstanding the perverseness of 
their wills, and the evil disposition of their hearts. 

3. It is evident that the words are to be understood of the 
unbelieving Jews who rejected the Messiah, though they heard 
his doctrine, and saw his miracles, whereby the predictions of the 
prophet Isaiah, were fulfilled; which, though they had no such in-
influence on the wills of these men, as to lay upon them a co-
active necessity, or force them to do or answer to the things 
foretold, yet were to have, and had, an infallible event or 
completion; otherwise, the foreknowledge of God, and the 
authority of the prophetic writings, could not be maintained: 
wherefore the Evangelist observes, that though he (Christ) had 
done so many miracles before them, yet they believed not on him, 
that the saying of Esaias, the prophet, might be judged, etc. Also, 
Therefore, they could not believe, because that Esaias said again, 
etc. 

4. It is certain, that {he impossibility of their after believing, is to be 
resolved into the judicial blindness and hardness of their hearts, 
to which they were justly left, having contemned both the 
doctrines and miracles of Christ. It is of no great moment whether 
the he, who is said to blind and harden, be God or Christ, or 



whether the words be rendered, it hath blinded, etc. that is, malice 
or wickedness hath blinded, or be read impersonally, their eyes 
are blinded, etc. Since God, or Christ, blind and harden, not by 
any positive act, or putting in blindness or hardness, but by 
leaving and giving men up to the blindness and hardness of their 
hearts, and denying them grace; which was the cause of these 
Jews; so as never to be converted, or turned even by external 
repentance and reformation, that they might be healed in a 
national way, or be preserved front national ruin. All which is 
consistent with God’s command, and Christ’s exhortations to 
them to believe, which were antecedent to the judicial blindness 
and hardness of their hearts, and were, with the miracles and 
doctrines of Christ, aggravations of their unbelief; and therefore, 
they might he justly objected to them by the evangelist as their 
great crime, as it certainly was; being owing to the perverseness 
of their wills, and the evil dispositions of their hearts. 



Section 3—1 Peter 2:8. 

And a stone of stumbling, and a rock of offense, even to 
them that stumble at the word, being disobedient, 

whereunto also they were appointed. 

 
These words are spoken of the reprobate Jews, to whom Christ 
was a stone of stumbling, and a rock of offense, in his birth, 
parentage, and education, in the mean appearance he made in 
his earn person and in his apostles, in his ministry, and the 
audience that attended it, and the company he kept, in his 
doctrine, miracles, crucifixion, and death; who stumbled at the 
word of the Gospel, despised, and rejected it, being left to the 
prevailing infidelity of their corrupt hearts; all, which was not 
casual and accidental, but pursuant to a divine purpose and 
appointment. This passage, in connection with the words 
preceding, plainly shows, that as there were some, whom God 
had appointed and fore-ordained to believe in Christ, on whom he 
determined to bestow true faith in the, to whom he is the elect, 
precious cornerstone; so there were others, whom He determined 
to leave as children of disobedience, in the infidelity and unbelief 
in which the fall had concluded them; through which disobedience 
or infidelity, they stumble at Christ, and his word, and in 
consequence thereof, justly perish. This also appears from the 
antithesis in verse 9, where God’s elect are opposed unto, and 
distinguished from, these persons, but ye are a chosen 
generation, a royal priesthood, an holy nation, a peculiar people, 
etc. But, 



1st. It is said, "That this scripture, to be sure, cannot signify, that 
God absolutely ordained the unbelieving Jews, eijv apei>qeian, to 
disobedience;" when, 

1. As yet they were not, and therefore were not disobedient." I 
reply, this scripture certainly signifies, that these persons were 
appointed to stumble at Christ and his words through unbelief, 
which is all one as not to believe in him; or, to express our sense 
and meaning, and also the sense and meaning of his text more 
fully, God absolutely willed the fall of man, which brought all 
mankind into a state of infidelity; in which God has determined to 
leave some, and not give them that grace which can only cure 
them of their unbelief, whereby they stumble at Christ and his 
Gospel, being disobedient, to the divine revelation. Now such a 
deter-urination, or appointment, did not request their present 
actual existence, only certain future existence, much should be 
disobedient, previous to this appointment. 

2. It is added, as another reason against this sense of the text, 
"That then their future disobedience was purely a compliance with 
the divine ordinance or will, and so could not deserve the name of 
disobedience; because it could not be both a compliance with, 
and disobedience to the will of God." To which may be replied, 
that God’s will is either secret or revealed, purposing or 
commanding; the one is the rule of his own actions, the other of 
his creatures: now it oftentimes is so that what accords with the 
secret and purposing will of God, is a disobedience to his 
revealed and commanding will. As Dr. Manton observes, "Things 
that are most against his revealed will, fall under the ordination of 
his secret will; and, whilst men break commandments, they fulfill 
decrees: his revealed will showeth what should be done, his 
secret will what will be done." So, for instance it was agreeable to 



God’s secret will, that man should fall; yet, eating the forbidden 
fruit by which he fell, was an act of disobedience to his revealed 
will: The crucifixion of Christ was according to the determinate 
counsel and foreknowledge of God; and yet this act of the Jews 
was a disobedience to the sixth commandment, Thou shall not 
kill. The kings of the earth, giving their kingdom to the beast, was 
a fulfilling of the secret will of God, nay, he put it into their hearts 
to do it, and yet, giving the beast that support, power, homage, 
and worship, they did, were all open violation of the laws of God. 

3. It is urged, that, according to this sense of the words, "This 
disobedience could not be objected to them as their crime; unless 
compliance with the will of God be so; and it be a fault to be such 
as God, by his immutable counsel and decree, hath ordained we 
should be; or it should render men criminal and obnoxious to 
punishment, that they have not made void God’s absolute decree, 
or have done what that made it necessary for them to do." I 
answer, that God’s decrees, as they do not infringe the liberty of 
man’s will, so they do not excuse from sin. The selling of Joseph 
was according to the purpose and decree of God, who, as he 
meant, So he over-ruled it for good yet it was an evil in his 
brethren, and so they meant it; and, therefore, might be justly 
objected, to them as their crime. The Jews, when they crucified 
Christ, did no other than what the hand and counsel of God 
determined before to be done: and yet, by their own wicked 
hands, they crucified and slew him. God’s determinations and 
decrees about this affair, neither exempted them from being 
criminals, nor from being obnoxious to punishment. 

2ndly The meaning of these words, probably to Dr. Hammond’s 
sense of them, is said to be this: "That the unbelieving Jews, 
being disobedient to the Gospel so clearly revealed, and by so 



many miracles all distributions of the Holy Ghost confirmed to 
them, were appointed, as the punishment of that disobedience, to 
fall and perish; for, so the Hebrew word, and the Greek 
prosko>mma and skanda>lon, import, namely the ruin and the fall 
of them who stumble at this stone." Than let it be observed, that 
the phrase, to stumble at Christ, and the word; is not expressive 
of their punishment, but of their sin, being disobedient. As, to 
stumble at the law, Malachi 2:8, is to offend against, break and 
transgress it; so to stumble at the word, or Gospel, is to 
blaspheme and contradict it, reject and put it away, as the Jews of 
old did, being disobedient, left and given up if to the infidelity and 
hardness of their hearts. To stumble at the word, and to stumble 
at Christ, and to be offended in Him, or at him, are one and the 
same thing; and the latter always signifies a crime, and not 
punishment (Matthew 11:6; 13:57, Mark 6:3; Luke 17:23). The sin 
of these persons is expressed by stumbling and falling: and their 
punishment by being broken (Ps. 8:14,15; Matthew 21:44). So the 
Hebrew word lçk, signifies to stumble and fall; that is, to sin (see 
Prov. 24:17, Hosea 14:1, Mal. 2:8). Hence µnw[ lwçkk, the 
stumbling-block of their iniquity, that which is the occasion of sin 
(Ezek. 7:19: 14:3,4,7). So the Greek words prosko>pyw, 
prosko>mma, proskoph> (Rom. 9:32, 33; 14:20,21; 2 Cor. 6:3), 
Skandali>zw, and skanda>lon (Matthew 18:6-9, Rom. 14:13,21; 1 
Cor. 8:1-5). And, after all, this sense of the words pleaded for 
proves a fore-appointment of some to punishment, as the fruit of 
disobedience; which is that part of reprobation, commonly called 
predation, we contend for. 

3rdly It is said, "The words will fairly bear this sense; go them trial 
believe, belongs hJ timh<, the honor (of being built upon this 
corner-stone into a spiritual house, but to them that are 
disobedient belongs that of Psalm 118:22,) and (also to them he 



is) a stone of stumbling, and a rock of offense, even to them that 
stumble at the word, Eijv o{ kai< ejte>qhsan for which also these 
stones were laid, or put, the corner-stone for the building up of 
believers, the stone of stumbling for the disobedient to stumble 
at." But it should be observed, that the corner-stone, and the 
stone of stumbling, are one and the same stone, and therefore it 
could not, with propriety, be said of that stone, for which also they 
were put or laid. Besides, "the word forever tiqenai, as Dr. 
Hammond observes, is ordinarily used for appointing, and 
ordaining, and being applied to God, doth often signify his decree, 
or destination; thus John 15:16, Acts 13:47, 1 Thessalonians 5:9." 
And here, his decree and a appointment concerning reprobates, 
as appears from the antithesis in verse 9. Moreover, admitting 
that Christ is here said to be laid, or put, as a stumbling-stone for 
the disobedient to stumble at; since he is said kei~aqai eijv 
ptw~sin, to be set, that is, as the above-mentioned Doctor 
observes, decreed by God (the same that ti>qeaqai, to be yet or 
ordained here,) for the falling of many in Israel (Luke 2:34). I say, 
admitting this, the sense will be much the same, whether we 
suppose Christ is set or put, that is, ordained, decreed, and 
appointed, to be a stumbling-stone for men to stumble at; or, 
whether they are ordained, appointed, to stumble at him; that is, 
to despise, refuse, and reject him, through infidelity. 



Section 4—Jude 1:4. 

For there are certain men crept in unawares, who mere 
before of old ordained to this condemnation, ungodly men, 

turning the grace of our God into lasciviousness, and 
denying the only Lord God, and our Savior Jesus Christ. 

 
The apostle, in this text, speaks of some persons, perhaps the 
followers of Simon Magus, or other immoral heretics, who had 
privily crept into houses, and unawares into the churches, and, 
perhaps, into the ministry, and had insinuated themselves into the 
affections of the people; and yet were ungodly men, did not 
worship God sincerely, and according to his appointments, 
misinterpreted the gospel of the grace of God, translated it to a 
wrong use, and abused the design of it,, yea, denied both the 
Father and the Son. Now these persons were of old, that is, from 
all eternity, as Dr. Manton on the text observes, before ordained 
to just condemnation for their wickedness. These words may be 
considered then as a proof of reprobation, or of God’s appointing 
some men to damnation before they had a being. In answer to 
this it is said, 

1. "The verse in the Greek text runs thus: So the ungodly men, 
turning the grace of God into lasciviousness, have entered into 
(the church) of whom it was before written, that this should be 
their sentence or punishment." But, to tilts version of the text may 
be objected, that besides the transposing of the words, and 
dropping part of the character of these men, the word pa>lai, of 
old, is entirely neglected. Nor does the verse in the Greek text run 
thus: peri< o+in proge>grapti tou~to to< kri~~ma, of whom this 



sentence or punishment was before written; but, oij pa>gai 
progegramme>noi eijv tou~to to< kri~ma who were of old before 
written to this condemnation. 

2. "That this cannot be meant of any divine ordination or 
appointment of them to eternal damnation before they had a 
being, is evident; because it cannot be thought without horror, that 
he, who is the lover of souls, should appoint any, much less the 
greater part of them, to inevitable destruction before they had a 
being." But, where does the horror of this doctrine lie? Does it lie 
in the appointment of men to damnation, before they had a being? 
If there is an divine ordination or appointment to it, it must be 
before men have a being, even from eternity, since no new 
appointment decree, purpose, or ordination is made by God in 
time. It election is from eternity, reprobation must be so too, since 
there cannot be one without the other. If some were chosen 
before the foundation of the world, others must be left, or passed 
by as early. If some were appointed unto salvation from the 
beginning, others were appointed unto wrath or were of old, ayrwç 
zm, from the beginning, as the Syriac version renders the word 
(compare this with 2 Thess. 2:13; Prov. 8:22), fore-ordained to 
condemnation. Or, does the horror of it lie in this, that this 
appointment is ascribed to the lover of souls? Why may it not be 
thought without horror, that he, who is the lover of souls, should 
appoint some men to eternal damnation for sin before they had a 
being, as well as hate Esau before he had done any evil, and yet 
loved Jacob before he had done any good? Or does it lie here, 
that God should appoint the greater part of men to damnation? 
But the question before us is not, whether God has appointed the 
greater or lesser part of mankind to destruction for sin, but 
whether he has appointed any; and, if he could appoint any, he 
could appoint many, yea, all mankind; as he did the whole body of 



apostate angels, without any impeachment of his wisdom, justice, 
or goodness. But perhaps the horribleness of this doctrine is 
thought to lie here, that God has appointed men as creatures, 
without any consideration of sin, unto eternal damnation. If this 
was our doctrine, I should not wonder that it should be thought of 
with so much horror and detestation; but this is a most vile 
misrepresentation of it. For, though the Supralapsarians do not 
promise the consideration of sin to the act of preterition, or God’s 
leaving and passing by some, when he chose others; yet both 
they, and the Sublapsarians premise the consideration of sin to 
predamnation, or God’s appointing men to destruction. We say, 
God damns no man but for sin, and that he appointed to damn 
none but sinners. And cannot this be thought of without horror? 
Our author himself owns it, as will quickly appear. 

3. It is said, that "the word kri~ma, relates not to sin, but 
punishment, the fruit of sin; so Mark 12:40, Romans 2:3. Now, 
God ordaineth none to punishment but sinners; and ungodly men; 
and such, by the text, these persons are here styled." To which 
may be replied, that, though the word kri~ma, in the passages 
referred to, and in many others, signifies damnation, yet, 
elsewhere, it relates to things criminal; a sinful blindness and 
hardness of heart, which God sometimes leaves persons to: so 
when our Lord says, eijv kri~ma, for judgment I am come into this 
world, that they which see not might see, and that they which see 
might be made blind (John 9:39), thus, these persons in the text, 
having gone great lengths in sin, were given up to a reprobate 
mind to do things not convenient; to neglect and despise the 
worship of God, abuse me gospel, and deny both the Father and 
the Son. Now, eijv tou~to to< kri~ma, to this judicial blindness and 
hardness, they were of old before ordained. This is a sense of the 
words which cannot easily be confuted, and is, indeed, 



acknowledged by the Remonstrants. But, however, we are willing 
to allow that kri~ma here relates to punishment, and not sin, as in 
the parallel place (2 Pet. 2:3). And we say with our author, that 
God ordains none to meat but sinners; only we say, that 
ordination was from eternity, and this is the doctrine of the text, 
and which we contend for. 

4. It is observed, that "these were men of whom it was before 
written or prophesied, that they should be condemned for their 
ungodliness, as be Enoch, verse 14. And, that this also is the 
import of the word proegra>fe, (Rom. 15:4; Gal. 3:1). The writers 
and interpreters on the Arminian side are pretty generally agreed 
that these words refer to some prophecy concerning these men, 
somewhere or other in Scripture, but are not agreed about the 
particular passage. Some think the apostle has a regard to the 
parallel place in 2 Peter 2:1-3; but if he had this in his view, he 
would never have said that they were of old, a long while ago, 
before written or prophesied, of; since, according to the, common 
calculation, that epistle of Peter’s was written in the very same 
year as this of Jude’s. Besides, Peter says, at the time of his 
writing, that the judgment of these men was of a long one, that is, 
had been long ago pronounced and did not linger. Others think, 
that reference is had to the prediction of Christ, in Matthew 24. 
This is, indeed, carrying the prophecy further off. But then, as no 
such persons are described there as here, so neither there any 
mention of their punishment or condemnation. Others, as our 
author supposed, that the apostle respects the prophecy of 
Enoch; this, indeed, was of old. But, tough it is true that Enoch 
prophesied of persons, yet, as his prophecy was never that we 
know of, and, therefore, these, men could not be said to be fore-
written of in; so it is easy to observe, that the apostle peaks of this 
prophecy as something distinct from these persons being fore-



written to condemnation, when he says (v. 14), and Enoch also 
prophesied of these. Besides, as Vorstius, a writer on the other 
side the question, observes, "It is all one whether we understand 
it, that these men were of old appointed and designed by God to 
this condemnation; or, whether this condemnation was of old 
written concerning them in the Old Testament." Since such a 
prophecy concerning them must be founded upon an antecedent, 
divine ordination and appointment. Nor is prophecy he import of 
the word proegra>fe, especially in Galatians 3:1, and only regards 
things, and not persons, in Romans 15:4. And here intends, not 
their being fore-written in any of the books of Scripture, but in the 
book of God’s eternal purposes and decrees. 



Section 5—Revelation 13:8. 

And all that dwell upon the earth shall worship him; whose 
names are not written in the book of life of the Lamb, stair, 

from the foundation of the world. 

 
With 2 Corinthians 4:3, 2 Thessalonians 2:10-12, 1 Corinthians 
1:18, Romans 9:18. The learned writer attended to, observes, that 
Dr. Twiss confesseth that the Scriptures speak fully of election, 
sparingly of reprobation, in most places; yet, some passages we 
have, saith he, which give light and evidence to both alike. The 
passages referred to are, for the one, Acts 2:47; Matthew 24:24; 
Acts 13:48; Luke 10:20; Hebrews 12:23. For the other, 2 
Corinthians 4:3; 2 Thessalonians 2:10-12; 1 Corinthians 1:18; 
Romans 9:18; Revelation 13:8, and Revelation 17:8. Now, to all 
these citations, most of which are said to be palpably impertinent, 
(though whether they are or no, will be seen hereafter) this is the 
general answer, "That they signify no more than those words of 
Christ (Mark 16:16; Luke 13:3-5); and of the Baptist (John 3:36). 
The stun of which is, that he that believes and repents, shall be 
saved; and he that does not believe and repent, shall be damned. 
Which is a considerable mistake; seeing the words of Christ and 
of the Baptist regard only the revealed will of God, in the external 
ministry of the word; and the passages cited, the secret will of 
God, in giving grace to some, and denying it to others. The main 
thing to be attended to is, how it comes to pass, that some men 
have faith and repentance, and so are saved; whilst others have 
neither, and so are damned. Some men have faith and 
repentance: how come they by them? God freely gives these 
graces to them, and implants them in them; and why does he do 



so? Because of his sovereign good pleasure he has, from all 
eternity, willed and determined to do so; widen is a considerable 
branch of election. On the other band, some men have neither 
faith nor repentance; what is the reason of it? Because, being by 
nature in a state of infidelity and impenitence, God does not give 
them that grace which only can deliver them from it. And why 
does he not give them that grace? Because, of his sovereign will 
and pleasure, he has determined not to give it them; which is a 
considerable branch of reprobation. To some of these citations 
our author thinks fit to reply, by saying, that "those that are lost (2 
Cor. 4:3), are those that believe not (v. 4). And those who perish 
(2 Thess. 2:10), are those who believe not the truth (v. 12). And 
they who perish (1 Cor. 1:18), are the unbelieving Jews and 
Gentiles. And they who are hardened (Rom. 9:18), are the 
vessels of wrath fitted for destruction, by their own wickedness, 
completed by their infidelity, or want of faith." But still the question 
returns. How come these persons to want faith, to be unbelievers, 
not to believe in Christ, or the truth, whilst others do? It is not 
because they are left to their natural infidelity, and given up to 
judicial blindness, and hardness of heart? And why are they thus 
left? Or, why does God deny them that grace which only can cure 
them of all this? but, because it is his will, and he has determined 
to deny them it? Now, this is one part of reprobation we contend 
for. From these this celebrated writer proceeds to those places, 
which may seem to require a more particular notice. And, 

1st. Begins with the phrase of being written in the book of life, 
(Rev. 13:8; 17:8). Which, 

1. He says, is Jewish, and doth not stratify the absolute election of 
any person to eternal life, but only the present right of the just 
person to life; and therefore it is called the book of life written for 



the just, Targum on Ezekiel 13:9. And, the book of the just, Targ. 
Jori on Exodus 32:8-2. To which I answer, that the book spoken 
of in the Scriptures under consideration, is not called the book of 
the just, nor the book of life written for the just, but the book of life 
for the Lamb, a phrase never to be met with in Jewish writings. 
But, admitting an allusion to these phrases used by the Jews, let it 
be observed, that just or righteous persons are particular ones: all 
men are not righteous; only such from God from all eternity willed 
to be righteous through the righteousness of his Son. Now, as 
many as are written in the book of life God willed to be righteous, 
through the righteousness of his Son; and, as many as he willed 
to be righteous, through the righteousness of his Son, he wrote 
their names in the book of life. Hence the same individual 
particular persons, who are said to be written in heaven (Heb. 
12:23), are called just men made perfect that is, through the 
righteousness of Christ imputed to them; which gives them not 
only a present, but a future continued right to eternal life, which 
can never be lost. For, whom God did predestinate, them he 
called; and whom he called, he justified, and whom he justified, 
them he glorified (Rom. 8:30). 

2. It is observed, that, in this book, The apostolical institutions 
(constitutions, I suppose, it should be,) say, we come to be written 
th> hJmetera eujnoi>a kai< spoudh~ , by our good affection and 
industry." What these constitutions say will not meet with much 
credit; since, not only they appear to be a spurious work, and not 
the genuine writings of the apostles, but also, we find nothing in 
the sacred writings to confirm such an assertion; and, indeed, 
how is it possible that any should come to be written in this book, 
through their good affection and industry, when the book was 
written, from the foundation of the world (Rev. 17:8), and so 
before men had done either good or evil? 



3. It is said, that, "from this book, men, as they may be written in 
it, when they are converted from vice to virtue, so may they be 
blotted out, when they backslide from virtue to iniquity, according 
to Psalm 17:28, Revelation 22:19, and Exodus 32:33." To which I 
reply, that, as men are not first written in this book when they are 
converted, since this book was written from the foundation of the 
world, before men had a being, and consequently before they 
were converted, so neither may they or can they be blotted out 
when they backslide; for God not only heals the backsliders of his 
people, and still loves them freely (Hosea 14:4; Rev. 3:5), but he 
has promised to him that overcometh, as all his elect do and shall, 
that he will not blot out his name out of the book of life. Nor do the 
passages alleged prove that they may or shall be blotted out; not 
Psalm 69:28, which is a petition concerning wicked men, either 
that they may die, theft memory perish, never be mentioned with 
the righteous, nor appearing among them at the last day; or that 
they might be excluded from the visible church, the congregation 
of saints, and appear to be what they really were, none of God’s 
elect; and, supposing the book of the living intends the book of 
election, blotting out of it is no more, as is evident from the text 
itself, than not writing them in it; nor Revelation 22:19, for taking 
away the man’s part out of the book of life is only taking away that 
which he seemed to have and not what he really had, agreeable 
to Luke 8:18. And as for Exodus 32:33, it is not there said, Whoso 
yet hath sinned against me, him will I blot out of the book of life, 
as this writer inadvertently cites the words, but out of the book 
which I have written, that is, either out of the book of the law, 
according to R. Sol. Jarchi; his name shall not be mentioned 
there; or, of it this temporal life, he shall die and not live. 

4. "This book is said to be written from the foundation of the 
world, God having Adam and others, who are styled the sons of 



God; and not to have a name written in it, is not to be owned as 
God’s sons and faithful servants; when therefore St. John saith, 
that they whose names were not in this book of life writ from the 
foundation of the world, worshipped the beast; he means they, 
and they only did so, who never were by God esteemed, or 
registered in the number of good Christians. But if this book was 
written from the foundation of the world, it must be written before 
these sons of God had a being, and before they knew, or were 
known by others, that they were the sons of God. And if none but 
such whom God owns and esteems as his sons were written in it, 
then none but such who are really so, or such who were 
predestinated to the adoption of sons, are written in it. And if none 
but these: are written in it, then those whose names are not 
written in it are such who are passed by and rejected of God, 
which is what we contend for, and this passage of Scripture is 
brought to prove. 

2ndly "The passage cited from the Thessalonians is said only to 
concern the Jews, who rejected the gospel of our Lord and their 
Messiah, confirmed by the strongest evidence of innumerable 
miracles; and so believed not the truth at all, or else revolted from 
it after they had embraced it." Though it rather seems to concern 
the followers of Antichrist, and the worshippers of the man of sin, 
when he should be revealed, to whom God would send strong 
delusions, that they should believe a lie, and be damned. But, let 
it concern who it will, it is certain it respects such persons who 
would be left of God to their infidelity, and given up to the power 
of Satan, and to judicial blindness of mind; and are distinguished 
from the elect of God that should be saved (vv. 13,14). 

3rdly "The passages cited from Romans 9, it is said, can do 
nothing to the purpose; that chapter having no regard to God’s 



absolute decrees, concerning the final and external state of 
mankind in general, or of any particular persons, but his 
providential dealings in rejecting the Jews, and receiving the 
Gentiles." But I hope to make it appear, in a subsequent section, 
that that chapter is designed to illustrate personal election and 
reprobation. Nor does the apostle’s recapitulation (v. 30), 
contradict this; since the Jews not attaining to the law of 
righteousness, was owing to their stumbling at that stumbling-
stone to which they were appointed; and the Gentiles attaining to 
righteousness, was in consequence of their being vessels of 
mercy, afore prepared to glory; and both to be understood of 
particular per-reasons. Nor does the apostle’s prayer, chapter 1, 
contradict the decree of reprobation concerning the Jews, or his 
knowledge of; since this might be the effect of natural affection to 
them, as his countrymen, and not rise from the exercise of faith 
and spiritual knowledge. 



Chapter 2 

Introduction—Of Election 
 

The following sections contain a reply to Dr. Whitby’s exceptions 
in the third chapter of is Discourse, concerning absolute election, 
of our arguments for it, taken from some of he more principal 
passages of Scripture used by us in favor of it, with a particular 
consideration of Romans 5:19, and the doctrine of he imputation 
of Adam’s sin, which the doctor, in the fourth chapter of the said 
discourse, makes to be the foundation of the decree of election. 
As I have nothing to object to his stating our sense of 
predestination, or the absolute election of some particular persons 
to eternal life, I shall immediately attend to what he has to object 
to the Scriptures, produced in proof of it. 



Section 1—1 Peter 2:9. 

[Together with—2 John 1:13; James 2:5; Matthew 20:16; 
24:22, 25, 31; Luke 18:7; Romans 11:5]. 

But ye are a chosen generation, a royal priest-hood, an 
holy nation, a peculiar people, that ye should shew forth 
the praises of him, who hath called you out of darkness 

into his marvelous light. 

 
It is said, "That the election, mentioned in the holy Scriptures, is 
not that of particular persons, but only of churches and nations; 
and imports rather their being chosen to the enjoyment of the 
means of grace, than to a certainty of being saved by those men. 
For the proof of this, several passages are cited out of the Old 
Testament, showing what will not be tried by any, and so might 
have been all spared, that the whole Jewish nation, good and 
bad, were styled the elect of God: but then, though that whole 
nation was chosen to external means and privileges, yet there 
were some particular persons among them who were also chosen 
to grace itself, and to certain salvation; and, accordingly, in the 
writings of the Old Testament, mention is made of the election of 
particular persons, as Moses, Aaron, David, and others 
(Ps.106:23; 105:26; 89:3,19; 4:3). And, also, of some among the 
Gentiles, distinct from the Jews, (Isa. 43:20; 65:15,29). And, of 
the latter, even before they were called by grace. It is, moreover, 
observed, that when the word elect is, in the New Testament, 
applied to Christians, it plainly doth include as many as were 
converted to the Christian faith; for, when it is applied to the 
Jewish converts, it plainly signifies all n that had been converted 
to the Christian faith." It is certain, that Christians are such as are 



converted to the Christian faith, and Jewish converts made be 
such, and those, who are really converted, are the elect of God; I 
but then, they are not elected because they are converted, but 
they are converted because they are elected; and conversion 
being a sure and certain fruit of election, becomes the evidence of 
it. Now, to prove this sense of the word, when applied to Jewish 
converts, 

1st. This passage of the apostle Peter is produced, though it 
rather seems to regard the Gentiles, as appears not only from the 
place in Isaiah (Isa. 43:20, 21), out of which it is taken, where this 
chosen people are distinguished from the Jews, the posterity of 
Jacob and Israel; but, also, from the words following the text, 
which in time past were not a people, but are now the people of 
God; which had not; obtained mercy, but now have obtained 
mercy, being a citation from Hosea 1:23, and applied to the 
Gentiles by the apostle Paul, in Romans 9:25. However, their 
election was not of them as a nation, or a church, since they were 
neither, being strangers scattered throughout Pontus, Galatia, 
Cappadocia, Asia, and Bithynia. Nor was it barely to means of 
grace and outward privileges, but both to grace and glory, seeing 
they are said to be elect, according to the foreknowledge of God 
the Father, though sanctification of the Spirit, unto obedience, and 
sprinkling of the blood of Jesus Christ (1 Pet. 1:1-5). And in 
consequence of this, were regenerated by the grace of God, and 
were kept by his power, through faith, unto salvation, and so must 
be menabsolutely designed for eternal happiness. But, to this are 
excepted, 

1. That the apostle "exhorts these elect, in 1 Peter 1:14, 2:10,11, 
and 4:2,3,15, to avoid offenses which are not incident to men 
elected to salvation, whilst they continue so to be." To which I 



reply, that such, who are elected to salvation, always continue to 
be so; nor are there any sins, excepting the sin against the Holy 
Ghost, which God’s elect, before or after conversion, may not be 
guilty of. And the offenses which the apostle here exhorts them to 
avoid, are such as are incident to men elected to salvation, as the 
cases of David, Peter, and others, do abundantly declare. 

2. "That he affirms the same thing of the whole church of Babylon, 
chapter 5:13. Now, it was more than he could know, that all the 
members of that great church were absolutely elected to 
salvation." What church is meant by the church of Babylon, and 
how great it was, is not easy to know; and it is equally as difficult 
to say what an ins fired apostle could or could not know. 
However, without a revelation, though that is no absurdity to 
suppose, he might affirm of that church in general, that it was 
elected together with these, as he did affirm, in a judgment of 
charity, that the churches at Colosse and Thessalonica were the 
elect of God, though every member of it, in particular, was not 
elected to salvation, without any prejudice to the doctrine of 
eternal absolute election, since all the members of this church 
were under a visible profession of religion, and, no doubt, the far 
greater part, at least, were true believers in Christ. 

3. "That, whereas this epistle is inscribed to the elect, the second 
epistle, sent to the same persons, beginneth thus: To them who 
have obtained like precious faith with us; and speaks of some 
who had forsaken, the right way; and prophesies, that false 
teachers should make merchandise of some of them." Be it so, 
that the elect, and who have obtained like precious faith with the 
apostles, are the same persons, which must be allowed; their 
having the same faith with them is a strong evidence of their 
being men absolutely designed for eternal happiness, and not 



barely chosen to the means of grace, or external privileges; yet, it 
is not true that the apostle speaks of any of the elect he writes to, 
that they had forsaken the rigid way, but of some other persons 
who are distinguished from them; and, though he prophesies that 
false teachers should make merchandise of some of them, his 
meaning is, that they should be able to draw their money out of 
their pockets, not that they should destroy the grace of God in 
their hearts. 

4. That "these words are plainly taken from Isaiah 43:20,21. Now, 
though the whole Jewish nation are styled God’s chosen 
generation, and peculiar people, it is as sure, that they were not 
all elected to salvation; we then may reasonably conclude, that 
the same words applied by St. Peter to all these Christian 
churches, do not imply that all their particular members were 
elected to salvation, but only, that they were all members of the 
church of Christ." I answer, that the apostle takes these words out 
of Isaiah 43:20,21, or at least, refers to that place, will be allowed; 
but then the words of that prophecy do not regard the whole 
Jewish nation, who though styled, yet not there, God’s chosen on 
and people, but a set of persons the Gentiles, whom God had 
chosen, for himself, to show forth his praise; who are 
distinguished from the Jews, the posterity of Jacob and Israel; 
opposed to them (v. 22), But thou hast not called upon me, O 
Jacob; but thou hast been weary of me, O Israel. Besides, these 
words are not applied to several Christian churches; for the 
apostle did not write to churches, as such, but to strangers 
scattered about the world, whether Jews or Gentiles; though, 
upon the consideration of their being church members, he night, 
in a judgment of charity, pronounce them elect. And whereas it is 
owned, that the words imply that they were members of the 
church of Christ; which, if understood of the general assembly, 



and church of the first-born, whose names are written in heaven, 
is the same as to be elected to salvation. For, to be a member of 
this church, and to be an elect person, one absolutely designed 
for happiness, is the same thing and that these persons were 
such is evident, from their being called out of darkness into 
marvelous light. 

2ndly Another instance of the word deer, when applied to Jewish 
converts, signifying .such as are converted to the Christian faith, 
is in 2 John 1:13, where we read of the elect lady, and her elect 
sister, that is, says our author, the Christian lady and sister. That 
these were Christian ladies is certain, but that they were Jewish 
converts to the Christian faith is not so certain. However, it is most 
certain that these are no instances of the election of nations or 
churches, but of particular persons, whom the apostle, in a 
judgment of charity, and from a thorough persuasion of their 
having received the grace of God, might address under this title 
and character; though I rather think it is here used as a term of 
civil honor and respect, than in a religious sense, and so has no 
concern in this controversy. 

3rdly When St. James says, God has chosen the poor of this 
world, rich in faith, and heirs of the kingdom, it: is said, His 
meaning is, that they were called out of the world to the 
profession of the faith, which, if they lived according to it, world 
make them heirs of his heavenly kingdom. Now, though the 
apostle James wrote to the twelve tribes, and so chiefly designs 
Jewish converts, yet he neither writes to them as a nation, or as a 
church, seeing they were scattered abroad. Nor can these words 
be applied to them, or any other, under either of these 
considerations; since all the individuals of a nation, and all the 
members of churches, are not the poor of this world, but are to be 



understood of some particular persons, in such circumstances, on 
whom God, in consequence of their eternal election, bestows the 
precious grace of faith, which receives the blessing of free 
justification, by the righteousness of Christ, when they openly 
become the heirs of glory; for, being justified by his grace, they 
are made heirs according to the hope of eternal life (Titus 3:7). 
This, and this only, and not a profess on of the faith, no, nor a life 
according to it makes them heirs of the heavenly kingdom. 

4thly. "When Christ saith (Matthew 20:16), many are called, but 
few chosen, it is said these parables plainly relate to the Jews; 
and the import of them is, that though many of them were called 
by Christ and his apostles to faith in him, yet few did or would 
accept of him as their Savior, or embrace the faith of Christ; so 
that here the elect and the believers of the Christian faith are the 
same persons;" But, though these words may primarily relate to 
the Jews, yet they are also of the Gentiles to this day, and the 
plain import of them is, that many of them are externally called, by 
the preaching of the Gospel, but few are, or appear to be, chosen 
unto eternal life. Were embracing the faith of Christ, and 
accepting of him as a Savior, intended by the words, it should 
rather have been said, many are called but few choose, that is, 
Christ and salvation by him, as Mary is said (Luke 10:42) to 
choose that good part which shall not be taken away; and not as it 
is, many are called, but few chosen; which does not express any 
act of man’s, such as accepting Christ, and embracing the faith of 
him, but God’s act, to whom alone, and not man, election is 
always ascribed in scripture; and, therefore, the elect are called 
God’s elect, and his own elect. Besides, though election 
sometimes intends effectual vocation, yet never when calling and 
election are mentioned together in the same verse, for then they 
are to be distinguished one from another. Moreover, were true 



believers here meant, this would not militate against eternal 
election, since, their, being believers is an evidence of it; and, 
after all, the few chosen must design particular persons, and not 
either nations or churches, no, nor mere nominal believers of the 
Christian faith. 

5thly. "When he (Christ) says, (Matthew 24:22) that for the elects 
sake those days shall be shortened, it is said, he styles the 
faithful, left in the midst of the unbelieving Jews, the elect. So that 
believers are intended: be it so; then not whole nations, or 
churches, or communities, are designed, but particular persons; 
though they seem rather to be such who were unconverted, to be 
the people among the Jews whom God had foreknown, who were 
a remnant according to the election of grace, and therefore should 
obtain, whilst the rest were blinded; for whose sake, the days of 
affliction and trouble in the Jewish nation should be shortened, or 
there should be some respite given, that so there might be art 
opportunity of preaching the Gospel, which should become the 
power of God unto salvation to his chosen people; just as, on the 
other hand, the day of Christ’s second coming is deferred until all 
the elect are gathered in, God being unwilling that any one of 
them should perish, but that they should all come to repentance. 

6thly. "When he (Christ) adds, verse 24, that the false christs and 
false prophets should do as much as in them lay, by signs, and 
wonders, to deceive the elect; it is said, There also are we to 
understand the persevering Christians." I reply, that such who are 
converted or are true believers are, and will be persevering 
Christians, and such are certainly the elect of God; but then the 
reason why they are elected is not because they are converted, or 
are true believers, or are persevering Christians; but, on the 
contrary, the reason why they are converted, become true 



believers, and so persevering Christians, is, be. cause they are 
elected; conversion, faith, and perseverance, being not causes 
and conditions, but fruits and effects of election. 

7thly. "When he saith, verse 31, that God (it should be the Son of 
Man) shall send his angels to gather his elect front the four winds, 
it is said, the meaning may be, either that he would send his 
angels to warn the Christians in all the quarters of Judea, to 
gather together from the unbelieving Jews, that they might be 
preserved from ruin; or, that he would send his messengers with 
the Gospel, to gather together as many as did, or would believe, 
from among the nations of the earth." But the first of these cannot 
be the meaning of the words; these elect cannot be the Christians 
in Judea; since they were to be gathered, not from all the quarters 
of Judea, but from the four winds, from one end of the heaven to 
the other; and if any from among the nations of the earth, or 
Gentiles, are in tended by the elect, who, after the destruction of 
Jerusalem, were to be gathered by Christ’s ministers, his angels 
to himself, with the sound of the Gospel trumpet, God having 
resolved to take out of them a people of his name (Acts 15:14), 
when the Jews were rejected and cut off; yet these are not such 
as did believe the Gospel, or would of themselves believe it, but 
unconverted persons who were destitute of faith, on whom God, 
of his free grace, would bestow it ,as a fruit of his electing love: or 
else, all the chosen vessels of mercy are meant by the elect, even 
the dead in Christ, who shall rise first, when the Lord descends 
from heaven with a shout, with the voice of the archangel, and 
with the trumpet of God (1 Thess. 4:16), even all those who will 
be gathered together, and placed at his right hand; to whom he 
will say, Come, ye blessed of my Father, inherit the kingdom 
prepared for you from the foundation of the world (Matthew 



25:34); a character aptly descriptive of persons absolutely chosen 
to eternal salvation. 

8thly. "The elect, in Luke 18:7, are said, to be the whole body of 
true believers; and it is suggested, that die faith of many of these 
should fail." Be it so, that the whole body of true believers are 
intended, this no ways prejudices the doctrine of eternal election; 
since they are styled elect, not from their faith, but from God’s 
choice of them to everlasting life; whence they are called his own 
elect. Nor does the inquiry in verse 8, show that the faith of many, 
or any of these elect, should fail at the coming of the Son of Man; 
for though, when he comes, the doctrine of faith will be greatly 
departed from, ,and the grace of faith Will be very rare, and at a 
low ebb, yet Christ prays for the faith of all his elect, as he did for 
Peter’s, that it fail not. 

9thly. It is observed, that "the election according to grace, 
mentioned Romans 11:5, doth, in like manner, signify the whole, 
body of the Jewish converts, even all that did embrace the 
Christian faith. A great number of these turned afterwards 
apostates, and renounced the Christian faith; and St. Paul was 
afraid that some of these elect would afterwards draw back unto 
perdition. From all which, it is extremely evident, that the apostle 
neither did, nor could speak of this remnant according to the 
election of grace, as persons absolutely elected to salvation." I 
answer, that though the Jewish converts, such as were true 
believers, were the remnant in being at that time, according to the 
election of grace, before the world began; yet all that bore the 
name of converts, or externally embraced the Christian faith, were 
not of that number: nor did any of the remnant turn apostates, 
renounce the Christian faith, and so come short of heaven; 
otherwise, how could it be said, the election hath obtained it? nor 



was the apostle Paul afraid that any of these elect: should draw 
back to perdition; but affirms the reverse, we are not of them that 
draw back to perdition (Heb. 10:39) nor do any of the passages, 
cited from the epistle to the Hebrews, suppose that any of these 
elect might, or did apostatize, or draw back unto perdition; as has 
been made to appear in the former part of this work. 



Section 2—Romans 9:10-13. 

[With Romans 8:33]. 

And not only this, but where Rebecca also had conceived 
by one, even by our father Isaac, (for the children being 

not yet born, neither having done any good or evil, that the 
purpose of God, according to election, might stand, not of 

works, but of him that calleth) it was said unto her, The 
elder shall serve the younger; as it is written, Jacob have I 

loved, but Esau have I hated. 

 
The design of the apostle, in this chapter, is to show, that though 
the Israelites in general were a chosen people, had peculiar 
privileges, to whom the promises were made; yet, the word of 
God was not made void, or took no effect; notwithstanding few of 
them believed in Christ, the greater part were rejected of God, 
and the Gentiles shared the blessings of the new covenant; 
seeing there were then, as there always had been, two sorts 
among them; the one were children of the flesh, the natural 
descendants of Abraham only; the other also children of the 
promise, who were counted for the spiritual seed. To the latter of 
which the promises were always made good; and these always 
shared, as they then did, the spiritual blessings of grace; 
wherefore, the word of God had its designed accomplishment. 
And, lest this should seem any new, or strange thing, the apostle 
instances in the immediate offspring of Abraham, Isaac, and 
Ishmael; the one was born after the Spirit, the other after the 
flesh; the one was the son of the free, the other of the bond-
woman; the one continued in the house, the other was cast out. 



And to prevent any objection that might be taken from Ishmael’s 
being born, not of the lawful wife, but of the bond-woman, as 
being the reason of his rejection, the apostle proceeds, to mention 
the case of Jacob and Esau, who not only had the same father, 
but the same mother, Isaac’s lawful wife; these were conceived at 
once, were in the womb together, were twins; and if any had the 
preference, Esau by birth had it, being born first; and a yet a 
difference was made between these two by God himself; who 
said to the mother of them, The elder shall serve the younger; 
which is interpreted of God’s loving the one, and hating the other; 
and this was notified to her, in consequence of an eternal 
purpose, before the children were born, and when they had done 
neither good nor evil; so that it could not be said, that Jacob was 
loved for his good works, nor Esau hated for his evil ones; 
wherefore the purpose of God, respecting the election of Jacob, 
fully appears to depend not of works, but of the grace of him that 
calleth. From all this we conclude, that the predestination of men, 
either to life or death, is personal: that the objects of either branch 
of predestination are alike, or are considered in the same situation 
or condition, whether, in the pure, or corrupt mass, or in both; that 
God was not influenced or moved, in the election of the one, by 
their good works, or in the rejection of the other, by their bad 
ones; that God’s decree of election stands firm and immoveable, 
not upon the feet of works, but of the grace of God; and, that love 
and hatred are the real springs and source of predestination in its 
respective branches. But the grand exception to this instance and 
example of personal election and rejection, is, that these words 
do not "respect the persons of Jacob and Esau, but their whole 
nation and posterity; and this is said to be plain," 

1. From the words of God to Rebecca, Two nations are in thy 
womb, and two manner of people shall be separated from thy 



bowels; and the one people shall be stronger than the other 
people, and the elder shall serve the younger. To which I reply, 
that this oracle primarily respects the persons of Jacob and Esau 
as the roots of their respective offspring; and only, secondarily, 
their posterity, as branches that should sprout from them; it 
properly regards their persons, and only in an improper, figurative, 
and metonymical sense, their seed; for, in no other sense could 
two nations, or two manner of people, be in Rebecca’s womb, 
than as there were two persons there, who would be the authors 
of two nations and people; and, admitting that their respective 
posterities are in ever so strict and close a sense intended, this 
can never be understood to the exclusion of their persons; any 
more than they can be thought to be personally excluded from 
any concern in the loss or enjoyment of the birthright and 
blessing; for, were the posterity of Esau only deprived of the 
birthright and blessing? Was not he himself personally supplanted 
with respect to both? Did the posterity of Jacob only enjoy the 
birthright and the blessing? Did not Jacob himself, in his own 
person, purchase the birthright, and receive the blessing? 

2. This is said to be plain, "from this observation, that, as to the 
persons of Jacob and Esau, this was never true, that the elder did 
serve the younger; but only, as to their posterity, when the 
Edomites became tributaries to David, (2 Sam. 8:14)." But this 
observation supposes that this is to be understood of outward 
temporal servitude; and, indeed, in this sense, it was never true of 
their persons; so far from being so, that Jacob, as soon as he had 
got the birthright and the blessing, was obliged to flee from Esau; 
and when, after many years, he returned, he sends messengers 
to his brother, in a very submissive manner, charging them, 
saying, Thus shall ye say to my lord Esau, thus etc. And, when he 
found that his brother was coming to meet him, it threw him into a 



panic fear, lest he should smite him, and the mother with the 
children; he prepares presents for him; and when he came to him, 
bowed himself to the ground seven times, and so his wives and 
children all bowed to him; and the language in which he 
addressed him, while they conversed together, was that of my 
lord (Gen. 27:43; 32:3, 4,11,13; 33:5-8,13-15.) Now it is not 
credible, that if this oracle is to be understood of temporal 
servitude, that it should have no appearance, nor the least 
shadow of an accomplishment, in their persons, supposing it was 
to have a greater in their posterity; and, indeed, the completion of 
it in this sense, in their posterity, is not so exceeding evident. It is 
certain, that there was a long train of dukes and kings in Esau’s 
posterity before there was any king in Israel (Gen. 36:31). They 
were in lordly grandeur and splendor, when the children of Israel 
were oppressed with hard bondage in Egypt. The single instance 
referred to, when the Edomites became tributaries to David, was 
near a thousand years after the giving out of this oracle: and this 
servitude did not continue long; for, in Joram’s time, they revolted 
(2 Kings 8:22), and so continued; and it is plain, that, at the time 
of the Babylonish captivity, the children of Edom were prosperous 
and triumphant; who said (Ps. 137:7), concerning Jerusalem, 
Raze it, raze it, even to the foundation thereof. This servitude, 
therefore is to be understood in a spiritual sense of Esau’s 
exclusion from the favor of God, and the blessings of grace: for 
these two phrases, The elder shall serve the younger, and Jacob 
have I loved, but Esau have I hated, are of the same signification: 
the one is explanative of the other. When Jacob got the birth-right, 
and received the blessing, this oracle began to have a visible 
accomplishment, Esau then appeared not to be the son and heir 
of promise, who was to abide in the house; and therefore departs, 
and pitches his dwelling elsewhere; all which showed he had no 



interest in spiritual adoption—no right to the blessings of the 
covenant of grace—nor was he an heir of heaven; these belonged 
to Jacob. Esau was a servant of sin, under the dominion of it, and 
in bondage to it; whilst Jacob was the Lord’s freeman, and, as a 
prince, had power with God, and with men, and prevailed. Esau 
was serviceable to Jacob, even in spiritual things, as reprobates 
are to the elect; for all things are for their sake, and all things work 
together for their good. Jacob’s being obliged to flee from his 
brother, was for his good; by this providence, he got him a 
suitable wife, and large substance. His brother’s meeting him on 
his return, which gave him so much pain and uneasiness, issued 
in his spiritual good; this sent him to the throne of grace, to 
humble himself before God, acknowledge his mercies and 
dependence on him, to implore his help, and plead his promises. 
And thus the oracle was verified in the persons of Jacob and 
Esau. 

3. It is urged, that "what is here offered, as a proof or confirmation 
of this, is cited from the prophet Malachi, who prophesied long 
after Jacob and Esau were personally dead, and speaks 
expressly of the nation of the Edomites." It is very true, that 
Malachi prophesied long after Jacob and Esau were dead 
personally; and it is as true, that what God there says by Malachi 
so long after they were dead, is only an explanation of what he 
had said to Rebecca before they were born; as appears from the 
apostle’s citing both passages as of like import, and the one as 
interpreting the other. It is plain that the Lord, in the prophecy of 
Malachi directs the murmuring Jews to the personal regard he 
had to Jacob and Esau; and which had continued in numberless 
instances to their respective posterities, in order to stop their 
mouths, and reprove their ingratitude: and though he speaks of 
the nation of the Edomites, and also to the posterity of Israel, yet 



it is evident that he has a respect to the persons of Jacob and 
Esau, from whence they sprung, when he says, was not Esau 
Jacob’s brother? Now, though an Edomite may be said to be 
brother to an Israelite, yet Esau is never said, nor can he, with 
any propriety, be said to be the brother of Jacob’s posterity. 

4. That the persons, and not the posterity of Jacob and Esau, are 
here designed, is evident from the personal account that is given 
of them; for whatever may be said for their taking their rise from 
one common father, Isaac, or for their being chosen or rejected as 
nations before they were born, or had done good or evil; yet it 
cannot be said with any propriety at all, that Rebecca conceived 
their respective posterities by one, even by our father Isaac. 
Moreover, the Scriptural account of these two accords with a 
personal rejection of the one, and an election of the other. Esau is 
represented as a profane person; yea, is expressly (Heb. 12:17) 
said to be apedokimasqh, rejected, that is, from inheriting the 
blessing. Jacob, on the other hand, is spoken of as a plain and 
upright man; one interested in the covenant of grace, and a 
chosen vessel of salvation. Besides, this sense of the words only 
agrees with the scope and design of the apostle, which is to 
prove, that all were not Israel which were of Israel, and that all the 
natural seed of Abraham were not the children of God: this he 
could not better exemplify, than in the persons of Jacob and 
Esau; for to have instanced in the posterity of Esau, would have 
been foreign to his purpose. Add to all this, that the apostle 
continues his discourse, in the following verses, upon the subject 
of personal election and rejection; he observes (vv. 15,18), that 
God will have mercy on whom he will have mercy, and whom he 
will, he hardeneth; which respects persons, and not nations; and 
instances in Pharaoh, which surely cannot be understood of the 
posterity, but of the person of Pharaoh; and in verses 22, 23, 



speaks of vessels of wrath fitted to destruction, and of vessels of 
mercy afore prepared for glory; which design, neither nations, nor 
churches, nor Jewish converts only, but particular persons among 
Jews and Gentiles; which latter appear to be the people and 
beloved of God, and vessels of mercy, by their being called by 
grace. Hence, 

5. It does not clearly follow, as is said, that the apostle cannot 
here discourse of any personal election to eternal life, or of any 
personal love or hatred with respect to eternal interests; since he 
manifestly speaks of the persons, and not the posterity of Jacob 
and Esau: and did he, it would not follow, as is suggested, that 
according to this opinion, the whole nation of Israel must be 
elected to eternal lifts, and the whole posterity of Esau he the 
objects of God’s hatred and reprobation; since the people of Israel 
in general might be said to be loved and chosen of God, the far 
greater part of them being so, the line of election running among 
them as it did for many hundreds of years; and yet some of them 
be instances of God’s displeasure and hatred: and on the other 
hand, the posterity of Esau in general might be said to be 
rejected, the far greater part being so, the line of rejection running 
among them as it did for many hundreds of years; and yet some 
of them, as Job and his friends, be chosen vessels of mercy. Nor, 

6. "Is it certain, That the apostle here only speaks of the election 
of one seed and nation before another, to be accounted and 
treated by him as the seed of Abraham, or owned for his peculiar 
people. For nothing is more certain than that the apostle here 
speaks of the election of some of the same seed, and of the same 
nation, before others, who were to be accounted and treated as 
the spiritual seed of Abraham; and owned for God’s peculiar, 



special people, before others who were, equally with them, the 
natural seed of Abraham. 

7. The last instance of the sense of the word elect, when applied 
to Jewish converts, is in Romans 8:33, Who shall lay any thing to 
the charge of God’s elect? And, "here again it is said, that the 
elect and true believers are the same." I see no reason why the 
elect here should be confined to Jewish converts; for though the 
apostle speaks of himself and others, he is writing to the Romans. 
And be it so, that the elect design true believers, it is plain they 
were such who were predestinated before they were called; and 
so were the elect of God antecedent to their being true believers, 
and therefore are not denominated God’s elect from their being 
so; and besides, they were such as were chosen not barely to 
external means of grace, and outward privileges, but to grace 
here and glory hereafter, verse 30, and so were not whole 
nations, or churches, or communities, but particular persons. 



Section 3—Colossians 3:12. 

Put on therefore (as the elect of God, holy am beloved) 
bowels of mercies, etc. 

 
Our author goes on to observe, "that suitable to this notion of the 
word election, where it respects the Jewish nation, or the Jewish 
converts, is the import of it in these epistles, where whole nations, 
communities, or churches, are styled the elect;" that is, that it 
means converts to the Christian faith, or true believers. But surely, 
whole nations are never styled the elect in such a sense; and, 
indeed, this author does not attempt to propose one instance of it, 
and only takes notice of churches or communities. And, 

1. Observes, that "all the faithful brethren in Colosse, are styled 
(Col. 3:12) the elect of God;" and the same apostle saith to the 
whole church of Thessalonica, Knowing your election of God (1 
Thess. 1:4); and in his second epistle, he saith, We ought to give 
thanks for you, that God hath elected you from the beginning to 
salvation" (2 Thess. 2:18). All which he might say without a 
special revelation, in a judgment of charity; for, though every 
individual member of these churches were not chosen to 
salvation, yet, inasmuch as they were all under a visible 
profession of religion, and the major part of them were truly 
believers, he might write to them as such: nor do the cautions, 
exhortation, care and fear, expressed by him, militate against this 
their character; since these might be all designed, and be made 
use of for their perseverance as such in grace unto glory. 

2. Another instance is in 2 Timothy 2:10, where the apostle says, I 
endure all things for the elect’s sake; And we are told that "if we 



compare this with a parallel place in Colossians 1:24, 25, we shall 
find the elect to be no other than the whole church of Christ, of 
which he was a minister." But by comparing this text with that in 
Colossians, it appears that the church of which the apostle was a 
minister, is no other than the body of Christ; and intends the 
general assembly and church of the first-born which are written in 
heaven (Heb. 12:28), and not any particular society, or community 
of men, under a profession of Christianity; for of such a particular 
church the apostle was no minister. Nor would this have been 
agreeable to his character as an apostle, who was not fixed with 
any particular church, but had the care of all the churches upon 
him. Besides, the elect here were such who were not yet called by 
grace, for whose sake the apostle endured, and was willing to 
endure, reproach and persecution, in preaching the Gospel; that 
they also, as well as such as were already converted, might 
obtain that salvation which is in Christ Jesus with eternal glory. 

3. The apostle in Titus 1:1, styles himself an apostle according to 
the faith of God’s elect; which is interpreted of the faith of 
Christians in general. But this interpretation will not hold good of 
nominal, only of real Christians, who become so because they are 
God’s elect, to whom true saving faith in Christ is peculiar; for all 
men have not faith; to the elect only is it given, whilst others 
believe not in him, because they are not of his sheep. 



Section 4—Ephesians 1:4. 

According as he hath chosen us in him before the 
foundation of the world, that we should be holy, and 

without blame before him in love. 

 
These words are, indeed, a strong proof of the doctrine of an 
eternal, personal, and unconditional election of men to grace and 
glory; yet the whole strength of the doctrine is not placed in them, 
as is suggested: we have other strengthening proofs of the proof 
of it; though we readily own this to be a very considerable one. 
This passage of Scripture proves, that the choice of men to 
holiness and happiness, is an eternal act of God the Father, or 
what passed before the world began; since it is expressly said, 
that he hath chosen us in him, that is, in Christ, as the head of the 
elect, before the foundation of the world; and not as the author 
attended to, either through inadvertency, or with design, cites the 
words, from the foundation of the world. For the phrase is not apo 
katabolhv kosmou, as in Revelation 8:8, but pro katabolhv 
kosmou, and is expressive of the eternity of it, agreeable to other 
scriptures; as 2 Timothy 1:9, and 2 Thessalonians 2:13, 
compared with Proverbs 8:22, 23. It also proves, that this choice 
is of particular persons, he hath chosen us, and not of nations, or 
churches; seeing the apostle is not writing to, nor speaking of a 
nation: nor is it very evident that he is writing to a church; for he 
expresses himself with much caution and distinction, when he 
inscribes his epistle to the saints which are at Ephesus, and to the 
faithful in Christ Jesus. And it is still less evident, that he is 
speaking of these same persons, or of them as a church; yea, it is 
manifest, that he is speaking of himself and others, as partakers 



of the several blessings of grace mentioned in the context; who 
first trusted in Christ, and were not members of this particular 
church. These are distinctly spoken of from verse 3, to verse 12 
inclusive; and then the apostle addresses himself to the 
Ephesians in verse 13, and says in whom ye also trusted, after 
that ye heard the word of truth, the gospel of your salvation. 
Besides, admitting that these words are spoken of the saints and 
faithful at Ephesus and of them as a church; they are not said to 
be chosen as a church, or chosen to be one, but that they should 
be holy, and without blame; who might be called by the apostle 
chosen in Christ, or the elect of God, as the churches of Colosse 
and Thessalonica are from their visible profession of religion, and 
from the majority among them of such as were truly so. 
Wherefore these words still continue a proof of personal election. 
Add to this, the phrase of being chosen in Christ, is sometimes 
used of a single person, as in (Rom. 16:13). Once more, this text 
proves that this eternal election of particular persons to salvation 
is absolute unconditional, and irrespective of faith, holiness, good 
works, and perseverance, as the moving causes or conditions of 
it; all which are the fruits and effects of electing grace, but not 
causes and. conditions of it; since these are said to be chosen, 
not because they were holy, but that they should be so. And 
supposing that the apostle, is here speaking of the saints and 
faithful in Christ, they are not said to be chosen, as such, or 
because they were such: nor does it follow that they were so 
antecedent to their election, because they were so when the 
apostle wrote this epistle, any more than they were so antecedent 
to their redemption and effectual vocation; since these same 
persons are said to have redemption in Christ, and the mystery of 
God’s will made known unto them; which would imply this 
contradiction, that they were saints before they were called with 



an holy calling, and faithful before they were believers. And 
whereas it is said, that these persons "were not all infallibly 
predestinated to salvation, but only to the adoption of children" (v. 
5). It may be replied that if they were infallibly predestinated to the 
adoption of children, which adoption does not so much design the 
blessing itself prepared in divine predestination, or the grace 
received in effectual vocation, as he inheritance to which the 
saints are adopted, even the heavenly glory (see Rom. 8:23), 
then they were infallibly predestinated to salvation; and what short 
of salvation can be meant by being holy, and without blame 
before him in love? But that these words are spoken of such as 
were chosen out of the world to be God’s church and people, and 
not of persons, infallibly predestinated to salvation, is thought to 
be exceeding evident. 

1. "From the exhortations and cautions given to these persons in 
this very epistle; such as in Ephesians 4:17; 5:6; and 6:13. All 
which are inconsistent with the character of the elect, that is, of 
persons infallibly predestinated to salvation." I reply, That the 
exhortations not to walk as other Gentiles, and to take to 
themselves the whole armor of God, though the former seems 
rather a testimonial of their pious walk than an exhortation to it; 
these, I say, are so far from being inconsistent with their character 
as elect, that nothing could be more pertinent to them who were 
chosen to be holy, and which were designed, and doubtless were 
blessed, as means of their perseverance in grace and holiness. 
And as for the caution given them, that no man deceive them into 
the commission of sins there mentioned, with this very good 
reason, for because of these things cometh the wrath of God 
upon the children of disobedience; nothing could be more proper 
to give them a just idea of the evil nature of sin, and the 
resentment of it by God, in order to their avoiding it; and yet no 



ways prejudice their absolute and infallible election to salvation, 
nor their faith and hope in it; seeing the wrath of God cometh not 
upon them, but upon the children of disobedience. 

2. "From the apostle’s prediction" (Acts 20:29,39). But though the 
apostle prophesies, that after his departure either from them, or 
out of the world, grievous wolves should enter among them, and 
of themselves men should arise speaking perverse things; yet not 
that any of them who were chosen in Christ before the foundation 
of the world, be such or act in this manner. For these words, as 
has been already shown, are not spoken of the members of the 
church at Ephesus; and were they spoken of them, the apostle in 
his prediction could never design any of the saints and faithful in 
Christ Jesus, who then constituted the church at Ephesus, but 
others that should creep in, and rise up among them in some time 
to come. 

3. "From his advertisement to Timothy, in 2 Timothy 1:15; 2:18; 
4:3, 4; 1 Timothy 1:19; 5:15; and 6:21, that some had or should 
turn away; all which is inconsistent with the character of the 
elect." I reply that some of these passages do not seem to have 
any immediate relation to the members of the church at Ephesus, 
nor any of them to them who were chosen in Christ before the 
foundation of the world; some of them speak not of men’s turning 
from the faith, but from the apostle slighting and neglecting him 
when he was in necessity; and others not of what was then done, 
but what should be hereafter; and though some then present 
instances of apostasy are mentioned, yet it is also affirmed, that 
nevertheless the foundation of God standeth sure, having this 
seal, the Lord knoweth them that are his. So that these instances 
carry in them nothing inconsistent with the character of the elect, 



that is, of persons infallibly predestinated to salvation, nor prove 
what they are produced for. 



Section 5—Romans 8:28, 29. 

And we know that all things work together for good to them that 
love God, to them who are the called, kata proqesin, according 

to his purpose; for whom proegnw, he did foreknow, he also 
prowrise, did predestinate. 

 
These three words prognosiv, the foreknowledge, proqesiv, the 
purpose, and prowrismov, the fore-appointment God, are used in 
the New Testament to express the doctrine of election; which 
show that the predestination of men to eternal life, according to 
the foreknowledge and purpose of God, is a special, 
unchangeable, and eternal act of his grace. Though, 

1. It is affirmed, "that none of them relate to particular or individual 
persons (save only when they are used of our blessed Lord and 
his sufferings for us), but only to churches and nations in the 
general." But surely they do not relate to churches and nations in 
the general, in the text before us; for then it would unavoidably 
follow, that whole churches and nations in general are conformed 
to the image of Christ, justified and glorified, seeing these things 
are said of those whom God foreknows and predestinates; nor do 
the instances alleged prove the assertion; not Ephesians 1:5, 11, 
where the apostle speaks of some whom God had proorisav, 
predestinated to the adoption of sons, and who were 
proorisqentev kata proqesin, predestinated according to the 
purpose of God, which passages regard not nations or churches, 
but particular persons, as has been shown under the foregoing 
section; nor 1 Peter 1:2, where some are said to be elect, not kata 
proqesin, according to the purpose, as Dr. Whitby very wrongly 



cites the words, kata prognwsin, according to the foreknowledge 
of God the Father, which intend particular persons, and not 
nations or churches; for not to such does the apostle write, but to 
strangers scattered throughout Pontus, Galatia, Cappadocia, 
Asia, and Bithynia; nor Romans 9:11, where the h kat ekloghn tou 
qeou proqesiv, purpose of God according to election, concerns 
not the posterity of Jacob and Esau, but the single person of 
Jacob only, as has been made to appear in a preceding section. 

2. It is said, "that this foreknowledge, purpose, or appointment, is 
only that of calling men to the knowledge of salvation by Christ 
Jesus." But, if by calling men to the knowledge of salvation by 
Christ Jesus is only meant, as it seems to be by what follows, a 
bare external call by the ministry of the gospel; it must be denied 
that foreknowledge, purpose, and appointment, only regard this; 
seeing many are called according to the purpose of God, with an 
holy calling, such an one as is powerful, and effectual to their real 
sanctification, and which is secured to them by God’s 
foreknowledge, purpose, and appointment, though it is something 
distinct from them, being an act of God’s grace in time, whereas 
the other respects his knowledge and will from all eternity. 

3. It is farther said, that "this calling is by God designed epi touto, 
that they who are thus called might obtain salvation through 
sanctification of the Spirit and belief of the truth; all Christians 
being chosen to this end, that they might be holy, and 
unblameable before God in love. But hence it cannot reasonably 
be argued, that this election is no larger than the holiness 
designed to be produced by it." I reply, that effectual calling by the 
grace of God, which is the calling according to purpose the 
Scriptures speak of, is not only designed by God, that such who 
are thus called might obtain salvation, but is really and infallibly 



succeeded to such an end; though it would be more proper, and 
more agreeable to the Scriptures to say, that such obtain 
salvation by Jesus Christ, being chosen to it through sanctification 
of the Spirit and belief of the truth; which holiness is not only 
designed to be produced in consequence of electing grace, but is 
really produced. Nor is this election larger, nor it does not extend 
to more persons than holiness; just as many persons are made 
holy in time as were chosen to be so from eternity: holiness is a 
certain fruit and effect of election. The instances of God’s general 
goodness, the mission of the Baptist, and the outward ministry of 
the gospel of grace, not always having a good effect, upon men, 
are not to be put upon a level with the purposes and counsel of 
God, which shall certainly stand; for he will always do his 
pleasure. As to the end of the Messiah’s coming, to save his 
people from their sins, that ought not. to have been mentioned 
with the former instances; since that is fully answered, and has 
had its sure effect and accomplishment. 

4. It is observed, that "as men were appointed to be called from 
the beginning, and the gospel is that hn prowrisen, which God 
had fore-appointed to be preached to them for that end (1 Cor. 
2:7); so by virtue of this purpose and fore-appointment men were 
in time called by the gospel to faith in Christ, where they are said 
to be called according to purpose (Rom. 8:28; 2 Tim. 1:9). And 
the purpose of sending Christ to die for the remission of sins, 
being the ground of this calling, he is said to be given up to death, 
according to the foreknowledge of God and his fore-appointed 
course, (Acts 2:23). And they who slew him are said to have done 
only what his counsel had fore-appointed to be done" (Acts 4:28). 
Which observations are very just; but are so far from militating 
against the doctrine of absolute election, that they establish it; 
since, according to them, not only the end but the means, the 



death of Christ, the preaching of the gospel, and calling men by it, 
are appointed and fixed, which infallibly succeed to bring about 
the end, eternal salvation. 



Section 6—John 6:37. 

All that the Father giveth me shall come to me; and him 
that cometh to me I will in no wise cast out. 

 
These words contain three of the most glorious truths of the 
Gospel, namely, the doctrines of particular election, efficacious 
grace in conversion, and the final perseverance of the saints. 

1st. The doctrine of particular election. The all, pan, design not 
the apostles only, who were given to Christ as such; for these did 
not all, in a spiritual manner, come to him, and believe in him, one 
of them was a devil; much less every individual of mankind. 
These are in some sense given to Christ, to subserve some ends 
of his mediatorial kingdom, and are subject to his power and 
control; yet do not come to him, believe in him (2 Thess. 3:8), all 
men have not faith; but the whole body of the elect, who, when 
they were chosen by God the Father, were given, and put into the 
hands of Christ, and therefore are said to be chosen in him (Eph. 
1:4): he was chosen as head, and they as members of him. God 
made a covenant with him, as the head of the election of grace; in 
which he gave his chosen people to him as his seed, his spouse, 
his sheep, his portion and inheritance, and to be saved by him 
with an everlasting salvation. This was done before time; 
otherwise how could these persons be blessed with all spiritual 
blessings, and have grace given to them in Christ, before the 
world began; if their persons had not also been given to Christ, 
and secured in him? And though Christ here expresses this act of 
his Father’s in the present tense, all that the Father didwsi, giveth 
me, perhaps to express the continuance and unchangeableness 



of it; yet he expresses it in verse 39, in the past tense, all that 
dedwle, he hath given me, and respects an act of God, 
antecedent to coming to Christ, and believing in him; which is the 
faith of God’s elect, the fruit and effect of electing love; for as 
many as were ordained unto eternal life believed (Acts 13:48). 
Now to this sense of the words the following things are objected. 

1. "That to be given of the Father, cannot signify to be absolutely 
chosen by God to eternal life; for then the Jews could not be 
reasonably accused for not coming to Christ, or not believing on 
him; much less could it be imputed to them as their great crime, 
that they would not come to him, or believe in him; since upon this 
supposition none could come but whom God had chosen." I 
answer, There is a difference between coming to Christ, and 
believing on him as the Messiah, or giving a bare assent to him as 
such, and coming to him as a Savior, or believing in him for life 
and salvation. The Jews might be reasonably accused for not 
believing on him as the Messiah, whom the Father had sent; 
since they had such a demonstration of his being so from his 
character, miracles, and doctrines; though none but those among 
them, whom the Father had given to Christ, could believe in him 
to the saving of their souls. And even not coming to Christ, and 
believing in him, in this spiritual manner, when he is revealed in 
the external ministry of the word, as God’s way of salvation, is 
criminal and blameworthy, notwithstanding men’s want of both will 
and power; since this does not arise from any decree of God, but 
from the corruption of nature through sin: and this being 
blameworthy, what follows upon it, or is the effect of it, must be so 
too. 

2. "Hence it must follow (it is said) that Christ could not 
reasonably have invited them to come to him, or called them to 



believe in him, who were not given him of the Father; since he 
well knew they could never come." I reply, that Christ, as a 
preacher of the Gospel, and a minister of the circumcision, might 
exhort the Jews in general to labor for, that is use the means of 
obtaining the meat which endures unto eternal life; he might 
inform them, that this is the work of God, which he himself works, 
as well as commands, that they believe in him whom he hath 
sent; he might say to them, My Father giveth you the true bread 
from heaven, since he, who is the Bread of life, was come down 
from heaven, and was among them; and these things he might 
say unto them, that they might be saved, without any prejudice to 
the doctrine of particular election, and with a special view to the 
good of those among them his Father had given to him. And after 
all, it will not be easily proved, that Christ ever invited any to come 
in a spiritual way to him, and believe in him savingly, but such as 
the Father had given him. The words in Matthew 9:28, are 
directed, not to unconverted sinners, much less reprobates, but to 
such who were under a work of the Spirit of God, laboring, and 
being heavy laden, with a sense of sin, and breathing and seeking 
after spiritual rest. 

3. It is further objected, that "were this so, the Jews must have 
just occasion to complain of Christ and of his doctrine, as being 
that which revealed to them their eternal and inevitable 
reprobation, and made it; not only necessary, but even equitable 
to reject him; because the blessings which he tendered belonged 
not to them in general, but only to some few, who by the Father 
should be given to him." It is true, indeed, that the doctrine of 
Christ was oftentimes very expressive of God’s special and 
distinguishing grace, which raised loud complaints, and even 
indignation (See Luke 4:25-28), in the Jews against him, but 
without any just occasion or reason; since the grace of God is his 



own, and he may do with it as he pleases, and give it to whom he 
will. And as for their destruction, it was wholly owing to 
themselves; nor had they any just occasion, by Christ’s doctrine, 
to complain of any but themselves, who ought to have been 
received by them as the Messiah; by whom it was necessary and 
equitable he should be received, and not rejected, even by those 
who were not given of the Father to him. Though Christ did not 
offer or tender the blessings of grace to any, much less to them in 
general; but as a preacher of the Gospel, published the truths of it 
to all; and as the Mediator of the new covenant, dispensed the 
blessings of it to those who were (not should be)given him by the 
Father. 

4. It is observed, that "Christ here gives a reason why they 
believed not, namely, Ye have seen, and believed not; because 
ye are not given to me of my Father. Now it is reasonable to 
conceive this reason should agree with all the other reasons 
assigned of their infidelity; which yet are manifestly founded, not 
on anything wanting on the part of God, but in themselves." But it 
should be observed, that Christ is not here giving a reason why 
some believed not, but rather why others did, and would believe, 
while some remained unbelievers in him, who saw his miracles; 
when others, even all those the Father had given to him, should 
come to him, and believe in him, and so never perish. But 
admitting that Christ here gives a reason of the infidelity of some; 
it is such an one in the sense of it contended for, that is agreeable 
to other reasons of infidelity elsewhere assigned; such as, Ye 
therefore hear not, because ye are not of God (John 8:47), do not 
belong to him, are none of his, neither chosen of him, nor born of 
him: and in another place, Ye believe not, because ye are not of 
my sheep (John 10:26), whom the Father has given me, and 
made my care and charge. 



5. It is said, that "the true import of this phrase, To be given of the 
Father," is, 

(1.) To be convinced by the miracles which God wrought by 
Christ, that he was the Messiah; which appears from the 
description Christ gives of the persons the Father had given him 
(John 17:8), and from a like expression in the book of 
Deuteronomy. On which I observe, that as the miracles Christ 
wrought were by the Spirit of God, so the conviction which came 
by them, was by the same hand. Hence such who denied Jesus 
to be the Messiah, against such conviction, sinned the sin against 
the Holy Ghost, which is unpardonable; whence it follows, that 
since conviction by miracles that Jesus was the Messiah, is not 
the act of the Father, but the work of the Spirit; therefore to be so 
convinced, is not the true import of this phrase. And admitting 
such conviction to be the act of God the Father; yet this is what is 
wrought internally in the consciences of men, and not an act 
towards them, or concerning them, as this of giving them to Christ 
is. Add to this, that some persons were convinced by miracles, 
that Jesus was the Messiah, who never came to him in a spiritual 
saving way, or believed in him to the saving of their souls, though 
they might give their assent to his being the Messiah; whereas 
these words declare, that all that the Father giveth to Christ shall 
come to him, and never be cast out, or perish. Nor does this 
sense of the phrase appear from the description of those who 
were given to Christ in John 17:8, which is spoken of Christ’s 
disciples; for though these saw his miracles, and believed on him, 
and knew that he came from God, and was sent by him, yet this 
was not all: Christ manifested his Father’s name, person and 
glory, mind and will, his love and grace, to these men which he 
gave him out of the world; which donation of them to him was 
made antecedent to their seeing of his miracles, and believing in 



him, to the manifestation of his Father’s name unto them. The 
passage referred to in Deuteronomy (Deut. 29:3, 4.) is not all to 
the purpose; since it appears from thence that miracles may be 
wrought, and yet not be taken notice of, or men may not be 
convinced by them: which was the case of the Israelites, to whom. 
the Lord did not give an heart to perceive, and eyes to see. For to 
read the words with an interrogation, is contrary to the ancient 
and modern versions; and still more impertinent is this passage 
alleged to prove this to be the import of the phrase under 
consideration. 

(2.) It is also urged, that such "are said to be given of the Father 
to Christ, who are so convinced by his miracles of the truth of the 
promise or eternal life, as to expect to receive it by faith in him, 
and obedience to his doctrine; and were so affected with it, as to 
esteem it above all other things; and so were willing to apply 
themselves to those duties by which this life might be acquired, 
and to reject and quit those things which might obstruct them in 
the prosecution of it." This sense of the phrase not only makes 
eternal life to be acquired by men’s duties, contrary to its being 
both a promise of grace, and a gift by it, but also makes this act of 
the Father’s to consist in a revelation of the promise of eternal life, 
and in a conviction of the truth of it by the miracles of Christ; when 
such a revelation and conviction of the truth of it by the miracles 
of Christ; when such a revelation and conviction are to be 
ascribed not to the Father of Christ, but to the Spirit of wisdom 
and revelation in the knowledge of Christ, whose proper business 
it is to convince of sin, of righteousness, and of judgment (Eph. 
1:17; John 16:8); and so of the truth of the promise, and of their 
need of enjoyment of eternal life by Christ. And, supposing all this 
to be done by the Father, yet this regards something internal in 
the minds and consciences of men; and not an act concerning 



them, as is the giving of them to Christ; which is no other than 
interesting him in them, putting them into his hands, and him into 
the possession of them, making them his care and charge; which 
was done when they were chosen in him unto eternal life before 
the foundation of the world. To this I take leave to add the two 
following observations; though they do not properly fall under this 
head of discourse. That, 

2ndly The doctrine of efficacious grace in conversion is strongly 
asserted in these words; for such who are given in eternal 
election, and in the everlasting covenant of grace to Christ, shall 
in time come unto him, that is, believe in him. Which is not to be 
ascribed to any power and will in them, but to the power and 
grace of God; for there is not in them naturally, any will, desire, or 
inclination, to come to Christ for life; they had rather go any where 
else, than to him for it; for no man can come to Christ except the 
Father draw him (John 6:44). It is not here said, that such who are 
given to Christ have a power to come to him, or may come if they 
will; but they shall come, efficacious grace will bring them to 
Christ as poor perishing sinners, to venture on him for life and 
salvation. 

3rdly The doctrine of the saints’ final perseverance may be 
established on this text; for such who come to Christ in a spiritual 
manner, and are brought to believe in him truly and really, he not 
only receives them kindly, but keeps and preserves them, and will 
not east them out. The words are very strongly and emphatically 
expressed in the original, ou mh ekbalw exw, I will not, not, or 
never, never, we render it in nowise cast out without, or cast out 
of doors. Christ will never cast them out of his affections, nor out 
of his arms, nor out of that family that is named of him, nor out of 
or from his church, which is his body, and of which they are 



members, nor out of a state of justification and salvation; and 
therefore they shall never perish, but have everlasting life. 



Section 7—Acts 8:48. 

And as many as were ordained unto eternal life believed. 

 
This act of ordination to eternal life, is no other than God’s act of 
predestination of some persons to glory, or his eternal choice and 
appointment of them to life and salvation by Jesus Christ, which 
the scriptures frequently speak of. Now, seeing that as many as 
were ordained to eternal life, did in the times of the apostles, and 
do in all ages, believe in consequence thereof, election must be 
an act of God’s grace, irrespective of faith, is not on account of 
the foresight of it; faith being not the cause, but a fruit and effect 
of it; and it must also relate to particular persons only; since all 
men have not faith, nor will enjoy eternal life; both which are firmly 
and infallibly secured by this act of grace to all those who are 
interested in it. To which is objected, 

1. That these words speak not of preordination, much less of 
divine preordination. The persons spoken of are not said to be 
protetagmenoi foreordained, but tetagmenoi, ordained; and not 
said to be ordained by God, but were such who disposed 
themselves unto eternal life. To which I reply, that the words are 
rendered both by the Vulgate Latin, and by Arias Montanus, 
quotquot erant praeordinati, as many as were preordained. And it 
is certain, that they speak of an ordination to what is future, 
eternal life, and to that antecedent to believing, and why not then 
before the foundation of the world, agreeable to other scriptures? 
especially since there was a promise (and therefore why not a 
purpose?) of eternal life made by God before the world began 
(Titus 1:2). And though here is no mention made of God, yet who 



can ordain to eternal life, or dispose of it but God? Eternal life is 
the gift of God through Jesus Christ our Lord (Rom. 6:23). And 
could these words be understood, even of an internal disposition 
in man unto eternal life; who can dispose unto it, any more than of 
it, but God? For we are not sufficient of ourselves, to think 
anything as of ourselves, but our sufficiency is of God (2 Cor. 
3:5). 

2. It is said, "That these words cannot signify that there is a fixed 
number of persons absolutely by God ordained to eternal life, is 
evident from this consideration, that if the reason why these men 
believed were only this, that they were men ordained to eternal 
life, the reason why the rest believed not can be this only, that 
they were not by God ordained to eternal life. And if so, what 
necessity could there be, that the word of God should be first 
preached to them? as we read verse 46. Was it only that their 
damnation might be the greater? This seems to charge the Lover 
of souls with the greatest cruelty; what could even their most 
malicious and enraged enemy do more? This is to make God as 
instrumental to their ruin as he very devil." To which may be 
replied, that though faith is a fruit of, and what follows upon, 
electing grace, and therefore is called the faith of God’s elect, yet 
election is not the immediate cause of it, but the grace and power 
of God: hence it is said to be the gift, and of the operation of God 
(Eph. 2:8; Col. 2:12; Rom. 10:17), and comes by hearing the 
word, as an instrumental means. So, likewise, though unbelief 
follows upon God’s denying his grace, which is agreeable to a 
previous determination, yet neither the denial of his grace, nor his 
determination to deny it, is the cause of unbelief, but the vitiosity 
and corruption of nature, and, therefore not to be charged on 
God’s not ordaining them to eternal life, which is no instance 
either of cruelty or injustice, for then it would have been both cruel 



and unjust with God to deny and determine to deny his grace to 
fallen angels. And whereas it is asked, to what purpose was the 
word of God preached to them; was it for their greater damnation? 
I answer, that the preaching of the Gospel to men is not to 
aggravate the damnation of any; for, though the condemnation of 
men becomes the greater by it, yet this is only accidental to it or 
owing to the wickedness of men, but is not the end and design of 
God in it, which is partly to gather out his elect from among them, 
and partly to leave the rest inexcusable, who would be apt to say, 
Had we heard of Christ, we should have embraced him; had the 
Gospel been preached to us, as unto others, we had believed, 
even as they. 

3. It is observed, that "the apostle gives this reason why he turned 
from the Jews to the Gentiles, because the Jews thrust away, the 
word of God from them, and judged themselves unworthy of 
everlasting life (v. 46). Whereas, according to this supposition, 
that could be no sufficient reason; for it was only they among the 
Jews, who were not ordained to eternal life, that refused to 
believe and obey the word of God; and as many among the 
Gentiles, who were not thus ordained, must necessarily do the 
same." I reply, that the reason was a sufficient one; for these 
Jews, as a body of men, rejected the Gospel; not one gave heed 
unto it; wherefore the apostles rightly concluded, that God had no 
more work for them to do among them; that there were no more of 
his elect to be gathered out from them, and therefore, they turned 
to the Gentiles, as the Lord had commanded them; expecting and 
believing that God would take out of them, through their ministry, 
a people for his name and glory. And it is easy to observe, that 
this was the rule of their conduct among the Gentiles; for, 
according as they were directed by the Spirit of God, or were able 
to make a judgment, whether God had a people to be called by 



grace or not, they continued, or departed, or turned aside. Thus 
they were forbidden by the Holy Ghost, at a certain time, to 
preach the word of God in Asia; and when they assayed to go into 
Bithynia, the Spirit suffered them not; and passing by Mysia, they 
carne down to Troas (Acts 16:6-10), where by a vision, they were 
directed to Macedonia; from whence they assuredly gathered, 
that the Lord had called them to preach the Gospel to them, and 
that some persons were to be converted there, and not in the 
other places at that time where they were not permitted to go. The 
apostle Paul, when he went to Corinth, first preached among the 
Jews; but they opposing, themselves, and blaspheming, he 
turned to the Gentiles, and had this encouragement from the Lord 
to continue in his ministrations to them, from this consideration 
(Acts 18:10), that he had much people in that city. 

4. Whereas the apostle preached the doctrines of remission of 
sins, and justification to the Jews, and exhorted them to beware, 
lest what was spoken of in the prophets should come upon them. 
It is asked, "Could God have determined that these very persons 
should not believe to life eternal, and yet commission his apostles 
to tell them these things? Could it be revealed to St. Paul that 
they could not believe to life eternal, as being not by God 
ordained to it; and yet would he so passionately exhort them to 
that faith in Jesus which he well knew, by virtue of this revelation, 
belonged not to them, nor could they possibly exert?" But who 
says that God had determined they should not believe, or that it 
was revealed to St. Paul that they could not believe to life eternal, 
as being not by God ordained to it? The apostle Paul, with the 
rest of the apostles, had a commission to preach the gospel to all 
nations, beginning with the Jews, which, as it was designed to 
gather in the elect of God among them, so it was faithfully 
executed by them. They preached these doctrines of grace 



promiscuously to all, not knowing who were ordained to eternal 
life and who were not, or who would believe and who would not; 
the judgment they were able to form in anywise of these things, 
did not arise from any special or extraordinary revelation, but from 
the success of their ministry. Thus, from the Jews rejecting the 
gospel, and thereby judging themselves unworthy of everlasting 
life, they might justly fear they were left of God, and did not 
belong to him, and might rightly conclude that many among the 
Gentiles were ordained to eternal life, from their believing in 
Christ; and, therefore, in perfect consistence both with the design 
of God and the nature of their commission, could, and did preach 
and propose these things to them. 

5. It is urged, that "the words will very well admit of this sense, as 
many as were disposed for eternal life believed." Which sense is 
pleaded for from the use of the word tetagmenov, in this very 
book of the Acts of the Apostles, and in the Son of Sirach, from 
some passages in Philo the Jew, from Simplicius on Epictetus, 
and from the opposition in the context between the indisposed 
Jews and the disposed Gentiles. To which I reply, that the place 
referred to in this book is no proof of such a sense of the word; for 
it is not the same word in the same simple form with this here that 
is there used, but as in composition with the preposition dia; it is 
not tetagmenov, but diatetagmenov; nor does that signify 
disposition of mind, but determination and fore-appointment. The 
words are these (Acts 20:13). We went before to ship, and sailed 
unto Assos, there intending to take in Paul, outw gar hn 
diatetagmenov , for so had he appointed, not as Dr. Whitby 
renders it, for so was he disposed: the disposition of his mind is 
expressed by the following phrase, minding himself to go afoot. It 
is plain that it was a determined case, which had been concerted 
and agreed upon between Paul and his associates, that they 



should go with the ship to Assos, and he would go afoot thither, 
where they should take him in; so that this place, instead of 
making for, makes against the sense of the word contended for. 
The Son of Sirach says, (Eccl. 10:1) that the government, or 
principality of a wise man, is tetagmenh, which the Vulgate Latin 
renders stabilis erit, shall be stable or firm. The reason is, 
because it is ordained by God; for, as the apostle Paul says 
(Rom. 13:1), the powers that be are tetagmenai, ordained by God, 
which is an instance of the use of the word in favor of our sense 
of it. The passages out of Philo are no proof of the word signifying 
an internal disposition of mind, being allusions to the marshalling 
and ordering of persons in a military form, which is the frequent 
use of tattw, in Xenophon and other writers. Though Simplicius 
interprets tetagmenov upo qeou, in Epictetus, by protrepomenov 
upo qeou, yet both the one and the other phrase signify the force 
and power of the fatal decree, ordaining things; which is made 
use of as an argument with the philosopher, why he should 
choose and retain them. For in another place, says Epictetus, 
Lead me, O Jupiter, and thou fate, opoi poq umin eimi 
diatetagmenov whither I am by you appointed, and I will cheerfully 
follow. So wra tetagmenh, is used by him for a stated hour, just as 
hmera tetagmenh is by Porphyry, for a fixed day, or appointed 
time. But, after all, to settle the true sense of the word in the text, 
it will be proper to inquire in what sense it is used by the historian 
Luke, in this book of the Acts of the Apostles, where we shall 
always find it signifies determination and appointment, and not 
disposition of mind. So in Acts 15:9, When therefore Paul and 
Barnabas had no small dissension and disputation with them, 
etaxan, they determined that Paul and Barnabas, and certain 
others of them, should go up to Jerusalem. Again, in Acts 22:10, 
The Lord said unto me, Arise, and go into Damascus, and there it 



shall be told thee of all things which, tetatkai, are appointed for 
thee to do. Once more, in Acts 28:23, And when taxamenoi autw 
hmeran, they had appointed him a day, there came many to him. 
By these instances we may judge of the sense and translation of 
our text. Besides, both the ancient and modern versions agree in 
favoring the translation and sense we contend for; nor does the 
opposition in the context favor the other; for the comparison is not 
between the blaspheming Jews and the believing Gentiles, but 
between one part of the Gentiles and the other; the one believing, 
and the other not; the one being ordained unto eternal life, and 
the other not ordained to it. Add to this, that the phrase of being 
disposed to, or for eternal life, is a very unusual, if not a very 
improper, and an inaccurate one. Men are said to be disposed to 
a habit or an action, as to vice or virtue; but not to reward or 
punishment, as to heaven or hell. Nor does it appear that these 
Gentiles had any good dispositions to eternal life, antecedent to 
their believing; for, though they are said, in verse 49, to beseech 
the apostles to preach the same things to them the next sabbath, 
yet the words may be rendered more agreeable to the order in 
which they lie in the original text thus: They, that is, the apostles, 
parekaloun ta eqnh, besought the Gentiles, that these words 
might be preached to them the next sabbath; that is, they 
entreated them that they would come and hear them again at 
such a time. And as for their being glad, and glorifying the word of 
the Lord, it is not evident that it was before their believing; and 
suppose it was, this has been found in persons who have had no 
true, real, inward dispositions to spiritual things, as in many of our 
Lord’s hearers; and, indeed, there are no such dispositions in 
men previous to faith in Christ, for whatsoever is not of faith is sin. 
Before believing, men are dead in trespasses and sins, given up 
unto them, live in them, and fulfill the lusts of the flesh, and are 



insufficient either to think well or do well. Besides, admitting that 
there are in some persons good dispositions to eternal fife, 
previous to faith in Christ; and that desiring eternal life, and 
seeking after it, be accounted such; yet these may be, where faith 
does not follow. The young man in the Gospel had as many 
dispositions of this sort, perhaps, as ever any had, who were 
destitute of faith; and yet was so far from believing in Christ, that 
he went away from him sorrowful. As many, therefore, as are so 
disposed unto eternal life do not always believe, faith does not 
always follow such dispositions. And, after all, one would have 
thought that the Jews themselves, who were externally religious, 
and were looking for the Messiah, though they did not believe that 
Jesus was the Christ; and especially the devout and honorable 
women, were more disposed unto eternal life than the ignorant 
and idolatrous Gentiles; and yet the latter believed, and the 
former did not. It follows, then, that their faith did not arise from 
previous dispositions to eternal life, but was the fruit and effect of 
divine ordination. 

6. Another sense which these words are said to be capable of, is, 
that as many as were well disposed, believed unto eternal life. But 
it has been already proved, that tetagmenoi, does not signify well 
disposed; and as for joining the phrase eternal life, to the word 
episteusan, believed; that stands at too great a distance to admit 
of such a construction: and should it be allowed, it would make no 
considerable alteration in the sense of the text; which would be 
read thus, as many as were ordained, believed unto eternal life; 
that is, as many as were chosen of God, and appointed by him to 
obtain salvation by Jesus Christ, believed in him to the saving of 
their souls. Let the words be placed in construction either way, the 
sense is the same. 



Section 8—Romans 8:29, 30. 

For whom he did foreknow, he also did predestinate to 
be conformed to the image of his Son; that he might be 
the first-born among many brethren. Moreover, whom 

he did predestinate, them he also called; and whom he 
called, them he also justified; and whom he justified, 

them he also glorified. 

 
The meaning of these words is, that those whom God foreknew, 
or loved with an everlasting love, he predestinated to conformity 
to his Son; which conformity begins in grace, and will be finished 
in glory; and whom he has thus predestinated to grace and glory, 
he in time calls unto both; and whom he calls by his powerful and 
efficacious grace, he justifies by the righteousness of his Son, 
revealed to them by his Spirit, and received by faith; and whom he 
justifies, he will glorify, with the enjoyment of himself to all 
eternity. Whence it follows, that those, and none but those who 
are called, justified, and are loved by God with an everlasting 
love, and appointed unto salvation by Christ: and that all those, 
and none but those who are foreknown, or loved by God with a 
special love, and are predetermined to grace and glory, shall 
certainly be called with a holy calling, be completely justified by 
Christ’s righteousness, and at last be eternally glorified. So that 
these words confirm the doctrine of the eternal predestination, or 
election of particular persons to salvation. Now to set aside this 
sense of the words, and the argument upon it in favor of this 
doctrine, the Arminians have given us another sense of them, 
which is this: that those whom God foresaw would be true lovers 
of him, and devoted to his service, and whom he approved of as 



persons fit to be received into his favor, he fore-appointed to be 
like to his Son in sufferings; and whom he thus predestinated, he 
in due time called to suffer; and whom he thus called to suffer, 
upon their faith and patience under their sufferings, he approved 
of as sincere and faithful servants; and whom he justified or 
approved of, he gave them a glorious reward of all their 
sufferings; or he made them glorious under sufferings by the Spirit 
of glory and of God resting on them; or by giving them his Holy 
Spirit, to enable them to work the greatest miracles. But, 

1. The foreknowledge here spoken of, is not of men’s works or 
graces, as the cause and reason of their predestination; since 
these are fruits and effects of it, and what follow from it; and 
therefore can never be the causes of it. It is true that God 
foreknew who would believe and love him, and be devoted to him; 
he having determined to bestow these graces on them, and 
ordained or prepared good works for them, that they should walk 
in them. The text does not say, that those whom God foreknew 
would be lovers of him, or fit for his kingdom, or devoted for his 
service, he predestinated; these are additions to it, and neither 
expressed nor implied in it; it only says, whom he foreknew; and 
which is owned to relate to God’s affectionate knowledge of these 
persons, as his chosen generation, his peculiar people:" words of 
knowledge being often expressive of affection (Ps. 1:6; Jer. 1:5; 2 
Tim. 2:7; Matthew 7:23). And it may be justly added, that it relates 
to God’s affectionate knowledge of them from all eternity: since 
they were so early his chosen generation, and peculiar people, 
and as early loved by him with an everlasting love; to which, and 
to which alone, their predestination, or election to eternal life, is 
owing, and is the true meaning of the phrase here; whom God 
thus foreknow, or affectionately loved before the world began, 



them he predetermined, or fore-appointed, to everlasting 
happiness. Hence, 

2. The predestination of these persons to be conformed to the 
image of Christ, is not a fore-appointment of them to be like him in 
sufferings: for though the saints are appointed unto sufferings, 
and sufferings or afflictions are appointed them; and though there 
is some likeness between Christ the head and the members of his 
body in suffering; yet this cannot be intended here: since the 
image of Christ, to which they are predestinated to be conformed, 
always designs something great and glorious, and not mean and 
abject; it is the image of the heavenly, in opposition to the image 
of the earthly; and is no other than the glory of the Lord, into 
which the saints are changed from glory to glory, even as by the 
Spirit of the Lord (1 Cor. 15:47; 2 Cor. 3:18). Besides, Christ is 
never said to be the first-born with respect to afflictions, but with 
respect to preeminence, honor, and glory (see Ps. 89:28; Col. 
1:18; Rev. 1:5). This conformity to the image of Christ, to which 
they are predestinated who are loved by God, seems rather to be 
a spiritual likeness to Christ, which is begun in this world upon 
believers, and will be finished in the other; when they shall he like 
him both in soul and body, as perfectly as they will be capable of; 
when the great ends of predestinating grace will be fully answered 
upon them; or rather, particularly, this conformity is to be 
understood of a likeness to the filiation of Christ, or a likeness to 
the image of Christ as the Son of God; for though the saints are 
not in the same class of sonship with Christ, yet their, sonship 
bears some resemblance to his; as he is the Son of God by 
nature, they are the sons of God by grace; as he is the dear Son 
of God, they are the dear children of God; as w he is the first-born 
among many brethren, they are the first-born with respect to the 
angels; and as he has an inheritance, being heir of all things, so 



have they, being heirs of God,. And joint-heirs with Christ;. which 
likeness of sonship will more fully appear hereafter; for though 
now are we the sons of God, it doth not yet appear what we shall 
be: but we know that when he shall appear, we shall be like him; 
for we shall see him as he is (1 John 3:2). This sense of the 
words is strengthened by a parallel place (Eph. 1:5), Having 
predestinated us to the adoption of children by Jesus Christ to 
himself, according to the good pleasure of his will. Besides, it is 
owned, that "according to the received interpretation of the 
ancient Fathers, the import of these words is this; that whom God 
foreknew, he predetermined to render conformable to the image 
of his Son, that is, to be like him in glory:" or as in another place 
"he predestinated, or fore-appointed them to be conformed to the 
image of his Son, their elder brother; that is, to be sons of God 
and joint-heirs with Christ; and the author I am concerned with, 
after he had considered the text in every light: "conceives the 
sense of it to be this; those whom he hath so foreknown as to 
make them his elect, and peculiar people; for them he hath 
designed the choicest blessings, even the adoption of sons, and 
their being co-heirs with Christ." Wherefore, 

3. The calling here intended, is not of persons to suffering in this 
life: for though such who are called by grace, are generally an 
afflicted people, they meet with many afflictions between their call 
to glory, and the enjoyment of it; yet they are not properly called 
to them, but to faith and patience under them: which is the 
meaning of the words of the apostle; If when ye do well, and 
suffer for it, ye take it patiently, this is acceptable with God; for 
even hereunto were ye called (1 Pet. 2:20, 21), that, is, not so 
much to sufferings, as to patience under them. And when in other 
places the saints are said to be called, it is either to grace or 
glory; thus they are called unto marvelous light, unto liberty, to the 



fellowship of his Son Jesus Christ, to peace and holiness, to a 
kingdom and glory, even to the obtaining of the glory of our Lord 
Jesus Christ (1 Pet. 2:9; Gal. 5:13; 1 Cor. 1:9; Rom. 1:7; Col. 
3:15; 1 Thess. 2:12; 2 Thess. 2:14); and here, in the context, they 
are said to be (Rom. 8:28) called according to his purpose; which 
is the same with being called with an holy calling, according to the 
grace which was given us in Christ before the world began (2 Tim. 
1:9). Besides, all that are called to afflictions, or sufferings, are not 
justified and glorified; as for instance, the young man in the 
Gospel, to whom Christ said, Take up the cross and follow me, 
who was sad at that saying, and went away grieved: and all such 
professors, who, when tribulation or persecution ariseth because 
of the word, by and by are offended (Mark 10:21, 22; Matthew 
13:21). Add to this, that according to the received interpretation of 
the ancient fathers, the sense of the phrase is, that "whom God 
fore-appointed to be the sons of God, the method he used to 
bring them to this adoption was this; to call them to the faith of 
Christ; or as elsewhere expressed, "them also, in due time, he 
called to the salvation promised and offered in the gospel." And 
our author himself, at last conceives this to be the sense of it: 
"that in order to this adoption designed for them, it is that he hath 
chosen them out of the world to be his church, an holy nation, and 
peculiar people to himself." And therefore, 

4. When God is said to have justified the persons whom he 
foreknew, predestinated, and called; the meaning is not, that he 
approved of them as sincere and faithful, on the account of their 
faith and patience in suffering: for though God does approve of, 
and is well pleased with the faith and patience of his people under 
afflictions, yet no instance can he produced of the use of the word 
in this sense: not James 2:21, 25, where Abraham and Rahab are 
said to be justified by works; the meaning of which is, not that 



they were approved of by Christ, or accepted by him on account 
of their works, but that their faith, was evidenced to the world, 
their cause vindicated, and they cleared by them from all false 
charges and imputations: nor Matthew 11:19, where wisdom is 
said to be justified of her children; that is, not barely approved of 
by them, but vindicated, and acquitted from the charge of 
libertinism: nor Matthew 12:37, where it is said, by thy words thou 
shalt be justified, and by thy words thou I shalt be condemned; 
since justification stands directly opposite to condemnation, and is 
used in a forensic sense, as it is throughout this epistle to the 
Romans, and in this very chapter and context. Besides, according 
to the above-mentioned received interpretation of the ancient 
fathers, the sense of the expression is, that "whom God in due 
time called, and they believing in Christ upon this call, he justified 
them from, and remitted all their past sins. And according to our 
author’s last conception of it, the meaning is, "he hath justified 
them, or given them a full remission of their sins." Hence, 

5. The glorification of them is not a making them glorious under 
sufferings; much less by them the extraordinary gifts of the Spirit 
to enable them to work miracles. The word is never used in this 
sense: not in 2 Corinthians 3:8-11, where the Gospel ministration 
is said to be en doxh in glory; but not on the account of the 
extraordinary gifts and miracles of the Holy Ghost, but because it 
is the ministration of the spirit of righteousness, and of life, in 
opposition to the law, the ministration of condemnation and death; 
and because it remains when the law is done away; and is 
attended with evidence, clearness, and perspicuity, when the 
legal dispensation had a great deal of darkness and obscurity in 
it: nor John 17:29, where our Lord says, The glory which thou 
gavest me, I have given them; which is not to be understood of 
the miraculous gifts of the Spirit; since the words are spoken not 



of the apostles only, but of all them that should believe in Christ 
through their word, (v. 20), but rather of the glorious gospel of the 
blessed God, and the excellent truths and doctrines of it; (see v. 
8): nor Acts 3:13, where it is said, that God hath glorified his Son 
Jesus Christ; which was done, not by bestowing the extraordinary 
gifts of the Spirit on him, nor merely the miracle then wrought, by 
the raising him from the dead (v. 15); the thing he prayed for 
under this expression (John 17:1), and firmly believed (John 
13:31, 32). Moreover, God is never said to glorify his people in 
this way. It is true, indeed, miracles were wrought, that the Son of 
God might be glorified (John 11:5). And in this way the Father did 
honor the Son (John 8:54). And Christ was glorified of all on this 
account (Luke 4:15). And the Spirit of God now glorifies Christ by 
receiving of his, and showing them to his people (John 16:15). But 
God is never said to glorify them by these gifts. Indeed some of 
the members of Christ’s body are honored with gifts and graces 
more than others (1 Cor. 12:26). And should it be allowed, that 
extraordinary gifts are intended in this last-cited passage; yet this 
cannot be the meaning of the word here: since the apostle is 
speaking not of particular persons, but of all the saints in general, 
who were the sons and heirs of God, verse 17; had received the 
first-fruits of the Spirit, and were waiting for the adoption (v. 23); 
all who loved God, and were his called according to his purpose 
(v. 28); even all God’s elect (v. 33). Now all these are not glorified 
in this sense; besides, were this the meaning of the phrase, then 
none would he predestinated, called, and justified, but such as 
have the extraordinary gifts of the Spirit: and on the other hand, 
none would have the extraordinary gifts of the Spirit but such as 
are predestinated, called, and justified: whereas, it is certain, that 
many might have, and had in the apostles’ days, such gifts, and 
yet were destitute of the grace of God. It is much more agreeable 



to the context, and to the analogy of faith, to understand this 
phrase of eternal glory; since it is what the apostle speaks of in 
verse 17, 18, 21, 23, and is what God’s elect are predestinated 
and called unto; and what the righteousness of Christ, by which 
they are justified, gives them a right and title to; and which they 
shall certainly enjoy. The main objection to this sense of the 
phrase is, "That when the apostle speaks of our final justification 
(glorification it should be) in this chapter, he still speaks of it as a 
thing future; saying, We shall be glorified with him, (vv. 17, 18, 
21). Whereas here he speaks of it as a thing past; saying, Whom 
he hath justified, them he hath also glorified." To which may be 
replied, Not to insist upon the change of tense, the past for the 
future, which is no unusual thing in scripture; this is strictly true of 
that part of the body of God’s elect, who are already in heaven, 
called the family in heaven, and the things in heaven; who 
through faith and patience have inherited the promises (Eph. 
3:15; Col. 1:20; Heb. 6:12), and is in some sense true also of the 
other part on earth, who are called and justified; since they are 
made glorious both by the robe of Christ’s righteousness put upon 
them, and by the grace of Christ wrought in them; which makes 
them all glorious within, and is the beginning of eternal glory; for a 
saving knowledge of God in Christ is life eternal. Nor ought this 
sense of the phrase to be objected to by our opponents; seeing if 
such may be said to be glorified, who had the gifts of working 
miracles, much more may they be said to be so, who have the 
true grace of the Spirit, which is superior to all other gifts. 
Besides, God’s elect may be said to be glorified, because of the 
certainty of their glorification. It is a kingdom prepared for them 
from the foundation of the world; which Christ has gone afresh to 
prepare by his presence and mediation in our nature; which he is 
in the possession of on the behalf of his people, and which is 



ascertained to their faith and hope: hence they are said to be 
saved by hope, and by grace through faith (Rom. 8:24; Eph. 2:8.) 
Add to this, that they are in the same sense glorified in Christ, 
their representative head; in which they are said to be raised 
together, and made to sit together in heavenly places in him (Eph. 
2:6). 



Section 9—2 Timothy 2:19. 

Nevertheless the foundation of God standeth sure; 
having this seal, The Lord knoweth them that are his. 

 
If the Lord knows them that are his, in distinction from others who 
are not his, and loves them with a special, peculiar, and 
everlasting love; then there is a select number, whom God has 
chosen to be his by a firm, immutable, and unalterable act of his 
grace, which stands sure and inviolable. But, the Lord knows 
them that are his: therefore, in answer to this argument, 

1. It is observed, "That by the foundation of God, we are to 
understand the doctrine of the resurrection; which is the 
foundation of the church (Matthew 16:18); of our faith and hope (1 
Cor. 15:19; 1 Thess. 4:13, 14), styled to qemelion, the foundation 
of the doctrine of the resurrection (Heb. 6:1, 2); the faithful saying, 
verse 11, by denying of which the Christian faith is overturned (v. 
18), to which fundamental doctrine God hath set this seal, for 
confirmation of it, The Lord knoweth them that are his; that is, 
loveth and approveth of them, so as to reward them at the 
resurrection." To which may be replied, that it will easily be 
granted that the doctrine of the future resurrection of the dead is 
spoken of in the context: nor will it be denied, that it was a 
fundamental article a the Jewish creed (Heb. 6:1, 2); or of the 
Christian faith (1 Cor. 15:13, 14, 19). though it does not seem to 
be the foundation of the church (Matthew 16:18), but the doctrine 
of Christ’s deity and sonship, owned by Peter, or rather the 
person of Christ himself, whom he confessed: nor does it seem to 
be intended here; seeing the seal, The Lord knoweth them that 



are his, which regards particular, persons, cannot well agree with 
it; since the resurrection will be both of the just and unjust. And if 
only the doctrine of the resurrection to eternal life is intended; and 
the meaning is, that God stands so kindly affected to his people, 
his sheep, whom he has given to Christ, that though they die, he 
will raise them up to eternal life; this is so far from militating 
against, that it rather establishes the doctrine of absolute election. 
Besides, the foundation of God standing sure, here spoken of, is 
opposed not to the error and heresy of Hymeneus and Philetus; 
but to the persons of them, and others, who through them 
apostatized from the faith: so that by the foundation of God, is to 
be understood the church of the living God, the pillar and ground 
of truth (1 Tim. 3:15.) which holds it forth, supports, and maintains 
it; even the general assembly and church of the first-born, which 
are written in heaven (Heb. 12:23); the whole body of the elect; 
that church which is built upon a rock, the immoveable foundation, 
Jesus Christ, against which the gates of hell cannot prevail 
(Matthew 16:18); who every one of them are brought in time to 
possess, and exercise the faith which is (Heb. 11:1), the 
substance of things hoped for, and will never fail: to these 
persons this seal is annexed, the Lord knoweth them that are his , 
he knows whom he has chosen, he loves them with a peculiar 
affection, takes care of them, provides for them, protects them, so 
as that they shall never perish. 

2. It is also observed, "That these words are taken from Numbers 
16:5, where, as it is declared, that God knoweth them that are his, 
that are separated to his service, and will maintain their cause 
and calling, against all opposers; so here, that God will own his 
apostles and ministers, against all those that set up against 
them." Be it so, that the apostle refers to the place cited; yet as 
there Moses speaks of persons, whom God had chosen to be 



priests, whom he would stand by and preserve, whilst the earth 
swallowed up their opposers, from whose tents the Israelites were 
bid to depart; so here the apostle speaks of a chosen generation, 
a royal priesthood, who were made kings and priests: titles under 
the gospel-dispensation, not peculiar to ministers, but common to 
them, with all the saints; who are opposed not only to Hymeneus 
and Philetus, but to those whose faith was subverted by them; 
and who should stand, though they fell, being under the special 
notice and care of God; and are therefore bid to depart from 
apostates, their doctrines, and practices; let every one, not only 
ministers, but all that name the name of Christ, depart from 
iniquity, as an evidence of their election, and the means of their 
final perseverance. The simile the apostle uses in verses 20, 21, 
of vessels of gold and silver, and also of wood and of earth, some 
being to honor, and some to dishonor, is much the same with that 
he uses in Romans 9:22, 23, and manifestly shows that he is 
speaking of elect persons, in opposition to others. Nor does 
Theodoret’s descant upon these words, mentioned by our author, 
contradict the doctrine of absolute election, when he says, God 
foreknoweth both them that believe, and those who openly fight 
against the truth. 



Section 10—Romans 5:19. 

For as by one man’s disobedience many were made 
sinners. 

 
The reason why this text comes to be considered in this discourse 
of election is, because it is said, that the "foundation of this 
decree is laid in the sin of Adam, imputed by God’s arbitrary will to 
his posterity." Though this author must needs have known, that 
the Supralapsarians especially consider the decree of election as 
antecedent to and irrespective of the fall of Adam; and therefore 
the sin of Adam, and the imputation of it to his posterity could not 
be the foundation of such a decree which has no other foundation 
than the sovereign will and pleasure of God. However, I shall 
consider the objections made to this doctrine. 

1st. As to the objections made against "Adam’s sin being every 
man’s personal sin and consented to by every man’s personal 
will; because it is said, in Adam there was not only the will of one 
singular man but the universal will of all mankind, and of every, 
singular person," I have no concern with; let such who fall in with 
these assertions defend them: for I must own, that if Adam’s sin is 
every man’s personal sin, then every man must have personally 
existed in Adam, and personally sinned in him; and then this sin 
being personal with respect to them, must also be actual; and so 
the distinction between original and actual sin must drop. 
Moreover, if this is every man’s personal sin, it must be their own; 
and then they are not made sinners by another, but by their own 
disobedience; and not by the sin of one, but by the sin of many. 
Besides, this seems repugnant to the doctrine of the imputation of 



Adam’s sin to his posterity: since, if it is their personal sin, then 
not theirs by imputation, in the sense we use the word, and which 
is the doctrine we undertake to defend. But, 

2ndly It is said, that it "cannot truly be affirmed that we all sinned 
in Adam, and by his disobedience were made sinners; because 
his sin and disobedience was, by God’s arbitrary will, imputed to 
us. For, 

1. "The Scripture nowhere maketh mention of anything of 
another’s imputed to any man for reward or guilt, but only of some 
personal thing or action of his own." To which I reply, that the 
imputation of Adam’s sin is not to be placed to the mere arbitrary 
will of God; but the ground and foundation of it is the law, or 
covenant of works, made with Adam, and broken by him, as the 
federal head of his posterity: the constitution and tenor of which 
was, that what, he did as such, either in a way of sin, or 
righteousness, should be imputed to his posterity. And when we 
use the word imputation, we use it not in a moral sense, as when 
a man’s own personal action, good or bad, is accounted to him: 
but in a forensic sense, as when the debts of one man are in a 
legal way transferred, and placed to the account of another. And 
in this sense, the Scripture makes mention of the things of one 
imputed to another for guilt, or for obligation to payment in 
punishment; as when Paul said (Philemon 1:18) to Philemon, 
concerning Onesimus, if he hath wronged thee, or oweth thee 
anything, put that on my account, touto emoi ellogoi, let that be 
imputed to me; in this sense God laid on Christ, made to meet 
upon him, and imputed to him, the iniquity of us all; and he, by 
imputation was made sin for us: and on the other hand God 
imputeth to us his righteousness, without any consideration of our 
works (Isa. 53:6; 2 Cor. 5:21; Rom. 4:6). 



2. It, is argued, "either this imputation makes the sin of Adam truly 
ours, or it does not; if it does not, how can we be made sinners by 
it? if it does, then death came upon us for our sin; and so not for 
the sin of one, but for the sin of all." I answer, the imputation of 
Adam’s sin makes it truly ours in the same sense as the 
imputation of Christ’s righteousness makes that truly ours. Now 
the imputation of Christ’s obedience and righteousness, though it 
makes it truly ours, gives us an interest in it, so as that we have 
the benefit of it, and it is styled the righteousness of the saints; yet 
it does not make Christ’s obedience our act, nor so ours, but, that 
it is still another’s, and distinct from our righteousness, and is in 
Christ as its proper subject and author, though put upon us, and 
imputed to us. So the imputation of Adam’s sin, though it makes it 
truly ours, so that we are involved in the guilt; and punishment of 
it through the federal relation he stood in to us; yet it does not 
make it our act, or so ours, but, that it is his act, and is distinct 
from our actual transgressions, and is only ours by imputation; 
and so we are mane sinners by, and death comes upon us for, 
not our sin, nor the sin of all, but of one. 

3. It is asked, "Whether this imputation made the posterity of 
Adam sinners, or whether it found them so before? If the latter, it 
was plainly needless, for they might have been condemned to 
death without it; if the former, then, since this imputation is the act 
of God, and not of man, it, plainly follows that God must be the 
author of this sin." I reply, that though this act makes them 
sinners, yet not inherently, only imputatively; it puts sin upon 
them, and reckons it to them, but does not put any sin in them. 
And though this imputation is God’s act, it does not follow that 
therefore he is the author of this sin: the imputation of Christ’s 
righteousness is God’s act, yet not he but Christ is the author of 
that righteousness; so, though the imputation of Adam’s sin to his 



posterity is God’s act, yet not God but Adam is the author of the 
sin. And whereas it is insinuated, that this "imputation must be 
false, as charging them with sin whom he did not find sinners;" it 
should be observed, what has been already said, that; imputation 
is to be taken not in a moral but forensic sense; and does not 
imply any false measure taken, or wrong judgment passed, any 
more than when the debts of one man are by agreement 
reckoned to another, who previous to that imputation owed the 
creditor nothing And whereas it is further urged, that "if Adam’s 
sin becomes ours only by imputation it deserves condemnation 
only by the same to which action of God it is to be ascribed 
whence, according to this opinion, man’s destruction must be of 
God." It may be replied, that as the placing of one man’s debt to 
another’s account by agreement which is no criminal action, is not 
that for which the other man is cast into prison and suffers, but the 
debt itself; so it is not the imputation of Adam’s sin, but the sin 
imputed, for which condemnation and death passed upon men. 

4. It is observed, that "we are not guilt of any other sin of Adam; 
therefore we are not guilty of the first sin of Adam." But this does 
not follow, the reason for the one and the other not being the 
same: when Adam committed his first sin, he stood as a federal 
head to his posterity, which is the true reason of their being 
involved in it; but upon his commission of this sin, he ceased to 
stand in this relation, the covenant was broken, and it was 
hereafter impossible for him to perform sinless obedience, and in 
that way convey life to his offspring. He ceasing to be their 
covenant-head, they have no farther concern with him, or what he 
did afterwards; hence neither his after sins, nor his repentance, 
nor good works, are imputed to them; and this may be an answer 
to such queries, why "should they be charged only with his first, 



and not with his following transgressions? or, why should his guilt 
rather be imputed to them than his repentance?" But, 

3rdly The covenant, or "compact made with Adam, is represented 
as forged, exceeding cruel, and plainly inconsistent with the 
justice, wisdom, and goodness of our gracious God; and invented 
to excuse him from cruelty, in subjecting myriads of men and 
infants to the most direful lasting torments, which without this 
imaginary pact he could not with the least pretense of justice do." 
That Adam was a covenant-head to his posterity may be proved, 
which he could not be if there was no covenant subsisting; 
besides, those words of God to Adam (Gen. 2:15, 17). Of every 
tree of the garden thou mayest freely eat, but of the tree of the 
knowledge of good and evil, thou shall not eat of it, for in the day 
that thou eatest thereof thou shalt surely die, are expressive of a 
covenant. The threatening of death in a case of disobedience 
implied and included a promise of life in case of obedience. This 
being proposed to Adam, and he consenting to it, formally 
constituted a covenant; in which he was considered not as a 
private but public person, having all his posterity in his loins. This 
compact therefore is no forgery; and where is the cruelty of it? 
since had Adam stood, his posterity had been partakers of his 
righteousness, and of all the benefits and advantages arising from 
it. Yes, but then it is said, his righteousness was a defective one, 
liable to be lost, either afterwards by himself, or some one of his 
posterity, which would have put them in the same sad case they 
are now. But why should it be thought that Adam’s righteousness 
would have been any more defective than that of the angels? 
Why may it not as well be concluded, that has Adam stood upon 
the trial of his obedience, that he and his posterity would have 
been secured from after-falling, or been made impeccable as the 
angels are? And where is the inconsistence of this compact with 



the justice, wisdom, and goodness of God. Did not God make a 
covenant with Abraham, and by it obliged his posterity in future 
ages to the observance of circumcision? Is it any unusual thing, or 
an unjust, or an unwise action, for men to make covenants, and 
bind their children unborn to the performance of them. Has it not 
been reckoned just both with God and men, that in some cases 
children should be punished for their parents’ sins? Does not God 
say, that he will visit the iniquities of the fathers upon the children 
unto the third and fourth generation of them that hate him? (Ex. 
20:5). Does not the treason of a nobleman taint his blood, and 
involve his posterity, until restored? Is not such a procedure 
according to the law of nature and nations, and justified by the 
sense and practice of mankind? 

4thly. It is said, that the words of the apostle, by one man’s 
disobedience many were made sinners, must have a metonymical 
sense; and the meaning is, that they were obnoxious to death for 
his sin, or that they become sinners by a metonymy of the effect, 
by suffering the punishment God had threatened to Adam for it. 
But this is to depart from the proper signification of the phrase; no 
instance can be produced of the apostle’s using it in this sense, 
either in the context or elsewhere: the word amartwloi always 
signifies persons guilty of a fault, and only obnoxious to death for 
that fault. This sense of the words is contrary to the apostle’s 
scope and design, which is, to give an account of the original of 
sin, and how condemnation and death came upon men through 
Adam’s sin, and their being made sinners by it, is contrary to the 
distinction he all along makes between sin and death, the one 
being the cause, the other the effect, and is to be disproved by 
the sense of the opposite part of the text, by the obedience of one 
shall many be made righteous. The active obedience of Christ is 
opposed to Adam’s act of disobedience; the righteous are 



opposed to sinners; and a being made righteous by the one, is 
opposed to a being made sinners by the other. Now, by the rule of 
opposition, as to be made righteous by Christ’s obedience, is to 
be formally constituted and accounted so for the sake of his 
obedience and righteousness; and, in consequence of it, such 
become partakers of freedom from condemnation and death. So 
to be made sinners by Adam’s disobedience, is to be formally 
constituted and esteemed sinners on the account of it; and, in 
consequence thereof, become obnoxious to condemnation and 
death. Nor will the parallel of Christ bearing our sins, and being 
made sin for us, at all help this sense of the words; since Christ 
bore our sins, and was made sin for us, not barely by bearing and 
suffering the punishment of sins, but by the imputation of them to 
him; in consequence of which imputation he was made a curse, 
and bore and suffered the punishment due to sin. And, after all, it 
will not be easy to reconcile this with the justice of God, that men 
should be obnoxious to death for Adam’s sin, and suffer the 
punishment threatened him, when they are no ways chargeable 
with the guilt of it; what reason can be given, why they should 
suffer death for that sin of which they are in no sense guilty? 



Chapter 3 

Introduction—Of Redemption 
 

The following sections contain a vindication of some arguments 
taken from passages of Scripture in favor of particular 
redemption, which Dr. Whitby calls objections to the universal 
scheme, and which he attempts to answer in the first, second, 
and fifth chapters of his discourse, concerning the extent of 
Christ’s redemption; to which he premises the state of the 
question, by showing what limitations and restrictions of our 
Lord’s general redemption he cannot admit of, and in what sense 
they who maintain that doctrine assert it. The distinctions of 
Christ’s dying sufficiently for all, but intentionally only for the elect, 
and for all if they will believe and repent, but moreover for the 
elect, to procure faith and repentance for them, he rejects; and 
which, for my own part, I can no more admit of than himself. He 
adds positively, that Christ died equally for all, for Judas as for 
Peter, though not absolutely, but conditionally, or so as that they 
should be made partakers of the blessings of his salutary passion, 
upon condition of their faith, repentance, and sincere obedience 
to the laws of the new covenant; but did not purchase actual 
pardon or reconciliation for all men, only put all men, by his death, 
in a capacity of being justified and pardoned upon their 
conversion and faith. On the other hand, I firmly believe that 
Christ died for all the elect of God, and them only; that, by his 
death, he has cured for them actual pardon, reconciliation and 
salvation; and, that in consequence of the absolute and 
unconditional covenant of grace being ratified and confirmed by 
his b1ood, faith and repentance are bestowed upon and wrought 



in these persons, not as conditions but blessings of that covenant; 
in which way they are brought to the full enjoyment of that 
salvation Christ has obtained for them. Which is what I undertake 
to vindicate. 



Section 1—Matthew 20:28. 

Even as the Son of man came not to be ministered unto, 
but to minister, and to give his life a ransom for many. 

 
These words not only express the great blessing of redemption, 
and the Author of it, the Son of man, a character of the Messiah, 
and the manner of his obtaining it, by giving his life, his own life, a 
ransom, a redemption price for, in the room and stead of the 
persons redeemed by him, but also point out the persons 
ransomed, who are said to be many, not all, and so may be 
considered as a proof of particular redemption; since, as our 
opponents themselves allow, that though "all men certainly are 
many, yet many are not necessarily all." To which the following 
things are objected. 

1st. That "since what is, in some few places, said of many, is not 
only in more, but in the same places said of all, it is certain that 
Christ cannot be said to die for many exclusively of all." To which 
I reply: that we do not say Christ died for many exclusive of all, for 
then he must die for none; but that he died for many exclusive of 
some; nor are the places fewer in which he is said to die for 
many, than those which say he died for all; nor is it true, that what 
is in some places said of many, is in the same places said of all. 
But let us consider the passages themselves. And, 

1. Begin with the text under consideration, on which this 
observation is made; "that the same Scripture which saith, Christ 
gave his life a ransom for many, says also, that he gave himself a 
ransom for all." This is, indeed, said in the same book of 
Scripture, but not in the same passage of Scripture; nor is the text 



referred to (1 Tim. 2:6), to be understood of every individual of 
mankind, but either of some of all sorts, or of the Gentiles as well 
as Jews, as has been shown in the former part of this work; and 
in which sense, perhaps, the word many, in this text, is to be 
taken, as Grotius himself upon it observes. Moreover, all those for 
whom Christ gave his life a ransom, are either ransomed by it, or 
they are not; that all are not ransomed, or redeemed from sin, the 
law, Satan, and the second death, is evident, since many live 
under the power of their sins, and, at last, die in them; and, having 
sinned against the law, are under it, and the curses of it, and will 
be punished by it; nor are they delivered from the bondage of 
Satan, but are led captive by him at his will, all their days, and 
their everlasting portion is the second death. Now, if some 
persons, for whom Christ gave his life a ransom, are not 
ransomed, then that shocking absurdity, which follows upon the 
notion of men’s justification by their own obedience to the law, 
follows upon this, namely, that Christ is dead in vain, that so far 
he gave his life for a ransom in vain; wherefore it will be rightly 
concluded, that he did not give his life ransom for every individual 
man. Besides, such who are ransomed by Christ, are represented 
as a peculiar people (Titus 2:14; Isa. 35:10; Jer. 31:11); they are 
called the ransomed of the Lord, to distinguish them from others, 
and by the name of Jacob, which, when mystically or figuratively 
understood, only designs the church of nod. Add to this, that such 
whom Christ gave his life a ransom for, are described by such 
characters as cannot agree with every individual of mankind, such 
as the church, the children of God, his sheep and people (Eph. 
5:2, 25; John 10:15; 11:51, 52; Matthew 1:21), unless all mankind 
can be thought to be the church of God, the sheep of Christ, and 
his special people. 



2. It is further observed, that he who said, This is my blood shed 
for many, for the remission of sins, said also, for that very reason, 
drink ye all of it, for it was shed for you, for the remission of sins." 
But it should be considered, that the all Christ bid to drink of the 
cup were his immediate disciples and apostles; and, should it be 
extended to others, it can only design such who are the true 
disciples of Christ; who only share in the remission of sins, and 
therefore ought only to drink of the cup. If the blood of Christ was 
shed for the remission of the sins of all mankind, then all their sins 
would be remitted, or Christ’s blood must be shed in vain; but it is 
certain, that the sins of all men are not remitted; the sins of many 
will be brought into judgment, and for them, they will be 
everlastingly punished. And, therefore, there is reason to believe 
Christ’s blood was not shed for them, since there is such an 
efficacy in that blood, to cleanse from all sin; and God, on the 
account of it, is just and faithful to forgive us our sin, and to 
cleanse us from all unrighteousness (1 John 1:7, 9). 

3. "That there is no inconsistence betwixt dying for many and for 
all, is said to be evident from this consideration, that even in the 
same chapter the apostle saith, that by one sin of Adam many 
died, Romans 5:15, and all died, (v. 12); many were made sinners 
(v. 19), and all sinned (v. 12); and that by the obedience of one 
shall many be made righteous, di>kaioi katastaqh<sontai, shall be 
justified (v. 19); and that by the righteousness of one, the free gift 
came upon all men to justification of life, (v. 18)." To which I 
answer, that it will be readily allowed, that the many that sinned 
and died in Adam, and through his offense, are the same with the 
all that sinned and died in him on the account of it, and that these 
intend all mankind, to whom Adam was a representative head; 
also it will be granted, that the many who are made righteous by 
the obedience of Christ, are the same with the all on whom the 



free gift comes to justification of life; but then these regard not all 
mankind, but such to whom he is a representative head, and who 
are his spiritual seed and offspring; for if all mankind, were made 
righteous and justified by Christ, they would be all saved and 
glorified; whom he justified, them he also glorified, and none 
would be condemned; whereas the sentence, go, ye cursed, etc., 
will not only be pronounced, but executed on many. 

4. It is also urged, "that in the same epistle in which it is said, 
Christ bore the sins of many, it is expressly said, he tasted death 
for every man." As to the latter expression, it has been made to 
appear, in the former part of this performance, that it is to be 
understood not of every individual man, but of the sons, the 
children, the brethren, the church, and seed of Abraham, spoken 
of in the context; and as to the former, the many cannot be 
extended to all mankind; since, if Christ bore, the sins of them all, 
they must be put away, finished, made an end of, and never be 
found more; nor shall they be borne by them in a judicial way; 
whereas the sins of many go beforehand to judgment, of which 
they will be convicted, and for which they will be righteously 
punished. Besides, the persons whose sins Christ bore, being laid 
on him, are represented as particular and peculiar persons, the 
seed of Christ, and whom he justifies (Isa. 53:6, 11,12; 1 Pet. 
2:24). 

2ndly It is observed, "That as when the kindness designed by 
Christ’s death to all upon the conditions of the Gospel is 
expressed, it is said Christ died for all; so when the effect and 
benefit of it is expressed, the word many is most proper; for his 
blood shed procures remission of sins only to penitent believers: 
and in this sense Christ gave his life a ransom only for many, 
even for as many as would believe and obey his Gospel." But this 



is to separate the design and effect of Christ’s death, and to 
assert, that it does not reach its designed effect, which is to 
render it so far in vain. Besides, this makes the efficacy of his 
death to depend on the faith, repentance, and obedience of men; 
and, after all, many can only mean some, and not all, since all do 
not repent, believe, and obey. 



Section 2—John 10:15. 

And I lay down my life for the sheep. 

 
The argument from hence, in favor of the doctrine of particular 
redemption, is taken from the character of the persons for whom 
Christ laid down his life, who are his sheep, whom he is said to 
know, and they are said to know him, hear his voice, and follow 
him; to whom he gives eternal life, so as that they shall never 
perish: all which is not true of every individual of mankind. In 
some parallel places they are said to be his friends, for whom he 
laid down his life (John 15:13), and are distinguished from others; 
being such who keep the commandments of Christ, which all men 
do not; as having the secrets of Christ communicated to them, 
which servants have not; and as being chosen and ordained by 
Christ to go and bring forth fruit, which is not the case of all 
mankind. And in Ephesians 5:25, they are said to be the church, 
for whom Christ gave himself; which must be distinct from the 
world, and can design no other than the church of the first-born, 
whose names are written in heaven: and, therefore, since these 
are the discriminating characters of the persons for whom Christ 
died, it follows, that he died for some only, and not for every 
individual of human nature. In answer to this, 

1. It is observed, that “in none of these places it is said that Christ 
died only for his sheep, for his friends, or for his church; and, 
therefore, none of them say anything in contradiction to our 
assertion” of general redemption. I reply, this objection is much 
like what the Papists make against the doctrine of justification by 
faith. They own the Scriptures say, that we are justified by faith, 



but not by faith only. Now it may with as much propriety be said, 
that other, besides those which be of faith, are blessed with 
faithful Abraham, because the Scriptures do not say that they 
which be of faith only are blessed with him, or that there are more 
gods and more mediators than one, because the text does not 
say, there is only one God, and only one Mediator; yea, it might 
be urged with equal strength, that men may love other women 
besides their own wives, in the same manner they love them, 
because it is not said, husbands love your wives only, as it may 
that Christ loved others, and gave himself for others, besides his 
church; because it is not said, he loved his church only and gave 
himself for his church only. But, though this restrictive word is not 
expressed, it is evidently implied; for, if Christ laid down his life, 
and gave himself for every individual man, these peculiar and 
discriminating characters would be utterly unnecessary. And, after 
all, it is owned by our opponents, that “eventually Christ is the 
Savior of his body, and died only for his sheep and friends.” 

2. The argument is retorted upon thus; “He that died for his 
friends, and for his enemies, for the church of God, and for the 
unrighteous, that he might bring them to the church of God; for 
the sheep that heard his voice, and for the lost ones that did not 
hearken to his voice, died for all. But Christ died for his friends, 
etc., therefore he died for all.” The fallacy of this argument will 
easily appear, when it is observed, that they are, the same 
individual persons who are styled the enemies and friends of 
Christ, the unrighteous, and the church, the lost sheep, and such 
as hearken to Christ’s voice; being the former as considered in 
their  unregenerate estate, and the latter through the power of his 
grace upon them. 



Section 3—John 17:9. 

I pray for them: I pray not for the world, but for them 
which thou hast given me; for they are thine. 

 
The death of Christ, which was the oblation of himself as a 
sacrifice, and his intercession, are the two principal parts of his 
priestly office; and relate to the same persons. Those for whom 
he died, for them he also maketh intercession; and for whom he is 
the propitiation, for them he is an advocate with the Father; and 
for whom he sanctified, or sacrificed himself, for them he prays 
(Rom. 8:34; 1 John 2:1, 2; John 17:9, 19). Now, such who have 
an interest in his prayers, are a special people, opposed to the 
world, and distinguished from them by the peculiar character of 
being given to Christ by the Father; and therefore those for whom 
he died, being the same persons, must be a special and peculiar 
people. It follows then that Christ died not for every individual of 
mankind, since he does not intercede for every one. But, 

1. This is said “to be contrary both to reason and the Holy 
Scripture: to reason; for can it rationally be imagined that he, who 
was perfect in charity, should be wanting in this highest act of 
charity? that the beloved Son of God should charge this upon us 
as our duty, to pray for our enemies, and he himself neglect it? 
Moreover how often doth he say of the Jews, Ye are of the world; 
and yet says to them, eij e]gnwv, How do I wish that thou hadst 
known in this thy day the things which do belong to thy peace! 
And hanging on the cross, he said, Father, forgive them, they 
know not what they do: thus did he make intercession for the 
transgressors. Now, this prayer implies a possibility of their 



receiving forgiveness, and that, a disposition in God to grant it; 
and consequently a satisfaction provided, such as will be 
acceptable, if they do their parts towards the obtaining of it.” To 
which I reply, that it is certain Christ was perfect in charity; nor 
was he wanting in this highest instance of it, praying for his 
enemies; and yet did not pray for every individual man; and 
though he charges it on us to pray for our enemies, yet not for 
every particular person: there are some we are not to pray for (1 
John 5:16). Nor do the instances produced prove, that Christ 
prayed for all the individuals of human nature. The passage in 
Luke 19:42, regards only the Jews, and is no prayer at all, much 
less for their eternal salvation: since it only concerns their civil and 
temporal, not their spiritual and eternal peace; and is only an 
instance of Christ’s human compassion towards a people whose 
condition was irretrievable by prayer or other ways. His prayer on 
the cross was heard and answered, being made, not for all his 
enemies, but for such who were afterwards converted, as three 
thousand of them were under one sermon; and their number after 
that was increased; which prayer not only implied a possibility, but 
a certainty of their receiving forgiveness of sins upon the foot of a 
satisfaction; which was acceptable and available, not for anything 
done by them towards the obtaining of it, it being perfect in itself; 
but because of the dignity of Christ’s person, and the virtue of his 
blood and sacrifice. find thus indeed he made intercession for 
transgressors. But then these were no other than his own people, 
for whose transgressions he was stricken, wounded, and bruised; 
the many whose sins he bore, and whom he justified, (Isa. 53:5, 
8, 11, 12). 

2. It is urged, that “our Lord says not this absolutely, but only in 
respect to that very prayer he was then offering up for his 
apostles; in which he was asking those things which could agree 



to them alone.” But it is absolutely said, I pray not for the world; 
nor is this prayer Christ was then offering up, peculiar to the 
apostles. In the beginning of it he takes notice, that his Father had 
given him power over all flesh, that he should give eternal life to 
as many as he had given him, (v. 2). Now were the eleven 
apostles the many, and the only ones the Father had given to 
Christ, and to whom he gives eternal life? Did Christ only manifest 
his Father’s name, glory, and gospel, to them? Are they the only 
persons opposed unto and distinguished from the world? Yea, 
does not Christ say of the persons he is praying for, All mine are 
thine, and thine are mine, (v. 10), which manifestly includes and 
designs the whole election of grace? And, as if it was observed on 
purpose to obviate such an objection, he says (v. 20),  Neither 
pray I for these alone, but for them also which shall believe on me 
through their word. Besides, the things he asks for are such as 
were not peculiar to them as apostles, but common to them with 
other saints; such as preservation from the evil of the world (vv. 
11,15); sanctification through the truth (vv. 17, 19); perfect union 
(vv. 21, 23), and eternal glory (v. 24). 

3. It is observed, that this very prayer in which he saith, I pray not 
for the world, was made for the sake of the world, and with 
respect to their saving faith (vv. 21, 23). And out of that affection 
to the world, and with design that the preaching of the apostle to 
them might be more effectual for their conversion and salvation.” 
But it should also be observed, that the word world is an 
ambiguous one, and is used in various senses in this prayer; and 
in the passages referred to does not intend such who were 
opposed unto, and distinguished from those who were given by 
the Father to Christ, as it does in the text under consideration; but 
the elect of God in an unconverted state, who should be brought 
under the ministry of the apostles, and other preachers of the 



Gospel, to believe on Christ, to own him whom the Father had 
sent, and to know and partake of that love and favor which God 
bears to his own people. 



Section 4—Romans 8:34. 

Who is he that condemneth? It is Christ that died. 

 
The argument from these words, in favor of peculiar, and against 
universal redemption, stands thus: Those for whom Christ died 
are God’s elect; and these in virtue of his, death are freed from 
condemnation, and may boldly say, Who is he that condemneth? 
But God’s elect, are not all men, or all men are not God’s elect; 
nor are all men freed from condemnation by the death of Christ; 
nor can they all say, Who is he that condemneth? It follows, that 
Christ died not for all men. That those for whom Christ died are 
God’s elect, is evident from the connection of the words with the 
preceding verse: Who shall lay anything to the charge of God’s 
elect: It is God that justifieth, that is, his elect; Who is he that 
condemneth? that is, the elect of God: It is Christ that died, that is, 
for God’s elect. Should it be said, as it is, that by God’s elect are 
meant true believers; it should be observed, that they are not 
denominated God’s elect from their being true believers, but they 
become true believers in consequence of their being God’s elect. 
Besides, should this sense of the phrase be admitted of, it will be 
of no service; for if, instead of God’s elect, we read true believers, 
the sense of the words will be this; Who shalt lay anything to the 
charge of true believers? It is God that justifieth true believers? 
Who is he that condemneth true believers? It is Christ that died 
for true believers. Now all men are not true believers, to whom 
Christ is precious; nor have all men that faith which works by love. 
Moreover, that all for whom Christ died are, by his death, freed 
from condemnation, and may say, Who is he that condemneth? 
will abundantly appear from these considerations; that Christ, by 



dying, has had the sentence of condemnation they deserved, 
executed on him, in their room and stead; sin, the cause of 
condemnation, is removed by his death, the full pardon of it 
procured, and a justifying righteousness brought in, with which the 
law and justice of God, are fully satisfied: and therefore, 
consistent with the justice of God, the persons for whom Christ 
died cannot be condemned; and should any of them be 
condemned, his death would not be a security from 
condemnation; for would it be a sufficient foundation for the 
apostle’s triumph of faith. Now it is certain that all men are not 
secured from condemnation; there is a world that will be 
condemned (1 Cor. 11:32). Whence it follows, that Christ died not 
for all men. To this is excepted, 

1. “That this argument supposeth, that Christ died for none who 
shall hereafter be condemned” Which is very true; for should any 
be condemned for whom Christ died, his dying for them must be 
in vain and be no security against condemnation: and whereas it 
is asked, “Must it not hence follow, that none of the unbelieving 
Jews among whom Christ preached, nor none of the unbelieving 
world to whom the apostles preached, shall be condemned for not 
believing in him? Since they could never be obliged to do so for 
whom he never died which is contrary to John 3:18, Mark 16:16. 
“It may be replied, that the Jews and Gentiles to whom Christ is 
preached, are obliged to believe that Christ is God, the Son of 
God, the true Messiah, etc., according to the tenor of the 
revelation made to them; and may be justly condemned for not 
believing in him as such, even though he died not for them; for 
that he died for them, is what they are not obliged to believe, that 
being no part of the revelation made to them; nor will they be 
condemned for not believing that he died for them, but for their 



neglect, contempt, and unbelief of him and his Gospel, which is 
the sense of the passage alleged. 

2. It is said, that “there is no such proposition in the Scripture as 
this, that all for whom Christ died may say, who shall condemn 
them? but only that the persons there spoken of may say this, 
who were the sons and heirs of God, (vv. 14-17); had received 
the first-fruits of the Spirit (v. 23); loved God (v. 28); and were 
justified by him; (v. 33).” To which I answer, that though this 
proposition is not expressed in so many words in Scripture, yet it 
is strongly supported by the passage under consideration; and 
should it be admitted, that only the persons spoken of in the 
context may say this, yet it is certain, that all who are partakers of 
the same grace and have received the same Spirit, may also say 
so too; yea, all the elect, even all that Christ died for, may say so 
sooner or later: for though the elect themselves cannot say this till 
they have believed, yet as their faith and repentance do not 
interest them in Christ, nor in his death, nor in the benefits of it; so 
they do not say so, as is suggested, upon their faith and 
repentance, but upon the account of Christ’s death. Besides, our 
argument does not barely rest upon the elect, or those for whom 
Christ died, saying, or being able to say this, but upon the 
doctrine contained in it; that all those for whom Christ died, are by 
his death secured from condemnation; if therefore, any of the 
sons and daughters of men shall be condemned, as multitudes 
will be, we conclude that Christ died not for them. 



Section 5—Romans 8:32. 

He that spared not his own Son, but delivered him up 
for us all, how shall he not with him also freely give us all 

things? 

 
The us all, or all us, for whom God has delivered up his Son, are 
no other than the predestinated, called, justified, and glorified (v. 
30), which cannot be said of every individual of mankind. 
Moreover, those on whose account God spared not his Son, but 
delivered him up into the hands of justice and death, in their room 
and stead, to be a sacrifice and ransom for them, will certainly be 
spared by him, and be delivered from the wrath to come; it being 
consistent neither with the justice nor with the love of God, to cast 
his wrath upon them, or deliver them up to eternal punishment. 
Now, it is certain, that some persons are not spared by him, nor 
do escape eternal damnation: whence it must needs follow, that 
Christ being not spared: was not on their account; otherwise they 
would have been spared; and that though he was delivered up to 
justice, and to death, yet not for them; otherwise they would have 
escaped everlasting destruction. Besides, to all those for whom 
God has delivered up his Son, he freely gives all things: but there 
are thousands in the world to whom God does not give his Son, 
and all things freely with him; and therefore, it may be strongly 
concluded, that for these he did not deliver him up. In answer to 
this it is said, 

1. That this argument, as before, supposes “that Christ died only 
for those who shall be saved, and so liable to all the absurdities 
before mentioned; and to these that God could not equitably 



require all men to repent, nor could be equitably require of them 
obedience to his laws.” To which I reply, that we freely own the 
assertion, and abide by it, that Christ died only for those who shall 
be saved; the end of his dying being salvation: if any for whom he 
died should not be saved, the end of his death would not be 
answered; and so be in vain with respect to them. As to its being 
liable to the former absurdities, these have been removed; and as 
to the additional ones, it is certain that God might have required 
repentance and obedience of men, if Christ had never died for 
any, or at all; as has been observed in the former part, of this 
work. 

2. It is here, as before said, “That there, is no such proposition in 
Scripture as this, to all those for whom God delivered up his Son, 
he will give all things: the Scripture, cited respects only us, who 
are the adopted sons of God, etc.” I reply, that this Scripture does 
abundantly confirm the truth of the proposition: for admitting that it 
only respects the adopted sons of God, to whom God gives the 
blessings of the new covenant: not because they have performed 
the conditions of it, as is intimated; for then he could not be said 
to give them freely; yet the Apostle’s argument does not proceed 
upon their being the sons of God, and still less, upon their having 
fulfilled the conditions of the covenant, but upon God’s delivering 
up his Son for them, and therefore will hold good with respect to 
all those for whom he has delivered him up, as it did with respect 
to them. For it may be as strongly concluded, that God will give all 
things freely to all those for whom he has delivered up his Son, as 
that he would bestow them on these particular persons: since 
there is the same reason for the one as for the other. Else there is 
no force in the Apostle’s reasoning, no weight in his argument, 
nor any real conviction or solid consolation to be received from it; 



since it might be replied to him, that God might deliver up his Son 
for persons, and yet not freely give all things with him to them. 



Section 6—Romans 5:10. 

For if, when we were enemies, we were reconciled to 
God by the death of his Son, much more, being 

reconciled, we shall be saved by his life. 

 
The argument from these words, in favor of particular, and against 
universal redemption, stands thus: such for whom Christ died are 
reconciled to God by his death; and such who are reconciled to 
God by his death shall be saved by his life. If therefore Christ died 
for all men, and all men are reconciled to God by his death, then 
all men shall be saved by his life. But all will not be saved by his 
life; therefore all men are not reconciled to God by his death, nor 
did he die for all men. In answer to which, 

1st. It is observed, that “this argument supposes that Christ died 
to reconcile no man to God who shall not be saved.” It is very 
true, and we not only suppose but affirm it, and argue thus: Those 
for whom Christ died to reconcile them to God, are either 
reconciled to him or they are not; if they are not reconciled to him, 
then Christ with respect to them must die in vain; if they are 
reconciled to him, then according to this text they shall be saved. 
Whence it necessarily follows, that he died to reconcile none to 
God, who shall not be saved. But then it is said, it must follow, 

1. That no man can be condemned at the last day for neglecting 
that great salvation tendered to, or purchased for him; Christ 
having neither purchased for or offered to them any salvation, 
unless he offered to them that salvation which he never died to 
purchase for them.” It is certain, that for those who shall not be 
saved, salvation was not purchased, nor should it be offered to 



them, nor indeed to any. Such for whom salvation is purchased, 
are the church whom Christ has purchased with his own blood; 
and to these, this salvation is not offered, but applied. The Gospel 
is not an offer, but the power of God unto salvation, to these 
persons. And as for others, they will be condemned at the last 
day, for their sins and transgressions against the law of God. And 
such who have had the opportunity of hearing the Gospel, and 
have neglected, despised, and reproached it, their condemnation 
will be thereby aggravated. But, 

2. It is also said, that “it must follow from hence, that all who are 
not saved, never had any Savior or Redeemer, and so were never 
in a capacity to sin against a Savior; nor can their sins be 
aggravated by this consideration that they are committed against 
redeeming love. I reply, that savior and saved are relative terms, 
and mutually put for each other: a Savior supposes persons 
saved, and the saved supposes a Savior. Now Christ can be a 
Savior to no more than to them who are saved; and to such who 
are not saved, he is no Savior; and yet such may be capable of 
sinning against him as a Savior, though not as their Savior; they 
may deny him to be the Savior, despise, reproach, and neglect 
him as such, as Jews, Deists, and others, have done. And though 
their sins are not aggravated by this consideration, that they are 
committed against redeeming love, as having any share in it 
themselves, yet may be aggravated by their contempt of it, as the 
blessing of others. Moreover, Christ may be sinned against by 
these persons as a Savior, in a way of providence, though not in a 
way of grace; and their sins may be aggravated, as being 
committed against his providential goodness, if not against his 
redeeming love. Though strictly, and properly speaking, sin is not 
against Christ as a Savior, but against God as the Lawgiver; and 
not against redeeming love, but a law of righteousness. 



2ndly It is allowed, that the conclusion of this argument, all that 
are reconciled to Christ (God I suppose is meant) shall be saved, 
may be true; but not that all, for whom Christ died, are reconciled 
to God.” But if all for whom Christ died are not reconciled to God, 
then one principal end of his death, which was to make 
reconciliation for sin, is not answered; and consequently his death 
must be so far in vain. And whereas it is observed, that “Christ 
died for them when sinners, unjust, ungodly, and unbelievers, 
who cannot be actually reconciled to God, as none can, until they 
believe and are justified; and that reconciliation by the death of 
Christ, is only by faith in it; and that God never sent his Son to 
purchase actual reconciliation for any but conditionally, if, and 
when they believed.” I reply, that though no man is reconciled to 
God’s way and method of salvation by Christ, or has peace in his 
soul, flowing from a sense of atonement and justification by the 
blood of Christ, until he believes; which is meant by the phrase, 
much more being reconciled; and regards not any performance of 
Christ’s, but the work of the Spirit of God upon the soul: yet this 
hinders not but that men, whilst sinners, ungodly, and 
unbelievers, may be reconciled to God by the death of Christ; that 
is to say, that their sins may be expiated, and fully atoned for; for 
faith is not the cause or condition of this reconciliation; faith does 
not make peace with God, or reconciliation for sin, but receives 
the atonement already made. Nor is it anywhere said, either that 
God sent his Son to procure reconciliation, or that Christ has 
obtained it on condition of man’s believing. The scheme of 
reconciliation was drawn by God without any respect to faith, and 
was completely obtained by Christ without any consideration of 
anything done, or to be done by us. The consequence of which is 
reconciliation of our souls to this way of peace, by the Spirit of 



God; and the sure and certain effect of this, is everlasting 
salvation to all those who are thus reconciled. 



Section 7—John 15:13. 

Greater love hath no man than this, that a man laid 
down his life for his friend. 

 
These words contain an argument in favor of the doctrine of 
particular redemption, taken from the greatness of Christ’s love in 
laying down his life for men, and may be formed thus: Those for 
whom Christ died, he loves with the greatest love: but he does not 
love every individual man with the greatest love; therefore he died 
not for every individual man. In answer to this argument, it is said, 

1. That it “plainly supposes, that Christ died for none who shall not 
actually be saved; whence it must follow, that only the elect are, 
or can be guilty of sinning against the love of God in Christ 
Jesus.” To which may be replied, that we not only suppose but 
affirm, that Christ died for none who shall not actually be saved; 
and that for this reason, because Christ must have died in vain for 
such persons. But God forbid it should be said, that his death was 
in vain, in any one single instance. Nor are we afraid of the 
consequence of this affirmation, that only the elect are, or can be 
guilty of sinning against the love of God in Christ Jesus; since sin 
is properly against a law, sin is the transgression of the law. And 
though some men may be said to sin against the love of God in 
Christ, when they sin against God, notwithstanding their 
enjoyment of it, which is an aggravation of their sin, and in which 
sense they only car be guilty who do enjoy it; yet others may sin 
against providential kindness, and indeed against special love, 
when they despise the gospel, and ministers who publish it, and 
that itself, because it is discriminating. 



2. That “there is no assertion in the holy Scripture, that those for 
whom Christ died, he loved with the greatest love. Christ only 
says, that one man shows no greater love to another, than that of 
laying down his life for his friend. But this he neither did nor could 
say of the love of the Father, nor of himself: for God commended 
his love to us, that while we were yet sinners Christ died for us; 
and he died for the ungodly, the just for the unjust; and therefore 
this text is nothing to the purpose.” To which I reply, that though 
this assertion is not expressed in so many words in the holy 
Scripture, it may be easily proved by it; and is manifestly implied 
in the words of this text. For when Christ speaks of the love of one 
man to another, by laying down his life for his people, as the 
greatest instance of it, he tacitly hints at his own love in laying 
down his life for him; for in the preceding verses, he is speaking of 
his love to his disciples, which he represents as equal to his 
Father’s love to him, and as a pattern and example of theirs one 
to another; and in the verses following, applies the character of 
friends unto them. And though Christ is said to die for his, while 
sinners, and for the ungodly and unjust; yet these are the same 
persons whom he calls friends, they being by nature as sinful and 
wicked as others. Which epithets and characters are made use of, 
not to express any greater, but the same act of love in dying for 
them, which is illustrated by their sinfulness and unworthiness. 

3. “It is granted, Christ showed the greatest love of benevolence 
to all for whom he died; but then it is added, that he shows his 
love of friendship and beneficence only to those that bear a true 
reciprocal affection to him.” Which love of friendship and 
beneficence, it is said, “depends on our repentance, conversion, 
faith, and obedience.” Now not to take any notice of the distinction 
of Christ’s love, into that of benevolence and beneficence, being a 
groundless one, when, like himself, it is, the same yesterday, 



today, and for ever; Christ’s death does not merely express a love 
of benevolence, or only shows that he wished them well for whom 
he died, or willed good things for them; but was an act of 
beneficence, or an actual doing good things for them; since by it 
he reconciled them to God, brought them near unto him, 
redeemed them from all iniquity, finished their transgressions, 
made an end of their sins, and brought in everlasting 
righteousness for them. Nor does what is called a love of 
beneficence, depend on our repentance, conversion, faith, and 
obedience: for though Christ loves them that love him, and grace 
is upon all them that do so, yet it is not their love that is the cause 
of his; but on the contrary, they love him, because he first loved 
them. Moreover, were there any foundation for this distinction of 
the love of Christ, yet his dying for men, which is styled his love of 
benevolence, is a greater expression of his love than the 
application of the salutary effects of his death, which is reckoned 
his love of beneficence; and he that has a share in the former, will 
certainly enjoy the latter; the apostle argues from the one to the 
other, as from the greater to the lesser; when he says, If, when 
we were enemies, we were reconciled to God by the death of his 
Son, much more, being reconciled, we shall be saved by his life. 
(Rom. 5:10.) 



Chapter 4 

Introduction—Of Efficacious Grace 
 

The celebrated writer chiefly attended to, has filled up above 
twenty pages in stating the question about the grace of God in 
conversion. The sum of which is, that there are some inward 
operations of the Spirit vouchsafed in that work; but that these 
only consist in representing divine truths to our understandings, 
and bringing them to our remembrance, and thereby raising some 
ideas in the brain, and making some impressions on it; which he 
allows to be physical, and irresistible in their production, and in 
which men are wholly passive; but utterly denies that any 
supernatural habits are infused, or that any supernatural aid is 
requisite to the conversion of a sinner besides the 
aforementioned. He observes that the word grace in scripture, 
always signifies the favor and goodness of God, but never any 
supernatural or infused habit: contrary to Romans 5:20, 21, and 
6:14, 2 Corinthians 8:7, and 9:8, 14, Colossians 3:16, 1 Timothy 
1:14, and 2 Peter 3:18, with many others: yet owns, that the 
foresaid ideas raised in the brain, according to their nature, use, 
tendency, and effects, may be called either exciting, or 
restraining, or preventing, or assisting, or the subsequent of God; 
and may be either sufficient or efficacious, common or special. My 
business in the following Sections will be to prove, that the work 
of grace or conversion, is an internal one, wholly owing to the 
efficacious grace of God, and wrought in the soul by a 
supernatural, irresistible, and insuperable power, in the production 
of which man is purely passive; and to vindicate the passages of 



scripture made use of in proof of this doctrine, which are objected 
to. 



Section 1—Ephesians 1:19, 20. 

And what is the exceeding greatness of his power to us-
ward who believe, according to the working of his mighty 
power, which he wrought in Christ, when he raised him 

from the dead. 

 
Since the apostle, in these words, plainly intimates, that the work 
of grace upon the hearts of believers is to be ascribed not only to 
the power of God, but to the greatness, yea, the exceeding 
greatness of his power, and which is represented as equal to that 
which was put forth in raising Christ from the dead; we think we 
have good reason to conclude, that this work is a work of 
almighty, irresistible; and insuperable power, and in which men, in 
the first production of it, are purely passive. It is indeed said, that 
"it must be absurd hence to infer, that the power of God working 
faith in believers is equal to that which effected the resurrection of 
our Lord, and that we must be therefore purely passive in the 
whole work of our conversion." But certain it is, that the power 
here spoken of is said to be kata< th<n ejne>rgeian, according to 
the working or energy of his mighty power, which he wrought in 
Christ, when he raised him from the dead. And if the work of faith 
and conversion is intended, men must be passive under the 
energetical influence of divine power effecting it, as the body of 
Christ was, when, by the same power, it was raised to life. But let 
us attend to the reasons given: 

1. It is said, that "this power is not consistent with the persuasions 
and exhortations used in Scripture to move men to repent, and 
turn themselves from their iniquity." I reply that the exhortations to 



repent and turn from iniquity do not regard the first work of 
conversion, or the inward work of grace upon the soul, which is 
here designed, but an outward reformation of life. Besides, 
supposing the exhortations referred to respect the internal work of 
faith and conversion, they may be attended with that power from 
God, who makes use of them, so as to produce such principles of 
life and grace, in which men are purely passive; by virtue of which 
they may become active, and be enabled to answer to such 
exhortations; even as the command of Christ to Lazarus to come 
forth was attended with such a divine power as produced a 
principle of life in him, in which he was purely passive; though by 
virtue of it he became active, came forth, and answered the word 
of command. 

2. This is also said to be inconsistent "with a rational choice." I 
answer, that no doubt, whilst men are in a state of nature, they 
are able, without the special and powerful grace of God, to make 
a rational choice in things natural and civil, but not in things 
spiritual and eternal. How should they, when they are under the 
power of sin, influenced by their corrupt and deceitful lusts, and 
enslaved by Satan? Such men will always choose their own ways, 
for their soul delighteth in their abominations; which makes the 
powerful and efficacious grace of God necessary to enlighten 
their understandings, inform their judgments, guide their 
affections, and influence their wills. 

3. It is urged that if this was the case, "it could not properly be 
said that they turned, but only that they were turned, to the Lord." 
To which may be replied, that when the Scriptures speak of the 
internal work of conversion upon the heart, it is expressed in tike 
passive form, they were turned, see Jeremiah 31:18, 1 Peter 
2:25. And when they speak of external reformation, or of such a 



turning to the Lord as is the fruit of faith, then it is expressed in the 
active form, they turned to him, see Acts 11:21. 

4. It is observed, that "this exposition is not agreeable to the 
words; for the apostle speaks not of the power exercised on us to 
render us believers, but of the power which shall be exercised on 
us who believe already." But nothing is more evident, than that 
the apostle speaks not of a power which shall be exercised on 
believers, but of a power which is exercised upon them, and is 
continued to be so; and is the same with that which was put forth 
when they first trusted in Christ, and must be continued to carry 
on and perfect the good work. Now, if the exceeding greatness of 
God’s power is necessary to carry on and perfect the work of 
faith, it must be much more so to produce, plant, and form it at 
first. It is asserted, that the apostle speaks "not of the power to be 
exercised on our souls, to raise them from a death in sin to a life 
of righteousness, but of the power to be exercised on our dead 
bodies, to give them a glorious resurrection to eternal life, as he 
had none already in the body of our head Christ Jesus." But 
though the apostle, in order to illustrate that power which is 
exalted towards them that believe, takes notice of the power 
which was wrought in Christ when he was raised from the dead; 
yet he says not one syllable concerning the resurrection of the 
saints. Moreover, the apostle is speaking not of a power to be 
exercised, but of one that is now exercised upon believers; 
whereas the resurrection of our dead bodies is an act of God’s 
power, which is to be exercised; it is future, yet to come. Besides, 
this power is limited to believers; whereas the resurrection of the 
dead will be both of the just and unjust; and the resurrection of the 
one will be as much an instance of the exceeding greatness of 
God’s power, as the resurrection of the other. Add to this, that at 
the resurrection the people of God will no longer bear the 



character of believers, (for faith will be changed into vision,) but 
that of saints and just men, being in themselves made perfectly 
so; whereas the subjects of this power are such who believe. To 
conclude, these words stand in connection with Ephesians 2:1: 
And you hath he quickened, who were dead in trespasses and 
sins, which is the plain instance of God’s power the apostle had in 
his view; for all that is said between them, concerning the 
resurrection, exaltation, and headship of Christ, may be read in a 
parenthesis, and are only mentioned to illustrate and set forth the 
exceeding greatness of the power of God in this instance of it. 



Section 2—1 Corinthians 5:17. 

[with Galatians 6:15; Ephesians 2:10, and 4:24]. 
Therefore if any man be in Christ, he is a new creature. 

 
The work of grace upon the soul being expressed in these 
passages by kainh< kti>siv, a new creation, or creature, and a 
being created in Christ Jesus, manifestly shows, that it is to be 
ascribed to the efficacious grace of God, and that man is purely 
passive in it. But it is observed, 

1. "That this metaphor affords no certain proof that wheresoever it 
is used, the person it respecteth must be purely passive, and 
have done nothing towards the act styled creation, is evident from 
Isaiah 43:1, and 54:16." To which I reply, that if the metaphor 
elsewhere used affords no certain proof, that the person it 
respecteth must be purely passive, and have done nothing 
towards the act styled creation, yet, if it does in the instances 
before us, it is sufficient to our purpose; now nothing appears to 
the contrary. And, indeed, the other passages referred to are far 
from making it evident, that the metaphor affords no certain proof 
of the person’s passiveness whom it respecteth; not Isaiah 43:1, 
where God is said to have created Jacob, and formed Israel, 
which is not to be understood literally of the people of the Jews, 
when God formed there as a nation, or body politic, or when he 
constituted them to be his church and people, and they entered 
into covenant to have him for their God; but of the elect of God, 
whether Jews or Gentiles, as appears from verse 5-7, 19-21, 
compared with 1 Peter 2:9, 10, and designs this new creation 
work of grace upon their souls in effectual vocation; by which God 



forms them for himself, that they may show forth his praise. Now, 
though they are active in showing forth the praise of God, yet are 
entirely passive in being created and formed for that purpose. So 
in the other instance, in Isaiah 54:16: I have created the waster to 
destroy. Though the waster is active in destroying, yet he is purely 
passive in being created, appointed, and raised up to destroy. 

2. It is urged, that man is not holy passive in the case before us is 
"certain, from the nature of faith and godly sorrow, which are 
men’s acts, and not God’s, and from God’s frequent calls upon 
the wicked to turn from their transgressions to the Lord." I reply, 
that when we say that men are passive in the work of grace upon 
them, we speak not of the exercise of grace, in which, it is 
allowed, men are active, but of the implantation and production of 
grace in them. Though men, and not God; believe and repent, yet 
faith and repentance are the gifts of his grace and the produce of 
his power. And though they are active in turning to the Lord, yet 
this is in consequence of their being first turned by him. Besides, 
God’s frequent calls to men to turn themselves, regard not the 
first work of conversion, but an external reformation of life, as the 
fruit, effect, and evidence of it. 

3. It is further observed, that "God is, in Scripture, said to create 
that which he brings into a new and better state, as in Psalm 
51:10, Isaiah 65:17, 19. To this sense the Scripture plainly leads 
us, when it saith, If any man be in Christ, he is a new creature. 
And all the Greek fathers confirm this exposition, by saying, that 
this new creation only importeth, me>taijbolh<n ei<v to< krei~tton, 
a change for the better." Admitting that this is the sense of the 
word create, in the places cited, and that the sense of the Greek 
fathers is just, the question before us is not whether this new 
creation is a change for the better, but, whether this is to be 



ascribed to the irresistible and efficacious grace of God, in which 
man is passive, or to the active power of man’s free will. But 
neither the sense of the Greek fathers is just and proper, which 
seems to imply that man, before this new creation, was in a good 
state, though this changes him into a better. Whereas this is not 
an improvement of what he was, or had before, but an infusion of 
that into him which he had not. Nor does it appear so manifestly 
to be the sense of the word create, in the places referred to; not in 
Psalm 51:10, Create in me a clean heart, which strongly 
expresses the sense David had of his fall, of his own inability to 
help himself, and of his need of so much of divine power to 
restore him, as is put forth in an act of creation. And from hence it 
may be rightly concluded, that if a fallen believer, who has the 
grace of God in him, is not able to create a clean heart in himself, 
much less able is an unregenerate sinner. Nor in Isaiah 65:17, 
where it is said, Behold, I create a new heaven, and a new earth; 
since it follows, and the former shall not be remembered, nor 
come into mind. Nor in verse 19, Behold, I create Jerusalem a 
rejoicing, and her people a joy; which will be done, not barely by 
renewing, or bringing into a better state the former individuals, 
which before constituted Jerusalem, or the church, but by an 
immediate thorough conversion of multitudes, which shall be 
added to her; for then the earth shall be made to bring forth in one 
day, and a nation shall be born at once (Isa. 66:8). Much less in 
the text before us, seeing it is immediately added, Old things are 
passed away; behold, all things are become new. This new 
creation is not an improvement, or a mending of the old principles 
of nature, but an infusion of new ones, and so is properly styled a 
creation. 



Section 3—John 3:5. 

Jesus answered, Verily, verily, I say unto thee, Except a 
man be born of water and of the Spirit, he cannot enter 

into the kingdom of God. 

 
Since the work of grace upon the soul is here expressed by a 
being born again, or from above; and since this is ascribed to 
water and the Spirit, not baptismal water, which has no 
regenerating virtue in it, nor is it absolutely necessary to salvation; 
but either the grace of the Spirit or spirit of grace, compared to 
water (Ezek. 36:25; John 4:14; 7:37-39); we conclude, that this is 
wrought by the omnipotent and unfrustrable grace of God, in 
which man is as passive as an infant is in its natural generation 
and birth. In answer to which it is said, 

1. That "the falsehood of this argument is evident from this 
consideration, that this new birth is ascribed to the word and 
ministers of God (Rom. 10:17; 1 Pet. 1:23; Jam. 1:18; 1 Cor. 
4:15), who work upon us by moral suasion; and since this cannot 
import, that they produce it by an irresistible action, in which we 
are purely passive, it will not follow that God, or his good Spirit, 
doth so convert men, because they are said to be born of God, or 
of the Spirit." To which I reply, that though faith comes by hearing, 
and we are said to be begotten by the word of God and truth, as a 
mean, yet faith is a gift of grace, and of the operation of God 
(Eph. 2:8; Col. 2:12; 2 Thess. 1:11); which work of faith, as it will 
be fulfilled, so it is begun and carried on by the power of God, 
which can never be resisted so as to be overcome. And though 
ministers are represented as spiritual fathers, yet they are only 



instruments by whom we believe; and were no more done, than 
what is the effect of moral suasion through them, the work would 
never be done at all. Moreover, it does not follow, that because 
they do not and cannot produce this work by an irresistible action, 
in which we are passive, that therefore God does not convert men 
in such a way; since it is certain he makes use of them in such a 
manner, as that the excellency of the power may appear to be of 
God, and not of man (2 Cor. 4:7.) Besides, we are never said to 
be born of the word, or of ministers, but by them; whereas we are 
said to be born of God, and of the Spirit, which is expressive not 
of bare means, or mere moral suasion, but of the powerful 
efficiency. 

2. It is observed, that this "phrase is used by the Jews concerning 
their proselytes, they being then said to be recensnati, newborn 
babes; and from them our Lord translates the metaphor to his 
disciples, renewed after the image of God in true holiness, and 
sanctified throughout in all their whole man." But the phrase of 
being born of water and of the Spirit, is never used by the Jews 
concerning their proselytes. It is true, indeed, they have such a 
saying as this, dlwnç ymd rg ryygtnç ˆwfqk, One that is made a 
proselyte, is like a child new born: but then they used this not in a 
spiritual but in a civil sense, signifying by it, that such ceased from 
all natural and civil relations to parents, masters, etc. Such an one 
might marry his mother, or mother’s sister, be no longer under 
obligation to a master, standing no longer in any relation to them, 
being as a newborn babe; and might be admitted, in civil cases, 
as a witness equally with a Jew, with many other things of the like 
nature. And admitting that our Lord had reference to the use of 
this phrase among the Jews, it was to show, that another kind of 
birth was necessary to the enjoyment of the kingdom of God, that 
either the Jews, as being the descendants of Abraham, or than 



the proselytes, by coming over to the Jewish religion, had. 
Besides, since in the objection it is observed, that this metaphor is 
translated to such who are renewed after the image of God in true 
holiness, and sanctified throughout in all their whole man; yea, it 
is added, that there is such intrinsic change in the whole spirit, 
soul, and body, that they may be said to be much more other 
men, than Saul, when the Spirit of prophecy came upon him: and 
seeing it is owned, that this change is wrought within us by the 
operation of the Holy Spirit, why should it not be ascribed to the 
unfrustrable and irresistible power and grace of the Spirit, in which 
men are entirely passive? 



Section 4—Ephesians 2:1. 

[with Colossians 2:13] 
And you hath he quickened, who were dead in trespasses 

and sins. 

 
Men in an unregenerate state, being represented in these 
passages as dead in sin, shows, that whilst they are in such a 
state, they are as incapable of spiritual motion or action, or of 
quickening themselves, as a dead man is of natural motion, or 
action, or of raising himself from the dead. Whence it must needs 
follow, that the work of conversion is a work of God, and not man, 
and to be ascribed to the exceeding greatness of his power; in 
which man is passive as a dead body is in its resurrection from 
the dead. In answer to which, 

1st. It is said, "that the metaphor of being dead in trespasses and 
sins, cannot warrant our saying anything of unregenerate 
persons, which may properly be affirmed of the dead;" for, 

1. "A dead body is void of all sense; whereas the unregenerate 
man is often under strong convictions, and a deep sense of his 
present misery." To which I reply, that it is one thing for a man to 
be under strong convictions, and a deep sense of his present 
misery, or of the evil and mischief which comes by sin, which 
sense is purely natural; and another thing to be under real 
convictions, and a deep sense of the true evil and wickedness 
that is in sin, which is purely spiritual, and arises from the 
quickening influences of the Spirit of God. 



2. A dead man cannot awake himself out of the sleep of death; 
but God saith to the spiritually dead man, Awake, thou that 
sleepest, arise from the dead, and Christ shall give thee life, it 
should have been light (Eph. 5:14). I reply, that these words are 
not spoken to the spiritually dead, but to professors of religion, as 
abundantly appears from the context; who were fallen into a 
drowsy, sleepy frame, which was very much owing to their 
conversation with dead sinners: wherefore the Apostle exhorts 
them, to rouse themselves from this lethargy, and arise, and 
depart from their dead companions, and unfruitful works of 
darkness, when they might expect more light and liveliness in 
their souls from Christ. 

3. "A dead man cannot hear: but to the spiritually dead, God saith, 
Hear, and you souls shall live (Isa. 55:8)." To which may be 
replied, that there is a twofold hearing of the word; an external 
one, which regards the outward ministry of it, and an internal one, 
so as to understand it; the former, men spiritually dead may be 
capable of, but not of the latter; (see John 8:43, 47). Besides the 
persons spoken to in the passage of Scripture cited, were not 
spiritually dead, but were such as were quickened, who had a 
principle of spiritual life implanted in them. In consequence of 
which, they thirsted after spiritual things, verse 1, though greatly 
distressed under a sense of their spiritual poverty. Wherefore, the 
Lord encourages them to hearken to him, and listen to his 
covenant, grace and promises, that they might live comfortably. 

4. "It would be absurd to exhort a dead body to turn about and 
live; whereas God thinks it not incongruous to say to persons 
spiritually dead, Turn yourselves, and ye shall live" (Ezek. 18:32; 
33:11). I reply, that the passages referred to, do not regard such 
who were spiritually dead; since they concern the whole house of 



Israel, and every one of them: of whom it cannot be said, that they 
were dead in trespasses and sins: nor do the exhortations relate 
to the first work of conversion, but to an external reformation of 
them as a body politic, that they might peaceably live in their own 
land, and comfortably enjoy the good things of it. 

5. "Good Christians are said to be dead to sin (Rom. 6:2, 11); to 
the law (Gal. 2:19), and to the world (Gal. 6:14)." Now if hence we 
cannot truly argue, that they cannot sin at all, that they can do 
nothing relating to the world, or to the law; neither can we argue 
from the metaphor of being dead in trespasses and sins, that we 
can do nothing in obedience to the calls of God, or compliance 
with the motions of his word and Spirit. To which I reply, that the 
meaning of the phrases in the passages mentioned is, that 
believers are freed from the damning power of sin, and from the 
curse and condemnation of the law, and are delivered from this 
present evil world. Now, whereas we can truly argue from hence, 
that believers are so dead to sin, the law, and the world, and 
these to them, as that they cannot condemn, damn, or destroy 
them; so we can truly argue from the metaphor, of being dead in 
trespasses and sins, that men can do nothing spiritually good, 
until God powerfully calls them by his grace, and they feel the 
quickening influences and motions of his Spirit. 

2ndly In answer to the argument from these Scriptures, it is 
observed, that "both the places cited concern only the Gentile 
world; and so we cannot argue from those words, which do so 
certainly relate to the worst of Heathens, that this must be the 
natural state of all men: or, that the same power is requisite to 
convert the unregenerate Christian, and the worst of Heathens." I 
reply, that these persons spoken of were Heathens, is readily 
granted; but that they were the worst of Heathens is not so 



manifest, though, probably, they were as bad as any. However, I 
cannot but take notice of the unregenerate Christian, as a mere 
paradox, a contradiction in terms; since no man can be truly a 
Christian but he that is regenerated by the Spirit of Christ. But, 
passing these things, let it be observed, that the same character 
of being dead in a moral or spiritual sense, is given to 
unregenerate Jews, which is here given to the unconverted 
Gentiles (Matthew 8:22; John 5:25). For that they were Jews, and 
not Gentiles, our Lord speaks to and of in the places referred to, 
is evident from this consideration, that as yet the Gospel was not 
sent to the Gentiles; nor were there any among them as yet who 
heard his voice or followed him. Nothing is more a certain and 
true than this, that he, or she, that liveth in pleasure, whether Jew 
or Gentile, are dead while they live. Besides, the a apostle says 
the very same things, in the same words, of himself, who was a 
Jew, and a devout one, and of others, while unconverted, as he 
does of these worst of Heathens (Eph. 2:4, 5). So that we may 
truly argue, and safely conclude, that this must be the natural 
state of all men; and that the same power is requisite to convert 
an unregenerate Jew, yea, an unregenerate man living where 
Christianity is professed, and the worst of Heathens; since the 
same characters belong to them. 



Section 5—1 Corinthians 2:14. 

But the natural man receiveth not the things of the Spirit 
of God: for they are foolishness unto him: neither can he 

know them, because they are spiritually discerned. 

 
The natural man is not barely the sensual man, who is abandoned 
and given up wholly to his carnal lust and pleasures; since he is 
not the only person who is ignorant of spiritual things; which 
sense of the phrase the Arminians were formerly fond of, though 
they have now quitted it; but rather the man of reason, who is 
merely yuci>kov, has nothing but a soul, or bare reason in him, 
destitute of the grace of God; which is the case of every man in a 
natural state. Now this man, whilst he is such, and by the mere 
light of nature, cannot know the things of the Spirit of God. The 
utmost knowledge he can have of the doctrines of the Gospel, 
here intended, is merely notional and speculative, not spiritual 
and experimental. The reason is, because they are spiritually 
discerned, that is, tried and judged in a spiritual way. Nor can he 
receive them, so as to love and approve of them; because they 
are foolishness unto him, absurd and ridiculous. Wherefore, a 
divine operation of grace upon his understanding, affections, and 
will, is absolutely necessary, in order to his spiritual knowledge, 
affectionate reception of, and hearty subjection to, the Gospel of 
Christ; and without this he will never understand it spiritually, nor 
receive and embrace it cordially. But to this are excepted, 

1. That "the natural man here is not barely the unregenerate man; 
but the wise man, and disputer of the world, who will admit of 
nothing but what he can see proved by reason; and so receives 



not things revealed by the Spirit." I reply, admitting this sense of 
the phrase, it follows, that if an unregenerate wise man, one of the 
greatest abilities, and most refined parts, in whom reason is 
sublimated, and wound up to its highest pitch it can well be, in 
unsanctified nature, cannot know and receive spiritual things; then 
an unregenerate foolish man, or one of meaner abilities, and of a 
lower rank and size, can never, as such, understand and embrace 
them. The apostle has pitched upon in instance which must 
necessarily conclude all men that are unregenerate, in a state of 
ignorance of spiritual things, and in an incapacity of knowing 
them, without the special illuminating grace of the Spirit. 

2. That "the apostle speaks not of the inability of a Heathen to 
understand the meaning of any revelation discovered unto him: 
for how, then, it is asked, is it discovered to him? but of the 
necessity of a supernatural revelation, that the hidden wisdom of 
God might be made know to the world." In answer, a Heathen, 
whether a philosopher, or a man of a more ordinary size, may be 
capable of understanding the literal, grammatical meaning of a 
revelation made to him, even of the external revelation God has 
made to the world; as that the import of it is, among other things, 
that Jesus is the Messiah, was born of a virgin, suffered, died, 
and rose again, and thereby procured salvation for men; and yet, 
have no spiritual sense and apprehension of these things, any 
relish for them, gust of them, or faith in them; all which he will 
remain a stranger to, unless accompanied with a special, internal 
revelation, and application of them to him by the Spirit of God. 
The necessity of which, and not of an external, supernatural 
revelation, the apostle here demonstrates; for the latter, the 
natural man, whether among Jews or Greeks, had; otherwise, it 
could not with any propriety be said, that he receiveth not, or 
rejects these things, and accounts them foolishness; which were 



in consequence of an external, supernatural revelation made in 
the ministry of the apostles, who preached Christ crucified, to the 
Jews a stumbling-block, and to the reeks foolishness (1 Cor. 1:23, 
2:4); it being with respect to them unattended with the 
demonstration of the Spirit and of power. 



Section 6—2 Corinthians 3:5. 

Not that we are sufficient of ourselves to think anything as 
of ourselves; but our sufficiency is of God. 

 
The argument from hence, proving the insufficiency of man’s free 
will, and the necessity of the grace of God to the doing of that 
which is spiritually good, stands thus: If men are insufficient of 
themselves to, or cannot by the strength of free will, think 
anything that is spiritually good, much less can they will, and still 
less perform, that which is so. But, 

1. It is said, that this argument, "if it proves anything, proves too 
much; namely, that we are not sufficient of ourselves, 
logi>sasqai> ti, to think anything at all, whether it be good or bad." 
I reply, that neither the words of the apostle, nor our argument 
upon them, prove so much; nor the words of the apostle; since by 
ti, anything, he means either any good thing, or any evil thing, or 
any thing that is neither good nor evil; not any evil thing, for the 
imagination of the thoughts of man’s heart is only evil continually 
(Gen. 6:5), nor any thing that is neither good nor evil; for men are 
capable of themselves of thinking of things natural and civil, 
which, in a moral sense, are neither good nor evil. It remains, 
then, that he means any good thing which respects God, and 
Christ, and faith in them; as when our Lord says, Without me ye 
can do nothing (John 15:5); his meaning is not, that we can do no 
natural or civil action of life, or no evil action, without him, but no 
good one. Nor does our argument, on these words of the apostle, 
prove so much; since it is limited to things which are spiritually 
good. Moreover, the logi>sasqai, here used, does not signify 



barely to think, but to think with judgment and affection (see Phil. 
4:8), which no man, with respect to spiritual things, is capable of 
without the grace of God. 

2. It is urged, that "the words relate to the apostles, and to them 
alone, and are a declaration of their own insufficiency to carry on 
the great work of conversion of the world to the Christian faith by 
their own strength and wisdom, without the illuminations and 
powerful operations of the Holy Ghost." To which I answer, that 
the apostle is indeed speaking of the ministry of the Gospel by 
him and others, and of the success of it, and of their trust and 
confidence through Christ concerning it (vv. 3, 4); yet in these 
words he speaks in general terms; Not that we are sufficient of 
ourselves, to think anything as of ourselves, either with respect to 
the work of the ministry, or the conversion of souls, or our trust in 
God, or anything else that is of a spiritual nature: but our 
sufficiency, for every spiritual work, is of God. And then he 
proceeds to take notice particularly of their fitness for the ministry 
they had of God. Who also hath made us able ministers of the 
New Testament. Whereas, if the words in the fifth verse relate 
particularly to the sufficiency the apostles had from God for the 
work of the ministry he must be guilty of a very great tautology in 
the sixth verse; for the sense of both must be this; We are not 
sufficient for the work of the ministry of ourselves, but our 
sufficiency for it is of God; o{v kai, who also hath made us 
sufficient ministers of the New Testament. Besides, if the apostles 
were not sufficient of themselves to think, study, or collect 
anything together, fit for the ministry of the Gospel, and so as to 
be useful to the good of souls, much less must a natural man be 
able to think any spiritual good thing, and still less be able to do 
anything towards his regeneration, or in the real work of faith and 



conversion, which is entirely owing to the efficacious grace of 
God. 



Section 7—John 15:5. 

For without me, ye can do nothing. 

 
That men in an unregenerate state are capable of performing 
natural and civil actions, and such as have the appearance of 
moral good, will be allowed; but that they are able to do that which 
is spiritually good, or any good thing in a spiritual manner, must 
be denied; for even believers themselves are not able to do 
anything of this kind of themselves, or without Christ, and the 
Spirit and grace of Christ, as is sufficiently evident from these 
words. But, 

1. It is objected, that "these words of Christ are spoken expressly 
to those who were abiding in Christ, and truly believed already." 
Be it so; if such were not able of themselves to do anything that is 
spiritually good, much less able are they who have no abiding in 
Christ, or true faith in him. 

2. It is said, that these words being spoken to the twelve apostles, 
"signify, that without the gifts and powerful assistance of the Holy 
Spirit, who belonged only to them that abode in Christ, they could 
do nothing to convert the world." I reply, though these words are 
spoken to the apostles, yet not to them only; for our Lord’s words 
throughout the context are so expressed, as that may be applied 
to any other persons under a profession of faith; much less are 
they spoken to them as apostles, but as in union, with Christ, 
believers in him, professing faith in him, as branches in him the 
vine, deriving all their grace, life, liveliness, and fruitfulness, from 
him, by which they performed every spiritual action; all which are 
far from being peculiar to them as apostles. Moreover, this sense 



of the words makes Christ to stand for the gifts and assistance of 
the Spirit; whereas the phrase without me; signifies separate, or 
apart from him, that is, from his person and grace, and not the 
gifts and assistance of his Spirit. Besides, it is not true that the 
Holy Spirit, with respect to his gifts and assistance, qualifying for 
and succeeding in the work of the ministry, only belonged to them 
that abode in Christ; since many may, and have had the Spirit in 
this sense, as Judas, who never had any real being or abiding in 
Christ. 

3. It is observed from Gataker, "that cwri<v ejmou, without me, is 
the same as cariqe>ntev ajp ejmou~ being separated from me, ye 
can do nothing; which, if we extend to all true Christians, only 
signifies, that "without abiding in the faith, they cannot be faithful 
in the faith; and without their continuing united to Christ by the 
Spirit, they cannot bring forth the fruits of the Spirit." It is certain, 
that men without abiding in the faith, can never be faithful in it; 
and without continuing united to Christ, cannot bring forth the 
fruits of the Spirit; though all that are truly in the faith shall abide in 
it, and such as are really united to Christ, shall continue so, and 
bring forth fruit. But then, if these cannot bring forth fruit without 
abiding in the faith, and continuing united to Christ, how should 
such bring forth fruit who never were in the faith, nor in Christ? 
Gataker’s observation, and which is also Piscator’s, is a very 
good one; and the sense of the words it confirms is this; that 
could the apostles, or any other believers, be supposed to be, or 
could possibly be separated from Christ, they would not be able to 
do anything that is truly and spiritually good. And if so, how should 
such who are cwri<v Cristou, without Christ (Eph. 2:12), as all 
unregenerate persons are, be capable of doing anything of that 
nature? It is true, they may be able to attend to the hearing of the 
word, by which faith comes, may ask, seek, and knock for the 



good Spirit, may consider of the ways of God, and turn their feet 
to his testimonies; but unless they are renewed by the Holy 
Ghost, are created in Christ Jesus, and have faith in him, they will 
not be able to do these, nor anything else in a spiritual manner. 
The Remonstrants themselves own, "that man in a sinful state, 
cannot of himself think, will, or do that which is truly good, and 
that it is necessary that he should be regenerated, and renewed 
of God in Christ by his Holy Spirit, in the understanding, affection, 
and will, and in all his powers, that he may be able rightly to 
understand, meditate, will, and perform that which is truly good; 
as it is written, Without me ye can do nothing." 



Section 8—John 6:44. 

No man can come to me, except the Father which hath 
sent me draw him: and I will raise him up at the last day. 

 
1. This passage of Scripture is no inconsiderate proof of the 
doctrine of the powerful and efficacious grace of God in the work 
of faith and conversion. To come to Christ, is to believe in him. 
This is not to be attributed to the free will and power of man, but is 
owing to the Father’s drawing; which is to be understood not of 
moral suasion, but of the internal and powerful influence of his 
grace. This act of drawing, is an act of power, even almighty 
power; as appears from its being something distinct from and 
superior to both doctrines and miracles. The Capernaites had 
heard the doctrine of Christ, which was taught with authority, and 
had seen his miracles, which were full proofs of his being the 
Messiah; and yet believed not, but continued murmuring at his 
person and parentage. This gave occasion to Christ to observe to 
them, that something more than these was necessary to their 
coming to him, or savingly believing in him, even the powerful and 
efficacious grace of the Father in drawing. Besides, if this act of 
drawing was only an act of moral suasion, and not of almighty 
power, then a lesser action is ascribed to the Father who sent 
Christ, than is to Christ himself; though he is here spoken of as 
Mediator; since he takes to himself the power of raising such up 
at the last day who come unto him, which must be allowed to be 
an act of omnipotence; when moral suasion is what belongs to 
every ordinary minister of the word. Add to this, if it be considered 
what men, in conversion, are drawn off from and to, from their 
beloved lusts and darling righteousness, to look unto and rely 



upon Christ alone for salvation; from what was before so very 
agreeable, to that which, previous to this work on their souls, was 
so very disagreeable; to what else can this be ascribed, but to 
unfrustrable and insuperable grace? But then, though this act of 
drawing is an act of power, yet not of force: God, in drawing of 
unwilling, makes willing in the day of his power; he enlightens the 
understanding, bends the will, gives a heart of flesh, sweetly 
allures by the power of his grace, and engages the soul to come 
to Christ, and give up itself unto him; he draws with the cords of a 
wan, with the bands of love (Hosea 11:4). Drawing, though it 
supposes power, yet not always co-action, or violence. Music 
draws the ear, love the heart, and pleasure the mind, trahit sua 
quemque voluptas. The Jews have a saying, that the proselytes in 
the days of the Messiah shall be µyrwrg µyrg µlwk, all of them 
proselytes drawn, that is, such as shall freely and voluntarily 
become proselytes. 

2. In answer to this sense of the word, it is said, "that to be drawn 
of God, cannot import our being moved by any inward and 
irresistible impressions to believe in Christ; for then no man could 
come to Christ without this irresistible impression; and then no 
other person could be blame-worthy for not believing on him, 
because they could not do it without that powerful attraction which 
God was not pleased to afford them nor could it be praiseworthy 
to believe in him, because they only did so when they could not 
choose but do it, as being moved in so doing by a force they were 
not able to resist." To which I reply, that if by an irresistible 
impression, is meant such an internal influence of the grace of 
God upon the soul, which, though opposed, cannot be resisted so 
as to be overcome, and rendered in effectual, we affirm, 
agreeable to these word of Christ, that without this no man can 
come to him; yet, notwithstanding this, persons may be blame-



worthy, as the Jews were, for not believing on him as the 
Messiah; though without this powerful attraction they could not 
come to him, and believe in him to the saving of their souls. 
Besides, though the ability of coming to Christ in a spiritual 
manner is owing to the powerful grace of God in drawing; yet the 
disability of coming to Christ does not arise from a defect, or want 
of that powerful attraction, but from the corruption and vitiosity of 
nature, which being blame-worthy, what springs from it must be 
so likewise. Moreover, we readily know, that it is not praise-worthy 
in men to come to Christ, and believe in him, but that all the 
praise is due to God, and to his efficacious grace, by which they 
are what they are in conversion; since faith is the gift of God, and 
of his sole operation: nor could any come to Christ, unless it were 
given unto him of the Father; and therefore he ought to have all 
the praise and glory. 

3. Whereas it is affirmed, that "to be drawn of God can only 
signify, 

(1.) "To be persuaded and prevailed upon to come to Christ, by 
the consideration of the mighty works which God had done to 
justify that he was the true Messiah; to which Christ appeals as 
divine testimonies of him, and by which the unbelieving Jews 
became inexcusable." I answer, it is true, that miracles were 
proofs of his Messiahship, and which left the Jews, who rejected 
him, without excuse; but then these works, properly speaking, 
were done by Christ himself, and the conviction of his being the 
Messiah from them, and the persuasion to come to him, and 
believe on him, on the account of them, were from the Spirit; and 
neither of them the acts of the Father, and so not intended by this 
act of drawing. Besides, multitudes of souls, both under the Old 
and New Testament, before, and since the coming of Christ, have 



been enabled to come to him for life and salvation, who never 
were persuaded and prevailed upon so to do, by the 
consideration of miracles. And many who did see the miracles of 
Christ, did not, in a spiritual manner, come to him, and believe in 
him. Wherefore our Lord ascribes faith in him to a superior power, 
to the unfrustrable influences of divine grace, which are here 
signified by the Father’s drawing. Or, 

(2.) It is said, to be drawn by the Father signifies "to be moved by 
the great promise of eternal life confirmed by these miracles to do 
it; for where there is a firm belief, and lively sense of that 
inestimable blessing, it must strongly engage to come to Christ, 
from whom it is only to be expected." To which I answer, eternal 
life is, indeed, only to be expected from Christ; and when there is 
a firm belief and lively sense of it, as in him, and to be had from 
him, persons will be strongly engaged to go to him for it: but then, 
what is it that gives that firm belief, and fixes that lively sense of 
this blessing, so as strongly to engage to come to Christ for it, but 
the powerful and efficacious grace of God? The bare external 
revelation of the promise, though confirmed by miracles, will not 
do it. Instructions by the ministry of the word are not sufficient, 
unless accompanied with the demonstration of the Spirit, and of 
power. The following words are not a proof of it, It is written in the 
prophets, And they shall be all taught of God; every man therefore 
that hath heard, and hath learned of the Father, cometh unto me 
(John 6:45): which do intend mere external instructions, or 
objective teachings, for multitudes are in that way instructed who 
never come to Christ; but special teachings, such as are attended 
with the energy of divine grace, with the laws and doctrines of 
Christ put into the inward part, and written on the heart. Add to all 
this, our Lord himself explains what he means by the Father’s 
drawing (v. 65), where he says, No man can come unto me, 



except it were given unto him of my Father; which is more than 
affording means and motives, it is giving faith itself. What is said 
to answer to the argument from Matthew 7:18, and Romans 8:7, 
will be considered hereafter in the next chapter. 



Section 9—Acts 11:18. 

[with Ephesians 2:8] 
Then hath God also to the Gentiles granted repentance 

unto life. 

 
These scriptures prove that faith and repentance are the gifts of 
God, and owing to the powerful operation of his grace. Now 

1. To confront this, it is said, "What God commands we must do; 
and therefore must be active in it: but God commands all men 
every where to repent (Acts 17:30), and to believe in the name of 
Christ (1 John 3:23), therefore we must be active in the works of 
faith and repentance." To which I reply, that though what God 
commands is the rule of man’s duty, yet not the measure of his 
strength. It is no good arguing from God’s commands, to man’s 
power in his present state. God requires men to keep the whole 
law; it does not follow from thence, that they are able to do it. So, 
though it is his commandment, that we should believe in his Son 
Jesus Christ, and repent; yet it is certain, that faith is not of 
ourselves, it is a gift of grace, and of the operation of God; and 
the same may be said of repentance. Moreover, though believers 
are active in the exercise of the graces of faith and repentance; 
for it is the convinced sinner, and not God or Christ, or the Spirit, 
who repents and believes; yet in both men are purely passive in 
the first production and implantation of them in their hearts. But 
we are told, that; it by this way of arguing, the Jews must have 
been purely passive in all their hardness of heart, Ahab’s false 
prophets in lying, the enemies of God’s church in all the evils they 
do to her, and in the blasphemies they utter against him; because 



God is said (Rom. 11:8; 1 Kings 22:23; Rev. 6:4, 8; 13:5, 7), to 
give a spirit of slumbering, a lying spirit, power to take peace from 
the earth, and a mouth speaking blasphemies. To which I answer, 
that these judicial acts of God, and as such the persons to whom 
they relate, were indeed passive in them, these being purely 
God’s acts, and not man’s; and yet the Jews were active in 
hardening their own hearts, Ahab’s prophets in following the 
suggestions of the lying spirit, and the enemies of God’s church in 
using their power to make war with the saints, and in opening 
their mouths in blasphemy against him. 

2. This is laid down "as a general and rule, that where God is said 
to give any thing, the exercise of that faculty is still supposed 
which he hath given us already; and God is only said to give it by 
giving those faculties by which we are enabled to obtain it, and 
the means and motives which are sufficient to excite those 
faculties to the performance of their proper actions. Thus it is 
always with respect to natural and spiritual gifts; for thus God 
giveth riches and wisdom. Thus the Jews say, that God hath 
given repentance to the Gentiles, when, by Peter’s preaching to 
them peace through Jesus Christ, and promising remission of sins 
upon their repentance, they repented, and believed in Christ. So 
faith is said to be the gift of God; because the objects of it are only 
by divine revelation made known, and are only confirmed, and 
made credible by the testimony God hath given to them." But 
though the Gentiles repented, and believed in Christ, upon Peter’s 
preaching peace and pardon to them through him; yet it was not 
through the strength of their natural faculties, or barely through 
means and motives, exciting their faculties to the performance of 
these actions, but through the power of the Holy Ghost; for while 
Peter yet spake these words, the Holy Ghost fell on all them that 
heard the word (Acts 10:44); who produced in them these graces 



of faith and repentance, and assisted them in the exercise of them 
on their proper objects. Besides, if God may be said to give faith 
and repentance to men, when he only gives the means of them, 
and motives to them, he may be said equally to give faith and 
repentance to men, who do not believe and repent; which is a 
contradiction in terms, provided they have the same means and 
motives as those who do. And so Chorazin, Bethsaida, and 
Capernaum, may be said to have faith and repentance given 
them; because they had the means of them, and motives to them; 
the doctrines of Christ were preached unto them, and his mighty 
works done among them; though our Lord upbraids them with 
their impenitence and unbelief. So, when faith is said to be the gift 
of God, if no more is meant by it, than that the objects of it are 
made known, confirmed, and rendered credible by a divine 
revelation; then all those may be said to have it given to them, to 
whom the objects of it are so made known and confirmed. 
Whereas there are multitudes, who through the external 
revelation of the word, know that Christ is the object of faith, and 
yet have no true faith in him. Therefore more is meant than this, 
even the donation of the grace itself; for it is given to men to 
believe, even actually to exercise faith. To which is required, 
besides the confirming evidence of revelation, the power and 
grace of God; for no man can come to Christ, that is, believe on 
him, except the Father draw him. Nor is it always true, with 
respect to natural gifts, that God gives riches and wisdom to men, 
when he gives them faculties, means, and motives of getting 
wealth and wisdom (see Eccl. 9:11). When he does give riches 
and wisdom, he gives more than barely faculties, means, and 
motives to get them; he gives riches and wisdom themselves: so 
when he gives faith and repentance, it is not merely natural 



faculties capable of them, or the bare means of them, or motives 
inducing to them, but the things themselves. 



Section 10—Acts 16:14. 

Whose heart the Lord opened, that she attended unto the 
things that were spoken of Paul. 

 
The heart of man is naturally shut up against God and Christ, and 
every thing that is spiritually good; and nothing less than divine 
power can open it, nor any other but he that have the key of the 
house of David, that openeth, and no man shutteth; and shutteth, 
and no man openeth (Rev. 3:7); which proves that conversion is 
God’s work, and wrought by the power of his grace. In answer to 
which, 

1. It is owned, that "God inclined Lydia to do this; but the only 
question is said to be, whether he did it by any extraordinary and 
irresistible influence? This it seems reasonable to deny." But, why 
should it seem reasonable to deny it? Surely, that action which 
overcomes resistance, and takes out of the way every thing that 
obstructs, must needs have an irresistible influence. Now, such is 
this action of opening a poor sinner’s heart; it overcomes the 
opposition within, and removes that which shut, and kept the 
heart shut to every thing that is spiritually good, and, therefore, 
must be done by an irresistible influence. Our author proceeds, 
and reasons thus: "Either she alone was ajxi>a, prepared, 
disposed, and fitted to receive this influence, and then she had 
done something already towards her conversion; or if it were 
absolutely necessary that; she might believe, and yet she alone, 
though no more fitted or prepared for it than the rest, received it; 
the other auditors for want of this extraordinary influence, must lie 
under a necessity of not believing; and so it could not be blame-



worthy in them, that they did not believe." I reply, whether Lydia 
was the only person or no converted, at this time, is not certain, 
no mention is made of any other; and that she was fitted and 
disposed to receive this influence does not appear, no not from 
her being sebome>nh to<n Qeo<n, one that worshipped God; for 
in Antioch there were many of these sebome>nwn gunai~kwn, 
devout and honorable women, who were so far from being fitted 
and disposed to believe, that they raised a persecution against 
Paul and Barnabas, and expelled them out of their coasts (Acts 
13:50). And had she been fitted, prepared, and disposed to 
receive this influence, it does not follow that she had done 
something towards her conversion, since this might be, and yet 
no conversion; and, besides, this disposition might be of God, and 
not of herself. On the other hand it is urged, if she was no more 
fitted for it than others, and yet received it, the rest, for want of it, 
must lie under a necessity of not believing, and so could not be 
blamed for their unbelief. But it should be observed, that though 
such is the condition of man by the fall, that he cannot believe in 
Christ, without the powerful influence of divine grace, which God 
is not obliged to communicate; yet, it is not the withholding of that 
influence, or denying that grace, which lays him under a necessity 
of not believing, but it is the corruption of his nature that lays and 
holds him in the chains of unbelief; and, therefore, his unbelief is 
not to be imputed to the want of this powerful influence, which 
God is not obliged to give, but to the vitiosity and wickedness of 
his heart, on which account he is justly blame-worthy. 

2. It is alleged, that "to open the heart, and to open the ear, are 
Scripture phrases of like import; for the effect of both is the same, 
namely, the rendering the person willing and inclined to do the 
thing. Now this God sometimes does by his afflicting hand, and 
sometimes by the preaching of the word; so that they, who have 



their hearts affected with, and inclined by it to what is good, may 
be said properly enough to have their hearts opened by it." To 
which I reply, that both the opening of the ear and of the heart are 
God’s acts, and not man’s: and, though God sometimes does 
these things by afflictions, and by the preaching of the word, as 
moral instruments, yet neither the one nor the other will ever 
produce them, without the mighty power of his Spirit and grace 
accompanying them: and, whereas it is said, that such who have 
their hearts affected with the word, and inclined by it to that which 
is good, may be said to have their hearts opened by it. But who, 
or what is it that gives and produces this affection and inclination? 
All that hear it are not affected with it, and inclined by it: to what 
else can this be ascribed, but to the powerful and efficacious 
grace of God? 

3. It is observed, that "God is here said to open the heart of Lydia, 
not to believe, but only prose>cein, to attend to the things spoken 
of Paul; that is, to weigh and seriously consider of the greatness 
of the blessings promised to believers, namely, remission of sins 
and eternal life; and that attention produced faith in her." I reply, 
that it is true, that faith comes by hearing, and attending to what is 
heard; but it is neither hearing nor attention that produces faith, 
but the grace and power of God: hence it is said to be the work of 
God, and of the operation of God (John 6:22; Col. 2:12). And, if 
such an act of God’s grace and power, as the opening of the 
heart, is necessary, to a proper, profitable, and useful attention to 
the word, and to a serious consideration of the blessings of it; how 
much more necessary must it be to the work of conversion, to true 
saving faith in Christ? 



Section 11—Jeremiah 31:18. 

[with Deuteronomy 30:6] 
Turn thou me, and I shall be turned; .for thou art the Lord 

my God. 

 
Since God promises to circumcise the heart, and Ephraim here, 
being under afflictive providences, which had not such an effect 
upon him as to turn him heartily and effectually to the Lord, prays 
that he would take the work into his own hands more immediately, 
believing that then he should be thoroughly converted; we 
conclude, that the circumcision and conversion of the heart are 
the works of God in us, in which we are passive; that they are 
wrought by his powerful grace, without which all means are 
insufficient to produce them. Now, 

1. In answer to such texts as these, in general, this is laid down 
as a most certain rule: "that when God doth require us to do what 
he himself doth promise, and hath made it our duty to perform, his 
promise is only to perform what is requisite, on his part, towards 
the work." But this author should have informed us what that is 
which is requisite on God’s part, and what that is which is man’s 
duty to perform, towards the work of conversion. Whereas nothing 
is more certain, than that God does both require of us to do, and 
he himself promises to do, the whole work of conversion; which 
he does not by persuasion, or laying before us inducements to it, 
as is suggested, but by unfrustrable influence. And yet his 
command to do it does not imply that we are gods, or have equal 
power with him, as is intimated; nor does praying to him for the 
performance of what he requires of us, and he has promised, 



suppose a desire to be excused from obeying his commands. The 
commands of God show his authority, and man’s duty; the 
promises of God discover his grace and power, and are a relief to 
man’s weakness, which no way lessen his obligation to duty. 

2. It is observed, that "the same God, who promiseth to 
circumcise the hearts of his people, requires them to circumcise 
their own hearts (Deut. 10:16; Jer. 4:5). And it is suggested, that 
the promise is conditional, namely, if they would call to mind the 
blessings and curses he had pronounced (v. 1), and turn to the 
Lord (v. 2), and that it is made to all their seed, to nations, and not 
particular persons." I reply, that the passages referred to have 
been considered in the former part of this performance; and as to 
the conditions mentioned, if they are conditions, they are not 
conditions of the circumcision of the hearts of God’s people, but of 
turning their captivity. And though this promise is made to their 
seed, as well as to themselves, yet not to all their seed, much less 
to nations. Besides, it particularly regards the time of the Jews’ 
conversion, when all the elect of God among them shall be saved. 

3. It is said, that "seeing God so frequently requires of the same 
persons, that they should turn themselves from their 
transgressions, promising life to the penitent, and threatening 
those that would not with death; and seeing he complains so oft of 
his own people, and of that very Ephraim which made this prayer, 
that they would not turn to him; it must be absurd to urge this 
prayer to excuse men from a duty required by God under such 
dreadful penalties." To which may be returned: that the duty 
required by God, in the places referred to, does not design 
internal conversion, but external reformation; which latter, men 
may be capable of effecting, though not of the former. Though 
admitting internal conversion is meant, God’s requiring it does not 



suppose man’s ability to perform it, but his need of it; and is done 
with a view to bring him to a sense of his state, and that he may 
apply to God for it, as Ephraim did. Nor does such a prayer for 
conversion excuse men from obligation to turn to the Lord, or any 
duty respecting the outward walk and conversation; so far from it, 
that converting grace, when obtained, puts men into a capacity, 
and engages them to live soberly, righteously, and godly in this 
world. And whereas it is added, "that by comparing this prayer 
with the preceding chapter, in which God promises so oft to turn 
their captivity, it appears this is only a prayer that God would bring 
them out of that thralldom, like that of the Psalmist (Ps. 126:4)." 
Let it be observed, that this is a sense which the Jews 
themselves, who are ready to explain scriptures this way 
whenever they have the least opportunity, do not give into. The 
Targum paraphrases the words thus, dnjlwpl anbyta, turn us to 
thy worship. Kimchi observes, that it is as if it was said hbwçtb 
yklbq, receive me by repentance. Besides, it is plain, that what 
Ephraim here prayed for, he quickly had, as appears from verse 
19, upon which followed true repentance; and being a dear son, 
and pleasant child to God (v. 20), he comforts him by assuring 
him that he would have mercy on him; and as an evidence of it, 
bids him turn again to his cities, which indeed designs the turning 
of his captivity: but then this is manifestly distinguished from the 
turning Ephraim prayed for, and which he enjoyed before he had 
this encouragement to turn to his cities. 

4. The Remonstrants formerly paraphrased the words thus: "As 
thou hast chastised Ephraim, O Lord, so chastise me; for though I 
am in part chastised, yet chastise me more and more:" and they 
farther suggest, "that they do not intend first conversion; since he 
being converted prays." In which may be observed, that this 
sense of the text introduces another person, speaking to the Lord, 



besides Ephraim, contrary to the express words, and plain 
reading of them: nor is the word bwç, here translated turn, ever 
used for affliction or chastisement in all the word of God, though 
sometimes for deliverance from it: nor is there any command, or 
example of men’s praying for affliction; for though they sometimes 
pray, that afflictions maybe sanctified, and that they may be 
supported under or delivered from them, yet never, that they may 
be brought upon them, or increased. And as to what is intimated, 
that the text is not to be understood of first conversion, being the 
prayer of a converted man; it may be replied, that it does not 
appear that Ephraim (for no other person can be meant) was then 
converted, at least in his own apprehensions, but afterwards (see 
v. 19). Moreover, Ephraim is to be understood not of a single 
person, but of a body of men; many of whom, and it may be the 
greatest part, were not converted: nor is his praying a sufficient 
evidence of his conversion; since a natural man is capable of 
praying, and of praying for conversion, under some awakenings of 
conscience. But be it so, that Ephraim was converted, and that he 
prayed not for the first work of conversion, but for the farther 
progress and carrying of it on, or for a renewal of it after 
backslidings; yet if this could not be done by himself, but required 
the grace and power of God; much less can the: first work of 
conversion be wrought by a graceless creature; and much more 
must that work require the powerful and efficacious grace of God. 



Section 12—Jeremiah 31:33. 

But this shall be the covenant that I will make with the 
house of Israel; After those days, saith the Lord, I will put 
my law in their inward parts, and write it in their hearts. 

 
These phrases of putting, and writing the law of God in the inward 
parts of the heart, do not mean barely a making known the nature 
of the moral law, as to the spirituality and perfection of it, or the 
glory and excellency of the gospel, its truths and ordinances; but 
a creating in the soul a real and heart affection for these things, 
and a subjecting of it to them by the power of divine grace; and 
indeed, are expressive of an internal work of the powerful grace of 
God upon the soul, in which man is as passive as a vessel is, in 
which any thing is put; or as paper and parchment on which any 
thing is written. Now, to this the following things are objected. 

1st. That "these promises are made expressly to the whole house 
of Israel, to all with whom the old covenant was made, and whom 
God brought out of Egypt, and would bring again out of captivity; 
and therefore can be no covenant made with the elect of the 
house of Israel and Judah; because then the whole nation of the 
Jews must have been elected and converted; and because it is 
made with those who kept not his former covenant; whereas the 
elect always persist, say these men, in their covenant with God; 
this therefore can be no new covenant with them." To which I 
reply, that these promises are not made to the same individual 
persons, not to all, nor to any, with whom the old covenant was 
made, whom God brought out of Egypt, and whose carcasses fell 
in the wilderness, but their posterity; for it is expressly said in 



verse 32, that this new covenant is not according to the covenant 
that God made with their fathers in the day he took them by the 
hand to bring them out of the land of Egypt. And though they are 
made to the house of Israel, yet they are not said to be made to 
the whole house of Israel, and to all the children of Israel and 
Judah; and therefore might be made to the elect of the house of 
Israel. Whence it does not follow, that the whole nation of the 
Jews must have been elected and converted; nor was it made 
with those who kept not the former covenant; nor do we say that 
the elect always persist in their covenant with God; for we know 
that the covenants, vows, and promises they make, are often 
broken; but we say, that they always abide in God’s covenant with 
them, and are always his people, and he their God; and which 
notwithstanding is a new covenant to them, especially under the 
gospel-dispensation, to which these promises refer, being under a 
new mode of administration, and always new in perpetual force 
and vigor. Besides, the house of Israel, and the house of Judah, 
may be taken literally or figuratively; if literally, this prophecy 
concerning them was accomplished in the times of Christ and his 
apostles, who first preached the gospel, and made known the 
new covenant of grace to the Jews; many of whom were 
converted under it, the gospel being the power of God unto 
salvation, to the Jew first, and also to the Greek (Rom. 1:16): they 
may be taken figuratively, and design the elect of God, whether 
among Jews or Gentiles; for as there was an Israel after the flesh, 
so there was one after the Spirit: even the whole Israel of God, 
the chosen vessels of salvation, to whom the new covenant and 
all the blessings of it peculiarly belong. 

2ndly It is said, that "these words, I will put my law in their inward 
parts, and write it in their hearts, import two things: 



1. "That he would clearly make known his will to them, so that 
they need not be at much pains to find it out, as in Deuteronomy 
30:11-14, Romans 10:8, and 2:14." To which I answer, that 
though these words import a clear and plain discovery of God’s 
will, yet that is not all; for there may be, and is a clear and plain 
revelation of God’s will externally made in the scriptures, and by 
the ministry of the word to some persons, in whose hearts nothing 
is internally put or written: whence it follows that putting and 
writing the law of God in the heart, is something more, and what is 
distinct from, a bare making known the will of God, though never 
so clear and plain; and must intend an internal operation and 
application of God’s grace. Moreover, where the knowledge of 
God, of his grace, mind and will, is spiritual, experimental, and 
saving, that follows upon, and is the fruit and effect of the putting 
and writing the law in the heart, as appears from the following 
verse; and is owned by the author of this exception. Once more, 
when the Gospel, which is the grand revelation of God’s will, has 
a place in the hearts of any, it is owing to the powerful and 
efficacious grace of God that accompanies it, opens the heart, 
and lets it in; where it; is not only clearly known, but affectionately 
received, experimentally felt, and truly believed. 

2. "And inculcating them on the soul by the Holy Spirit, so as that 
they may be still fresh upon the memory; (Deut. 6:6; 11:18, Prov. 
3:1, 3). Whence it follows, that these promises cannot be so 
understood, as if God by them engaged to do the whole work, 
which he hath engaged us so expressly to perform." To which I 
reply, that the persons spoken to in the cited passages were not 
unconverted persons, but such who had been under the first work 
of conversion: and the phrases of laying up and writing the laws of 
God in their hearts intend more than a bare remembrance of 
them, even a strong affection for them, and close attachment to 



them; so the sin of Judah is said (Jer. 17:1) to be graven upon the 
table of the heart, which does not intend their consciousness of it, 
and the keeping of it in their memory; but on the contrary, 
stupidity, insensibility of it, indolence about it, and a stiff tenacious 
adherence to it, as well as affection for it. And should these 
phrases intend no more here, can it be supposed, that there 
should ever be an affection for the law of God, or a close 
adherence to the Gospel of Christ, in such whose carnal minds 
were enmity to God, and not subject to the law of God, nor could 
they be, without the powerful operation of God’s mighty grace? 
Since then these words import, besides a dear knowledge of the 
law and Gospel, and an imprinting the eternal truths of both in the 
mind, a hearty affection for them, which issues in a professed 
subjection to them; this must be owing, not to the power and will 
of man, but to the unfrustrable and insuperable grace of God. And 
this objector owns, that the inculcating, them on the soul must be 
purely passive. The passage in Jeremiah 32:49, will be 
considered under the head of the saints’ perseverance. 



Section 13—Ezekiel 11:36:26. 

A new heart also will I give you, and a new spirit will I put 
within you; and I will take away the stony heart out of your 

flesh, and I will give you a heart of flesh. 

 
These words, with those Ezekiel 11:19,20, prove that conversion 
is the work of God, and not of man; that man is passive in and 
cannot contribute to his regeneration and renovation, his heart 
being like a stone, hard and inflexible, on which no impressions 
are made until this hardness is removed; which man is incapable 
of, and is done by God, when he gives a heart of flesh, a soft and 
sensible one, or a new heart, and a new spirit, in which are new 
principles, affections, and resolutions; and which can be ascribed 
to nothing less than the omnipotent and unfrustrable grace of 
God. Now it is said that the arguments, taken from both these 
places, have two of the general faults which render all arguments 
of this nature null. As, 

1st. "That they speak of all the whole house of Israel (Ezek. 
11:15; 36:21, 22), to all that were gathered out of all countries, 
and brought to their own land (v. 24), and so belong not to the 
elect only." But it should be observed, that all the whole house of 
Israel, and every individual thereof, were not gathered out of all 
countries, upon the return of the Jews from the Babylonish 
captivity, which seems to be here designed; nor are the whole 
house of Israel here spoken of, neither is it here promised, nor in 
Ezekiel 11:19, to the whole house of Israel, that God would give 
to them all a new heart, and a new spirit, only to some who are 
distinguished from them (v. 21), whose heart walked after the hart 



of their detestable things, and their abominations: and therefore 
the Lord threatens to recompense their ways upon their own 
heads. It remains then, that these promises were made to and 
fulfilled in the spiritual Israel, the elect of God among them, the 
people whom he foreknew. Farther, 

1. It is said, if it "respects their return from the Babylonish 
captivity, it must be conditional, the books of Ezra and Nehemiah, 
and especially the complaints of the prophet Malachi, showing 
that they were never fulfilled in many of them, and from Ezekiel 
11:21." To which I answer, that these promises were not made to 
all the people of Israel, as has been observed; therefore there 
needed no condition to he either understood or expressed either 
in this or in the parallel text, to suit them to these people and 
times; for, though the people was wicked who returned from 
captivity, yet there was not only an external reformation made 
among them, but an inward sense of things was given to a large 
number of them, as appeared at the reading of the law to them by 
Ezra. And it may be observed, that the people was never so 
addicted to idolatry after their return from their captivity as before; 
so that the promises in this and the preceding verse had a 
considerable accomplishment at this time. 

2. Moreover, it is also objected, that "according to this exposition 
it must follow, that not one good man came out of the captivity, 
not one of them with a new or a clean heart; but all of them with a 
heart of stone, which was to be taken away." I reply as before, 
that these promises were not made to them all; and therefore the 
consequence does not follow. Besides, some good men might, as 
no doubt did, come out of the captivity; though the majority might 
be wicked, who stood in need of the things promised. Moreover, 
good men stand daily in need of being renewed in the spirit of 



their minds, and often of having clean hearts created, and right 
spirits renewed in them. 

3. It is also suggested, that this promise "relates to the conversion 
of the Jewish nation yet to come, and to them alone; and 
therefore all Christians may as well expect to be exempted from 
famine (v. 30), and to have increase of corn (v. 27), and their 
waste places and fenced cities built (vv. 33,35); as the other 
blessings promised here." To which I answer, that though the 
temporal blessings here promised were peculiar to the Jews, yet 
the spiritual ones are such as all real Christians not only may 
expect, but have; and therefore, admitting that the words refer to 
the time of the conversion of the Jews, inasmuch as Gentile 
believers are made partakers of the same spiritual blessings and 
promises, are called in the same hope of their calling, and saved 
by the same grace of the Lord Jesus, as the Jews will be; there is 
all the reason imaginable to conclude, that they are regenerated 
and converted by the same grace and power; God not making 
use of two different methods of conversion, one among the Jews, 
and another among the Gentiles. 

2ndly. It is observed, I that "God doth expressly command these 
persons, by the same prophet, to make themselves a new heart 
and a new spirit, Ezekiel 18:31, which assures us that something 
was required, on their parts, towards the completion of this 
promise." But these cannot be the same persons whom God, by 
the prophet, commands to make them a new heart, to whom he 
here promises to give one, if this promise relates, as it is said to 
do, to the conversion of the Jewish nation yet to come; seeing the 
persons God commands to make themselves a new heart were 
the house of Israel, then in being of Ezekiel’s time; the meaning of 
which exhortation, and its consistence with man’s passiveness, 



and the efficacious and unfrustrable grace of God in conversion, 
have been shown in the first part of this work. 



Section 14—Philippians 2:13. 

[with Hebrews 12:21] 
For it is God which worketh in you, both to will and to do of 

his good pleasure. 

 
From these passages it appears, that the work of grace is the 
work of God only, which he produces by an irresistible and 
insuperable power, according to his sovereign will and pleasure; 
that there is no good thing in us, but what he works in us; and no 
good thing done by us, but what is owing to his efficacious grace; 
the will and power to do any thing spiritually good are both from 
him, for man, in his fallen state, has neither of himself. Now, "that 
God doth this is not denied: the question is, whether he doth it by 
a physical operation, unfrustrable by the will of man, or by internal 
suasion, or inducements to prevail upon us thus to will and do; 
and that he doth this only in this latter sense is said, to be evident, 

"1. From verse 12, where we are commanded to work out our 
own salvation, in which we cannot be purely passive; nor is it a 
reason, that God works in us both to will and to do, why we 
should, but rather why we should not will, or work at all; if both is 
and will be irresistibly performed without us. We are also bid to do 
this will fear an trembling; but surely, if God unfrustrably works in 
us both to will and to do, there can be no possibility of 
miscarrying, and so no ground for fear and trembling. Besides, 
the Philippians were exhorted to do this much more in St. Paul’s 
absence than in his presence. The only reason of which is, that 
he being present, stirred them up by his counsels and 
exhortations to do what was according to the mind of God, to 



which they in his absence were immediately excited by the 
suggestions of the Holy Spirit." To all which I reply, that the 
salvation the apostle I exhorts the Philippians to work out was not 
the spiritual and eternal salvation of their souls in general, nor the 
work of conversion in particular, which was already wrought in 
them; but the duties of religion, or things which accompany 
salvation, as has been shown in the former part of this work; in 
which they might be active, though in the good work of grace 
upon their souls they had been passive. Nor could any thing be a 
greater encouragement to them, to be active in the discharge of 
duty, than this; that God had laid in them principles of action, had 
wrought in them both to will and to do. The fear and trembling, 
with which they were to do these things, is not a slavish fear lest 
the work of grace should miscarry, but a reverence of the Divine 
Being, and humility of soul, which become believers n the 
performance of every religious action and as for their obeying, 
much more in St. Paul’s absence than in his presence, this is no 
part of the exhortation, but is prefaced to it by way of 
commendation, in order to animate and excite them to it with 
more diligence and cheerfulness. After all, if God works in us not 
by an unfrustrable operation, but by an operation frustrable by the 
will of man, how does he work in us both to will and to do of his 
good pleasure? 

2. It is observed that the word ejnergei~ doth not require this 
sense is evident; "because in Scripture it occurs very often, when 
it must be understood not of a physical, but only of a moral 
operation (as in Eph. 2:2; 2 Thess. 2:7,9,11; Heb. 4:12; 1 Thess. 
2:13; Gal. 5:6; Philemon 6; Rom. 7:5)." I answer, that this word 
always signifies a powerful and efficacious operation, agreeable 
to the nature of the person or thing which is said to work; so 
Satan and Antichrist are said to work (Eph. 2:9; 2 Thess. 2:7,9), 



and that effectually, with all power and lying wonders; so the word 
of God is powerful, and world effectually in them that believe 
(Heb. 4:19; 1 Thess. 2:13), when it comes not in word only, but 
also in power, and in the Holy Ghost; or when it is clothed with a 
divine power, though the former of these texts seems rather to be 
understood of Christ, the essential Word, than of the written word. 
So faith is said to work by love (Gal. 5:6), and the communication 
of it, and not charity, to be effectual (Philemon 6), when by the 
secret power of the Spirit it is influenced, and drawn forth into 
exercise, and shows itself by love and good works. So the 
motions of sin, in the hearts of unregenerate men, work 
powerfully, effectually, and without control, to bring forth fruit unto 
death (Rom. 7:5). And, where this word is made use of to express 
any action of God’s, it always signifies such an operation as is not 
to be frustrated, or made void )see Eph. 1:11; 3:20; Phil. 3:21; 
Col. 1:29), and that it has this signification in the text before us is 
evident, both from the general sense of the word, and the nature 
of the work. Add to this, in the King’s manuscript the words are 
read oJ ejnergw~n oJ guna>mei ejn uJmi~n , who worketh by his 
power in you; therefore, not by moral persuasion, but by the 
mighty power of his grace. 

3. It is said, "that both these places speak of men already 
believing, and converted; and therefore must be impertinently 
alleged to prove men must be purely passive in the work of 
conversion." But admitting this, which will be readily done, the 
allegation of them is not impertinent; since, if persons already 
believing and converted, are not able either to will or to do any 
thing spiritually good of themselves, much less able must 
unconverted persons be. And if so much is required to work in 
them both to will and to do, how much more is requisite in the 
regeneration and conversion of a dead sinner? And if the saints 



are so passive under the exertions of that power which enables 
them to act, insomuch that they do not and cannot act until it is 
put forth, much more must they be passive in the first production 
of the work of grace upon their souls. 



Section 15—1 Corinthians 4:7. 

For who maketh thee to differ from another? And what 
hast thou, that thou didst not receive? Now if thou didst 

receive it, why dost thou glory as if thou hadst not received 
it? 

 
Nor man’s free will, care, industry, and diligence, but efficacious 
grace makes the difference in conversion; as abundantly appears, 
when two men, equally enjoying the same means, and are equally 
called in an external way, and the one is converted, and the other 
not: for who is it, then, that puts the difference? Not man, but God. 
Now, 

1. It is excepted, "that the apostle manifestly speaks here of those 
extraordinary gifts of the Spirit, the gifts of tongues and prophecy, 
etc., which being infused without human industry, and conferred 
on Christians without any such cooperation of their faculties as is 
required to the exercise of any Christian duty or moral virtue, it 
cannot with like reason be inquired of these duties, as it may be of 
those gifts, Who made thee to differ from another in them? Nor 
can it from them be duly inferred, that no man doth any thing to 
make himself differ from another in any virtue or pious disposition, 
to which men are stirred up by powerful motives, and praised by 
God for doing what others neglected to do; as in the case of the 
Bereans, the elder and the younger son, the publicans and 
harlots, compared with the scribes and Pharisees, the penitent 
publican and the proud Pharisee." To which may be replied, that 
there is not the least syllable said by the apostle, either in the text 
or context, of the gift of tongues, or of any other extraordinary gift 



of the Spirit; nor is he speaking to ministers, or of any gift of 
theirs, by which they were distinguished from other men, or from 
one another; but to private Christians, the members of the church 
at Corinth, who were striving about and boasting of their 
ministers, and crying up one to a neglect and contempt of 
another: one valued himself upon his being converted under such 
a man’s ministry, and being baptized by him; another under 
another man’s ministry, and being baptized by him, and of the 
good judgment each of them had formed, and the choice they had 
made of their respective ministers; wherefore, the apostle (1 Cor. 
4:6) exhorts them not to think of men above that which is written, 
that no one of them be puffed up for one against another, that is, 
for one minister against another; for, adds he, who maketh thee to 
differ? Some of you have been converted raider this, and some 
under that man’s ministry; but these men have been only 
instruments in your conversion; it is God, who, by his grace, has 
made the difference between you and others; and if you have 
enjoyed any blessing under their respective ministrations, you 
have received it from God; and, therefore, should not glory either 
in yourselves or in them, but in God, who has distinguished you 
by his favors. Now, since the apostle speaks not to ministers, but 
to the body of the people, it does not appear that he manifestly 
speaks of the extraordinary gifts of the Spirit: for were they all 
workers of miracles? (1 Cor. 12:29,30). Had they all the gifts of 
healing? Or could they all speak with tongues, or all interpret? 
Besides, suppose the apostle does here speak of extraordinary 
gifts; since true saving grace in conversion is preferable in its 
nature and use to them all, and God is allowed to make a 
difference by the one, why not by the other? Shall we allow him to 
make a difference in and by the lesser instance of his favors, and 
not in the greater? Moreover, the apostle does not expressly 



instance in any one particular thing, but in general inquires, Who 
maketh thee to differ? in any thing, in any one instance whatever: 
What hast thou that thou didst not receive? nothing at all; and 
therefore holds good, and is equally true of the difference made in 
conversion, and of the blessings then bestowed, as of any thing 
else. As to Christian duties, or moral virtues, in the exercise of 
which men distinguish themselves from one another, that is not 
the point in question. The question is not, whether men may make 
themselves to differ from others in the performance of these 
things, but, whether one man, by the power of his free will, can 
make himself to differ from another in conversion; this difference, 
we affirm, is owing to the efficacious grace of God. Besides, the 
performance even of these things, in a spiritual manner, is not 
owing to the power of men’s free will, or barely to the exciting 
grace of God, or to men’s being stirred up to them by motives, but 
to the powerful grace of God enabling them so to act. What was it 
else but this grace, which so powerfully operated in the Bereans, 
as that they received the word readily, and searched the 
Scriptures with so much diligence, which remarkably 
distinguished them from the Thessalonians? Was it not the grace 
of God which enabled the elder son to repent and go and work in 
his father’s vineyard, when the second or younger son was left to 
his own free will, and the bare resolutions of nature? To whom 
can it be ascribed, but to him who has the key of David, who 
opens and no man shuts, and shuts and no man opens, that 
publicans and harlots should go into the kingdom of God before 
the self-willed scribes and Pharisees? And it was nothing less 
than the powerful grace of God which wrought in the heart of the 
penitent publican, and made him so; which gave him the sense he 
had of himself, and of his need of mercy through a mediator, 



which rendered him more acceptable to God than the proud 
Pharisee. 

2. "To the question, when two are equally called and one 
converted, Who is it that puts the difference? it is said, the 
answer, grounded on God’s own righteous judgment, will be this: 
that man puts the difference, and not God only, because God 
judges not his own acts, but the acts of men." I reply, that this is a 
very improper answer to the question; which is not when two men 
are before the judge, the one is condemned and the other 
acquitted, who puts the difference? But when two men are equally 
called by the external ministry of the word, the one is converted 
and the other not, who makes the difference? The methods God 
takes in conversion, and which he will take in the last judgment, 
are very different, as the things themselves are; in the former, he 
proceeds according to his justice. Men will be judged according to 
their works, but none are saved, or called, or converted by them, 
or according to them; in conversion he makes a difference, in the 
future judgment he will find one, and act according to it. Men will 
be considered, in that awful day, not barely as converted or 
unconverted persons, but as righteous or stoners; none will be 
condemned because God did not convert them or call them by his 
grace, but because they sinned against his law. On the other 
hand, the saints will be acquitted as righteous persons, through 
the righteousness of Christ, which gives them a title to heaven, 
and for which regenerating and converting grace makes them 
meet. 



Section 16—Ephesians 2:8, 9. 

[with 1 Corinthians 1:29] 
For by grace are ye saved through faith; and that not of 

yourselves, it is the gift of God; not of works, lest any man 
should boast. 

 
The arguments in favor of the efficacious grace of God in 
conversion, from these passages of scripture, are as follow, 

1st. faith, through which men are saved, and which is so 
considerable apart of the work of grace that the whole is 
denominated from it; the work of faith is not of ourselves, it does 
not spring from nature, nor is it produced in us by our own power, 
but is entirely the gift of God’s grace, which he implants in us, 
enables us to exercise, supports and increases, and perfects, or 
fulfills with power. To which is excepted, that "Faith is not here 
called the gift of God, but salvation by grace through faith." I reply, 
admitting that the apostle does not so immediately refer to faith in 
particular, but to salvation in general, as the gift of God; yet, since 
this salvation is wholly of grace, and not of works, is through faith, 
not as a work, having any casual influence, but as a mean of 
God’s appointing, it cannot stand excluded from being a gift of 
God; nor is this the only place in which it is so called (see John 
6:65, Phil. 1:29). 

2ndly If salvation is wholly of grace, and not of works, then 
conversion, which is a considerable branch of salvation, is also of 
grace, and not of works; and consequently there is no room for 
boasting; whereas, If conversion were the work of man’s power 



and free will, and not the work of God’s powerful and efficacious 
grace, he would have whereof to boast. In answer to which, 

1. It is said, that the phrase, Ye are saved by grace, "cannot 
mean that they are actually saved, but only that they were called 
to a state of salvation, enjoyed the means, and were put into the 
way of salvation by grace." But, why not actually saved? Since 
salvation was not only in God’s purpose appointed for them, and 
was actually wrought out and obtained for them by Christ, but was 
also brought home, and really applied to their souls by the Spirit 
of God; so that they were now saved according to the mercy of 
God, by the washing of regeneration, and the renewing of the 
Holy Ghost (Titus 3:5). Besides, if all such may be said to be 
saved by grace, who are externally called, or enjoy the means, 
the gospel of the grace of God; then unbelievers, as well as 
believers, such who put away the word of God from them, as well 
as they that receive it, such to whom it is the savor of death, as 
well as those to whom it is the savor of life, may be said to be 
saved by grace. 

2. It is affirmed, that "though actual salvation depends upon good 
works, or sincere obedience, and though faith is the condition of 
justification, and good works of salvation, yet is all boasting utterly 
excluded; because the revelation, which contains the matters and 
motives of faith, and the miracles which engage to it, is the free 
gift of God; and because the good works we do, proceed not from 
ourselves, but are the fruits of faith, and performed in the strength 
of God. It is of his preventing and exciting grace that we will, and 
of his assisting grace that we are enabled to perform that will: and 
it is still of grace that any of these things, which deserve nothing 
from God, find acceptance with him." I am very glad to observe, 
that all these things, last-mentioned, are earned to arise from the 



grace of God; which is far from agreeing with the scheme our 
author contends for throughout this performance of his, and 
contradicts the notion of salvation depending on good works; 
which notion is against the express letter of the text before us, as 
well as thwarts many other passages of Scripture (see Rom. 
3:20,28; 2 Tim. 1:9; Titus 3:5). Moreover, if actual salvation 
depends on good works, man has something to boast of; boasting 
is not excluded by the law, or doctrine of works, that is, by the 
doctrine of salvation by works; if Abraham, or any other man, 
were justified by works, he hath whereof to glory (Rom. 3:27; 4:2). 

3. It is observed, "that the Scripture plainly grants that there is 
kau>chma, or matter or glorying, in things done by the assistance 
of the grace of God (as in 1 Cor. 9:15; 2 Cor. 11:10; 1:12; Gal. 
6:4)." I reply, that the words kau>chma, and kaucaomai, are used 
by the apostle Paul, and do not signify an ascribing anything to 
one’s self, as proud boasters do; but a satisfaction, pleasure, and 
exultation of mind, as in the places referred to. The two first of 
which (1 Cor. 9:15; 2 Cor. 11:10), respect his preaching of the 
gospel, and not barely that, but the preaching of it without charge; 
which upon reflection, for many reasons, gave him an inward 
pleasure and satisfaction, and at the same time he declared, that 
though he preached the gospel, he had nothing to glory of. The 
next passage cited from 2 Corinthians 1:12, regards the 
agreeable life and conversation of the apostle, and other ministers 
in the world; which he attributes, not to fleshly wisdom, then there 
would be room for glorying; but to the grace of God, which was 
matter of rejoicing, though not of vain boasting. The last of these 
scriptures, Galatians 6:4, regards also the external conversion of 
the saints; which, when agreeable to the gospel of Christ, yields a 
pleasing reflection within a man’s self; so that betas no need to 
look out to others, to borrow any glory from them, by comparing 



himself with them, as the proud Pharisee did, when he said, God I 
thank thee that I am not as other men are, extortioners, unjust, 
adulterers, or even as this publican. 

3rdly God has so contrived the business of our salvation, that no 
flesh should glory in his sight. Now if salvation, in any part of it, is 
to be ascribed to man, if conversion is not entirely God’s work, but 
man cooperates with him in the production of grace, then the 
whole glory of that work is not due to God. But, 

1. This is thought to be "sufficiently accounted for by observing, 
that the principle, by which man cooperates with him in this work, 
is derived from him; and all the motives which excite this principle 
to act, arise purely from God’s preventing and exciting grace." I 
confess, this is owning a great deal, but not enough: for this 
principle is not barely derived from God, but implanted by him; in 
which man is purely passive, and does not nor can he cooperate 
with him in the production of it. Moreover, though the motives 
which excite this principle to act are from the Lord, yet they must 
be attended with the powerful grace of God, or they will never 
excite the principle to act. Betides, though man is an agent, and 
acts for God, and his glory, under the influence of grace, in 
consequence of a principle of it wrought in him, yet he is no agent 
in the forming of that principle; were he, though an under one, 
part of the glory of it would belong to him; wherefore if God is 
chief agent, yet, if not a sole one in this work, the whole glory of it 
is not due to him. 

2. It is observed, that "our Lord, and his apostles, often commend 
the good actions of men; and Christ will at last say to the 
righteous man, Well done, thou good and faithful servant." But 
then it should be observed, that these praises and 
commendations do not regard the work of grace and conversion, 



but the fruits of it in the lives and conversations of the saints; 
which though God, of his great grace and goodness, is pleased to 
praise, commend, and signify his acceptance of, yet these 
persona are taught by the same grace to own, that when they 
have done all they can, they are but unprofitable servants; and 
that it is by the grace of God they are what they are, and do what 
they do (Luke 17:10; 1 Cor. 15:10). And when Christ at the last 
day shall speak of their good works, and say to them (Matthew 
25:35,37), I was an hungered, and ye gave me meat, I was 
thirsty, and ye gave me drink, etc., they will reply, as having 
forgotten them, putting no trust in them, or ascribing the glory of 
them to themselves, When saw we thee an hungered, and fed 
thee; or thirsty, and gave thee drink? etc. 



Chapter 5 

Introduction—Of the Corruption of Human Nature, 
and the Importance of the Will of Man to that which is 

Spiritually Good 

 
The learned writer, whose performance I am now considering, 
affirms, "that the doctrine which teacheth that man, by the fall, 
hath contracted such a disability to what is good, that without the 
special grace of God he can do nothing that is truly good, and is 
fallen under such a servitude to sin, as renders it necessary for 
him to be still doing evil, has no foundation in the holy Scriptures." 
And, whereas "it is very reasonable to expect both plain and 
frequent testimonies of the holy Scriptures, saying, that man is, by 
the fall of Adam, become utterly unable to do anything that is 
good, or anything that God requires of him in an acceptable 
manner; yea, that by reason of the fall alone, his faculties are so 
horribly perverted, that he can do only what is evil, and cannot but 
do evil; the whole Scripture hath not one saying of this nature." 
The falsehood of which will appear in the following sections; 
where I shall endeavor to make it evident, that such is the 
corruption of human nature, derived from Adam, and such man’s 
disability, contracted by it, that without the special grace of God 
he can do nothing spiritually good, and only that which is evil; and 
that from those very passages of Scripture, this author singles 
out, sad objects to as proofs of it. 



Section 1—John 14:4 

Who can bring a clean thing out of an unclean? Not one. 

 
Aben Ezra observes, that the sense of these words is the same 
with Psalm 2:5, and the meaning of them is, who can bring one 
that is pure, bahasd rbg ˆn ˆybwjk, from a man defiled with sins? 
as the Targum paraphrases them; none but God can do this; of 
which there never was but one instance, the man Christ Jesus, 
who not descending, from Adam by ordinary generation, was not 
polluted with sin. Now Job makes mention of the corruption of 
nature, as the source of all the sorrows and frailty of man in 
general (vv. 1, 2), and as matter of humiliation to himself, and as 
a reason why he could not bear the strict judgment of God, but 
must humbly plead for his grace and mercy, (v. 3). But, against 
this sense of the words, 

1. It is objected, that they are obscure, and interpreters disagree 
about the meaning of them; and therefore can be no solid proof of 
the point in question. But, perhaps, the obscurity is not so much in 
the words as in the interpreters, who give either false or improper 
senses of them. Some understand them of the impurity of matter, 
out of which the body of man was formed at first; whereas, neither 
that matter, nor the body of man formed out of it, was impure. 
Others, of the vileness of man, when compared with God (as in 
John 4:17-19; 15:14,16; 25:4,5). When neither here, in the places 
cited, is any mention of a comparative uncleanness of men with 
God, but of the angels, the heavens, the moon and stars; from 
whence a real impurity in man is argued, who therefore must be 
abominable in the sight of God. Others think Job refers to the 



impurity of men’s actions; and that his meaning is, that nothing is 
to be expected from a polluted man, but what savors of the 
corruption of his nature. This is a truth, but not the truth of the 
text; yet not subversive of it, it rather confirms it. 

2. It is urged, that Job here speaks not of a moral but physical 
uncleanness; such as diseases, filthy racers, etc., arising from the 
infirmity and corruptibility of nature; and that his meaning is, it was 
enough that he was attended with common infirmities, without 
being pressed with greater and extraordinary ones. But, are all 
men attended with diseases? Yea, are all so, who are born of 
distempered parents? Are all born with filthy ulcers? Was Job 
brought into the world with his boils upon him? If it should be said, 
though this is not the case of all men, yet there is the common 
infirmity of nature, the spring of all these disorders, in all men. It is 
true, indeed, that mini, in his fallen state, is subject to these 
things? but from whence does this infirmity of nature arise, but 
from the corruption and vitiosity of it? 

3. It is said, that the meaning of this Scripture is, "that from 
parents, obnoxious to sin, will spring forth children; that when they 
come to discern between good and evil, will be obnoxious to sin 
also." I answer, that parents and their children are not only 
obnoxious to sin, but are really sinners; and be it so, that they are 
only obnoxious to sin, from whence does this obnoxiousness 
arise? It must be either from example, or from depravity; not from 
the former, since men are obnoxious to, and capable of 
committing sins they never saw committed; wherefore, this must 
spring from the corruption of nature. 



Section 2—Psalm 51:5. 

[with Psalm 58:3 and Isaiah 48:8] 
Behold, I was shapen in iniquity, and in sin did my mother 

conceive me. 

 
David, having committed some very great sins, and being made 
sensible of them, ingeniously confesses them, and mourns over 
the depravity of his nature, the fountain of them; which he 
mentions not as an extenuation, but as an aggravation, of his 
iniquities, since he had been so early and so long a sinful 
creature. The sin and iniquity he speaks of he does not call his 
sin, and his iniquity, though it was so, being in his nature, but sin 
and iniquity, being common to him with all mankind, and which 
attended his conception and formation in the womb, before he 
was born, and so before he had committed any actual 
transgression; and, therefore, cannot design any thing else but 
the original corruption of his nature. Now, to this sense of the 
words many things are objected. 

1. It is observed, from Clemens of Alexandria, Chrysostom, and 
Theodoret, that "David speaks this of his mother Eve, and of our 
first parents, whose posterity were begotten after they had 
sinned." I reply, David indeed, might Well enough call Eve his too: 
then since she is the mother of an living; but could not, with any 
propriety, say that she conceived him: this could only be said of 
his immediate parent, not of his next grandmother, much less of 
Eve, at the distance of three thousand years. It is also certainly 
true of our first parents, that their posterity were begotten after 
they had sinned. But then it will follow, that if they were begotten 



not before, but after they had sinned, they must be begotten, not 
in the image of God, in which man was created, and was now lost 
by sin, but in the sinful and corrupt image of Adam; which was the 
case not only of Cain, but of Seth, and of all others who have 
since descended from him by ordinary generation, among whom 
David was one. 

2. It is objected, that David here speaks not of his own, but of his 
mother’s sin, and a very broad intimation is given, that this was 
the sin of adultery; and, indeed, if he was conceived in a sin of his 
mother’s, what else could it be? This shows, that these men are 
grievously pinched with this text, and miserably put to their shifts, 
to betake themselves to such an interpretation, at the expense of 
the character of an innocent person, of whom there is not the 
least suggestion of this kind in the sacred writings; but on the 
contrary, she is represented as a religious person. David valued 
himself upon his being related to her, and pleads, that he might 
be regarded by the Lord for her sake (Ps. 86:16; 116:16). 
Moreover, had this been the case, David must have been 
excluded from entrance into the congregation of the Lord; for 
there was a standing law (Deut. 23:2). in Israel, which forbade a 
bastard to enter there until the tenth generation; whereas it is 
certain, that David often went into the house of God with 
company, where he enjoyed much spiritual pleasure and delight 
(Ps. 43:4; 55:14; 122:1; Ps. 63:1, 2; Ps. 84:1, 10). Once more, it is 
beside David’s scope and design to expose the sins of others, 
much less his own parents, whilst he is confessing and lamenting 
his own; and to what purpose should he mention theirs, especially 
if he himself was not affected by them, and did not derive corrupt 
nature from them? To say no more, the particle b, in, relates not 
to his mother, but to himself; it is not said, my mother in sin, that 
is, being in sin, or through sin, conceived me; but, my mother 



conceived me in sin, that is, as soon as I was conceived in the 
womb, and the mass of human nature was shaped and 
quickened; or as soon as soul and body were united together, sin 
was in me, and I was in sin, or became a sinful creature. Some, 
who do not run this length, yet say, that the sin and iniquity in 
which David was conceived and shapen, was the sinfulness of his 
parents, in the acts of begetting and conceiving him, though in 
lawful wedlock. But this cannot be true; since tire propagation of 
the human species, by natural generation, is a principle of nature 
implanted by God him-serf, and therefore cannot be sinful; and is 
agreeable to the first law of nature, given to man in a state of 
innocence, be fruitful and multiply. Marriage was instituted by God 
in paradise, and in all ages has been honorable in all, when the 
bed is undefiled. Besides, one of the words here used ytllwt, 
translated shapen, is of the passive form, and designs something 
in which both David and his parents were entirely passive, and 
means no other than that amazing and surprising act of formation 
he so much admires in Psalm 139:13-16. Others nterpret these 
words of his mother’s conceiving him in profluviis, which usually 
produces sw~ma ouj kaqaro<n kai< eujkra>ton, a body impure, ill 
tempered, and subject to evil passions. The Jews and Isidore are 
referred to for this sense of them, though the former, as far as I 
have been able to observe, say nothing of 2:14. Sol. Jarchi, R. 
David Kimchi, R. Aben Ezra, and R. Abendana, understand the 
words of [rh rxy, the corruption of nature in man as soon as he is 
born. And as for Isidore, both elder and younger understand these 
words of original sin, in which David and all men are involved. 
However, nothing of this nature can be concluded from the sacred 
Scriptures concerning David, but rather the reverse; since he is 
taken notice of, as no other man is excepting Moses, for his being 
comely, ruddy, of a beautiful countenance, and goodly to look to 



(1 Sam. 16:12, 18); and so far from having an unclean body of an 
ill temperament, or subject to bad qualities. 

3. It is observed, that David here makes no mention of Adam, and 
goes no higher than his mother, and, therefore, what he says 
makes nothing for original sin. In answer to which, it will be 
sufficient to say, that inasmuch as natural generation is the 
channel in which the corruption of nature is derived, David, in 
speaking of it, and his particular concern in it, had no need to take 
notice of any other than his immediate parents, through whom it 
was conveyed to him; for God hath made of one blood all nations 
of men (Acts 17:26). This blood being tainted in the fountain of it, 
the first man, must be so in its streams; and so all are corrupted 
that partake of it. 

4. It is further urged, that David is speaking here only of himself, 
and not of all mankind: he does not say that all men, but that he 
was shapen in iniquity, and conceived in sin; and, therefore, can 
be no proof of the original corruption of the whole human nature. 
To which may be replied, that what is here said of David is true of 
all men; since every imagination of the thoughts of men’s hearts, 
both in the old and in the new world, is evil (Gen. 6:5; 8:21) from 
their infancy; and that not only the wicked are estranged from the 
womb (Ps. 58:3), but the elect of God are, by nature, children of 
wrath, even as others (Eph. 2:3; 3); which suppose them to be 
guilty and polluted as others; and, how should it be otherwise? for 
that which is born of the flesh is flesh (John 3:3). Besides, the 
argument from David to other men is very strong; for, if he who 
was so famous for his early religion and piety, a man after God’s 
own heart, raised up by him to fulfill all his will, from whose seed 
sprang unto Israel a Savior Jesus (Acts 13:22,23); if he was 
shapen in iniquity, and conceived in sin, is it not reasonable to 



conclude, that this is the case of others? Who can stand up, and 
exempt himself from such a conception and birth, and say, he 
was not shapen and conceived in this manner? 

5. If all this will not do to set aside the sense of the text we plead 
for, we are told that the words are an hyperbole, of the like kind 
with Job 31:18, Psalm 22:10,11, and Psalm 71:6, and Psalm 58:3, 
Isaiah 48:8, and mean no more than that he had not only sinned 
now, but very often from his childhood. To which may be 
answered, that to say that being shaped in iniquity, and conceived 
in sin, means no more than a frequency of sinning from the youth 
upwards, is to contradict the express letter of the text; nor should 
we depart from the literal sense of words, and put a figurative one 
upon them,, unless there is an absolute necessity, of which there 
can be none here, unless it be to serve a turn. The places 
referred to are no hyperboles. The words in Psalm 22:9,10, are 
not the words of David, but of Christ, who, through the care of 
Divine Providence, and powerful operation of the Holy Ghost, was 
preserved from the original taint of sin. Job 31:18, Psalm 71:5,6, 
ought not to be any more accounted hyperbolical expressions 
than those which say, that Jeremy was sanctified before he came 
out of the womb; and that John the Baptist was filled with the Holy 
Ghost from his mother’s womb (Jer. 1:5; Luke 1:15). But, 
admitting that the last-mentioned texts are aggravations of Job’s 
pity and compassion, and of David’s trust and confidence, it does 
not follow, that the words under consideration are hyperbolical 
exaggerations of sin, since the Psalmist is here making a sincere 
and hearty confession of sin, in which it is not usual with saints to 
hyperbolize, that is, either to make their sins lesser or greater 
than they are; and, indeed, the sinfulness of nature cannot well be 
hyperbolized; for the heart is deceitful above all things, and 
desperately wicked: who can know it? (Jer. 17:9). 



6. To confirm this hyperbolical sense of the text, the words of the 
Pharisees to the blind man are produced, thou wast altogether 
born in sins, and dost thou teach us? On which it is observed, that 
had they a regard to original sin, they could not have justly 
objected this to him since he might have re-criminated them with 
it. To which I answer, it is very true, no doubt they were both born 
in sin alike; but then these words are no hyperbole, but express 
the real sentiments of these Pharisees, who had either given in to 
the Pythagorean notion of the transmigration of souls, and 
supposed that this man’s soul had sinned greatly in another body 
before, and therefore was grievously punished in this; or at least, 
they imagined that none were born in sin, but such who had some 
marks of deformity upon them, as blindness, lameness, and the 
like; but I hope we are not bound to believe the same things, nor 
should any expression or doctrine of theirs be urged to disprove 
any truth of the Gospel. As for Psalm 58:3, it is true of all men, 
that they are estranged from the womb from all righteousness, 
and alienated from God, and the life of God, being dead in 
trespasses and sins; and therefore it is no strange thing that they 
go astray ˆfbm, from the belly; since they are devoid of the 
principles of real justice and truth: and hence, as soon as they are 
capable of speaking, they go about speaking lies. Now, to what 
can such early impieties be ascribed, but to the corruption of 
nature? To the same purpose are the words in Isaiah 48:8, and 
wast called a transgressor from the womb; in which the corruption 
of nature is represented as the spring and fountain of all that 
treachery, stubbornness, hypocrisy, and idolatry, the people of 
Israel are charged with in the context. It is objected that this 
passage implies something not common to all, but peculiar to the 
people of Israel, but surely if the people of Israel, who were an 
holy people to the Lord, and chosen by him to be a special people 



unto himself, above all people on the face of the earth (Deut. 7:6), 
were called transgressors from the womb, much more may others 
be so called. It is further alleged, that this does not regard their 
natural birth, but their coming out of Egypt, when they were 
formed into a civil state, and in a figurative sense was their birth; 
from which time they discovered, a proneness to impiety and 
idolatry. Be it so that this is the sense of the passage, to what can 
this impiety and idolatry be ascribed, when they were a people 
indulged with so many peculiar and special favors by God, but to 
the abominable corruption originally seated in their natures? As to 
what is usually objected to this and the preceding scripture, that 
they cannot be understood of original sin; because these holy 
men, David and Isaiah, must object to, and upbraid these wicked 
men with that which they themselves were guilty of; I need only 
observe, that the words under consideration, are not the words of 
Isaiah, but of God himself, who in his eternal prescience foreknew 
the original and actual transgressions of these people; which he 
observes both to prove his own Deity, and point out to them the 
fountain of all their iniquities. As to the preceding passage, David 
might, with great propriety, take notice of the original corruption of 
the wicked, of which he was so sensible himself, and 
acknowledged in as strong, or stronger terms than here used: 
since his design is to expose the internal wickedness of some 
who appeared outwardly righteous, and made great pretensions 
to holiness, justice and truth, when, in their hearts, they wrought 
wickedness, which sprang from the original depravity of their 
natures, as appears from the connection of the words with the two 
foregoing verses. 



Section 3—Genesis 6:5. 

And God saw that the wickedness of man was great in 
the earth; and that every imagination of the thoughts of 

his heart was only evil continually. 

 
This text represents not only the heart of man in general to be 
evil, but the thoughts of his heart; not only these, but the 
imagination r[y, the substratum of thought, the very first motion to 
it, and the formation of it; yea, every imagination, or formation, 
and that only so, nothing good in it, nay always, µwhy lk, every 
day; and so is a considerable proof of the general and original 
corruption of human nature: to which the following things are 
objected. 

1st. That these words regard not all mankind, but only the 
antediluvian world: and not every one of them, since Noah is 
excepted as a just and perfect man; nor are they spoken of any 
sin common to all men, as original sin is supposed to be, but of 
some gross sins committed by the worst of men, who had 
corrupted themselves by a long course of continual impiety. To 
which I reply, that the former part of the text, and God saw that 
the wickedness of man was great in the earth, has a special 
regard to the flagitious crimes of the men of that generation, 
which brought down the judgment of God upon them in an 
universal deluge; but the latter part of the text, and that every 
imagination of the thoughts of his heart was only evil continually, 
respects the fountain and spring of all their wickedness, which is 
the corruption of nature, common to them with all men that were 
before them, or have since risen up after them. The words are 



expressed in very general terms: it is not said, every imagination 
of the thoughts of the heart of these men, or the men of this 
generation, is only evil continually; but every imagination of the 
thoughts of men’s hearts is so. Noah’s being a just and perfect 
man, was owing to the free favor of God; for it is said, that he 
found grace in the eyes of the lord, and to the righteousness of 
Christ, of which he was a preacher; otherwise, by nature he was 
as corrupt, as much a child of wrath of others; no thanks to his 
nature that he was just and perfect, but to the distinguishing grace 
of God he was made a partaker of. Moreover, what is here 
expressed, is elsewhere said of all men without any exception. It 
is to me very probable, that the Psalmist has reference to this 
very passage before us in Psalm 14:2,3, which the apostle Paul, 
in Romans 3:9-12, without any restriction or limitation, applies to 
all men, Jews and Gentiles. Add to this, that the very same thing, 
in almost the same words, is said in Genesis 8:21, of man after 
the flood, as is here said of him before it; yea, when there was 
only Noah and his family in being. But, on this last cited text, two 
things are observed. 

1. That the words should not be translated, I will not again curse 
the ground any more for man’s sake, for, but, although, or for this, 
or upon this account, that the imagination of man’s heart is evil 
from his youth. And it is said, that the usual way of reading that 
text, carries in it this absurdity, that the same reason which moved 
God to destroy the world before, now moves him to spare it. But 
let it be observed, that the reading pleaded for, is contrary to the 
common sense of the particle yk, as these men themselves own, 
to the Targums of Onkelos, and Jonathan Ben Uzziel, who render 
it by µwra and yra, to the versions of the Septuagint, Syriac, 
Arabic, Samaritan, and Vulgate Latin, and to many modern ones, 
which translate the particle for, and not though: nor is there any 



absurdity in the common reading; for as the phrase, in the other 
text, accounts for the justice of God, and his proceedings against 
the men of the other world, this here represents the 
inconvenience of the continuance or frequency of such 
proceedings; since he must be always destroying the world, and 
the inhabitants of it, and consequently could have no church 
abiding; nor would there be any society of men subsisting, for the 
imagination of man’s heart is evil from his youth. Besides, should 
the reading contended for be admitted, for it will be owned that 
the particle may be sometimes so rendered, nothing will be got by 
it; should the words be read, I will not again curse the ground for 
man’s sake, though the imagination of man’s heart is evil from his 
youth, or for this, or upon this account, that the imagination of his 
heart is evil from his youth; either ending both expresses and 
implies, that the imagination of man’s heart is evil from his youth, 
which is the only thing for which we produce it. 

2. It is objected, that "the word wyr[gm, doth not signify from their 
birth, but only from their youth; for he speaks of the imaginations 
of their hearts, and so only of the time when they are able to 
entertain and prosecute the thoughts of their evil hearts; nor doth 
this phrase, it is said, signify an original, but only a long-
contracted custom, an habitual course of doing what is either 
good, or evil, or indifferent." To which I reply, that the Lord here 
speaks not of what man did, but what was the imagination of his 
heart, the substratum of his thoughts, and which is antecedent to 
the entertainment and prosecution of them, that this was evil 
wyr[m; which Onkelos renders by jywy[zm, from his infancy; and 
agrees with the derivation of the word from r[n, which signifies to 
shake out; and with the sense of the ancient, and some of the 
modern Jews, who say that the [rh rxy, the evil figment, or 
corruption of nature, is in man from the time of his formation in the 



womb; or from his birth, as soon as r[ynçm he is shook out of his 
mother’s bowels. Moreover, some of the texts brought to disprove 
this sense of the phrase serve to confirm it.; particularly Job 
31:18, Psalm 71:5,6, where from my youth, and from my mother’s 
womb, are mentioned as terms synonymous. Add to this, that 
such an interpretation well agrees with other scriptures; where 
men are represented as shapen in iniquity, and conceived in sin, 
and as transgressors from the womb (Ps. 51:5; Isa. 48:8). But to 
return to the consideration of what is further objected to our sense 
of the particular passage under consideration. 

2ndly It is said, that "the wickedness the text speaks of was 
voluntary, and was the moving cause of God’s destroying the 
world by the flood; which cannot be said of original corruption, 
since that being always the same, would always have been a 
reason why he should do so; and besides, if the corruption of 
nature is here intended, in vain did God invite men to repentance 
by the ministry of Noah, and wait for it one hundred and twenty 
years; since, without the almighty power of God, they could no 
more conquer this, than they could change their sex, or raise a 
dead man to life." In answer to which, let it be observed, that 
though the wickedness spoken of in the former part of the text 
designs personal, actual, and voluntary transgressions; yet the 
evil imagination, in the latter part of it, intends the corruption of 
nature, which is the fountain of actual transgressions; nor is this 
doing any violence to the text, or separating what the Scripture 
has joined together; but distinguishing between the cause and the 
effect, the fountain and its streams, the tree and its fruit. Nor do I 
see any reason why original sin, and the corruption of nature, may 
not be thought, with actual transgressions, to be the cause of the 
flood; since all actual transgressions flow from thence; and 
especially, since infants, who sinned not after the similitude of 



Adam’s transgression, suffered in the universal deluge; which 
cannot be accounted for, but by supposing original sin, or the 
corruption of nature, in them. Nor is it any sufficient objection to its 
being a cause of this calamity, that it had always been, and so 
must always, have been, a reason, for it; seeing God might defer 
such a strict and severe observance of it; partly until his elect in 
this interval were gathered in; partly to show his patience, 
forbearance, and long-suffering, until iniquity was fully ripe, and it 
is corruption had broken out, and showed itself to such a degree, 
that God must be, beyond all dispute, justified in his sharpest 
resentments against it. Nor was the long-suffering of God, which 
waited in the days of Noah, in vain: since, though such was the 
rooted corruption of human nature, that none can conquer it 
without the unfrustrable grace of God; yet these men, under the 
advantages they had, might have attained to an external 
repentance and reformation; which would have secured them 
from temporal destruction, and therefore were left inexcusable. 
Besides, God might, by these means, bring some of his elect to 
true repentance, whom he would not have perish, and whom he 
might take to himself, before the general calamity; as well as he 
saved Noah and his family in the midst of it. 



Section 4—John 3:6. 

That which is born of the flesh is flesh. 

 
These words are expressed by Christ to show that men, by their 
natural birth, are carnal, and stand in need of regeneration, In 
order to entrance into the kingdom of God; and the meaning of 
them is, that that which is born in a natural way, is not only 
corporeal, but corrupt and sinful; so the word flesh is often used 
(see Gen. 6:3; Rom. 8:1,5-8, Gal. 5:17,19). Hence man in his 
natural estate, can do nothing but what is carnal and sinful; and is 
wholly incapable of doing that which is spiritually good, until he is 
born of the Spirit. To which are excepted, 

1. That this "exposition renders it impossible for a man to do any 
thing toward his own conversion; and so renders all God’s 
commands of it, exhortations to it, promises of pardon for it, 
threats of death if neglected, and complaints against those who 
would not do it, vain and absurd." To which I answer, that it is, 
indeed, impossible, considering the. state of men, and the nature 
of regeneration and conversion, that he should be able to do any 
thing more towards it, than to make use of means; such as 
prayer, hearing the word, etc., in which God oftentimes is pleased 
to effect it, by the mighty power of his Spirit and grace. And as for 
commands and exhortations to regeneration, or promises of 
pardon to such who regenerate themselves, or threats of death to 
those who neglect it, or complaints against those who would not 
do it, I know of none in the whole word of God; what is referred to, 
only regards an external reformation of life and manners, and not 
regeneration, or the first work of conversion. 



2. It is said, "that to be born of the flesh, here only signifies, that 
natural generation, by which a man is born into the world, of the 
vail of the flesh; and that this is the plain meaning of our Lord, that 
besides that natural birth, by which we receive only our flesh and 
body front our parents, there is need of a spiritual birth, to fit us for 
the kingdom of God." I reply, it will be allowed, that our Lord is 
speaking of natural generation by which a man is born into the 
world; though how that should be of the will of the flesh, if flesh 
stands only for body, is not very intelligible: but then he speaks of 
men being born into the world as corrupt and sinful, which 
appears from the opposite part of the text, that which is born of 
the Spirit is spirit, that is, that which is born of the Spirit of God is 
spiritual, as the new creature is; for by spirit, is not meant the 
soul, as is, when it is opposed to flesh, signifying the body, but 
that which is spiritual; and flesh being opposed to it, must signify 
that which is corrupt and sinful, as the nature of man is by his first 
birth: and therefore according to the plain meaning of our Lord, he 
must stand in need of a spiritual birth to fit him for the kingdom of 
God. And if man is not corrupt and sinful, what need would there 
be of regeneration? and since this is his case, though he does not 
lie under any force, or co-active necessity to do only that which is 
evil, to which his will is entirely free; yet he is in an utter incapacity 
to regenerate himself. 



Section 5—Romans 7:18, 19. 

For I know that in me (that is, in my flesh) dwelleth no 
good thing; for to will is present with me, but how to 

perform that which is good, I find not. For the good that I 
would, I do not: but the evil which I would not, that I do. 

 
From these words the following things may be fairly concluded, 
namely, If no good thing dwells in a regenerate man, that is, in his 
flesh, much less in an unregenerate one, who is wholly flesh, 
carnal, and corrupt; and if in a renewed man, where there is a will, 
there is not a power to do that which is spiritually good, much less 
able is an unrenewed man to do that which is so, who has neither 
power nor will; and if such is the strength of corrupt nature in one 
that is born again, as often to hinder him from doing that good he 
would, and to put him on doing that evil he would not, how much 
greater must its strength be in unsanctified persons? These 
conclusions will appear to be just, if it is but allowed, that the 
apostle is here speaking of himself, and of himself as regenerate. 
But to this, the following things are excepted. 

1st. "The scope of the place; which is to show the necessity of the 
abrogation of the law, from the inefficiency of it to deliver men 
from sin; since it rather increased it; to prove which, an 
unregenerate person, in whom sin reigns, was the most proper 
instance the apostle could pitch upon." But to this may be replied, 
that though the apostle, in the beginning of the chapter, is 
speaking of the abrogation of the law to believers by the body of 
Christ, yet, nearer the discourse in controversy, his obvious scope 
and design is to show the spirituality and perfection of the law; 



that it was holy, just, and good, and that it was owing to the 
weakness of man that it was not fulfilled. This he could not better 
illustrate and exemplify than in a regenerate person; for if such an 
one does not come up to the spirituality of the law, and is not able 
to keep it perfectly, it cannot be thought that an unregenerate man 
should. 

2ndly The coherence of the words; It is observed, "that the 
apostle speaks of an unregenerate man from verse 7 to the l4th, 
and therefore, why should it be thought that he discontinues his 
discourse concerning him?" In answer to this it should be 
observed, that the apostle, even within the limited period, is not 
speaking of a man in a pure, natural estate, but of himself, under 
great convictions of sin, under the powerful work of the law upon 
his conscience, showing him the exceeding sinfulness of sin. 
Besides, the apostle changes the tense; for whereas, within the 
mentioned compass, he speaks in the past tense; from verse 14, 
to the end of the chapter, he uses the present tense. And 
therefore supposing, that in the former part of the chapter, he 
considers himself as unregenerate; there is good reason to 
conclude, he does not continue his discourse of himself as such, 
or of any unregenerate man. And whereas it is urged, that he 
says in verse 9, I was alive without the law once, or I lived without 
the law once; which it is observed cannot be true of him in his 
own person, seeing he was born a Jew, and brought up under the 
law all his days: it may be replied, that though he never lived 
without the letter of the law, vet without the knowledge of the 
spirituality and perfection of it; or that he was alive, that is, in a fair 
way for heaven and eternal life, in his own apprehensions, before 
the law came with power, and entered into his conscience; but 
then sin, which lay before as dead, revived, and he died to all his 
hopes of obtaining life by his obedience to it. 



3rdly The most considerable objection is taken from the 
description and character of the parson spoken of; as, 

1. "He is said to be carnal (v. 14), whereas regenerate ones have 
crucified the flesh with the lusts, and are debtors, not to the flesh 
to live after the flesh (Gal. 5:24; Rom. 8:12)." I answer, though 
regenerate persons have crucified the flesh, and are not debtors 
to it to live after it, yet from some considerations may be 
denominated carnal; as partly from their first birth, and the 
corruption of nature they bring into the world with them; partly 
from the continuance of the flesh, in which dwells no good thing 
and with which they serve the law of sin; and partly from the lusts 
of the flesh, which remain in them, and war against them; and on 
account of which the Corinthians, though babes in Christ, and so 
regenerate ones, are styled and treated as carnal. Add to this, 
that the apostle here says of himself, I am carnal, in comparison 
of the law, which was spiritual. And, indeed, when compared with 
this, the holiest man in the world must be reckoned carnal; for if 
the holy angels, when compared with the Divine Being, are 
chargeable with folly, much more must the saints, in this state of 
imperfection, be accounted carnal in comparison of the spiritual 
law of God, which is a transcript of the divine nature. 

2. "He is said to be sold under sin (v. 14), which is a character of 
the greatest sin-hers; as of Ahab (1 Kings 21:20, and others, Isa. 
50:1), and even of revolters from the true religion (1 Mac. 1:16), 
and signifies, that he was a servant and slave to sin; whereas 
regenerate persons are free from sin, and become the servants of 
righteousness. " I reply, that though the person spoken of is said 
to be sold under sin, yet not to sell himself to work wickedness, as 
Ahab and others did; between these there is a wide difference; in 
the one, man is passive, in the other, active; the one is against his 



will, the other with it. So, though the apostle was sold under sin, it 
was not his own act, and was against his will, as a renewed man; 
with his flesh he served the law of sin, but with his mind the law of 
God; which proves, that he speaks of himself as regenerate: for 
his character as unregenerate was, that he was serving, that is, 
readily, cheerfully, and willingly, divers lusts and pleasures. 
Besides, the apostle is to be understood of his other I, which was 
carnal, of the flesh, or old man, which was under sin; and not of 
the new man. which is not under the law of sin, but under grace, 
as a reigning, governing principle. 

3. "He is said hot to do the good he would, but the evil which he 
would not (v. 16), whereas it is said of regenerate persons, that 
they work out their salvation with fear and trembling, God working 
in them both to will and to do of his good pleasure; that they will, 
in newness of life, and after the Spirit, and not after the flesh (Phil. 
2:12,13; Rom. 6:4; 8:1)." To which I reply, that though regenerate 
ones do that which is good, ye not always, there is not a just man 
on earth, that doth good and sinneth not (Eccl. 7:20); nor does 
God always work in them to will and to do, but when he pleases, 
of his own good pleasure. Besides, the good this person did not, 
he willed it, he desired it; whereas a carnal man wills, desires, and 
savors the things of the flesh, and them only, and not the things o: 
the Spirit; and also hated the evil he did whereas an unregenerate 
man chooses his own ways, and his soul delights in his 
abominations: so that this character proves the person to be a 
regenerate, and not an unregenerate man. 

4. "It is said of this person, that sin dwelleth in him (vv. 17, 20), 
but regenerate ones are dead to sin and alive to God, and the 
Spirit of Christ, and Christ himself dwells in them (Rom. 6:11; 
8:11; Gal. 2:20)." To this may be replied, that though the saints 



are dead to sin being justified from it by the righteousness of 
Christ, and freed from the dominion of it by the power of divine 
grace, yet they are not delivered from the being of it; sin is in 
them, dwells in them, lives in them, though they do not live in sin, 
and sometimes very strongly works in them; all which is no 
contradiction to the inhabitation of Christ, and his Spirit in them. 
These dwell under the same roof with sin, but not in the same 
apartment; sin dwells in the flesh, in the old man, in the 
unrenewed self, in which dwells no good thing; Christ and the 
Spirit dwell in the new man, in the new heart, in the renewed self. 
Moreover, the saints in all ages have found, and have complained 
of sin dwelling in them, as Job, David, Solomon, the church in 
Isaiah’s time, and the beloved disciple John (Job 9:20; Ps. 38:3,4; 
Prov. 20:9; Isa. 14:6; 1 John 1:8). This character therefore agrees 
with a regenerate man. 

5. This person affirms of himself that no good thing dwelt in him 
(v. 18), whereas there are many good things dwell in regenerate 
ones. This is very true, there are many good things in the saints; 
as the good work of grace and the good word of God, the good 
Spirit of Christ, and Christ himself, yea, God the Father dwells in 
them, and makes his abode with them. But then let it be 
observed, how cautiously and with what limitation the apostle 
expresses himself: In me, that is in my flesh, dwells no good 
thing. Now had he spoken of himself as unregenerate, or in the 
person of an unregenerate man, he had no need to have used 
this restrictive clause; for who knows not, that in an unregenerate 
man dwells no good thing? 

6. "This man is said to will but not to perform that which is good 
(v. 18), whereas regenerate men are the workmanship of God, 
created in Christ Jesus, unto good works, and God works in them 



both to will and to do." What has been said in answer to the third 
objection may be sufficient to remove this; for though the saints 
do that which is good, yet not always, nor does God always work 
in them to do, when they have a will to do that which is good. 
Besides, in unregenerate persons, there is no will present with 
them to that which is good; they desire not the knowledge of 
God’s ways; their carnal minds are enmity against God, and are 
not subject to the law of God; nor can they be subject to it, without 
the grace of God. 

7. "This person complains that he was a captive of the law of sin 
(v. 23), whereas regenerate persons are freed from the law of sin 
and death (Rom. 7:2)." But though they are freed, from 
condemnation by sin which is what is meant in the place referred 
to, as appears front the context, and from the dominion of sin, yet 
not from the being of it, nor altogether from the power of it; for it 
sometimes brings into captivity, though even then it has not the 
dominion; a man may be taken prisoner, and carried captive, and 
yet remain a subject of his lawful prince; so the saints may be 
brought into captivity to the law of sin, and yet not be under the 
dominion of it, but continue under the reign of grace, and in the 
kingdom of God’s dear Son. 

8. "This same person bitterly complains of a body of death, and 
desires to be delivered from it; which shows that he was detained 
by it, and under it." I reply, that the desire of deliverance from the 
body of death shows that it was distressing, uneasy, and 
uncomfortable to him, but not that it had the dominion over him; 
he was delivered from condemnation by it, and from the 
government of it, and was vary desirous of being freed from the 
very being of it, which was so great a clog and encumbrance to 
him; and this none but a regenerate person truly desires, as none 



but such an one knows from whence a deliverance of this kind 
comes, which proves the person speaking to be a renewed man, 
since he adds, Thanks be to God through Jesus Christ our Lord. 

9. "The apostle elsewhere speaks of himself in a different 
manner, as one that walked worthy of the Gospel, to be imitated 
by others, and who was able to do all things through the grace of 
God (1 Cor. 11:1; Phil. 3:17; 4:13). But then this does not 
contradict what he here says in this chapter, which perfectly 
agrees with other passages of his, in which he owns his 
sinfulness and weakness, and ascribes all he did to the grace of 
God (see 1 Tim. 1:15; 2 Cor. 12:10; 1 Cor. 15:10). It is evident, 
from all his epistles, that this great man God lived under a 
continual sense of the corruption of his nature, his own 
unworthiness and inability. 

10. "Origen, Chrysostom, Theodoret, and others, interpret these 
words of men under the thralldom and dominion of sin, through a 
long use and custom." This interpretation of the words was indeed 
first given by Origen, was greedily catched at by Pelagius, revived 
by Socinus and his followers, and some popish writers, and at last 
adopted by the Arminians. But Methodius, a martyr, whose 
judgment Dr. Whitby seems fond of, first in the words of one 
Procius, and then in his own, delivers the sense of them 
agreeable to ours, understanding them of a regenerate man. 
Wherefore what Vorstius affirms is false, that all the ancients 
before Austin interpreted these words of unregenerate men. I 
shall now, 

4thly. Subjoin some arguments, proving that this part of the 
chapter, from verse 14 to the end or it, is spoken by the apostle of 
himself, and of himself as regenerate. 



1. The apostle all along speaks of himself in the first person: That 
which I do I allow not; what I hate that I do; I know that in me, that 
is in my flesh, dwelleth no good thing; I delight in the law of God: I 
find a law in my members; yea, says he, With the mind I myself, 
aujto<v ejgw, serve the law of God; which can never be 
understood in a figurative sense as personating another; nor do 
the passages usually alleged prove such a way of speaking 
common, (as 1 Cor. 6:12; 10:23; 13:1-3; Gal. 2:18,20). 

2. When he speaks of his unregenerate state, and the first 
convictions of sin, he speaks of them as things past: When we 
were in the flesh; I had not known sin, but by the law; Sin taking 
occasion by the law wrought in me all manner of concupiscence, 
deceived me, and by it slew me; I was alive without the law once, 
etc. But from verse 14 to the end of the chapter, he speaks in the 
present tense, of what he then was, and found: I am carnal, I do 
what I would not, I consent to the law that it is good, I delight in 
the law of God, etc. 

3. The several things which are said of this person, cannot agree 
with the apostle, nor with any other, but as regenerate; such only 
hate evil, delight in the law of God, and serve it with their mind. 

4. The distinction of flesh and spirit, the inward and outward man, 
is not applicable to any other but a regenerate man; for the spirit, 
and inward man, is not the soul, opposed to the body, but the 
spiritual man, the new man, the hidden man of the heart, the truth 
of grace, in opposition to the flesh, the old man, or corrupt nature. 
Now only the latter, and not the former, is to be found in an 
unregenerate man. 

5. The struggle between flesh and spirit, between the law in the 
members and the law of the mind, proves that these words can 
belong to no other than a regenerate person; with which agrees 



Galatians 5:17. Only in the Shulamite (Song of Sol. 6:13.) true 
believers are to be ‘seen, as it were the company of two 
companies, flesh and spirit, sin and grace, warring against each 
other. 

6. The thanksgiving for deliverance from sin through Christ, 
towards the close of the chapter, can only come from a believer; 
none but a regenerate man knows any thing of the nature of it, 
from whence it is, and can only be thankful for it. 



Section 6—Romans 8:7, 8. 

Because the carnal mind is enmity against God; for it is 
not subject to the law of God, neither indeed can be; so 

then, they that are in the flesh cannot please God. 

 
The carnal mind, or to< fro>nhma th~v, which may be rendered 
the wisdom of the flesh, signifies the wisest and best part of man, 
the soul, with all its powers and faculties; and this being carnal is 
a strong proof of the wretched corruption of human nature. 
Besides, this carnal mind is not only an enemy to, but enmity itself 
against that God who made it, upholds it in life, and loads it with 
benefits; and therefore is not subject to the law of God, which is 
holy, just, and good; nor indeed can it be, considering its state 
and circumstances, without the powerful and efficacious grace of 
God; wherefore the apostle’s conclusion is exceeding just, so lien 
they that are in the flesh, that is, in an unregenerate state, and are 
wholly carnal and corrupt, cannot please God; that is, do those 
things which are pleasing to him. To which is objected, 

1. That "this text with the preceding one, were abused by the 
ancient heretics, to prove that the flesh, or body of tomb is, by 
nature, evil; and they that are in the body of flesh, cannot be 
subject to the law, or please God." But what is this to us, who by 
the flesh in both places, understand not the body, to which 
wisdom does not belong, and in which men may please God, and 
be subject to his law, but the corrupt nature of man, or men, in an 
unregenerate estate; who, whilst such, are enemies to God, 
unsubjected to his law, and cannot please him? 



2. It is owned, that "the apostle doth indeed say, that they who 
thus mind carnal things, while they continue so to do, cannot 
please God, or live in subjection to his laws; but does not say, that 
they cannot be made good; for by his frequent exhortations to 
these carnal men, to crucify and mortify the flesh, to put off the old 
man with his deeds, joined with threats and promises, plainly 
shows, that men may cease to live according to the flesh, and 
may obtain that assistance of the Spirit by which they shall mortify 
the deeds of the flesh, and live after the Spirit." Upon which I 
observe, that all that are after: the flesh, or in an unrenewed state, 
mind carnal things; and since it is allowed, that while they 
continue so to do, as they will, so long as they remain 
unconverted, they cannot please God; the words prove what we 
produce them for, namely, the corruption of man’s nature, and his 
disability to do that which is spiritually good. But it is observed, 
that the apostle does not say such cannot be made good: nor do 
we say so, but we affirm, that they cannot make themselves good, 
and that they cannot be made good but by the grace of God; and 
that until they are made so, they cannot do that which is spiritually 
good, no more than an evil tree can bring forth good fruit. And as 
for the exhortations to crucify and mortify the flesh, and to put off 
the old man, the passages in Romans 8:13. Galatians 5:24, 
referred to, are not properly exhortations; and neither they, nor 
the other, belong to carnal men, but to believers in Christ, who 
were Christ’s and had the spirit of Christ already; and were 
debtors, not to the flesh, to live after the flesh, but to the Spirit, to 
live after the Spirit; and therefore fall short of proving that carnal 
men may make themselves good, or of themselves cease to live 
after the flesh. 



 

Chapter 6 

Introduction—Of Perseverance 
 

I now proceed to consider Dr. Whitby’s discourse on the 
perseverance of the saints. His first chapter is taken up in 
premising that which is granted on both sides, for the better 
stating of the question between us. For his own side he grants, 
that they, who are preserved to salvation, are so preserved by tie 
power of God through faith; that God has engaged his 
faithfulness, that all, who do not wickedly depart from him, shall 
never be forced from him by the power of any adversaries; and 
that God has promised perseverance in the ways of 
righteousness to the end, to those who constantly and 
conscientiously use the means prescribed by him for that end: but 
utterly denies, that God has promised to keep them by his power 
from making shipwreck of faith, and from falling into those sins he 
cautions them to avoid; or to interpose his power unfrustrably to 
engage all true believers to use the means prescribed by him. He 
gees on to observe, that the assertors of the doctrine of the 
saints’ final perseverance hold, that the foundation of it is the 
absolute election of persons to salvation, and to the means which 
shall unfrustrably conclude in it; that they grant that it is not from 
the strength, steadiness, and immutability of the new nature, 
renewed mind, will, and affections, but purely from the promise of 
God, that true believers cannot fall away; and that though they 
cannot fall totally and finally, yet may fall into horrid sins; such as 
may at present unfit them for heaven, require a renewal of grace, 
and by the guilt of which they stand condemned till they are 



renewed by faith and repentance. I own, that election is a 
foundation of the saints’ final perseverance, but it is not the only 
thing on which it is founded; nor does this show the inconsistency 
of two of our arguments for perseverance, taken from the prayers 
of the saints, and the intercession of Christ, as is intimated; since 
the saints may pray, as Christ did (John 17:1, 5), for that which 
God has absolutely decreed, from all eternity, shall come to pass. 
And though we grant that it is from the promise, yet not purely 
from the promise of God, that true believers cannot fall away; for 
though we own that the new creature is imperfect, yet affirm that 
such is the nature, strength, and firmness of true grace, that it can 
never perish. Wherefore our arguments, taken from the nature of 
faith, conversion, and the new birth, sufficiently prove the doctrine 
we plead for. Moreover, though we allow that true believers may 
fall into gross sins, which may require a renewed exercise of faith 
and repentance, yet that they shall not deprive them either of 
meetness or right to heaven; nor do they ever stand condemned 
before God for them. The doctor’s second chapter contains 
arguments from scripture against the doctrine of the saints’ final 
perseverance, which have been considered in the former part of 
this work. His third and fourth chapters are an answer to those 
texts produced on our side in favor of the doctrine: the vindication 
of which texts is attempted, in the following Sections. 



Section 1—John 13:1. 

Having loved his own which were in the world he loved 
them unto the end. 

 
These words are expressive of the unchangeable and everlasting 
love of Christ to his people; who are his own by choice, by his 
Father’s gift, and his own purchase. Now such shall certainly 
persevere to the end, and be eternally saved; for who shall 
separate from the love of Christ? But to this, the following things 
are objected. 

1. That "Christ speaks not of them, whom he had chosen to 
eternal life, but of them only, whom he had chosen to be his 
apostles." To which I reply that though Christ speaks of his 
apostles, yet not of them all; I speak not of you all, says he, I 
know whom I have chosen: and of whom he does speak, he does 
not speak of them as chosen to be apostles, but as men chosen 
to eternal life; which was not the case of them all, nor were they 
all his own in this special sense; one of them was a devil, and the 
son of perdition. Nor does he speak only of these. Were none his 
own but the apostles? Had he no propriety in any but them? 
Certainly he had: and if he loved his apostles unto the end, why 
may he not be thought to love all to the end, who are equally his 
own, and equally loved by him as they were? 2. That Christ’s 
loving them to the end, only signifies "the affection he showed to 
them, by washing their feet when he was to leave them." To 
which may be replied, that this was not so much an instance of 
affection to them, as of humility and meekness; and was designed 
as an instruction and example to them, how they should behave 



to each other; and at most was an instance only of his love to 
them, and what Judas had a share in with the rest of the apostles; 
and not to be compared with some other instances of his love, 
and which were nearer the end of his life, as particularly his 
shedding his blood for them on the cross. Now there is no 
comparison between washing the feet of his disciples with water, 
and washing us from our sins in his own blood. 

3. That he here speaks "not of his love of them to the end of their 
lives, but of his own life on earth." Christ’s love is not allowed to 
continue to the end of their lives, for that would prove their final 
perseverance; but the end of his life, as if his love ended with his 
life: whereas Christ still expresses his love to his people, by 
appearing in the presence of God, acting as an advocate, and 
interceding with the Father, and preparing mansions in his 
Father’s house for them. It is much, that the love of Christ to his 
own is not confined, by the writers of this cast, to supper time, or 
to the end of the supper; since it immediately follows, and supper 
being ended, which would scarce be a more jejune sense of the 
words than what is given. Why may not te>lov be understood of 
the end of their lives, as in Matthew 24:13? or of the end of the 
world? (vv. 6, 14), or of the end of all things, as in 1 Peter 4:7? 
Besides, eijv te>lov may be rendered continually, as it is in Luke 
18:5, or for ever, in which sense it is used by the Septuagint in 
Psalm 9:6, 18, and Psalm 44:23, where it answers to t[nl, which 
signifies for ever: and agreeably the words may be read, Having 
loved his own which were in the world, he loved them for ever, as 
they are rendered by the Ethiopic version. And then the sense of 
them is, that those who are Christ’s, are loved by him with an 
everlasting love; and therefore shall not perish, but have eternal 
life. 



Section 2—John 17:12. 

While I was with them in the world, I kept them in thy 
name: those that thou gavest me, I have kept: and none 
of them is lost, but the son of perdition: that the scripture 

might be fulfilled. 

 
The argument formed from this text, in favor of the saints’ final 
perseverance, stands thus: If those who are given to Christ are so 
kept by him, from the evil that is in their own hearts, and in the 
world, as that they shall not be eternally lost; then they must and 
shall persevere unto the end. But those that are given to Christ, 
are so kept, etc., therefore, etc. To which is answered, 

1. "That this passage was spoken only of the twelve apostles, as 
is evident from the whole context; and so there is no reason to 
extend it to all true believers." What has been said under the 
preceding Section, is a sufficient reply to this: for though it is 
evident from the context, that Christ is speaking primarily, and 
more immediately of the apostles, yet not of them only, nor of 
them as apostles, but as members of him, given unto him, and 
believers in him, and so preserved by him. And if the preservation 
of them was secured to them, by being so, why may not the 
preservation of all other true believers be equally as sure and 
certain? 

2. It is said, that "the very next chapter shows that this was 
spoken of their preservation from temporal death; Christ 
requesting that his disciples might be permitted to go away when 
he was apprehended, that this saying of his might be fulfilled 
(John 18:8, 9)." I reply, that though the very next chapter shows 



that these words of Christ were fulfilled in the temporal 
preservation of the disciples; yet it does not follow, that this was 
all, or that it was the principal thing designed by them; for Christ 
prays the Father that he would keep them as he had done. Now 
the rest of the petitions are of a spiritual kind; such as 
sanctification through the truth, perfect union and eternal 
glorification: wherefore, it is reasonable to suppose, that this was 
of the same nature also. Besides, if this was spoken of 
preservation from temporal death, the sense of the words must be 
this: those that thou gavest me, I have kept from a temporal 
death, and none of them is lost by a temporal death; but the son 
of perdition, he is lost by a temporal death: which last was not 
true; for Judas was yet alive, he had not at this time betrayed him; 
and it was not until after the condemnation of Christ that he went 
and hanged himself. Add to this, that as Christ had kept his 
disciples, so he prays that his Father would keep them (vv. 
11,15). Now, if he prayed for their preservation from temporal 
death, he was not heard; for every one of them died a violent 
death, suffered martyrdom, though they were all in a spiritual 
sense preserved to the kingdom and glory of God, as all true 
believers will be. 

3. It is observed, that this passage taken in "our sense, is rather 
an argument that some of them, who were given by God to Christ, 
may perish; because it is affirmed, that one of them, who was 
thus given to Christ, did so." To which I answer, that though 
Judas, the son of perdition, was given to Christ, and chosen by 
him as an apostle, yet he was not given to him by a special act of 
the Father’s grace, nor chosen in him, or by him, and united to 
him, as a member of him, as the rest of the apostles and all the 
elect of God are. I speak not of you all, says he (John 13:18), I 
know whom I have chosen, that is, to eternal life; for, otherwise, 



he had chosen Judas as an apostle equally with the rest (John 
6:70): have I not chosen you twelve, and one of you is a devil? 
And from all the accounts that are given of him, it does not appear 
that he ever received the true grace of God; and therefore his 
perdition, to which he was appointed, which is the reason of his 
being called the son of perdition, is no instance of the apostacy Of 
a real saint, or true believer, or of one who, in a way of special 
grace, was given by the Father to Christ. Moreover eji mh, which 
is rightly rendered by our translators but, is not exceptive, but 
adversative (see Gal. 1:7; Rev. 21:27), and does not imply, that 
Judas was one of those that were given to Christ, and that his 
perdition is an exception to the preservation of them all; but the 
sense of the text is, None of those that thou gavest me is lost; but 
the son of perdition is lost, he having never been given to me as 
an object of thy love, only as an apostle, and, therefore, is left to 
that perdition to which he was appointed; whereby the Scripture, 
that speaks of his destruction, will be fulfilled. 



Section 3—Romans 11:29. 

For the gifts and calling of God are without repentance. 

 
The gifts of God, such as justification, pardon of sin, adoption, 
sanctification, and eternal life, flow from his immutable decree of 
election, as appears from the preceding verse. The calling here 
spoken of, is that internal, effectual calling, with which God’s elect 
are called according to the purpose and grace of God. Now, since 
the purpose of God to bestow the gifts of his grace stands firm 
and sure, and these gifts, when bestowed in calling, are without 
repentance, and will never be taken away, the final perseverance 
of these called ones must be certain. And though the apostle is 
only speaking of the elect of God among the Jews, the argument 
holds equally good of all others, who have, or for whom God has 
designed, the same gifts and calling. But to this is excepted, that, 
This "passage is evidently spoken of those Jews who were then 
hardened, given up to a spiritual slumber, broken off from their 
own olive-tree, and in that state of infidelity in which they have 
continued almost one thousand seven hundred years; and only 
intimates, that God will, in his good time, receive them again into 
his favor." But nothing is more evident, than that the apostle is 
speaking of the Jews in the latter day, and of God’s eternal 
purposes and promises of grace concerning them; which shall be 
accomplished when the fullness of the Gentiles is come in, 
towards whom he had gracious designs, for whom he had gifts in 
reserve, and whom he would call by his grace, in such a manner, 
as that neither his gifts nor his calling should be repented of, and 
so all Israel should be saved; and not of that present generation, 
much less of those Jews who were then hardened, given up to a 



spiritual slumber, and broken off; for these were the rest that were 
blinded, and are distinguished from the election that then 
obtained, and who never were called, nor had any spiritual gifts or 
saving blessings of grace bestowed on them. The arguments from 
the three last scriptures are said to need very little answer, as 
being wholly alien from the purpose, and very impertinent; but, 
whether they are so or no, the reader must judge. Our author 
proceeds to consider the arguments which seem to have a 
greater force in them, taken either from those scriptures which 
seem plainly, or by just consequence, to assert this doctrine, or 
else to promise this perseverance of the saints; the vindication of 
which will be attended to. 



Section 4—Matthew 24:24. 

For there shall arise false Christs, and false prophets, and 
shall shew great signs and wonders; insomuch that (if it 

were possible) they shall deceive the very elect. 

 
1st. The argument from hence, in favor of the perseverance of the 
saints, very much depends on their being the elect of God, the 
impossibility of their deception being placed to this their character; 
which designs particular persons absolutely, and from eternity, 
chosen to everlasting life, who therefore cannot be so deceived 
as to be lost for ever, since their election is an eternal act, and 
therefore cannot be made void by a temporal one: it passed 
before the persons had done either good or evil; wherefore, as no 
good thing done by them was the cause of it, so no evil thing can 
annul or frustrate it; which strongly concludes the sure and certain 
salvation of all who are interested in it. But it is said that by the 
elect we are to understand the choicest believers, or the 
persevering Christians. To which I reply, that it is certain that such 
who are truly converted, or are true believers, are persevering 
Christians, and such without dispute are the elect: but then the 
reason why they are, and are called the elect, is not because they 
are converted, are true believers, and persevering Christians; but, 
on the contrary, the reason why they are converted, become true 
believers, and so persevering Christians, is because they are 
elected. Conversion, faith, and perseverance, are not the causes 
or conditions, but fruits and effects of election: hence faith is 
styled the faith of God’s elect; (Titus 1:1; Acts 13:48.) and it is 
also said, that as many as were ordained unto eternal life 
believed; wherefore such cannot be finally deceived. Besides, to 



talk of the final seduction of a persevering Christian is a 
contradiction in terms: such an interpretation of the phrase must 
be absurd and impertinent; for who knows not, that a persevering 
Christian cannot be finally and totally deceived? 

2ndly When we say, that the elect of God cannot be deceived, we 
allow that they may be, and are deceived before conversion. This 
is one part of their character, whilst unregenerate, (Titus 3:8) 
foolish, disobedient, deceived, etc., yea, that they may be, and 
oftentimes are deceived after conversion; but then this is in part 
only, and not totally; in some lesser, and not in the greater 
matters of faith; not so as to let go their hold of Christ, the head, 
and quit the doctrine of salvation by him, or fall into what the 
apostle calls (2 Pet. 2:1) damnable heresies. They may be 
seduced from the simplicity of the gospel, but not finally; for they 
shall be recovered out of the snare of the Devil, and not be left to 
perish in such deceivings. To this are excepted, 

1. That Christ solemnly exhorts his disciples to use the greatest 
caution that they be not deceived; and, in the same chapter, to 
watch and pray, lest the hour of temptation should come suddenly 
on them; which, surely, he would not do, if he knew that they 
could not be deceived. To which I reply, that inasmuch as they 
were liable to a partial seduction, and for a time, though not to a 
total and final one, there was good reason why these exhortations 
should be given and taken. Besides, such cautions might be 
useful to quicken their diligence to search and read the 
Scriptures, and by them try the spirits, whether they were of God 
or no, and by their fruits, their doctrines, discover impostors, and 
avoid them. Hence these cautions should not be improved into 
arguments against the final perseverance of the saints, seeing 
they may be considered as means of it. 



2. That Christ here declares, that by reason of the extreme 
affliction of these times, many should be offended, and their love 
was cold. But it should be observed, that supposing true believers 
are intended, love in them may wax cold when it is not lost, which 
was the case of the church at Ephesus; and so is no proof of the 
saints falling from grace. Besides, the many that shall be 
deceived, offended, and fall off from the doctrine of faith are not 
the same persons with, but distinguished from, the elect, who 
cannot be deceived. 

3rdly When we say, that it is impossible that the elect of God 
should be deceived, we mean not that it is impossible they 
should, considered in themselves, or if left to themselves, being, 
generally speaking, the foolish things of this world; or if left to that 
old Serpent, the Devil and Satan, which deceiveth the whole 
world; or to false teachers, who lie in wait to deceive (1 Cor. 1:27; 
Rev. 12:10; Eph. 4:14): but we say it is impossible, considering 
the purposes and promises of God, the provisions of his grace, 
the security they have in the hands of Christ, and their 
presentation by the mighty power of God: and upon this account 
we judge, that their final and total deception is hero represented 
as impossible. But to this is excepted, that the phrase eij 
oguna>ton, if it were possible, denotes only a great difficulty in the 
performance of an act possible, (see Acts 20:16; Rom.12:18; 
Matthew 26:39), and also that it does not import what the event 
would be, but the vehemency of the endeavors should it respect 
the event, it is only with relation to the means here mentioned, 
being such as should prevail to seduce even Christians, were it 
possible for impostors, by lying signs and wonders, to deceive 
them who are invested with a power of working greater signs and 
wonders. To which I reply, the instances to prove that this phrase 
only denotes great difficulty, and not an absolute impossibility, are 



insufficient. The words of the apostle Paul (Acts 20:16), are 
conjectural; he knew not whether it was possible or no, that he 
could be at Jerusalem before Pentecost; of which sort, surely, the 
words of Christ here cannot be thought to be. The same apostle’s 
exhortation in Romans 12:18, supposes, that which is matter of 
fact, that it is impossible to live peaceably, with some men; and 
what followed upon our Lord’s petition in Matthew 26:39, shows 
that it was impossible that the cup should pass from him, 
considering the purpose of God, his covenant with him, and the 
salvation of his people. Moreover, should this phrase only import 
the vehemency of the endeavors of seducers, and not respect the 
event only with relation to the means here mentioned, great signs, 
and wonders, it follows, that if, notwithstanding the vehement 
endeavors of seducers, and the utmost they can do to deceive the 
saints; if, notwithstanding their showing great signs and wonders, 
they are not able to prevail over them, being invested with a 
power superior to them; it may be concluded and pronounced, 
that it is impossible they should be deceived either by them, or by 
any other, or by any other means; since these are the most 
effectual of any, being according to the working of Satan, with all 
power, and sign,, and lying wonders, and with all deceivableness 
of unrighteousness in them that perish: but says, the apostle, in 
the same place (2 Thess. 2:9,10,13), we are bound to give thanks 
always to God for you, brethren, beloved of the Lord, because 
God hath from the beginning chosen you to salvation; which is the 
saints grand security from a final and total deception, either by 
Satan or any of his emissaries. 



Section 5—John 6:39, 40. 

And this is the Father’s will, which hath sent me, that of 
all which he hath given me, I should lose nothing; but 
should raise it up again at the last day. And this is the 

will of him that sent me, that every one which seeth the 
Son, and believeth on him, may have everlasting life; 

and I will raise him up at the last day. 

 
The persons here spoken of, are such as were given by the 
Father to Christ in eternal election, and in the everlasting 
covenant of grace, and who in time are enabled to believe on him 
for life and salvation; concerning whom the will of God is, that 
Christ should lose none of them, nor anything that belongs to 
them, neither their souls nor their bodies, no, not the least dust, 
but that he should raise it up again, and that these should also 
have everlasting life; which is the will of the Father of Christ, as 
well as of their Father, and therefore will be strictly regarded. 
Besides, this is the will of God, and not man, which cannot be 
resisted, so as to be frustrated; and is eternal, and therefore 
cannot be made void by any temporal act; and consequently, 
these words furnish out a considerable argument in proof of the 
saints’ final perseverance. To which is excepted, 

1st. That "they treat not of the loss of believers by a defection 
from the faith, but of their perdition by death; wherefore Christ 
promises, that he would raise them from death to a salutary life." 
Be it so, that these words speak not of the saints’ preservation 
from an apostasy from the faith, but of their resurrection at the last 
day; yet, since their resurrection will be the resurrection of life, or 



will be unto eternal life, they must persevere to the end, and die in 
the Lord, in order to enjoy such a resurrection. If, therefore, it is 
the will of God, that all those whom he has given to Christ, and 
who see the Son, and believe on him, should be raised unto 
eternal life, their perseverance in grace is out of question; and 
after the resurrection, they will be out of any danger of apostasy; 
for being raised, they will be caught up with living saints to meet 
the Lord, and shall be for ever with him. 

2ndly It is said, that "promises and declarations of the like nature 
with these which engage that God will give eternal life to the 
believer, are only to be understood of such a faith as doth endure 
to the end, and belong only to such as continue in the faith: and 
then it is demonstratively evident, that perseverance is included in 
them; and therefore cannot be proved from them, without begging 
the question." To which I reply, that all true faith does endure to 
the end; it is an incorruptible seed of grace; part of that living 
water, which springs up into everlasting life; is the gift of God; 
whose gifts and calling are without repentance; of the operation of 
God, which he begins and performs with power; Christ is the 
author and finisher of it, and his powerful and prevalent 
intercession secures it from ever failing: hence those who have it, 
shall continue in it; and therefore their perseverance is certain. 
And if perseverance is insured to true faith, and is included in 
these promises of eternal life to true believers, to them only do 
such promises belong; for such who fall away were never true 
believers: then it is demonstratively evident, that it is to be proved 
from them, and that without begging the question. But to this it is 
objected, 

1. That such who fall away, "are expressly styled true believers, 
as others are." But the places where they are so expressly styled 



cannot be named; the instances alleged from Matthew 18:6, 15; 
Luke 8:13; Romans 14:14, 15, 20; 1 Corinthians 8:11; John 4:39, 
42; Acts 8:10, and Acts 21:20, are insufficient proofs of it. Some 
of the persons instanced in, though they may be allowed to be 
true believers; yet it does not appear, from what is said of them, 
that they totally and finally fell away; such as the little ones that 
believed in Christ (Matthew 18:6), and the weak brother in 
Romans 14, and 1 Corinthians 8. Since what is said of their being 
offended and perishing, is not to be understood of eternal 
destruction, but of their being slighted and rejected, and their 
minds grieved, consciences wounded, and their spiritual peace 
broken in upon and interrupted; as has been shown in the former 
part of this work: nor does it appear that the Samaritans, who 
believed in Christ, all fell off from him to Simon Magus; since 
those who truly believed might be dead, and safe in heaven, 
before his infatuation began and spread in Samaria: besides, it is 
not very evident that they were true believers in Christ; they might 
give their assent to him, as the Messiah and Savior of the world, 
without having true saving faith in him for themselves: nor does it 
appear that many of those myriads of Jews that believed, 
afterwards fell away. The epistle to the Hebrews is no proof of it. 
And if any of them did, it will not be easily proved that they were 
true believers. And it is certain that those represented by the 
stony ground, in Luke 8:13, who believed for a while, and then fell 
away, had not the true grace of God; since it is expressly said of 
them, that they had no root in them. 

2. It is observed, "that this faith, that is, of such who fall away, as 
to its kind, is true; is evident from this consideration, that Christ 
and his apostles require such persons not to change it, but only to 
continue in it; not to believe with a faith true and real as to kind, 
but to be steadfast in the faith they had already. But the passages 



produced do not prove that Christ and his apostles spoke to such 
persons; not the passage in John 8:31, where our Lord says to 
the Jews that believed on him, If ye continue in my word, then ye 
are my disciples indeed; that is, you will appear to be really so, 
and will be made free by the truth; and consequently, it will be 
evident, that you are sons who shall abide in the house for ever, 
and never be cast out: nor the passage in Acts 14:22, where Paul 
and Barnabas exhort the believers, to continue in the faith; in 
which they do not give the least intimation, or supposition, that 
any of them should fall away, but, on the contrary, that through 
much tribulation, they should enter into the kingdom of God; and 
in order to their preservation to it, commended them to the Lord, 
on whom they believed. 

3. It is said, that "this answer thwarts those numerous texts of 
scripture, which suspend the benefits promised to believers on 
their continuance in the faith." To which I answer, that the 
numerous scriptures referred to, which are Colossians 1:23; 1 
Timothy 2:15; Hebrews 3:6, 14; 1 John 2:25; Romans 11:22, do 
not represent continuance in the faith as a precarious and 
uncertain thing; or suppose, that true believers may fall away 
finally and totally; nor do they suspend the benefits promised to 
believers, on the continuance of their faith, as a condition of their 
enjoying them; but represent continuance in the faith, as the 
evidence of their partaking of some of them already, and as a 
pledge and assurance of their enjoying the rest here after. 

4. It is further objected, that if this be the case, "all exhortations to 
steadfastness in the faith are enervated; and all declarations that 
we must be faithful to death, and endure to the end, are 
needless." To which I reply, that exhortations of this kind are not 
hereby enervated, nor are such declarations needless; since 



these may be, and are, made use of by the Spirit of God, for the 
increase of faith, and steadfastness in it; and so be the means of 
the saint’s final perseverance. And whereas it is said, that the only 
distinction between a living and dead faith is, that the one is 
attended with, the other is without good works; and that the only 
difference between a temporary and saving faith, is this, that the 
one continues, and the other does not: it may be replied, that 
though good works are an evidence of a living faith, yet the life of 
faith does not consist in works, but in special acts of it on its 
proper object, Christ; and a temporary faith is only an assent to 
the truth of some propositions concerning Christ; but is not as 
saving faith, a going out unto him, depending on him, and 
believing in him, for the salvation of the soul. 



Section 6—Romans 11:2. 

God hath not cast away his people which he foreknew. 

 
Though the number of God’s people, in some ages of the world, is 
very small, as it was among the Israelites at the time of the 
apostle’s writing this epistle, yet God has not, nor will he cast 
away, or cast off his people, whom he has foreknown; he may 
hide his face from them, afflict them in a fatherly way, and not 
immediately arise for their help; yet he will not cast them out of his 
affections, nor from his sight, nor out of the hands of his Son, nor 
out of the covenant of his grace, nor out of his family, or so as that 
they shall perish eternally: so far from it, that he takes the utmost 
delight and pleasure in them, gives them the greatest nearness to 
himself, lays them in his bosom, embraces them in his arms, 
keeps them as the apple of his eye, holds them by his right hand, 
and preserves them by his power unto salvation: the reasons of 
which are, his everlasting love unto them, his unchangeable 
purposes and promises concerning them, and because they are 
his jewels, his portion and inheritance: wherefore their final 
perseverance is certain. But to the argument from hence, it is 
objected. "That this text cannot relate to any foreknowledge God 
hath of his elect from all eternity, but only to his foreknowledge 
and choice of the Jewish nation, before any other nations of the 
world; and only signifies, that God had not entirely cast off his 
people, Israel." To which I reply, 

1. That it is most reasonable to conclude, that the word 
proe>gnw, is used in the same sense here, as it is elsewhere in 
this epistle; particularly in Romans 8:29, 30, where God’s 



foreknowledge is spoken of as antecedent to predestination, 
vocation, justification, and glorification: and so must relate to 
God’s foreknowledge of his elect from all eternity, and not of the 
Jewish nation; since all of them are not predestinated, called, 
justified, and glorified. 

2. Though the people of Israel were chosen to be a peculiar 
people above all people (Deut. 7:6; Amos 3:2), and were known 
before all the families of the earth: yet they were not all a 
foreknown people in the special sense; and which is the apostle’s 
sense of the phrase; all were not Israel that were of Israel ( Rom. 
9:6). Among that chosen and known people there were a special 
foreknown people, a remnant, according to the election of grace 
(Rom.11:5,7); who were the election that obtained when the rest 
were blinded. And these are the people God had not cast away; 
for as for the bulk, and body, and majority of that people, God 
had, or was about to cast them away, as is sufficiently evident 
from this chapter. And the apostle’s single instance of himself, 
and could he have instanced in seven thousand more, as in the 
times of Elias, would have been an insufficient proof of God’s not 
having cast away the bulk and body of that people; but is a full 
and pertinent one, of God’s not having cast away his special and 
foreknown people among them. 

3. Though this text relates to the elect of God among the Jews, 
yet, inasmuch as the same characters belong to the elect of God 
among others, as that they are his special people, whom he has 
foreknown, being elect, according to the foreknowledge of God 
the Father (1 Pet. 1:2); it is equally true of them, as of the elect 
among the Jews, that God has not, nor will he, cast any of them 
away. The sense of the words in Romans 8:30, and the argument 



upon them, have been already considered and vindicated, under 
the head of ELECTION. 



Section 7—Romans 8:38, 39. 

For I am persuaded, that neither death, nor life, nor 
angels, nor principalities, nor powers, nor things 

present, nor things to come, nor height, nor depth, nor 
any other creature, shall be able to separate us from the 

love of God, which is in Christ Jesus our Lord. 

 
If neither death, in any view of it, nor life under any consideration 
whatever, nor angels, good or bad, nor principalities, nor powers, 
civil magistrates, ever so potent, tyrannical, fierce and cruel, nor 
things present, nor things to come, whether good or evil, nor 
height, nor depth, anything in heaven, earth or hell, nor any other 
creature, any person, or thing, within the compass of created 
beings, shall be able to separate from the love with which God 
loves his people; since it is the love of God, and not man; the love 
of him who changes not, and is besides in Christ Jesus our Lord; 
then those who are interested in it cannot perish, or fail of glory; 
for it is impossible that any should perish, and yet continue the 
objects of God’s love. Now, 

1. It is owned, that these words respect not "the love with which 
we love God, but his affection towards us; and that the apostle 
only intimates, that such persons continuing in the love of God, 
shall be preserved by him from the temptations here mentioned; 
and so supported by his grace and Spirit as to be able to bear 
them." And if so, since all such who have interest in the love of 
God, shall continue in it, what should hinder their final 
perseverance? And whereas it is observed, that "he does not say, 
the love of no Christian shall wax cold, Matthew 24:12, that none 



of them shall lose his first love (Rev. 2:4). And were there no 
cause to fear this, it is asked, why doth Christ exhort his disciples 
to abide in his love (John 15:9), and his apostles exhort others to 
keep themselves in the love of God (Jude 1:21), and to look 
diligently to it, that they fall not from the grace and favor of God 
(Heb. 12:15), and to continue in the grace of God (Acts 13:43)?" I 
answer, that the love even of true believers may wax cold and yet 
not cease, nor the love of God cease towards them; nor does the 
scripture anywhere say, that any of them has lost, or may lose, 
but only have left their first love; nor do the exhortations of Christ 
and his apostles, to abide in his love, and keep themselves in the 
love of God, suppose this, but are made use of as means to 
prevent it: and as for the two last passages referred to, they are 
not to be understood, either of the love of the saints to God, or of 
his love and favor to them, but of the doctrine of grace. 

2. It is farther observed, "that the apostle does not say, that 
nothing can separate true believers from the love of God, or 
Christ; but only declares his persuasion, that nothing would do it, 
or that they had no cause to fear these things, or to be shaken 
from their steadfastness, in expectation of those inestimable 
blessings God had promised to, and Christ had purchased for 
them, by any of "these tribulations." But, if this persuasion of the 
apostle’s was a well-grounded one; and if there was no just cause 
of fearing these things; then it is certain, that nothing can separate 
true believers from the love of God. And besides, since "they 
have good ground to hope, that all the evils they shall bear shall 
conduce to their good, that Christ will still be ready to support 
them under them by his power, and to help their infirmities by his 
Spirit, and at last give them the glory prepared for the sons of 
God;" not only the apostle might well persuade himself, but they 
also may well persuade themselves, that nothing shall ever be 



able to separate them from this love of God: nor do the fears the 
apostle elsewhere expresses, of their being shaken and tempted, 
so as that his labor would be in vain, and the arguments and 
motives he offers to prevent this effect of temptations, contradict 
this persuasion: nor was this persuasion of his concerning them, 
that they would persevere, and continue steadfast in the love of 
God, to which they had so great inducements; but that nothing 
should separate them from the affection of God towards them; 
which sense this author himself before acknowledged; though he 
now thinks fit to contradict himself. 



Section 8—Ephesians 1:13, 14. 

[See also Ephesians 4:30; 2 Corinthians 1:21,22]. 
In whom, after that ye believed, ye were sealed with that 

Holy Spirit of promise: which is the earnest of our 
inheritance, until the redemption of the purchased 

possession, unto the praise of his glory. 

 
The argument from these passages of scripture, proving the 
saints’ final perseverance, may be thus formed: if true believers 
are sealed, certified and assured, by the Spirit of God, that they 
are the sons and heirs of God, and shall enjoy the heavenly 
inheritance: and if the same Spirit is the earnest and pledge of it, 
and that until the redemption of the purchased possession, or until 
the day of redemption; that is, until all those who are the 
possession of Christ, or his peculiar people, whom he has 
purchased with his blood, are redeemed from their mortality and 
corruption, which will be done in the resurrection morn, and not 
before; I say, if the Spirit of God does thus seal believers, and is, 
and continues to be an earnest of their future glory, until this time; 
then they shall certainly and finally persevere. But the Spirit of 
God does do, and is all this to them, unto this time; therefore, they 
shall certainly and finally persevere. In answer to this it is said, 

1st. "That these metaphors neither do, nor can signify that they, 
who have once the Spirit, can ever lose him, or cause him to 
depart from them, is evident from these considerations; 

1. "That they who have been the temples of God, by virtue of his 
Spirit dwelling in them, may so corrupt this temple as to be 
themselves destroyed, as is demonstrable from 1 Corinthians 



3:16, 17, and that they, whose bodies are the members of Christ, 
and who are one spirit with him, may make these bodies the 
members of an harlot; and so cease to be the members of Christ 
(1 Cor. 6:15)." I reply that these metaphors both can, and do 
signify that they, who have once the Spirit, can never wholly lose 
him, or cause him finally and totally to depart from them; for 
otherwise he would not be a sealer of them, nor an earnest of 
their inheritance to them, until the day of redemption: nor do the 
words of the apostle, in 1 Corinthians 3:16, 17, demonstrate that 
they, who have been the temples of God, may so corrupt this 
temple as to be themselves destroyed; but only that such, who 
attempt to corrupt or defile the temple and church of God, by 
bringing in among them damnable heresies, shall be destroyed by 
God; and not they who are the temples of God: nor do the words, 
in 1 Corinthians 6:15, prove that they, whose bodies are the 
embers of Christ, may make them the members of an harlot. The 
apostle only puts the question, Know ye not that your bodies are 
the members of Christ? Shall I then take the members of Christ, 
and make them the members of an harlot? Which he answers 
with a God forbid. And his design is to show how unbecoming the 
sin of fornication is to such, whose bodies are the members of 
Christ, and temples of the Holy Ghost; but does not in the least 
insinuate that such, who were truly so, might cease to be the 
members of Christ, or cause the Holy Spirit entirely to depart from 
them. 

2. This is also said to be "farther evident from the apostle’s fears, 
that Satan might so far have tempted his Thessalonians, as to 
render all his labor vain among them; whom yet he 
acknowledges, had received the word with joy of the Holy Ghost, 
and were the elect of God." But it should be observed, that the 
apostle’s fears were not, lest, through Satan’s temptations, they 



might so fall away as to cause the Holy Spirit wholly to depart 
from them; but lest Satan, through false teachers, should so 
stagger their faith, that they should in any respect give way to 
erroneous principles and practices; and thereby not all his labor, 
but that part of it should be in vain, which he had bestowed upon 
them in establishing them in the truths of the gospel. 

3. This is said to be still farther evident "from the exhortations in 
these epistles, directed to those men, who are said to have this 
seal and earnest of the Holy Spirit; as to the Corinthians (2 Cor. 
6:1; 11:3, and 12:20, 21), and to the Ephesians, (Ephesians 5:3, 
6; 3:13; 6:13). To which may be replied, that these exhortations, 
which regard the saints continuing in the doctrines of the gospel, 
avoiding sin, and withstanding temptations, though they imply 
danger to the saints, as considered in themselves, as of falling 
from some degree of steadfastness in the faith, and into sin, and 
of fainting in the evil day; yet do not suppose that they may, or 
shall fall finally and totally, or so as that the Holy Spirit would 
wholly withdraw from them; though they might so fall and faint as 
to grieve him, to do which would be unkind and ungenerous; since 
he is the sealer of their persons, and the earnest of their 
inheritance. Besides, these exhortations are to be considered as 
means, being designed, and doubtless as such were blessed, for 
the final perseverance of God’s sealed ones. 

2ndly. In answer to the argument above, it is observed, that "the 
expressions are designed only to inform us that the Holy Spirit, 
vouchsafed to Christ’s church and members, gave them a just 
assurance of the truth of the Christian faith; and consequently of 
the farther blessings promised to his faithful persevering servants 
in the world to come. Hence it is evident, that they who had these 
first fruits of the Spirit, had thereupon an argument to satisfy them 



of the future blessings promised to them. And hence they, by his 
Spirit, are said to have the earnest of their future inheritance, and 
to be sealed up to the day of redemption." But let it be observed, 
that the Holy Spirit, vouchsafed to Christ’s church and members, 
does not only give a just assurance of the truth of the Christian 
faith, as a doctrine; but also assures believers of the truth of the 
grace of faith, and of all other graces in them, and of their right to 
glory, and certain enjoyment of it. Moreover, if the Spirit, thus 
vouchsafed, gives a just assurance of farther blessings promised 
by Christ; and if such, who have these first fruits of the Spirit, 
have thereupon an argument to satisfy them of these blessings; 
then they may, with faith and patience, wait for the redemption of 
the body: and be assured that when this earthly tabernacle is 
dissolved, they have a building of God, an house not made with 
hands, eternal in the heavens; and that the Lord will deliver them 
from every evil work, and preserve them unto his heavenly 
kingdom (Rom. 8:23; 2 Cor. 5:1; 2 Timothy 4:18). The argument 
from 2 Timothy 2:19, is vindicated, under the head of Election, 
whither the reader is referred. 



Section 9—1 Peter 1:5. 

Who are kept by the power of God, through faith unto 
salvation, ready to be revealed in the last time. 

 
These words, in connection with the preceding verses, show that 
such as are elect according to the foreknowledge of God the 
Father, and are begotten again unto a lively hope of an 
incorruptible inheritance, are kept frourroume>nouv, as in a 
garrison, by, or in the power of God, safe and secure from a final 
and total falling away, through the grace of faith unto consummate 
salvation,, to be enjoyed for ever in heaven. In answer to which, it 
is said. 

1. "That this place only proves that all, who are preserved to 
salvation, are so kept by the power of God; but not that all 
believers are so kept." I reply, we do not say, that all believers are 
so kept; since there are some who are nominal believers, have no 
true grace, believe but for a time, and fall away; but then we say, 
that all true believers are so kept; otherwise the words of our Lord 
(Mark 16:16), would not he true, nor the will of his Father (John 
6:40), be fulfilled; for how should every one that believes be 
saved, unless they are preserved unto salvation? And if those 
who are preserved unto salvation, are kept by the power of God 
unto it, as is owned; it follows, that since every true believer will 
be saved, and in order to it be preserved unto salvation, then 
every one of them is, and will be, kept by the power of God unto 
it. 

2. It is farther said, that this place "proves only that they are kept 
through faith; that is, if they continue in the faith, and hold the 



beginning of their confidence steadfast unto the end." But it 
should be observed, that there is no if in the text; faith is not 
represented as a condition, but as a means of preservation, 
engaged by the power of God, for that is as much secured by the 
power of God as salvation itself, or preservation to it. Besides, 
such a sense of the words is no other than this, that these 
persons are kept by the power of God, if, or so long as, they keep 
themselves; which, as it greatly depreciates the power of God, 
and ascribes too much to the creature, so it is in itself exceeding 
trifling. Add to this, that if this faith, through which believers are 
kept to salvation, will render them victorious over the world, 
enable them to resist the temptations of the devil, to prefer 
afflictions before the pleasures of sin, and even to suffer death, 
not accepting deliverance, in expectation of a better resurrection; 
and, lastly, engage the power of God in their preservation, and so 
cause them out of weakness to be strong, all which is owned by 
our author; this, surely, proves that they shall certainly continue in 
the faith, and so be preserved safe unto the kingdom and glory of 
God. 



Section 10—1 John 2:19. 

They went out from us, but they were not of us; for if 
they had been of us, they would, no doubt, have 

continued with us. But they went out, that they might be 
made manifest, that they were not all of us. 

 
The meaning of these words is, that there were some persons in 
the apostle John’s time, who had made a profession, of religion, 
were members of the church, and some of them, perhaps, 
preachers; and yet departed from the faith they professed, 
withdrew themselves from the church or churches, to which they 
belonged, and set up separate assemblies of their own. These, 
the apostle says, were not of us; that is, they were not 
regenerated by the grace of God, and so apparently were not of 
the number of God’s chosen ones; for had they been born again 
of the incorruptible seed, had they had that anointing which 
abides, and from which persons are truly denominated Christians; 
as they would have appeared to have been chosen, so they 
would have continued in the faith, and have remained with the 
churches of Christ, and not have fallen into such errors and 
heresies, into which it is impossible that God’s elect, or true 
believers, should ever fall. But the defection of these persons was 
permitted by God, that they might be made manifest, that they 
had never received the grace of God in truth. It follows, therefore, 
that as such who so fall were never true believers, so such who 
are true believers, shall never totally and finally fall away. To 
which is answered, 



1. "That these words, they were not of us, cannot signify they 
were not of the number of the elect; but only they were not of the 
church in general, and of the mind of the apostles, and the church 
that adhered to them." But surely the apostle would never deny 
that these persons were of the church, and of the same mind with 
it, at least in profession, antecedent to their going out; for had 
they not been in communion with the church, they could not be 
properly said to go out of it; and if they had not been of the same 
mind and faith and profession, they could not be said to depart 
from it. The reason this author gives, as an evidence of their not 
being of the church, "that from them they went out, and with them 
they might have remained," is a reason invincibly proving that 
they were of them, as a church otherwise they could not have 
went out from them; with whom they not only might but would 
have remained, had their hearts been right with God. And 
whereas it is farther observed, that "they could not go out from the 
elect only, who are not visible, nor could they have remained with 
them, who were never of them;" it may be replied, that though 
they were never of them as elect, yet they were of them as a 
church, become visible by a profession of faith; and therefore 
could, as they did, go out from them as such; though had they 
been true believers in Christ, they would have appeared to have 
been elect likewise, and would have continued and remained with 
them both as elect and as a church. It is moreover added, that 
"their going out from them for a season, was no certain argument 
that they were not of the elect; since it is confessed, that they may 
fall totally, though not finally." Who they are that have made this 
confession, I shall not inquire; for my own part, I affirm that God’s 
elect, or true believers in Christ, cannot totally fall, that is, wholly 
and entirely lose the grace of God bestowed on them, or wrought 
in them. However, the going out of these persons was in such a 



mariner, that it was a certain argument that they were not of the 
elect; since they became antichrists (v. 18), the forerunners of the 
man of sin, avowed enemies to Christ, who denied him to be the 
Christ (v. 22), or that he was come in the flesh (1 John 4:3), and 
therefore said to be of the world, and not of God (vv. 4-6). 

2. It is said, that "the true sense of the words seems plainly to be 
this: these antichrists, or deceivers, went out from the apostles 
and churches of Judea (Acts 15:1,24), to preach destructive 
doctrines to the Gentiles, which both the church of Judea, and the 
apostles assembled for that purpose, flatly disowned and 
censured; by which it sufficiently appeared, that all the preachers 
of these doctrines were not of them." But this sense of the words 
confines them to preachers only; whereas, though many of these 
antichrists might be preachers, yet not all; whoever denied the 
Father and the Son, or that Christ was come in the flesh, was an 
antichrist, whether he was in a public or private capacity. Besides, 
not the true and faithful ministers of the word, but private 
believers, are opposed to these persons in the following verse, 
But ye have an unction from the Holy One, etc. This sense of the 
words also makes the us to be the apostles, and churches of 
Judea; whereas, when the apostle John wrote this epistle, the rest 
of the apostles were all dead; and he speaks of these antichrists 
as men that were, in that last time, risen up among them, and 
went out from them; and, therefore, could not, with any propriety, 
say that they went out from the apostles. Besides, whenever this 
pronoun us is used elsewhere, in this epistle, it is never restrained 
to the apostles; but the apostle John in it includes, with himself, all 
true believers. Nor is there any reason to conclude, that he had in 
view the church of Judea, and a case in which that was 
concerned near forty years ago, but rather the churches of Asia, 
among whom he was, and particularly the church at Ephesus, 



where he is generally thought to have resided. Now the apostle 
Paul, many years before this, had told (Acts 20:29,30) the elders 
of the church, that after his departure, not only grievous wolves 
should enter in among them, but also of their own selves should 
men arise, speaking perverse things, to draw away disciples after 
them: and the apostle John lived to see these predictions fulfilled. 
Add to all this, that this sense of the words makes their going out 
to be merely local and corporal. —Now to go out from the 
apostles, in this sense, was not criminal; the persons that went 
down from Judea to Antioch (Acts 15:1, 24), are not blamed for 
going thither, nor for going out from the apostles thither, but for 
troubling the disciples with words to the subverting of their souls. 
Nor was a corporal departure from the apostles any evidence of 
not being of the same mind with them, for they often departed one 
from another, and yet continued of the same mind and faith. The 
departure here spoken of was of men from the true church of 
Christ, both in doctrine and in affection; and that not of preachers 
only, but of others who were only nominal Christians, and was so 
understood by the ancient fathers, particularly Tertullian and 
Cyprian. 



Section 11—1 John 3:9. 

Whosoever is born of God doth not commit sin; for his 
seed remaineth in him; and he cannot sin, because he 

is born of God. 

 
He that is born of God is one that is regenerated by the Spirit and 
grace of God; and that which is born of the Spirit is spirit, or 
spiritual; it is a new man, a new creature, which neither does, nor 
can commit sin; though it is as yet imperfect, there is no impurity 
in it, no bias, tendency; or inclination to sin, but all the reverse; it 
is born of an incorruptible seed which remains, it is a principle of 
grace which is of God, and can never be lost. Hence it follows, 
that regenerate persons cannot cease to be so. In answer to this, 
it is said," 

1. "That these words cannot be intended to signify that he who is 
born of the Spirit and the word, can never fall from that state is 
evident; partly, because he hath been proved already that the 
Holy Spirit may depart and quit his habitation; and so he who was 
once born of the Spirit may cease to be so; and partly, because 
men may not continue in the word, nor the word abide in them, 
nor they in Christ, and may lose their interest in God, and the 
things which they had wrought, as is clearly intimated by these 
exhortations (1 John 2:24, 27, 28; 2 John 1:8, 9)." But it has been 
also already proved that the Holy Spirit does not finally and totally 
depart from true believers. Nor is it possible that he that is once 
born of the Spirit can cease to be so; a man can be but once 
regenerated; and he that is once born again cannot be again 
unborn. Nor do the exhortations referred to intimate that 



regenerate persons may not abide in the word, or that in them, or 
they not in Christ, or that they may lose their interest in God; but 
are so many encouragements to the performance of duty, as a 
means of their final perseverance. 

2. It is argued that "as those words of Christ (Matthew 7:18), and 
those of the apostle (Rom. 8:7), do not prove that corrupt tree 
cannot cease to be corrupt, and become good; or that the carnal 
mind cannot cease to be so, and become spiritual, so neither do 
these words prove that he who is born of God cannot cease to be 
so." But it should be observed, that as the words of Christ and the 
apostle referred to, prove that a corrupt and carnal man cannot 
become good and spiritual without the powerful and efficacious 
grace of God, which can only make him so; so these words prove 
that a regenerate man cannot cease to be one, or in such sense 
sin as to be lost and perish; for this reason, because there is a 
principle of mighty grace in him, which overcomes the world, the 
flesh, and the devil. Again, it is urged, that "as these words in 
Matthew 12:34, John 7:7, and John 12:39, and John 14:17, do not 
signify an impossibility that it should be otherwise, but only their 
present indisposition to the contrary, and the aversation of their 
minds from those things which it is said they cannot do: so those 
words do not import any impossibility that they should do so, but 
only that they have at present that frame of spirit, which renders 
them strongly averse from sin, and indisposed to yield to any 
temptations to commit it." But it is easy to observe, that the 
apostle does not conclude the regenerate man’s not sinning, or 
not being able to sin, from any present precarious frame of spirit; 
but from his constitution, as being born of God, and from the seed 
of God, a principle of grace remaining and abiding in him. 



3. It is said, that "the interpretation which many of the ancient 
fathers give us of these words, are a demonstration that they 
believed not the doctrine of the saints’ perseverance; for they 
expound the words thus; He that is born of God sinneth not, 
neither can sin, quamdiu renatus est, whilst he is born of God; 
because he ceaseth to be a child of God when he sins." Whether 
the ancient fathers believed the doctrine of the saints’ 
perseverance, or not, will be considered (God willing) in an after 
part of this work. Who the many of the ancient fathers are, that 
give this interpretation of the words, we are not told: not Ignatius, 
nor Clemens of Rome, nor of Alexandria, nor Irenaeus, nor Justin 
Martyr, nor Cyprian. Tertullian comes the nearest to it, when he 
says, Haec non admittet omnino qui natus a Deo fuerit, non 
futurus Dei filius si admiserit; He that is born of God, will not at all 
commit these things, speaking of some grievous sins; should he 
commit them he would not be a child of God. His meaning I take 
to be this; should any one that professes to be born of God, 
commit such and such things, it would be evident that he was not 
a child of God: but he adds afterwards, We know that every one 
that is born of God, sinneth not; scilicet, delictum quod ad mortem 
eat, namely, the sin unto death. 



Section 12—Isaiah 54:10. 

For the mountains shall depart, and the hills be 
removed; but my kindness shall not depart from thee, 
neither shall the covenant of my peace be removed, 

saith the Lord, that hath mercy on thee. 

 
These words contain an irresistible argument in favor of the 
saints’ final perseverance; proving that they cannot fall from the 
grace of God, or ever be deprived of an interest in the covenant of 
peace, and the blessings of it. In which, the unalterableness of 
God’s love to his people, and the immovableness of his covenant 
with them, are illustrated and confirmed, by the departure and 
removing of mountains and hills; when neither of these shall 
depart, nor be removed. Wherefore if the kindness of God to them 
never will depart from them, notwithstanding their fall in Adam, the 
depravity of their natures, their many actual sins before 
conversion, their frequent backslidings after; and though he hides 
his face from them as to sensible communion, and chides and 
chastises them in the course of his providence; if this is the case, 
I say, as it certainly is, then it is impossible that persons, thus held 
and embraced in the arms of everlasting love, should ever totally 
and finally fall away, so as to be lost and perish eternally. 
Moreover, if the covenant of peace is an immovable one, as there 
is the highest reason to believe it is; since God has not only said, 
but swore to it, that he will not break it nor alter the thing that is 
gone out of his lips; seeing it is made with Christ, with whom it 
shall stand fast: then the persons interested in it cannot fail of 
grace here, and glory hereafter, which are blessings secured for 
them in it. But, in answer to these arguments, 



1. It is said, "that it is exceeding evident that this place, with some 
others, hereafter to be considered, speaks of nations in the 
general, and not of a few private persons among them." To which 
I reply; that it is exceeding evident that the persons spoken to, 
which are no other than the church of Christ, are spoken to in the 
singular number, as appears from the words thou and thee used 
almost in every verse in the chapter; which is not very suitable to 
the nations in general. Besides, the relations that Jehovah stands 
in to these persons are such in which he does not stand to the 
nations in general; for, though he is the maker of them all, and the 
God of the whole earth; yet he is only a husband and a redeemer 
of particular persons (v. 5). Likewise, the expressions of God’s 
love and kindness (vv. 7-10), are too strong to be applied to the 
nations in general; as well as the promises of glory and happiness 
(vv. 11, 12), and particularly, that all her children should be taught 
of the Lord, and great should be the peace of them (v. 13). Add to 
this, that these persons are distinguished from the nations in 
general (v. 3), and from those that should gather and rise up 
against them (vv. 15-17). And the whole prophecy, concerning 
them, concludes thus; this is the heritage of the servants of the 
Lord, and their righteousness is of me, saith the Lord: which 
words contain in them both characters and privileges which do not 
belong to the nations in general. 

2. It is further objected, that the prophet here speaks of the time of 
the Jews’ general conversion to the faith; as is evident from verse 
11, 12, compared with Revelation 21. But it unhappily falls out for 
this objector, that the prophet is speaking of the conversion of the 
Gentiles, and not of the Jews; as appears from verse 1-3, 
compared with Galatians 4:27, in which he predicts, that the 
instances of conversion among the Gentiles, at the first preaching 
of the Gospel to them, would be far more numerous than what 



had been among the Jews. And it is evident from verse 11, 12, 
compared with Revelation 21:that he is there speaking of a very 
glorious state of the church among the Gentiles in the latter day; 
when their fullness shall come in, and the nations of them that are 
saved shall walk in the light of that glorious state, and the kings of 
the earth shall bring the glory and honor of the nations to it (Rev. 
21:19,23,24). And it is also very evident, that the prophet is 
speaking, in verse 12, of the time when the earth, not the land of 
Judea, but the Gentile world, shall be full of the knowledge of the 
Lord, as the waters cover the sea (Isa. 11:9). But supposing that 
the time of the Jews’ conversion is here referred to, and the 
converted Jews are the only persons intended; how does this 
militate against the saints’ final perseverance? Since these 
converted Jews will appear to have a share in that kindness which 
shall never depart from them, and to be interested in that 
covenant which shall never be removed. And it should be 
observed, that this exception destroys the former; for if the Jews, 
and their conversion are spoken of, then not the nations in 
general. 

3. It is farther urged, that "the promise of a covenant of peace that 
should not fail, was made under a condition, as the words in 
Isaiah 55:3, show." To which I answer, that the phrases of 
inclining the ear, and hearkening to the Lord, mentioned in the 
place referred to, were not the conditions of God’s making, that is, 
making known, and confirming his covenant to them; but the 
promises of making good, and applying the blessings of the 
covenant, is used as an encouragement to incline the ear to 
hearken to him. Besides were this covenant of peace a 
conditional one, depending on any thing to be performed by man, 
it would not be better than the old covenant; whereas the 
covenant of grace and peace, is represented as a new and a 



better one, established upon better promises (Heb. 8:6-8), which 
are absolute and unconditional. Add to this, that the covenant 
here spoken of, is represented to be such a one (v. 9), as was 
made with Noah. Now the covenant made with Noah was without 
any condition required on the part of man, as appears from 
Genesis 9:11. 



Section 13—Isaiah 59:21. 

As for me, this is my covenant with them saith the Lord, 
My Spirit that is upon thee, and my words which I have 
put in thy mouth, shall not depart out of thy mouth, or 

out of the mouth of thy seed, nor out of the mouth of thy 
seed’s seed, saith the Lord, from henceforth and for 

ever. 

 
These words are to be understood of the church of Christ under 
the New Testament dispensation, and of all true believers, which 
are the seed of the church, and her seed’s seed in successive 
ages; being born in her, nursed up at her side, and are her 
children in a spiritual sense; among whom the Spirit and the 
Word, two grand blessings of the covenant of grace, shall always 
remain, and never depart from them; and so contain a very 
considerable argument, not only of the continuance of the church 
of Christ in all ages, and of his Spirit and gospel in it, but of the 
final perseverance of particular saints. For, if the Spirit of the Lord 
shall not finally and totally depart from such, in whom he is as a 
spirit of regeneration, sanctification, faith, adoption, etc., though 
his grace in them is not always in exercise, and he may, for a 
time, withdraw his sensible presence and gracious influence, then 
the saints shall finally persevere, and cannot perish; for it is 
impossible they should ever perish with him in them, who is "the 
well of living water springing up unto eternal life:" the abiding seed 
in them, who is "greater than he that is in the world;" and will 
"perform the good work of grace begun in them, until the day of 
Christ." Moreover, if the gospel, though it may depart from a 
nation, as it did from the Jews, and has done for others, and from 



visible, particular congregated churches such as the seven 
churches of Asia, and out of the mouths of formal professors, who 
may drop, deny, and blaspheme it; shall never depart out of the 
mouths of such who have received it in the love of it, and in 
whose hearts it works effectually, then they shall finally persevere; 
since this "gospel is the power of God unto salvation" to them, 
and the "engrafted word able to save" them. But, in answer to 
this, it is urged, 

1. That the words are a conditional promise, being made with 
such who turn from transgression, (v. 20), and on the account of 
their so doing; and no longer binding, than that is continued. To 
which may be replied, that there is not the least appearance of a 
condition in the words, or in the preceding verse referred to: it is 
not said, If they turn away from transgression then my spirit and 
my words shall not depart from them. Their turning away from 
transgression is mentioned not as the cause, or condition of 
God’s covenant with them, and of these articles in it; but only as 
descriptive of the persons interested therein. Besides, as the 
words are cited by the apostle Paul in Romans 11:27, they 
contain an absolute promise of what the Redeemer would do for 
them when he came, and not what they should do themselves. 

2. It is observed, "that something external, and peculiar to the 
Israelites, is here promised." To which I reply; whatever may be 
said for the words of the Lord being in their mouths, as something 
external; it is certain that the Spirit of the Lord being upon, or in 
them (for l[, is put for b, as Kimchi explains the words) designs 
nothing external, nor the gifts of the Spirit, either ordinary, or 
extraordinary; but the internal operations of his grace, in which 
sense the phrase is used in Isaiah 44:3, 4. Moreover, though the 
Jews, under the Old Testament dispensation had many external 



things peculiar to themselves, in which they had the advantage of 
the Gentiles; yet, under the New Testament dispensation, there is 
no difference made between believing Jews, and believing 
Gentiles (see Gal. 3:28; Col. 3:11). Besides, these promises were 
not made to the Israelites or Jews, literally considered; but to the 
church of Christ, and true believers in him, figuratively signified by 
Zion and Jacob. 

3. It is added, "that these promises regard a particular time from 
which they commenced, from henceforth, and for ever; and 
particular persons, who are distinctly and emphatically, and by a 
climax, mentioned; from thy mouth, and the mouth of thy seed, 
and of thy seed’s seed. Whereas the promise of perseverance, 
according to our notions of it, must belong equally to all the elect 
in all ages, before, as well as after, these promises were made." 
To which I answer, that the covenant here spoken of regards the 
new covenant, or the administration of that covenant of grace, 
under the gospel dispensation, which was to take place from the 
coming of the Redeemer (v. 20), the date intended, nor was there 
any need to include more; nor could more be included in these 
promises than the saints under the gospel dispensation. And the 
reason why the church, her seed, and seed’s seed, are so 
distinctly mentioned, may be to remove all doubts and scruples 
from the minds of believers, in all the periods of that dispensation, 
and the more strongly to confirm them in the belief of these 
things. 

4. It is said, "that the apostle Paul plainly refers these words to the 
time of the Jews’ conversion to the faith; who, when brought 
home to Christ, should never fall from him. Be it so, that they do 
more particularly belong to that time, than any other: this sense of 
them is far from militating against the saints’ final perseverance; 



since it strongly proves that the Jews, when converted, shall not 
fatally and totally fall away; which is not a blessing peculiar to 
them, but what they will have in common with Gentile believers. 

5. It is urged, that if these promises belong to the elect, the seed 
of the elect, and their seed’s seed, must be elected also; whereas 
it is certain, from experience, that the seed of the elect are often 
very wicked; and therefore not elect, but reprobates." It must be 
owned, that there would be a good deal of force in this objection, 
were the words to be understood of believers, and their natural 
seed and offspring, as such; and therefore such who understand 
the words in this sense, would do well to consider how they betray 
the doctrine of perseverance into the hands of our opponents. But 
when it is, observed, that these words respect not the children of 
the flesh, or the natural seed of believers, but the children of the 
promise, who are counted for the seed (Rom. 9:7) there will 
appear no weight in the objection. 



Section 14—Hosea 2:19, 20. 

And I will betroth thee unto me for ever; yea, I will 
betroth thee unto me in righteousness, and in judgment, 

and in loving-kindness, and in mercies. I will even 
betroth thee unto me in faithfulness, and thou shalt 

know the Lord. 

 
The certain and final perseverance of the elect, appears very 
evident from this passage of scripture. For, if the Lord Jesus 
Christ does, by an act of his free grace betroth his people to 
himself; and that in righteousness, in the wedding garment of his 
own righteousness; and also in judgment, which may intend the 
powerful protection of them from all insults and injuries; and 
likewise in loving-kindness, and in mercies, which he has shown 
in dying for them, in nourishing and cherishing of them, and in 
sympathizing with them, as well as in faithfulness, which he will 
never suffer to fail; and all this for ever; so that this marriage 
relation shall never cease; I say if Christ has thus closely and 
eternally joined and united his people to himself, it is not possible 
they should ever be separated from him; or so fall from his grace 
as to be eternally lost. But to this, the following things are 
objected. 

1. That these words are spoken "of them, who came out of the 
land of Egypt, who had burnt incense to Balaam, and whose feast 
days were new moons and sabbaths, and so cannot concern the 
elect only, or their final perseverance." To which I reply, that it is 
very evident, that though these words are spoken of the Israelites, 
yet not of the same individual persons who came out of Egypt, or 



who had burnt incense to Balaam; but regard other persons and 
times, even the times when the ceremonial law was to be 
abolished, and the new moons, sabbaths, and solemn feasts, 
made to cease (v. 11), when the land of Judea with its vines and 
fig-trees, shall be destroyed (v. 12), and which are distinguished 
from the days of the youth of this people, as a body politic, when 
they came out of the land of Egypt (v. 15), and so concern the 
elect of God among that people, who being allured into the 
wilderness of the Gentile world (v. 14), were met with, and 
converted under the ministry of the apostles, and so openly 
betrothed unto the Lord Jesus Christ: and was a pledge of what 
will be more largely done at the time of their general conversion; 
when it shall be said, the marriage of the Lamb is come. Besides, 
these words regard not only the elect of God among the Jews, but 
among the Gentiles also, as appears from Romans 9:23-26. 

2. It is objected, that "if these spiritual promises respect the elect, 
then the temporal ones must do so likewise; and then they must 
abound with corn, and wins and oil (v. 22), which yet were never 
looked upon as promises made to the elect, much less as things 
peculiarly belonging to them." But why these should not be looked 
upon as promises made to the elect, I see not: does not God take 
care of his own elect in temporal things? which, though not 
peculiar to them, yet are given to them in a peculiar manner, 
being blessings indeed to them, whilst they are curses to others. 
Besides, nothing is more evident than that oftentimes, in the 
writings of the Old Testament, temporal blessings are spoken of, 
as figurative of spiritual ones. 

3. It is moreover observed, "that the promise here made to Israel, 
is only made to her returning to her first husband, (v. 7)," and is 
not an absolute, but a conditional one. But whoever reads it with 



any care, will easily see that it is expressed in the most absolute 
and unconditional terms; no less than three times, to express the 
certainty of the thing, does the Lord say, I will betroth thee unto 
me, and adds, and thou shall know the Lord; that is, believe in 
him, own, acknowledge, love, honor, and obey him, as thy lord 
and husband. He does not say, if thou wilt own and acknowledge 
me, love, honor and obey me, or return to me, and remain 
inviolably chaste and faithful to me, then I will betroth thee to 
myself; nor is there any connection between these words and 
verse 7. And was there any between them; yet even they are 
delivered in very absolute terms thus, she shall say under strong 
convictions of mind, and impressions made by powerful and 
efficacious grace, I will go and return to husband, for then it was 
better with me than now. 



Section 15—Jeremiah 32:40. 

And I will make an everlasting covenant with them, that I 
will not turn away from them to do them good; but I will 

put my fear in their hearts, that they shall not depart 
from me. 

 
If the covenant God makes with his people is an everlasting one, 
interest in it indissoluble, the grace of it always sufficient, its 
blessings irreversible, its promises sure, and the mediator of it 
always the same, than which nothing is more certain; if God, the 
maker of this covenant, will not turn away his love and affections 
from them, but will do them all the good he has either purposed or 
promised, and if he puts his fear in their hearts, so as that they 
shall not depart totally from him; their final perseverance must be 
abundantly secured. Now, in answer to this it is said, 

1. That "these promises are made expressly to the whole house 
of Israel, and to all the children of Israel and Judah; and therefore 
cannot concern the elect only, or their final perseverance." I reply, 
that Israel and Judah were typical of God’s elect, under the 
gospel dispensation; and supposing that they are literally 
intended, it is enough to secure the faithfulness of God in these 
promises, that they were made good to his elect among them. 
The apostle has taught us to answer such an objection in this 
manner, when he says (Rom. 9:6; 11:1, 2, 7), "Not as though the 
word of God hath taken none effect, for they are not all Israel, 
which are of Israel; God hath not cast away his people which he 
foreknew; the election hath obtained it, and the rest were 
blinded." Besides, the words all and whole, are neither in the text, 



nor context; and were they, yet, if these promises regard the time 
of the Jews’ conversion as this author pleads for, when all Israel 
shall be saved, and so appear to be elected, these must needs 
concern the elect only, and their final perseverance. 

2. It is objected, that "these promises are for ‘the good of their 
children after them,’ who therefore must be elected also; whereas 
it is certain from experience, that the seed of the elect are often 
very wicked persons." To which may be replied, that God does 
not here promise to make an everlasting covenant with their 
children, nor that he will not turn away from their children to do 
them good, nor that he will put his fear in the hearts of their 
children that they shall not depart from him; only that he "will give 
them one heart, and one way, that they may fear him for ever, for 
the good of them and of their children after them; which is true, 
since the religious conduct of parents towards their children, the 
religious examples set them, and the religious education given 
them, may be in many instances for their good, even though 
many of them may prove wicked, and without supposing them all 
to be elected. 

3. It is excepted, that "if these spiritual promises respect the elect, 
then the promises of temporal blessings being made to the same 
persons, must respect them also; and so they must all abide 
safely in the land of Canaan and buy there fields for money." In 
answer to which, it is easy to observe, that very frequently in the 
prophecies of Isaiah and Jeremiah, especially when God 
promises temporal blessings, and particularly deliverance from 
captivity to the people of the Jews in general, he takes the 
opportunity to make mention of some spiritual blessings which 
were peculiar to his elect among them, and who in common 
shared the temporal blessings with them; which spiritual ones are 



the same, his elect in all ages, and in all nations, partake of. 
Besides the temporal blessings promised to the Jews were, in 
many instances, figurative of spiritual ones, which God’s elect 
among the Gentiles, as well as Jews in the times of the gospel, 
were to enjoy; who though they are not blessed with the temporal 
blessings promised to Abraham, and his natural seed, yet are 
"blessed with faithful Abraham," and his spiritual seed, with all 
spiritual blessings. 

4. The promises here made are said to be conditional; whereas 
there is not the least indication of a condition in any of them, but 
are expressed in the strongest and most absolute manner 
imaginable. I will make an everlasting covenant with them, I will 
not turn away from them, I will put my fear in their hearts, that 
they shall not depart from me: as are also the passages referred 
to, to be joined with these promises, though without any reason 
(as Jer. 24:7; 3:19; Isa. 55:3). The text in Jeremiah 12:16, the only 
conditional one mentioned, regards not the people of Israel, but 
their evil neighbors, as is evident both from the text and context. 

5. It is urged, that "the promise is not an absolute promise, that 
they should fear him always; but only an indication, that his kind 
providences should be such towards them as should lay upon 
them the highest obligations to continue steadfast in his fear: le 
and lebalti being often used, not to signify the certainty of the 
event, but the design and purpose of God in affording the means 
(so Deut. 10:13; 17:19, 20; 4:10; John 16:1; Ezek. 11:19, 20). 
"But, if this is not an absolute promise, I will put ray fear in their 
hearts, what can be called so? And surely, God’s putting his fear 
in their hearts, is more than by kind providences to lay upon them 
the highest obligations to continue steadfast in his fear, or barely 
affording means thereof; but must intend an internal, special, 



powerful operation, and implantation of his grace in their hearts. 
Nor does the word here used, signify only God’s design, and not 
the certainty of the event. The text should not be read that they 
may not depart, but, that they shall not depart from me. The 
Hebrew particle, ytlbl, lebilti, not lebalti, signifies the certainty of 
the event, as well as design; (see Lev. 26:15; Deut. 4:21; Ezek. 
20:15), nor is it used, but in one of the passages referred to by the 
learned objector; and it is very odd that John 16:1, should stand 
among the instances of the sense of a Hebrew particle. Besides, 
admitting that it signifies here the design and purpose of God, this 
is not to be separated from the event, which is certain by it; since 
his counsel shall stand, and he will do all his pleasure. 

6. Whereas it is further objected, that "this text only contains a 
promise, that when the Jewish nation shall be converted at the 
close of the world, they should never fall off any more from being 
his people, as they had done before." This is so far from militating 
against the doctrine of the saints’ final perseverance, that it 
serves to confirm it; since, when the Jews shall be converted, 
they shall not fall away, but "all Israel shall be saved;" so all God’s 
elect, being converted, whether among Jews or Gentiles, shall 
certainly persevere to the end, and be saved; seeing they are 
converted by the same grace, and kept by the same power, as 
the Jews then will be. The Remonstrants own, that this promise 
regards the Gentiles under the New Testament. 



Section 16—John 14:16. 

[with John 4:14, and John 6:35] 
And 1 will pray the Father, and he shall give you another 

Comforter, that he may abide with you for ever. 

 
The other Comforter Christ prays to his Father for, is no other 
than the Spirit of truth (v. 17), which is the Holy Ghost (v. 26), 
who, when he once takes up his residence in the hearts of any, 
never departs, but abides for ever; otherwise, this prayer of Christ 
would not be answered. Whence it follows that true believers, who 
are the temples of the Holy Spirit, shall certainly persevere to the 
end, and not be eternally destroyed. In answer to this, 

1. It is affirmed, "that the Holy Spirit may entirely depart from 
them, in whom he once inhabited." This is said, but not proved: 
the graces of the Spirit may be very low as to the exercise of 
them, believers may be without the comforts and gracious 
influences of the Spirit; they may so vex and grieve him, as that 
he may leave them, for a while, without his sensible presence; 
and yet not entirely depart from them who know him, and have 
had an experience of his powerful operation on them; for he 
dwelleth with them, and shall be in them, and that for ever. 

2. It is urged, that this "promise is only made on condition that 
they continue so to love Christ as to keep his commandments. To 
which I reply: that this promise is entirely absolute, nor is there the 
least intimation of a condition in it: Christ says not, if ye love me 
so as to keep my commandments, I will pray the Father; or, if ye 
do keep my commandments, the Father will give you another, 
Comforter; or, if ye do whatsoever I enjoin you, then the Spirit 



shall abide with you forever; but he says, I will pray, he shall give, 
that he may abide. Besides, the giving of the Spirit to the Lord’s 
people, is antecedent to their keeping of the commands of Christ, 
and in order to cause them to walk in his statutes, and to keep his 
judgments, and do them (Ezek. 36:27). 

3. It is said, that this promise "seems only to concern Christ’s 
apostles, with whom he was then corporally present; or to 
concern only the Spirit’s presence with his church in general, not 
in the heart of every Christian; for so Christ himself abode not with 
them." I answer; admitting that it concerns the apostles only, it will 
be allowed, it is to be hoped, that it secured their perseverance: 
and why may not the perseverance of others be as certain, who 
have been all made to drink into one Spirit (1 Cor. 12:13; 2 Cor. 
4:13), have received the same spirit of faith, and have been 
baptized into one and the same body? Though if this promise only 
concerned the apostles, why should it be said, that he may abide 
with you for ever? It seems rather to concern a succession of 
men, of believers unto the end of the world (see Isa. 54:21). 
Moreover, should it be thought that it rather concerns the 
presence of the Spirit with the church of Christ in general; the 
Spirit dwells there, by dwelling in the hearts of particular believers; 
where also Christ dwells by faith, and with whom he makes his 
abode: it is in the hearts of particular saints, that the Spirit of the 
Lord is a well of water springing up into everlasting life; which 
must certainly secure their final perseverance: for he is a well of 
water, to supply all their wants, and satisfy their thirst, and as 
such abides for ever, and can never be expelled; otherwise, it 
could not be said to be springing up into everlasting life, nor be 
the earnest of their future inheritance, though this text now 
mentioned (John 4:14, together with John 6:35), He that cometh 
to me shall never hunger, and he that believeth in me shall never 



thirst, it is said, may be understood of Christ’s doctrine; and the 
meaning be, "he that cometh to learn my doctrine, and believeth it 
when he hath learnt it, shall need no further teaching in order to 
his future happiness; because the observance of what he hath 
learned from me already will bring him to eternal life." Now, 
besides the falsehood of the last sentence, which attributes 
eternal fife to what they have learnt, being contrary to the grace of 
God, and the righteousness of Christ, which only bring persons to 
it; let it be observed, that sensible sinners come to Christ, not 
barely to learn his doctrine; but they come to him as the bread of 
life, for food for their souls, for righteousness and eternal life, for 
grace here, and glory hereafter. Besides, they first learn the 
doctrine of eternal life and salvation, and him, in some measure, 
before they come to him for it: Every man that hath heard and 
learnt of the Father, cometh unto me; and such shall be preserved 
and nourished unto everlasting life. 

 



Section 17—John 10:28. 

And I give unto them eternal life, and they shall never 
perish; neither shall any pluck them out of my hand. 

 
These words are spoken of the sheep of Christ who hear his 
voice and follow him, true believers; whose final perseverance, 
and everlasting safety, are here strongly asserted: for if Christ 
gives them eternal life, they can never be hurt of the second 
death; if he says they shall never perish, who dare say they may 
or shall? And, if none can pluck them out of his hands, they must 
be safe, and shall be saved with an everlasting salvation. But, 

1. It is said, that "the frequent cautions and exhortations directed 
in the scripture to Christ’s sheep, not to fall from grace, but 
continue steadfast in the faith, are certain demonstrations that 
they may do so" To which I reply, that there is not one single 
caution, or exhortation, much less frequent ones, directed in the 
scripture to Christ’s sheep not to fall from grace; they are, indeed, 
directed to take heed lest they fall; but not lest they fall from 
grace: they may fall into many sins, snares and temptations, 
which make such cautions necessary; and yet not lest they fall 
from grace. Where any intimations are given of the danger any 
are in of falling from, or failing of the grace of God, as in Galatians 
5:4, Hebrews. 12:15, these are to be understood, not of the grace 
and favor of God in his own heart towards them, nor of his grace 
implanted in them; but of the doctrine of grace they had made a 
profession of. And, though there are exhortations directed in 
scripture to the saints to continue steadfast in the faith; yet these, 
at most, only suppose, that they are in danger of falling, or that 



they may fall from some degree of steadfastness in it; and which 
they may be left to, without falling finally and totally from the grace 
of God. Besides, such exhortations are designed to make and 
keep them steadfast and immovable in it, and are made use of, 
and blessed by the Spirit of God, as means of their final 
perseverance; and therefore are not in vain, nor should they be 
improved into arguments against it. 

2. It is urged, as a direct answer to this text, "that Christ here only 
promises his sheep should never perish through any defect on 
His part, or by the force of any plucking them by violence out of 
his hands: not but by the allurements of the world, the flesh and 
the devil, they may choose to go from him, though they are not 
snatched out of his hands." To which I reply, that the promise 
here made, that Christ’s sheep shall never perish, is absolute and 
full, not depending on any thing to be performed on the part of the 
sheep; the fulfillment of it wholly and entirely lying on Christ. If 
therefore they shall never perish through any defect on his part, 
they shall never perish at all; since he is both able and willing to 
keep them from falling, and has a power to give, as well as to 
promise, eternal life to them. Moreover, if Christ’s sheep cannot 
be plucked out of his hands by the force and violence of all their 
adversaries, then they shall never perish; and this the particle kai, 
which, as the learned writer at tended to observes, is here illative, 
shows they shall never perish; for none shall pluck them out of my 
hands. Now, if these sheep may perish and come short of eternal 
life then the illation, the consequence, is not just proper and 
pertinent, and is to be denied since it may be objected, that they 
may be lost by some means or other, though they cannot by force 
and power, be snatched out of Christ’s hands. But Christ says 
they shall never perish, and gives this as the reason of it. 
Besides, as the world, the flesh and the devil, cannot, by open 



force and power, pull Christ’s sheep out of his hands; so neither 
can they, by secret allurements, snares and temptations, draw 
them from thence (see 1 Cor. 10:13). Add to this, that it is not only 
contrary to the will of the Father who has committed these sheep 
to the care of Christ, but also to the love and affection which 
Christ has expressed towards them particularly by laying down his 
life for them; and even to his office as the great shepherd of them, 
to suffer any of them to be lost in any way whatever; for it is his 
work and business, as such, not only to protect his sheep from 
the open rapine and violence of their enemies; but also to 
preserve them from secret snares, and to restore them, even 
when they, either of themselves or through temptation, wander 
and go astray: and this he does as the good shepherd; he seeks 
that which was lost, and brings again that which was either driven, 
or which went away; and so not one of them shall perish, but have 
everlasting life. 

3. It is farther observed, that "this text seems only to speak of 
such sheep, who have already persevered; and so is not a 
promise of perseverance, but of the reward of it, eternal felicity, 
which shall be incapable of interruption." But this is not to be 
gathered, as is said, from the former verse, where Christ 
describes his sheep as such who hear his voice, and follow him; 
which represents them as then hearing his voice, and at that time 
following him: but not as having hearkened to his voice, and 
having followed him to the end: and therefore he may be 
reasonably supposed to promise that they should hear his voice, 
and follow him still unto the end; since he adds, I give unto them 
eternal life; the promise of it, a right unto it, that grace which 
makes meet for it, and is connected with it, pledges, and 
foretastes of it; and therefore, they shall never perish, but 
everlastingly enjoy it. Besides, if these words speak only of such 



who have already persevered, it speaks not of living saints who 
now hear Christ’s voice and follow him in this militant state, but of 
the saints that are dead; for none can be said to have already 
persevered to the end, but such as are dead. And the saints, as 
soon as they die, are in heaven, enjoying eternal life, in no fear or 
danger, no not in their own apprehensions of perishing, or of 
being plucked out of Christ’s hands; and so stand in no need of 
such promises to support faith, or to comfort them under trials 
from the world, the flesh and the devil, which no more attend 
them; and as these words, in this sense of them, are needless to 
the saints above, so they must be useless to those below; since, 
notwithstanding what is said in them, Christ’s sheep, whilst in this 
state, may be plucked out of his hands, even by force and 
violence, as well as drawn from him by deceits and allurements; 
and so perish eternally, and never enjoy everlasting life. 

 



Section 18—1 Corinthians 1:8, 9. 

[With 1 Corinthians 10:13; Philippians 1:6; 1 
Thessalonians 5:23, 24; 2 Thessalonians 3:3.] 

Who shall also confirm you to the end, that ye be 
blameless in the day of our Lord Jesus Christ. God is 

faithful, by whom, ye were called unto the fellowship of 
his Son Jesus Christ our Lord. 

 
The argument from these passages of scripture, in favor of the 
doctrine of the saints’ final perseverance, stands thus: If God’s 
fidelity be engaged to confirm them unblameable to the end, 
whom he hath called to the communion of his Son; if his 
faithfulness will not suffer them to be tempted above what they 
are able to bear, but will make a way to escape; if St. Paul had 
ground of confidence that "he, who had begun the good work h 
his Philippians, would perform it until the day of Jesus Christ; if it 
be part of God’s fidelity to sanctify them wholly, and to preserve 
their whole spirit, soul and body, blameless, unto the coming of 
our Lord Jesus Christ whom he hath called; then must they 
persevere to the end, but all these are the express assertions of 
the holy scriptures; therefore, now, 

1st. For a general answer to all these texts, it is proposed to 
consideration, "that God in scripture is often said to do a thing, 
when he does that which hath a proper tendency to the effect, 
and is sufficient to procure it, and hath done all that was requisite 
on his part in order to it; so that if the effect be not wrought in us, 
it is by reason of some defect in us, or some neglect of doing that 
which he hath given us sufficient means and motives to perform." 



Of which divers instances are produced out of Ezekiel 24:13; 
Jeremiah 13:11; Isaiah 48:17, 18, and Isaiah 43:21-23; Jeremiah 
51:9; Romans 1:20, 21, and Romans 2:3,4; 2 Corinthians 5:19,20; 
Titus 2:11, 12; Acts 2:47: 1 Corinthians 1:18. To which I reply, that 
this rule can only hold good in moral cases, in which God only 
acts as a moral agent; but not in such which require a divine 
operation and almighty power, and solely belong to him to begin, 
carry on and finish, all which he promises absolutely to perform, 
which is the case before us. Besides, the instances produced are 
very impertinent. When God is said to have purged Jerusalem, 
and she was not purged, it does not signify what he had done 
sufficient for her purgation; but what he had commanded to be 
done, and was not done. When he is said to have caused the 
whole house of Israel to cleave unto him, as the girdle cleaves to 
the loins of a man; it is expressive, not of what he has done, 
which proved ineffectual; but of the temporal good things he had 
bestowed on that people; which showed them to be a people near 
into him, and which he mentions to expose their base ingratitude, 
who, notwithstanding, would not hearken to him. When he is said 
to teach Israel to profit, and lead him in the way he should go, 
though he hearkened to his commandments, it is to be 
understood of those moral instructions, and civil laws given to 
them, as a nation, which, had they hearkened to, would have 
issued in their temporal peace and prosperity. 

The people the Lord had formed for himself, are not the same 
with Jacob and Israel, of whom he complains that they were 
weary of him; but the Gentiles, whom he had determined to call, 
and did call by his grace, that they might show forth his praise: 
(see 1 Pet. 2:9, 10). As for what is said of Babylon, we would 
have healed Babylon, and she is not healed; they are not the 
words of God; but either of the Israelites or of some others 



concerned for her temporal welfare. The heathens had not only 
the means to know God imparted to them by his providence, but 
they did know him as the God of nature, though they did not 
glorify him as such; and therefore were given up to judicial 
blindness. The goodness of God, indeed, has a tendency to lead 
persons to repentance; and one would think, if any means or 
motives would do it, this would; and yet such is the hardness of 
men’s hearts, that they will still remain impenitent, unless God 
exerts his powerful and efficacious grace. When God was in 
Christ reconciling the world to himself, not imputing their 
trespasses unto them, he actually reconciled them to himself, and 
forgave their iniquities; nor is this contradicted by the exhortation 
of the apostle, Be ye reconciled to God; since that is spoken to 
believers, and regards their peaceable submission to the 
dispensations of providence, and to the order and ordinances, 
discipline and laws of Christ, in his house. The gospel of the 
grace of God is called saving grace, not because it teacheth us to 
do that which, if we conscientiously perform, we shall be saved; 
but because it brings the good news of complete salvation by 
Jesus Christ. The converted Jews are, indeed, styled o{i 
swzo>menoi, the saved; but then it can never be proved, to the 
end of the world, that any one of them, whom the Lord then added 
to the church, and are said to be such as should be saved, ever 
fell away so as to be lost and perish. Nor are all the members of 
the church at Corinth styled the saved, much less those who 
repented not of their sins and iniquities, but all those, and only 
those, who were called by grace, whether Jews or Gentiles (v. 
24). But, 

2ndly Our author proceeds to a particular answer to the texts 
alleged; and, 



1. To words cited from 1 Corinthians 1:8, 9, and observes, that 
"these cannot contain a promise of perseverance made to the 
elect only among the Corinthians; because, 

(1.) "The apostle plainly speaks to the whole body of the church at 
Corinth." Be it so, inasmuch as the whole body of this Church, 
and the several members of it, were under a visible profession of 
Christianity, and were considered as sanctified in Christ Jesus, 
and called to be saints, and so looked upon as the elect of God; 
upon this supposition, which is no uncharitable one, the apostle 
might affirm, with the greatest assurance, that God would confirm 
them to the end blameless. Moreover, though this epistle was in 
general directed to church of God, which is at Corinth, yet the 
apostle had a particular regard to such among them, who were 
truly sanctified in Church, and really called to be saints; and not 
only them, but all that in every place, as well as at Corinth, call 
upon the name of Jesus Christ our Lord, both theirs and ours, (v. 
2). Besides, those whom the apostle says, God is faithful to 
confirm to the end, are such whom he had called not externally, or 
to some outward privileges, but unto the fellowship of his Son 
Jesus Christ. 

(2.) "Because he speaks not only of their not falling away finally, 
but of their being preserved unblameable; whereas it is certain 
that the elect are not always so preserved." I observe, that it is 
allowed that the apostle speaks of these persons not falling away 
finally, which is the thing we contend for; and also of their being 
preserved blameless, which it is suggested cannot be said of the 
elect because they are not always so preserved. Which, if 
understood of them in themselves, and in this life, it will be readily 
granted, that they are not all of them, nor any of them always so 
preserved; but then they are all of them always so preserved in 



Christ and will appear so in the day of our lord Jesus; for they are 
chosen in his, that they should be holy, and without blame before 
him in love (Eph. 1:4). 

(3.) The sense of these words, according to the ancients is said to 
be this; "God is faithful, who hath promised to them that obey the 
Gospel, uJioqesi>an, the adoption; that is, the redemption of the 
body, or that they shall be partakers of that kingdom and glory to 
which he hath called them." But the phrase, to them that obey the 
Gospel, is neither in the text, nor context: and supposing it had 
been in either, or should it be thought to be implied, those that 
truly obey the Gospel are called by grace, and such as the elect 
of God: if therefore God is faithful, who has promised them the 
adoption, to which they are predestinated, according to the good 
pleasure of his will (Eph. 1:5), or, that they shall be partakers of 
the kingdom and glory to which he has called them; then they 
must persevere to the end. 

(4.) These words are said to be "well expounded by Grotius, thus: 
He will do, good suarum est partium, all that is requisite of his 
part, to render you umblameable to the end; so that you shall not 
fail of being so through any want of divine grace requisite to that 
end, or any unfaithfulness on his part to his promise." To which I 
reply: that Scripture is not of private interpretation; nor are we 
bound down to the sense given of Scripture, either by ancient or 
modern interpreters. That these words are not well expounded by 
Grotius, appears from this consideration, that God’s faithfulness is 
engaged to confirm to the end unblameable, not in part, but in 
whole; the work is wholly his, what he has promised to do, and 
will faithfully perform. And therefore, if the saints shall not fail of 
being so, through, any want of divine grace requisite to that end, 
whose grace is sufficient (2 Cor. 12:8) for it; or through any 



unfaithfulness to his promise, who, though we behave not, yet 
abides faithful (2 Tim. 2:13); it is certain that they shall be 
confirmed to the end, and be preserved blameless, or in other 
words, finally persevere. The text in Colossians 1:22, 23, is not 
conditional, but descriptive of the persons who shall he presented 
unblameable, and unreprovable in the sight of God. 

2. To the words in 1 Corinthians 10:13, it is answered, 

(1.) "That these words ought not to be restrained to the elect; for 
the preceding ones are spoken to the whole church at Corinth." 
What has been said to a like objection to the sense of the 
foregoing text, may be a sufficient reply to this. 

(2.) It is said, "this text must be impertinently alleged; because it 
only contains a promise of ability sufficient to resist temptations, if 
men will use it; but doth not contain an engagement that this 
strength shall be effectual, or certainly informed to the end." But 
these words do not contain a promise of sufficient ability to resist 
temptations, but of sufficient strength to bear them; which strength 
God put into his people, and does not leave it barely to their use, 
but makes his strength perfect in their weakness (1 Cor. 12:8). 
Besides, these words do not contain only a promise of this, but 
also that God will make a way to escape, that they may be able to 
bear them. 

(3.) This author says, "I have showed, when I discoursed of the 
cautions given to believers, that in the words immediately 
preceding and following, there is a plain indication that they, who 
truly think they stand, may fall, as did the Jews there mentioned, 
and might be guilty of idolatry; which he (the apostle) himself 
declares to be a sin exclusive from the kingdom of Christ (1 Cor. 
6:9)." And I have also showed, in answer to it, that there is not, in 
those words, a plain indication that they, who truly think they 



stand, may fall; but that such, who seem to themselves and 
others to stand, may fall: and that, supposing them spoken to true 
believers, such exhortations may be useful to them, to preserve 
them from partial falls to which they are subject, and be blessed 
to them as means of their final perseverance. 

3. To the words cited from Philippians 1:6, it is answered, 

(1.) "That it is evident the apostle speaks not out of any opinion of 
the election of any, much less of all the Philippians to eternal life, 
or of the certainty of their perseverance to the end; for why then 
doth he exhort them as he does in Philippians 2:12, 16, and 
Philippians 4:1?" I answer, that these exhortations are so far from 
militating against either their election of God, or perseverance to 
the end, that they express the fruits and effects of those things, 
through which men are chosen unto salvation; and which, as has 
been before observed, are made use of, and blessed as the 
means of the saints’ final perseverance. 

(2.) It is affirmed, that "he (the apostle) speaks this from a 
judgment of charity; because, says he, it is just or fit for me to 
conceive thus of you, by reason of that great affection you have 
for me, and your patience under the like sufferings." I reply, that 
the apostle does, indeed, speak from a judgment of charity in 
verse 7, when he says, Even as it is meet for me to think this of 
you all; where the word all is used, which is not in verse 6, and 
seems to be carefully omitted by our author in his citation of verse 
7. Now the apostle, from a judgment of charity, did say this of 
them all; but with the strongest confidence of them in whom the 
good work was begun. A judgment of charity is precarious and 
uncertain; but the persuasion of the apostle was sure and firm, 
and which lie expresses with a view to encourage a like 
persuasion of their own salvation in the hearts of those he writes 



to; which surely must be more than a judgment of charity 
concerning themselves, and their own state and condition. 
Besides, a judgment of charity proceeds upon external signs; 
whereas the apostle’s confidence and firm persuasion was 
grounded, not on their affection to him, or patience under 
suffering, but upon the nature, of the good work of grace begun, 
in them, and upon the promise and power of God to perform it; 
and was greatly encouraged by their continuance in an inward, 
spiritual fellowship in the gospel from the first day until now (v. 5). 

4. It is said, that "those words (1 Thess. 5:23, 14), and for the 
same reason the words cited from 2 Thessalonians 3:3, do only 
signify that he (God)will not be wanting, on his part, towards 
sanctifying and preserving them blameless unto the end; for it the 
fidelity of God required he should do this without their care and 
industry, or should work in them certainly and absolutely that 
care, and the apostle believed this; how could he fear, lest these 
Thessalonians should be so overcome by Satan’s temptations, as 
that his labor with them might have been in rain?" To which I 
reply, that the care and industry of God’s people, in the use of 
means, are very proper and requisite, and what the grace of God 
wrought in their souls will put them upon: nor are they set aside, 
or rendered useless, by the promise and faithfulness of God in 
keeping them; but rather made more necessary and useful 
thereby. But then it should be observed, that God’s fidelity is 
engaged to sanctify them wholly, and to preserve their whole 
spirit, soul, and body, blameless; so that the work is entirely his 
own; and that until the coming of Christ; after which there will be 
no danger nor fear of apostasy; whence it must needs follow, that 
the saints shall certainly persevere to the end; nor do the fears 
expressed by the apostle, concerning the Thessalonians, 
contradict it; since these fears do not concern their eternal 



salvation; but lest, through the afflictions that attended the gospel, 
their faith should be in any measure weakened though not 
dropped; or lest they should be any way corrupted from the 
simplicity of the Gospel; and so his labor, in instructing and 
establishing them in gospel truths, be so far in vain. 



Part 3 

Section 1—Of Reprobation. 
 

The decree of reprobation is said to be "contrary both to the 
nature and will of God, to his perfections, attributes, and glory." It 
must be allowed, that the nature and will of God, and not the 
nature and fitness of things, as some say, are the rule and 
measure of the divine conduct. God cannot do any thing contrary 
to his nature and the perfections of it; as for instance: he cannot 
do any thing contrary to his justice and holiness, for he is without 
iniquity; nor to his truth and faithfulness, for he cannot lie; nor 
indeed, to any other perfection of his nature, for he cannot deny 
himself. If therefore the decree of reprobation is contrary to the 
nature and perfections of God, it ought to be rejected as against 
the will of God for the nature and will of God never contradict 
each other; and yet it is certain, that reprobation is according to 
the will of God; Whom he will, he hardeneth (Rom. 9:18, 22). And, 
what if God, willing to show his wrath, and make his power 
known, etc. Besides, his making or appointing the wicked for the 
day of evil (Prov. 16:4), is for himself, for his own glory, as well as 
his making or appointing all other things: so that reprobation, or 
appointing the wicked to destruction, as it is not contrary to the 
will of God, so neither to the perfections of his nature, and the 
glory of them. But let us attend to what is offered in proof of this 
assertion, that the decree of reprobation is plainly contrary to the 
nature and will of God. And, 

I. It is observed, that "God doth immutably and unchangeably, 
and from the necessary perfection of his own nature, require that 
we should love, fear, and obey him. —That he cannot but be 



desirous that all men should imitate his moral and imitable 
perfections of holiness, justice, truth, goodness, and mercy, all 
which is agreeable to the light of nature and revelation; and 
therefore he cannot have decreed, that the greatest part of men 
should be for ever left under an incapacity of loving, and fearing, 
and obeying him; and seeing he must earnestly desire that all 
men should be holy, righteous, kind, and merciful, he cannot have 
ordained they should be otherwise, for want of any thing on his 
part to make them so; much less can he command them under 
the penalty of his severe displeasure, so to be, and yet ‘leave 
them under an incapacity of being so." To which I reply: 

1. It will be granted, that God requires all men, and it is their 
indispensable duty, to love him with all their heart, soul, and 
strength, to fear him always, and keep his commandments; and 
that he desires that all men should imitate him in his moral 
perfections; all which the heathen sages were, in some measure 
acquainted with by the light of nature; and which God has more 
clearly discovered as his will to his people, under the various 
revelations he has made: but then none of these things contradict 
the decree of reprobation; for they only express God’s will of 
command, and show what is man’s duty to do; and which, if done, 
would be grateful and well-pleasing to God, and approved of by 
him, but not his will, determining what shall be done. Now could it 
be proved, that God has willed, that is determined that all men 
should love, fear, and obey him, all men would do so; for, who 
hath resisted his will? This, indeed, would contradict a decree of 
reprobation; then a decree to reject or punish any part of mankind 
could never be supposed. But for God to require all men to love, 
fear, and obey him, and to signify that these things are approved 
of by him, are no contradictions to any decree of his, to leave 
some men to themselves, to the freedom of their own wills, or to 



any determination of his, to punish them who do not love, fear, 
and obey him. 

2. It is certain, that all men, in a state of nature, are in an 
incapacity to love, fear, and obey God; the carnal mind is so far 
from loving, that it is enmity against God; there is neither any fear 
of God in the heart or before the eyes of an unregenerate man; 
nor is he subject to the law of God, or obedient to it; neither, 
indeed, can he be, without the grace of God (Rom. 8:7; 3:17). 
Now this incapacity arises from sin, and the corruption of nature; 
and therefore, as it no way lessens men’s obligations to love, fear, 
and obey God, nor weakens his authority to require these things, 
so it is not to be ascribed to the decree of reprobation. Could it be 
thought that such a decree puts men into an incapacity to love, 
fear and obey God; it would be apparently contrary to his moral 
perfections, and unworthy of him. But reprobation does not, in any 
view of it, render men incapable of these things; for, consider the 
objects of preterition either as fallen or unfallen creatures; if as 
unfallen, it finds and leaves them so, without putting them in an 
incapacity, or supposing them in an incapacity to love, fear, and 
obey God; and therefore neither finds nor leaves them in such an 
incapacity; if as fallen creatures, it finds them in this incapacity; 
and seeing this is owing to themselves, it cannot be contrary to 
his moral perfections to leave them in it, or to determine to leave 
them in it. 

3. Let it be observed, that it is the grace of God only that can 
remove this incapacity, or make men incapable of loving, fearing, 
and obeying him. "We love God, because he first loved us;" love 
is a fruit of the Spirit, and the produce of his grace. An heart to 
fear the Lord, is a part of the new covenant; in which covenant 
God has also promised to put his Spirit within his people, to cause 



them to walk in his statutes, and keep his judgments, and do them 
(1 John 4:19; Gal. 5:22; Jer. 32:39, 40; Ezek. 36:27). Now the 
grace of God is his own, and he may do what he will with it, 
bestow it on whom he pleases, and withhold it from whom he 
thinks fit, without any impeachment of his moral perfections; 
wherefore to leave men without his grace, and in an incapacity of 
loving, fearing, and obeying him, and to determine to do so, even 
though he determines and approves of these things, cannot be 
contrary to the perfections of his nature. For, 

4. It is not to be doubted of, that God requires the very devils to 
love, fear, and obey him; they are under obligation to these 
things, and it is their sin that they do not do them; and should they 
be done by them would be approved of by God: and yet they are 
not only in an incapacity to do them, but are all of them: and that 
for ever, left in this incapacity. Now if it will comport with the moral 
perfections of God, to leave the whole body of apostate angels, 
for ever, in an incapacity of loving, fearing, and obeying him; 
though he requires these things of them, and they would be 
grateful to him if done, it cannot be contrary to the perfections of 
his nature, to leave, and to determine to leave, even the greatest 
part of mankind, and that for ever, in such an incapacity. 

5. It is a misrepresentation of the decree of reprobation, that God 
has ordained that men should not be holy, righteous, kind, and 
merciful, for want of anything on his part requisite to make them 
so. Since, though by this decree God has determined to deny 
them his grace to make them so, yet he has not by it ordained 
that they should be unholy, unrighteous, unkind, and unmerciful; 
only has determined to leave them to themselves, and the 
freedom of their own wills, which issues in their being so, 
wherefore their being so, is not to be ascribed to the denial of his 



grace, much less to his decree to deny it, but to their own 
wickedness; nor is his command, even under the penalty of his 
severe displeasure, that they be holy, righteous, kind, and 
merciful, inconsistent with his leaving them, or his determining to 
leave them in an incapacity of being so; since, as has been 
shown, that incapacity is from themselves. 

II. The decree of reprobation is represented as "contrary to the 
mercy of God, and as charging him with cruelty and want of 
compassion to the greatest part of mankind." The mercy of God is 
either general or special. The general mercy of God reaches to all 
his creatures; his tender mercies are over all his works (Ps. 
114:9). From a share in this, the decree of reprobation does not 
exclude any man; reprobates may have a larger share of 
providential mercies and goodness than others; wherefore the 
decree of reprobation is not contrary to the mercy of God in 
general. The special mercy of God, as it is guided by the 
sovereign will of God; for he hath mercy on whom he will have 
mercy, and whom he will, he hardeneth (Rom. 9:18); so it is, 
indeed, limited to the elect, who are styled vessels of mercy, in 
distinction from the non-elect, who are called vessels of wrath. 
This mercy, which lies in pardoning sin, in regenerating men’s 
hearts, in their final perseverance and complete salvation, the 
decree of reprobation denies to the objects of it; with such a 
mercy dispensing these blessings of grace to all men, the decree 
of reprobation cannot stand, we freely own: but then it does not 
appear to us that there is any such mercy in God, dispensing, 
pardoning, regenerating, and persevering grace, to all men, for 
there are some, that he that made them will not have mercy on 
them, and he that formed them will show them no favor (Isa. 
27:11); could it be proved that there is such a mercy in God, 
preparing for. And giving the special blessings of grace to all men 



the decree of reprobation must at once be exploded. But though 
this decree is opposite to any such mercy in God towards those 
who are included in it,, yet it is no ways contrary to the mercy of 
God shown to the elect; wherefore we cannot but conclude, that 
our doctrine represents God as merciful, yea, more merciful than 
that which is opposite to it; since, according to our doctrine, God, 
of his abundant grace and mercy, has determined to give 
pardoning, regenerating, and persevering grace, to a certain 
number of men, whereby they shall be infallibly saved, when he 
denies it to others; whereas, according to the contrary scheme, 
God has not absolutely chosen one single person to salvation; but 
his choice proceeds upon their faith, repentance, and 
perseverance; which also are left to the power and will of man; so 
that at most, the salvation of every man is precarious and 
uncertain, nay, I will venture to say, entirely impossible. I proceed 
to consider the particular instances of the cruelty and 
unmercifulness of the decree of reprobation. 

1. The Supralapsarian scheme is greatly found fault with; and it is 
asked, What can be supposed more cruelly of God, than that he 
should, of his mere will and pleasure, appoint men nondum 
consideratos ut condendos, not yet considered as to be created, 
much less as sinners, to the everlasting torments of hell?" "I 
observe, that this learned writer greatly mistakes the 
Supralapsarian scheme: which considers the objects of election 
and reprobation as men either already created, but not fallen, or 
to be created, and in the pure mass of creatureship, but not as 
men not yet considered, whether they should be created or no. 
Besides, he confounds, as these men usually do, the decree of 
negative with positive reprobation, or the decree of preterition with 
that of damnation; whereas the Supralapsarians, though they 
think men were not considered as sinners in the act of preterition, 



or passing by some, when others were chosen; yet they always 
suppose men to be considered as sinners in the decree of 
damnation, and that God appointed none but sinners, and no man 
but for sin, to everlasting torments; and where is the cruelty of this 
doctrine? 

2. The Sublapsarians are represented as thinking unworthily of 
God; who, knowing that all the lapsed sons of Adam were equally 
the objects of his pity and compassion equally capable of his 
mercy, and equally his off-spring, and so no more unworthy of it 
than the rest, believe that his decrees of governing and disposing 
of them are wholly founded on such an absolute will, as no 
rational or wise man acts by; so that he determines of the 
everlasting fate of the souls he daily doth create, after the fall of 
Adam, without respect to any good or evil done by them, and so 
without respect to any reason why he puts this difference, or any 
condition on their parts; and yet afterwards, in all his revelations, 
made in order to the regulating of their lives, suspends their 
everlasting state upon conditions." I reply, that all the lapsed sons 
of Adam are equally the offspring of God, as men, and equally 
capable of his mercy, as being miserable; and equally unworthy of 
it, as having sinned against him; and therefore the reason why he 
shows mercy to one, and not to another, can be no other than his 
sovereign will and pleasure; who hath mercy on whom he will 
have mercy, and whom he will he hardeneth. But then it is 
intimated, that "this is to believe, that God’s decrees of governing 
and disposing of men, (by which I suppose is meant, his decrees 
of showing mercy to some, and withholding it from others,) are 
wholly founded on such as absolute will, as no rational or wise 
man acts by." But it should be observed, that neither the mercy 
nor the will of God are to be compared with the mercy and wilt of 
man. The mercy of God is not to be considered, quoad affectum, 



as an affection moved by the misery of a creature, as it is in man, 
but quoad affectum, as an effect guided by the sovereign will of 
God, to whatsoever object he thinks fit; nor is the will of God to be 
judged of by the will of man, since he does according to his will in 
heaven and in earth, and is accountable to none of his creatures; 
there is a ba>qov, a depth in the riches of his wisdom and 
knowledge, that is unfathomable, his judgments are 
unsearchable, and his ways past finding out (Dan. 4:35; Job 
33:13; Rom. 11:33). Besides, wise and rational men, whose wills 
are the most absolute, as kings and princes, when their subjects 
have rebelled against them, and have fallen into their hands, have 
thought it most advisable to show both their clemency and justice, 
by pardoning some, and not others, who were equally their 
subjects, equally objects of their pity and compassion, equally 
capable of mercy, and no more unworthy of it than the rest; so 
that such a method in justified by the conduct of the wisest and 
most rational men. But the most cruel part seems to be thought to 
lie in "determining the everlasting fate of the souls he daily doth 
create after the fall of Adam, without respect to any good or evil 
done by them." By determining the everlasting fate of souls, I 
apprehend is meant, God appointing them either to salvation or 
damnation. Now, God’s appointment of men to salvation, that is, 
to eternal glory, is not without respect to any good firing done by 
them, but with respect to their faith, repentance, and 
perseverance: for God chooses to salvation through sanctification 
of the Spirit, and belief of the truth; though not with respect to 
these, as causes of his decree, but as means unto the end, or as 
graces which he prepares, determines to bestow, and does 
bestow upon them, in order to bring them to glory: so that their 
everlasting fate is not determined without respect to any good 
done by them, nor without any reason on the part of God, though 



without conditions on their parts. So the determining the 
everlasting fate of souls, or the appointing of them to damnation, 
is not without respect to evil done by them: though this is to be 
considered, not as the cause of God’s decree, which is his own 
sovereign pleasure, but as the cause or reason of the thing 
decreed: so that this is not without reason on the part of God, nor 
without cause on their parts. And hence the entrance of each of 
these persons upon their everlasting state, so determined, though 
not the determination of it, is suspended until these several things 
take place. And where is the injustice or unmercifulness of such a 
procedure? But, perhaps the cruelty lies here, that "God 
determines of the everlasting fate of the souls he daily doth create 
after the fall of Adam;" the meaning of which is, either that God 
has determined the everlasting fate of souls, and appointed them 
to damnation after the fall of Adam, which is what we deny; since 
no decree or determination of God is temporal, but eternal: or that 
God has appointed men to damnation for the sin of Adam, in 
consideration of his fall, and their concern in it a doctrine, by no 
means to be rejected, since death hath passed upon all men: for 
that, or in him, that s, Adam, all have sinned (Rom. 5:12, 18); and 
by the offense of one, judgment came upon all men to 
condemnation; it can never be unworthy of God, or contrary either 
to his justice or mercy, to determine the everlasting fate of men, 
considered as fallen in Adam, by resolving to punish some and 
spare others. Though none, as I know of, affirm, that God has 
appointed such wire live to riper years, to damnation purely for the 
sin of Adam, but for their own actual transgressions; and as for 
such who die in infancy, God’s determinations about them are a 
secret to us; and if they perish, it is for, and in the corruption of 
nature in which they are born. Or the meaning is, that "it must be 
a piece of cruelty in God, daily to create souls after the fall of 



Adam, whose everlasting fate was before determined, without any 
respect to good or evil, done by them." Now, though God’s decree 
or determination concerning the final state of man, was before 
they had done either good or evil, nor was good or evil the cause 
of his decree; yet neither salvation nor damnation were decreed 
without respect to good or evil, as has been shown; and, 
therefore, it could not be unworthy of God to bring creatures into 
being, whose everlasting fate he had before determined, no, not 
after the fall of Adam; since the souls he has since created, and 
daily does create, are not made sinful by him, nor are they 
created by him for misery, but for his own glory. 

3. This decree is represented as unworthy of the God of love and 
mercy, since it "leaves men incapable of salvation; and then God 
not only bids them save themselves, invites, encourages, sends 
messengers to entreat them to be reconciled, knowing he doth all 
this in vain, when he does no more; and then eternally torments 
them for neglecting that salvation; though he knows they never 
call do otherwise, without that grace which he hath absolutely 
purposed for ever to deny to, or withhold from them." I answer: 
negative reprobation, or the act of preterition, in the 
Supralapsarian way, neither finds nor leaves men incapable of 
salvation; but as it finds so it leaves them, in the pure, unfallen, 
and uncorrupted mass. The decree of damnation finds and leaves 
men sinners; yet not the decree, but final impenitence and 
infidelity, leave them incapable of salvation; for the gospel 
declaration is indefinitely made, Whosoever believeth shall be 
saved (Mark 16:16): but though the Gospel is preached or 
published to all men, yet God no where bills all men to save 
themselves; nor does he anywhere invite, encourage, or, by his 
messengers, entreat all men to he reconciled to him. Peter, (Acts 
2:40), indeed, exhorted and encouraged the three thousand 



converts to sure themselves from that untoward generation, 
among whom they lived, by separating from them, and professing 
the name of Christ: and the apostle Paul entreated (2 Cor. 5:20) 
the members of the church at Corinth, to be reconciled to God 
neither of which were ever thought to be placed under any 
absolute decree of reprobation. And though no man, without the 
gram of God, can savingly and cordially embrace the Gospel, and 
that salvation which it publishes; which grace God is not obliged 
to give, and which he may determine to deny to and withhold from 
men, without any impeachment of his perfections; yet it is not the 
denial of his grace, nor his purpose to deny and withhold it, that is 
the cause of their neglecting and despising the Gospel of 
salvation, but their own iniquity, for which they are justly punished. 
Besides, though this is an aggravation of condemnation (John 
3:19), that the light of the Gospel, and the good news of salvation 
by Christ, are come into the world, and men love the darkness of 
sin, error, and infidelity, rather than these; yet God does not 
eternally torment them merely for the contempt of the Gospel and 
their unbelief, but for their many sins and transgressions against 
his law. 

4. It is observed "that sorely he thinks more worthily of the God of 
love and mercy, who looks upon him as an universal lover of the 
souls of men, who therefore would have all men to be saved, and 
gives them all things necessary unto life and godliness; draws 
them to him with the cords of a man, the cords of love, and by the 
most alluring promises, and by the strivings of his holy Spirit; 
swears to them, that he would not they should perish; warns them 
of, and conjures them to avoid the things which tend to their 
eternal ruin; directs them to the means by which they may 
certainly escape it; rejoiceth more at the conversion of one sinner, 
that at the righteousness of ninety-nine persons who need no 



repentance: and when all the methods of his grace are lost upon 
them, breaks forth into compassionate and melting wishes, that 
they had known the things which belong to their eternal peace!" 
But it unhappily falls out for this author, that not one part of this 
pathetic harangue can be applied to all the individuals of mankind, 
as it should, to prove that the God of mercy and love is an 
universal lover of the souls of men, respecting their everlasting 
salvation. It is not the determining will of God, that every individual 
of human nature should be saved: for then every one of them 
would be saved; besides, whom he wills should be saved, he wills 
that they should come to the knowledge of the truth (1 Tim. 2:4): 
whereas, to multitudes, he does not so much as afford the means 
of knowledge. Nor does he give to all men all things necessary to 
life and godliness, only to those whom he calls to glory and virtue, 
to whom are given exceeding great and precious promises, and 
who are made partakers, of the divine nature (2 Pet. 1:3, 4). 
Nothing is more untrue, than that God draws all men with the 
cords of love; for as none can come to Christ, and believe in him, 
but whom the Father draws, so all that he draws in this manner 
come to him, and are saved by him. The persons he swears he 
would not that they should perish, or die, but live, were not all 
mankind, but the house of Israel, and respects not their eternal 
but temporal ruin; as the compassionate, melting wishes of Christ, 
regard not the eternal, but temporal peace of Jerusalem. To 
conclude: where is the mercifulness of this universal scheme, and 
how unworthy is it of the God of love, that after all the kind things 
spoken of to men, all the methods of his grace should be lost 
upon them, be it even through their own wickedness; when it lay 
in the power of his hands, had it been in his heart, 
notwithstanding all their wickedness, to have made them 
effectual? 



III. The decree of reprobation is objected to as "irreconcilable with 
the wisdom of God:" this, if it can be fairly made out, must remove 
any such decree from God; for nothing unbecoming that glorious 
perfection of Deity ought to be ascribed to him. Though it should 
be observed, that we finite, shortsighted creatures, who are of 
yesterday, and know nothing, comparatively speaking, are very 
improper judges of what does or does not become the wisdom of 
God to do. But, 

1. We are desired to "consider, whether he conceives more truly 
and honorably of God, who thinks he chooses his favorites 
without reason, and rewards them without any qualifications but 
those he irresistibly works in them; or he who looks upon him as 
one who dealeth with all men, not according to his, but their own 
works, as they are willing and obedient, as they render 
themselves fit objects of his love, and rewards them as they use 
duly, or receive his grace in vain, as they improve the talents he 
has given them, or hide them in a napkin?" Now, not to take any 
notice of the impertinency of what is submitted to consideration—
the former part of it respecting the decree of election, and not 
reprobation; and the latter, God’s rewarding of men according to 
their own works—let it be observed, that though God chooses his 
favorites, without respect to any thing in them, or done by them, 
as the reason of such a choice, yet not without a reason in 
himself, which is his own sovereign will and pleasure. And shall 
we deny that to the King of kings, which is allowed to every 
earthly prince, to choose his own favorites as he pleases? Should 
it be said, that no wise prince would choose and reward men 
unworthy of his favors, or unqualified for his service: it ought to be 
considered, that in the case before us, none of all the human race 
are worthy to be the favorites of God, or qualified for his service; 
none of them are willing and obedient, or willing to be obedient, 



until they are made so, in the day of the power of his grace upon 
them; none can render themselves fit objects of his love, or duly 
use and improve even the common gifts and mercies of life, 
without his grace: since then, if he chooses any of them to be his 
favorites, and he must give them the necessary qualifications for 
usefulness, service, and ends of his own glory, his wisdom is 
most highly displayed in fixing upon the most unworthy and 
unpromising in themselves, in this the foolishness of God is wiser 
than men: for ye see your calling, brethren, how that not many 
wise men after the flesh; not many mighty, not many noble, are 
called; but God hath chosen the foolish things of the world to 
confound the wise; and God hath chosen the weak things of the 
earth to confound the things which are mighty; and base things of 
the world, and things which are despised, hath God chosen; yea, 
and things which are not, to bring to nought things that are, that 
no flesh should glory in his presence? (1 Cor. 1:25-29). 

2. It is asked, "doth it become the wisdom of God to use, or to 
appoint these means, for the effecting what he would have done 
which he knows to be no means, because no ways sufficient to 
produce the assigned end, and to withhold, yea, to decree to 
withhold that which alone could make them so?" I reply, that what 
God would have done, that is, whatever is his determining will, 
shall be done, is done either with or without means; if with means, 
he not only appoints and uses them, but makes them every, way 
sufficient to produce the designed end; nor does he withhold, nor 
decree to withhold, that which alone can make them so; should 
he, it would highly reflect on his wisdom indeed. Now could it be 
proved that God, in this sense, would have all men converted, 
regenerated, be brought to repentance unto life, and everlastingly 
saved; and that he has appointed, and uses means for the 
effecting of all this, and yet withholds, and has decreed to 



withhold that which alone can make these means sufficient; as 
there would be an apparent contradiction in his will, his purposes, 
and decrees, and actions, so it would be a most gross 
impeachment of his wisdom. But then we utterly deny that God 
has willed converting and regenerating grace evangelical 
repentance, and everlasting salvation, to every individual of 
mankind; or that he has appointed, or uses means for the 
effecting of these in all men; and therefore, as it is no 
contradiction to his eternal purposes, nor to his methods of acting 
in time, to withhold, and to decree to withhold from, or to deny his 
grace to some men, so it can be no reflection upon his wisdom to 
do so. It is true, indeed, it is his will of command, that all men 
should repent, and turn from the evil of their ways, but this is more 
properly expressive of what is man’s duty, than of what is the will 
of God; or in other words, this shows what God has made it man’s 
duty to do, and not what he himself has willed shall be done. Now 
God has appointed means, and he uses them, and makes them 
sufficient to acquaint men that he has made such and such things 
their duty; whereby they are left inexcusable, though he does not 
give them grace to repent and turn, which he is not obliged to. 

3. It is said, that "this decree cannot be reconciled to the divine 
wisdom, because it introduces God expecting what he never 
would have done, and which cannot be done, the conversion of 
the reprobates; and enjoining, under a promise of eternal life, 
what he himself will do, and which, unless he does it, cannot be 
done, namely, faith and obedience in the elect." It is strange! that 
the decree of reprobation should have anything to do with the 
elect, or introduce God enjoining them faith and obedience: 
though for God to enjoin his elect these things, under a promise of 
eternal life, when they cannot be done without his grace, is no 
ways alien from his wisdom; since hereby he secures his own 



authority to command, shows his people their weakness, and 
magnifies the riches of his grace. But it is stranger still! that the 
decree of reprobation should introduce God expecting the 
conversion of the reprobates, when one part of the decree is to 
deny them that grace by which their infidelity and impenitence can 
only be removed, and they be savingly converted. Nor do the 
Scriptures anywhere represent God looking for or expecting any 
such thing in them. 

IV. The decree of reprobation is thought greatly to affect the truth 
and sincerity of God in his declarations, calls, commiserations, 
promises, and offers of grace to men. And, 

1. It is asked, "Whether he represents God honorably, who 
believes that God, by his revealed will, hath declared, he would 
have all men to be saved; and yet by an antecedent secret will, 
would have the greatest part of them to perish?" I answer; that we 
do not believe, nor do the Scriptures teach us to believe, that God 
by his revealed will hath declared, that he would have all the 
individuals of mankind saved; for then all of them would be saved; 
whereas they are not, neither will they be all saved. The 
Scriptures, which are God revealed will, declare Judas to be the 
son of perdition; and antichrist the man of sin, goes by the same 
name; whom the Lord shall consume with the spirit of his mouth, 
and shall destroy by the brightness of his coming; yea, that there 
are some that should believe a lie, that they all might be damned; 
and that God is willing to show his wrath upon the vessels of 
wrath fitted to destruction (John 17:12; 2 Thess. 2:4, 11, 12; Rom. 
9:22). Wherefore it is no contradiction to the revealed will of God, 
and so no ways opposes his truth; nor is it any dishonorable 
representation of him, to believe, that by his secret will he has 
determined that some should perish; and it should be observed, 



that we do not believe that God has determined that any one 
should perish but for sin; or that he has secretly willed that any 
should perish, whether they believe and repent or not: therefore 
his secret will does not in the least contradict his revealed one, 
that whosoever believeth shall not perish, but have everlasting life 
(John 3:16). I observe, that the emphasis is laid upon the greatest 
part of mankind being willed to perish by the secret will of God: 
how many, and who they are, God has willed should perish, we 
know not: but supposing there was but one man, whom God, by 
an antecedent, secret will, had determined should perish, would 
not this be thought to be a contradiction to his revealed will, and a 
dishonorable representation of God? Could the truth and sincerity 
of God be supported, notwithstanding this instance? If they could, 
why may it not be thought that he has, by his secret will 
determined that two, or two hundred, or two thousand, or many 
millions, yea, even the greatest part of men should perish in and 
for their sins, without any impeachment of his truth and sincerity. 

2. It is further asked, "whether he represents God honorable, who 
believes that he hath imposed a law on men, which he requires 
them to obey, on penalty of his eternal displeasure; though he 
knows they cannot do it without his irresistible grace, and yet is 
absolutely resolved to withhold his grace from them, and then to 
punish them eternally for what they could not do without it; and 
after all inquires, why will ye die? etc. or he that believes it more 
agreeable to the truth and sincerity of the divine nature, to deal 
plainly with his creatures, and mean what he says?" I reply; that it 
can be no dishonorable representation of God, to believe that he 
has imposed a law upon men, who are his creatures, and over 
whom he has a sovereign dominion, or that he requires them to 
obey it on penalty of his eternal displeasure, since it is holy, just, 
and good, and every way agreeable to his nature and perfections; 



and especially when it is considered, that when his law was 
imposed on man, as it was agreeable to his nature, make, and 
condition, so he was sufficiently furnished with abilities to obey 
and keep it; and though man has, by the fall, lost his power to 
obey, God has not lost his authority to require obedience, and 
which he does require; though he knows man cannot perform it 
without grace from him, which he is not obliged to give; and in all 
this he deals plainly with his creatures, and means what he says. 
But perhaps the insincerity is thought to lie here: that after God 
had absolutely resolved to withhold, and had withheld that grace, 
without which they could not yield obedience to his law, he 
inquires what was wanting on his part to enable them to do it. But 
no such inquiries are made by God; the passages referred to 
regard not the spiritual and eternal state of all mankind, only the 
civil and political state of the Jews; towards the welfare and 
prosperity of which civil state nothing had been wanting on the 
part of God. 

3. It is also asked, "does it become his (GOD’s) sincerity, to seem 
so earnest in his calls to them (men) to repent, and turn 
themselves from their transgressions, and live; when he himself 
hath passed that act of preterition on them, which renders it 
impossible for them to repent, or turn from the evil of their ways, 
and therefore impossible that they should live?" I answer, that 
whenever God calls men to repent, he not only seems to be, but 
he really is serious, and in good earnest; but then the calls 
referred to in Ezekiel (Ezek. 18:30-32), respect not internal 
conversion, and evangelical repentance, but a national 
repentance, and an external reformation of manners, as has been 
shown in the first part of this performance; of which reprobates 
are capable, and by which they may be preserved from temporal 
calamities, as the Ninevites were. And it will be difficult to prove, 



that God anywhere calls and invites all mankind, and particularly 
such who are not eventually saved, to spiritual and evangelical 
repentance; for, whom he thus calls, to them he gives repentance 
and remission of sin. Besides, it is not the act of preterition, but 
the corruption of nature, which makes this repentance impossible; 
and therefore, supposing the corruption of nature, and no act of 
preterition and reprobation, repentance and conversion would be 
impossible without the grace of God: hence the same charge of 
insincerity, and want of seriousness in the calls of God to 
repentance and conversion, would remain, supposing no act of 
preterition, where the grace of God is not given. 

4. The decree of reprobation is thought to be "inconsistent with 
the sincerity of God, in his ardent wishes, vehement desires, and 
passionate concern for the welfare of men; such as are expressed 
in Deuteronomy 5:29, 32:29; Psalm 81:13, 14; and Ezekiel 18:8, 
30-32." But, as has been made to appear in another part of this 
work, these things are only to be ascribed to God, after the 
manner of men, in a figurative, and improper sense: and, at most, 
only show what would be agreeable to him if done, but not what is 
his determining will should be done. Besides, they relate only to 
the people of Israel, and respect not their spiritual and eternal, not 
civil and temporal welfare. Whereas, if anything is done to 
purpose on this head, in order to disprove the decree of 
reprobation, it ought to be proved that God has ardently wished 
for, vehemently desired, and has shown a passionate concern for 
the spiritual and eternal welfare of every individual of human 
nature, even of those who are not eventually saved. 

5. It is argued, that "if God promises pardon and salvation for the 
non-elect, on a condition which his own act of preterition hath 
rendered impossible for them to perform, how can a God of truth 



and sincerity be said to promise seriously, and in good earnest?" I 
reply, that the promise of pardon is not made to any, no not to the 
elect, upon a condition to be performed by them; it is an absolute 
unconditional one, and runs thus; I will be merciful to their 
unrighteousness, and their sins and their iniquities will I remember 
no more (Heb. 8:12) and though this promise is made to faith, yet 
not as a condition of it, but as descriptive of the persons who 
enjoy it, and as the hand by which they receive it. And, it is so far 
from being made upon a condition to the non-elect, that it is not 
made to them at all, the promise of pardon being a new covenant 
one, reaches to no more than to those who are in that covenant, 
and they are only the elect of God, and much less upon a 
condition rendered impossible by the act of preterition; since not 
that, but the corruption of nature, renders faith, repentance, 
conversion, or whatever else of a spiritual kind that may be 
thought to be the condition, impossible without the powerful grace 
of God. 

6. It is intimated, that, "supposing an absolute decree of 
reprobation, the tenders of the gospel to reprobates must be false 
and hypocritical; and the offers of grace are not made in good 
earnest, and with sincerity." But it should first be proved, that 
there are any offers of grace at all, made to any, whether elect, or 
non-elect. The gospel is not tendered to the elect, but is the 
power of God unto salvation to them. The grace of God is 
bestowed upon them, applied to them, and wrought in them, but 
not offered. And as for the non-elect, grace is neither offered to 
them, nor bestowed on them, and therefore there can be no 
falsehood or hypocrisy, dissimulation or guile, nothing ludicrous or 
delusory in the divine conduct towards them, or anything which 
disproves God’s act of preterition or reprobation. 



V. The decree of reprobation is thought to be "repugnant to the 
holiness of God;" since it is said, 

1. "It makes God the author of sin, according to the doctrine both 
of the Supralapsarians and the Sublapsarians; seeing the former 
affirm, that God, before he decreed to make man, decreed his 
destruction; and that he might justly inflict it, decreed, that man 
should fall into sin, as a means of bringing the reprobate to 
appointed ruin, and the latter, though they do not assert that God 
decreed sin as a means of attaining his own end, yet say that 
Adam fell into sin necessarily, by the decree of God, from whence 
all after sins, and the corruption of all mankind, necessarily follow; 
and both agree that God imputes that sin of Adam to all his 
posterity; and from that imputation follows a necessity of sinning; 
and therefore God, by this imputation of his, is the cause of all the 
sins which follow it." I reply, this author seems to mistake the 
doctrine both of the Supralapsarians and Sublapsarians. The 
Supralapsarians distinguish the decrees of God into the decree of 
the end, and the decree of the means; the former respects not 
man’s salvation, or damnation, but the glory of God as the end; 
the latter, with respect to the elect, includes the decree of 
creation, the permission of sin, redemption by Christ, the giving of 
grace, perseverance in it, and eternal salvation, as one complete 
mean to bring about the glory of God in a way of mercy tempered 
with justice; with respect to the reprobate, it includes the decree of 
creation, the permission of sin, dereliction in it, damnation for it, 
as one entire complete mean for the bringing about of God’s glory 
in a way of vindictive justice. Now let it be observed, that though 
God decreed man’s destruction before his creation, yet he 
decreed to damn no man but for sin; and though he has willed, or 
decreed, that sin should come to pass, or that man should fall into 
sin; yet he wills this not by effecting, but by permitting it; and 



therefore is not the author of it. Besides, it is not sin, but the 
permission of sin, that is the mean, in order to the end; which end 
is not man’s destruction, but God’s glory; the permission of sin is, 
with other things, the means of God’s glory, but not of man’s 
destruction; for permission of sin stands in the same place in the 
decree of the means, with respect to the reprobate, as it does in 
the decree of the means, with respect to the elect. As therefore 
the permission of sin, is not the means of the salvation of the 
elect, so it is not the means of the damnation of the reprobate; 
but, as with respect to the elect, it is, together with their salvation, 
the means of, and is requisite to, the manifestation of God’s glory, 
in a way of mercy mixed with justice; so it is, together with the 
damnation of the reprobates, the means of, and requisite to, the 
display of his glory, in a way of wrath and justice; and therefore 
permission of sin no more supposes, or proves God to be the 
author of sin in the reprobates than in the elect. And though the 
Sublapsarians hold, that Adam’s fall was according to the decree 
of God; yet they do not say, that Adam fell into sin necessarily by 
that decree, or that he was laid under a force, or necessity of 
sinning by it, or that his sinning followed upon it, as ,the effect 
follows the cause: for though God’s decree made his fall infallibly 
necessary, as to the event, yet not by way of efficiency, or by 
force and compulsion on the will; it put nothing in him, or at all 
infringed the liberty of his will. And though both Supra and 
Sublapsarians agree in saying, and that very rightly, that God 
imputes the first sin of Adam to all his posterity; yet not from that 
act of imputation, but from the corruption of nature derived from 
Adam, follows the necessity of sinning in his posterity: which 
necessity of sinning is perfectly agreeable to the natural liberty of 
the will; wherefore the corrupt heart and will of man, and not God, 



by this imputation of his, is the cause of all the sins that are 
committed. 

2. It is observed that "no man can think that man hath a true love 
for holiness, who will do nothing that is in his power to make 
others so, as far as he is able, and it is fit for him to do it." And it is 
asked; "Can then that God, whose love to holiness, doth infinitely 
transcend the love which the most holy man bears to it, and who 
commands us to be holy as he is holy, have passed a decree 
from all eternity, which renders the want of holiness in most men 
an infrustrable event?" I reply, the holiness of God and man are 
not to be compared; the love of God to holiness, infinitely 
transcends the love of the most holy man to it; nor is there any 
proportion between the power of the one and of the other to make 
men holy. A sinful creature can neither make himself nor others 
holy; and could he, God does not lie under the same laws and 
obligations to act to the uttermost of his power and ability in such 
things as man does. Certain it is, he could, if he would, make all 
men perfectly holy, as the angels in heaven, but it is evident he 
does not; and yet this is no impeachment of his holiness. It is 
enough that he made man upright and holy, who, by sinning 
against him, has lost the uprightness and holiness of his nature, 
which God is not obliged to restore unto him. Now, if it is not 
contrary to the holiness of God to leave men, as he does many, 
destitute of holiness, in a want of it, it cannot be contrary to his 
holiness, to decree to leave them in such a case. Besides, it is not 
any decree, passed from eternity, that renders the want of 
holiness an infrustrable event: but the corruption of nature, 
through sin, has rendered it so, without the grace of God. And, 
whereas, it is suggested, as if there was a contradiction between 
the decree of reprobation, which leaves men in a want of 
holiness, and God’s command to men, that they should be holy as 



he is holy. It may be replied, that the words (1 Pet. 1:16) referred 
to, are not a command to all men to be holy, but an exhortation to 
the Israel of God, to such who were called, by the grace of God, 
to be holy and unblameable, to which they were chosen in Christ, 
before the foundation of the world; but admitting they are a 
command to all men to be holy, God’s command only expresses 
what is his will should be man’s duty, not what he has determined 
shall be done. It may be every man’s duty to be holy, and yet God 
may resolve not to give his grace to some persons to make them 
holy, without which they cannot be so. Hence it follows, that 
between God’s command of holiness to all men, and, his decree 
to leave some in the want of holiness, is no contradiction; nor is 
such a decree repugnant to the holiness of his nature, nor to his 
love of I. 

VI. The decree of reprobation is represented as "incompatible 
with the justice of God, for these reasons. 

1. "Because, by this decree, God reprobates men, considered as 
innocent, and appoints innocent persons to eternal destruction, 
according to the Supralapsarian scheme, or such whom, of his 
mere will and pleasure, he was about to make nocent [harmful, 
causing injury, guilty], having deserved no such thing, according 
to the Sublapsarian scheme." Another writer observes, "this 
obvious exception lies against the equity of his proceedings with 
the sons of men, that most of the sons of Adam lie under death 
eternal by his peremptory decree, for the sin of their forefather, 
committed long before they had a being, and so before they were 
in a capacity of any personal offense." I answer, the 
Supralapsarians distinguish reprobation into negative and 
positive; negative reprobation is non-election, or preterition, a 
passing by of some, when others were chosen; the objects of this 



decree, are men considered as not yet created, and so neither 
wicked nor righteous. Positive reprobation is the decree of 
damnation, or that which appoints men to everlasting ruin, to 
which it appoints no man but for sin. It is therefore a most 
injurious representation of the Supralapsarians, that they assert 
that God has reprobated, that is, appointed innocent persons to 
eternal destruction; when they, over and over, say, as may easily 
be observed in the writings of that famous Supralapsarian, Dr. 
Twiss, that God has not decreed to damn any man, but for sin: 
and that the decree of reprobation is of no moment, or reason of 
nature, before, and without the consideration of sin. Now, if it is 
not incompatible with the justice of God, to damn men for sin, it 
can be no ways incompatible with his justice, to decree to damn 
men for sin. The Sublapsarians are equally abused, when they 
are represented as holding, that God reprobates such, whom, of 
his mere will and pleasure, redditurus erat nocentes, he was 
about to make innocent, having deserved no such thing: whereas 
they neither say that God of innocent creatures, makes nocent, or 
sinful ones, and then reprobates them; though with the scriptures, 
that God made man upright; but they have sought out many 
inventions (Eccl. 7:29), sinful ones; whereby they have lost their 
uprightness and innocence, and so justly deserve the displeasure 
of God: nor that the objects of reprobation are such, who are to be 
made innocent or sinful, either through themselves or any others, 
when it is well known that these divines always consider the 
objects of reprobation as men already created and corrupted. But 
let the objects of the decree of reprobation be considered either in 
the pure, or in the corrupt mass; that decree puts nothing in them, 
it leaves them as it finds them, and therefore does them no 
injustice. Nor is it any obvious exception against the equity of 
God’s proceedings with the sons of men, that most of the sons of 



Adam lie, yea, if even all of them had laid under death eternal, by 
his peremptory decree, for the sin of their forefather; if the wages 
of sin is death eternal, and all the sons of Adam, were concerned 
in that sin, as the Scriptures declare; for in him all have sinned; 
and by his offense judgment came upon all men to condemnation 
(Rom. 5:12,18). Though none as I know of, say, that any of the 
sons of Adam, who live to riper years, are laid under eternal death 
only for the sin of Adam, but for their numerous actual sins and 
transgressions, and for their final impenitence and unbelief. And 
as for infants dying in infancy, their case is a secret to us; yet 
inasmuch as they come into the world children of wrath, should 
they go out as such, is there any unrighteousness in God? 

2. This decree is said to be[ "contrary to the justice of God; 
because by it God is made to require faith and obedience of 
persons from whom he has either taken away strength to perform, 
or to whom he has absolutely decreed not to give it; which makes 
it impossible for them to believe and obey: and no man is bound 
to do that which is impossible." I reply, that the rule, which is to 
frequent in the mouths and writings of our opponents, Nemo 
obligatur ad impossibile, no man is bound to that which is 
impossible, in many cases will not hold good; a debtor may be in 
such a case as that it is impossible to pay his creditor, and yet he 
is obliged to it. It is impossible for man in his present sinful state, 
to keep the whole law of God, and yet he is obliged to it. It will be 
owned, by those who are on the other side of the question, that a 
man, by a long train of sinning, or by a continued course of 
vicious practices, may be so habituated to sin, as that it is as 
impossible for him to do good, as it is for the: Ethiopian to change 
his skin, or the leopard his spots; yet it will not follow that he is 
obliged any longer to do that which is good. It is man’s duty to 
believe the word of the Lord, and obey his will, though he has not 



a power, yea, even though God has decreed to withhold that 
grace without which he cannot believe and obey. So it was 
Pharaoh’s duty to believe and obey the Lord, and let Israel go; 
though God had determined to harden his heart, that he should 
not let them go. However there are many things which may be 
believed and done by reprobates, and therefore they may be 
justly required to believe and obey; it is true, they are not able to 
believe in Christ to the saving of their souls, or to perform spiritual 
and evangelical obedience, but then it will be difficult to prey, that 
God requires these things of them, and should that appear, yet 
the impossibility of doing them, arises from the corruption of their 
hearts, being destitute of the grace of God, and not from the 
decree of reprobation, which though it denies them that grace and 
strength, without which they cannot believe and obey in this 
sense, yet it takes none from them, and therefore does them no 
injustice. From the whole it appears, that the decree of 
reprobation is not contrary to the nature and perfections of God, 
or unworthy of him; and therefore, since it has the testimony of 
divine revelation, ought to be believed by us. But we are told, that 
"infinite are the demonstrations which might be produced against 
this tremendous decree, which our author, at present, waves, 
intending in the next section, containing arguments against an 
absolute election, to confute both these decrees together:" 
whither I shall next follow him. 



Section 2—Of Election and Reprobation. 
 

Dr. Whitby, in the fourth chapter of his discourse concerning 
election, proposes arguments against the doctrine of an absolute 
election to salvation, and consequently to the means which shall 
inevitably, and unfrustrably produce it, and to confute the doctrine 
of absolute reprobation; they are as follow: 

Argument 1. "He who would have all men, to whom the Gospel is 
vouchsafed, sincerely to believe in Christ, to come to repentance, 
and yield sincere obedience to his will revealed to them; hath not 
prepared this saving grace only for some few Christians, leaving 
the rest under a necessity of perishing for the want of it; for to all 
such persons he hath promised, that they shall not perish. Now, 
that God seriously wills, that all to whom the gospel is 
vouchsafed, should repent, believe, and yield sincere obedience 
to his laws, is evident from the Scriptures: frequently and 
expressly declaring the doing of these things to be the doing of 
the will of God, and the neglecting of them to be the neglecting 
and even rejecting the will of God; from God’s calling them to 
faith, repentance, and obedience, from his sending, his apostles 
and messengers to invite them to them, and from his 
compassionate declarations, and enquiries concerning them." To 
which I answer; 

1. That this argument, supposing it never so strong in favor of the 
persons included in it, namely all, to whom the gospel is 
vouchsafed, is too much limited and restrained, to militate against 
the doctrines of absolute election and reprobation; seeing there 
have been, and are, multitudes of men and women, to whom the 
gospel has not been, and is not vouchsafed God formerly shewed 



his word to Jacob, his statutes and his judgments unto Israel; he 
hath not dealt so with any nation: and as for his judgments, they 
have not known them (Ps.147:19, 20); for many hundreds of 
years God suffered all other nations to walk in their own ways 
(Acts 14:16). The gospel has been taken away from the Jews, 
and carried among the Gentiles; yet in no age has it been 
vouchsafed to all nations at once, much less to all the individuals 
of mankind in all nations: no, nor to all the individuals in a nation 
where it has been, or is preached; the greatest part have 
generally been without it. Now admitting that it is the will of God, 
that all men to whom the Gospel is vouchsafed should believe, 
repent, and obey, nay, supposing that they should all of them 
actually believe, repent, and obey, which is more than is in the 
argument; this would not be sufficient to set aside the doctrines of 
absolute election and reprobation; since these persons, enjoying 
the gospel, the means of grace, and obtaining grace itself, should 
rather appear to be owing to an eternal secret will and purpose in 
God, or to an absolute decree of election, preparing this grace, 
and providing these means for them, in order to bring them to 
salvation; whilst others have neither means nor grace, being 
denied them by an act of preterition [the act of passing by; ed.] or 
reprobation. If any thing is done to purpose, it should be proved, 
that God has vouchsafed the gospel to all men; that he has given 
to all men sufficient means of grace, and has put them all into a 
capacity of obtaining the blessings of grace and glory. 

2. This argument proceeds upon God’s will of command, which 
does not thwart his will of purpose. These two wills, though they 
differ, are not contradictory; the purpose of God is from eternity: 
his command is in time; the one is within himself, the other put 
forth from himself; the one is always fulfilled, the other seldom; 
the one cannot be resisted, the other may; the will of command 



only signifies, what is the pleasure of God should be the duty of 
man, or what he should do, but not what he shall do. Now 
admitting that it is God’s will of command, that not only all to 
whom the Gospel is vouchsafed, but even all mankind, should 
repent, believe, and obey; it does not follow, that it is the 
determining will of God to give grace to all men to repent, believe, 
and obey; nor does it contradict such a will in God, determining to 
give grace to some, to enable them to repent, believe, and obey, 
and to deny it to others. Could it be proved, that either God has 
willed to give this grace to all men, or that there is no such will in 
God to give it to some, and deny it to others, the controversy 
would be shut up, and we should have no more to say. 

3. What is said for the illustration and confirmation of this 
argument, is founded upon passages of scripture which are not to 
the purpose; some of them belong only to the Jews, and not all 
mankind, nor even to all to whom the Gospel is vouchsafed, and 
are either exhortations to a national repentance, and outward 
reformation of manners, as Ezekiel 18:30, Acts 3:19; or are 
compassionate enquiries, and vehement desires concerning their 
civil and temporal welfare, as Deuteronomy 5:29, Psalm 81:13, 
Isaiah 5:4, Ezekiel 18:31, 24:13, and Luke 13:34, some of them 
contain exhortations to persons already converted and called by 
grace; as 2 Corinthians 5:90, Philippians 2:19, and 2 Peter 1:10, 
as has been made evident in the first part of this work; where also 
the text so much insisted on (1 Tim. 2:4), is proved to intend only 
some, and not all the individuals of human nature. Others of them 
are expressions, declarations and invitations of grace, delivered 
out in indefinite terms, for the encouragement and relief of 
sensible sinners, to believe in Christ for life and salvation; as John 
3:16, Proverbs 9:6, and Revelation 22:17, and those which are 
most for the purpose, as 1 John 3:23, and Acts 17:30, only 



declare God’s will of command, or what he has made man’s duty, 
but not his intentions, purposes, counsels and decrees 
concerning what man shall do, or he will bestow upon him; and so 
in no wise contradict the doctrines of absolute election and 
reprobation. 

Argument II. "This decree is absolutely false in the foundation of 
it, that being laid in the sin of Adam, imputed by God’s arbitrary 
will to his posterity." To which I reply, not to take notice that this 
argument has not the form, and scarce the appearance of one; it 
is not very easy to determine what decree the author means, 
whether the decree of election, or of reprobation. If the decree of 
election is intended, the imputation of Adam’s sin to his posterity 
is not the foundation of that, either according to the Supra or 
Sublapsarian scheme. The Sublapsarians, indeed, suppose the 
objects of election to be men considered as fallen; but the 
Supralapsarians suppose them considered as unfallen, not yet 
made, in the pure mass of creatureship; yet both, with the 
scriptures, make the foundation of this decree to be the sovereign 
will and pleasure of God. If the decree of reprobation is designed, 
this, according to the Sublapsarians, finds and leaves men 
sinners, and, as such, appoints them to damnation; and according 
to the Supralapsarians, it finds and leaves men unfallen, but 
appoints no man to damnation but for sin; yet both agree, that sin, 
either actual or imputed, is the foundation or cause of the decree, 
which can only be the will of God; but of damnation, the thing 
decreed. It might, with much more propriety, be said that the 
imputation of Adam’s sin is founded on that decree, than that the 
decree is founded on that imputation. Hence it follows, that 
whereas neither the decree of election, nor the decree of 
reprobation, are founded upon the imputation of Adam’s sin, to his 
posterity; they neither stand nor fall by it. Moreover, though the 



sin of Adam is imputed to his posterity, yet not merely by the 
arbitrary will of God. It is true, it is the will of God that it should be 
imputed to them, but then it is imputed to them, not in a way of 
mere pleasure, but in a way of justice; for if all sinned in him it is 
but just that judgment should come upon all men to 
condemnation: if it was the sin of our nature, and all human 
nature was corrupted and defiled with it, it is but a righteous thing 
that the guilt of it should be charged upon all. The several things 
which are proposed for the strengthening of this argument, and 
objected to the doctrine of the imputation of Adam’s sin to his 
posterity, have been replied to in. the second part of this 
performance, to which I refer the reader. 

Argument III. "This decree is false both in the parts and the end of 
it. The parts of it are these; that God hath, from all eternity, 
elected a certain number of persons to salvation; and in order to 
the accomplishing of it, has decreed to afford them that grace 
which shall infallibly, and unfrustrably bring them to it; and that he 
hath left the rest under an absolute decree of reprobation or 
preterition, infallibly to fail of eternal life; of ,which there can be no 
other cause but God’s own free-will; for predestination being an 
immanent act, cannot be dependent on any foreseen acts of 
man’s will. The end is the manifestation of his grace and mercy in 
the salvation of the one, and of his justice and,, sovereignty in the 
damnation of the other. Now, 

1. It is said, "the falsehood of these decrees, touching the 
absolute election, of some persons to salvation, is sufficiently 
argued in the fifth discourse, from God’s command to all 
Christians, to make their calling and election sure; from his 
exhortations and cautions directed to them; and from the threats 
denounced against them." But how these things militate against 



an absolute election of some persons to salvation, is not easy to 
discern; since the command, as it is called, to make election sure, 
supposes an election of. some, or it could not be made sure; and 
the making of it sure, respects not the thing itself, but the 
evidence of it to others, by an agreeable conversation. Besides, it 
is given, not to all men, but to Christians; and admitting it respects 
all Christians, for though all that bear that name, are not really 
and truly so, yet inasmuch as they are, and whilst they are under 
a profession, in a judgment of charity, they are to be esteemed 
the elect of God, and may be exhorted in this manner. But then all 
Christians are not all men, and all men are not Christians, in the 
largest and most extensive sense; wherefore this hinders not, but 
that there may be an absolute election of some certain persons to 
eternal salvation. And as for the exhortation to continuance in the 
faith, cautions about falling away, and threats against such that 
draw back, unless it can be proved from hence, that any good 
Christians, who have been really and truly so, any true believers, 
have totally and finally fallen away, the doctrine of absolute, 
particular election, cannot be disproved by them. In the first part 
of this performance, I have given the sense of the passages 
referred to, answered the objections taken from them, and have 
shown that they are so far from militating against the saints’ final 
perseverance, that they are designed and used by the Spirit of 
God, as the means of it; and therefore cannot contradict the 
choice of some persons to eternal life. 

2. It is further observed, that "as these decrees respect those that 
are supposed to lie under an absolute decree of reprobation, the 
falsehood of them hath been fully proved in the second discourse; 
from God’s serious and earnest invitations of them to repentance; 
from his vehement desires of their reformation and obedience: 
from his declarations, that he had done for them what was 



sufficient to produce it; from his promises to excite them to it; from 
his threats to deter them from their evil ways, and from the 
manifold declarations afforded in Scripture, that he doth not look 
upon wicked men as under an utter disability of being reformed by 
his judgments or mercies, or of hearkening to his calls and 
invitations, to return and live." I reply; that these calls, desires, 
declarations, promises and threats, do not respect all men, only 
the people of Israel; and not their spiritual and eternal, only their 
civil welfare, as a body politic; and could they be thought to all 
mankind, even to such who are not eventually saved, it would not 
disprove the decree of reprobation; since they only regard 
external repentance, outward reformation and obedience, which 
we readily own, wicked men may be capable of, by the judgments 
or mercies of God; and which are not only agreeable to God, but 
are for their good, even for the good of reprobates, quo mitius 
puniantur, that their punishment may be the milder. 

3. It is urged, that "such a decree as this, being a secret of God’s 
counsel, no man can know that God has made it, but from the 
express and clear revelation of the holy Scriptures; and so no 
person can have any reason to assert it on any other account. 
Now the Scripture hath said nothing of the decree of election, and 
that it is absolute, and without respect to man’s faith, repentance, 
or perseverance; nor has it one syllable to prove, that the object 
of this election is a certain number of singular persons, or that 
God hath absolutely ordained one single person to faith, 
repentance, and perseverance to the end." I answer; that the 
decree of election is a secret of God’s counsel, and that no man 
can know that God has made it, but from the revelation of the holy 
Scripture, and so can have no reason to assert it on any other 
account, is readily granted; and we desire to bring it to no other 
test or standard, being well assured, that the Scripture has said a 



great deal concerning it; and we are willing that it should be tried 
by it, whether election is conditional or absolute, respective or 
irrespective to man’s faith, repentance, and perseverance; and 
whether it has for its object, churches and nations, or a certain 
number of singular persons. I have shown in the second part of 
this work, that the Scriptures often speak of this decree, and that 
as absolute and unconditional; and, as of a certain number of 
persons, whom the Lord knows to be his, who are the little flock 
and sheep of Christ, the Father has given to him; not as Judas 
was, to be his apostle, but to be saved by him with an everlasting 
salvation. When we say that this decree is irrespective of faith, or 
holiness, or perseverance in grace, we do not mean that God, in 
this decree, had no respect to these things; for we know, that 
whom he hath chosen, they are chosen by him through 
sanctification of the Spirit, and belief of the truth (2 Thess. 2:13); 
and that God saves none, and has determined to save none of 
riper years but such who believe, and persevere to the end: so 
that this decree perfectly agrees with the express declarations of 
Scripture in Mark 16:16, and others of the like kind. But we say, 
and mean, that God, in this decree, did not consider these things 
as to be performed by the will of man, and as motives inducing 
him to make such a decree, but as what he determined to bestow 
upon them, as means of salvation. And as for God’s ordaining 
single persons to faith, repentance, and perseverance to the end, 
we say, with the Scriptures, that men are ordained to eternal life 
(Acts 13:48); which cannot be understood of churches or nations, 
but of single persons; and that he has determined to give them 
grace to repent, believe, and persevere to the end, that they may 
enjoy that eternal life, which he has ordained them to. 

4. But it is objected, that "to say that election, or predestination, 
being an immanent, eternal act of God’s understanding, or rather 



of his will, can have no dependence on, or respect to, any act of 
man’s will, by way of motive, or condition, is to say things contrary 
to Scripture, and to common sense: for, did not God decree from 
all eternity, to pardon the penitent, justify him that believes in 
Jesus, save the obedient, glorify them that suffer for Christ, judge 
all men according to their works, offer to man a new covenant of 
grace, promising pardon and salvation to him, upon condition of 
his faith, repentance, and sincere obedience; and that he that 
believeth in his Son should have everlasting life: and must not 
those immanent eternal acts, have respect to the temporal acts of 
men?" I answer; that since election or predestination, is an 
immanent act of God it must be within himself, and therefore 
nothing without him can be the cause or condition of it, or motive 
to it: and seeing it is an eternal one, not any thing done in time, 
can have any influence upon it; and inasmuch as it is an act of his 
will rather than of his understanding, it cannot depend upon, or be 
moved by any act of man’s will, without making the will of God 
dependent on the will off the creature, and the first mover of it. It 
is true, indeed, that God did, from all eternity, decree to pardon 
the penitent, justify the believer, save the obedient, glorify such 
who suffer for Christ, judge men according to their works; and did, 
from all eternity, really make a covenant of grace with Christ, on 
the behalf of the elect; but did not decree to offer to man a new 
covenant of grace, nor make one promising pardon and salvation 
to them, upon condition of their faith, repentance, and sincere 
obedience, but upon condition of the perfect obedience and 
sufferings of Christ; said has also declared in the gospel, that he 
that believes in his Son, shall have eternal life: but then, as 
repentance is not the cause of pardon, nor faith of justification, 
nor obedience of salvation, nor sufferings for, and with Christ, of 
glorification; so when God, from all eternity, did decree to pardon, 



justify, save, and glorify, these persons, he had no respect to 
these things by way of motive or condition; he did not decree to 
pardon, justify, save, and glorify, upon a foresight of these things, 
as arising from the will of man: but having resolved to pardon, 
justify, save, and glorify these men, he determines to give them of 
his own will and pleasure, the grace by which they should become 
penitent believers, obedient and cheerful sufferers for, and with 
Christ. So that faith, repentance, obedience, and the like, cannot 
be considered as conditions of, or motives to the decrees of God, 
since they spring from the grace which God, in these decrees of 
his, has determined to bestow upon the persons he bears such a 
good will unto. If sin, as is suggested, is the inducement to God, 
from all eternity, to decree to east some men out of his favor, it 
must have been an inducement to cast all men out of his favor, 
since all have sinned, and are equally unworthy of it; and if those 
actions, wrought by the assistance of his grace in some, are 
inducements to him, to decree to reward them with eternal life, 
how comes it to pass, that such actions are not wrought by the 
assistance of his grace, in all men? It remains, that nothing can 
be the cause of these immanent and eternal decrees of God, but 
his own will and pleasure. 

5. Whereas we say that God’s ultimate end in these decrees is his 
own glory, the manifestation of the glory of his grace and mercy, 
together with his justice by the one, and the manifestation of the 
glory of his vindictive wrath and justice by the other; our author 
takes some pains to show that "the end for which he decrees any 
thing concerning us is not, and cannot be, any advantage or good 
he expects to reap from it; he being from all eternity past as 
completely happy as he can be to eternity to come; and therefore 
what other end, he asks, can he be supposed to aim at in these 
things, but our good?" I reply, that it will be freely, owned that God 



is completely happy, nor can any thing in time or to eternity be 
added to his happiness and glory; yet his great design in all his 
ways said works is the manifestation of his glory to his creatures; 
for of him, and through him, and to him, are all things, to whom be 
glory for ever. Amen (Rom. 11:36). Which may be concluded, 
without entertaining such vain imaginations and conceits, as if his 
view was to "gain esteem or a good word from such wild 
creatures as we are; or as if he was concerned, whether we 
approve or disapprove of his proceedings; or as if he can be 
tickled with applause, and aim at reputation from us in his glorious 
design." Moreover, though the good of the elect, even their 
eternal salvation, is a subordinate end in the decree of election, 
yet what good can be designed for the reprobates in the decree of 
reprobation, even according to our author’s own scheme of it, is 
not easy to discern; for he says, "He, that is God, from his justice, 
hath decreed from all eternity to cast some men out of his favor; 
the inducement to it is that sin, which hath rendered them 
unworthy of it, and rendered it inconsistent with his holiness and 
justice to admit them to it." But it is certain from the Scriptures, 
which only can give us an account of these decrees, that God’s 
design in the one is the declaration of his wrath and justice; and in 
the other, of his grace and mercy; for not to take notice of 
Proverbs 16:4, the sense of which passage, and the argument 
upon it, have been vindicated in the second part of this work, the 
Scripture saith unto Pharaoh, Even for this same purpose have 
raised thee up, that I might show my porter in thee, and that my 
name might be declared throughout all the earth. And a little after, 
What if God, willing to show his wrath, and make his power 
known, endured with much long-suffering the vessels of wrath 
fitted to destruction; and that he might make known the riches of 
his glory on the vessels of mercy, afore prepared unto glory? 



(Rom. 9:17, 22, 23). Add to this that well known place of scripture, 
Having predestinated us to the adoption of children, by Jesus 
Christ, to himself, according to the good pleasure of his, will, to 
the praise of the glory of his grace (Eph. 1:5, 6). This writer 
suggests, that "if it is for the glory of his grace to decree to save 
some, it must be more for the glory of it to decree to save more; 
and most of all, to decree to save all, and to prepare saving grace 
for all, and not restrain it to a few." To which I reply, that had God 
decreed to save all men, and had prepared saving grace for all 
men, then all men would be saved; what should hinder? But I do 
not find that the opposite scheme provides for this any more than 
ours, and therefore no more magnifies the glory of God’s grace 
and mercy than ours does if so much; since it provides not for 
certain but an uncertain precarious salvation. Besides, if God had 
decreed to save all men, and had prepared saving grace for all 
men, here would indeed have been a display of the glory of his 
grace and mercy; but where would have been the declaration of 
his wrath and justice? Especially, the glory of God’s sovereignty 
more appears by these distinct decrees, than if no such distinction 
had been made; for hence it is evident, that he will have mercy on 
whom he will have mercy, and whom he will he hardeneth (Rom. 
9:18). 

6. The other black part of this decree is said to be "still more 
horrible in its immediate consequences; for it makes God to 
create innumerable souls, after the fall of Adam, to be inevitably 
damned without the least compassion for them, or will to afford 
them means sufficient to exempt them from that dreadful doom; 
and in prosecution of this end, having created them pure and; 
innocent, it makes him to put them into bodies, that so they may 
be made or deemed the offspring of Adam; and, by being so, may 
be made the fit objects of eternal wrath." I answer; that 



innumerable souls are made since the fall of Adam, and are put 
into, or united to, human bodies, are things generally agreed 
upon; but how these souls are united to human bodies, and how 
they become polluted with sin, and so fit objects of God’s wrath, 
and, indeed, whether they are, by immediate creation, or ex 
traduce, or both, cannot be so easily determined: however, that 
God created souls to be inevitably damned, and put them into 
bodies, that they might be fit objects of his eternal wrath, are 
things we abhor and detest; and are no consequences of, nor can 
they be fairly deduced from the decree of reprobation; which, 
whether it considers creatures fallen or unfallen, leaves them as 
he finds them, and puts nothing in them; nor is creation the 
means of damnation, nor damnation the end of creation: God 
made no man to damn him; but he made him for himself, for his 
own glory. To conclude; this author himself owns a decree of God 
from all eternity, to cast some men out of his favor, induced to it 
by sin; and another decree, to reward some of them with eternal 
life, or the enjoyment of himself, induced to it by those actions 
wrought in them by the assistance of his grace; and, according to 
this scheme, salvation and damnation are as inevitable, as they 
are according to ours; since God’s foreknowledge of sin and 
damnation, of grace and salvation, is as infallible as his decree to 
damn or save; and the absurdities, which are supposed to follow 
upon our scheme, must follow upon this: for God foreknew that 
these men would sin and continue in it; whereby he would be 
induced, nay, on the account of which, he decreed to cast them 
out of his favor; and yet he creates them, permits them to sin, 
when he could have hindered it, and to many of them he does not 
give the outward means of grace, and to none of them the 
assistance of his grace, by which those actions are performed, 
which induce him to reward others with eternal life, when it is 



equally in his power to assist them as others; and in a word, 
denies them that grace which would cure them of their 
impenitence and unbelief, as it does in others to whom it is given; 
but suffers them to continue in sin, when he could have restrained 
them from it, and delivered them out of it; the consequence of 
which is, their everlasting ruin and destruction. 



Section 3—Of Redemption. 
 

I propose in this chapter to consider the arguments from reason, 
for and against the universality of Christ’s redemption; and such 
as are said plainly to offer themselves to confirm this doctrine, are 
these: 

I. "If God intended not the death of Christ for the saving of any but 
the elect, then he never intended the salvation to any to whom the 
gospel is revealed, but the elect; and then he never designed any 
salvation for the greatest part of men, to whom the gospel was or 
is revealed, on any condition whatsoever; for since there is no 
other name under heaven given by which we can be saved; 
salvation could not be intended for them on any condition 
whatsoever, to whom the benefit of Christ’s death was not 
intended." To which I answer; that God never intended the death 
of Christ for the saving of any but the elect, is evident from this 
consideration, that none are saved but the elect; no one will say, 
that any are saved who are not the elect of God. This author 
himself will allow, that such who repent and believe, and are 
persevering Christians, are the elect, and such are all those that 
are saved. Now if God intended to save any besides the elect, his 
intentions are frustrated, and he disappointed; things which 
cannot be said of, and ascribed to the Divine Being. Besides, 
what is God’s intending to save any by the death of Christ, but the 
very act of election itself? It is no other than an appointing to 
salvation by our Lord Jesus Christ. Wherefore to talk of God’s 
intending the death of Christ for the saving of any, or intending to 
save any by the death of Christ, besides the elect, is a 
contradiction in terms. Nor is the gospel revealed internally to any 
but the elect, even to those to whom God would make known 



what is the riches of the glory of this mystery among the Gentiles, 
which is Christ in you, the hope of glory. To these only it is given 
to know the mysteries of the kingdom; to others, they are hid in 
parables; for, if our gospel be hid, it is hid to them that are lost 
(Col. 1:27; Matthew 13:11; 2 Cor. 4:3). Hence it follows not, that 
God never designed any salvation for the greatest part of men, to 
whom the Gospel was or is revealed; since he has designed 
salvation for all, and every one of those to whom the gospel was, 
or is thus internally revealed, and they shall all of them enjoy it. It 
is true that the gospel., is externally revealed, or the outward 
ministry of it is vouchsafed to more than to the elect; but then the 
outward ministration of it, in an indefinite manner, is only designed 
and blessed for the effectual vocation of the elect; but what 
means this restraining clause, to whom the gospel was, or is 
revealed? For if God intended the death of Christ for the saving of 
any besides the elect, he intended it either for the saving of all 
and every one besides them, or only for the saving of some; if he 
intended it for the saving of all besides them, why is not the 
gospel revealed unto all men? Strange! that God should intend 
the death of Christ for the saving of all men, and yet not afford the 
knowledge, no, nor the means of the knowledge of salvation by 
his death, or of the saving benefits of it to all men! If he intended it 
only for the saving of some besides the elect, even of those to 
whom the gospel was, or is revealed, the weakness and 
inconclusiveness of this argument, for the universality of 
redemption, are easily discerned; who does not see, that it must 
be exceeding weak to argue from God’s intention to save some 
by the death of Christ, for an universal redemption by it? nothing 
is more certain than that salvation could not be intended for any, 
to whom the benefit of Christ’s death was not intended; since 
salvation is the benefit of Christ’s death, and which is not intended 



for any persons conditionally, it being absolutely designed for the 
elect, absolutely wrought out for them, and absolutely applied 
unto them; nor is such a special retention of Christ’s death, for the 
saving of the elect only, contrary to the love of God to the world, 
or to his mercy and goodness to the sons of men; the passages 
referred to being either impertinent, or misunderstood and 
misapplied, as has been shown in the first part of this 
performance, to which I refer the reader. 

II. It is further urged, that "hence it must follow, that Christ never 
died with an intention to save them whom he doth not actually 
save and deliver from the wrath to come." I answer, it is very true; 
for if he had died with an intention to save them whom he doth not 
actually save, not only his designs must be defeated, and his 
intentions frustrated, but his death be so far in vain. Moreover, 
their being not actually saved, must arise either from an 
incapacity in him to save them, and a superior power in other 
men, or devils, or both, to obstruct his methods and designs; 
which can never he thought of him, who is the Almighty; or from a 
change of his intentions and purposes, which can by no means 
agree with him who is Jesus, the same yesterday, today, and for 
ever. The passages opposed to this either regard the elect of God 
only, whether among Jews or Gentiles, or else have no concern 
with redemption, either general or particular, the thing in 
controversy between us, as has been made to appear in that part 
of this work just now referred to. 

III. It is said "Hence it must follow, that none of those, to whom 
God never intended salvation by Christ, or who shall not be 
actually saved by him, are bound to believe in him." I reply: the 
consequence is very just; none are bound to believe in Christ but 
such to whom a revelation of him is made and according to the 



revelation is the faith they are obliged to. Such who have no re 
relation of him, as the heathens, are not bound to believe in him in 
any sense; and indeed, how shall they believe in him, of whom 
they have not heard? and how shall they hear without a 
preacher? (Rom. 10:14). Such who have only an external 
revelation of him by the ministry of the word, are obliged to 
believe no mole than is included in that revelation, as that Jesus 
is the Son of God, the Messiah, who died and rose again, and is 
the Savior of sinners, etc., but not that he died for them, or that he 
is their Savior. It is true, the ministers of the Gospel, though they 
ought not to offer and tender salvation to any, for which they have 
no commission, yet they may preach the gospel of salvation to all 
men, and declare, that whosoever believes shall be saved: for this 
they are commissioned to do: Go ye into all the world, and preach 
the gospel to every creature: he that believeth and is baptized, 
shall be saved (Mark 16:15, 16). But then this preaching of the 
gospel to all indefinitely, no ways contradicts the particular 
redemption and special salvation of the elect only; it being 
designed, and blessed, for the effectual gathering of then to 
Christ; and does become the power of God to their salvation, and 
to theirs only. 

IV. It is also said, "Hence it clearly follows, that no man can be 
condemned hereafter for final impenitency and unbelief, seeing 
he transgresseth no law of God by his unbelief; for, surely God 
commandeth no man to believe in Christ for salvation, for whom 
he never intended salvation by Christ; or to repent for salvation, 
whom he intended not to save by Christ. I answer; why 
repentance unto salvation, or final impenitency should be brought 
into this argument, I see not; since God might have required 
repentance of men, and have justly condemned them for final 
impenitence, supposing Christ had never died at all, or for any at 



all; and as for final unbelief, none, who have not enjoyed a 
revelation of Christ, as the Pagans, will be condemned for not 
believing in him, but for their sins against the law and light of 
nature; and as for such who have enjoyed the external revelation 
Of the gospel, and yet have remained finally unbelievers, as the 
Jews and others, they will be condemned, not for not believing 
that Christ died for them, or that he was their Savior; but they will 
be condemned, and die in their sins, for their not believing that he 
wins God, the Son of God, the Messiah and Savior of the world, 
and for the contempt of his gospel, and for their transgressions of 
the law of God. 

V. This author goes on to observe, that "hence it will follow, that 
neither the elect, nor non-elect, can rationally be exhorted to, 
believe; nor they who are not elected, be. cause Christ died not 
for them; nor the, elect, for he that knows himself to be one of that 
number, hath believed and repented already; if he do not know 
this, he cannot know that Christ died for him, and so he cannot 
know it is his duty to believe in him for salvation. I reply, that 
ministers, in exhorting men to believe in Christ, do not, and 
cannot consider them as elect or non elect, but as sinners, 
standing in need of Christ, and salvation by him; and that either 
as sensible, or as insensible of their state and condition; not as 
insensible of it; for I do not find that any such are exhorted to 
believe in Christ for salvation; but as sensible of it, as the jailer 
was, who trembling said, Sirs, what must I do to be saved? When 
the apostle exhorted him, saying, Believe in the lord Jesus Christ, 
and thou shalt be saved (Acts 16:30, 31). Besides, such who 
have believed already, and do know that Christ has died for them, 
and that they are of the number of God’s elect may be rationally 
exhorted to walk on in Christ, as they have received him, and to 
go on believing to the saving of their souls. 



VI. It is further observed, "that hence it must follow, that God hath 
not vouchsafed sufficient means of salvation to all to whom the 
gospel is revealed, which is said to be contrary to the whole tenor 
of the gospel and it is argued, that if men have not sufficient 
means to be saved by the covenant of grace, then have they only 
means given them to increase their condemnation, which is 
contrary to the mercy of God; and that all men, under the gospel, 
have not means sufficient to repent and believe, so as that they 
may be saved, vouchsafed by God, then he must still withhold 
something from them, without which they cannot repent and 
believe to salvation; upon which these absurdities will follow, that 
God condemns them to destruction for that which is no sin; and 
then must every impenitent and unbelieving person have a just 
excuse, and a sufficient plea, why he should not be punished and 
condemned for his infidelity and unbelief." To all which I reply, 
that there is no pardon, justification, peace with God, deliverance 
from wrath to come; in short, no salvation but by Christ; that no 
means of salvation are sufficient without the grace of God; that all 
men are so far from having an interest in the death of Christ, and 
salvation by him that there have been, and are, multitudes that 
know nothing of either, and are so far from having sufficient 
means of salvation, that they have none at all; and could it be 
allowed, that sufficient means of salvation are vouchsafed to all to 
whom the gospel is revealed, who are but a few, comparatively 
speaking, this would not prove universal redemption, or that 
Christ died for all men since, in all ages, God has given his word 
and ordinances but to a few, and has suffered whole nations to 
walk in their own ways. And, indeed, all to whom the gospel is 
only externally revealed, have not sufficient means of salvation; 
for, besides an interest in Christ and his death, the sanctification 
of the Spirit, and belief of the truth, or regenerating grace, and 



faith in Christ, are requisite means of salvation, winch all who 
enjoy the outward ministry of the gospel are not possessed of nor 
is this contrary, but perfectly agreeable, to the whole tenor of the 
gospel; for, though the gospel is the power of God to salvation? 
(Rom. 1:16), it is only to them that believe, which all men do not 
who are under the external ministry of the word. The word of 
grace, which is able to build us up, and give us an inheritance 
among them that are sanctified (Acts 20:32), is not the written but 
the essential word, Christ Jesus, who is full of grace and truth. 
The grace of God which bringeth salvation, that is, the doctrine of 
the grace of God, the gospel, which brings the good tidings of 
salvation, hath indeed, appeared to all men (Titus 2:11): but then 
it does not teach all men to whom it appears, only us that believe, 
that, denying ungodliness and worldly lusts, we should live 
soberly, righteously, and godly. The Scriptures are also able to 
make men wise unto salvation (1 Tim. 3:15); but then it is through 
faith which is in Christ Jesus, and when they are accompanied 
with the Spirit of God, which first inspired them. Many of the signs 
and miracles which Christ did, are written, that men might believe 
that Jesus is the Christ, the Son of God, and that, believing, they 
might have life through his name (John 20:30, 31); but then these 
signs, when either seen, or heard, or read of, were not, nor are 
they sufficient to bring persons to believe in him, and so to have 
life through him, without the powerful grace of God; for no man 
can come to Christ, or believe in him, unless the Father draw him, 
notwithstanding all his doctrines and miracles. But it is further 
urged, that "if men have not sufficient means to be saved by the 
covenant of grace, then have they only means given them to 
increase their condemnation." 

I reply: that by the covenant of grace, not only provision is made 
of sufficient means of salvation, but of salvation itself, even of all 



grace and glory; but then this provision is made only for those 
who are interested in it, and they are only the elect of God. 
Though, I suppose, this author, by the covenant of grace, means 
no other thin the gospel or gospel dispensation. Now this, though 
it is not a sufficient means of salvation, without the grace of God’; 
and though the rejection and contempt of it is an aggravation of 
men’s condemnation, yet is far from being given on purpose to 
increase their condemnation: which is wholly owing to their own 
wickedness: and therefore the giving of it can be no ways contrary 
to the mercy and goodness of God, or any unnatural action in 
him. It is added, that "if all men, under the gospel, have not 
means sufficient to repent and believe, so as they may be saved, 
vouchsafed by God, then must he withhold something from them, 
without which they cannot repent and believe to salvation; 
namely, special grace, an irresistible impulse, a divine energy, or 
an almighty power." But what has this kind of reasoning to do with 
the doctrine of general or particular redemption, the controversy 
before us, when it rather belongs to the doctrine of sufficient and 
efficacious grace; and besides, is wholly confined to persons 
living under the gospel? whereas it should be proved, that God 
has vouchsafed to all men, whether under, or not under the 
gospel, sufficient means to repent and believe, so as they may be 
saved: to make things comport, in any tolerable manner, with the 
notion of universal redemption. And supposing that sufficient 
means are not given to all men in either situation, as it is certain 
they are not given to all men event under the gospel, what follows 
upon it? Why, that God withholds from them special. grace, an 
irresistible impulse, and a divine energy." And is he obliged to 
give special grace to all under the gospel ministry? or throw in an 
irresistible impulse upon them. Or put forth a divine energy, or an 
almighty power, to enable them to repent and believe? These 



things depend upon his sovereign will and pleasure. But then we 
are told, "that if the want of all, or any of these things, be the 
reason why so many, who live under the gospel dispensation, do 
not believe and repent to salvation, and, upon this account, 
continue in their impenitence and unbelief, great absurdities will 
follow." But who says that the want of these things is the reason 
or cause of men’s unbelief and impenitence, and of their 
continuance in them, than the sun, and the withdrawing of its light, 
is the cause and reason of darkness. It is true, that it is only the 
grace of God that can cure men of their impenitence and unbelief; 
but then it is not the want of it that is the cause or reason of either, 
but the vitiosity and corruption of their hearts; wherefore no great 
absurdities can follow. But what are these supposed ones? One 
is, "that God condemns them to destruction for that which is no 
sin;" as if unbelief and impenitence were not sins, because their 
can only be cured by the grace of God, without which no man can 
truly repent and believe; and because God is pleased to withhold 
this grace from, and not bestow it upon some men, therefore he 
cannot condemn for these things as sins; whereas, it should be 
observed, that God does not condemn men for the want of that 
grace which he does not think fit to bestow upon them, without 
which they cannot repent and believe, so as to be saved; but for 
the impenitence and unbelief he finds in them, and which he is not 
obliged to cure them of. According to this author’s reasoning, 
because man cannot be subject to the law, without the power and 
grace of God, it can be no sin in him to remain unsubjected to it: 
for the it must be the sin of man, not to be God and if lie punish 
him for not being subject to the law, he must punish him for not 
being equal in power with God himself. Such reasoning need no 
confutation, they carry their own in them. The other absurdity is, 
that "then must every impenitent and unbelieving person, have a 



just excuse, and a sufficient plea, why he should not be punished 
or condemned, for his infidelity and unbelief. Ant such another 
plea is put into the mouths of these persons as was used by the 
officers to the Jews, to Pharaoh; There is no straw given to us, 
and thou sayest to us, make bricks; no special grace, no divine 
energy afforded us, and thou sayest to us, Do that which can no 
more be done without it, than men can make bricks without straw; 
and thy servants are beaten, but the fault is in him who denies us 
straw, and yet requires bricks; yea, who requires that faith, and 
that repentance, which he never would afford us ‘sufficient means 
to perform. This is a bold charge, an insolent way of treating the 
Almighty, to compare him with Pharaoh’s officers, and say the 
fault is in him who requires faith and repentance, and affords no 
special grace, no divine energy to perform. Moreover the case is 
not parallel; the impotence of the Israelites to make bricks, arose 
from straw being denied them, and withheld from them, which 
they formerly had; but the impotence of men to believe and 
repent, does not arise from special grace and a divine energy 
being denied or withheld from them, which they never had: but 
from the corruption and vitiosity of their nature, their enmity to 
God, alienation from him, through the ignorance that is in them, 
because of the blindness or hardness of their hearts. Besides, 
God never calls persons to evangelical repentance, or requires 
them to believe in Christ to the saving of their souls, but he gives 
that special grace, and puts forth that divine energy which 
enables them to believe and repent. God does not require all men 
to believe in Christ, and where he does, it is according to the 
revelation he makes of him. He does not require the heathens, 
who are without an external revelation of Christ, to believe in him 
at all; and those who only Save the outward ministry of the word, 
unattended with the special illuminations of the Spirit of God, are 



obliged to believe no further than that external revelation they 
enjoy, reaches; as that Jesus is the Son of God, the Messiah, 
etc., not to believe these things is the sin of all that are under the 
gospel dispensation, as it was of the Jews; who though they saw 
his miracles, and heard its doctrines, yet, through the corruption 
and prejudices of their minds, did not believe the to be the 
Messiah, and therefore died in heir sins; nor had they a just 
excuse, or sufficient plea, why they should not be punished or 
condemned, for their infidelity an a unbelief respecting the 
Messiah, even though: they could not come to him, or believe him 
to the saving of their souls, without the special grace of God; they 
were not condemned for the want of that they had not and which 
was not bestowed upon them; but for that which was really in 
them, the sin of unbelief; nor were they, nor are any, condemned 
for not believing that Christ died for them, but for the 
transgressions of the law of God, and the disbelief or contempt of 
his gospel. And as for those, who besides the external, have also 
an internal revelation of Christ, as they are called to the exercise 
of evangelical repentance, and to faith in Christ as their Savior 
and Redeemer, who loved them, and gave himself for them; they 
have that grace bestowed upon them, and that power put forth in 
them, which enables them to believe and repent. I make no use of 
e reply commonly made on our side the question, "that we all had 
sufficient strength to believe, in our first parent Adam, which we 
have lost by our fall in him; and though we have thus lost our 
power to believe, yet God has not lost his authority to require it, 
and may deal with us as if we had it still;" since, according to the 
scheme I proceed upon, that, as is the revelation God makes to 
the sons of men, such is the faith he requires of them, there is no 
need of it. However, cannot consider it as such a lamentable 
weak pretense, and so sure a sign of a desperate cause, as our 



author, from Dr. Claget, represents it to be; for, that Adam, in a 
state of innocence, had a power of believing in Christ, and did 
believe in him as the second Person in the Trinity, as the Son of 
God, cannot well be denied; since with the other two Persons, he 
was his creator and preserver; the knowledge of which cannot 
well be thought to be withheld from him. And his not believing in 
him as the Mediator, Savior, and Redeemer, did not arise from 
any defect of power in him, but from the state, condition, and 
situation in which he was, and from the nature of the revelation 
made unto him; for no doubt, Adam had a power to believe every 
word of God, any revelation that was, or might be made unto him, 
Now all mankind were in him, in such sense, as Levi was in the 
loins of Abraham, and paid tithes in him long before he was born; 
yea, they were in Adam as their federal and representative head, 
and so had representatively the power he had, which when they 
sinned in him, and fell with him, in his first transgression, they lost; 
hence followed a depravation of nature, an enmity to God, an 
opposition to his will, and an impotence to sit that is spiritually 
good, which is the root and source of infidelity; but though men 
have lost the power of believing, and are shut up in unbelief, God 
may justly require them to give credit to, and believe, whatever 
revelation he is pleased to make. As for those texts of Scripture, I 
know of none, that exhort and command all men, all the 
individuals of human nature, to repent, and believe in Christ for 
salvation; they can only, at most, concern such persons who are 
under the gospel dispensation; and, in general, only regard an 
external repentance and reformation, and an historical faith in, or 
assent to, Jesus as the Messiah. Our blessed Savior’s marveling 
at the unbelief of his countrymen, and at the faith of the centurion, 
is to be understood of him as man, and no way contradicts men’s 
disability to believe: he marveled at the unbelief of his 



countrymen, that they should be offended at him, and reject him 
as the Messiah, on account of the meanness of his parentage and 
education, when they had such large means, by his ministry and 
miracles, to convince them that he was the Messiah; whom they 
might have believed in, and received as such, though they lay 
under a disability of coming to him, or believing in him to the 
saving of their souls, without the special grace of God: he 
marveled at the faith of the centurion, that he, who had such small 
means, and such little knowledge of him, yet should so strongly 
believe in him: which greatly argued the mighty power of God in 
him, and is what our Lord designed those about him should take 
notice of to the glory of God. The instances from Scripture of 
Christ’s. upbraiding persons for their, impenitence and unbelief, 
respect himself as the Messiah, and not assenting to him as such, 
and not repenting of their rejection of him, when they had such 
plain proofs, demonstrations, and examples; and are far from 
disproving man’s disability to repent and believe in a spiritual 
manner. The parables of the marriage-supper, and the talents, 
are foreign to, the purpose; the design of the one being to show 
that men may be externally called, by the ministry of the word, 
and not be chosen; and have neither the grace of God, nor the 
righteousness of Christ; and so will, at the last day, be 
speechless, and have nothing to say why they should not be 
condemned for their many ‘actual sins and transgressions, from 
which, the grace of God, and the righteousness of Christ, could 
only save them; though they could not obtain, procure, and merit 
either of these by their own deserving, since, as they were 
destitute of them, so they were unconcerned about them, made 
no application for them; but, perhaps, slighted and contemned 
them. The design of the other, is to show the nature and use of 
external gifts for the ministry, which men may have, and use, and 



improve, as they ought, and as they have power to do, even 
though destitute of the grace of God. But these instances, as they 
do not properly belong to this branch of the argument, so most, If 
not all of them, have been considered in the first Part of this 
performance, which the reader may consult. 

VII. It is said, that "that which doth render this doctrine (of 
particular redemption) most worthy to be rejected by all who truly 
love their God and Savior, is this consideration, that it unworthily 
reflects upon our good and gracious God, our blessed Lord and 
merciful High Priest, who is, in Scripture often said, but, by this 
doctrine is denied to be, the Savior of the world; for it, in effect, 
declares he who is, in Scripture, styled love, hath from eternity,. 
hated the greatest portion of mankind; represents him as having 
no bowels of compassion, no drop of mercy, no inclination to do 
good to the generality of his most noble creatures; and renders 
the God of truth and sincerity, full guile, deceit, and insincerity, 
dissimulation, and hypocrisy." To all which I reply, 

1. As to what is said, that "this doctrine unworthily reflects on our 
blessed Lord and merciful. High Priest, who is, in Scripture, often 
said, but by this doctrine is denied to be, the Savior of the world;" 
I observe, that Christ is not often, only twice, in Scripture said to 
be the Savior of the world (John 4:42; 1 John 4:14); nor is he 
denied to be so by the doctrine of particular redemption; though, 
according to that doctrine, this phrase is to be understood in a 
limited and restrained sense; as it appears it should be, from 
those Scriptures in which be is oftener said to be our Savior, the 
Savior of Israel, and the Savior of the body, the church. He is, 
indeed, a merciful High Priest, but it should be observed, that he 
is also a faithful one, in things pertaining to God, to make 
reconciliation for the sins of the people; but if he has not taken 



care of things pertaining to God, so as to make full atonement for 
the sins of his people, that justice may have no more to require, 
and they be entirely free from any further demand of his, and not 
liable to future punishment, I cannot see how he can be either a 
merciful or a faithful High Priest. And it deserves consideration, 
whether that doctrine does not most unworthily reflect upon our 
blessed Lord and merciful High Priest; which represents him not 
as procuring, by his death, an actual pardon and reconciliation for 
any, only a conditional one for all; not as obtaining certain 
salvation for any of the sons of men, only as putting them into a 
salvable state, or into a capacity of being pardoned, reconciled, 
and saved, through conditions of their own performing, and as 
dying in vain for multitudes, whom he came ‘into the world to 
save. 

2. As to the love and mercy of God, these are to be considered, 
not quoad affectus, as affections, or passions, in him; which are to 
he moved, raised, and influenced, by anything out of himself, as 
the misery or goodness of an object; so to think of God, is to 
conceive most unworthily of him, to take him to be altogether such 
an one as ourselves, and savors rankly of Atheism, and scarcely 
deserves another name; but they are to be considered quoad 
affectus, as to their effects; which are guided by the sovereign will 
of God, to whatsoever objects he pleases, for he will have mercy 
on whom he will have mercy. Add to this consideration, that the 
love, grace, and mercy of God, and the glory of them lie not in the 
numbers to which they extend, but in the freeness of them, or in 
the liberal manner in which they are communicated to objects 
altogether undeserving of them, for that of Austin will always hold 
good, Gratia non est gratis, nisi omnino gratuita, Grace is not 
grace, unless it is altogether free. Besides if the glory of God’s 
love, grace, and mercy, is more advanced by the redemption of all 



men, according to this way of reasoning, it would be still more 
advanced by the salvation of all men, and most of all, by the 
salvation of all the devils, as well as all men; and therefore, if God 
does not save all men, and all the devils, when it is in his power to 
do it, it must be a reflection upon is love, grace and mercy, and 
upon him, as the Lover of souls and Father of spirits. And indeed, 
what is said by our author, in favor of general, and against 
particular redemption, upon this head, may be argued in favor of 
the redemption and salvation of devils, in opposition to a restraint 
of it to the sons of men; as, 

1st. that God, by sending, his Son to be the Savior of the world, or 
in giving him up to the death, had no other primary end, than the 
glorifying himself in the salvation of men; had he therefore 
designed his death for the salvation of all the devils, upon 
conditions possible to be performed by them, he must have 
glorified himself more than by restraining the design of it only to 
the salvation of men. 

2ndly. That the death of Christ was a sufficient sacrifice for the 
sins of all the devils, and so might have procured a conditional 
pardon ‘for all them, as well as for all men, had God been pleased 
to give him up to the death for them all. 

3rdly. That it could be no ways more dishonorable to God, or 
more inconsistent with his justice, wisdom, hatred of sin, or any 
other of his attributes, to have designed Christ death for the 
salvation of all the devils, than to intend it only for the salvation of 
men. 

4thly. That the devils, who are supposed to be excluded from any 
benefit by Christ death, were as much the offspring of the Father 
of spirits and every whit as miserable, and as much wanting an 
interest in our Lord’s salutary passion, as men, who are supposed 



to be the objects of the pardon and salvation purchased by our 
Savior’s blood; can it be then consistent with the grace, 
goodness, and mercy of the divine nature, and of the lover of 
souls, and the relation which this Father of spirits beareth to them, 
to consign the death of Christ only to men, and to suffer a large 
number of his creatures, which were equally his offspring and as 
miserable, and so in the same need of pardon and salvation with 
men, to remain inevitably miserable, only for want for God’s 
designing the same sacrifice for the procuring mercy to them as 
well as others. 

If this reasoning is closely attended to, the patrons of universal 
redemption, as well as we, must fly to the sovereignty and 
prerogative of God over his creatures, in showing and denying 
mercy to whom he pleases; which is never to be mentioned and 
compared with that absolute power, prerogative, and sovereignty, 
exercised by Grecian or Roman governors, or any ether princes 
over their subjects. 

But to proceed: Where is the love, grace, mercy, and goodness of 
God, in sending Christ to die only to procure the possibility of 
salvation for all men, and leave it precarious and uncertain 
whether any are saved at all? What kind of love and mercy is that 
which sends Christ to die for men, and then leaves them to deny 
that Lord who is supposed to have bought them, and to aggravate 
their guilt by sinning against him? It must have been much better 
for them if he had never been sent, or had never died for them, or 
had never bought them. What sort of love is that which gives 
Christ to die for men, and yet withholds the gospel of salvation 
from them, and does not send down the Spirit of God into their 
hearts, to reveal and apply salvation to them, purchased by 
Christ? How easily might the several things, objected by our 



author, be retorted upon this scheme, to show that God, 
according to it, must hate the greatest portion of his creatures, 
and have no mercy, bowels of compassion, or any inclination to 
do good unto the generality of them; might it not be said, with 
equal force, that if God himself saith, Jacob have I loved, and 
Esau have I hated, only because he laid the mountains and 
heritage of Esau waste (Mal. 1:2, 3); is there not greater reason to 
say he hated all those souls whom he has suffered to walk in their 
own ways (Acts 14:18; 17:30); whose times of ignorance he has 
winked at, or overlooked; and, notwithstanding all his seeming 
love in sending Christ to die for them, he "does not so much as 
give them an external revelation of him, the outward means of 
grace, the ministry of the word?" If he is said (Lev. 19:17) to hate 
his brother in his heart, who suffers him to go on in his sin without 
reproof, must not he hate those souls much more who, "though 
he has given his Son for them, does not so much as send his 
Spirit to them to reprove them of sin, of righteousness, and of 
judgment?" (John 16:8). Our Lord makes it the particular case of 
Judas (Matthew 26:24), that it had been better .for him he had not 
been born; whereas this doctrine makes it the case, "even of 
multitudes redeemed by Christ, who, notwithstanding their 
redemption by Christ, are left to perish in the horrible pit, in the 
mire and clay of an unregenerate state. Now can we imagine, that 
that God who will he require the blood of souls from every 
watchman, who doth not warn the sinner to turn from his 
iniquities, that he die not, should himself leave them to perish in it, 
"and not warn, even multitudes of his redeemed ones, of their sin 
and danger?" So that what he doth threaten to him only (Prov. 
29:1), who being often reproved hardeneth his heart, should be 
the state and case of many for whom Christ has died, namely, to 
be destroyed without remedy. And is not this to represent our God 



and Savior more uncompassionate to the souls "redeemed by 
Christ; who seeing them in their blood, does not say unto them, 
live; or, dead in trespasses and sins, does not quicken them 
(Ezek. 16:6; Eph. 2:5), when it is in his power to do it;" than were 
that priest and Levite to their brother’s body, who seeing him 
ready to perish by his wounds (Luke 10:31,32), passed 
unconcerned by another way? And when the apostle inquires, If 
any man see his brother in need, and shutteth up his bowels of 
compassion from him, how dwelleth the love of God in him? (1 
John 3:17). Would not this doctrine teach them to reply, even as it 
dwells in God himself, towards "a considerable number of those 
his Son died for; who seeing them in extreme need, in a state of 
sin and misery, yet shuts up his bowels of compassion from them; 
withholds the outward means, the ministry of the word, from them; 
does not give them the least knowledge of his Son, the Savior of 
the world, nor the least measure of the grace of the blessed 
Spirit?" In a word, the love, grace, mercy, and goodness of God, 
are more magnified displayed in the doctrine of particular 
redemption, which provides for the sure and certain salvation of 
some men, for their actual participation of grace here, and glory 
hereafter, than by the doctrine of universal redemption; which 
provides for the possibility of the salvation of all men, leaving it to 
the mutable will of man, and to conditions to be performed by the 
creature, which makes it precarious and uncertain whether may 
will be saved or no. 

3. As to the charge of guile, deceit, and insincerity, which the 
doctrine of particular redemption is thought to fix upon the Divine 
Being; this proceeds upon a mistaken sense of several passages 
of Scripture, which con-rain ‘declarations, calls, and exhortations 
of God to men, and expostulations with them, and ardent wishes 
concerning them; all which either only regard civil and temporal, 



mad not spiritual and eternal things; or do not belong to all 
mankind, or are not directed to any who are not eventfully saved; 
as has been made appear in the first Part of this performance, 
where the Scriptures referred to are particularly considered under 
distinct sections. 

VIII. It is urged, that "this doctrine of particular redemption is 
visibly destructive of almost all the acts of piety and virtue; as 
prayer, thanksgiving, loving the Lord with all our hearts and souls: 
when, on the other hand, the doctrine of general redemption 
layeth the greatest obligations on us to fear the Lord, and to serve 
him; gives him the glory of his free love, rich goodness, great 
mercy and compassion to the sons of men, far above the contrary 
doctrine; instructs us how to imitate the goodness, mercy, and 
compassion of God, administers just ground of comfort to the 
greatest sinner, and gives life and energy to all the exhortations to 
him, to return and live." And, 

1. It is observed, that "all prayer is the duty of all Christians, to be 
performed in every place, and at all times, for all Christians, and 
all men; and that in faith, and in the name of Jesus, for pardon. 
And it is asked, "How can we have access to God in our prayers 
for pardon, or for any other spiritual blessings, for all men, through 
the blood of Jesus, if he did not shed his blood for all?" I answer; 
that all prayer is the duty of all Christians, is certain; and that this 
is to be made for all Christians, for all saints, is as certain; yea, 
even for our enemies, as well as for our friends; but that we are to 
pray for all the individuals of human nature, that have been, are, 
or shall be in the world, is not so certain; since then we must pray 
for the dead as well as the living, for the saints in heaven, and the 
damned in ‘hell, and for them that are not yet born, as for those 
that are; and yet so we should pray to answer to the extent of the 



redemption pleaded for. The apostle, indeed, exhorts that 
supplications, prayers, and intercessions, be made for all men (1 
Tim. 2:1); that is, for men of all sorts, ranks, and degrees; 
particularly for kings, and for all that are in authority, and chiefly 
respecting the civil affairs of government, that kings may act for 
the glory of God, and the welfare of their subjects; and that the 
latter, especially such who are Christians, may lead a quiet and 
peaceable life, in all godliness and honesty. The scripture gives 
us no warrant anywhere to pray for the pardon and salvation of all 
men, collectively; to do so, would be to act contrary to divine 
revelation; which represents to us, that the sins of all men will not 
be pardoned, and that all men will not be saved. And if a man 
prays for the pardon and salvation of any particular person or 
persons, for whom he is more especially concerned, it should be 
always with submission to the will of God, who will have mercy on 
whom he will have mercy; for no man can pray in faith, and with 
confidence, but for such things as are agreeable to the revealed 
will of God. There is, indeed, great encouragement for a man to 
go to God through Christ, and pray for the discovery of pardon, 
and application of salvation, to him-serf and others, upon the 
scheme of particular redemption: since the blood of Christ was 
shed for many, for the remission of sins: and therefore, why not 
for their sins? and he came to save the chief of sinners, and, 
there. fore, why not them? But, upon the scheme of general 
redemption, a man has no encouragement to pray for pardon and 
salvation, either for himself or others; since, according to that 
scheme, Christ, by his death, has not procured actual pardon, 
reconciliation, or salvation; only obtained a new covenant, in 
which these things are promised, on conditions to be performed 
by men; so that all a man has to do, is to perform these 
conditions, and then he may claim his interest in pardon and 



salvation, and consequently has no need to pray for them. When 
these things are considered, it will be easy to judge which scheme 
is likely to damp devotion, or to be destructive of fervent prayer. 

2. It is further observed, that "it is the duty of all Christians to give 
thanks always to God, in the name of our Lord Jesus Christ, etc., 
and this we are to do for all men; and that opinion which obstructs 
this gratitude, must be repugnant to Scripture and reason." I reply; 
that it is beyond dispute, the duty of all Christians, to give thanks 
to God in the name of Christ, for all things which the’ have 
received, enjoy, and are made partaker of; and particularly for 
God’s sending hi Son to die for them, and for their redemption by 
him: and though he is not an universal Savior, yet the greater part 
of Christians that is, believers, by the scheme of particular 
redemption, are so far from being disobliged, and incapacitated, 
as is suggested, reasonably to thank or to praise him for anything 
that he hath suffered and done; that they are all, and every one of 
them, laid under the greatest obligations, and put into the best 
capacity of gratitude and thankfulness, on the account thereof; for 
these grounds of thanksgiving respect all Christians, all believers 
in Christ, who have any degree of faith and hope in him, though 
they may not be fully assured of their salvation by him. But then, 
that it is their duty to give thanks for all men, and for redeeming 
grace, and other spiritual blessings, which they have not received, 
do not enjoy, are not made partakers of, does not at all appear. 
Giving of thanks is, indeed, to be made for all men, on the 
account of civil and temporal blessings they enjoy, and because 
of that use and service they are of to others; though this cannot 
be extended to every individual, as to a persecuting tyrant, or an 
infamous heretic. Add to this, that the form of thanksgiving and 
praise, used by the saints on the score of redemption, which is 
referred to in the margin by the learned Doctor, but not 



transcribed, runs thus: Thou art worthy to take the book, and to 
open the seals thereof; for thou wast slain, and hast redeemed us 
to God by thy blood, out of every kindred, and tongue, and 
people, and nation (Rev. 5:9); not every kindred, every tongue, 
every people, and every nation. 

3. It is said, that "the great duty required from the Jew and Gentile 
is, to love the Lord with all our hearts; but if he in tended no such 
kindness to the greatest part of mankind (as the sending of his 
Son to be their Savior,) what motive can they have to love him, 
who never had any love to their souls? Surely they cannot be 
obliged to low him for that’ redemption which never was intended 
for them, or for that grace which will not be vouchsafed to them." 
To which may be replied; that it is the duty of all men to love the 
Lord, as they are the creatures of his make, the care of his 
providence, and supplied by him with the blessings of life; and, so 
long as they are, the obligation to love him continues, and would 
have continued, had there been no redemption at all by Christ. It 
is true, redemption by Christ lays a fresh obligation on those who 
are interested in it, to love the Lord; and, indeed, those who have 
no interest in that special blessing of grace, have reason to love 
the Lord upon the account of it; since it is owing to Christ’s 
engagement to redeem his own people, that the rest are 
continued in their being, and supplied with the blessings of 
providence, which were forfeited by sin. Besides, though such 
cannot be obliged to love the Lord for that redemption which 
never was intended for them, nor for that grace which will not be 
vouchsafed to them; yet, all to whom the gospel revelation comes, 
are obliged to love the Lord on the account of redemption by 
Christ; since all who see their need of it, and are desirous of 
interest in it, have no reason to conclude otherwise, than that 
Christ died for them, and has redeemed them by his blood. 



4. It is urged, "that the doctrine of general redemption layeth the 
greatest obligations on us to fear and serve the Lord." But why 
may not the doctrine of particular redemption be thought to lay as 
great obligations on us to do the same? For if God thus first loved 
us, when we did not love him, and sent his Son to be the 
propitiation for our sins, and not the sins of others; surely we 
stand bound to show our love to him by that obedience, which is 
the only test of our sincere affection; and if Christ has bought us, 
and not others, with the price of his own precious blood, we ought 
to glorify him with our souls and bodies, which are his: and 
especially, this doctrine may be thought to lay as great obligations 
on us, to fear and serve the Lord, since it teaches us, that Christ 
gave himself for us, that he might redeem us from all iniquity, and 
purify unto himself a peculiar people, zealous of good works 
(Titus 2:14); yea, this doctrine may be thought to lay greater 
obligations on us than the other, to fear and serve the Lord; since, 
according to the scheme of general redemption, no actual pardon, 
reconciliation, and salvation, were procured by the death of 
Christ; only by it men were put into a capacity, and there was a 
possibility of their enjoying these things on certain conditions to 
be performed by them; whereas the doctrine of particular 
redemption assures the salvation of all, who have interest in it; 
which every one has reason to conclude, who is sensible of sin, of 
his need of Christ, and salvation by him. 

5. It is said that the doctrine of universal redemption tends highly 
to the promotion of God’s glory; it gives him the glory of his free 
love, rich goodness, great mercy, am compassion to the sons of 
men, far above the contrary doctrine." But how does it promote 
the glory of God, when, notwithstanding this redemption by Christ, 
it is possible not one soul may be saved; and they that are saved, 
must save themselves by performing the conditions of the new 



covenant, which is all that Christ has obtained by his death? And 
where does the glory of his free love, rich goodness, great mercy, 
and compassion to the sons of men appear; when, 
notwithstanding his sending his Son to be their Savior, he does 
not so much as give, to multitudes of them, any knowledge of him, 
or means of knowing him; and where the external revelation of the 
gospel does come, to multitudes, he does not give his Spirit to 
make known and apply salvation by Christ to them? And if, as it is 
said, "to redeem any, doth magnify his goodness; to redeem 
many, doth increase it; to redeem all, doth advance it to the 
highest pitch;" it would follow, that not only to redeem all mankind, 
but redeem all the devils, would tend most highly to magnify the 
goodness of God; but the glory of God’s grace, mercy, and 
goodness, lies not so much in the numbers to which they are 
extended, as in the freeness of them; as I have observed under 
the preceding head of argument; where I have also shown, that 
the love, grace, mercy, and goodness of God, are more magnified 
by the doctrine of particular redemption, than by that of general 
redemption. The instance of a king’s redeeming one hundred of 
his subjects, when he found five thousand of them in thralldom, 
upon a declaration he would be gracious to them all; and which is 
therefore represented as delusory and insincere, inhuman and 
unmerciful, is foreign to the purpose; since God has no where 
declared, that he would show himself gracious to all the 
individuals of mankind; but, on the contrary, that he will be 
gracious to whom he will be gracious; nor has he any where 
declared, that he is not willing any of them should perish. 

6. It is observed, that "this doctrine of general redemption doth 
best instruct us how to imitate the goodness, mercy, and 
compassion of our God, even by being kind and merciful unto all, 
and ready to procure, much as in us lies, the welfare of all men 



(Matthew 5:44, 45; Luke 6:35, 36; 1 Thess. 3:19; 4:9; Eph. 4:39, 
Matthew 18:35)? But, without this doctrine, we are sufficiently 
instructed, even by the providential goodness of God to all his 
creatures, to which the passages in Matthew 5:44, 45, Luke 6:6-
35, 36, refer, to imitate the goodness, mercy, and compassion of 
God, by being kind and merciful to all men. Nor do we need this 
doctrine to teach us to love all men, as men and fellow-creatures, 
nor to love one another as Christians, or believers in Christ.; since 
all that are born again, are taught of God in regeneration, to love 
as brethren, all that are regenerated by the grace of God, which is 
the meaning of 1 Thessalonians 4:9. Such who have received, or 
expect to receive, forgiveness from God, ought to forgive one 
another, every- man his brother’s trespasses; but then the ‘rule of 
this proceeding is not, nor is it necessary that it should be, even 
as God, for Christ’s sake, has forgiven all men, which the 
argument in favor of general redemption requires, but even as 
God for Christ’s sake, hath forgiven you (Eph. 4:32). 

It is said, "that it is not a sufficient answer to the argument to say, 
that God is kind in temporals; for this is indeed no kindness, if all 
these temporal enjoyments, without grace and interest in Christ, 
which is denied them, can only be abused to the aggravation of 
their guilt and punishment; and that it is thinking unworthily of 
God, that he should take such care of human bodies, and make 
no provision for their souls." I reply, that it must be kindness in 
God, to bestow temporal blessings upon the sons of men, seeing 
they are altogether undeserving of them, which should engage 
them to seek and serve him; and it is owing to the wickedness of 
men, that they are abused by them; for without the grace of God, 
and interest in Christ, temporal enjoyments may be so used as 
not to be abused; nor does it become us to say, what is worthy or 
unworthy of God, respecting the communications of his 



providential goodness of special grace, since they depend entirely 
on his will and pleasure. Though it is an awful consideration, that 
God should bestow upon some of the sons of men such a large 
share of temporal blessings, and withhold from them his special 
grace; and, on the other hand, make such large provisions of 
grace for his dear children, and yet suffer many of them to be in 
strait circumstances, and without the conveniences of life: what 
shall we say to these things, but what the apostle does. O the 
depth of the riches both of the wisdom and knowledge of God! 
How unsearchable are his judgments, and his ways past finding 
out! (Rom. 11:33). 

7. It is thought, that "the doctrine of general redemption 
administers most comfort to sinners, under the terror of God’s 
threats and convictions of conscience." I answer, it must be 
matter of comfort to distressed minds, that Christ came to seek 
that which was lost, to save the chief of sinner,; that whosoever 
comes to him, he will in no wise cast out; and whosoever believes 
in him, shall not perish, but have everlasting life. All which 
perfectly agree with the doctrine of particular redemption, and 
which administers better ground of comfort, to distressed minds 
than the other doctrine does, since it secures both grace and 
glory to those who are interested in it. Whereas the other leaves 
the salvation of every man very precarious and uncertain, and, at 
most, barely possible, if it can be said to be so, when it depends 
upon conditions to be performed by themselves; what comfort can 
that doctrine yield to a distressed mind, which tells the man, that 
Christ died for all men, and has redeemed all by his blood, and so 
himself among the rest; and yet he may be damned for all this, 
and be in no better or safer state than Cain or Judas? Whereas 
the doctrine of particular redemption ascertains the salvation of 
some, and all that believe in Christ have reason to conclude their 



interest in it, and take comfort from it, believing that they shall 
have, in consequence of it, every blessing of grace here, and 
eternal life hereafter; so that penitent believers may take as much, 
yea, more comfort from this doctrine than the other. Could our 
opponents, upon their general scheme, ascertain salvation to all 
men, they would have some room and reason to talk upon this 
head. 

8. It is said, "that this doctrine (of general redemption) gives life 
and energy to all our exhortations to the sinner, to return and live; 
whereas, the contrary persuasion robs them of their strength and 
virtue." I reply; for my own part, I know of no exhortations to dead 
sinners, to return and live, in a spiritual manner. Those referred to 
in Ezekiel 18, I have often observed, respect civil and temporal, 
and not spiritual and eternal things; we may, and should indeed, 
encourage and exhort sensible sinners to believe in Christ, and 
testify their repentance, by bringing forth fruits meet for the same; 
and to such exhortations the doctrine of particular redemption 
gives life and energy, and cannot rob them of any strength and 
virtue; since it ascertains complete salvation, continuance in 
grace here, and glory hereafter, to all that repent and believe: 
whereas the other doctrine does not; for, according to that, 
persons may repent and believe, and yet finally and totally fall 
away, and at last he damned. Let any unprejudiced person judge 
which doctrine gives most life and energy to these exhortations, 
or robs them of their strength and virtue: and, with respect to men 
In general, I see not why, upon our scheme, we may not as 
briskly put the question, How shall we escape, if we neglect so 
great salvation? and, as boldly inquire, why despisest thou the 
riches of his goodness and forbearance, and 1ong-suffering; not 
knowing that the goodness of God leadeth thee to re-repentance? 



The learned writer attended to, proceeds to remove an objection 
or two lying in his way; as, 

(1.) "That after all our quarrelling about this affair, we seem both, 
at last, to say the same thing; the one, that Christ will save none’ 
but the elect; the other, that he will only save those who perform 
the conditions of the new covenant: now these are the same men 
both for number and quality. And the actual salvation of men 
being not enlarged by their doctrine, it seems not to be much 
more worthy of God, or to represent him more a lover of souls, or 
more concerned for their welfare than the other." To this he 
answers, that "though the persons saved be eventually the same, 
yet the doctrine is by no means the same, nor is the honor of God 
as much consulted, or his love to souls as much demonstrated by 
the one as by the other." To which I reply; that the doctrine is by 
no means the same, is certain; and as for the absurdities which 
this author thinks the doctrine of particular redemption is clogged 
with; as, that no salvation ever was by God designed for some 
persons; and as if they are damned for unbelief, must be damned 
for what they neither could do, nor were, by any law of God, 
obliged to do; and because they want sufficient means, on God’s 
part, to render their salvation possible; and that this doctrine 
represents the God of truth and sincerity full of guile, deceit, 
dissimulation, and hypocrisy, and is visibly destructive of all the 
acts of piety and virtue. All this has been replied to before. I shall 
only observe, that by the doctrine of particular redemption, the 
honor of God is more consulted, and his love to souls is more’ 
demonstrated, than by that of general redemption; for according 
to the former, all the gracious purposes and designs of God, 
respecting the salvation of men, are fully accomplished; his justice 
is fully satisfied by the obedience and sufferings of his Son; ‘his 
grace and mercy are, wonderfully displayed, and all his people 



are certainly saved with an everlasting salvation; whereas, 
according to the latter, the gracious purposes and designs of God, 
respecting the salvation of men, are, with regard to a large, if not 
the largest number of them, entirely frustrated; his justice does 
not appear to he satisfied with the sacrifice of his Son for their 
sins; nor are his grace and mercy displayed in the application of 
salvation to them; this doctrine not providing for the sure and 
certain salvation of any, but leaving it upon a precarious bottom, 
to be procured upon conditions of men’s own performing; so that 
if it is obtained, it is rather to be ascribed to the free will of man, 
than to the free grace of God; and if so, how is the honor of God 
consulted by this doctrine? And that the love of God is more 
demonstrated by the doctrine of particular, than by that of general 
redemption, has been shown in the consideration of the preceding 
argument. 

(2.) The other objection is, "that God is no debtor to any man; he 
was at perfect freedom, whether he would show mercy to any, or 
make provision for the salvation of the smallest number, and so 
he could not be termed unmerciful, had he made no provision for 
the salvation of all." To this he answers, that "God is no debtor to 
any man; but yet, he is most certainly obliged, by the perfection of 
his own nature, to act suitably to his attributes." It is very true; but 
let it be shown, and proved, if it can be, that God is showing 
mercy to some men, and not to all, in making provision for the 
salvation of some, and not for all, in sending, his Son to die for 
some, and not all, and so in saving of some, and not all, when he 
could, in justice have damned all mankind for sin, acts unsuitably 
to any of his attributes. The main of this author’s reasoning in his 
answer to this objection, belongs to the doctrine of efficacious 
grace; and therefore must be thought to be impertinent, and does 
not require an answer here, but must be referred to 



its proper place. From the whole, 

(3.) The two corollaries, or inferences, namely, that "there is no 
absolute decree of reprobation excluding from saving mercy;" and 
that "there is no absolute decree of election of a certain number of 
particular persons to salvation," do not necessarily follow, as it is 
said: but, on the contrary, that whereas there is a redemption of 
particular persons, by the blood of Christ, whose everlasting 
salvation is procured and secured thereby; so there is an election 
of particular persons in Christ, who shall certainly enjoy all the 
grace and glory to which they are chosen. The harangue this 
author makes upon this, proceeds upon some passages of 
Scripture, which either have no manner of relation to this 
controversy, or are misunderstood, and misapplied, as I think has 
been sufficiently shown in the first Part of this work. 

I now proceed to consider the answers of this learned writer to our 
arguments, and what he calls objections, made from rational 
accounts, against the doctrine of general redemption, contained in 
the seventh chapter of his discourse upon this subject. And, 

1. The first argument, or objection, he takes notice of, is, that "it is 
not reasonable to believe, that Christ should die in vain, with 
respect to any: whereas, if he had died for all, he must have died 
in vain, with respect to the greatest part of mankind." Which is 
said with a great deal of reason; for if Christ died for all men, and 
some, or many of them perish, then he must die in vain, with 
respect to these persons. But that a matter of so much moment 
and importance, as the death of Christ, whereby the purposes of 
God, the promises of the covenant, and the salvation of men, 
were to be accomplished; in which the wisdom, love, and grace of 
God are so much displayed; his holiness and justice, truth and 
faithfulness, so much concerned, should, in any respect, be 



thought to be in vain, is an unreasonable conclusion. In answer to 
this it is said, "that all those acts of divine grace, whose effect 
depends upon the will of man, or which are offered to him upon 
conditions which he may perform or not, are, through man’s 
wickedness, too often done and offered in vain; as that imports 
their being done and offered without any benefit man receiveth by 
them." And then instances are produced, of the law and 
ordinances of God, his fatherly corrections, the gospel, and the 
ministry of it by Christ and his apostles, being often in vain. But 
what are all these things to the purpose? Does it follow, that 
because corrections are sometimes in vain, and the external 
ministry of the word and ordinances have been in vain, that 
therefore the death of Christ may be, in any respect, in vain? 
Does the effect of it depend upon the will of man, or is it ever 
offered upon conditions to men? To suggest any thing of this kind, 
must be injurious to, and highly reflect upon the sufferings and 
death of Christ. This learned writer affirms, that "to say indeed 
Christ died to no purpose, or to no good end, is a great absurdity; 
but to say, he died in vain, eventually, for them who will not repent 
or believe in him,. is none. at all.." But surely to die in yam for any, 
is to die to no purpose, or to no good cud with respect to them; 
and therefore, if to die to no purpose, or to no good end, is a great 
absurdity, to die in vain must be so too; for to what purpose or 
good end can Christ die for those, for whom he died in vain? 
Besides, the apostle represents Christ’s dying in vain as a great 
absurdity, when he says, If righteousness carne by the law, then 
Christ is dead in vain (Gal. 2:21). And with equal strength of 
argument it may be said, if men can be saved without the death of 
Christ, or any are not saved for whom Christ died, then is he dead 
in vain with respect to them. 



II. Another argument or objection against general redemption is, 
"that a general will that all men should be saved carries some 
marks of imperfection in it, as representing God wishing 
somewhat which he could not accomplish; whereas infinite 
perfection can wish nothing but what it can execute; and if it be fit 
for him to wish it, it must be fit for him to execute it." The answer 
to it is, that "this objection advances a metaphysical nicety against 
the dearest revelations of the Holy Scripture (Ps. 81:12, 13; Isa. 
48:18; Deut. 32:29; Isa. 5:4, 5; Matthew 23:37; Luke 19:42)." I 
reply, it will be allowed that God sometimes wishes that to be 
done by others which he himself does not think fit to execute; but 
then wishing is to be ascribed to him only in a figurative and 
improper sense, and is only expressive of what, if done, would be 
grateful and well pleasing to him, but not of what is his proper will 
and determination should be done, in which sense the passages 
referred to are to be understood: and besides, they regard not the 
spiritual and eternal salvation of all mankind, only the civil and 
temporal welfare of the Jewish nation, as has been shown in the 
first Part of this performance, and so are not apposite and 
pertinent to the case before us. It should be proved that there is in 
God a general will that all men should be saved, or that he 
anywhere wishes for and desires the salvation of all the 
individuals of mankind. For God to will or wish the salvation of all 
men, and intend the death of Christ for that purpose, and yet not 
save all men, is inconsistent with the perfection of his nature and 
the immutability of his counsel. Nor is this argument, that God 
wills not what he sees not fit to execute, attended with those 
dreadful consequences as are suggested; as "that God is not 
willing any should obey his will who doth not obey it; and that he 
is not unwilling any one should sin whom he restrains not from it; 
and that he is not willing any one should repent who doth not 



repent." Since God commanding and approving will is one thing, 
and his determining will another, in the former sense God wills 
what he does not see fit to execute; it is what he commands and 
approves of, that men should obey his will, abstain from sin, and 
repent of it, when he does not see fit to give them grace to enable 
them to do these things; but God never wills, that is determines, 
any thing but he sees fit to execute, and does execute, it. 
Besides, it is one thing for God to will and wish, that is, command 
and approve, what is entirely man’s duty to do, though he does 
not see fit to give him grace to execute it, which he is not obliged 
to do; and another thing to will and wish the salvation of all men, 
which entirely depends upon himself, and which, if he did wish, he 
would surely see fit to execute. 

III. Another argument taken notice of is, that "if Christ died for all 
men, and all are not saved, the wisdom of God must he defective 
and imperfect; for, to fall short of what a man intends, argues a 
deficiency in point of wisdom." The meaning of which is, that if 
God intended the death of Christ for the salvation of all men, and 
all are not saved, his intentions being frustrated, there must be a 
deficiency of wisdom in the case, which is by no means to be 
ascribed to the all-wise: Being; it should therefore seem rather, 
that God never intended the death of Christ for the salvation of all 
men. To this it is answered, that, "if this be so, then every prince, 
parent, master, neighbor, or schoolmaster, who cannot make their 
subjects, children, servants, friends, or scholars, as good as they 
intended they should be, must deficient in wisdom." To which may 
.be replied; that, "the instances are very impertinent, since it is not 
in the power of a prince, a parent, a master, a neighbor, 
schoolmaster, to make those with whom the, are concerned as 
good as they would have them to be; and so it is no impeachment 
of their wisdom, that their good intentions do not succeed, when 



they have taken wise and t proper methods, but their ill success 
must ‘ be ascribed to the evil dispositions of the persons related to 
them. Whereas God is able to save as many as he pleases; 
salvation does not depend upon the dispositions and inclinations 
of men, but lies entirely in the breast, and depends upon the will 
and pleasure, of God." Now, if God intended the death of Christ 
for the salvation of all men, and all men are not saved, either the 
means he has pitched upon are not sufficient to answer the end, 
or he has changed his mind and altered his intentions, either of 
which would imply deficiency of wisdom in him. Should it be said, 
that God intended the death of Christ for the salvation of all men, 
upon certain conditions to be performed by them, and that it is the 
non-performance of these conditions which is the reason why 
some are not saved. Now, not to observe that this greatly reflects 
upon the death of Christ, as though it was insufficient and 
ineffectual to the salvation of men, without some performances of 
theirs, I argue thus; God foreknew either that these conditions 
would be performed, or that they would not be performed; if he 
foreknew they would be performed, and yet are not performed, he 
must be defective in his knowledge; if he foreknew they would not 
be performed, where is his wisdom, in appointing the death of his 
Son, and intending that for the salvation of all men, when he knew 
that multitudes would not perform the conditions on which their 
salvation depended? Moreover, it is further observed, that "if a 
God, perfect in wisdom, can intend nothing but what he actually 
doth compass and perform, it plainly follows that he intended not, 
by his prohibition of sin, that any person should avoid or abstain 
from it, who doth not actually do so; or by his exhortations to 
repentance, holiness, obedience, that any person should repent, 
be holy, or obedient, who is not actually so." I reply, that whatever 
God intends, resolves, and determines upon, he always actually 



compasses and performs; so when be intends, that is, resolves, 
that men shall avoid and abstain from sin, repent, be holy, and 
obedient, his intentions are never frustrated; men do actually 
avoid and abstain from sin, repent of it, become holy and 
obedient. But his bare prohibitions of sin, and exhortations to 
repentance, holiness, and obedience, are not expressive of his 
intentions, resolutions, and determinations, of what shall be 
avoided or done, but declare his will of command what should be 
avoided or done; and which, if avoided or done, would be 
agreeable and well-pleasing to him; and this, indeed, is not 
always, yea very rarely, accomplished; and therefore he may 
justly blame and punish for those things which are contrary to his 
revealed will though he, in his secret intentions and purposes, has 
determined not to give them that grace to enable them to avoid 
sin, repent of it, be holy and obedient, which he is no ways 
obliged to give. 

IV. A fourth objection or argument against universal redemption 
is, "If Christ died for all men, and all men are not saved, then is 
not God omnipotent, since he could not apply to them that benefit 
which he was willing should be procured for them." For that the 
benefit of redemption is not applied to some persons must arise 
either from want of power or from want of will in God; not from 
want of will, for it would be exceeding strange that he should be 
willing it should be procured for them, and not be willing it should 
be applied to them; and if from want of power, then he is not 
omnipotent. But it is suggested, that it is owing to "a want of will, 
and a perverseness or evil disposition in others obstructing his 
kind influences on, or intentions towards them, and that it cannot 
be applied because of their unbelief." The consequence of which 
is, that he is not omnipotent; for can he be omnipotent whose 
influences can be obstructed by the perverseness of a creature’s 



will? Cannot an omnipotent Being remove that unbelief which 
stands in the way of the application of the benefit of Christ’s 
death? And if he can do it, and will not, it follows, that though it is 
his will the benefit of redemption should be procured for all men, 
yet it is not his will that it should be applied to them; and then 
where is the love and kindness of God so much boasted of in the 
universal scheme? That God wills, that is, commands and 
approves many things which he does not effect, is certain, and no 
way impeaches his omnipotence; wherefore the instances alleged 
in the second, answer to this argument being of this kind, are 
impertinent; but that he should intend to bestow any benefit or 
blessing upon any persons, and not bestow it upon them, or not 
make them partakers of it, must arise either from a change of 
mind, which is inconsistent with the perfection of his nature, or 
from want of power to give it, which is contrary to his 
omnipotence. 

V. Another argument or objection, and which is said to be but the 
first, in other words, is, "That if Christ died for all men, and all men 
come not to be saved, then the great love of God in giving his Son 
to men, is useless and unprofitable; for to what purpose, or of 
what use is the love of God and the gift of his Son to men, if he 
doth not withal give them faith in his Son?" And indeed, what kind 
of love can that be thought to be in God, which gives his Son to 
die for men, and by his death to procure redemption for them, but 
does not give his Spirit to apply, nor faith to receive this benefit, 
without which it must be useless, and of no service to them? It 
should seem rather, that if God has not spared his own Son, but 
has delivered him to death for all the individuals of human nature, 
that he should with him also freely give them. all things, his Spirit 
and faith, and every other grace, and at last glory; and if he does 
not, it will be more rational to conclude, that he has not delivered 



up his Son to death for all mankind. The answer to this is, "As if 
all God’s acts of grace and favor to men which are not effectual, 
through men’s perverseness of their wills, to obtain his gracious 
purposes, must be in vain and fruitless on his part, if he also 
giveth not the grace, which will make them effectual to his ends." 
Why, really I think, that both the gracious purposes of God are 
made void, and his acts of grace and favor vain and fruitless, if 
they become ineffectual, through the perverseness and 
stubbornness of men’s wills, to those ends for which they were 
made; and particularly, that the act of God’s grace and favor, in 
giving his Son to die for the salvation of men, is vain and fruitless, 
if they are not saved by his death. The providential goodness of 
God, the external ministry of the word, God’s prohibitions of, and 
revelation of wrath from heaven against sin; his commands and 
gracious calls to the sons of men, instanced in, though they are 
oftentimes ineffectual with respect to man, yet always answer the 
ends God has designed by them; and besides, are not to be put 
upon a level with the gift of his Son. What though providential 
goodness, the external ministry of the word, etc., are fruitless and 
ineffectual; does it follow, that the death of Christ, which is of so 
much consequence and importance, and which depends not upon 
the will of men, but of God, should be so in any respect? And 
should it be so, it must be asked again, of what use is the love of 
God, in the gift and mission of his Son? 

VI. The favorers of particular, and who oppose general 
redemption, are introduced arguing in this manner: "no man 
wittingly pays a price of redemption for a captive, which he 
certainly knows this miserable man will never be the better for; 
Christ therefore paid no price of redemption for any man who will 
never be the better for it. And indeed no wise man would do so, 
and therefore it must be unreasonable to conclude, that the only 



wise God and our Savior should act in this manner." To show the 
absurdity of this objection, the dispensations of God, from the 
beginning of the world, are taken notice of; as, the striving of the 
Spirit of God with the old world, and allowing them space to 
repent; the sending of the prophets with promises and threats to 
the Jewish nation, and the ministry of Christ and his 
ambassadors, when God knew that men would be never the 
better for either of them. I reply; that some, though not all, were 
the better for these dispensations of providence, and the rest left 
without excuse; and it is easy to observe the wisdom of God, his 
long-suffering and forbearance to them; whereas for Christ to pay 
a price for the redemption of men, and the justice of God to 
accept of that price, and yet men be never the better for it, one 
must be at an eternal loss to account for the divine wisdom in 
such a procedure. Besides, the offer of the things instanced in, 
according to this author, depended on the will of man; whereas 
the price of man’s redemption, the acceptance of it, and the 
consequences attending it, or the effects of it, wholly depend on 
the will of God, and the covenant transactions between the Father 
and the Son. To say, "this objection or argument is built upon a 
false supposition, namely, that Christ paid no such price for them 
that perish, as for them that will be saved;" is a mere petitio 
principii, a begging of the question; it is the very tiling in dispute. 
And though, under the old law, the same sacrifice was offered to 
make atonement for a single person, and for the whole nation of 
the Jews, it does not follow, that the sacrifice of Christ was offered 
to make atonement for the whole world; for though those 
sacrifices were typical of Christ’s sacrifice, yet the people for 
whom they were offered, were not typical of the whole world but 
only of God’s elect, the true and spiritual Israel. Remission of sins 
is indeed received but not obtained by faith; not that, but the 



grace of God, gives an interest in Christ’s atonement. The reason 
why one man has the remission of sins, and faith to receive it, is, 
because the blood of Christ was shed to obtain it for him; and the 
reason why another man has not the remission of sins, nor faith 
given him to receive it, is, because the blood of Christ is not shed 
for him, nor any atonement made by that blood on his account. 

Thus having vindicated the arguments in favor of particular, and 
against general redemption, taken from rational accounts, from 
the exceptions of Dr. Whitby, I shall proceed to observe some 
others which he has omitted, and have been taken notice of by 
the famous Limborch; and are as follow. 

VII. Another argument against general, and for particular 
redemption, is formed thus: "If grace and remission of sins is 
procured for all men by the death of Christ, it is necessary that the 
word of grace and redemption should be preached to all and 
each, at all and every time, that so by faith they may be made 
partakers of this reconciliation; or otherwise Christ died in vain for 
many, to whom this revelation never comes; which is very absurd. 
But the word of reconciliation is not preached to all and each, at 
all and every time; for before the coming of Christ, God excluded 
the Gentiles from the knowledge of his law (Ps. 147:19, 20; Acts 
14:16). Nor did he suffer the apostles at a certain time to preach 
the gospel in Asia (Acts 16:6). And now the Indians and other 
nations are yet destitute of the knowledge of the gospel." The 
more general answer to this is, "that when Christ is said to die for 
all men, so as that they may obtain salvation through the benefit 
of his death, respect is chiefly had to them to whom the gospel is 
preached; that, according to the intention and command of God, it 
ought to be preached to all men; that there has never been an 
age, from the fall of Adam to the present time, which has been 



entirely destitute of it; and that the reason why it is at any time 
removed from a people, is their own fault; they having either 
neglected or despised it, or held it in unrighteousness." I reply; to 
say, that respect is chiefly had in this argument to those to whom 
the Gospel is preached, is not only to alter the state of the 
question, but, in a good measure, to give up the cause; for the 
question before us is, not whether Christ died for all to whom the 
Gospel is preached; but whether he died for all the individuals of 
mankind; and if he died only or chiefly for those to whom the 
Gospel is preached, then he died not for all mankind; since the 
Gospel is not, and never was preached to every man. It is indeed 
the will and command of God now, that it should be preached to 
every creature; but this was not always his will and pleasure: it is 
of a late date, and belongs only to the times of the Gospel. It is 
true, there never was an age entirely destitute of it; but then, the 
revelation was made to some particular persons, and those but 
few, or to a particular nation to the exclusion of others, excepting 
a few particular persons only among them. There never was an 
age since the creation of the world to the present time, in which 
the Gospel was preached to all nations, and to all the individuals 
of them, nor is it now; there are multitudes that know nothing at all 
of it. It has been indeed preached where it is not now, and its 
removal has been owing to men’s neglect, contempt, or abuse of 
it; but why should their posterity be deprived of it? Surely, if God 
had a people among them, and Christ had died for them, he 
would have sent his Gospel, age after age, to make known their 
Savior to them, and the benefits of his death, that they, through 
faith in him, might enjoy them. To this a more special answer is 
returned; "that the people who are now destitute of the knowledge 
of Christ, either have been before called to believe in him by the 
Gospel; but, through their own wickedness and infidelity, are 



deprived of it; or the Gospel was never sent to them: if the former, 
the answer is easy, that God once vouchsafed the favor to them, 
and willed that they should propagate it to posterity; but if 
negligent, the fault is not in God, who is to be considered as 
having called their posterity virtually by them; but in men’s 
neglecting their duty. As for those to whom the Gospel was never 
preached, as the Indians, it is certain, that God has now abolished 
all distinction among people, and wills that the Gospel should be 
preached to all nations, and to all and each man among all 
nations, without any difference, for their conversion; and that 
those who are converted might instruct others, which is all one as 
if he virtually called them. But if men are negligent, or the people 
to whom they come stubborn, and by force drive away the 
preachers, and reject the truth; the fault is not in God, but men. It 
is granted, that it may be that God may never expressly send 
ministers of the word to some men, and yet he never denies the 
communication of his grace, unless it be for men’s demerits." To 
which may be replied; that some persons, to whom the gospel 
has been vouchsafed, have been deprived of it through their own 
wickedness and infidelity, will not be denied; but that the salvation 
of any for whom Christ died, should depend upon the will and 
conduct of other men, or that the means of the knowledge of 
Christ, of the benefits of his death, and salvation by him, should 
be withheld from such for whom Christ died, through the 
negligence, ingratitude, or unbelief of others, is neither consistent 
with the perfection’s nor providence of God. Besides, if it was his 
will, where the gospel has been sent, that it should be propagated 
to posterity, this will of his is either an imperfect velleity, [a mere 
wish not accompanied by action or effort to obtain it; ed.], a faint 
wish, which is not to be ascribed to God, or his proper will, and 
this would have been fulfilled; for who hath resisted his will? Nor 



can God be thought to have virtually called the posterity of those 
men to whom his gospel has been sent, who have neither 
received it themselves, nor is it transmitted to them. Can the 
present inhabitants of Ephesus, Smyrna, and other places in Asia, 
where the gospel was once preached, be said to be virtually 
called by God, by the means of their ancestors, who in process of 
time, either neglected or despised the gospel, or held it in 
unrighteousness? As to what is said respecting the Indians, or 
such to whom the gospel was never sent, the former part of the 
reasoning upon it is very impertinent; seeing it supposes, not only 
that it is the will of God that the gospel should be preached to 
them; which, if it was, it doubt- less would be preached to them; 
but that it has been sent unto them, and rejected by them. It is 
owned that God may never send the ministers of his gospel to 
some men; but why does he not? Is it because they are more 
unworthy of it than those to whom they are sent? This is not said, 
what should be the reason of this inequality and difference, that 
God sends his gospel to some, and not others; gives his grace to 
the more unworthy? The learned writer, attended to, is obliged to 
own, that no reason can be assigned by us; that it depends on the 
mere will and pleasure of God, and is to be referred to the secret 
treasures of divine wisdom, unsearchable by us. 

VIII. The next argument is, that "if Christ died for all men, it 
follows, that he died for Cain, the Sodomites, Pharaoh, Judas, 
etc., as well as for Abel, Lot, Abraham, David, Peter, etc., yea, for 
the impenitent, and even for those who were already dead in their 
impenitence, before he himself died." To that it is answered, as 
before, that special regard is had to those who live after Christ 
died, and to whom the Gospel is preached, that though those who 
died in their impenitence before the death of Christ, could receive 
no benefit by it; yet Christ is truly said to die for them, since, had 



they seriously converted themselves to God, as they might by the 
grace of God, they would have found remission of sins in the 
blood of Christ hereafter to be shed; even as those did who 
repented and died in piety before the death of Christ. That the 
case of Judas is single, and is no exception to the universality of 
Christ’s death; though there is no need to except him, for Christ 
may be rightly said to die for him, and he might have been a 
partaker of the benefit of Christ’s death, and that on a twofold 
account. First, inasmuch as by grace communicated to him, 
because of the death of Christ, a little after to be endured, he 
might have abstained from the great sin of betraying him. And 
secondly, had he repented, he would have obtained pardon of 
God for it." I reply, as before, that the controversy between us, is 
not whether Christ died for those who lived before or after his 
death, but whether he died for all the sons and daughters of 
Adam, whether they lived before or after his death? And if he died 
only or chiefly for those who lived after his death, and to whom 
the Gospel is preached, then not for all men; since the far greater 
part of mankind lived before his death, and to whom the Gospel 
was never preached. With what view, upon what consideration or 
account soever, could Christ be said to die for those that were 
already dead in their impenitence? Had he died for them, grace 
would have been communicated to them on the account of his 
death hereafter to have been endured, as the author says in the 
case of Judas; and so they would have repented and been 
converted, as well as have received remission of sins in his blood 
hereafter to be shed. But inasmuch as they neither had grace to 
repent, nor forgiveness of sins, by virtue of the future death of 
Christ, as others had, it is most reasonable to conclude, he never 
died for them; for to what purpose should he or could he die for 
them that were already damned? As to the case of Judas, though 



single, it must be an exception to Christ’s dying for every 
individual man; though I think the eases of Cain, the Sodomites, 
Pharaoh, such who have sinned the sin against the Holy Ghost, 
antichrist, the man of sin, etc., are much alike exceptions to it. 
What grace Judas had communicated to him on the account of 
Christ’s death, a little after to be endured, by which he might have 
abstained from the sin of betraying of him, I do not understand, 
when his betraying of him was to be the means of his death: and 
as for his repentance, this writer himself owns, that God justly 
deprived him of the power of repenting, and so the death of Christ 
was of no advantage to him. 

IX. Another argument against universal redemption, stands thus: 
"If they can perish, and some of them do perish, for whom Christ 
died, then their sins are twice punished: once in Christ, who died 
for them, and again in themselves undergoing the punishment of 
everlasting fire:" which is contrary to the justice of God, which will 
never inflict punishment and require satisfaction twice for the 
same offense, and must greatly reflect upon the satisfaction and 
atonement of Christ as insufficient. The answer to this is, "that 
Christ was not properly punished for men, nor did he properly 
translate the punishment of sin from sinners, to himself, that their 
sins might be punished in him. But surely, if Christ did not 
translate to himself and bear the punishment of our sins, how 
could he be said to be made sin and a curse for us, to have the 
chastisement of our peace upon him, to be wounded, bruised, 
and die for our sins, to be stricken and cut off in a judicial way for 
the transgressions of his people? (1 Cor. 5:21; Gal. 3:13; Isa. 
52:5, 6; 1 Cor. 15:3; Isa. 53:8). And if he was, and underwent all 
this for all mankind, their sins must have been punished in him; 
and therefore it would not be consistent with the justice of God to 



send any of them into everlasting fire, when Christ bore what was 
equivalent to it in their room and stead. 

X. "If Christ died for all men, then also for infants dying in their 
infancy; but this the Remonstrants do not believe; since they 
affirm, that infants are born without original sin, and are not guilty 
of eternal condemnation; and therefore, according to them, need 
no Redeemer:" and, indeed if they have neither original nor actual 
sin, and so not liable to condemnation and death, what should 
they be redeemed from? The answer is "Not from sin, but from an 
hereditary death they derived from Adam." But how comes death 
to be hereditary to them, or how come they to derive it from 
Adam, if they are not involved in his sin and guilt? Besides, they 
are not redeemed by Christ from this hereditary corporeal death: 
Death reigned from Adam go Moses, and so it has ever since, 
even over them that had not sinned after the similitude of Adam’s 
transgression (Rom. 5:14). Should it be said, they will be 
redeemed from it in the resurrection; so will all the wicked, who 
will have no share in eternal life, and so no proof of their 
redemption by Christ; should it be urged, that they will not only be 
redeemed from this death, but also translated into the possession 
of eternal life, through the death of Christ; this must be in 
consequence of their redemption from sin, the cause of this 
death, by virtue of Christ’s righteousness wrought out for them, 
which justifies from sin, and gives a title to eternal life. The case is 
this, either infants dying in infancy are sinners, or they are not; if 
they are, they must be so by virtue, and in consequence of 
original sin, which the Arminians deny; if they are not sinners, 
they stand in no need of a Savior, they are not the objects of 
redemption, Christ died not for them; and if not for them, then not 
for all mankind. 



XI. The last argument is, "If Christ died for all men, even for them 
that can and do perish, then do consolation nor certainty of 
salvation can be had from the death of Christ, even by those that 
believe he died for them, seeing, notwithstanding he has died for 
them, they may perish: but this is absurd, and contrary to Romans 
8:34, where believers conclude, from the death of Christ, where 
believer’s conclude that they cannot come into condemnation." 
The consequence of this argument is denied. But how is it 
possible, that there should be any solid comfort or real certainty of 
salvation from the death of Christ, when notwithstanding complete 
redemption is obtained by it, the benefit of it enjoyed, sin really 
forgiven in Christ, and the remission of it truly applied, yet persons 
may fall from the enjoyment of those benefits through sin and 
unbelief, and eternally perish? So that the benefit of Christ death, 
and continuance in the enjoyment of it, depend on the will of man, 
and certain conditions to be performed by him; whence if any 
comfort or assurance of salvation arise, which must be very low 
and precarious, they must arise, not from the death of Christ, but 
from the performances of men: whereas, on the other hand, the 
doctrine of particular redemption secures grace here, and glory 
hereafter, to all the subjects of it; so that those who believe in 
Christ, may take solid comfort from his death, that they shall 
never enter into condemnation, but shall be for ever with him; and 
may be strongly assured of this, that maugre all the opposition of 
sin, Satan, and the world, they shall be saved with an everlasting 
salvation by him. 



Section 4—Of Efficacious grace. 
 

Dr. Whitby, in the second chapter of his Discourse of sufficient 
and effectual, common and efficacious, grace, proposes 
arguments to overthrow the doctrine of irresistible or unfrustrable 
grace, as necessary in the conversion of a sinner; and begins with 
some general considerations, which he thinks sufficient to cause 
any man to distrust, if not entirely reject it; as, that the defenders 
of it grant, what is inconsistent with it, "That preventing grace is 
given irresistibly and universally to men, and is never taken away 
by God from any man, unless he first, of his own accord, rejects it; 
that there are certain inward workings and effects wrought by the 
word and Spirit of God, preceding conversion and regeneration, in 
the hearts of persons not yet justified; which God ceaseth not to 
promote and carry on toward conversion, till he be forsaken of 
them by their voluntary negligence, and his grace be repelled by 
them; that God doth very seriously and in earnest call all those to 
faith and repentance, and conversion, in whom, by his word and 
Spirit, he works a knowledge of the divine will, a sense of sin, a 
dread of punishment, some hopes of pardon; and yet, that all 
these men, excepting the elect, are not converted, through a 
defectiveness in the grace of God to do it, or for want of means 
sufficient for their conversion, and because God never intended 
by these means salvation to any but the elect." Who these 
defenders are that make these concessions I am not concerned 
to know, the inconsistency of them with the doctrine of efficacious 
grace, will be readily owned; how can grace be said to be given 
universally to men, when multitudes of men have not so much as 
the means of it? or be said to be given irresistibly, when man of 
his own accord, may reject it? And though some certain effects 



may follow upon hearing the word—as, awakening of the natural 
conscience, fear of a future judgment, and trembling of the spirits 
in some persons—as in Felix, who never were or will be 
converted; yet these things are not promoted and carried on by 
God, nor were ever designed to be promoted and carried on by 
him towards conversion, or in order to do it had they been 
wrought or designed for that purpose, man’s forsaking the Lord by 
voluntary negligence, or repelling his grace, could never frustrate 
his designs, or cause him to cease promoting the carrying on his 
own work until he has brought it to perfection. Nor is it true, that 
God calls all those to faith and repentance, and conversion, who 
have a knowledge of the divine will, a sense of sin, a dread of 
punishment, and some hopes of pardon: for the devils have all 
these but the last, whom he never calls to faith and repentance, 
and the latter, as well as the former, some men may have, and 
yet be never called by the grace of God; indeed, all those to 
whom God, by his Spirit and word, gives a spiritual knowledge of 
his will, a real thorough sense of the evil nature of sin, as well as 
of the punishment that comes by it, and a good hope through 
grace, of pardon through the blood of Christ, he not only calls 
seriously and in earnest to faith and repentance, but he bestows 
these gifts of his grace upon them. But I proceed to the 
consideration of the arguments which, it is said, evidently seem to 
confute the doctrine of irresistible and unfrustrable grace in 
conversion. The first four arguments, with the eighth and ninth, 
are founded upon passages of Scripture, which have been 
considered in the first Part of this work, to which the reader is 
referred; the rest shall be attended to, and are as follow. 

I. "If such a divine unfrustrable operation is necessary to the 
conversion of a sinner, then the word read or preached can be no 
instrument of their conversion, without this divine and unfrustrable 



impulse, because that only acts by moral suasion." I answer: it is 
very true that the word read or preached is not, nor can it be an 
instrument of conversion, without the powerful and efficacious 
grace of God; and it is abundantly evident, that it is read and 
preached to multitudes on whom it has no effect, and to whom it 
is of no use and service. Some persons are, indeed, begotten 
with the word of truth, and through the gospel; and are born again 
of incorruptible seed by the word of God (Jam. 1:18; 1 Cor. 4:15; 
1 Pet. 1:28); but then all this is by and through it, not as it comes 
in word only, or as it acts by moral suasion, or as it is a mere 
moral instrument, but as it comes in power and in the Holy Ghost, 
or with the demonstration of the Spirit and of power (1 Thess. 1:5; 
1 Cor. 2:4). The Spirit of God is the efficient cause of regeneration 
and conversion, the word is only a means which he makes use of 
when he pleases; for though he, generally speaking, works upon 
men by and under the means, yet not always; the work of grace 
upon the soul is not such an effect as doth entirely depend upon 
these two causes, so that, without the concurrence of them both, 
it will not be produced: wherefore the argument will not hold, that 
"he that hath it always in his power to resist, that is, to hinder the 
operation of the one upon him, must also frustrate the other, and 
consequently binder the effect." For though the word, unattended 
with the Spirit and power of God, may be resisted, so as to I be of 
no effect, yet neither the operations of the Spirit, nor the word, as 
attended with them, can be resisted, so as either of them should 
be ineffectual. And though the work of grace is wrought by an 
irresistible and unfrustrable operation, and the word without it is 
insufficient to produce it, yet it is not unnecessary; for it pleases 
God, by the foolishness of preaching, to save them that believe (1 
Cor. 1:21); whereby he confounds the wisdom of the world; and, 
by making use of weak means, he magnifies his own grace and 



power; he puts the treasure of the gospel in earthen vessels, that 
the excellency of the power (2 Cor. 4:7) in conversion may appear 
to be of God, of his operation, and not of man’s moral suasion. 

II. It is said, "Hence it must also follow, that no motive can be 
offered sufficient to induce the person who believes this doctrine, 
to enter upon a change of life, or a religious conversation, till he 
feel this irresistible impulse come upon him." I reply: that internal 
conversion, and an external change of life, regeneration, and a 
religious conversation, are different things. Though no man can 
be regenerated and converted without the powerful and 
efficacious grace of God, yet they may, without that grace, enter 
upon an outward change of life, and a religious conversation with 
and before men, though no motive can he offered sufficient to 
induce any person, whether he believes or does not believe this 
doctrine, to regenerate and convert himself; which does not lie in 
his own power, but is entirely owing to an unfrustrable operation 
of grace; yet many motives may be offered, sufficient, without an 
irresistible impulse of grace, to induce him to an external 
reformation and amendment of life, and a religious conversation. 
Though it must be owned, that a change of life, and a religious 
conversation, when genuine, are the fruits and effects of 
regeneration and conversion; nor do men truly and rightly enter 
upon them, nor are these established upon the best principles, 
until they are regenerated and converted by the Spirit and grace 
of God. 

III. It is further urged that "if man be purely passive in the whole 
work of his conversion, and it can only be wrought in him by an 
irresistible act of God upon him, then can nothing be required as a 
preparation, or a prerequisite to conversion." I answer: for my own 
part, I must confess, I know of no works preparatory to 



conversion. Works are either good or evil; evil works cannot be 
thought to be preparatory to it; and good works, which are strictly 
and properly so, spring from a principle of grace implanted in 
regeneration, and so follow upon it, and are not preparatory to it. 
And, indeed, what things preparatory to conversion can be 
thought robe in a natural man, that neither knows or receives the 
things of the Spirit of God? or in a carnal heart, which only minds 
the things of the flesh? or in a dead man, in order to be made 
alive? There is no middle state between a regenerate and an 
unregenerate, one; what preparatory works were there in a 
persecuting, blasphemous, injurious Saul? (1 Tim. 1:13), or in 
those mentioned by the apostle? (1 Cor. 6:9-11). There are some 
things which sometimes precede conversion, and which the Spirit 
of God makes use of for that purpose, such as reading, hearing 
the word, etc., but then he does not always make use of these for 
conversion, nor does it always follow upon them. God’s 
exhortations to men to consider and turn auto the Lord, are said 
to demonstrate that this consideration is a pre-requisite to 
conversion: what exhortations are referred to, I know not; the 
Scriptures, which speak of men’s considering and turning from 
their evil ways, regard that consideration which is requisite to an 
outward reformation of life, the fruit of regeneration, and internal 
conversion, and so not preparatory to it; and, indeed, there is 
want of spiritual consideration and attention in every man, until 
God! opens his heart, by his powerful grace, as he did Lydia’s, to 
attend to the things which are spoken, or which regard his 
spiritual and eternal welfare. The parable of the seed sown, 
instanced in, shows, that the hearts of unregenerate men are unlit 
and unprepared to receive the word, and therefore it becomes 
unfruitful to them; and that it is only fruitful where it is received in 
an honest and good heart, made so by the Spirit and grace of 



God in regeneration; whence it follows, that regeneration is rather 
a preparation for the right hearing of the word than the hearing of 
the word is a preparation for regeneration. Faith, indeed, often 
comes by hearing, and hearing by the ward of God (Rom. 10:17), 
when that is attended with the Spirit and power; and therefore it is 
no wonder, that the Devil comes and endeavors to take away the 
word out of men’s hearts, their minds and memories, by diverting 
them to other objects, lest they should believe and be saved 
(Luke 8:12); since he knows not who will believe and be saved, 
nor to whom the word will be made effectual, and to whom it will 
not; nay, even where it is attended with an unfrustrable 
assistance, he will endeavor to hinder men’s believing to 
salvation, though he knows his attempts are in vain; which at 
once discovers both his folly and his malice. 

IV. It is said, that "the opinion (of God, working upon men and 
converting them in a way of moral suasion) tendeth much more to 
the glory of God, than doth the contrary opinion:" and it is urged, 

1. That the wisdom of God is most glorified by that opinion which 
supposeth he acts with man in all his precepts, exhortations, 
invitations, promises and threats, suitably to those faculties he 
has given." I reply, according to our opinion God does not act 
unsuitably, to the rational powers and faculties he has given, 
when he clothes his word with omnipotence, makes it the power 
of God unto salvation, and attends it with an unfrustrable 
operation upon the understanding, will, and affections; since no 
coactive force or violence is offered to them, the understanding is 
wonderfully enlightened, the will is sweetly drawn, and the 
affections delightfully engaged and moved, without any injury, yea 
with an advantage, to these natural faculties; and therefore can 
be no imputation upon the divine wisdom; nor does our opinion 



suppose, that God "uses and appoints means for the recovery of 
mankind, which he knows cannot in the least degree be 
serviceable to that end;" but on the contrary, that whatever means 
he uses and appoints, he makes them powerful and effectual to 
the ends and purposes, for which he appoints and uses them, and 
does not leave them to the uncertain, precarious, and impotent 
will of man, so that our opinion is so far from impeaching and 
depreciating the wisdom of God that it magnifies and exalts it; nor, 
according to our hypothesis, as is suggested, might he as well 
send ministers to preach to stones, and persuade them to be 
converted into men, because his omnipotency can produce such 
a change in them. There is no doubt, but that God could convert 
stones into men, and make them his children; but he has no 
where signified that he would do this upon men’s preaching to 
them; whereas he has not only signified as his will, that the gospel 
should be preached to every creature, but that it shall be the 
power of God in the conversion of many souls, both among Jews 
and Gentiles; wherefore there is not the same reason for sending 
his ministers, and for their preaching to the one as to the other, 
though equal power is necessary for the conversion of the one as 
of the other. Not that unregenerate men are altogether like stocks 
and stones; for though they cannot contribute anything to their 
regeneration or new birth, yet they are capable subjects of having 
the grace of God implanted in them, which stocks and stones are 
not; but nevertheless, if God did not make bare his holy arm, and 
exert his mighty power in the conversion of sinners, ministers 
would preach with as much success to stones as to men; and 
consequently the wisdom of God, according to our scheme, is 
greatly displayed, in accompanying the word preached with a 
divine energy, and an unfrustrable operation; so that all his 



gracious designs towards his people are effectually answered, 
and not leaving it to the bare force of moral suasion. 

2. It is observed, that "whereas according to our doctrine (of moral 
suasion) the truth and faithfulness of God, and the sincerity of his 
dealings with men is unquestionable; according to the other 
doctrine of efficacious grace God seems to promise pardon and 
salvation to all men sincerely, and yet in truth, intends it only to 
some few persons whom he designs to convert by an irresistible 
power." To which may be replied, that whenever God promises, 
he not only seems to promise sincerely, but he really does 
promise sincerely, and is as good as his word; he will never suffer 
his truth and faithfulness to fail. But then, according to the 
doctrine of efficacious and irresistible grace in conversion, God 
neither seems to promise, nor has he promised pardon and 
salvation to all men: his promise in Christ runs thus, To him give 
all the prophets witness, that through his name, whosoever 
believeth in him, shall receive remission of sins (Acts 10:43); and 
to all these is it given by Christ, who is exalted to be a Prince and 
a Savior, for to give repentance, and forgiveness of sins (Acts 
5:31), not to all men, but to Israel; how then does this doctrine 
detract from the sincerity, truth, and faithfulness of God? And, on 
the other hand, according to the contrary doctrine of moral 
suasion, these things do not appear so unquestionable as is 
pretended; for if God has promised to any of the sons of men, to 
put his law in their inward parts, and write it in their hearts, to give 
them new hearts and new spirits, to take away the stony heart out 
of their flesh, and give them hearts of flesh, and to put his spirit 
within them, to cause them to walk in his statutes and keep his 
judgments, and do them; and yet leaves all this to be brought 
about by the mere force of moral suasion, and power of man’s 
free will, and does not exert that powerful and unfrustrable grace 



without which he knows none of these things can be done; where 
is his sincerity, truth, and faithfulness in his promises? 

3. It is also said, that "whereas the justice of God shines evidently 
from the doctrine which asserts that God doth only punish men for 
willful sins, which it was in their power to avoid; it never can be 
glorified by that doctrine which supposes, that he punisheth men 
with the extremest and most lasting torments, for not accepting 
those offers of grace tendered by the gospel, which it was not 
possible for them to comply with or embrace, without that farther 
grace which he purposed absolutely to deny them." I reply, for my 
own part, I do not think that any man will be punished for not 
accepting offered grace, he could not comply with or embrace, for 
want of further grace, because I do not believe that grace was 
ever offered to them; but then they will be punished for their willful 
contempt and neglect of the gospel preached unto them; and for 
their manifold transgressions of the righteous law of God, made 
known unto them; and surely this doe. Trine can never be 
derogatory to the glory of God’s justice. 

4. It is asked, "Is it not for God’s glory, that the praise of what 
good we do should be ascribed to his grace, and the shame of 
our evil doings should rest upon ourselves? But what reason can 
there be for this, unless we suppose it possible for the wicked to 
have been converted, or have ceased to do evil?" And let me ask, 
in my turn, which doctrine, that of free will or of free grace, does 
most ascribe the praise of either what good is in us, or is done by 
us, to the glory of God’s grace? Not the former, surely, but the 
latter; and if so, the glory of God’s grace is more magnified by the 
one than by the other. And as this doctrine ascribes the praise of 
all the good that is done by men to the efficacious grace of God, 
which makes for his glory; so it leaves the shame of evil doings to 



rest upon the authors of them, who are not partakers of the grace 
of God; even though it is not in their power to convert themselves, 
or cease to do evil; since this is owing to the vitiosity and 
corruption of their nature, of which they have reason to be 
ashamed; from whence all their evil doings spring, which being 
voluntarily committed, are their faults, though conversion work 
transcends all the power of man to perform. Our author thinks, 
that if this be the case, their evil actions may be their misfortunes; 
but how they. should be their faults, it is not easy to conceive; 
whereas let conversion be by moral suasion, or by omnipotent 
power, it makes no alteration in the nature of evil actions; they are 
voluntary transgressions of God’s law, and as such, faults in men, 
as well as misfortunes to them, whether men are turned from 
them to God by the force of moral suasion, and the power of 
man’s free will, or by the mighty power of God’s grace. I now 
proceed to mention some arguments in favor of efficacious and 
irresistible grace in conversion, and consider the exceptions to 
them. And, 

I. If the grace by which we are converted, does not work with that 
efficacy, that it cannot but obtain the effect, but the cooperation of 
free-will is required, then Race is not the beginning of every good 
thing, but the free will of man, yea, the efficacy of grace is made 
to depend upon the will of man; and so the good work of faith and 
conversion, from whence all other good things spring, must be 
ascribed rather to the will of man, than to the grace of God; 
whereas every good and every perfect gift comes from above, 
from the grace of God as the spring and source of it, and not from 
below, as it must, if it comes from the will of man; for to say, as is 
said, that when equal grace is conferred on two persons, and the 
one believes, and the other does not, that the reason is, because 
the one receives it by the right use of free-will, excited by the 



grace of God, and the other rejects it by the I wicked abuse of 
free-will, and fresh obstinacy against the grace of God; what is 
this but to make the free will of man the chief cause of believing? 
when nothing is more certain than that faith is the sole gift of God, 
and the operation of his power. 

II. If God, in the conversion of man, does not make use of that 
efficacious operation which determines man, but it is in his power 
to embrace or refuse the grace of God, or to do any thing towards 
his conversion, which another neglecting to do, is not converted, 
then he makes himself to differ, and has matter mad occasion of 
boasting. The exceptions to this argument have been considered 
in the second part of this performance, whither the reader is 
referred. 

III. If such determining grace, or such a powerful operation of it, is 
not requisite to men’s conversion, and is not put forth in, it, then 
God does not bestow any more singular special grace on them 
who are converted, than he does on them who are not converted; 
and so no more grace was given to Peter than to Judas, to Paul 
than to Pilate; whence it follows, that he that believes has no 
more reason to give thanks to God, than he that does not believe. 
In he reply to this, it is owned, that God, in the ordinary vocation 
of men, does not give to one more grace than to another, or any 
special singular grace which he denies to another; but gives equal 
and sufficient grace to all to obey the call, provided by more grace 
is meant the species of grace, but not the same degree. But if the 
same degree of grace is not given to one as to another, how does 
it appear that God gives equal grace to all, and what is sufficient 
for them to obey the divine call? or that the greeter degree of 
grace is not attended with such an efficacious operation and 
irresistible power pleaded for by us? Moreover, it is said to be no 



absurdity, that he who does not believe has equal reason to give 
thanks to God as he who does believe, if we respect the first offer 
of grace. But surely, according to this writer’s own scheme, it can 
never be thought that he, who, though he has the same kind of 
grace bestowed upon him, yet not the same degree of grace, and 
so does not operate in the same way, nor produce the same 
effect in him as it does in others, can ever have the same reason 
to give thanks to God, as such have who have a greeter degree of 
it, and in whom it is productive of true faith and real conversion. 

IV. Such is the, method of Divine Providence, that second causes 
should so depend upon God, in their beings and operations, that 
they cannot determine themselves to any act; but it is requisite 
that they be fore-ordained from eternity, and in time be pre-
determined by God, not only to the act itself, but to the mode of it. 
The answer to this is, that if this was admitted, a fatal and an 
inevitable necessity of all things and events, negative and 
positive, and of actions, good and bad, would be introduced, and 
God must be the only cause of all the sins and iniquities 
committed in the whole world. To which may be replied, that the 
dependence of second causes upon God, in their beings and 
operations, and the preordination and predetermination of them to 
their acts, do indeed introduce a necessity of the event, that is, 
that such and such ‘things shall be done, and in the manner 
appointed by God; but do not introduce a coactive necessity or 
force on .the will of man.; neither God’s purposes in eternity, nor 
his pre-determinations in time, infringe the liberty of man’s will, 
nor make God the author or cause of any one sin, as appears 
from the instances of I the selling of Joseph by his brethren, and 
the crucifixion of Christ by the Jews. 



V. The opinion which makes the grace of God resistible, leaves it 
uncertain whether any one will be converted by it or not; for, if 
God did not work with an irresistible operation of grace upon the 
hearts of men in conversion, it was possible that not one soul 
would have been converted. To this it is answered, "that it leaves 
it as uncertain, whether any one will be converted or not." I reply; 
since this irresistible grace finds all men unconverted, and 
considering the irresistibility of it, and the state and condition of 
man, that he is deed in sin, in enmity against God, his heart hard, 
and his will obstinate and perverse, it is not so uncertain whether 
any one will be left by it unconverted, as that whether any one will 
be converted by it. It is moreover said, that "a man may, 
notwithstanding this opinion, be infallibly certain, otherwise, that 
many will be found true converts at the last, because he knows 
that many have already died in the fear of God, and in the faith of 
Christ; and because the holy Scriptures do assure us, that some 
shall arise to everlasting life, and receive the end of their faith in 
the salvation of their souls. This is very true, and yet, according to 
this opinion, it was possible that not one of these might have been 
converted, because they might have resisted the grace of God, 
and made it of none effect. Besides, such who will be found true 
converts at last, who die in the fear of God, and in the faith of 
Christ, who shall arise again to everlasting life, and receive the 
end of their faith, the salvation of their souls, are such who are 
regenerated and converted by the efficacious and irresistible 
grace of God, and are kept by the power of God, through faith 
unto salvation. It is further observed, that "to say that it is barely 
possible, in the nature of the thing, that none may be converted, 
hath no inconvenience in it, because it tends not to hinder any 
man’s endeavors after his conversion." I reply; supposing it does 
not, yet it has these inconveniences in it, that if it is possible that 



none may be converted, then it is possible that God’s choice of 
persons to eternal life may be made void, and all his counsels and 
purposes concerning his elect frustrated. It is possible, that the 
purchase and redemption by Christ may become of no effect, and 
he not see the travail of his soul, and be satisfied, though it is 
promised to him; and it is possible, that the Spirit and grace of 
God may have none of the glory which arises from the conversion 
of a sinner, as well as that the salvation of every man must be 
very precarious and uncertain. 



Section 5—Of The Freedom of the Will of Man. 
 

I have considered the nature of the power and liberty of man’s will 
in the first part of this work, where I have shown, that the liberty of 
it does not consist in an indifference or indetermination to either 
good or evil; that the will of man is free from coaction or force, but 
not from an obligation to the will of God; the powerful influence of 
whose grace it stands in need of, to move and act in any thing 
that is spiritually good, without any infringement of the natural 
liberty of it; for the opposition we make is not to the natural, but 
moral liberty of the will, which is lost by the fall. And though we 
cannot allow that man has either will or power to act in things 
spiritually good, as conversion, faith, repentance, and the like, yet 
we readily grant, that he has a power and liberty of performing the 
natural and civil actions of life, and the external parts of religion: 
hence all the instances produced by Dr. Whitby, to prove the 
liberty of the will as opposite not only to coaction, but necessity, 
are to no purpose; since they relate to such cases as are allowed 
to be within the compass of the natural power and will of man; 
such as choosing, and retaining virginity, a power of eating and 
drinking, given of alms, and the external ministration of the 
gospel. I have likewise considered, in the same performance, the 
several passages of Scripture which are thought to contain 
arguments in favor of man’s free will and power in conversion, 
taken from the calls, invitations, commands, and exhortations of 
God to it, as is supposed. In the second part of this work I have 
endeavored to vindicate such passages of Scripture objected to, 
which represent the depravity and corruption of human nature, 
and the disability of man to that which is spiritually good; what 
remains now, is to consider the arguments taken from reason, to 



prove the liberty of the will from necessity, that it cannot consist, 
with a determination to one, namely, either good or evil; and that it 
does not lie under a disability of choosing and doing that which is 
spiritually good. And, 

I. It is said, "that the freedom of the will, in this state of trial and 
temptation, cannot consist with a determination to one; namely, 
on the one hand, in a determination to good only, by the efficacy 
of divine grace; seeing this puts man out of a state of trial, and 
makes him equal to the state of angels; nor with the contrary, 
determination to evil only; for then man, in this state of trial, must 
be reduced to the condition of the devil and of damned spirits." 
And it is more than once urged, "that the doctrine, which teacheth 
that man is so utterly disabled by the fall of Adam, that, without 
the efficacious grace, which God vouchsafes only to some few 
who are the objects of his election to salvation, he hath no power 
to do what is spiritually good, or to avoid what is spiritually evil, 
must be destructive of the liberty belonging to man, in a state of 
trial, probation, and proficiency." This seems to be the principal 
argument, and on which the greatest stress is laid, since it is so 
often repeated and referred to. In my first Part, I have considered 
this case, whether man is now in such a state of trial and 
probation as is contended for; where I have shown, by several 
arguments, that man is not in such a state; and have given an 
answer to those which are brought in favor of it; and therefore am 
not concerned to reconcile the doctrine of man’s disability to do 
that which is spiritually good, to the liberty of man in such a state; 
or what becomes of this imaginary state, and the liberty of man in 
it. But though man is not in such a state, and his will is biased and 
determined, either by the efficacy of divine grace, to that which is 
good, or through the corruption of nature, to that which is evil: yet 
he is not, by the one, made equal to the state of angels; nor by 



the other, reduced to the condition of the devil and of damned 
spirits: for though regenerated persons, when and while they are 
under the divine impulse, or powerful operation of grace, are 
blessed and determined to that which is spiritually good, as the 
angels are, without any violation of the natural liberty of their wills; 
yet they are not in an equal state with them, for they are still liable 
to sin, and their obedience is imperfect; neither of which can be 
said of angels. Besides, at the same time, there is a principle of 
corruption in them, sin, that dwells in them, the old man, which is 
as much biased and determined to that which is evil, as the new 
creature, or the new man, is biased and determined to that which 
is good. And as for unregenerate men, whose hearts are fully set 
in them to do evil, though their hearts and inclinations may be as 
bad as the devils and damned spirits, yet they are not reduced to 
the same condition with them; for, besides their not being in a 
state of punishment, and being in the enjoyment of many mercies, 
and in a capacity of attending to the external ordinances, and 
duties of religion, there is a possibility of their having the grace of 
God implanted in them. 

II. Another argument against this disability of man is thus formed; 
"That which disables any man from choosing what is spiritually 
good, or refusing what is thus evil, and therefore must be 
destructive to his soul and spirit, must also take away his liberty to 
choose what is spiritually good, and to refuse what is spiritually 
evil." I reply; It is certain that what disables man from choosing 
what is spiritually good, or refusing what is thus evil, must take 
away his liberty to choose and refuse them: nor do we say, that 
man thus disabled, has still a freedom in reference to these 
actions, nor a power of doing otherwise; we deny both; these are 
the things in controversy between us. We allow that man has a 
faculty and power of willing and doing things natural, but not a 



power and faculty of willing and doing things spiritual; we own that 
this disability is destructive to his soul and spirit; if by being 
destructive, is meant being injurious to the well-being of it, to its 
spiritual and eternal welfare, unless the grace of God takes place; 
but if by it is meant, that it is destructive to the natural powers and 
faculties of the soul and spirit, this must be denied; for though the 
moral liberty of the will is lost by sin, yet the natural liberty of it 
remains. Now, the moral liberty of the will is not essential to it, and 
therefore may be taken away without the destruction of it. I doubt 
not, but it will be allowed, that the liberty to choose what is 
spiritually good, and refuse what is spiritually evil, is the same 
liberty which is pleaded for in man’s supposed state of trial and 
probation; and yet this learned writer freely owns, that this is not 
essential to man, as man; and consequently may be taken away, 
without the destruction of the soul, or spirit, or will of man: he 
owns, that it is no perfection of human nature, yea, that it is an 
imperfection, and that it will, with our other imperfections, be done 
away. So that the doctrine of man’s disability to that which is 
spiritually good, is not destructive of any of the natural faculties of 
the soul or spirit, nor of the will, nor of the natural liberty of it. 

III. It is further urged, that "the doctrine of man’s disability, by the 
fall of Adam, to do what is spiritually good, is inconsistent with the 
new covenant of grace, established in the blood of Jesus, and 
tendered to all to whom the gospel is vouchsafed." Some men, 
indeed, plead for offers of Christ, and tenders of the gospel; but 
the offer or tender of the new covenant, is what I never met with in 
other writers. If this covenant is tendered, upon the conditions of 
faith and repentance, to all to whom the gospel is vouchsafed, 
how can it be said to be established in the blood of Jesus? It must 
be very precarious and uncertain, until the conditions of it are 
fulfilled by those to whom it is tendered. The doctrine of man’s 



disability to do what is spiritually good, may seem inconsistent 
with the covenant of grace, to such who have no other notions of 
it, than that it is a conditional one; that faith, repentance, and 
obedience, are the conditions of it; and that these are in the 
power of man to perform; but not to those who believe, and think 
they have good reason to believe, that the covenant of grace is 
made with Christ, as the head and representative of the elect, and 
with them in him, and with them only; and that, with respect to 
them, it is entirely absolute and unconditional, to whom grace is 
promised in it, to enable them to believe, repent, and obey. The 
covenant of grace supposes the disability of man to do that which 
is spiritually good, and therefore provides for it; for God promises 
in this covenant to put his law in the inward parts, and write it in 
the hearts of his people: yea, to put his Spirit within them, and 
cause them to walk in his statutes; and says, they shall keep his 
judgments, and do them (Jer. 31:33; Ezek. 36:27). 

IV. It is argued, that "if the will of man is determined to one, 
namely, to that which is good, by the grace of God; or to that 
which is evil, through the disability contracted by the fall; this must 
take away the freedom of men’s actions: since then, there is no 
place for election and deliberation; it being certain, that the liberty 
of man must be deliberative, if it doth choose, there being no 
election without deliberation." To which I reply; Supposing choice 
necessary to free actions, a determination of the will to some one 
thing, is not contrary to choice, for the human will of Christ, and 
the will of angels and glorified saints, are determined only to that 
which is good; and yet they both choose and do that good freely. 
And again, all that is done freely, is not done with deliberation and 
consultation; a man that falls into water, and is in danger of being 
drowned, spying something he can lay hold on to save himself, 
does not stay to consult and deliberate what he had best to do; 



but immediately, without any deliberation or consultation, lays 
hold upon it; and yet this he does freely. Besides, neither the 
disability of man, nor the efficacious influences of grace, at all 
hinder the freedom of human actions. A wicked man, who is 
under the strongest bias, power, and dominion of his lusts, acts 
freely in his fulfilling of them; as does also a good man, in doing 
what is spiritually good; and never more so, than when he is 
under the most powerful influences of divine grace. 

V. It is observed, that "the freedom of man’s will, pleaded for, is 
absolutely requisite, to render our actions worthy of praise or 
dispraise: and that a determination to one, leaves no room for 
either of these." I reply; As to good men, they are not solicitous 
about the praise of their actions, being very willing to give the 
praise and glory of them to the grace of God, by which they are 
what they are, and do what they do; though I see not why these 
should not be praiseworthy; and the more, for being done in a 
dependence on the grace of God, and under the influences, and 
by the assistance of it. The good actions of angels and glorified 
saints are praiseworthy; they are commended for doing the 
commandments of the Lord, for their constant and perfect 
obedience to his will; hence our Lord taught his disciples to pray, 
that the will of God might be done on earth, as it is done in 
heaven; and yet the wills of these celestial inhabitants are only 
determined to what is divine, spiritual, and heavenly. And as to 
the actions of wicked men, notwithstanding their disability to do 
that which is spiritually good, they are worthy of dispraise; for if 
bad fruit may be dispraised which comes from a corrupt tree, that 
brings it forth by a physical necessity, a necessity of nature, much 
more must the actions of wicked men be worthy of dispraise, who 
voluntarily choose their own ways, and delight themselves in their 
abominations. The actions of apostate angels deserve dispraise, 



and they have been rebuked for them by the Lord himself: and yet 
their wills are determined only to that which is evil. 

VI. It is said, that "the freedom pleaded for, is such, as is 
absolutely requisite, to render our persons worthy of rewards or 
punishments;" and that "without such a power and liberty to 
choose or refuse what is spiritually good, men are no more 
rewardable for choosing it than the blessed angels, and as little 
liable to punishment for not doing what is spiritually good, as the 
devils and damned spirits;" or, as it is elsewhere expressed, "then 
must all future recompenses be discarded, it being sensibly unjust 
to punish any man for doing that which it never was in his power 
to avoid; and as unreasonable to reward him for the action which 
cannot be praiseworthy." I have already observed, that actions to 
which men are directed, influenced, and determined by the grace 
of God, are commendable and praiseworthy; as the services of 
angels and glorified saints, and so are rewardable by the grace of 
God, though not through any merit or desert in them; for as the 
saints have all they have through the grace of God, and do all 
they do, that is well done, by the assistance of it, so they expect 
no other reward but what is according to it. And as to wicked men, 
they are justly liable to punishment for their wicked actions, since 
these are committed by them against the law of God, voluntarily, 
with a full will, desire, delight, and affection, without any force 
upon them: though they are influenced and determined to them by 
the corruption of their nature; which corruption of nature is so far 
from excusing them from condemnation and punishment, that it is 
an aggravation of it: even as the devils are not only liable to 
punishment for their former transgressions, but to greater degrees 
thereof, by their daily repeated sins; though their wills, through the 
malice and wickedness of their natures, are only determined to 
sin. 



VII. The learned writer attended to, argues from what he had 
more largely insisted on elsewhere, to show, that "God acts 
suitably to our faculties, by the illumination of our understanding, 
and by persuading the will by moral causes; and from his having 
demonstrated the falsehood of that supposition, that though God 
has laid no necessity upon man to do evil by his own decrees, yet 
man lies under a necessity of doing evil since the fall, by reason 
of the disability he hath contracted by it, to do any thing which is 
truly good; and from his having showed, that though the evil 
habits, added to our natural corruption, do render it exceeding 
difficult, they do not render it impossible for them to do what is 
good and acceptable in the sight of God." I reply; If no more light 
were put into the understanding of man, or communicated to him, 
but what is done by moral causes, he would never be capable of 
knowing and receiving the things of the Spirit of God; and if the 
will of man were no otherwise wrought upon than by moral 
suasion, it would never be subject to the law of God, or gospel of 
Christ. Nor has this author demonstrated the falsehood of the 
hypothesis, that though God has laid no necessity upon men to 
sin, by his decrees, yet such is the disability of man, contracted by 
the fall, that he cannot but sin; for God’s decrees do not all 
infringe the liberty of the will, as the case of Joseph’s being sold 
by his brethren, and the crucifixion of Christ, do abundantly 
declare; and that such is the state of man since the fall, such the 
corruption and impotency of his nature, that he cannot do that 
which is spiritually good, and is fully set and wholly bent upon that 
which is evil, both Scripture and all experience sufficiently testify. I 
observe, this author allows of the natural corruption of man, which 
he elsewhere seems unwilling to own; and that evil habits added 
to it, render it exceeding difficult, though not impossible, to do that 
which is good: whereas the prophet represents it (Jer. 12:23) as 



impossible for persons to do good, that are accustomed to do evil, 
as it is for the Ethiopian to change his skin, or the leopard his 
spots. 

VIII. The same author argues from the received notion of the 
word, that "that only is said to be free for us to do, which it is in 
our power to do; which may be done otherwise than it is done, 
and about which there is ground for consultation and 
deliberation." I reply: that these rules will hold good about the 
natural and civil actions of life, which, it is allowed, are in the 
power of man to do, are controllable by his will, upon consultation 
and deliberation; and as to outward acts of religion, there are 
many things in the power of man, which may be done otherwise 
than they are, upon consultation and deliberation. But as to 
spiritual things, they are not in the power of man, and yet they 
may be done freely, under the influence and by the assistance of 
the grace of God; and if no actions can be free, but what may be 
done otherwise than they are, then the actions of the holy angels 
and glorified saints, of Christ as man, yea, of God himself, cannot 
be free. And as to evil actions, committed by wicked men, they 
are done by them freely; even though they are such slaves to sin, 
so overcome by it, and so much under the power of it, that they 
cannot do otherwise but sin and that oftentimes, without 
consultation or deliberation, the corruption of their natures 
strongly inclining and pushing them on unto it. 

IX. This author goes on to argue from Le Blanc, that all the 
actions which proceed freely from us, may be subject to a 
command, and by the law of God or man may be enjoined or 
forbidden; but this cannot agree to those acts, circa quos voluntas 
immutabiliter se habet, in which the will is so immutably 
determined, that it never can or could do otherwise. To which may 



be replied; that the actions of the holy angels and glorified saints 
are subject to a command, and are done in obedience to the will 
of God, and which proceed from them freely, though their wills are 
immutably determined, that they never can do otherwise. On the 
other hand, the evil actions of devils are forbidden by the law of 
God, and proceed from them freely, though their wills are 
immutably determined, that they never can do otherwise. And if 
so, why may not, on the one hand, the good actions of saints, 
done in obedience to the law of God, proceed freely from them, 
though their wills are influenced and determined by the grace of 
God to them? And, on the other hand, why may not the actions of 
wicked men, forbidden by the law of God, proceed freely from 
them, though their wills are influenced and determined to them 
through the corruption of their nature? This writer further 
observes, "that if this be the case of lapsed man, his sin cannot 
proceed freely from him, and so cannot reasonably be forbidden; 
and that those laws are certainly unjust, which prohibit that under 
a penalty, which a man cannot possibly shun, or require that 
which cannot possibly be done:" or, as he elsewhere expresses it, 
"to make laws for lapsed man, impossible to be performed by him, 
is unsuitable to the divine wisdom; to punish him for not doing 
what he could not do; or performing what he could not avoid, is 
unsuitable to the divine justice: and to excite them to their duties 
by motives, which he knows cannot work upon them, is unsuitable 
to the sincerity of God." I answer: that when God first made and 
gave laws to man, he was in a capacity to obey them; they were 
not impossible to be performed by him, he was not then in his 
lapsed estate; and therefore it was not unsuitable to the divine 
wisdom to make and give out the laws he did; nor is it now 
unsuitable to it to continue them; which is necessary to support 
his own authority, though man has lost his power to obey. Man’s 



present impossibility to fulfill the law of God, does not arise from 
the nature of that law, nor from his original constitution, but from 
that vitiosity and corruption which he has contracted by sin: 
wherefore, it is not unsuitable to divine justice to punish for that 
which man cannot do, or cannot avoid: any more than it is unjust 
in a creditor to demand his just debts, and punish for the same, 
though the debtor is not in a capacity to pay. Nor is it unsuitable to 
the sincerity of God, nor in vain, that he makes use of motives, as 
promises and threatenings, to excite men to duty, which he knows 
cannot work upon them without his powerful grace; since by these 
he more fully points out the duty of man, admonishes him of it, 
expresses more largely the vile nature and dreadful 
consequences of sin, leaves the impenitent inexcusable, and, by 
the power of his grace accompanying these means, brings his 
own people effectually to himself. 

X. Another argument to prove freedom from necessity, is thus 
formed: "If wicked men be not necessitated to do the evil that they 
do, or to neglect the good they do neglect, then have they 
freedom from necessity, in both these cases; and if they be thus 
necessitated, then neither their sins of omission nor of 
commission could deserve that name." It is elsewhere said, "that 
the notion concerning the consistence of liberty with necessity, 
and a determination to one, is destructive of the nature of vice 
and virtue:" and if this be true, "then vice and virtue must be 
empty names." I reply: As to the first of these, the definition of sin 
is not to be taken from the power of man, or from what he can or 
cannot do, but from the law of God; for sin is a transgression of 
the law; and that action which is voluntarily committed against the 
law of God, is blameworthy, and deserves the name of sin or vice, 
and so is punishable; though the will may be influenced and 
determined to it by the corruption of nature; for sin is no less 



sinful, because man has so corrupted his way, and implicated 
himself in sinning, that he cannot do otherwise. The devils can do 
nothing else but sin; and yet, surely, their actions deserve the 
name of vice. As to the actions of good men, performed under the 
influences of the grace of God, it is certain, that they are called 
(Phil. 4:8; 2 Pet. 1:3, 5), virtues in Scripture, and are truly and 
properly so; it is strange, that the grace of God, which influences, 
determines, and enables men to perform an action better, should 
destroy the goodness of it, and take away both his name and 
nature. The good actions of the holy angels may be called virtues, 
though their wills are influenced and determined by the grace of 
God to these, and these only. 

XI. It is affirmed, "that there is a plain agreement betwixt the 
doctrine of Mr. Hobbes and of us (Calvinists) concerning this 
matter, as to the great concernments of religion." Be it so; if it be 
truth we agree in, it is never the worse for being held and 
maintained by a man otherwise of corrupt principles. Truth is 
truth, let it drop from what mouth or pen soever; nay, if delivered 
by the devil himself, it ought to be assented to as such; but 
perhaps, upon an examination of this matter, it will not appear, 
that there is such a plain agreement between our sentiments and 
those of this gentleman. For, 

1. The question between Mr. Hobbes and Bishop Bramhall, as 
drawn up by the latter, and allowed by the former, was plainly this; 
"whether all agents and all events, natural, civil, moral (for we 
speak not now of the conversion of a sinner, that concerns not 
this question), be predetermined extrinsically and inevitably, 
without their own concurrence in the determination; so as all 
actions and events, which either are or shall be, cannot but be, 
nor can be otherwise, after any other manner, or in any other 



place, time, number, measure, order, nor to any other end, than 
they are, and all this in respect of the supreme cause, or a 
concourse of extrinsical causes determining them to one." So that 
the conversion of a sinner did not concern the question between 
them; whereas this is the main thing between us and the 
Arminians, "whether the conversion of a sinner is to be ascribed 
to the efficacy of the grace of God, or to the power of man’s free 
will." 

2. The dispute between Mr. Hobbes and his antagonist, was not 
about the power of the will, or of man to do this or that thing, but 
about the natural liberty of his will. Mr. Hobbes allows, that "man 
is free to do what he will;" but denies that "he is free to will;" and 
therefore declares, that whatever is alleged to prove that a man 
hath liberty to do what he will, is impertinent to the question; and 
complains of the bishop, who "would fraudulently insinuate, says 
he, that it is my opinion, that a man is not free to do if he will, and 
to abstain if he will; whereas, from the beginning, I have often 
declared, that it is none of my opinion, and that my opinion is only 
this, that he is not free to will, or which is all one, he is not master 
of his future will;" which he elsewhere explains thus: "Put the 
case, a man has a will today to do a certain action tomorrow, is he 
sure to have the same will tomorrow, when he is to do it? Is he 
free today to choose tomorrow’s will? this is that now in question." 
Hence it appears, that though he denies the natural liberty of the 
will, or that the will has a liberty of itself to will, but supposes it is 
necessitated by preceding causes: yet he affirms, that man has a 
power of doing whatsoever he will: in which he agrees not with us, 
but with the Arminians; as is more fully manifest from what he 
observes concerning the covenant made with man, Do this, and 
thou shalt live. It is plain, says he, that if a man do this he shall 
live; and he may do this if he will: in this the bishop and I disagree 



not. This, therefore, is not the question; but "whether the will to do 
this, or not to do this, be in a man’s own election;" whereas, on 
the other hand, we believe that man has no power to do anything 
that is spiritually good, and that if he had a will to keep the law of 
God, he is not able to do it; we affirm with the apostle, that though 
to will is present with us, but how to perform that which is good we 
find not (Rom. 7:18). 

3. The learned author himself, I attend to, has such an 
observation as this: "It is no great difference," says he, "betwixt 
the opinion of these men and that of Mr. Hobbes, that the one 
destroys the liberty of all our actions, and theirs only destroys our 
liberty in spiritual and moral actions." This observation implies that 
there is a difference, though it supposes no great difference, 
between our opinion and that of Mr. Hobbes. The difference must 
appear considerable to every one that observes, that as the case 
is here stated, the one only destroys our liberty in spiritual and 
moral actions, the other destroys the liberty of all our actions. We 
say, that "the moral liberty of the will is only lost by the fall, but 
that the natural liberty of it continues, and is even preserved in all 
those actions, in which man appears to be a slave to his sinful 
lusts and pleasures." We suppose that man has a liberty of will in 
things of a natural and civil, but not in things of a moral and 
spiritual kind 

4. Our opinion is, that "the will of man is moved and determined 
by the special influence of the grace of God, to that which is 
spiritually good; as it is moved and determined, whilst the man is 
in a natural estate, by the influence of corrupt nature, to that 
which is evil." Mr. Hobbes will not allow, that the will is determined 
by special influence from the first cause: "that senseless word 
influence," says he, "I never used;" nor will he allow, that the will 



is moved at all; and still less, by any thing infused: whereas, we 
suppose, that grace is infused into the soul: and by this the will is 
moved and determined to that which is spiritually good;" his words 
are these; "and because nothing can move, that is not itself 
moved, it is untruly said, that either the will, or anything else, is 
moved by itself, by the understanding, by the sensitive passions, 
or by acts or habits, or that acts or habits are infused by God; for 
infusion is motion, and nothing is moved but bodies." 

5. The necessity we contend for, that the will of man lies under, is 
only a necessity of obligation to the will of God, and a necessity of 
immutability and infallibility with respect to the decrees of God, 
which have their necessary, unchangeable, and certain event, 
and a necessity of influence by the power of the grace of God, to 
that which is spiritually good; and by the strength and prevalence 
of corruption, to that which is evil; all which is consistent with the 
natural liberty of the will; but then we say, it is free, not only from a 
necessity of coaction or force, but also from a physical necessity 
of nature; such as that by which the sun, moon, and stars, move 
in their course, fire burns, light things ascend upwards, and heavy 
bodies move downwards; whereas Mr. Hobbes affirms, that 
"every man is moved to desire that which is good to him, and to 
avoid that which is evil to him, especially the greatest of natural 
evils, death; and that by a certain necessity of nature, no less 
than that by which a stone is moved downwards." And elsewhere 
he expresses himself thus: "My meaning is, that the election I 
shall have of anything hereafter, is now as necessary, as that the 
fire that now is, and continueth, shall burn any combustible matter 
thrown into it hereafter; or, to use his (the bishop’s) own terms, 
the will hath no more power to suspend its willing, than the 
burning of the fire to suspend its burning; or rather, more properly, 



the man hath no more power to suspend his will, than the fire to 
suspend its burning." 

6. Mr. Hobbe’s opinion makes God the cause of all sinful actions, 
as well as good; and this is not only a consequence deduced from 
his principles by his opposers, but is what is allowed by himself, 
though he will not admit that it follows, that God is the author of 
them. "Author," he says, "is he which owneth an action, or giveth 
a warrant to it: do I say," adds he, "that any man hath in the 
Scripture (which is all the warrant we have from God for any 
action whatsoever) a warrant to commit theft, murder, or any 
other sin? Does the opinion of necessity infer that there is such a 
warrant in the Scripture? Perhaps he (the bishop) will say, no; but 
that this opinion makes him the cause of sin. But does not the 
bishop think him the cause of all actions? and are not sins of 
commission actions? Is murder no action? And does not God him 
say, Non est malum in civitate quod ego non feci? And was not 
murder one of these evils? Whether it were or not I say no more, 
but that God is the cause (not the author) of all actions and 
motions; whether sin be the action or the defect, or the 
irregularity, I mean not to dispute." But in another place, he will by 
no means admit of the distinction between the action, and the 
sinfulness or irregularity of it. 

Now, though our opinion is often charged with making God the 
author of sin, yet we are far from admitting such a charge to be 
just, and one way of clearing ourselves from such an imputation, 
we take, is by using the distinction of an action, and the ataxy 
[loss or lack of muscular condition; ed.], disorder, or irregularity of 
it, which Mr. Hobbes disallows of. And so far are we from making 
God the cause of sin, that we allow sin to have no efficient, but 
only a deficient cause, though Mr. Hobbes is of opinion "that the 



distinction of causes into efficient and deficient, is bohu (?), and 
signifies nothing." All these things being considered, it will not 
appear that there is such a plain and manifest agreement 
between the doctrine of Mr. Hobbes and us concerning this 
matter, as to the great concernments of religion, as is undertaken 
to be shown. But supposing there is a plain agreement between 
him and us in this single point, of the consistence, of liberty with 
necessity, why should it be cast upon us in a way of reproach? 
when it is notorious, that in many things there is a plain and 
manifest agreement between him and the Socinians and 
Arminians; for, not now to give instances of his agreement with 
the former, about the doctrine of the Trinity, the person, and 
offices of Christ, and his satisfaction, the doctrine of justification, 
the immortality of the soul, its state after death, and the eternity of 
the future torments of the wicked: I shall just hint some few things 
in which he agrees with the latter; by which it will appear that if 
any reproach attends an agreement of sentiments with him, it will 
fall upon them, and not upon us. And, 

1. We say that all men are, as David was, shapen in iniquity, and 
conceived in sin; that they are evil from their birth, and are by 
nature children of wrath. But Mr. Hobbes says, "that men are by 
nature evil, cannot be granted without impiety; and though from 
their birth they may have desire; fear and anger; yet they are not 
to be reckoned evil on the account of these, since the affections 
of the mind, which flow from the animal nature, are not evil; but 
the actions which arise from them are sometimes so, when they 
are noxious and contrary to duty. Infants, unless you give them all 
that they desire, weep and are angry, and even beat their parents, 
and this they have from nature; and yet they are without fault: nor 
are they evil: first, because they cannot hurt; and next, because, 
wanting the use of reason, they are free from all duty." In this the 



Arminians agree with him, who, one and all, deny the doctrine of 
original sin: it would be needless to refer to authorities in proof of 
this. 

2. We say that every imagination of the thought of the heart is 
evil; that the first thought and desire of sin, or inclination and 
motion to it, is sinful. "But," says Mr. Hobbes, their opinion, who 
say the first motions of the mind are sins, seems to me to be too 
severe, both to themselves and others." He denies "that the 
affections of the mind are evil," or "that the passions of men are 
sins." And do not the Arminians agree with him, when they say, 
"that concupiscence, and the first motions of it, are no sins; and 
that it was not forbidden to Adam in his state of innocence?" 

3. We say, that men have no good thing in them, but what is put 
into them by the grace of God; that they cannot think a good 
thought of themselves; and that everything of this nature comes 
from God. But Mr. Hobbes says, that "the schools, not knowing 
the nature of the imagination and sense, teach what they have 
learnt; some, that the imaginations arise from themselves, that is, 
without a cause; others, that, for the most part, they arise from the 
will; and that good thoughts are inspired into men by God, and 
evil ones by the devil; or that good thoughts are infused into men 
by God, and evil ones by the devil." This he represents as a great 
mistake, and arising from gross ignorance, that good thoughts are 
infused by God; and what else do the Arminians say, when they 
affirm, "that man, before regeneration, has a power of willing that 
which is good; and that the will of man is flexible to that which is 
good, without the grace of God; and observe that when the 
apostle says, not that we are sufficient as to think anything as of 
ourselves, that he does not say that they were not sufficient to 



think any good thing of themselves; intimating that men are 
sufficient of themselves to think that which is good." 

4. We affirm, that the understanding of man is so darkened by sin, 
that, without the illumination of the Spirit of God, he cannot 
understand the mind of God in the Scriptures. On the other hand, 
Mr. Hobbes intimates, that "men, without a supernatural 
revelation or inspiration, which he calls enthusiasm, may, by mere 
natural reason, know what God says, and understand the 
Scriptures, as much as is necessary to know our duty to God and 
man." And do not the Arminians teach the same, that the mind 
and will of God may be easily known from the sole reading of the 
Scriptures, without any illumination of the Holy Ghost; for, say 
they, "a sense super-infused, would be the sense of the Holy 
Ghost, and not of the Scripture; and that men endued with 
common sense and judgment may understand the meaning of 
them; and that there is a natural power, common to all that are 
endued with reason, to attain unto it." 

5. We say, that faith is the gift of God, and does not proceed from 
natural causes, and that all grace is implanted in us, and infused 
into us by the Spirit of God. Mr. Hobbes rejects everything of this 
kind; and says, "that these phrases, infused virtue, inspired virtue, 
are insignificant, mere sounds, and are equally as false as, that a 
foursquare is round; and that it is giving the name of body to an 
accident, to say that faith is infused or inspired, when nothing is 
fusible or spirable but a body." He reckons it among the diseases 
of a body politic, as a seditious opinion, and what makes men 
apostates from natural reason, "that faith and holiness cannot be 
acquired by study and reason, but are supernaturally inspired or 
infused;" and roundly asserts that "though faith and holiness are 
scarce, yet not miracles; and that they proceed from education, 



discipline, correction, and other natural causes." And elsewhere 
he says, "that God disposeth men to piety, justice, mercy, truth, 
faith, and every kind of virtue, moral and intellectual, by doctrine, 
example, and other natural and frequent methods." And though 
he is obliged to own, that "faith is the gift of God, which he works 
in different persons, and in different ways, as seems good unto 
him, and is what he gives and denies to whom he pleases; yet," 
he says, "when he gives it, he gives it by teachers: and therefore 
the immediate cause of faith is hearing; as in a school, where 
many are taught, some are proficients, some not, the difference is 
not always from the master. All good things, indeed, come from 
God; but most commonly by natural means; therefore we must 
not rashly give credit to them, who, in their doctrines, pretend to a 
supernatural gift; for their doctrine is first to be examined by the 
church. Though elsewhere, when it serves his purpose, he thinks 
fit to contradict himself, and asserts, that faith is an act of the 
mind, not commanded, but wrought by God; which, when, and to 
whom he will, he gives or denies." And moreover says, that" the 
hearts of all men are in the hands of God, who works in men both 
to do and to will; and without his free grace, no man hath 
inclination to good, or repentance for sin." And do not the 
Arminians agree with this man in his other expressions? since 
they deny the infusion of habits, before any act of faith, or that any 
grace is infused into the will, or that the internal principle of faith is 
a habit infused by God, or that faith is called the gift of God, in 
respect of any actual infusion of it into our hearts; and affirm, that 
no other grace is necessary, to draw forth an act of faith, than that 
which is of a moral nature, or that which uses the word as an 
instrument to produce faith; which word of the gospel is the sole 
and ordinary means of conversion, without the concurrence of any 
internal, efficacious, and irresistible act of the Holy Ghost. 



6. We say, that that faith which is commonly called justifying faith, 
or that by which we believe to the saving of our souls, is not a 
general assent to the person and offices of Christ, and to the 
truths and doctrines of the gospel; but is that grace by which a 
soul goes out of itself to Christ, and relies upon him for pardon, 
righteousness, life, and salvation; by which it appropriates Christ 
to itself, and is a holy and humble persuasion and confidence of 
interest in him, and in the blessings of grace procured by him. But 
Mr. Hobbes says, that "the only article of faith which the 
Scriptures make necessary to salvation is, that Jesus is the 
Christ." And not much different from this, is the definition of faith 
given by the Arminians, who say, that "justifying faith is that by 
which we believe in Christ as the Savior of them who believe in 
general;" or, "that it is a fiducial assent to the gospel, by which a 
man is persuaded that all that is in it is true, and by which he 
trusts and acquiesces in God through Christ." 

7. We affirm, that we are only justified by the righteousness of 
Christ imputed to us, and not by faith or works, as the matter of 
our justification before God; that faith is that grace by which we 
receive the righteousness of Christ, as a justifying one, by which 
we have the sense and perception of our justification, and enjoy 
the peace and comfort which flow from it; and that good works, 
springing from faith, are declarative of it before men. But Mr. 
Hobbes says, that "both faith and obedience justify, God 
accepting the will for the deed; that obedience justifies, because it 
makes righteous, in the same manner as temperance makes a 
man temperate, prudence makes a man prudent, and chastity 
makes a man chaste, namely essentially: faith justifies in the 
same sense as a judge is said to justify, who absolves by a 
sentence which actually saves; in this acceptation of justification, 
faith alone justifies; in the other, obedience alone." And how near 



does this come to the sentiments of the Arminians? who say "that 
faith only, although it is not alone without works, is imputed for 
righteousness; and by this alone we are justified before God, 
absolved from sin, and reckoned, pronounced, and declared 
righteous by him?" and, that "this, by the free acceptation of God 
in Christ, is reckoned for the whole righteousness of the law, 
which we are bound to perform;" and "that faith is properly to be 
taken for the habit, without that obedience which is to be yielded 
to the gospel; and by that we are properly, though freely, justified 
and saved by God." 

Now, not to take any notice of the agreement of these men with 
Mr. Hobbes, about the extent of Christ’s death and the nature of 
his sacrifice, the power of man to do what he will, before 
observed, and the easy performance of the laws of nature, when 
these things are seriously considered, the charge of Hobbism or 
Hobbesianism, will fall upon them, and not upon us. 

XII. It is said, "that our opinion differs very little, and in things only 
of little moment, from the stoical fate; and lies obnoxious to the 
same absurdities which the philosophers and Christians did object 
against it." To which I reply: 

1. That of all the sects of the ancient philosophers, the stoics 
come nearest to the Christian religion, has been observed by 
many; and that not only with respect to their strict regard to moral 
virtue, but also on the account of principles and doctrines; 
insomuch that Jerome affirms, "that in most things they agree with 
us. They assert the unity of the divine Being, the creation of the 
world by the Logov, or Word, the doctrine of Providence, and the 
conflagration of the universe." And it is not to be wondered at, that 
they should have any knowledge of these things, since Zeno, the 
founder of their sect, was a Phenician, as was also Antipater of 



Sidon; and others of them were of Syrian extract, as Diogenes 
Babylonins, and Posidonius, who, doubtless conversed with and 
received most of their doctrines from their neighbors, the Jews. 
And certain it is, that several of the first Christian writers were 
either of this sect, or much inclined to it, and greatly favored it; as 
Pantaenus, Clemens Alexandrinus, Tertullian, Arnobins, and 
others. It is an observation of Lipsins, that "Divine Providence, 
before it would spread the first light of wisdom among us, by 
sending Wisdom itself, that is, the Son of God, thought good to 
send first such as these, meaning the stoics, and their writings, to 
light up the sparks thereof, and drive away some of the 
Cimmerian darkness of vice and error." And should it appear, that 
we agree with them in the doctrine of God’s decrees, I know no 
other consequence that will follow upon it but this, that our 
doctrine is consonant to the light of nature, and far from being, 
repugnant to the natural reason of mankind. It is indeed, not very 
easy, to settle their true sense and meaning of fate, since they do 
not seem to agree one with another, nor to write consistently with 
themselves; did they, we should not be ashamed to own an 
agreement with them. And it must be allowed, that there are some 
things said by them which have an affinity with some tenets of 
ours; as, 

(1.) When they say that "fate is God himself, to whom all things 
are subject, and by whom they are all determined, ordered, and 
directed as he pleases. This is mentioned by Laertius, as one of 
the positions of Zeno, the author of this sect, that "there is one 
God, who is called the mind, fate, Jupiter, and by many other 
names." And, says Seneca, who was one of the best writers 
among them, "If you call him (God) fate, you will not be mistaken, 
since fate is nothing else but an implicated series of causes, and 
he is the first cause of all on which the rest depend." And a little 



after, "If you call him nature, fate, fortune, they are all the names 
of the same God, using his power, in a different way." Panaetius, 
the stoic, also expressly asserts fate to be God; with whom 
agrees Phurnutus, another of the same sect, who says, that 
Jupiter is called fate, because of the invisible distribution or 
ordination of things which befall every man in this life." Now, 
setting aside the language in which these things are expressed, 
there is nothing but what is agreeable to our sentiments, namely, 
that God is he who has fixed and determined all things in their 
own order, place and time, according to his good will and 
pleasure; and that God’s decree is God himself decreeing: and 
therefore we also agree with them when, 

(2.) They represent fate as no other than the will, purpose, and 
decree of God. This Homer calls "the counsel, or good will and 
pleasure of God; and Seneca, "a divine law, and an eternal law;" 
which is no other than the eternal will of God, and so agreeable to 
the derivation of the word, fatum a fando. Servius says, that "fate 
is the voice of Jupiter." To this nothing can be excepted, but the 
use of the word fate, as has been owned by many Christian 
writers: "what else is fate," says Minutius Felix, "but what God 
says of every one of us?" And so the great Augustin allows the 
thing, though he denies the name; "human governments are 
entirely constituted by Divine Providence," says he; "which if 
therefore any one will ascribe to fate, because he calls the will or 
power of God by that name, let him hold his opinion, but correct 
his language." And when the Pelagians charged the doctrine of 
grace, as maintained by him, with being the same with the stoical 
fate, he replies, "Under the name of grace we do not assert fate, 
because we say, that the grace of God is not anteceded by any 
merits of men; but if any please to call the will of the omnipotent 
God by the name of fate, we shun indeed the use of new profane 



words, but do not love to contend about them." So our 
Bradwardine, who was a second Austin, says, concerning the 
stoics: "They spoke of fate according to the efficacy of the divine 
will, wherefore they were free from all real, though perhaps not 
from verbal, error; for the word fate is suspected with Catholics 
though the thing itself is right." 

(3.) We agree with them when they assert, that "all things that 
happen are determined by God from the beginning or from 
eternity; and that they happen very justly, and always for the best; 
and therefore advise men to give themselves up willingly to fate, 
or patiently and quietly to submit to the will of God: all which 
entirely agrees with many passages of Scripture (Acts 15:17, 18; 
Ps. 145:17; Rom.8:28; Jam. 4:15; Ps. 46:10); and with the 
practices of the best of men, both among Jews and Christians (1 
Sam. 3:18; Job 1:21; Ps. 39:9; Acts 21:14), and of our Lord and 
Master Jesus Christ himself (Luke 22:42). 

(4.) Some of them were very careful to preserve the natural liberty 
of the will of man, as we are. Chrysippus, one of the principal 
among them, was of opinion, that "the mind was free from the 
necessity of motion," which, in this case, he disapproved of; and 
though it was his sentiment, that nothing happened without 
preceding causes, yet, that he might escape necessity, and retain 
fate, he distinguished causes; some of which, he said, were 
ferfectae et principales; others, adjuvantes et proximae; and, 
therefore, when he asserted, that "all things were by fate from 
preceding causes, his meaning was, that they were so, not by the 
former, but the latter sort of causes." And says Seneca, men 
know not what they may will, but in the very moment in which they 
will; for to will, or nill, is not entirely decreed to any man. Indeed, 
they seem to be jealous of the liberty of the will, and fear, where 



no fear or cause of fear was, as if liberty could not consist with 
any kind of necessity; and, therefore, Austin blames them when 
he says, "Hence it appears, that that necessity is not to be feared; 
by fearing which, the stoics have labored so to distinguish the 
causes of things, as to withdraw some from, and put others under 
necessity; and among those which they would not have to be 
under necessity, they place our wills, lest they should not be free, 
if put under necessity:" and goes on to prove, that the will may be 
subject to some sort of necessity, without any disadvantage to it; 
so that in this he, with whom we agree in some respect, exceeded 
the stoics themselves. 

(5.) It must be allowed, that much the same objections were made 
against the stoical destiny, as are made against the decree of 
election; and met with like success, and were refuted in much the 
same manner. As our opponents argue, that if a man is chosen to 
salvation, he need not be concerned about the means; whether 
he has them, and uses them, or not, he shall certainly be saved: 
but if he is not chosen to it, let him be never so careful and 
concerned about means, he shall not be saved. So the opposers 
of the stoics argued against them thus: "If it is thy fate that thou 
shalt recover of this disease, thou shalt recover whether thou 
makest use of a physician or not; but if thy fate is, that thou shalt 
not recover, whether thou usest a physician or not, thou shalt not 
recover. This argument, in Cicero, is represented agreeable to the 
philosophers, as argov logov, ignava ratio, iners genus 
interrogationis, an idle way of reasoning. Cicero observes, that if 
there was any thing in this argument, it would hold equally good if 
fate was never mentioned: his words are these: "You may 
change, and not use the word fate, and yet hold the same 
opinion, in this manner: If this was true from eternity, that thou 
shalt recover of this disease, thou shalt recover, whether thou 



usest a physician or not; but if this was false from eternity, that 
thou shalt recover of this disease, whether thou usest a physician 
or not, thou shalt not recover." And then proceeds to show in what 
manner Chrysippus, the stoic, answered and refuted this 
argument, by distinguishing things into simplicia et copulata; 
which are illustrated by the instances of Œdipus being begotten 
by Laius, and Milo’s wrestling in the Olympic games; where he 
shows, that it is a mistake to suppose that it was destined that 
Laius should beget Œdipus, whether he had carnal knowledge of 
a woman or not; or that Milo should wrestle, whether he had an 
adversary to wrestle with or not; for these things, he observes, are 
confatalia, equally included in fate: to which Cicero assents, and 
says, that in this way all captious arguments of this kind are 
refuted; and, upon the whole, Carneades himself, a violent 
opposer of the stoics, disapproved of this kind of reasoning, and 
thought the argument was too inconsiderately concluded, and 
therefore pressed Chrysippus in another way, and left off 
calumny. In like manner we say, that "the means, sanctification of 
the Spirit, and belief of the truth, or faith, holiness, etc., are, to use 
Chrysippus’s phrase, confatalia, equally with the end included in 
the decree of election, as they are left out of the decree of 
reprobation;" and therefore pronounce it a captious and idle way 
of talking, to say, that if a man is elected to salvation, he shall be 
saved, whether he is sanctified or no, or whether he believes or 
no; and if he is not elected, he shall not be saved, let him be 
never so much concerned for faith and holiness. Again, it was 
objected to the stoics, that they made God the author of sin, and 
particularly by Plutarch to Chrysippus, that, according to him, 
"there was no intemperance or fraud but what Jupiter was the 
author of:" and by others, to the same stoic, "that if all things were 
moved and governed by fate, and could by no means be avoided, 



then the sins and transgressions of men were not to be ascribed 
to their own wills, but to a certain necessity which arises from fate, 
and is the governess of all things, by which that must needs be 
which shall be; and therefore the punishment of transgressions is 
unrighteously fixed by laws, if men do not willingly commit sin, but 
are drawn to it by fate." To this Chrysippus answers, and the 
substance of his answers is this, "that though all things are 
connected with fate, yet the dispositions of our minds are only 
subject to it, agreeable to the property and quality of them: for if 
they are first wholesomely and profitably formed by nature, they 
more inoffensively and tractably get over all that force which 
extrinsically comes upon them by fate; but if they are rough, 
ignorant, and uncultivated, and not assisted by the help of 
wholesome arts, though they may be moved by little or no force of 
fatal disadvantage, yet, through their own badness and voluntary 
impetus, fall into daily sins and mistakes." This he exemplifies by 
the rolling of a stone down-hill; the man that pushes it gives it its 
first motion, but not its volubility; and its continuing to move 
downwards does not arise from him that first moved it, but from its 
own volubility. So, says he, the necessity of fate moves the kinds 
and principles of causes; but it is our own will that moderates, 
governs, and directs the counsels, determinations, and actions of 
our minds; and therefore denies, "that such vile and wicked men 
are to be heard or borne with, who, when they are in fault, and 
convicted of a crime, fly to the necessity of fate, as to an asylum, 
and say, that what they have wickedly done is not to be ascribed 
to their own rashness, but to fate." And then some lines in Homer 
are mentioned, in which Jupiter is introduced complaining that 
men accused the gods of being the author of their evils, when 
their sorrows arose from their own wickedness. Now, from hence 
it appears, whatever mistakes there may be thought to be in this 



way of reasoning, they did not believe that God was the author of 
sin, or that the sins of men were to be ascribed to fate, but to the 
depravity of their wills; and that whatever distant concern fate had 
in these things, yet it did not excuse the wickedness of the actions 
of men, nor exempt them from punishment. This may be further 
illustrated by the instance of Zeno and his servant Zeno caught 
his servant playing the thief, and beat him for it. The fellow, 
agreeable to his master’s doctrine, as he thought, and in 
vindication of himself, says, that "he was destined by fate to 
steal." "Yes," replied Zeno, "and to be beaten too." When it is 
objected to us, that we make God the author of sin, we deny it, 
and clear ourselves, by distinguishing between the action and the 
disorder of it; for though God is concerned in all motion and 
action, for in him we live, move, and have our being; and he is the 
first cause and mover of all things: yet the ataxy, disorder, and 
iniquity of any action, arise from ourselves, and our own corrupt 
wills and affections; and whatever concern we suppose the 
decrees of God have about sin, yet they do not excuse the 
wickedness of men, or exempt them from proper punishment: the 
same degree which permits sin, provides for the punishment of it. 

(6.) How far soever the stoics carried their doctrine of fate or 
destiny, it is certain they never thought it had a tendency to 
looseness of life; nor does it appear to have had any such 
influence upon them; for, of all the sects of the philosophers, none 
were more addicted both to the love and practice of moral virtue, 
than this sect. The Manual of Epictetus, his Commentaries, 
digested by Arrianus, the writings of Seneca, and of the emperor 
Mark Antonine, do abundantly declare their strict regard to the 
worship of God, and the doing of justice among men. This made 
Josephus say, that the sect of the Pharisees, which was the 
strictest sect among the Jews for morality and external holiness, 



was very much like to that of the stoics. It is, indeed, said of 
Tiberius Nero, that he was more negligent of God and religion, 
being fully persuaded that all things were done by fate; but then 
the historian observes, that he was addicted to the mathematics; 
so that the fate he gave into was not the stoical fate, as asserted 
by the best writers of that sect, but the mathematical fate, which 
depended upon the influence of the stars. Now, of these things, in 
which we agree with them we are not ashamed; and what 
advantage our opponents are able to make of all this, I see not. 
But others of this sect, or the same writers, by either contradicting 
themselves, or one another, or as they have been understood by 
others, very greatly differ from us in their doctrine of fate or 
destiny, as when, 

(1.) And as far as they agree with the Chaldeans and astrologers, 
who placed fate in the position and influence of the stars. The 
wiser sort of them, indeed, rejected the dreams and folics of 
judiciary astrology, and were far from making fate wholly to 
consist in these things; and yet it seems as though they were 
more or less included by them in their series and connection of 
causes, which they make fate to be; however, it is certain that the 
vulgar sort had no other notion of fate than this, which made 
Austin say, that "when men hear fate spoken of according to the 
usual custom of speech, they understand nothing else but the 
influence of the position of the stars, such as it is when a man is 
born or conceived." Now between this notion of fate, and our 
doctrine concerning God’s decrees, there is no manner of 
agreement. We deny any such influence of the stars which work 
by a necessity of nature upon the wills and actions of men; and 
therefore, when this was objected to the doctrine of grace, taught 
by the above writer, he answers, "They that assert fate," says he, 
"contend, that not only actions and events, but that our wills 



depend upon the position of the stars, at the time that a man is 
conceived or born, which they call constellations; but the grace of 
God not only exceeds all the stars, and all the heavens, but even 
all the angels. Moreover, the assertors of fate, ascribe both the 
good and evil things of men unto it; but God prosecutes the sinful 
demerits of men with their due reward, and gives good things with 
a merciful will, through undeserved grace; doing both, not 
according to the then present consort of the stars, but according 
to the high and eternal counsel of his severity and goodness; 
wherefore, we see, that neither belong to fate." 

(2.) When they make fate to be something distinct from the divine 
Being, something without him, and by which he himself is bound 
and governed, and which he cannot obstruct nor alter, such laws 
being put in the nature of things, that he cannot change. Seneca 
says, "The same necessity binds both God and man, the 
irrevocable course equally carries things divine as human. The 
Maker and Governor of all things himself has, indeed, ordained 
the fates; yet follows them, and always obeys, having once 
commanded." It is said, that "it is not lawful for him to alter the 
connection, or turn the course of causes, or go contrary to the 
laws which he has fixed, and by which he himself is bound; yea, 
that it is impossible for him to avoid the destined fate." So Jupiter 
is introduced in Homer, complaining that he could not deliver his 
son Sarpedon from death, which was appointed by fate for him. 
But we say, that God’s decree is within himself, and that whatever 
is in God, is God; and that his decree is nothing else but himself 
decreeing, which flows from his sovereign free good will and 
pleasure; and that whatsoever he does in heaven or in earth, he 
does freely, and as he pleases; and can, and does, when he 
thinks fit, interrupt, stop, or change the natural order and course 
of things; he can make the sun to stand still, stop the course of 



waters, and make them to stand up as a wall, hinder the burning 
of fire, open rivers in high places, and fountains in the midst of the 
valleys, make the wilderness a pool of water, and dry land springs 
of water. If indeed, they meant no more, than that God is 
immutable in his purposes, unalterable in his decrees, and will, 
stare decreto, stand by his decree, and never repent, primi 
consilii, of his first counsel and thoughts, as Seneca says; we are 
of the same mind with them: but otherwise, as Lactantius 
observes, "If such is the power of the destinies, that they can do 
more than all the celestial beings, than even the Lord and 
Governor himself, why may not they be rather said to rule, whose 
laws and statutes necessity obliges all the gods to obey?" 

(3.)When they make fate to be a series of causes, whose 
connection is natural, or which are in their own nature fitly and 
unalterably joined and connected together; for according to 
Chrysippus, "fate is a natural order or connection of all things 
from eternity, one following upon another, such being the 
complication of them, that it is entirely unalterable;" whereas we 
say, that all second causes are governed, directed, and disposed 
of by the will of God, and entirely depend upon his free good will 
and pleasure; and that, when he pleases, he can break the chain 
and connection, and can act without them, besides them, and 
above them. The sentiments of the stoics in this respect, seem to 
have the nearest affinity with those of a certain generation of men 
who have lately risen up among us, who talk of the nature and 
fitness of things, by which God himself is bound, to which he 
conforms, and according to which he acts: though one would 
think, if this was the case, the nature and fitness of things should 
rather be called God, than he whom they call so. 



(4.) When they assert, as Chrysippus does in the above definition, 
that fate is a series of all causes and things from everlasting; 
whereas, though we believe that whatsoever comes to pass, was 
known and determined by God from all eternity, and comes to 
pass in the way and manner, with, without, or besides second 
causes, just as he pleases; yet neither the things, nor their 
causes, nor the series of them, were from eternity, but arise and 
proceed in time, according to the eternal will of God. 

(5.) When they seem to say, that all causes act naturally, and by 
their own natural strength produce their effects necessarily, and 
so destroy all contingency in any sense: whereas we suppose, 
that as there are some causes which act naturally and 
necessarily, others are free, and produce their effects freely; 
others are contingent, and produce their effects contingently, in 
respect of themselves, though with respect to the decree of God 
they act necessarily. 

(6.) When they intimate that the will of man may be forced, though 
this is sometimes strongly denied by them; and, indeed, they talk 
much of free will, and say, "A wise man does nothing unwillingly, 
and escapes necessity; but then it is, because he wills what she 
would otherwise force him to." And even in that famous wish or 
prayer of the stoic Cleanthes so often mentioned by themselves 
and others, where, though he desires that fate and Jupiter would 
lead him to what he was ordained; yet observes, that "if he did not 
follow, whether he would or no, he must: for," says he, "the fates 
lead him that is willing, and draw him that will not, that is, by force, 
whether he will or no." Now we deny that the will of man, though it 
is in the ‘hand of the Lord, and is influenced and determined by 
his grace to that which is good, has any violence offered to it, or is 
forced and compelled unto it. But, supposing there was a greater 



likeness between our sentiments and those of the stoics 
concerning fate, why should it be thought so reproachful in us to 
agree with that sect of philosophers, when it is notorious, that in 
many things the Pelagians and Arminians agree with them? as 
will appear from the following hints. As, 

(1.) When they affirm it to be a mistake, that sin is born with us, or 
we in sin, or that it comes into the world with us; and say, that 
nature allures us to no vice; that we are born whole and free; that 
man is by nature led to that which is convenient and proper for 
him; that nature has laid the foundation, and implanted seeds of 
virtue in man; that all are born unto it, and that if we look within, 
there is a fountain of good, which would continually spring up, if 
we would but dig. And do not the Pelagians and Arminians agree 
with them in these things, when they cry up the purity of human 
nature, and deny original sin? But, on the other hand, we, with the 
Scriptures, say (Ps. 51:5; Rom. 7:18; 3:10) that men are shapen 
in iniquity, and conceived in sin; and that in us, that is, in our 
flesh, dwells no good thing; and that there is none righteous, no, 
not one, of themselves. 

(2.) When they talk of their orqov logov, recta ratio, right reason, 
and ascribe so much to it as they do. They say, it is the nature of 
God, and the same in man as in God; only with this difference, 
that it is in him consummate, in them consummable;  that to follow 
it, is the same as to follow God himself; that it is implanted in 
nature to live according to it; and that this completes man’s 
happiness, yea, that this alone perfects a man, and alone makes 
him happy. And do not the Pelagians and Arminians likewise extol 
it, as the rule of all doctrine and practice, and the measure of 
happiness? 



(3.) When they speak so much concerning ta ef hmin, the things 
that are in our power, and the free will of man. They say, it is in a 
man’s power to be sincere, grave, patient, without love of 
pleasure; to be content with one’s state and condition, to want but 
little; to be meek, free, without luxury, serious, and sublime; to 
avoid our own wickedness; yea, to be wholly without any; to live 
well, to do no other but what God approves of, and cheerfully 
receive what he appoints. They affirm, that both good and evil are 
in the power of man’s will; that if he desires any good thing, he 
may have it from himself; and that such is the nature of his will, 
that God himself cannot conquer it; yea, they are bold to say, that 
God can do no more than a good man; and that there is 
something in which a wise man exceeds him; since he is wise, not 
of himself, but by the indulgence of nature. And in this Cicero 
himself seems to agree with them, when he says, "No man ever 
looked upon himself obliged to God for virtue, and that very 
rightly; we are justly praised for virtue and rightly glory in it, which 
could not be, if we esteemed it a gift of God, and not of ourselves. 
Did ever any man give thanks to God, that he was a good man? 
But that he was rich, or honored, or in health and in safety?" It is 
easy to observe, how near all this comes to the Pelagian and 
Arminian tenets; only these philosophers are, perhaps, somewhat 
more bold and free in expressing themselves than the Pelagians 
and Arminians are, though many of them have used great liberty 
of speech. 

(4.) When they represent it as possible for a man to live without 
sin, and arrive to perfection. They say, that wise men are without 
sin, and cannot fall into it. Epictetus used to say, that "if a man 
had but these two words at heart, and took care to observe and 
obey them, he should be, for the most part, impeccable, and live a 
most quiet life: the words were, bear and forbear." And, said 



another of them, "It is now in my power, that there should not be 
any iniquity or lust, or any perturbation at all in this soul of mine." 
Zeno, the founder of the sect, in a letter to king Antigonus, tells 
him, "that a good genius, with moderate exercise, and by the help 
of a candid preceptor, might easily attain to perfection of virtue." 
Now this entirely agrees with the notion of the Pelagians 
concerning impeccability and perfection, which they supposed 
persons might easily arrive to by the mere strength and power of 
nature, as appears from the writings of Augustin and Jerome; the 
latter of these observes, that the Pelagians "embraced the 
poisons of all heretics; which, says he, flow from the fountain of 
the philosophers, and especially of Pythagoras and Zeno, the 
prince of the stoics; who assert, that by meditation, and the daily 
exercise of virtue, sin may be so extirpated out of the minds of 
men, that no root nor fiber of it may remain." 

(5.) When they intimate that virtue may be lost. They are not all of 
them, indeed, agreed in this point. Chrysippus was of opinion, that 
virtue might be lost. Cleanthes differed from him, and affirmed it 
could not be lost, but remained firm and constant. Seneca seems 
to be of his mind, when he asserts, that virtue is natural, cannot 
be unlearned; being once received, never departs: the 
preservation of it is easy, and is a perpetual possession. But 
others of them incline to the opinion of Chrysippus, and suggest, 
that modesty, meekness, integrity, etc. may be entirely destroyed. 
Upon the whole, it is certain, that there is a very great affinity 
between Pelagianism and the stoic philosophy; and it is more 
than probable, that the former took its rise from the latter. There is 
one expression of Seneca’s, which is the very life and soul of 
Pelagianism; he says, "There is one good thing, which is the 
cause and security of a blessed life, and that is, to trust to one’s 
self." Pantaenus and Clemens of Alexandria were both addicted 



to the stoic philosophy, which led the latter especially to say many 
things which seem to favor free will. Origen greedily slicked it in, 
in the school of Alexandria, where the Christian religion received 
its first taint, or began to be corrupted; and this paved the way for 
the reception of the positions of Pelagius, when he published 
them in the world. 

XIII. And lastly, it is objected, "that our notions of liberty are 
contrary to the sense, and repugnant to the common reason of 
mankind, as will be evident by the rules laid down by them, who 
were guided only by the light of nature." To which I answer, our 
case is very hard indeed, for if we seem to agree with the stoics, 
who were governed only by the light of nature, we are reproached 
with holding a stoical fate, and charged with the absurdities of it. If 
we differ from them, we are cried out against as maintaining 
notions contrary to the sense and repugnant to the common 
reason of mankind; for, I observe, that the authors this writer 
refers to, by whom the rules were laid down he produces, were 
all, excepting Aristotle, of the stoic sect, or inclined to it. And as 
for the rules themselves; as, "that a lawgiver must act absurdly to 
command what is impossible; that vice and virtue are in our own 
power, and are voluntary, otherwise not worthy of praise or 
dispraise, reward or punishment that it is no fault not to do that 
which we have no power to do; that what is natural to all men, 
cannot be evil; and that there can be no deliberation or 
consultation about things which are not in our power;" I say, as to 
these rules laid down, and which are objected to us, I have 
already considered them, and replied to them, so far as they 
concern the argument before us. What now remains is only to 
subjoin some arguments, proving that liberty does not consist in 
an indifference to good and evil; and that it is consistent with 



some kind of necessity, and a determination to one, and a 
vindication of them. 

I. God is a most free agent, and liberty in him is in its utmost 
perfection, and yet does not lie in an indifference to good and evil; 
he has no freedom to that which is evil; he cannot commit iniquity, 
he cannot lie, or deny himself; his will is determined only to that 
which is good; he can do no other; he is the author of all good, 
and of that only; and what he does, he does freely, and yet 
necessarily. It is said, that "this argument is vain, since he is in no 
state of trial, nor can he be tempted to do evil." I reply, neither is 
man in a state of trial, as has been before shown; he may be, 
indeed, and is tempted to do evil; and there is a propensity in his 
nature, nay, he is only determined to it before a principle of grace 
is wrought in him; which shows that the liberty of his will lies in a 
determination to one. Moreover, since God cannot be tempted to 
evil, nor is it possible that he should ever commit it, it follows, that 
true liberty does not consist in an indifference to good and evil. 

II. The human nature of Christ, or the man Christ Jesus, who, as 
he was born without sin, and lived without it all his days on earth; 
so was impeccable, could not sin. He lay under some kind of 
necessity, from the purpose of God, the command of God, the 
covenant between God and him, as well as from the purity of his 
nature, to fulfill all righteousness; and yet he did it most freely and 
voluntarily: which proves that the liberty of man’s will, in its 
greatest perfection, which is so in the man Christ Jesus, does not 
lie in equilibrio, in an indifference to good and evil, but is 
consistent with some kind of necessity, and with a determination 
to that which is good only. The objection to the former argument 
can have no force here, for though Christ was not in a state of 
trial, as men in common are not; yet he was liable to be tempted, 



and was tempted to evil, though he had no inclination to it, nor 
was it possible that he should be prevailed upon to commit it. 

III. The good angels, holy and elect, who are confirmed in the 
state in which they are, and by the confirming grace of God are 
become impeccable, cannot sin, or fall from that happy state; yet 
perform their whole obedience to God, do his will and work 
cheerfully and willingly. The freedom of their wills is not lost, nor in 
the least curtailed by their impeccability, confirmed state, and 
determination to take that which is only good. To say, "There was 
a time when they were not confirmed in goodness, as now they 
are, and have lost that liberty ad utrumvis, they then had," is more 
that can be proved; since, for aught we know, they might be 
confirmed in goodness from the original of their creation; and the 
reason why they fell not when others of the same species of 
creatures did, might be because they were thus confirmed, and 
the rest left to the weakness and mutability of creatures. I have, 
indeed, in the first part of this work, allowed the good angels to 
have been in a state of probation, antecedent to their 
confirmation, which I am now tempted to retract; but since we 
know so little of angels, I choose to be in suspense about it. When 
it is urged that being thus confirmed, they are not in a state of 
trial; it must be replied, as before, nor is man. When it is said, that 
they are not under any temptation to do evil, it is saying more than 
can be made good. But, suppose it true, as it is certain, that there 
is no propensity in them to sin, nor can they by any temptation be 
induced to it, it serves but to confirm what is contended for, that 
liberty, does not consist in an indifference to good and evil. When 
it is further asserted, that their actions are not now rewardable, it 
is nothing to the purpose, since this no ways affects the liberty of 
their actions; though I see not why their actions, which are taken 



notice of with commendation, may not be rewarded now by the 
grace of God. 

IV. The devils and damned spirits have no inclination to, nor 
capacity of doing that which is good, but are wholly determined to 
that which is evil, and yet do all they do freely and voluntarily. It is 
true, they are not in a state of trial: no more are men. But to say, 
they are not subject to any farther punishment for the evil they do, 
is not consistent with the justice of God, and the dreadful 
expectation of the devils themselves, who are not as yet in full 
torment. 

V. The liberty of the will of man, in every state he has been, is, or 
shall be in, lies not in an indifference to good and evil. In his state 
of innocence, as he was made after the image, and in the 
likeness of God, so the bias of his soul was only to that which is 
good, which he performed willingly, in obedience to the will of 
God. In his fallen state, he is averse to all that is spiritually good, 
and is a slave to his sinful lusts and pleasures, is wholly set upon 
them, and given up to them; and yet serves and obeys them with 
the utmost willingness and freedom. In his regenerate state, there 
is, indeed, an inclination both to good and evil; but this arises from 
two different principles in the regenerate man. The new man, or 
principle of grace, is inclined, bent, and determined to that which 
is good only; and yet freely serves the law of God. The old man, 
or corrupt nature, is inclined, bent, and determined to that which is 
evil only; and yet freely serves the law of sin. In the state of 
glorification, the saints will be impeccable, cannot sin, can only do 
that which is good; and yet what they do, or will do, is and will be 
done with the utmost freedom and liberty of their wills, whence it 
follows, that the liberty of man’s will does not lie in an indifference 



or indetermination to good or evil; but is consistent both with 
some kind of necessity, and a determination to one. 

VI. If liberty is not consistent with necessity in any sense, then it is 
not consistent with the decrees of God, nor even with the 
foreknowledge of God, from whence must follow some kind of 
necessity, not, indeed, a necessity of coaction or force upon the 
will of man, but of event; for if there is not a necessity of the things 
coming to pass, which are foreknown and decreed by God, then 
his foreknowledge is uncertain, and is but mere supposition and 
conjecture, and his decrees must be frustrable and precarious. It 
is said this "was of old the chief argument of the fatalists, 
espoused of late by Mr. Hobbes, and is still made the refuge of 
the predestinarians." Be it so; if the fatalists and Mr. Hobbes 
meant no more by necessity than we do, namely, a necessity of 
the immutability and unfrustrableness of God’s foreknowledge 
and decrees, and not of coaction or force upon the will of man; we 
have no reason to be ashamed of the argument they made use 
of; and, instead of making it a refuge, or mere shift, shall think 
ourselves obliged to defend it, and abide by it. 



Section 6—Of The Perseverance of the Saints. 
 

I now proceed to consider the arguments taken from reason, 
against the doctrine of the saints’ perseverance; to which will be 
added, those that proceed upon rational accounts, in favor of it; 
with a vindication of such as are excepted to. I shall begin with the 
arguments or objections against it. And, 

I. It is objected, that "this doctrine gives a great encouragement to 
those, who have once gotten an opinion that they are the children 
of God, to indulge themselves in the like iniquities (that is, such as 
Lot, David, Solomon, and Peter committed,)as being never able to 
separate them from the love of God." To which may be replied, 
that though the sins committed by the persons mentioned, were of 
such a nature, that those who do the like, and die without 
repentance for them, and faith in the blood and sacrifice of Christ, 
have no inheritance in the kingdom of God and Christ; to which 
the law of Moses threatened death, without admission of any 
atonement by sacrifice, and the severest of God’s judgments; yet 
the persons of these men being high in the favor of God, 
remained so, when these sins of theirs were abominable in his 
sight, displeasing to him, and resented by him. He visited their 
transgression with a rod, and their iniquity with stripes; 
nevertheless his loving kindness he did not utterly, not at all, take 
from them, nor suffer his faithfulness to fail (Ps. 89:32, 33). These 
instances of the falls of good men are not recorded to encourage 
men in sin, but to caution against it, and to set forth the free, 
unchangeable, and everlasting love of God, in pardoning and 
accepting his people, notwithstanding their aggravated 
transgressions, and so to encourage souls distressed with sin. 
What use such persons may make of this doctrine, to indulge 



themselves in sin, who have only gotten an opinion that they are 
the children of God, I know not; however, I am sure, that those 
who are the children of God by faith, or who have reason to 
believe, and do believe that they are so, or who have received the 
spirit of adoption, witnessing their sonship to them, under the 
influence of that Spirit, neither can nor will make any such use of 
it. Nothing has a greater tendency to promote holiness of heart 
and life, than the absolute promises of God, respecting grace and 
glory, the assurance of adoption, the certainty of perseverance to 
the end, and the sure enjoyment of eternal life: and every man 
that hath this hope in him, purifieth himself, even as he is pure (1 
John 3:2, 3). The force of the prohibitions of sin, of exhortations to 
avoid it, and of cautions to resist and flee from temptations to 
commit it, is not abated by this doctrine of the saints’ 
perseverance; seeing these things are made use of by the Spirit 
of God with great energy and power, as means in order to the 
thing itself. How preposterous and irrational must it be in a man 
who thinks himself to be a child of God, and believes he shall 
persevere to the end, from this consideration to indulge himself in 
all manner of sin, as if resolving that he will persevere no longer! 

II. It is said, that "this doctrine lessens the force of all the motives 
offered in the Scripture, to engage us to persevere in 
righteousness and goodness, and to have our fruit unto holiness, 
that the end may be eternal life." I answer; the doctrine of the 
perseverance of the saints, and the absolute promises of God 
concerning their everlasting safety and happiness, are so far from 
lessening the force of Scripture motives to righteousness, that 
they are made use of in Scripture to encourage the saints to the 
practice of them, and to engage them to continue in them. The 
apostles did not judge it irrational to argue from them to this 
purpose; nor did they think that hope and fear were excluded by 



them, when they reason after this manner: Having therefore these 
promises, dearly beloved, let us cleanse ourselves from all 
filthiness of the flesh and spirit, perfecting holiness in the fear of 
God (2 Cor. 7:1). Should it be asked what promises these were; 
they were such as these: I will dwell in them, and walk in them; 
and I will be their God, and they shall be my people; and I will be 
a father unto you, and ye shall be my sons and daughters, saith 
the Lord Almighty (2 Cor. 6:16,18). So the apostle Peter, having 
asserted that the elect of God, and such as are begotten again 
through abundant mercy, are kept by the power of God through 
faith unto salvation, proceeds to exhort them to gird up the loins of 
their mind, to be sober, and hope to the end; and to pass the time 
of their sojourning here in fear (1 Pet. 1:2, 3, 5, 13, 17); not once 
imagining that the force of these exhortations was lessened or 
weakened by the doctrine he had before advanced; or that this 
left no room for hope and fear, and the proper exercise of them. 

III. It is urged, that "it seems not well consistent with the truth, 
righteousness, and holiness of God, to give an absolute promise 
of his favor, and the fruition of himself for ever, to any creature, 
though he fall into the sins aforementioned." For God to give an 
absolute promise of his favor, and the fruition of himself for ever, 
can never be inconsistent with his truth, righteousness, and 
holiness. The seeming inconsistency lies in his giving such 
assurance to any of his creatures, though they fall into sin. That 
God has given an assurance of his everlasting favor and loving-
kindness to his children, though they fall into sin, is certain. If his 
children, says he, forsake my law, and walk not in my judgments, 
if they break my statutes, and keep not my commandments, then 
will I visit their transgressions with the rod, and their iniquity with 
stripes; nevertheless, my loving-kindness I will not take from him, 
nor suffer my faithfulness to fail. My covenant will I not break, nor 



alter the thing that is gone out of my lips (Ps. 89:29-34). Though 
he sometimes chides his people in a providential way, and hides 
his face from them on account of their sins, yet with everlasting 
kindness will he have mercy on them. The mountains shall depart, 
and the hills be removed, but his kindness shall not depart from 
them, neither shall the covenant of his peace be removed (Isa. 
54:8, 10). Nothing shall ever be able to separate from the love of 
God which is in Christ Jesus our Lord (Rom. 8:38, 39). Nor is this 
at all inconsistent with the truth, righteousness, and holiness of 
God, since the same covenant which gives this assurance, and 
contains these absolute promises, not only provides fatherly 
chastisements for sin, but a full and complete Savior from it; who, 
by the sacrifice of himself, has made such an entire satisfaction 
for it, that the purity and holiness of God, in the abhorrence of sin, 
the truth of his threatenings against it, and his strict justice and 
righteousness in the punishment of it, are perfectly reconciled to 
the everlasting standing of these persons in the love and favor of 
God. As for the promises and declarations of the Old and New 
Testament concerning this point, they have been taken notice of 
in the two former parts of this work; and what was the sense of 
the ancient writers upon this head, will be considered in another. I 
shall only add a few arguments in favor of this doctrine. And, 

I. It seems not agreeable to the perfections and attributes of God, 
that he should take any into his love and favor, show grace and 
mercy to them, send his Son to die for them, and his Spirit to 
begin a good work in them, if any of them should fall short of 
eternal glory and happiness. It would be contrary to his 
immutability, should he cease to love those whom he once loved, 
withhold his grace from them, and show no more mercy to them, 
let it be on what account soever: it would be contrary to his 
justice, to take satisfaction at the hands of his Son for their sins, 



and yet punish them eternally for them; and it would greatly reflect 
upon both his wisdom and power, to begin a work of grace upon 
the souls of any he does not go through with, and which does not 
spring up unto, and issue in eternal life. 

II. That the saints should not persevere to the end, is not 
consistent with the purposes and counsels of God, which are 
absolute, unchangeable, and unfrustrable; for if God has chosen 
and appointed any unto salvation, and these should miscarry of it 
upon any account, he must be disappointed of his end; which 
disappointment must arise either from want of foresight of those 
things which obstruct the attaining of the end, or from want of 
power to accomplish it; neither of which is to be once thought of 
him, whose understanding is infinite, and who is the Lord God 
Almighty. 

III. The defectibility, or total and final apostasy of the saints, is 
contrary to the promises of God, which are absolute, 
unconditional, and all yea, and amen, in Christ Jesus; for if God 
has promised, as he certainly has, that he will put his fear into the 
hearts of his people, that they shall not depart from him, that they 
shall hold on their way, be preserved blameless to the coming of 
the Lord, and be eternally saved; and yet some of them at last 
eternally perish; the reason must be, either because he could not, 
or because he would not fulfill his promises: to say he could not 
fulfill his promises, is to impeach his wisdom in making them, and 
his omnipotence in not being able to keep them; to say he would 
not make them good, is to reflect upon his truth and faithfulness. 

IV. The glory of Father, Son, and Spirit, is greatly concerned in 
the final perseverance of the saints. Should any of them come 
short of eternal happiness, the glory of the Father in election, the 
Son in redemption, and of the Spirit in sanctification, would be 



entirely lost; for the purpose of God, according to election, would 
not stand; the price of Christ’s blood would be paid and the 
purchase by it made in vain, and the work of grace upon the soul 
come to nothing; and consequently, Jehovah must be frustrated 
of his grand and ultimate end in choosing, redeeming, and 
sanctifying persons, even his own glory, which is not reasonable 
to suppose. 

V. That the saints may totally and finally fall away from grace, is 
obstructive of the peace and comfort of believers, impairs their 
humble confidence in God, and fills them with continual fear and 
dread of falling from their happy state. To this last argument, 
many things are excepted; as, 

1. In general, that "the doctrine of the saints apostasy truly 
teacheth, with the holy Scriptures, that a well-grounded peace is 
the fruit of righteousness; that all true peace and comfort arise 
from the testimony of an upright conscience: that then only have 
we ground of confidence with God, when our heart doth not 
condemn us of willfully departing from him; that we ought to work 
out our salvation with fear and trembling, and to pass the time of 
our sojourning here in fear; and that happy is the man that feareth 
always, with the fear of caution, which renders him more watchful 
against sin." To which I reply, that a well-grounded peace is, 
indeed, the fruit of righteousness; but not of our own, which is 
polluted and imperfect, but of Christ’s; for, being justified by faith 
in his righteousness, which for ever secures from all 
condemnation, we have peace with God through our Lord Jesus 
Christ (Rom. 5:1). True peace and comfort do not arise from the 
testimony of conscience, which, being thought to be upright, 
speaks a false peace; but from the blood of Christ, by which the 
heart (Heb. 10:22) is sprinkled from an evil conscience, and 



though then have we confidence towards God when our hearts do 
not condemn us; yet our confidence in him does not arise from 
the non-condemnation of our hearts, but from the freedom from 
condemnation which we apprehend we have through the blood, 
righteousness, and sacrifice of the Son of God. The fear which 
the Scriptures referred to speak of, is not a fear and dread of 
falling from a state of grace, and into hell-fire and everlasting 
damnation; but a holy, filial, reverential fear of the Divine Majesty, 
which is consistent with an humble dependence upon him, strong 
confidence in him, full assurance of his favor, and of final 
perseverance in grace. 

2. It is objected more particularly, that "a doctrine is not therefore 
true, because it is comfortable, if it be liable to just exceptions on 
other accounts; for very comfortable was the doctrine of the 
rabbins to the Jews; of Simon Magus, and the Valentinians, to 
their followers; and of Antinomians and other Solifidians to men of 
carnal minds; but very opposite to and destructive of the doctrine 
which is according to godliness." I reply, As to the doctrine of the 
Jewish rabbins, Simon Magus, and the Valentinians, I have 
nothing to say in the defense of; but as to those who are 
reproachfully called Antinomians and Solifidians, who, with the 
apostle, assert (Rom. 3:28), that a man is justified by faith without 
the deeds of the law; I know of no doctrines they hold which are 
opposite to and destructive of that which is according to 
godliness. However, let it be observed, that our argument does 
not proceed upon the comfortableness of the doctrine we plead 
for, but upon the uncomfortableness of the opposite to it; for 
though a doctrine may not be true, which is seemingly 
comfortable to a carnal mind; yet that doctrine is certainly not true, 
which is really uncomfortable to a sanctified heart, or which 
manifestly breaks in upon the true peace and comfort of a 



believer, as the doctrine of the saints’ falling away from grace 
evidently does. 

3. It is said that "a possibility of falling into a very great evil, 
though it be such an one into which I see daily others fall, and to 
which I may be obnoxious, creates no trouble or anxiety to any 
man, provided he knows he cannot fall into it, unless he will and 
chooseth so to do: and unless he acts contrary to all the rules of 
reason and discretion, and the strongest motives and sufficient 
means vouchsafed to avoid it." I answer: that if the evil is of such 
a nature, as threatens at once an entire deprivation of the grace 
of God, and a total and final apostasy from him, of which there is 
a possibility of a man’s falling into, which he sees others fall into, 
and he himself is obnoxious to; it must needs create great trouble 
and anxiety in one sensible of the weakness of human nature, the 
strength of temptation, and the insufficiency of moral suasion; if 
his preservation from it depends upon his own fickle and mutable 
will, and the power of it, and his conformity to the rules of reason 
and discretion, under the influence of that; notwithstanding all the 
motives and means vouchsafed to avoid it; whereas, on the other 
hand, though there is a possibility o falling into such an evil, 
through the corruption of nature, and the temptation of Satan yet if 
preservation from it is secured by the power of God, which is 
promised to be engaged, and is engaged for that purpose, it 
creates no trouble and anxiety; though it puts a man upon the 
diligent use of those means, which, by the will of God, are 
signified to him, and which the power of God makes use of to that 
end. 

4. It is observed, that this doctrine of the impossibility of saints 
falling finally from grace, cannot be truly comfortable, for two 
signal reasons. 



(1.) "Because though it seems comfortable to a man, who thinks 
himself a good Christian, to believe he ever shall continue so; yet 
the reverse of this doctrine is as uncomfortable, namely, that he 
who does not so continue to the end, let him have been never so 
fruitful in the works of righteousness, or in the labor of love, or in 
religious duties, or in a zeal for God and goodness, was never 
better than an hypocrite." To which may be replied, it is certain 
that such who have made a profession of religion, and drop it, and 
do not continue to the end, appear to be hypocrites, formal 
professors, and such who never received the grace of God in 
truth; yet it will not be easy to prove that ever any, fruitful in the 
works of righteousness, which I think a man cannot be without the 
grace of God, did not continue to the end, or ever proved an 
hypocrite; nor has such an one who acts from an internal principle 
of grace, any reason to doubt either of his sincerity or of his 
continuance in the way of righteousness; for though he cannot 
prove the truth of his faith by better works than an hypocrite may 
do in show, yet he is conscious to himself of inward principles of 
love to God, and regard to his glory, from whence he acts which 
an hypocrite is an utter stranger to. It is, indeed, uncomfortable for 
a man to doubt either of his sincerity, or of his continuance in the 
way of righteousness, and a true believer may be left to doubt of 
both, and yet his final perseverance be certain; which does not 
depend upon his frames, but the power of God, the consideration 
of which may yield him relief and comfort, when the contrary 
doctrine must be distressing. 

(2.) "Let men hold what doctrines they please, yet, as it is with 
them who question providence and a future judgment, their 
impious persuasions cannot remove their fears, arising from the 
dictates of a natural conscience; so neither can men’s theological 
persuasions remove the fears and doubtings, which do as 



naturally arise from the dictates of a conscience "enlightened by 
the word of God." We are obliged to this writer, for the kind and 
good-natured comparison he makes between us and the 
disputers of providence and a future judgment; between their 
impious persuasions concerning these things, and our theological 
ones, as he calls them, about the doctrine of perseverance; and 
between their fears arising from the dictates of a natural 
conscience, and those of others, arising from the dictates of an 
enlightened one. Though it should be observed, that the doubts 
and fears of believers concerning falling from grace, do not arise 
from the dictates of a conscience enlightened by the word, but 
rather from a conscience darkened by sin, and loaded with the 
guilt of it, upon which a wrong judgment is formed of their state 
and condition. A believer may fall into sin, and conscience may 
pronounce him guilty of it, and condemn him for it, whereby his 
peace may be broken, and his comfort lost; which are restored, 
not by sincere repentance, removing the guilt, as is intimated; but 
by application of the blood of Christ, which speaks peace, yields 
comfort, and encourages confidence in God, notwithstanding all 
the condemnations of his heart and conscience. It is in this way 
he only desires to have peace and comfort; nor does the word of 
God deny it him this way, but gives it and receives it, though his 
heart cannot afford it, but suggests the contrary; for if our heart 
condemn us; God is greater than our heart, and knows all things 
(1 John 3:20). And though a believer may lose the comfort of the 
divine favor, when his interest in it remains firm and inviolable: yet 
his loss of comfort does not necessarily cut off his assurance of 
being a child of God, and of his perseverance to the end; nor has 
he any reason, upon every fall into sin and condemnation of 
conscience for it, to suspect his fall from grace, and the truth of 
his sincerity; nor does this doctrine of perseverance make men 



less careful, but more so, to avoid all willful violations of the law; 
nor less speedy, but more so, in their application to the blood of 
Christ, for pardon and cleansing, in the exercise of faith and 
repentance, and in the performance of every religious duty; since 
these are means of their holding out and persevering to the end. 



Section 7—Of The Prescience and Providence of God. 
 

In the controversy between the Calvinists and Arminians, 
concerning the decrees of election and reprobation, the freedom 
of man’s will, and the specialty of God’s grace, it is observed by 
the former, that many of the arguments of the latter seem as 
strongly to conclude against God’s foreknowledge of future 
contingencies, as against his absolute decrees; that what is said 
in favor of the freedom of men’s wills, and against the 
determination of them by a divine influence, weakens the 
providence of God; and that the case of the heathens being left 
without a revelation, cannot well be reconciled to the doctrines of 
universal grace and general redemption. The learned writer 
attended to, proposes, in his sixth Discourse, and answer to these 
three objections, which he easily saw lay against the doctrines he 
had asserted in his former discourses, and the arguments by 
which he endeavored to confirm them, which I shall consider and 
reply to in this and the following chapter. And, 

I. It must be, and is generally allowed, that God had, from eternity, 
a prescience or foreknowledge of all future events; of all future 
contingencies, even of the free actions of men’s wills; of every 
thing that should be done in time, to the end of the world, and to 
all eternity. He foreknew what all men would do, or would not do; 
who would believe and repent, and who would not; and who 
would perish, and who would be eternally saved: which 
foreknowledge is not conjectural, uncertain, and precarious, but is 
real, certain, and infallible; whence it must follow, that whatsoever 
arguments are advanced upon the attributes of God, his wisdom, 
justice, holiness, truth, sincerity, goodness, and mercy, or upon 
the methods and dealings of God with the sons of men, against 



the absolute decrees of God, are as much opposed unto, and lie 
as strongly against, the foreknowledge of God; since that as much 
requires the certainty, and secures the infallibility, of the event, as 
his absolute decrees do; otherwise his foreknowledge would not 
be knowledge, but conjecture. The answer to this is, 

1. "That though this argument be offered in favor of the decrees of 
absolute election and reprobation, yet doth it plainly overthrow 
them, or render them superfluous; for be it, that these decrees 
were made from eternity; yet seeing that God’s foreknowledge of 
the events of all men was also from eternity, must he not know 
what was the condition of , all men when he made these decrees? 
And what need then would there be of a decree for that event, 
which was infallible by virtue of his foreknowledge, without that 
decree?" To which I reply, that the foreknowledge of God is so far 
from overthrowing or rendering superfluous the decrees of God, 
that the decrees of God are the foundation of his foreknowledge 
of future events; for he foresees and foreknows all things that 
come to pass in himself, in his own will, and the decrees of it. The 
reason why God decrees this or the other thing, is not because he 
foreknew they would be, whether he decreed them or not; but he 
foreknew they would be, because he decreed they should be. 
God foreknows all things possible in his own power, and all things 
future in his own will, and the determinations of it; he willed things, 
and then knew what he willed; though there is neither first nor last 
in God, yet we are obliged to consider one thing after another. 
God’s decrees are not to be conceived of without his knowledge, 
nor his knowledge without his decrees; wherefore it follows, that 
God’s foreknowledge does not avert or render his decrees 
superfluous, nor do his decrees destroy his foreknowledge, or 
render that insignificant; of the two, the latter might rather be 
supposed, though it ought not by any means, since God’s 



foreknowledge of future events necessarily arises from himself, 
his will, and the decrees of it, and are strictly, closely, and 
inseparably connected with them. 

2. It is said, that "this argument is obnoxious to these dreadful 
consequences, that it plainly renders God the author of sin; and 
prescience thus stated must be attended with a fatal necessity." 
To which may be replied, that the foreknowledge of God can 
never reasonably be thought to make him the author of sin, when 
even the decrees of God, respecting sinful actions, from whence 
his foreknowledge of sin arises, and upon which it is founded, do 
not make him so. God determined the selling of Joseph into 
Egypt, the betraying of Christ by Judas, and the crucifixion of him 
by the Jews, and yet was the author of neither of them. Nay, 
should it be allowed what is suggested, that "to say God only doth 
foresee things future, because he hath decreed they should be 
so, is to say God moves and predetermines the wills of men to 
those things which are evil;" though I think the difference is very 
wide between God’s decrees of future events, within himself from 
eternity, and his motions and predeterminations of the wills of 
men to any actions in time. But supposing such motions and 
determinations of the wills of men to that which is evil, since he 
moved David to number the people, and put it into the hearts of 
the kings of the earth to fulfill his will, and to agree to give their 
kingdom to the beast (2 Sam. 24:1; Rev. 17:17); even these do 
not make God the author of sin; for the divine predetermination, 
motion, and providential concourse respecting men, do not at all 
alter the liberty of the will; men, under them, feel no power or 
force upon them: they freely will, and voluntarily do what they do; 
of which not God, but they, are the authors. If, therefore, neither 
the predeterminations of the wills of men in time, nor the decrees 
of God from eternity, make him the author of sin, much less his 



foreknowledge. God foreknew that Adam would fall, as Christ did 
that Judas would betray him, for he told him of it beforehand; and 
yet God was no more the author of sin and fall of Adam, than 
Christ was of betraying by Judas; nor did either Adam or Judas 
feel any force or constraint from this foreknowledge, obliging them 
to sin; nor do they ever complain of it, or impute their sin and fall 
unto it. Prescience, thus stated, introduces no fatal necessity: it is, 
indeed, attended with a necessity of infallibility respecting the 
event; but not with a coactive necessity upon the wills of men, 
which are left hereby entirely free, and so they find themselves in 
the commission of every action; neither the decree of God, nor his 
foreknowledge, necessitate men, or oblige and compel them to do 
the things decreed and foreknown; nevertheless, whatever is 
decreed and foreknown by God, is certainly, infallibly, and 
immutably brought to pass, according to his will. 

3. It is urged "that if there were any strength in this argument, it 
would prove that we should not deny the liberty supposed in all 
the arguments used against these decrees, but rather, prescience 
itself; for if those two things were really inconsistent, and one of 
them must be denied, the introducing an absolute necessity of all 
our actions, which evidently destroys all religion and morality, 
would tend more, of the two, to the dishonor of God, than the 
denying him a foreknowledge." It is easy to observe, that this 
author was rather disposed to deny the foreknowledge of God, 
than to part with his favorite notion concerning the liberty of man’s 
will lying in an indifferency to good and evil, and as opposed to 
any sort of necessity. Socinians, upon this principle, have come 
into a denial of it; and the Arminians have shown a good 
inclination to it. Their champion, John Goodwin, has roundly 
declared, that "there is no foreknowledge, properly so called, in 
God." This has been always the way of these men, that, if their 



notions would not comport with the being and perfections of God, 
they will shape God and his perfections agreeable to their notions. 
Though it may be a considerable difficulty to reconcile the 
prescience of God and the liberty of man’s will, yet there is no 
need to deny either of them: not the natural liberty of the will; this 
would be to destroy the will itself, which liberty is no ways 
infringed either by the foreknowledge or decrees of God, though 
the moral liberty of the will, since the fall, without the grace of 
God, must be denied; nor the prescience of God, which 
introduces no such necessity of our actions, which destroys 
religion and morality, or tends to the dishonor of God, since it puts 
no coactive necessity upon us, but leaves us free to the 
commission of our actions; for to deny this perfection of God, 
would be to deny God himself; and, one should think, if either of 
these must be denied, it would be more eligible to deny man what 
may be thought to belong to him, than to deny that which so 
evidently belongs to God. 

4. It is observed, "that if these decretalists may take sanctuary in 
the foreknowledge God hath of things future, the Hobbists and the 
fatalists may do the same; that the Hobbists do found their 
doctrine of necessity upon the ninth chapter to the Romans, and 
the fatalists upon the certainty of divine prescience and 
predictions; and that it was the fear of this, that the liberty of 
man’s will could not be preserved, which made the Greeks 
embrace this impious doctrine, that God did not foreknow things 
future and contingent: whereas it is said from Le Blanc, that the 
truest resolution of this difficulty is, that prescience is not the 
cause that things are future; but their being future, is the cause 
they are foreseen." I reply; that if the sentiments of the Hobbists 
and fatalists were the same with those who are called 
decretalists, they might justly take, what this author styles, 



sanctuary in the foreknowledge of God; or, in other words, rightly 
make use of it in favor of their principles. But it has already been 
made to appear, that the opinions of these men do not agree with 
our doctrines concerning the decrees of God, and the liberty of 
man’s will; nor have the same countenance from the prescience 
of God that ours have. Though Mr. Hobbs makes use of some 
passages in the ninth chapter to the Romans, it is to prove what 
cannot be proved by them, and which we deny, namely, "that 
God, the will and decrees of God, necessitate men to sin." So far 
as the stoical fate can be thought to agree with our doctrine 
concerning the decrees of God, they might rightly improve the 
doctrine of prescience in favor of it. Cicero denied the prescience 
of God, which the stoics, doubtless, had some notion of: though it 
does not appear, from the passage referred to in him, that they 
founded their doctrine of fate upon the certainty of it; but rather, 
as abundantly appears from their writings, upon the fixed and 
unalterable nature of things. Cicero is arguing against the 
definition his brother Quinctus had given of divination, that it was 
rerumfortuitarum presensio, a foresight or pre-apprehension of 
fortuitous events, after this manner: "Nothing, says he, is so 
contrary to reason and constancy, as fortune; that to me, it does 
not seem even to belong to God, to know what shall be by chance 
and fortune; for if he knows certainly, it will come to pass, and if it 
will certainly come to pass there is no such thing as fortune; but 
there is fortune, therefore there is no foresight of fortuitous 
events; or if you deny that there is fortune, and say that all things 
which are, or shall be, were from all eternity fatally determined; 
change the definition of divination, which you said is a foresight of 
fortuitous events; for if nothing can be done, nothing happen, 
nothing come to pass, but was certain from all eternity should be 
in the fixed time, what fortune can there be? which being 



removed, what room is there for divination? which is said by you 
to be a foresight of fortuitous events." The Greeks, it seems, upon 
the same principle on which the Socinians and others since have 
proceeded, fearing lest the liberty of man’s will could not be 
preserved, embraced this impious opinion, "that God did not 
foreknow things future and contingent;" whereas it is said with 
Origen, it must be owned, "not that God’s prescience is the cause 
of things future, but that their being future is the cause of God’s 
prescience, that they will be." And this, saith Le Blanc, is the 
truest resolution of this difficulty, "that prescience is not the cause 
that things are future; but their being future is the cause they are 
foreseen." Which, so far, is very right; but then what is it that gives 
these things their futurity? Nothing less than the will of God, and 
his decrees, from whence the foreknowledge of them arises. For, 
as it is the power of God that gives possibility to things possible, it 
is the will of God that gives futurity to things that shall be. Nothing 
that is in time can give futurity to things in eternity: for the futurity 
of things was from all eternity, or all things which are or shall be in 
time, were future from all eternity; which futurity could arise from 
nothing else but the will and decrees of God, which of things 
possible made them future. Now whatsoever God has determined 
shall come to pass, he certainly foreknows will come to pass; 
wherefore it is as absolutely necessary that whatsoever God 
foreknows will be, should be, as it is that what he has decreed 
shall come to pass, should. Hence it follows, that whatever 
arguments lie against the absolute decrees of God, lie against the 
prescience of God and the certainty of it. 

5. It is further observed, that "God’s prescience hath no influence 
at all upon our actions." It is true, it has no casual influence upon 
the actions of men, nor lays any coactive necessity upon them to 
perform them, nor at all impairs the freedom of them; no more do 



the decrees of God. There is no need of the plain reasoning of Mr. 
Hobbes, or the more nice and subtle argumentation of Mr. Baxter, 
to prove this. But then, though neither the foreknowledge of God, 
nor the decrees of God, have any casual influence upon the 
actions of men nor do they lay any compulsive necessity upon 
men, nor in the least impair the freedom of their actions; yet the 
latter are the cause of the futurity of such and such actions, and 
the reason of God’s foreknowledge of them as future, and both 
lay a necessity of infallibility upon them with respect to the event; 
that is to say, make it necessary that the things determined and 
foreknown, should certainly come to pass, though every thing in 
its own way; necessary actions, necessarily; free actions, freely; 
and contingent ones, contingently; yet all certainly. Neither the 
decrees of God, nor the foreknowledge of God, put anything in 
men; nor is there that signal difference between them, as is 
suggested: a difference there is between them, the one belonging 
to his understanding, the other to his will; and so the one can be 
no more deceived, than the other can be frustrated: but not as is 
intimated; the decrees of God are no more active and powerful, 
and lay no more a necessity on our actions, than his 
foreknowledge. The decrees of God, indeed, include both end 
and means; and God sees both in the determinations of his will. In 
the decree of election, God determines to give both grace and 
glory to the objects of it, and it is a preparation of both for them; 
but puts neither in them, or them into the possession of either of 
them; and God, in his infinite knowledge, sees the preparation of 
both in the determinations of his will, and foresees that both will 
be certainly bestowed upon them. In the decree of reprobation, 
God determines to deny both grace and glory to the objects of it; 
but then this decree is not active, or it does not put anything in 
man to render him deficient or sinful of necessity, but leaves him 



as it finds him; and God, in his infinite knowledge, sees this denial 
of both to them in the determinations of his will, and foresees and 
foreknows that neither of them will be bestowed upon them. Thus 
the decrees of God and his foreknowledge go hand in hand 
together, and exactly agree with each other. 

6. It is said, "that God’s knowledge reaches not only ta mellonta to 
future contingencies; but also ta dunata, future possibilities; 
namely, he knows that such things may be, though they never will 
be; that I might will and do, what I neither do nor will; and abstain 
from that I do not abstain from; and that I will this, when I might 
will the contrary." I reply; future possibilities I do not understand: 
whatsoever is possible, may be, and it may not be; but what is 
future, shall be, and so not barely possible, but certain. A future 
possibility seems to be a contradiction, as is the instance of one 
of these future possibilities, namely, "that he (God) knows that 
such things may be, though they never be?" For, how can he 
know they may be, though they never will be? when, if they never 
will be, he must know they never will be, and therefore cannot 
know that they may be. He knows whatever is possible for himself 
to do, that is, he knows what his power can do, as well as what 
his will determines to do, or shall be done: the former is called 
possible, the latter future; and God’s knowledge reaches to both: 
but then, every thing that is possible, is not future; all that God 
knows might be accomplished by his power, he has not 
determined that it shall be: and whatsoever is future, ceases to be 
barely possible. God also knows what is possible for man to do, 
that he might will and do this, and abstain from that, when he 
does neither; that is, he knows that he has a power to will, do, and 
abstain. These future possibilities, as they are called, which men 
may do, and may not do, are no other than future contingencies: 
which are so not with respect to God, but with respect to men; for 



it cannot be said of God, that he knows that so it may be, that 
man may will or do this, or abstain from that, which he knows he 
never will do or abstain from; or that so it may be, that he may not 
do what he knows he will do: for then those puzzling inquiries 
must be made, how can God certainly know I will do, what he 
sees I may not do? or how can that be certainly known, which 
neither in itself, nor in its causes, hath any certain being, but may 
as well not be, or not be done, as be, or be done?" Which brings 
this author, 

7. To observe, "that this argument only opposeth a great difficulty, 
arising from a mode of knowledge in God, of which we have no 
idea, against all the plain declarations of his revealed will, 
produced in great abundance, against the imaginary decrees 
which men have imposed upon God without just ground." To 
which I reply: that the mode of knowledge in God is such indeed, 
that we can have no adequate idea of, nor have we of God 
himself, of the modus of his being, subsistence, or any of his 
perfections; but then the thing itself is certain, that God has a 
foreknowledge of future contingencies, as is evident from the 
word of God, which ascribes it to him: from the many predictions 
of contingent events in it; from the infinite perfection of God, his 
complete happiness, and the immutability and infinity of his 
understanding; and therefore we may be allowed to advance an 
argument upon it in this controversy, though we do not use it, and 
are far from using it, against the plain declarations of God’s 
revealed will. In the first Part of this work, I have shown, that there 
are no declarations of God’s revealed will against the decrees of 
election and reprobation, which are called imaginary ones; and in 
the second Part of it, that there are many declarations and 
testimonies of Scripture in favor of them: so that they are not what 



men have imposed upon God, nor do they depend on a single 
argument founded upon the foreknowledge of God. 

II. That the world is made by the power, and governed by the 
providence of God, none but Atheists and Epicures will deny. Now 
much of the providence of God lies in the government of men, in 
moving of their wills, and ordering of their actions, to bring about 
his great designs and his own glory. For, as he has made all 
things for himself, for his own glory, so he orders and disposes all 
things to answer to that end. The Lord looketh from heaven, he 
beholdeth all the sons of men, from the place of his habitation, he 
looketh upon all the inhabitants of the earth, he fashioneth their 
hearts alike he considereth all their works (Ps. 33:13, 15). And as 
he has made and fashioned the hearts of all men, it is as certain 
that the hearts of all men are under his government; he can move, 
influence, and determine them to this and the other action at his 
pleasure, without offering any violence to them; for not only the 
king’s heart, but every other man’s, is in the hand of the Lord, as 
the rivers of water: he turneth it whithersoever he will (Prov. 21:1). 
God has not made a creature that he cannot govern, or 
possessed man of a will that is independent of his own. If man 
was in such sense a free agent, or lord paramount of his own will, 
or had such an ajutexousion, such a power over himself, as not to 
admit any divine motion, influence, or predetermination of his will, 
a very considerable branch of providence is lost, and God is shut 
out from having any concern in the most considerable affairs and 
events of this lower world; or as the learned writer attended to has 
stated our objection, "this doctrine must weaken the providence of 
God; for if he doth not order and effectually move the wills of men, 
he cannot compass the designs of providence." To which several 
answers are returned: as,  



1. That "this objection will receive the shorter answer, because it 
falls into this great absurdity," that "it makes God as much the 
author of all the evil, as of all the good that is done in the world." 
To which may be replied; that the providence of God has for its 
object evil actions as well as good, or God’s providential 
concourse attends sinful actions, though not as such, as well as 
good; and that God orders and moves the wills of men to each, 
must be allowed; since he moved David to number the people, 
and put it into the hearts of the kings "of the earth to fulfill his, will, 
and give their kingdoms to the beast. But then this does not make 
him as much the author of all the evil as of all the good that is 
done in the world; for God, when he moves and influences the 
wills of men to that which is good, puts his own grace and 
goodness into them, or stirs up and excites what he had put there 
before; and not only his providential concourse attends and 
assists in the performance of the action as natural, but his grace 
is concerned in the goodness of it, and attends and assists in the 
performance of it as a good one; for it is God that worketh in us 
both to will and to do of his good pleasure; whereas when he 
moves the wills of men to evil actions, he puts no sinfulness into 
them, only leaves them to the sinfulness he finds, and moves the 
natural faculty of the will to these actions, not as sinful, but as 
natural; and his providential concourse only attends and assists in 
the performance of the action as natural, and is no ways 
concerned in the vitiosity of it: whence it follows, that since God 
puts no sinfulness in men, nor moves them to sinful actions as 
such, nor does his providential concourse assist in the 
performance of them as such, he cannot be at all, in any sense, 
the author of sin; as has been fully made to appear by that 
learned and excellent writer Theophilus Gale, in his Court of the 



Gentiles, Part 4, Book 3, Of divine Predetermination; which is well 
worth the reader’s consulting. 

2. The more particular answer is, that "these things seem only 
necessary to accomplish all the designs of providence; that God 
hath a perfect prospect of the events of all actions, as well of 
those which proceed from the free-will of man, as of those which 
issue from natural causes; —that he hath infinite Wisdom to direct 
these actions to their proper ends; —that he hath power to 
restrain from the execution of those purposes which would thwart 
the designs of his providence, —without laying any force or 
necessity upon the wills of men." To which I reply; that the things 
mentioned are necessary to accomplish the designs of 
providence will be allowed, but not that they are only so; for the 
perfect prospect or foresight which God has of all actions and 
their events, arises from the determinations of his will that they 
shall be; wherefore it is not proper that they should be left, nor are 
they left, to depend upon the will of man, whether they shall be, or 
shall not be. Hence it is necessary, that as God has the hearts of 
all men in his hands, and can turn them as he pleases, he should 
move, influence, and predetermine the wills of men to such and 
such actions; and that the concourse of his providence should 
attend the performance of them, which he has willed shall be, in 
order to accomplish his designs; which motions, influences, and 
predeterminations of God, may be, and are, without laying any 
compulsive necessity or force upon the wills of men, with respect 
either to good or evil actions. David, though moved to it, freely 
numbered the people; and the kings of the earth, though it was 
put into their hearts to give, yet did voluntarily give their kingdoms 
to the beast; so all good actions which men are moved and 
influenced to, and assisted in, by the grace of God, are yet freely 
and voluntarily performed. 



3. It is said, "though this argument from providence doth not 
concern us (the Arminians) in the least; yet it seems evidently to 
overthrow the contrary doctrine: for, what answer can they return 
to these inquiries?" 

(1.) "Is it consistent with the justice of providence to wrap up all 
men’s fate in that of Adam’s?" I reply, it highly concerns all that 
have a regard to the doctrine of providence, that it is not in the 
least curtailed or weakened in any part or branch of it; which it 
seems to be, by exempting the actions which spring from the free 
will of man, from divine influx and predetermination; nor are we in 
any pain lest our doctrine should be overthrown by it; nor are we 
at a loss to return an answer to the enquiries made, and to this in 
the first place. For by the fate of all men, is either meant their 
state of happiness or misery in the other world to all eternity; and 
then it must be replied, that all men’s fate is not wrapt up in 
Adam’s; some being saved, as it is reasonable to suppose Adam 
is; and others lost, when he is not; or, by the fate of all men, is 
meant their passing under a sentence of condemnation in Adam, 
whereby they became liable to everlasting punishment. This can 
never be inconsistent with the justice of providence, that such 
who sinned in Adam should die in him. If it was consistent with the 
justice of providence, that if Adam had continued righteous, he 
having all human nature in him, his posterity would have partook 
of all the blessings and privileges arising from his continuance in 
such a state, it cannot be inconsistent with it, that all mankind 
being in him, both as their common root and parent, and as their 
federal head, and representative, and so sinning in him, should be 
involved in all the miseries and consequences of his fall. If it was 
consistent with the justice of providence, to visit the iniquities of 
the fathers upon the children, to the third and fourth generation of 
them that hate the Lord; it cannot be inconsistent with it to visit the 



sin of Adam upon all his posterity, their carnal minds being enmity 
against God. As for Adam’s repentance being made ours, as his 
sin is, and we be restored by it to the grace and favor of God, as 
we became the objects of his wrath by his sin; there is this reason 
lies against it, the justice of God; which was so far from admitting 
Adam’s repentance to be satisfactory on the account of his 
posterity, that it would not admit of it as such upon his own 
account; wherefore God reveals his Son, and the satisfaction to 
law and justice he had provided in him, the seed of the woman, 
that should bruise the serpent’s head. 

(2.) "Is it not one great part of providence, to give men laws for 
the direction of their actions, prescribing what he would have men 
do, and leave undone; and that under a promise of reward to the 
obedient, and a declaration, that he will certainly and severely 
punish the willful and impenitent offender? Now, do not they 
destroy both the justice and wisdom of this providence, who 
introduce God, after the fall, giving laws positive and negative for 
the direction of his (man’s) actions, with threats of the severest 
and most lasting punishments, if he neglect to do what is 
required, and to avoid what is forbidden; and that after his own 
decree of withholding from him the assistance absolutely 
necessary to his doing the good required, or avoiding the 
forbidden evil?" answer, that it is one great part of the wise and 
just providence of God, to give men laws for the direction of their 
actions, prescribing what he would have done, and left undone is 
readily granted. Now, inasmuch as all laws, which are of a moral 
nature, and serve for the direction of human actions in things 
moral, were given to, and written upon the heart of man before his 
fall, when he had sufficient strength and power to keep them; the 
wisdom and justice of providence cannot in the least be injured, 
much less destroyed, by the continuance of them after the fall; 



though man has lost his power to obey them, and cannot obey 
them without the assistance of divine grace, which is absolutely 
necessary to his doing anything that is truly good; and though 
God withholds, having decreed to withhold that assistance of 
grace from some men, which he is not obliged to give; God’s 
withholding, and his decree to withhold that assistance, being 
neither of them the cause of man’s disability, but his own vitiosity: 
since the continuance of them is necessary to keep up the 
authority of the lawgiver, to assert his dominion over man, to 
declare his will, to show the vile nature of sin, and what 
satisfaction is requisite for it; to discover the impotency of man, 
without the grace of God; for the direction of such who have it in 
their walk and conversation; for the restraint of others under the 
influence of common providence; and for the declaration of his 
displeasure and indignation against sin, and his strict justice in 
punishing of it. 

(3.) "It is consistent with the justice of providence, to aggravate 
the sins of reprobates on this account, that they knew their Lord’s 
will, and did it not: provided that knowledge rendered them no 
more able to do it than the most ignorant of men; or, to make it 
such an aggravation of the sins of Christians, that they are 
committed against greater light, and stronger motives to perform 
their duty, than ever was vouchsafed to the heathen world; if, after 
this, they of them who lie under God’s decree of preterition, are as 
unable to perform that duty as the worst of heathens?" To this 
may be replied, that though the knowledge of the will of God does 
not give men power and ability to do it; yet it puts men in a better 
situation, and in a better capacity of doing it, than men wholly 
ignorant of it are; and it may be more reasonably expected, that 
such should be disposed to do it, be desirous of it, and implore 
that assistance which is necessary to it; and therefore, when, on 



the contrary, such persons hate the very knowledge they have, 
and choose not the fear of the Lord, but say, depart from us, we 
desire not the knowledge of thy ways; it can never be inconsistent 
with the justice of providence to aggravate the sins of these men 
on this account. So the sins of men who enjoy the Gospel 
revelation, being committed, against greater light and stronger 
motives to perform their duty, than ever were vouchsafed to the 
heathen world, must be an aggravation of them, notwithstanding 
their inability to perform it; since that inability does not arise from 
the decree of preterition, but from their own wickedness; though 
that any of them, who are truly Christians, lie under God’s decree 
of preterition, or are as unable to perform their duty as the worst 
of heathens, is never said by any, and must be denied. 

(4.) "Is it suitable to the holiness of providence, or to that purity 
which is essential to the divine nature, and makes it necessary for 
him to bear a strong affection to, and to be highly pleased with, 
the holiness of all that are thus like unto him: and to reward them 
for it with the enjoyments of himself; notwithstanding, absolutely 
to decree not to afford, to the greatest part of them to whom he 
hath given his holy commandments, that aid which he sees 
absolutely necessary to enable them to be holy, and without 
which they lie under an absolute incapacity of being holy?" I 
answer, that holiness is essential to the divine nature, whence he 
necessarily bears a strong affection to, and is highly pleased with, 
the holiness of all that are like him, whom he blesses with the 
enjoyment of himself, is certain; but then, this is no contradiction 
to any decree of his not to afford his grace, which he is not 
obliged to give. Certain it is, that he could make all men holy if he 
would; and it is as certain, that he leaves some destitute of that 
grace which is absolutely necessary to enable them to be holy, 
and without which they cannot be so; now, if it is not unsuitable to 



the holiness of providence, to leave men destitute of that grace, 
which only can make them holy, it cannot be unsuitable to the 
holiness of providence to decree to leave them so. 

(5.) "Is it reconcilable to the goodness of providence, or to the 
kindness, philanthropy, the mercy, and compassion of our 
gracious God, in all his providential dispensations, so highly 
magnified in holy Scripture, to deal with men according to the 
tenor of these doctrines?" I reply, that the doctrines of absolute 
election and reprobation, which are here referred to, are entirely 
reconcilable to the goodness, kindness, mercy, and compassion 
of God, which abundantly appear in his saving, and determining 
to save, some of the sinful race of mankind, when he could, in 
strict justice, have damned them all, as he has the whole body of 
apostate angels; but since this has been largely considered in this 
Part already, under the head of Reprobation, I shall add no more; 
especially, since nothing new is offered in this inquiry. 

(6.) "Doth it comport with the wisdom of providence, to promise or 
to threaten upon impossible conditions, an impossible condition 
being, in true construction, none at all? how much less will it 
comport with the same wisdom, to tender the covenant of grace to 
all mankind, to whom the gospel is vouchsafed, upon conditions 
which the most part of them, before that covenant was 
established, were utterly unable to perform; and who, by God’s 
decree of preterition, were inevitably left under that disability?" I 
answer that the covenant of works, which, I suppose, is referred 
to in the former, part of this question, by what follows in the latter 
part of it, being made with man in his state of innocence, did not 
promise life, and threaten with death, upon an impossible 
condition, but upon one that was possible, and which man was 
then capable of performing; and therefore no ways incompatible 



with the wisdom of providence. And though man, by breaking this 
covenant, has lost his power of fulfilling the condition of it, perfect 
obedience; yet it entirely comports with the wisdom of providence, 
that he should be subject to the penalty of it, from which he can 
have no relief, but by the provision made in the covenant of grace; 
which covenant of grace is not a conditional one, as is suggested; 
nor is it tendered to any, much less to all mankind, to whom the 
gospel is vouchsafed, or to any left by God’s decree of preterition, 
under the disability of the fall; but is a covenant made with Christ 
on the behalf of God’s elect; is established in him, on better 
promises than conditional ones, depending on the power and will 
of man, being absolute and sure to all seed. 

(7.) "On the other hand, can it accord with the same wisdom of 
providence, to threaten the severest judgments to them, if they 
repented not, or if they turned away from their righteousness, or 
fell away from their own steadfastness, or endured not to the end; 
whom he had absolutely decreed to give repentance to; and, by 
continuance in well-doing, to preserve them to a blessed 
immortality; or to caution them not to do so, or to inquire whether 
temptations had not prevailed upon them so to do, or bid them 
fear lest they should do so." I answer; that the threatenings, 
cautions, and exhortations referred to, will appear to accord 
perfectly with the wisdom of providence, when it is considered, 
that they are made to societies and bodies of men under a 
profession of religion, some of which were real, others nominal 
professors; some true believers, others hypocrites, men destitute 
of the grace of God; and, perhaps, with a particular view to the 
latter, were these things given out, to whom God had never 
decreed to give repentance and perseverance. Besides, allowing 
that these threats, cautions, and exhortations are made to such to 
whom he had decreed to give repentance and perseverance, they 



are to be considered as means leading on, and blessed, in order 
to the enjoyment of what God had determined to give; and, 
therefore, it must accord with the wisdom of providence to make 
use of them. 

(8.) "It is suitable to the sincerity of his providential dispensations, 
of which his dealings with men, by his revealed will towards them, 
make so great a part, to move them to the performance of their 
duty only by motives, which he knows cannot work upon them, 
without that farther aid he, from eternity, hath determined to deny 
them?" I reply; that if, by performance of duty, is meant that men 
should convert themselves, repent of sin, and believe in Christ, to 
the saving of their souls, it will not be easy to prove that God 
makes use of any motives to move any persons to do these 
things of themselves; and still more difficult to prove, that he 
makes use of any to induce such persons thereunto to whom he 
does not give that grace which only can enable them to do them. 
If by performance of duty, is meant moral obedience to the law of 
God, this is every man’s duty, whether he has any motives to it or 
not; and if God makes use of any motives to induce unto it, which, 
without his grace, do not, and cannot, work upon them, the 
insufficiency of them does not arise from any thing in the motives 
themselves, nor from the denial of God’s grace, nor from his 
determination to deny it, but from the perverseness and 
wickedness of men’s hearts; wherefore, it is not unsuitable to the 
sincerity of providence, to make use of such motives, though they 
do not, and he knows they cannot, influence without his grace, 
which he is not obliged to give, and which he has determined to 
deny; since thereby, the perverseness and wickedness of men 
are more fully discovered, and they left inexcusable. Besides, the 
instances referred to regard not all mankind, but the people of 
Israel, and God’s dealings with them, not in relation to their 



spiritual and eternal welfare, but their civil and temporal estate, as 
a body politic, as has been shown in the first Part of this work. 

(9.) "It is suitable to the same wisdom and sincerity, to move such 
persons by promises, to repent and believe; and to require them, 
having such promises, to cleanse themselves from all filthiness of 
flesh and spirit, perfecting holiness in the fear of God? What wit of 
man can show, how God can be serious in calling such men to 
faith and repentance, much less, in his concern, that they might 
do so, or in his trouble that they have not done so; and yet be 
serious and in good earnest in his antecedent decree to deny 
them that aid, without which they never can believe or repent?" 
To which may be replied, that God is serious in calling men to 
faith and repentance, and as serious in his decrees either to give 
or deny that grace, without which none can ever believe or repent, 
is certain; and it must be owned, it would appear unsuitable to his 
wisdom and sincerity, should he move such persons by promises, 
and call such to faith and repentance, for whom, by an antecedent 
decree, he had determined to deny that grace, without which they 
could never believe and repent: but, then, it remains to be proved, 
which I think, can never be proved, that God calls any persons, 
and moves them by promises to believe in Christ, to the saving of 
their souls, or to evangelical repentance, to whom he does not 
give grace to believe and repent, or such who are not eventually 
saved. 



Section 8—Of The State and Case of the Heathens. 
 

In favor of the doctrines of absolute election and reprobation, 
particular redemption, and special grace in conversion, we 
observe, that, for many ages, God suffered the heathen world to 
walk in their own ways, leaving them without a revelation of his 
mind and will, without the gospel, and means of grace; and which 
has been, and still is, the case of multitudes to this day. This it 
cannot reasonably be thought he would have done, had it been 
according to the counsel of his will that all the individuals of 
mankind should be saved, and come to the knowledge of the 
truth; or had Christ died for and redeemed them all; or was it the 
will of God to bestow on all men sufficient grace, whereby they 
may be saved. Nor can it be thought that God deals more 
severely with men, according to the above doctrines, than he 
seems to have done with the heathen world in this respect: 
particularly, in favor of God’s decrees, it is observed, that if God 
conveys his gospel to, and bestows the means of grace on some 
people, and not on others, when the one are no more worthy of it 
than the other, and so must arise from his free grace, sovereign 
pleasure, and the counsel of his will; why may not the decree of 
the end of bestowing salvation on some, and not on others, as 
well as the decree of the means of sending the gospel to some, 
and not to others, be thought to be equally free, absolute, and 
sovereign? And seeing it is in fact certain, that the greatest part of 
mankind have been always left destitute of the means of grace, 
we need not wonder why that God, who freely communicates the 
knowledge of himself by the gospel to some nations, denying it to 
others, should hold the same method with individuals that he doth 
with whole bodies: for the rejecting of whole nations by the lump, 



for so many ages, is much more unaccountable than the selecting 
of a few to be infallibly conducted to salvation, and leaving others 
in that state of disability in which they shall inevitably fail of it. Now 
to this it is replied: 

I. "That this objection doth by no means answer the chief 
arguments produced against these decrees, which are all taken 
from the inconsistency of them with the truth and sincerity of 
God’s declarations, with his commands to repent, his exhortations 
and desires that they would, threats of ruin to them that do not, 
and with all the promises, motives, and encouragements to 
induce them into it." I observe, that this writer himself seems to be 
convinced, that this objection answers some, though not the chief, 
arguments produced against the absolute decrees of God. And as 
for those which are taken from the supposed inconsistency of 
them with the truth and sincerity of God, in his declarations, they 
have been replied to already, in this Part, under the article of 
Reprobation, to which the reader is referred, where it is made to 
appear, that there is no inconsistency between these decrees and 
the truth and sincerity of God in his declarations. It is much we 
should be called upon to show the like inconsistency, as is here 
pretended, between God’s declarations touching the heathen 
world, and his dealings with them, when it is agreed, on both 
sides, he has made no declarations of his mind and will to them. 
This author goes on, and allows, that there is a greater depth in 
the divine providence, and in his dispensations towards the sons 
of men, than we can fathom by our shallow reason; but then, it 
must be insolence in us to say, that God does not act, in the 
ordering of affairs in the world, according to the measures of true 
goodness, because we, who cannot dive into the reasons of his 
dispensations, cannot discern the footsteps of that goodness in all 
his various transactions towards men. To which I heartily agree; 



and it would have been well if this author, and others of the same 
cast with him, had carefully attended to such an observation, and 
contented themselves with such a view of things; which must 
have stopped their mouths from calumniating the goodness of 
God, on a supposition of his absolute decrees of election and 
reprobation. It is further observed, "that what God hath plainly and 
frequently revealed concerning his goodness, ought firmly to be 
owned and believed, although we are not able to discern how the 
transactions of God in the world comport with our imperfect 
knowledge and weak notions of immense and boundless 
goodness." All very right. To which is added, that "seeing the 
revelations of this nature (of divine goodness) are so clear and 
copious, have we not reason to believe them, notwithstanding 
those little scruples which, from our fond ideas and imperfect 
notions of divine goodness, we do make against them?" But, 
pray, what are these plain and frequent, clear and copious, 
revelations of divine goodness? and what the things that are not 
so clearly revealed? why, we are told, that to apply these things to 
our subject, 

1. "We know from Scripture, how dreadful for quality, how endless 
for duration, will be the punishment of every Christian who fails of 
the salvation tendered; but we know so little of the future state of 
heathens, that we are uncertain both as to the measure and 
duration of their punishment." Now not to take notice, that 
salvation is not tendered, and that a Christian, or one that truly 
deserves that name, cannot fail of it, or be liable to endless 
punishment; it is strange, that the dreadful punishment of any, 
and the endless duration of it, should be mentioned among the 
plain and frequent, clear and copious revelations of divine 
goodness, when it belongs to the plain and frequent, clear and 
copious revelations of divine goodness. Besides, though we know 



so little of the future state of heathens from the Scripture, yet we 
are not altogether at an uncertainty about either the measure or 
duration of their punishment; for as to the former, we are told 
(Matthew 11:21, 22) that it shall be more tolerable for Tyre and 
Sidon, for the inhabitants of these places, who had not the 
advantage of Christ’s ministry and miracles, at the day of 
judgment, than for the inhabitants of Chorazin and Bethsaida, 
who were favored with them; and it is reasonable to conclude, 
that this will hold good of all men, without a divine revelation; and 
as to the latter, it is certain, when our Lord shall descend from 
heaven, he will take vengeance on them that know not God, the 
Gentiles, and that obey not the gospel of our lord Jesus Christ; 
meaning such who have enjoyed, but have neglected and 
despised the means of grace; who, one as well as another, shall 
be punished with everlasting destruction from the presence of the 
Lord, and the glory of his power (2 Thess. 1:8, 9). Moreover, 
whereas it is suggested, that Providence may put the heathens 
into a better state before their final doom, since God overlooked 
the times of their former ignorance (Acts 17:30), there being the 
like reason for his still overlooking them; it should be observed, 
that God’s overlooking the times of heathen ignorance, was not 
an instance of his kindness and goodness, but of his disregard 
unto them: the meaning is, that he looked over them, took no 
notice of them, made no revelation to them, but left them in their 
blindness and ignorance, without giving them any helps, or 
sending them any persons to instruct and teach them. 

2. It is said, "We know that God hath made a tender of the 
covenant of grace, upon conditions of faith and repentance, to all 
that live under the Gospel dispensation; and that these decrees of 
absolute reprobation, and of denying the help necessary to the 
performing these conditions, are inconsistent with that tender: 



whereas we know of no such tender made to the heathen world; 
but rather, that they are still strangers to the covenant of promise" 
(Eph. 2:12). I answer; We know, indeed, from the Scriptures, that 
God has made a covenant of grace, which is a considerable 
instance of his divine philanthropy and goodness; but then, this 
covenant of grace is neither made with, nor tendered to all that 
live under the Gospel dispensation; it is only made with God’s 
elect in Christ, and that not upon conditions of faith and 
repentance; for these are blessings of grace secured for them in 
this covenant. Hence the decrees of absolute reprobation, and of 
denying the aid of grace to some persons, are; not at all 
inconsistent with this covenant, and the promulgation of it in the 
Gospel. We also know of no such covenant made with, nor of any 
tender of it, nor of any publication of it to the heathen world; but 
rather, that all that are destitute of revelation, are strangers to the 
covenant of promise (Eph. 2:12), which passage likewise 
acquaints us, that such as are without the knowledge of Christ, 
and God in Christ, are without hope; and that such who live and 
die so, have no good ground of hope of eternal life and salvation; 
which plainly points out the state and case of the heathens, and 
leaves us at no great uncertainty about it: wherefore, we freely 
own, what is further alleged, that, 

3. "We know not any promises God hath made to them;" and we 
know as little of any promises, or tenders of promises, God has 
made to the reprobate part of mankind, either with or without 
conditions, or upon possible or impossible ones: as also, that, 

4. "We know from Scripture that the heathens, who never had 
Christ preached to them, are not bound to believe in him." This is 
readily granted; and to it may be added, that they will not be 
condemned and punished for their unbelief, but for their sins 



committed against the law and light of nature. And though "we 
know from the same Scripture, that this is the command of God to 
all that have heard of Christ, that they believe in the Son of God;" 
yet we know that the faith enjoined and required is proportionate 
to the revelation that is made of Christ; for no man is bound to 
believe more than what is revealed. If evidence is given of Christ’s 
being the Son of God, the Messiah and Savior of the world, as 
was to the Jews, credit should be given thereunto; which the Jews 
should and could have given, though they could not believe unto 
salvation, without superior power and grace: if Christ is 
represented, to any persons as a proper object of faith, trust, and 
confidence; it becomes such persons to believe in him, and rely 
upon him; and such are, by the grace of God, enabled so to do. If 
the Spirit of God reveals to a man his particular interest in the 
death of Christ, or that Christ died for him in particular, he ought 
to believe it. All which perfectly accords with the doctrine of 
particular redemption, and is no ways inconsistent with God’s 
decrees of giving the necessary aid of his grace to some, to 
enable them to believe unto salvation, and of denying it to others, 

5. It is added, "We know that God sent his prophets and 
messengers, apostles and evangelists, to move the Jews unto 
repentance, and those Gentiles to whom the gospel was offered, 
to embrace it; and that under both these dispensations, he 
established an order of men to call all men indifferently to 
repentance; but we know not that any thing was done towards 
those heathens to whom the Gospel never hath been preached, 
nor ever any messenger or prophet sent." Be it so, as it will be 
allowed, that proper persons were sent to move the Jews to 
repentance, and the Gentiles to embrace the Gospel, who were 
blessed to the conversion of God’s elect, which lay among them 
both; and that nothing of this was ever done to the heathens, to 



whom the Gospel was never preached; for, indeed, how should 
anything of this kind be done to them, this being their case? yet 
this is not at all inconsistent with God’s decrees of election and 
reprobation, since it will be difficult, if not impossible, to prove that 
God ever called any person to evangelical repentance, to whom 
he has not given the grace of repentance; or that he calls all men 
indifferently to repentance, or any to whom he denies the grace of 
repentance. Though, admitting he does externally call such 
persons to repentance, this may be done to expose the vile 
nature of sin, declare man’s duty, and leave him inexcusable, 
though he denies him, and has determined to deny him, grace to 
enable him to repent, which he is not obliged to give; all which is 
consistent with the truth, sincerity, and design of the call. 

II. A second answer to this argument of ours is, that "that this 
objection supposeth it to be the same thing to be without a gospel 
revelation, and to be without any means of grace at all; which 
supposition seems plainly contrary to the declaration of the holy 
Scripture, touching the heathen world." For, 

1. As God plainly saith, even in respect to their justification, that 
he is the God not of the Jews only, but also of the Gentiles (Rom. 
3:29), and that he is the same Lord, who is rich unto all that call 
upon him (Rom. 10:12); so has he also, by St. Peter, taught, that 
he is no respector of persons; but that in every nation he that 
feareth God, and worketh righteousness, is accepted of him (Acts 
10:34, 35). "Whence it appears, that some of all nations, owning 
the true God, not only might, but actually did fear God, and work 
righteousness; and that God accepts men only because they do 
so: whence it follows, that those heathens who have at any time 
attained to the knowledge of the true God, may, in that state, 
perform those righteous actions which shall be acceptable in his 



sight." To which I reply; that unless the law and light of nature, by 
which men may have some knowledge of a divine Being, though 
they know not who he is, and of the difference between good and 
evil, and unless the motives from providential goodness to serve 
and glorify God can be thought to be means of grace, the heathen 
must be without any, who are destitute of the gospel revelation; 
and then to be without a gospel revelation, and without any 
means of grace at all, must be the same thing; seeing the gospel 
revelation, the word, and ordinances, are the common and 
ordinary means of grace. It will not be denied, that God may make 
use of extraordinary means; send an angel from heaven to 
acquaint men with the way of salvation by Jesus Christ, or by 
some other secret method, unknown to us; yet from the possibility 
of things to the certainty of them, we cannot argue: and though 
we would be far from judging of and determining the final state of 
such who are destitute of revelation; yet, according to the 
Scripture account of them, we cannot but conclude, that as such, 
and while such, they are without the means of grace, being 
without Christ, aliens from the commonwealth of Israel, and 
strangers from the covenants of promise, having no hope, and 
without God in the world. Nor do the Scriptures alleged prove that 
they have the means of grace, as will appear from a particular 
consideration of them. Not Romans 3:29, God was, indeed, 
equally the God of the Gentiles as of the Jews, as the God of 
nature and providence, being the common creator and preserver 
of them, and provider for them; but not as the God of grace, or in 
point of special grace and peculiar privileges, or before the gospel 
dispensation took place. Now, indeed, the middle wall of partition 
between Jew and Gentile is broken down; the gospel has been 
sent and preached to one as to another; and some of both have 
been brought to believe in Christ; and so God is the God of one 



as of the other, and stands no more distinguished by the God of 
Israel. And to this the apostle has respect in the place before us, 
when he puts the question, Is he the God of the Jews only? is he 
not also of the Gentiles? Which he answers in the affirmative, 
Yes, of the Gentiles also. The argument proving this, follows; 
seeing it is one God which shall justify the circumcision by faith, 
and the uncircumcision through faith. Whence it is manifest, that 
the apostle is not speaking of the justification of heathens, by their 
obedience to the law and light of nature, nor of them as heathens, 
or of God being their God, considered as such; but of their 
justification by faith in Christ; and so of them as believers, and of 
God being their God as such, equally with the believing Jews. 
Could it be proved, that God justifies the heathens by their 
obedience to the law and light of nature, as he justifies others by 
faith in the blood and righteousness of Christ, it would be much to 
the purpose; but since this text gives no such intimation, but the 
contrary, it must be impertinent to the present argument. Nor 
Romans 10:12. There is, indeed, no difference between the Jew 
and Greek, under the Gospel dispensation, for the same Lord 
over all, who has made them, and has a sovereign dominion over 
them, is rich, in the distributions of his grace unto all that call upon 
him, be they Jews or Gentiles. And, for their encouragement, it is 
observed (v. 13), that whosoever shall call upon the name of the 
Lord shall be saved. But then it is added (v. 14), How then shall 
they call on him in whom they have not believed? and how shall 
they believe in him of whom they have not heard? and how shall 
they hear without a preacher? Which manifestly shows, that 
though the Lord plenteously distributes the riches of his grace to 
all that call upon him, without distinction of nations; yet to them 
only that call upon him aright, that is, in faith; of which faith the 
preaching and hearing the word are the ordinary means; Faith 



cometh by hearing, and hearing by the word of God (v. 17). Now 
the Gentiles being without these means, and so destitute of faith, 
cannot rightly call upon God, there being no true invocation of him 
without faith in him; it follows, that they are not only without the 
means of grace, whilst this is their case, but even without any 
hope or likelihood of enjoying the blessings of grace; since these, 
in the text, are limited to them that call upon the Lord, and that call 
upon him in faith. Nor Acts 10:34, 35. The character given of 
Cornelius is, indeed, very great, and no doubt, very just; when he 
is said to be a devout man, and one that feareth God with all his 
house, which gave much alms to the people, and prayed to God 
alway (v. 2). Whose prayers and alms were greatly taken notice 
of, approved and accepted of God; for the angel said unto him, 
Thy prayers and thine alms are come up for a memorial before 
God, verse 4; that is, they were grateful to him, and were 
remembered by him. But then, it is not so evident, that he was 
now in a state of heathenism, destitute of divine revelation, of that 
particularly which was made to the Jews, or destitute of faith in 
the Messiah, especially as to come, or in a state of unregeneracy. 
He was, indeed, of heathen extract; was now a Roman soldier, 
and his falling down at Peter’s feet, and worshipping of him (v. 
25), may look like acting the part of an idolatrous heathen; when it 
was no other than an instance of civil respect, which Peter would 
not receive, lest the standers-by, or those that came with him, 
should think more was designed by it. It is moreover said, that 
Peter should tell him words whereby he and all his house should 
be saved (chapter 11:14). Which may seem to intimate, as if he 
and his family were not in a state of salvation; which sense, 
though it would prove that heathens may do many things which 
are materially good, though they have not all the circumstances of 
a good action; yet, so far as they are good, may be taken notice 



of and regarded by God; so that on the account of them they may 
be saved from temporal ruin, as the Ninevites, upon their 
repentance, were; and enjoy temporal good, and their future 
punishment be lessened: but then, this sense would prove what is 
quite beside and contrary to the scheme of our author, namely, 
that persons in a state of heathenism, though they may be very 
devout and religious in their way, and do a great many good 
things; yet are not in a state of salvation. But I am inclined to 
think, that the meaning of them is this, that whereas Cornelius 
and his family were seeking after, and were very desirous of 
knowing the way of salvation, of which they had some knowledge 
from the writings of the Old Testament, upon Peter’s coming to 
them, they should be more clearly led into it, and become 
thoroughly acquainted with the promised Messiah, by whom alone 
they could be saved; for that Cornelius and his family were 
proselytes of the gate, this writer himself owns: since the same 
titles which belonged to the proselytes of the gate are given to 
them. It is evident that Cornelius attended to and complied with 
the rituals of the Jews, as appears from his observing the same 
hour of prayer with them, the ninth hour (v. 30), compared with 
Acts 3:1, and from his being of good report among all the nation 
of the Jews (v. 22). He, no doubt, read the prophecies of the Old 
Testament, attended the synagogues of the Jews, believed in the 
Messiah to come; so that his faith was of the same kind with the 
saints before the coming of Christ, and in this faith.573 he did all 
the good works he did, which became acceptable to God through 
Christ; for without faith it is impossible to please him (Heb. 11:6). 
And now God is no respecter of persons, he makes no difference 
between nation and nation, but in every nation, whether they be 
Jews or Gentiles, he that feareth him, which includes the whole of 
religion internal and external, and so faith in Christ, and from such 



a principle worketh righteousness, is accepted with him; though 
let it be observed, that notwithstanding God accepts of such who 
fear him, and work righteousness, without any regard to their 
being circumcised or uncircumcised, to their being of this or the 
other nation; yet their fear of him and working of righteousness, 
are not the ground of their acceptance; but are to be considered 
as descriptive of the persons who are accepted in Christ; for there 
is no acceptance of persons or services but in Christ the beloved. 
From the whole, it does not appear that heathens, as such, and 
while in that state, may and actually do fear God, in the true 
sense of that phrase, as it imports the whole of internal and 
external religion; to both which, in the truth of them, they are utter 
strangers, and consequently cannot, and do not work 
righteousness, or what deserves that name, or what springs from 
the principles of the fear of God, and faith in him: and hence it 
follows not, that heathens may, in that state, perform those 
righteous actions which are acceptable in the sight of God; since 
what they perform, is not done in faith, nor directed to the glory of 
God; and especially in such sense, as that for the sake, and upon 
the account of them, their persons should be accepted, and they 
be everlastingly saved by him. For if the works of true believers, 
which spring from love, are done in faith, in obedience to the will 
of God, and with a view to his glory, cannot, and do not render 
their persons acceptable to God, nor procure their salvation, how 
should it be thought that the actions of heathens should do all 
this, were they even ten thousand times more and better than 
they are? 

2. It is said, that "this (that the heathens are not without any 
means of grace at all) may be gathered from these words of St. 
Paul, God, who in times past suffered all nations to walk in their 
own ways, nevertheless left not himself without witness, in that he 



did good, and gave us rain from heaven, and fruitful seasons, etc. 
(Acts 14:16, 17)." I reply; that God’s giving of rain and fruitful 
seasons to the heathens, and filling them with food and gladness, 
were indeed testimonies of his providence and goodness; in 
which respect he left not himself without witness: but then, though 
these were instances of providential goodness, yet not means of 
grace. It is true, that the works of creation were means of men’s 
knowing that there is a God, and that he is to be worshipped; so 
that the heathens were without excuse, because that when they 
knew God, they glorified him not as God, neither were thankful, 
but became vain in their imaginations, and their foolish heart was 
darkened (Rom. 1:20, 21): but then, these were not sufficient 
means of knowing who this God was, and in what manner he was 
to be worshipped. So that frequent instances of rain and fruitful 
seasons, and the daily supplies of food for the bodies of men, are 
proofs a divine Being, who is kind and good, and of a divine 
Providence, and lay men under obligation to be thankful, and to 
seek after God, and serve him; but are not means of grace, or of 
eternal life and salvation; for these very persons, to whom God 
gave rain and fruitful seasons, whose hearts he filled with food 
and gladness, he suffered to walk in their own ways; which 
unavoidably lead to ruin and destruction. What means of grace 
could these men have, who were thus entirely left of God, to do 
that which was right in their own eyes; though he did not leave 
himself without witness? How blind, ignorant, and superstitious 
were they, that, when they saw what the apostle Paul had done, 
cried out, The gods are come down to us in the likeness of men? 
and brought out their oxen and garlands, and would have done 
sacrifice; from which the apostle scarce restrained them by these 
sayings of his. What means of grace could these be supposed to 
have? when, as this author himself observes, God "so far 



permitted this, as that he sent them no prophet to instruct them 
better, and gave them no positive revelation of his will, no written 
instructions of the way in which he would be worshipped, as he 
had done unto the Jews." 

3. The same, it is observed, may be gathered "from those words 
of the same apostle; God, that made the world, and all things in it 
— made all nations of one blood, and hath determined the times 
before appointed (that is, the fixed seasons of the year,) and the 
bounds of their habitations, that they might seek the Lord, if haply 
they might feel after him, and find him (Acts 17:24, 26, 27). 
Whence we learn, that God made the world with this design, that 
men, by contemplation of the power, wisdom, and goodness, 
visible in the creation of it, might seek after the author of it, and 
seeking, find him. That to seek after God, in the Scripture-phrase, 
is so to seek him out, that we may give him that worship which is 
due to him; and, to find him, is to obtain his grace and favor. That 
sinners cannot thus hope to seek or find God, unless they can 
expect to find him merciful in the pardon of those sins they 
confess and forsake, all which must depend on this foundation, 
that God is the maker of heaven and earth, and all that is therein; 
whence it follows, that men guided only by the light of nature, may 
so acceptably seek God, as to find him gracious and merciful 
towards them." To which may be replied, that the making of the 
world, and all things in it, with the suitable provisions for all 
creatures, is a glorious display, of the power, wisdom, and 
goodness of God; and it will be allowed, that men, by the light of 
nature, may, as those Athenians might to whom the apostle 
speaks, so seek after God, and find that there is one, and such an 
one as dwells not in temples made with hands, neither is 
worshipped with men’s hands, as though he needed anything; 
seeing he giveth to all life, and breath, and all things (vv. 24, 25); 



which was sufficient to convince them of the gross idolatry they 
were guilty of; and that they ought not to think, as they did, that 
the Godhead is like unto gold, or silver, or stone, graven by art, or 
man’s device (v. 29). But then, it must be denied, that the 
heathens did, or could, by the light of nature, seek God 
acceptably, or so as to find him gracious and merciful unto them; 
for he is only sought acceptably, and found gracious and merciful, 
in Christ Jesus our Lord. And though propitiatory sacrifices did 
very early, and long, and generally, obtain among them; yet, as 
these were not taught them by the light of nature, but were either 
some broken, mangled traditions, which originally sprang from 
divine revelation, or satanical imitations of that kind of worship 
God had appointed; so they were performed in such a manner, as 
abundantly declared the wretched barbarity ignorance, and 
stupidity of the worshipers nor was God ever acceptably sought in 
them or even found to be propitious, gracious, and merciful 
through them. Besides, let it further be observed, that though the 
passage before us shows, that it is possible for men by a 
contemplation of the power, wisdom, and goodness of God, 
visible in his works of creation and providence, so to seek after 
him and find him, as to know that there is a God who has made all 
these; to be convinced of the vanity and falsehood of all other 
gods, and to see the folly, wickedness, and weakness of 
idolatrous worship; yet, at the same time, it very strongly intimates 
to us, how dim and obscure the light of nature is; since those who 
have nothing else to direct them but that, are like persons in the 
dark, who feel and grope about after God, whom they cannot see; 
and after all their search and groping, there is only an haply, a 
peradventure, a maybe, that they find him. Add to this, that the 
times of heathenism are called in verse 30, times of ignorance 
which God winked at, uJperidw< overlooked, disregarded, took no 



notice of, and gave them no means of spiritual light and 
knowledge. In short, these words, at most, only declare what is 
the end of man’s creation, which is, to seek the Lord and glorify 
him; and not what man can do, or the heathens have done, by the 
mere light of nature; and are far from being a proof of their having 
any means of grace. 

4. It is said, that "this may be proved from those words (Heb. 
11:6), He that cometh to God must believe that he is, and that he 
is a rewarder of them that diligently seek him." Where observe, 
that to come to God, is to serve him, throughout the tenor of the 
Scripture, and more especially in this epistle, where it signifies to 
come to his throne of grace by prayer, by the oblation of 
sacrifices, or by the performance of any other duty; yea, from the 
context it appears, that it is eujaresth~sai, to do that which is 
pleasing to him. That all men may so seek God, as to do what is 
well-pleasing to him, if they diligently endeavor so to do. That if 
they do so, they shall be regarded by him. That the heathens may 
have grounds sufficient to believe, that they shall be rewarded for 
serving him diligently, according to the light which God had given 
them. The inference is, "that heathens may have faith in God, 
even that faith which is the expectation of things hoped for, and 
may encourage them to seek him diligently." I answer, It is 
strange that this passage of Scripture should be a proof of 
heathens having the means of grace, or of their being capable of 
seeking and serving God acceptably, and of their having faith in 
God, even that faith which in verse1 is said to be the substance of 
things hoped for, the evidence oaf things not seen; when the 
apostle is only speaking of such a faith, as is; founded upon the 
word of God, and of such persons only who were favored with a 
divine revelation; of the patriarchs before and after the flood, the 
forefathers of the Jews; various instances of whose faith he 



produces, partly to prove the above definition of faith, and partly 
for the imitation, example, and encouragement of the Hebrews, to 
whom he writes; men who also enjoyed the oracles of God, had 
plenty of the means of grace, and were blessed with a gospel 
revelation. Besides, let it be observed, that since to come to God, 
as this author explains it from the context, is to do that which is 
pleasing to him; and since it appears from the former part of this 
text, that without faith it is impossible, eujaresth~sai, to do that 
which is well-pleasing to God; and from the words themselves, 
that believing is absolutely requisite to coming to him; not only 
that he exists, but that he is, in Christ, a God gracious and 
merciful, and a rewarder, in a way of grace, of all them that 
diligently seek him in his Son, in whom only he is to be so found. 
And since heathens are without any knowledge of him or faith in 
him, as such; for, how shall they believe in him of whom they 
have not heard? And how shall they hear without a preacher? 
(Rom. 10:14). It follows, that this passage of Scripture proves the 
reverse of what it is brought for; namely, that it is impossible for 
heathens to come to God aright, to serve him acceptably; or to do 
what is well-pleasing to him, because they are destitute of faith; 
and whatsoever, is not of faith, is sin (Rom. 14:23). Moreover, 
there is no such thing as coming to God through Christ, he is the 
only way of access to God, for Jews and Gentiles; for through him 
we both (Eph. 2:18), Jew and Gentile, have an access by one 
Spirit unto the Father. But since the heathens, destitute of divine 
revelation are without Christ, and the knowledge of him, as the 
way to the Father, they must be without hope, and without God in 
the world (Eph. 2:12), and know not how to come to him, nor can 
they come to him aright; nor indeed, are they capable of seeking 
and finding him as the God of grace, or as a God gracious and 
merciful: since he is only to be sought and found as such in Christ 



Jesus our Lord. It is true, indeed, that they may and should, by 
the light of nature, seek after God; and they may find him, as the 
God of nature, and should glorify him as such, yea, they may do 
many things materially good, which, though they may not be 
thoroughly well-pleasing to God; the circumstances of a good 
work being wanting in them, and also being without a Mediator to 
render them acceptable to God; yet may be so far approved of by 
him, as to avert temporal judgments from them, and to lessen 
their future punishment; so that the heathen world, according to 
our sentiments of them, is not, as is suggested, exempted from all 
obligations to seek God, or deprived of any motive to do what 
appears, by the light of nature, to be the will of God. From the 
whole, it follows not that heathens may have that faith in God 
which is the substance of things hoped for, and the evidence of 
things not seen; for how should they who are strangers from the 
covenant of promise hope, look for, and expect those things of 
which they have no revelation, no promise, on which to ground 
their faith, hope, and expectations? 

5. It is moreover said that "this may be further evident from those 
words: The wrath of God is revealed from heaven against all 
ungodliness and unrighteousness of men, who hold the truth in 
unrighteousness" (Rom. 1:18). Where observe, that the apostle is 
speaking of the heathen world, of the Gentiles (vv. 16, 23, 35). 
That this wrath of God was revealed from heaven against their 
ungodliness, that is, their impiety, in robbing God of his honor, 
and giving it to them which by nature were no gods; and in being 
ungrateful to him who was the author of their blessings; and 
against their unrighteousness, that is, the violation of the laws of 
justice, charity, and mercy, towards one another. That they did 
this against sufficient evidence and manifestation of the truth 
discovered to them, holding the truth in unrighteousness. That the 



great reason of the wrath of God revealed against them, was this, 
that they thus sinned against the knowledge and conscience of 
their duty. The inference is, "that all the acts of ungodliness and 
unrighteousness here mentioned (as things too commonly 
practiced in the heathen world), were done against sufficient light 
and conviction, that they did these things against the natural light 
of their own consciences, and the knowledge of that duty which 
was due from them both to God and man." I reply; It is not so 
evident, that the apostle is speaking, either in the text or context, 
especially in verse 16, of the heathen world, destitute of a divine 
revelation, where the apostle says, I am not ashamed of the 
gospel of Christ, for it is the power of God unto salvation, to the 
Jew first, and also to the Greek. In which words he intimates, that 
not only the gospel was now preached to Gentiles, as well as 
Jews, but that it was the power of God, or the power of God had 
accompanied it, to the conversion of some among the Gentiles, 
as well as of some among the Jews; and since therein is the 
righteousness of God revealed from faith to faith, he signifies that 
it became all such who were blessed with this revelation, who 
embraced this gospel, and made a profession of it, to live by faith; 
as it is written, The just shall live by faith; which faith is productive 
of good works; for otherwise faith without works is dead: 
wherefore, such who live wicked and ungodly lives, 
notwithstanding their profession of the gospel, may expect the 
vengeance of God; for, even under the gospel dispensation, the 
wrath of God is revealed from heaven in various awful instances 
and examples, against all ungodliness and unrighteousness of 
men; sins against the first and second table of the law, which are 
no more countenanced under the evangelical than under the legal 
economy; and especially against the ungodliness and 
unrighteousness of such who hold the truth ejn ajdiki>a, with 



unrighteousness; that is, who hold and profess the word of truth, 
the gospel of our salvation, and yet live unrighteously in their 
conversations, or hinder the spreading of it by their ungodly lives. 
In this view of things, the words have no reference to the heathen 
world, as such; but to persons, whether Jews or Gentiles, 
enjoying the gospel revelation. It is true, the following part of the 
context seems to regard the Gentiles, as only having the light of 
nature, and their abuse of it: though Dr. Hammond understands 
the whole text of judaizing Christians, of the Gnostics; and indeed, 
the whole account well enough agrees with them, who not only 
had, in common with the Gentiles, the advantages of the light of 
nature, the works of creation and providence, to lead them to the 
knowledge of God, whereby they were left without excuse; but 
even boasted of superior knowledge to other Christians, from 
whence they had the name of Gnostics; and yet these men, who 
professed themselves to be wise, became fools, ran into the 
idolatry of the heathens, partook with them in their idol feasts, and 
particularly worshipped the images of Simon Magus and Helena, 
and were guilty of all the obscenities, impurities, unnatural lusts, 
and horrible wickedness, mentioned to the end of the chapter; the 
last words of which may be more properly true of them than of the 
heathen world: who knowing the judgment of God, that they which 
commit such things are worthy of death, not only do the same, but 
have pleasure in them that do them. But admitting that the 
heathen world, as such, is here spoken of, it will only prove what 
will be readily granted, that the heathens, by the visible works of 
creation, may know that there is a God, and the invisible 
perfections of Deity; that he, who is the Creator of all things, ought 
to be worshipped and adored, and not the creature; that they 
ought to acknowledge him as the author of their being and 
mercies; to glorify him on the account of them, and to be thankful 



to him for them; and should they do otherwise, are inexcusable, 
sins they must act against the natural light of their own 
consciences. But how does this prove them to have any means of 
grace, or means of obtaining eternal life and salvation? So far 
from it, that it proves, that men being left to the light of nature, 
even such as are of the highest form, profess themselves to be 
the soqoi, the wise men of the world, sink into the greatest 
blindness and stupidity, fall into the grossest idolatries, become 
guilty of the vilest ingratitude, and commit the most abominable 
and unnatural iniquities that were ever heard of. 

6. It is further urged, that "this also seemeth evident from what the 
apostle hath declared touching the Gentiles, who had no the law, 
to wit, that God would judge then according to their works (Rom. 
2:6). And when the apostle adds, that the Gentiles which knew 
not the law of Moses, did by nature, that is, by virtue of the law of 
nature written in their hearts, the things contained in the moral 
law; he must insinuate, that they had the natural principles of 
good and evil discovered to them, by their own reason and 
discretion." To which may be replied that what the apostle hath 
declared touching the Gentiles, that God would judge them 
according to their works, is not to be understood of his justification 
and acceptance of them on the account of their works, or of his 
rewarding them with eternal glory and happiness for the sake of 
them; for, by the deeds of the law, whether of nature, or of Moses, 
there shall no flesh be justified in his sight (Rom. 3:2); but of the 
righteous condemnation of them according to their evil works, 
which, by the light of nature, they knew to be so, and ought to 
have avoided, as he himself explains it (v. 12), As many as have 
sinned without law, shall also perish without law; which, surely, 
can never be thought to be a proof of their having means of 
grace; but rather the contrary. Indeed, it is true, that they did, by 



the mere light of nature, know the difference between good and 
evil in many cases; and, by the mere strength of nature did many 
things which had the appearance of moral goodness; but then, as 
their knowledge was very imperfect, and their strength but 
weakness, there were many things which should have been done, 
were left undone, and multitudes of sins are committed against 
the direct law and light of nature: so that they were far from being 
hereby in a state of justification and acceptance with God, and 
which occasioned great turmoils of conscience, and restlessness 
and disquietude of their thoughts within them; all which is largely 
expressed by the apostle, verses 14, 15. 

III. Having considered the arguments from Scripture in favor of the 
heathens having means of grace, we now proceed to consider 
such as are taken from reason. And, 

1. It is observed, that "it seemeth evident from reason, that if God 
should be worshipped, served, and obeyed by his rational 
creatures, he must have given them sufficient knowledge of that 
Being whom they are to serve, worship, and obey, and of those 
laws which he requires them to obey; and also must have given 
them abilities to do them, as far as he requires this to their 
acceptance, and motives sufficient to induce them thus to serve 
and to obey him." I answer; that whereas there is a God, and this 
God is to be served and obeyed, so he has not left himself without 
witness to the very heathens; he has given to them means of 
knowing his being and perfections. The things that are made are 
sufficient proofs of his eternal power and godhead; so that in this 
respect they are without excuse; nor are they altogether without 
the knowledge of those laws he requires them to obey; for though 
they are strangers to the instituted worship and positive laws of 
revealed religion, for the neglect of which they will not be 



condemned yet not to the laws of natural religion: for though they 
have no written law in their hands to guide and direct them; yet 
they have the work of the law written on their hearts, to which 
their conscience bears witness, and their thoughts accuse or 
excuse, as they do good or evil works; and no doubt but they are 
able to do more than they do, in a way of natural obedience to 
these laws; nor are they without motives from the providential 
goodness of God, to induce them to a regard to them. We do not 
say the heathens want the means of knowing the natural duties 
owing to God and man; and so are far from destroying natural 
religion, or absolving the heathens from obligations to perform it; 
we say, indeed, that neither they, nor any others, without the 
grace of God, can love the Lord their God with all their heart, and 
their neighbor as themselves, which are the main parts of the law. 
But then it does not follow from hence, that these are no duties of 
natural religion, or that God does not require them, or that men 
are not under obligation to them, because through their own 
vitiosity they have lost their power to obey them as they ought. 
We also say, that those actions of the heathens which are 
materially good, are yet formally evil, because they are not done 
out of love to God as the principle, and to God’s glory as the end; 
and indeed how should they do any thing out of love to God, and 
with a view to his glory, when they know him not? For though they 
have means of knowing the being and perfections of God, yet 
they know not who the true God is; but being left to the mere light 
of nature, fix upon that which is not God, to be so; and 
consequently can have no true love to the only true God, nor true 
faith in him, nor a true regard to his glory. And we say the same of 
the works and actions of all men in a state of nature, before 
conversion, who are destitute of love to God, and faith in Christ: 
and so says the church of which this author was a member, in her 



thirteenth article (Titus 3:5, 6), "Works done before the grace of 
Christ, and the inspiration of his Spirit, are not pleasant to God, 
forasmuch as they spring not of faith in Jesus Christ, neither do 
they make men meet to receive grace, or (as the school-authors 
say) deserve grace of congruity; yea, rather, for that they are not 
done as God hath willed and commanded them to be done, we 
doubt not but that they have the nature of sin." But, after all, 
supposing that the heathens have sufficient means of knowing 
God, and the duties of natural religion, and that they do know 
God, and do perform the duties of natural religion, are these the 
means of grace, life, and salvation; when it is not by works, of 
righteousness, works done according to a righteous law, and from 
a principle of grace and holiness, which we Christians, believers 
in Christ, have done after conversion, in the faith of Christ, from 
love to God, and a view to his glory, that we are saved; but 
according to the mercy of God, by the washing of regeneration, 
and the renewing of the Holy Ghost, which he shed on us 
abundantly, through Jesus Christ our Savior? (Titus 3:5, 6). To 
say no more, the argument may easily be retorted thus: It 
seemeth evident from reason, that if God had willed that all the 
individuals of human nature, and among the rest the heathens, 
should be saved through our Lord Jesus Christ, by whom alone 
we hope to be saved, there being no other way of salvation that 
we know of; I say, it seemeth evident from reason, that God would 
have given these persons the means of salvation, the means of 
knowing Christ, and salvation by him, and the knowledge of these 
things itself. 

2. It is further argued, "If God hath given to all men immortal 
souls, it seemeth plainly hence to follow, that he had put them 
some way in a capacity of being happy after death, and hath not 
left them under an inevitable necessity of being always miserable. 



For since, according to our Savior’s words, it had been better for 
such men that they had not been born; and, according to right 
reason, it is better not to be, than to be miserable; and seeing all 
such men must be subject to a necessity of being miserable, only 
by being born into the world, that is, by God’s own action in giving 
them life, and infusing a spiritual soul into them; it follows, that 
either we must deny the immortality of the souls of these 
heathens, or allow, that they are placed by Divine Providence in a 
capacity of avoiding being ever miserable." I reply; That God hath 
given to all men, and so to the heathens, immortal souls, is 
certain; but from hence it follows not, that he has put, or is obliged 
to put them some way in a capacity of being ever happy; seeing 
he makes the angels immortal and immaterial spirits, those that 
fell from him, as well as those that stand; but he has not, nor is he 
obliged to put the former any way in a capacity of being ever 
happy; since they became sinful, and so miserable of themselves, 
and not by any act of his. So the heathens, to whom God has 
given immortal souls, of themselves, through their own sin, 
became miserable, or subject to misery, and not by being born 
into the world, or by God’s own action of giving them life, and 
infusing, an immortal soul into them: God’s act of giving them 
being and life, and infusing an immortal soul into them, is a 
blessing; it is their own iniquity that subjects them to misery, or 
makes them miserable, and it can be no unrighteous thing with 
God to leave them so; nor is it more eligible not to be, than to be 
so; our Lord does not say, it had been better for such men, that 
they had not been born; but it had been good for that man, Judas, 
if he had not been born (Matthew 26:24). And this, as some think, 
was said according to the judgment of men, and as Judas himself 
would hereafter judge, and is designed to express the woefulness 
of his state and condition; though it is not said, it had been good 



for him if he had not been, but if he had not been born; that is, if 
he had been an abortive, had died in his mother’s womb. It is not 
according to right reason, but according to an erroneous 
judgment, that "it is better not to be, than to be miserable;" for to 
be is something, and something good, though attended with 
misery; but, not to be, is nothing; and non entis nulla affectio, can 
have neither goodness nor bitterness, nor can be properly eligible 
or desirable. The reasoning, which follows, from the goodness of 
God in temporal things, to his concern for men’s spiritual welfare, 
and from the law of nature and light of reason, implanted in them, 
hath been elsewhere considered. 

3. It is urged, that "it cannot be consistent with divine equity and 
goodness, to make that a condition of any man’s happiness, 
which he cannot know to be his duty, or knowing, cannot do. 
Hence it is evident, that the knowledge of any revelation made to 
Jew or Christian, cannot be necessary to the happiness of 
heathens in general, much less the practice of any purely 
Christian duty; and therefore faith in Jesus Christ cannot be 
necessary to the salvation of as many of them as have never 
heard of him." I answer; that the heathens will not be condemned 
and punished for their ignorance of that revelation which was 
never vouchsafed to them, nor for the non-performance of and 
purely Christian duty, such as baptism and the Lord’s supper; nor 
for not believing in Christ, of whom they have never heard, only 
for those sins which they have committed against the law and 
light of nature; but inasmuch as they are without any true 
knowledge of the way of atonement for sin, and without any 
revelation from God of the method of salvation from it, they must 
be considered as destitute of the means of grace, and as far from 
true happiness and felicity. 



4. When this author says, "This I think certain, that God will only 
judge men at the last for sinning against the means he hath 
vouchsafed them to know, and to perform their duty, and only by 
that law which he hath given them. Hence it must follow, that 
those heathens to whom the law of nature only hath been given, 
can be judged only for the violations of that law." This will be 
readily allowed as agreeable to what the apostle says, As many 
as have sinned without law, shall also perish without law (Rom. 
2:12). But then, this observation is no proof of their having any 
means of grace; this leaves them without any, and discovers the 
equity and justice of God in their condemnation. 

5. It is further observed that "God having laid down this method in 
the dispensation of his gifts, that he who is faithful in the least 
talent, shall have a suitable reward; and that to him that hath, so 
as to improve what he enjoys, shall more be given, and vice 
versa; we may hence rationally conclude that he who diligently 
endeavors to do good according to that light he hath received, 
shall find some tokens or the favor of God; and that if any farther 
aid be requisite to enable the heathens acceptably to perform 
their duty, the divine goodness will impart that also to them, by 
those secret dispensations of his providence which we are not 
acquainted with." To which may be replied; that the parable of the 
talents referred to, does not relate either to the gifts of nature, or 
of special grace; but to ministerial gifts, or such as qualify men for 
the preaching of the gospel, as has been shown in the first Partof 
this work; and therefore cannot be of any service in the argument 
before us. What secret methods God may make use of to impart 
his grace to heathens, to afford them the aid that is requisite to 
perform their duty acceptably; to communicate his mercy to them, 
and apply the meritorious performances of Christ; are, indeed, 
secrets to us; and secret things belong to the Lord our God, but 



those things which are revealed, belong, to us and to our children 
(Deut. 29:29). It is only according to the revelation God has made 
we are able to judge of things, and beyond that we cannot go; and 
according to that revelation, it appears that Christ is the way, the 
truth, and the life (John 14:6); the true way to eternal life; that no 
man can come to the Father but by him; that there is salvation is 
no other; that there is none other name under heaven given 
among men, Jews or Gentiles, whereby we must be saved (Acts 
4:12); that the heathens, destitute of revelation, know not God (1 
Thess. 4:5); are without Christ, strangers to the covenants of 
promise, without hope and God in the world (Eph. 2:12); and 
consequently, according to all the views of things we are capable 
of taking from hence, must be without any means of grace and 
salvation. 

6. And lastly, it is said, that "we may reasonably conclude, God 
will deal with them, both with respect to the acceptation and 
reward of their good, and his displeasure against and punishment 
of their evil actions, according to the measures of their ignorance 
and knowledge, the abilities, motives, and inducements afforded 
to them to do or to avoid them; and that in these particulars. That 
their good actions, done upon less convictions, aids, and motives, 
may be more acceptable to God, than the like actions done by 
Christians, upon much stronger evidence, and better aids, and 
more powerful inducements to the same actions, according to 
John 20:29, Luke 7:9, Matthew 15:28. That the heathens may 
expect a reward upon performance of less duty, according to 
Luke 12:48. That God should be more ready to pardon and pass 
by their transgressions, because there must be in them the more 
of ignorance, and so the less of contempt, and so the more of that 
which renders them excusable, and the less of that which 
aggravates transgression. That God should be more patient and 



long-suffering towards them before he punisheth, because the 
less the light is they enjoy, the less is their offense against it. It is 
also reasonable to conceive, that God may be more gentle in the 
punishment of their iniquities, according to our Lord’s own 
aphorism, Luke 12:47." I answer; It cannot well be thought that 
the actions of heathens, which want the circumstances of a good 
work, such as love to God, faith in him, a view to his glory, and 
which have only the appearance of goodness in them, should, 
upon any consideration whatever, be more acceptable to God, 
than the actions of Christians done by the assistance of grace, in 
faith, from pure love to God, and with a single eye to his glory, 
and which are attended with, and are presented before God, 
through the sweet incense of Christ’s mediation. There must be 
as much difference between these actions, in point of acceptance, 
as between the most fragrant flower in the garden, and the most 
stinking herb of the field. The words of our Lord (John 20:29), do 
not compare Christians and heathens together, but Christians and 
Christians, and commend such who believe on Christ, without the 
sight of his person and miracles, before such who believed on him 
upon the sight of them. The centurion (Luke 7:9), and the Syro-
Phoenician woman (Matthew 15:28), though they were of heathen 
extract, were not to be reckoned pure heathens, since they 
conversed among the Jews, and probably were Jewish 
proselytes, especially the former, and had heard of the Messiah, 
and were now, moreover, blessed with a gospel revelation, 
enjoyed the ministry, and saw the miracles of Christ; and, 
therefore, their actions, and the instances of their faith, are not 
pertinent to the present argument. The saying of Socrates this 
author mentions supposes a plurality of gods; and the 
expressions of Epictetus breathe out the pride and vanity, the 
affectation and stupidity, of a stoic. Nor have the heathens reason 



to expect a reward upon performance of less duty; for they have 
no reason to expect a reward, especially of eternal life, upon the 
performance of any duty, be it more or less, since the reward 
must be either of debt or of grace; if of debt, the expectation must 
be founded upon the performance of the duty itself, and the strict 
proportion between the duty and the reward; but between eternal 
life, and the best performances of men, there is no proportion at 
all, and consequently there is no reward due unto them, and 
therefore no just expectation can arise from hence; if it is of grace, 
and the expectation is founded on divine goodness, there must be 
some notification of it, a promise of eternal life must be given: but 
the heathens are strangers to the covenants, of promise (Eph. 
2:12); they have no such promise, and are incapable of having 
any, without a revelation, as this author himself observes; and 
therefore can have no well-grounded expectation of the reward of 
eternal life, upon the performance of any duty whatever; but are, 
as the apostle says, (Eph. 2:12) without hope, that is, of eternal 
life which God, that cannot lie, promised before the world began 
(Titus 1:2). The words of our Lord, in Luke 12:28, can be no 
foundation of expectation of reward to heathens, upon 
performance of less duty, since they know nothing of them; and 
did they, could be none at all, since they speak not of any reward 
to be given to men upon performance of more or less duty, only of 
what is required of men to whom much is committed. To proceed: 
though the heathens have more of ignorance, and less of 
contempt, in their transgressions, than others who enjoy the light 
of the gospel, and so as their sins are not so aggravated, their 
punishment will not be so great, but that they may reasonably 
expect, that God should be more ready to pardon and pass by 
their transgressions, because of their ignorance, when they are 
not sensible of it, is not easy to be conceived of. Again, though 



the less the light is men enjoy, the less is their offense against it, 
and God may be more patient and long-suffering towards them 
before he punisheth; but that the heathens may expect he will be 
so on this account, is not very evident. There have been 
instances, indeed, of God’s patience and long-suffering towards 
them; but that of God’s waiting upon the old world, in the days of 
Noah, who was a preacher of righteousness to them, cannot well 
be thought to be an instance of God’s forbearance of heathens, of 
men destitute of a divine revelation. It must be owned it is 
reasonable to conceive, that God may be more gentle and mild in 
the punishment of the iniquities of heathens, not only from Luke 
12:47, but from the express declaration of Christ, that it will be 
more tolerable for Tyre and Sidon, and for the land of Sodom, in 
the day of judgment, than for Chorazin, Bethsaida, and 
Capernaum, wherein most of his mighty works were done 
(Matthew 11:20-24); which brings me to the consideration of 
these words, and the inference said to be made from them. As to 
the sense and meaning of them, that has been considered 
already in the first Part of this work, to which the reader is 
referred. The inference said to be made from them is this, namely, 
"Hence it appears, that the means of salvation are not always 
applied to them, whom God foresaw would use them better." By 
whom this inference is made, I cannot find, and am jealous, that it 
is not fairly represented as it was drawn; since these words, 
according to our sense of them, are not to be understood of God’s 
prescience or foresight of what was certainly come to pass, if 
such means were vouchsafed; but of a probability and likelihood, 
according to a human view and judgment of things, that the 
miracles of Christ would have been more regarded by, and would 
have had a greater influence upon, the inhabitants of Tyre, Sidon, 
and Sodom, had they been wrought among them, than on the 



inhabitants of those cities where they were performed: however, 
this, I think, may be fairly inferred from them, that God vouchsafes 
the means of grace sometimes to persons who are not only 
unworthy of them, but to whom they are of none effect; when he 
denies them to others, who are no more unworthy of them, and 
who, in all probability, would show a greater regard unto them. 
Now, as his withholding them from the one, and giving them to the 
other, must spring alone from his sovereign pleasure, it shows, 
that it is not his will that every individual of human nature should 
be saved, and come to the knowledge of the truth, and therefore 
must lie strongly against the universal scheme. It is, moreover, 
said, that "in favor of these false interpretations, we add, that it 
would be an act of cruelty in God to have denied them those 
means, which he foresaw would have produced in them 
repentance unto salvation" Now it should be observed, that this is 
said not in favor of our interpretations, which this author says are 
false, but upon the false hypothesis of our opponents. We do not 
say, that God foresaw that those means which he denied them 
would, had he granted them, have produced in them repentance 
unto salvation, or that God is cruel, when he denies the means of 
grace to some, and gives them to others; but this we say, and 
ask, upon the hypothesis of the Arminians, "that if God foresaw 
those means would have produced in them repentance unto 
salvation, was it not cruel in him to deny them those means?" 
This, I find, has been said, and asked by the Contra-
Remonstrants, which, perhaps, our author refers to: their words 
are these; "If this ought to be so taken, that God must be 
supposed to have certainly foreknown that these Tyrians would 
have truly and really converted themselves, if the mighty works 
had been wrought among them, may it not be gathered from 
hence, that God is cruel and unmerciful, that he should withhold 



from such, and would not give unto them, the means necessary to 
that conversion, who would certainly have converted 
themselves?" But how can this agree with their (the 
Remonstrants) opinion, who, in favor of it, produce those words of 
the apostle (1 Tim. 2:4), who will have all men to be saved, and 
come to the knowledge of the truth; especially when they say, that 
by the word all, every individual man, without exception, is to be 
understood? How could God will to save the Tyrians, from whom 
he withheld the means necessary to conversion, nor would he 
give them? From whence it is manifest, that the Arminians ought 
not to be so forward with their charges of cruelty and 
unmercifulness against our scheme, on the account either of 
God’s decree before time, or of the methods of his grace in time, 
when their own scheme is not free from them. Upon the whole, it 
appears, that God gives and denies his grace, affords and 
withholds the means of it, as he himself pleases; and as 
multitudes in all ages have been without the latter, there is much 
reason to believe they have been destitute of the former. I 
conclude, by observing what the church of England, in her 
eighteenth article, says, which our author was obliged to 
subscribe and swear to: "They also are to be had accursed that 
presume to say, that every man shall be saved by the law or sect 
which he professeth, so that he be diligent to frame his life 
according to that law and light of nature; for holy Scripture doth 
set out unto us only the name of Jesus Christ, whereby men must 
be saved." The testimonies of the ancient writers in favor of the 
heathens, cited by this author, and their judgment of their case, 
will be considered in the fourth and last Part of this work; in which 
will be given the sense of the said writers before Austin, upon the 
points of election, redemption, efficacious grace, free will, and the 
final perseverance of the saints. 



Part 4 

Chapter 1—Of Predestination  

Introduction 
Since those doctrines which are commonly called, Calvinistical 
are charged with novelty, and are represented as running directly 
contrary to the whole stream of antiquity, and the sentiments of 
the ancient fathers, and as entirely unknown to the Christian 
church before the time of Austin; when, on the other hand, the 
doctrines of the universal scheme are said to be confirmed by the 
concurrent suffrage of all antiquity, and the express and frequent 
declarations of the ancient fathers; it is necessary that this affair 
should be inquired into and examined, whether it is matter of fact 
or no. And this will be the subject of this Fourth Part. But, before 
we enter upon it, let the following things be observed: 

1. That the writings of the best of men, of the most early antiquity, 
and of the greatest learning and piety, cannot be admitted by us 
as the rule and standard of our faith. These, with us, are only the 
Scriptures of the Old and New Testament: to these we appeal, 
and by these only can we be determined. If therefore the oracles 
of God are on our side; if we have the concurrent suffrage and the 
frequent and express declarations of the holy prophets, of Christ 
and his apostles, we have the best and earliest antiquity for us, 
and are free, and far enough from the charge of novelty. It is of no 
great, moment with us, what such who lived nearest to the times 
of the apostles say, unless what they say agrees with their words 
and doctrines. It would indeed be matter of concern to us, should 
no footsteps, no traces of the doctrines we contend for, appear in 
the works of the first Christian writers, and would oblige us to 



lament their early departure from the faith once delivered to the 
saints. And, indeed, 

2. It is easy to observe, and he must be a stranger to antiquity 
and church history that does not know, how very early after the 
apostles’ days, corruptions, both in doctrine and practice, were 
brought into the Christian church. For not to take notice of the 
heretics of those times, and the heresies broached by them, than 
which, never were more absurd notions, or more horrid and 
blasphemous doctrines maintained, which made Polycarp, a 
disciple of the apostle John, frequently say, "Good God, to what 
times hast thou reserved me!" The purest writers of the first ages 
were not free from considerable mistakes and blemishes, and 
deviations from the word of God, and doctrines of the apostles; 
which having been taken notice of by many learned men, I forbear 
to repeat. Indeed we have scarce any thing remaining of what 
was written in the first century, and very little of what was written 
in the second. And besides, the writings of these and after-times 
have been so interpolated, and so many spurious pieces have 
been ascribed to the writers of those ages, that it has been 
difficult to know their true and real sentiments. Since the 
reformation, learned men have taken much pains to separate the 
spurious and interpolated, from their genuine works. 

3. Though it will be readily owned, that the first Christian writers 
were men of great sobriety and simplicity, of exemplary lives and 
conversations, and who suffered much and bravely for the sake of 
the Christian religion, the verity of which they were thoroughly 
persuaded of; yet they do not appear to have very clear and 
distinct notions of the doctrines of it, at least are not very happy in 
expressing their sentiments of them; for as many of them were 
men of considerable erudition in Gentile philosophy, they had a 



better faculty at demolishing the Pagan scheme, than in stating, 
explaining, and defending the Christian faith. 

4. Whereas the times in which these men lived, may be truly 
called the infancy or youth of the Christian church, and which, as 
it grows older, may be thought to grow in spiritual light and 
knowledge, as it certainly will more so before the end of the world; 
so these writers with more propriety may be called the young 
men, than the fathers of the church: and, without any detraction 
from their real worth and value, they were but children, in 
comparison of some of our European divines, since the 
reformation. And indeed there is a good deal of reason why these 
should have a better understanding of the Scriptures, and be 
more acquainted with the doctrines of the gospel; since, besides 
the advantage of the writings before them, they also had better 
helps of understanding the Bible in its original languages: for most 
of the Latin writers knew nothing of the Greek tongue, neither 
Greek nor Latin writers understood the Hebrew; but a very few 
indeed. And above all, they had a larger measure of the spirit of 
wisdom and revelation in the knowledge of Christ: for, setting 
aside the apostolic age itself, which was favored with an 
extraordinary measure of the gifts and graces of the Spirit, or the 
bringing forth and establishing the Christian religion in the world; 
there has been no age since, that has been blessed with so much 
spiritual and evangelical light as the times since the reformation; 
and it is to be hoped that it will increase yet more and more; 
though it must be owned, that of late a veil has been drawing over 
it, which God in his own time will remove. 

5. It may be further observed, that the pens of the first Christian 
writers were chiefly employed against Jews and Pagans, and 
such heretics who opposed the doctrine of the Trinity; and who 



either denied the proper deity or real humanity of Christ; and 
therefore it is not to be expected that they should treat of the 
doctrines now in debate among us, any otherwise than per 
transitum, or by the bye. Besides, the doctrines of grace had 
never been disputed, or made the subject of controversy: Satan 
as yet had not done playing his first game, which was to 
depreciate some one or other of the divine persons in the Trinity, 
which lasted three or four hundred years; and then he brought on 
a second, and that was to cry up the power of man, in opposition 
to the grace of God. Now since nothing of this kind was moved in 
the times of those early writers, it is not to be wondered at that 
they should write sparingly on such subjects; or, as Austin says, 
should speak securius, "more securely," or should speak as 
Jerom observes of the writers before Arius, innocenter et minus 
cante, "innocently and less cautiously." His words are these; "You 
will say," writing to Ruffinus, "how is it that there are some things 
faulty in their books? If I should answer, that I do not know the 
reasons of those faults, I will not immediately judge them to be 
heretics; for it may be that they have simply erred, or wrote with 
another meaning; or their writings have been corrupted by little 
and little, by unskillful librarians; or verily before Arius, as a 
meridian devil, was born in Alexandria; they spoke some things 
‘innocently, and less cautiously,’ which could not avoid the 
calumny of perverse men." And, for the same reason, it is no 
marvel, if, before the Pelagian controversy was moved, they 
dropped some things which were not so agreeable to the 
doctrines of special grace, or even to their own sentiments 
concerning them; since they had never been put upon the more 
strict examination and defense of these things, and so wrote 
without guard. This made Austin say, in answer to Prosper and 
Hilary, who moved to have the sense of former writers concerning 



predestination and grace, in order to stop the mouths of some 
cavilers; "What need is there to search into their works, who 
before this heresy arose, were under no necessity of troubling 
themselves to solve this difficult question; which without doubt 
they would have done, had they been obliged to answer to such 
things. Hence it is, that what they thought of the grace of God, 
they have briefly and transiently touched upon in some places of 
their writings, but dwelt on those things in which they disputed 
against other enemies of the church." 

6. It is worthy of notice, and what serves greatly to show the 
general sense of the Christian church concerning these doctrines, 
that when Pelagius first broached his notions concerning grace 
and free will, they were looked upon as new and unheard of, and 
were condemned by several councils; by one at Diospolis in 
Palestine, at which were fourteen bishops; by two at Carthage in 
the last of which were sixty-seven bishops; and by another at 
Milevis in Africa, which consisted of sixty bishops. And in the first 
of these Pelagius recanted, and was obliged to subscribe the 
condemnation of his tenets, or else he had been anathematized. 
So that Austin was far from being the only person that rose up 
and opposed him. And indeed Pelagius for some time had very 
few, that either did or dared openly to espouse his notions. And 
as for Austin, he was so far from being alone in his sentiments, 
that it was well "known that not only the Roman and African 
churches, but all the sons of promise in all parts of the world, 
agreed with his doctrine, as in the whole of faith, so in the 
confession of grace;" as Prosper observes. I have only further to 
observe, that the testimonies produced in the following work, are 
taken from the writers before Austin. I have made no use of him, 
nor of Prosper and Fulgentius, his two boatswains, as Dr. Whitby 
very wittily, no doubt, as he thought, calls them: nor have I taken 



any citations upon trust from others; but what is here presented to 
the reader, is the fruit of my own reading, care, and diligence. I 
say not this in an ostentatious way, but that the reader may more 
safely depend upon them. To all which I only add, that I have not 
attempted an elegant translation of these testimonies, but have as 
much as possible pursued a literal one, lest I should be thought to 
impose my own sense upon an author. Great allowance must be 
made those writers, on account of the age in which they lived, and 
the style in which they wrote: nor can it be expected they should 
write with exactness and accuracy, or express themselves as 
moderns do, upon points which had never been the subject of 
controversy. I do not pretend to reconcile all their different 
expressions, which may seem contradictions to themselves and 
to truth: what I propose, and have in view, is to make it appear 
that the Arminians have no great reason to boast of antiquity on 
their side; and I hope, on the perusal of the following sheet, sit will 
be allowed that this point is gained. 



 

That the doctrine of absolute election and reprobation bears a 
contradiction to the sentiments of the ancient fathers, Dr. Whitby 
says, is so evident, that Calvin, Beza, and many other patrons of 
it do partly confess it; and therefore he shall content himself with 
three or four demonstrations of this truth. As to the confessions of 
Calvin and Beza, the former only observes, that the doctrine of 
election and reprobation, according to God’s foreknowledge, has 
had magnos authores, "great authors," or abettors, in all ages; 
and the latter, (In Romans 11:35) that Origen led most of the 
Greek and Latin writers into that gross error, that the foresight of 
works is the cause of election. But these confessions, as they are 
called, are so far from granting that the doctrine of absolute 
election and reprobation contradicts the sentiments of all the 
ancient fathers, that they plainly suppose that some were for it. As 
for his three or four demonstrations, they are taken from several 
passages of the ancients, respecting the power of man’s free will; 
from their exposition of the 8th and 9th chapters of the Epistle to 
the Romans, which will be considered hereafter, and from the 
testimonies of Vossius and Prosper. The words of Vossius, but 
not as the Doctor for has rendered them, are these: "The Greek 
fathers always, and those of the Latin fathers who lived before 
Austin, are wont to say, that they were predestinated unto life, 
whom God foresaw would live piously and rightly; or as others 
say, whom he foresaw would believe and persevere." The Doctor 
ought to have transcribed what Vossius adds, which serves to 
explain their sense: "which," says he, "they so interpret, that 
predestination to glory may be said to be made according to 
prescience of faith and perseverance;" but they did not mean the 
prescience of those things which man would do from the strength 
of nature, but what he would do from the strength of grace, both 



preventing and subsequent. So that the consent of antiquity 
nothing helps the Pelagians, or Semipelagians, for they both 
believed that the cause of predestination is given on the part of 
man, according to all effects. But the Catholics owned that the 
first grace is bestowed freely, and not of merit. Wherefore neither 
did they think, that on the part of man is given "any cause of 
predestination unto preventing grace: yea, it is very probable that 
all, or most of them, when they make faith prior to election, yet do 
not consider faith as the cause of election properly so called; as if 
God, moved with the worthiness of faith, chose some to holiness 
and life." From whence it appears, that though they held 
predestination to glory, according to God’s prescience of faith and 
perseverance, which prescience of faith and perseverance 
proceeds from God’s absolute decree to give them both, in which 
sense none deny it; yet they make predestination to grace to be 
absolute, without any cause or condition on man’s part; for 
otherwise grace must be given according to man’s merits, which 
was the doctrine of Pelagius, condemned by the ancients, and 
something in man must be the cause of the divine will; whereas, 
as Aquinas observes, "no man was ever of so unsound a 
judgment, as to say that merits are the cause of divine 
predestination with respect to the act of God predestinating." 
What is alleged from Prosper, is out of an epistle of his to Austin, 
in which he observes to him, "that many of the servants of Christ, 
at Marseilles, thought that what Austin had wrote against the 
Pelagians, concerning the calling of the elect according to God’s 
purpose, was contrary to the opinion of the fathers, and sense of 
the church; and that they defend their obstinacy by antiquity, 
affirming that what are brought out of the epistle of the apostle 
Paul to the Romans, to prove divine grace preventing the merits 
of the elect, were never so understood as they are now, by any 



ecclesiastical men. "This objection, how it may be removed," says 
he, "we pray that you would show, patiently bearing with our folly; 
namely, that they (the Massilians, and not Prosper, as the Doctor 
translates it, which spoils the ingenuous confession of Prosper the 
Doctor boasts of) having again perused the opinions of almost all 
those that went before, concerting this matter, their judgment is 
found to be one and the same, by which they embraced the 
purpose and predestination of God according to prescience." The 
sum of which is, that some Frenchmen of Marseilles caviled at 
Austin’s doctrine, and pleaded antiquity on their side; having, as 
they said, perused almost all, not all, that went before them, and 
which they own did not please them. Austin’s answer to this is 
cited already. And certain it is, that as his doctrines were then 
generally esteemed, except by these few Frenchmen, so he verily 
thought that the writers before him were of the same mind with 
him; for which purpose he cites particularly Cyprian, Nazianzen, 
and Ambrose. But what was the sense of these, and other writers 
before him concern-this point, will be seen in the following 
Sections. 



Section 1—Clemens Romanus. A.D. 69. 
Clement of Rome, lived in the times of the apostles, and is, by 
Clement of Alexandria, called an apostle. He is thought by some 
to be the same Clement the apostle Paul speaks of, in Philippians 
4:3, as one of his fellow-laborers. He wrote an epistle in the name 
of the church at Rome to the church at Corinth, about the year 69, 
which is the earliest piece of antiquity next to the writings of the 
apostles extant, being written when some of them were living, 
even before the apostle John wrote his Epistles, and the book of 
the Revelation, and while the temple at Jerusalem was yet 
standing. In this epistle are several things relating to the doctrine 
of election, and which greatly serve to confirm it. For, 

1. Agreeable to the apostolic doctrine, that God worketh all things 
after the council of his own will (Eph. 1:11), that his purposes shall 
stand, and that whatsoever he has determined shall come to 
pass, Clement affirms, that "when he wills, and as he wills, he 
does all things;" kai ouden mh tarelqh twn dedogmatwmenwn up 
autou, and that "none of those things which are decreed by him, 
shall pass away," or be unaccomplished: which shows his sense 
of the dependency of all things upon the will of God, and of the 
immutability of his decrees in general. 

2. He not only frequently makes mention of persons under the 
character of the elect of God, but also intimates, that there is a 
certain, special, and peculiar number of them fixed by him. 
Speaking of the schism and sedition in the church at Corinth, he 
represents it as what was "very unbecoming, and should be far 
from toiv eklektoiv tou Qeou, the elect of God." And elsewhere 
having cited Psalm 18:26, he says, "Let us therefore join 
ourselves to the innocent and righteous, for eisin outoi eklektoi 
tou Qeou, they are the elect of God;" that is, they appear to be so, 



these are characters descriptive of them. And in another place, 
enlarging in commendation of the grace of love, he says, "Love 
knows no schism, is not seditious; love does all things in 
harmony; pantev oi eklektoi tou Qeou, all the elect of God are 
made perfect in love:" which agrees with what the apostle says of 
them, that they are chosen to be holy and without blame before 
him in love (Eph. 1:4). Moreover, Clement observes, to the praise 
of the members of the church of Corinth, to whom he writes, that 
formerly their "contention was night and day for the whole 
brotherhood, that ton ariqmon twn eklektwn autou, the number of 
his elect might be saved, with mercy and a good conscience." 
And elsewhere he says, that "God chose the Lord Jesus Christ, 
and us by him, eiv laon periousion, for a peculiar people." 

3. Whereas the apostle Paul, writing to the Ephesians, says; 
Blessed be the God and Father of our Lord Jesus Christ, who 
hath blessed us with all spiritual blessings, in heavenly places, in 
Christ; according as he hath chosen us in him before the 
foundation oaf the world ( Eph. 1:3, 4), we conclude from hence, 
that from all eternity there was a preparation of spiritual blessings 
made; and agreeably, Clement, our apostolical writer, has these 
words; "Let us therefore consider, brethren, out of what matter we 
are made; who and what we were when we came into the world, 
as out of the grave and darkness itself; who, having made and 
formed us, brought us into his world proetoimasav tav euergesiav 
autou prin hmav gennhqhnai, having first prepared his good 
things for us, before we were born." 

4. This very ancient writer plainly intimates, that the special and 
spiritual blessings of grace are peculiar to the elect of God; and 
that it is the stable and unalterable will of God, that his chosen 
ones should partake of them: particularly repentance, and 



remission of sins: for having mentioned those words in Psalm 
32:1, 2, Blessed is he whose transgression is forgiven, whose sin 
is covered; Blessed is the man unto whom the Lord imputeth not 
iniquity, and in whose spirit there is no guile; he observes, that 
this blessedness comes upon, or belongs unto, touv 
eklelegmenouv upo tou Qeou, those that are chosen of God by 
Jesus Christ our Lord." And in another place, having taken notice 
of some general instances, declarations, and exhortations, 
encouraging men to repentance, suggests, that God’s design 
herein, was to bring to repentance such as were interested in his 
love; his words are these; "Therefore He (that is, God), being 
desirous that pantav touv agaphtav, all his beloved ones should 
partake of repentance, confirmed it by his almighty will." That is, 
God, not willing, as the apostle Peter says, that any of his beloved 
ones should perish, but that all of them should come to 
repentance (2 Peter 3. 9), fixed it by an unchangeable decree, 
that they should come to repentance; and therefore makes use of 
the above declarations and exhortations as means to bring them 
to it. 

5. As the Scriptures always ascribe the act of election to God, and 
not men, and represent it as made in Christ, and by or through 
Him (Eph.1:4, 5); that he was first chosen as a head, and the 
elect as members in him; so Clement speaks of God as he 
oeklexamenov ton Kurion Iesoun Criston kai hmav di auton, who 
hath chosen the Lord Jesus Christ, and us by him;" and of the 
elect as chosen upw tou Qeou dia Iesou Cristou tou Kuriou 
hmwn, of God through Jesus Christ our Lord; and exhorts men to 
come to God in holiness of soul, lifting up pure and undefiled 
hands unto him, loving our mild and merciful Father, ov hmav 
ekloghv merov epoihsen eautw, "who hath made us a part of the 
election for himself." 



Section 2—Ignatius. A.D. 110. 
Ignatius was made bishop of Antioch, A.D. 71, according to 
Alsted, and suffered martyrdom according to some, in the 
eleventh year of Trajan, and according to others, in the nineteenth 
year of that Emperor, A.D. 116. There are several epistles written 
by him still extant; among which is an Epistle to the Ephesians, 
and is thus inscribed: "Ignatius, who is also Theophorus, To the 
blessed in the greatness of God the Father and fullness; th 
prowrismenh pro aiwnwn to the predestinated before ages, that is, 
before the world began; always to be a glory, abiding, 
immoveable, united and chosen in the true passion by the will of 
God the Father, and Jesus Christ our God; to the church, worthily 
blessed, which is in Ephesus of Asia, much joy in Christ Jesus, 
and in the unblemished grace." In which, besides the doctrines of 
Christ’s Deity, and the saints perseverance, may be observed that 
of eternal predestination to grace and glory. In his epistle to the 
Magnesians, he speaks of two sorts of persons, signified by "two 
pieces of money; the one belongs to God, and the other to the 
world; which have each their own characters upon them, and 
every one shall go eiv ton idion topon, to his own place;" which 
Barnabas, the companion of the apostle Paul, calls, in his epistle, 
wrismenon topon, "the anointed place;" for as wicked men, such 
as Judas, go to their own place, which is no other than hell-fire, 
prepared for the devil and his angels; so good men go to their 
own place, appointed by God for them, which is the kingdom, 
prepared for them from the foundation of the world, an which 
Polycarp, bishop of Smyrna, and disciple of the apostle John, 
calls ton ofeilomenon autoiv topon, "the place that is due unto 
them, not by works, but of grace." And here it may be proper to 
insert a passage out of an epistle which the church of Smyrna, of 



which Polycarp was bishop, and to whom Ignatius wrote, one of 
his epistles, declaring, that when "the executioner sheathed his 
sword in Polycarp, such a quantity of blood came out as 
quenched the fire; and the whole multitude wondered that there 
was such a difference metaxu twn te apistwn kai twn eklektwn, 
between the infidels and the elect." 



Section 3—Justin. A.D. 150. 
Justin, called the Martyr, to distinguish him from others of the 
same name, was a native of Samaria; he was born A.D. 89, was 
brought up a philosopher, afterwards became a Christian, and 
suffered martyrdom in the third year of M. Aurelius Antonius, and 
L. Verus, A.D. 163. Several of his writings continue to this day, in 
which may be observed: 

1. That he ascribes to God an eternal and universal prescience of 
future events; upon which proceed depredictions in the sacred 
writings. He asserts that God foreknew who would be good or 
bad, who would repent and believe, and who not, and who will be 
saved or damned; all which, as it perfectly agrees with the word of 
God, so with our sentiments. Justin no where says, that God 
foreknew that any would be good, repent, and believe of 
themselves, without his grace, by the mere strength of nature; 
and that he chose any to glory and happiness upon such a 
foresight of their good works, repentance, and faith: much less 
that he chose them to grace upon a prescience of these things; 
and, indeed, no man in his senses would say, that God chose 
man to faith upon a foresight of faith; but lest what this author has 
said should be thought to militate against us, we will produce the 
several passages. Addressing himself to Trypho the Jew, he thus 
speaks: "None of you, as I think, will dare to say, oti me kai 
prognostes ton ginesthai mellonton en kai estino Theos, kai ta 
axia ekasto proetoimazon, that God was not, and is not, 
foreknowing of what shall be done, or afore prepares not things 
fitting for every one." And elsewhere, alethesteroi oi apo ton 
ethnon kai pistoteroi proeginoskonto, "the more true and faithful 
among the Gentiles, were foreknown;" that is, it was foreknown by 
God, that many of them would be so. Hence the prophets, under 



the inspiration of the Holy Ghost, foretold, that they would believe 
in Christ, when "the Jews and Samaritans, who had the word 
delivered them from God by the prophets, and were always 
expecting the Messiah, knew him not when he came; plhn oligwn 
tinwn, excepting some few, whom the holy prophetic Spirit, by 
Isaiah, proeipe swqhsesqai, foretold should be saved; who, 
personating them, said, Except the Lord had left us a seed, we 
had been as Sodom and Gomorrah." He has, indeed, this 
observation, and it is a very good one, "that when we assert that 
what is foretold by the prophets shall be done, we do not say, that 
it shall be done by the necessity of fate, alla prognostou tou 
Theou outos ton mellonton upo panton anthropon 
prachthesesthai, but that God foreknows things future, that shall 
be done by all men." So having cited Isaiah 33:18, he says, "that 
the people who were foreknown to believe in him (Christ) oti laos 
o eis auton pisteuein proegnosmenos, should meditate the fear of 
the Lord, was also foreknown, the very words of the prophecy 
declare." And in another place, says he; "I am able to show, that 
all the things appointed by Moses were types, symbols, and 
declarations of what should be done to Christ; kai ton eis auton 
pisteuein proegnosmenon, and of them that were foreknown to 
believe in him: and likewise of those things that were to be done 
by Christ." And elsewhere, speaking of the punishment of devils 
and wicked men, which is at present deferred by God for the sake 
of men, gives this as the reason of it: proginoskei gar tinas en me 
tanoias sothesesthai mellontas, kai tinas medepo isos 
gennethentas; "for he foreknew that some would be saved 
through repentance; and, perhaps, some not yet born:" for at first 
he made mankind intelligent, and able to choose the truth, and to 
do well; so that all "men are left without excuse by God." 



2. Justin asserts, that God not only foreknows that some will be 
saved, and others damned, but that he has afore prepared 
salvation for some persons, and punishment for others. Speaking 
of the sufferings of Christians for the sake of Christ, he has these 
words; which, says he, we bear, that we may not "with our voice 
deny Christ, by whom we are called eiv swthrian thn 
prohtoimasmenhn para tou Patrov hmwn, unto the salvation 
which is before prepared by our Father." And in another place, 
treating of Christ as the Angel of the great counsel, according to 
the Septuagint version of Isaiah 9:6, he thus speaks: "The great 
things, ebebouleuto o Pathr, which the Father hath in his counsel 
appointed for all men," that are or shall be well-pleasing to him, 
and likewise those that depart from his will, whether angels or 
men, he only (Christ) hath most clearly taught, Matthew 8:11, 12, 
and 7:22, 23; and in other words, when he will condemn the 
unworthy that shall not be saved, he will say to them, "Go ye into 
outer darkness, which the Father hath prepared for Satan and his 
angels." He elsewhere, indeed well observes, "that it is not the 
fault of God, oi proginwskomenoi kai genhsomenoi adikoi, that 
those who are foreknown, and shall be unrighteous, whether 
angels or men, that they are wicked; but it is through their own 
fault that every one is such as he appears to be." And a little 
further, he adds, "Wherefore if the word of God intimates 
beforehand that some angels and men shall be punished, 
because that proeginosken autous ometabletous genesomenous 
ponerous, he foreknew that they would be immutably wicked;" it 
has foretold these things, but not that God has made them such; 
seeing, if they repent, all, boulomenoi, that are willing to obtain 
the mercy of God may. To which we heartily agree. We say that 
God makes no man wicked, but he makes himself so; that neither 
the foreknowledge of God, nor his decrees, necessitate men to 



sin; and that God damns no man, nor has he decreed to damn 
any but for sin; and that whoever is truly desirous of the grace and 
mercy of God, may obtain it through Christ. 

3. This ancient and valuable Christian writer not only speaks of 
the people of God under the title and appellation of the elect, as 
he does at the close of an epistle of his to some persons for 
whom he prays, that "the Lord of glory, who exists for ever, would 
give to them all to enjoy honor and rest meta twn eklektwn, with 
the elect;" but he also speaks of them as a special people, 
selected out of every nation, and as a fixed number to be 
completed. In one place, disputing with Trypho the Jew, he has 
these words: "God, out of all nations, took your nation to himself, 
a nation unprofitable, disobedient, and unfaithful; thereby pointing 
out touv apo pantov genouv airoumenouv, those that are chosen 
out of every nation to obey his will, by Christ, whom also he calls 
Jacob, and names Israel." And addressing himself to the same 
Jew, he says, "In all these discourses I have brought all my proofs 
out of your holy and prophetic writings, hoping that some of you 
may be found ek tou kata charin ten apo tou Kuriou sabaoth 
perileieiphthentos eis ten aionion soterian, of the number which 
through the grace that comes from the Lord of Sabaoth, is left or 
reserved to everlasting salvation." And in another treatise of his 
he observes, that "God introduced Christ into heaven after his 
resurrection from the dead, and detains him there until he has 
smitten his enemies the devils, kai suntelesthe o arithmos ton 
proegnosthenon auto aga non ginomenon kai enareton, and the 
number of them that are foreknown by him to be good and 
virtuous is completed; di otv, for whose sake he has not yet made 
the determined consummation." Which perfectly agrees with the 
doctrine of the apostle Peter, and gives light into the sense of his 
words in 2 Peter 3:9, where the same reason is given for the 



deferring of Christ’s coming to judgment. There is but one 
passage out of Justin produced by Dr. Whitby in opposition to the 
doctrine of absolute election, and that properly belongs to the 
article of free will under which it will be considered. 



Section 4—Minutius Felix. A.D. 170. 
Minutius Felix was a famous counselor at Rome; according to 
Monster Daille, he was contemporary with Fronto the orator who 
lived in the times of Antoninus Pius, which emperor died A.D. 161, 
and, following him, I have placed him in the year as above; 
though by others he is commonly put at the beginning of the third 
century. He wrote a dialogue between Caecilius a heathen, and 
Octavius a Christian, which is entitled Octavius, and is still in 
being. In this dialogue Caecilius the heathen objects to the 
Christians, thus, Nam quicquid agimus, ut alii fato, ita vos Deo 
addicitis; sic sectae vestrae non spontaneos cupere sed electos. 
Igitur iniquam judicem fingitis, qui sortem in hominibus puniat, non 
voluntatem; that is, "Whatsoever we do, as others ascribe it to 
fate, so you to God; and so men desire your sect not of their own 
accord, but as elect; wherefore you suppose an unjust judge, who 
punishes in men lot or fortune, and not the will." To this Octavius 
replies, Nec de fato quisquam aut solatium captet aut excuset 
eventum. Sit fortis (sortis, Ed. Oxon. 1662) fortunae, mens tamen 
libera est et ideo actus hominis, non dignitas judicatur. Quid enim 
aliud est fatum, quam quod de unoquogue Deus fatus est? Qui 
cum possit praescire materiam, pro meritis el qualitatibus 
singulorum etiam fata determinat, ita in nobis non genitura 
plectitur, sed ingenii natura punitur; that is, "No man may either 
take any comfort from fate, or excuse an event; for let it be of lot 
or fortune, yet the mind is free, and therefore the act and not the 
worth of the man is judged of. For what else is fate, but what God 
says of every one of us? Who, since he can foreknow matter, 
even determines the fates according to the merits and qualities of 
every one; so that not our nativity (that is, as depending on the 



position of the stars) but our natural disposition is punished." 
From whence I observe, 

1. That there was a doctrine held by the Christians in those times, 
which seemed to have some affinity with, and to bear some 
likeness to, the stoical fate, or Caecilius could not have thus 
objected with any face; nor does this objection appear to be 
altogether groundless, as many of his certainly were, since 
Octavius, in his reply, does not deny the doctrine of fate rightly 
understood, though he would not have men shelter themselves 
under it, and excuse their actions on the account of it; nay, he 
does not reject the use of that word, but explains it in a Christian 
sense, saying, "What is fate, but what God says, or determines, 
concerning every one of us?" Now no doctrine, but that of 
predestination, as held by such who are called Calvinists, can be 
thought to bear any likeness to the doctrine of fate, or be liable to 
the like objections; wherefore it is, reasonable to conclude, that 
the same doctrine was generally taught and received by the 
Christians then as it is by them that hold it now, since the same 
charge is brought against it. 

2. That the saints in those times went under the name of the elect; 
and that it was a current opinion among them, that men were 
converted to the Christian religion, and were brought into 
fellowship and society with the Christians, not by the power of 
their own free will, but in consequence of electing grace; and 
therefore Caecilius upbraids them as coveting the Christian sect, 
and joining themselves to it, non spontaneos, "not of their own 
accord," sed electos, "but being the elect." 

3. What farther confirms this, that the doctrine of predestination 
was then received among the Christians, is, that Caecilius goes 
on to charge the Christian hypothesis with making God unjust; 



since he must punish men not for what they voluntarily do, but for 
what they cannot help, for that which is allotted and determined 
for them to do; which contains the whole strength of what is now 
objected to the doctrine of absolute reprobation, and what it was 
of old charged with, even in the apostles’ times, What shall we 
say then? Is there unrighteousness with God? (Rom. 9:14.) 

4. The latter part of Octavius’s reply is indeed produced by the 
Arminians, as militating against the absolute decrees of God; but 
without any just reason, since there is nothing in it that is 
inconsistent with them. We readily own that God can and does 
foreknow whatever is or shall be; and that according to the 
qualities of men, he determines their fates, the issues of things, 
their salvation or damnation, for we say, that "God decreed to 
damn no man but for sin; and that he appointed none to salvation 
but through sanctification of the Spirit and belief of the truth;" or in 
other words, that God foreknowing the faith and repentance of his 
elect, because he had determined to give them to them, he 
appoints them to salvation, through them as means; and 
foreknowing the sin, final impenitence, and unbelief of the rest, he 
appoints them to damnation; though these things are to be 
considered not as causes of predestination, quoad actum 
volentis, with respect to the will of God; but quoad res volitas, with 
respect to the things willed. Dr. Twisse, who well understood this 
controversy, and was an able defender of the absolute decrees of 
God, agrees with every thing that Octavius here says: "As to that 
of Minutius Felix," says he, "we deny that God doth sortem in 
hominibus punire, non voluntatem. We do not say, genitura 
plectitur; we say, that in every one who is punished by God, igenii 
natura punitur; we confess, that fatum illud est, quod de 
unoquoque Deus fatus est; and that promeritis el singulorum 
qualitatibus etiam fata determinat." 



Section 5—Irenaeus. A.D. 180. 
Irenaeus was a disciple of Polycarp, and an auditor of Papais, 
who were both disciples of the apostle John; he was first a 
presbyter under Pothinus, bishop of Lyons, in France, and when 
he died, who suffered martyrdom about A.D. 178, he succeeded 
him as bishop of that place, and became a martyr about A.D. 198. 
He wrote five books against the heresies of the Valentinians and 
Gnostics, which remain to this day; from whence may be gathered 
his sense concerning the decrees of God. And, 

1. It is evident, that he believed that all things are predetermined 
by God, and are overruled by him for the good of his church and 
people; yea, that even the fall of man is used to their advantage; 
for he says, that God has shown the greatness of his mind in the 
apostasy of man, for man is taught by it;" as the prophet says 
"Thy backslidings shall reform thee." Prefiniente Deo omnia ad 
hominis perfectionem. "God predetermining all things for the 
perfection of man, and for the bringing about and manifestation of 
his dispositions, that goodness may be shown, and righteousness 
perfected, and the church be conformed to the image of his Son, 
and at length become a perfect man, and by such things be made 
ripe to see God, and enjoy him." 

2. He asserts a preparation of happiness for some, and of 
punishment for others, upon the prescience or foreknowledge of 
God; his words are these: Deus autem omnia praesciens utrisque 
aptas praeparavit habitationes, etc. "God foreknowing all things, 
has prepared for both suitable habitations;" for them who seek 
after the light of incorruptibility, and run unto it, he bountifully 
gives that light which they desire; but for others that despise it, 
and turn themselves from it, and avoid it, and as it were blinding 
their own selves, he hath prepared darkness fitting for such who 



are against the light, and for those who shun being subject to it, 
he has "provided proper punishment." It is true, he puts this upon 
the prescience of God, foreknowing the different characters and 
actions of men; and therefore Vossius, and Dr. Whitby, from him, 
have produced this passage, with others, to prove, that the 
fathers before Austin held, that God predestinated men to live 
from a prescience that they would live piously; but I think it may 
very well be understood, in a sense entirely consistent with the 
doctrine of predestination, as maintained by us; for we readily 
own, that God foreknew who would live piously, and seek after 
the light of life, because he determined to give them that grace 
which should enable them so to do, and therefore prepared 
mansions of light and glory for them; and, to use Irenaeus’s own 
phrase, benigne donans, of his own grace and goodness liberally 
and bountifully gives that light unto them which they desire, and 
he has prepared for them. On the other hand, he foreknew who 
would despise, and shun the light, and blind themselves yet more 
and more; because he determined to leave them to themselves, 
to their native blindness, darkness, and ignorance, which they 
love; and accordingly prepared regions of darkness, as a proper 
punishment for them. For, 

3. He speaks of a certain number of persons chosen to eternal 
life, and of God’s giving up others to, and leaving them in their 
unbelief, in much such language as we usually do. Treating of the 
doctrine of the resurrection, he has these words, "God is not so 
poor and indigent as not to give to every body its own soul as its 
proper form. Hence plerothentos ton arithmou ou autos par auto 
proorise, pantes oi engrapheetes eis zoen anastesontai, having 
completed the number which he before determined with himself, 
all those who are written, or ordained unto life, shall rise again, 
having their own bodies, souls, and spirits, in which they pleased 



God; but those who are deserving of punishment shall go into it, 
having also their own souls and bodies in which they departed 
from the grace of God." And in another place, having cited several 
passages of Scripture which respect the blinding and hardening of 
the heart of Pharaoh, and others, such as Isaiah 6:9, 10, 2 
Corinthians 4:4, Romans 1:28, 2 Thessalonians 2:11, 12, which 
are commonly made use of in handling the doctrine of 
reprobation, he thus descants upon them, "If therefore now, as 
many as God knows, will not believe, since he foreknows all 
things, tradidit eos infidelitati eorum, he hath given them up to 
their infidelity, "and turns his face from them," relinquens eos in 
tenebris, "leaving them in the darkness which they have chosen 
for themselves;" is it to be wondered at, that he then "gave up 
Pharaoh, who would never believe, with them that were with him, 
to their own infidelity?" And elsewhere, having mentioned the 
words in Romans 9:10-12, so frequently urged in this controversy, 
he has this observation upon them, "from hence it is manifest, 
that not only the prophecies of the patriarchs, but the birth of 
Rebecca, was a prophecy of two people, one greater, the other 
less; one in bondage, the other free; of one and the same father; 
one and the same God is ours and theirs, who understands things 
hidden; qui scit omnia antequam fiant, ‘who knows all things 
before they come to pass,’ and therefore hath said, Jacob have I 
loved, and Esau have I hated." 

4. Eternal predestination, or predestination before time, before 
men have a being, was not unknown to this ancient writer; for in 
one place he says, "being predestinated indeed according to the 
knowledge of the Father; ut essemus qui nondum eramus, that 
we might be, who as yet were not, made, or were the beginning of 
his creation." And not to take any further notice than barely to 
mention his reading the text in Romans 1:1, Predestinated to the 



Gospel of God; and which after him is so rendered by Origen, 
Chrysostom, and Theophylact, who understand it not of the 
vocation of Paul to the apostleship, but of his eternal election, and 
the pre-ordination of him of old, before he was born. 

5. He plainly hints at the stability and immovableness of the 
decree of election, when he calls it, turris electionis, "the tower of 
election;" for why should he call it a tower, but because it is 
impregnable and immoveable, because "the purpose of God, 
according to election, is that foundation which stands sure, not of 
works, but of him that calleth?" For having taken notice of some 
passages of the prophets, he thus says, "These thingsthe 
prophets declaring required the fruit of righteousness, but the 
people not believing, at last he sent his own Son, our Lord Jesus 
Christ: whom, when the wicked husbandmen had killed, they cast 
out of the vineyard; wherefore the Lord God hath delivered it to 
other husbandmen, who render him the fruits in their seasons; not 
now walled about, but spread throughout the whole world; turre 
electionis exaltata ubique et speciosa, "the tower of election being 
every where exalted and glorious." That is, if I understand him 
right, the election obtained every where, or electing grace took 
place, not in Judea only, as heretofore, but in all the nations of the 
world; for it follows, "every where the church is famous, every 
where a winepress is dug, and every where there are some that 
receive the Spirit." There are two passages cited from Irenaeus 
by Dr. Whitby, as militating against the doctrines of absolute 
election and reprobation, but both of them respect the doctrine of 
free will; and it must be owned, that there are some things 
dropped by this writer, which, upon first reading them, seem to 
favor that doctrine, and will be considered in their proper place. 



Section 6—Clements Alexandrinus. A.D. 190. 
Clement of Alexandria, of an heathen philosopher became a 
Christian, was a presbyter of the church at Alexandria, and, after 
Pantaenus, was master of the school in that place. Several of his 
works are still extant, some of which were written a little after the 
death of Commodus the emperor, which, according to Clement 
himself, was A.D. 194, but according to the vulgar æra, A.D. 192, 
in which, 

1. He clearly asserts the doctrine of election in many places, for 
he not only speaks of the people of God, under the character of 
elect; as when from a book called Pastor, the author of which was 
Hermas, and thought to be the same the apostle Paul makes 
mention of Romans 16:14, he says, "that virtue which holds the 
church together is faith, by which oi eklektoi tou Qeou, "the elect 
of God are saved." And in another place, "the generation of them 
that seek him is, to genov to eklekton, "the elect nation." And 
elsewhere, "not the place, but to aqroisma twn eklektwn, "the 
congregation of the elect, I call the church." I say, he not only 
speaks often after this manner, but of them as a special, distinct 
number, predestinated and chosen of God, whom it is his will to 
save; accordingly he says, "as his will is his work, and this is 
called the world, so his will is the salvation of men, kai touto 
ekklhsia keklet ai, "and this is called the church." And again, "If 
they also had known the truth, they would have all leaped into the 
way, ekloge de ouk an en, "and there would have been no 
election." And in another place, "It is not convenient that all should 
understand, that is, the meaning of the scriptures, lest taking the 
things which are wholesomely said by the Holy Spirit, otherwise, 
they should prove hurtful; wherefore tois eklektois ton anthropon, 
"to those that are chosen from among men," and to them that are 



through faith admitted to knowledge, the holy mysteries of the 
prophecies which are preserved are hid in parables." And 
elsewhere, "according to the fitness which every one has, He, that 
is, God, distributes his benefits both to the Greeks and to the 
Barbarians; kai tois ek touton proorismenois, "and to them who 
are predestinated from among them, and are in his own time 
called, faithful, and elect." 

2. It is evident that Clement held, that the predestination of men to 
everlasting life was from eternity, or before the world began, as 
appears from the following passages; having cited Jeremiah 1:5, 
7, Do not say, I am a child; before I formed thee in the belly, I 
knew thee, etc., his note upon it is, "this prophecy intimates unto 
us, tous pro kataboles kosmou eis pistin egnosmenous Theo, 
"that those who before the foundation of the world are known by 
God unto faith; that is, are appointed by him to faith, are now 
babes, because of the will of God lately fulfilled, as we are new-
born unto vocation and salvation." Yea, he says, that the 
Christians were before the world was; for speaking of several 
nations who boasted of antiquity, he observes, that "none of them 
was before this world; but pro de tes tou kosmou kataboles 
emeis, "verily we were before the foundation of the world, who, 
that we ought to be, were first born in God;" we are the rational 
formations of God the Word, di on archaizomen, "by whom we 
have antiquity; for the Word was in the beginning;" which must be 
meant of their being chosen in Christ from everlasting. And in 
another place, "It is not becoming, that a friend of God, on 
proorisen o Theos pro kataboles kosmou eis ten akran 
egkatalegenai uiothesian, "whom God has predestinated before 
the foundation of the world, to be put into the high adoption of 
children, should fall into pleasures or fears, and be unemployed in 
repressing the passions." And elsewhere, "what voice should he 



expect, who according to his purpose knows, ton eklekton kai pro 
tes geneseos, the elect even before his birth, and that which shall 
be, as though it was?" To which I shall add one passage more, 
where he says, that "such are gathered together by one Lord tous 
ede katatetagmenous, ous proorisen o Theos dikaious esomenou 
pro kateboles kosmou egnokos, who are already ordained, whom 
God hath predestinated, knowing before the foundation of the 
world that they would be righteous." This passage is indeed 
referred to by Dr. Whitby, in favor of a conditional, and against 
absolute predestination; but Clement might very well say, 
agreeable to the absolute scheme, that God predestinated men to 
glory, knowing they would be righteous; because he ordained 
them to be righteous, and determined to make them so. He does 
not say, that he foreknew that they would be righteous of 
themselves, and therefore predestinated them to happiness, 
which only would serve the conditional scheme. Besides, neither 
he, nor any of the ancients, ever said, that God foreknowing men 
would be righteous, predestinated them to be so; but foreknowing 
they would be righteous, because he determined they should be, 
he predestinated them to happiness. There are two or three more 
passages of this writer referred to by Dr. Whitby, as opposing the 
doctrine of absolute election and reprobation, which, as has been 
before observed concerning some others, from Justin and 
Irenaeus, more properly belong to the doctrine of free will; and if 
Clement has said some things which look that way, it need not be 
much wondered at, since both he and his master Pantaenus had 
been addicted to the stoic philosophy; which they might find some 
difficulty to get clear of, and so might be mixed by them with the 
Christian scheme, as it is plain it too much was in the school of 
Alexandria. 



Section 7—Tertullian. A.D. 200. 
Tertullian was by birth an African, of the city of Carthage, his 
father was a Proconsular Centurion; he flourished in the times of 
Severus, and Antoninus Caracalla, about the beginning of the 
third century. He was a presbyter of the church, and one of the 
first of the Latin writers among the Christians. He wrote much, 
and many of his works remain to this day, in which we have at 
least some hints of his being acquainted with the doctrines of 
election and reprobation. In one of his books, speaking of the 
different crowns which men of different orders were honored with, 
he addresses the Christian after this manner, "But thine order and 
thy magistracy, and the name of thy court is the church of Christ: 
thou art his, conscriptus in libris vitae, written in the books of life." 
And in another place, treating of heretics, he says, their were wits 
of spiritual wickedness, with whom we and the brethren wrestle; 
the necessary articles of faith merit our contemplation, ut electi 
manifestentur, ut reprobi detegantur; that the elect may be 
manifested, that the reprobate may be detected." And elsewhere, 
having cited Isaiah 40:5, 6, he makes this remark, "he 
distinguishes the issues of things, not substances; for who does 
not place the judgment of God in a twofold sentence of salvation 
and punishment? Wherefore all flesh is grass, quae igni 
destinatur, which is appointed to the fire, and all flesh shall see 
the salvation of God; quae saluti ordinatur, which is ordained to 
salvation." And as he says upon another account, "there can be 
no election without reprobation." He has indeed a passage, which 
seems to make election dependent upon the works of men; his 
words are these, "What man is there without sin that God should 
always choose him whom he never could refuse? Or who likewise 
without any good work, that God should always refuse him, whom 



he never could choose? Show a man that is always good, and he 
will not be refused; show one that is always evil, and he will never 
be chosen." Hence the learned Scultetus charges him with being 
erroneous in the doctrine of predestination. But this is but a single 
passage, and seems only to regard the different dispensations of 
divine providence towards good and bad men, on account of 
which God was censured by the Marcionites, and charged with 
levity and inconstancy, and not an election to grace and glory. 

Dr. Whitby has a single reference to this writer, which, as the rest 
that have been before observed, falls under the head of free will, 
and will be there considered with them. 



Section 8—Origenus Alexandrinus. A.D. 230. 
Origen of Alexandria, sometimes surnamed Adamantius, was 
born about A.D. 185; his father’s name was Leonidas, who 
suffered martyrdom, A.D. 202. He succeeded Clement in the 
school of Alexandria, was ordained a presbyter at Caesarea 
about A.D. 228, and died at Tyre, A.D. 253. He wrote much, and 
many things are still extant under his name, great part of which 
are only translations by Rufinus, who took great liberty in altering 
and interpolating his works; so that it is not easy to know when we 
read Origen, or when Rufinus. Perhaps many of the errors and 
mistakes he is charged with may be owing to the ill usage he has 
met with this way. It is said to be a tenet of his, that souls pre-
existed in another state; and that according as they behaved 
themselves in the other world, they either obtained the order of 
angels, or were thrust down to the earth, and united to bodies 
predestinated either to life or death, according to their past merits, 
which he sometimes calls, preceding causes and more ancient 
ones. This notion of his is mentioned by Jerome, and rejected by 
him; who rightly observes, that men are chosen in Christ, not 
because they were or had been holy, but that they might be so. 
Origen’s sentiments on this head were very peculiar, and are not 
allowed of on either side of the question before us; and therefore 
passages of this kind are very injudiciously cited by Dr. Whitby, in 
this controversy. Indeed it cannot be denied, but that there are 
other passages in the writings of this father which countenance 
the doctrine of predestination, upon the foresight of man’s future 
purposes, desires, and actions in this life, which do not accord 
with his above notion, and shows either that he contradicts 
himself, or has not had justice done him. And though one might 
not expect to meet with any thing in favor of the absolute and 



unconditional scheme in such a writer, yet there are several 
things said by him which agree with it. And, 

1. He agrees with us in his sentiments of prescience and 
predetermination in general; he held, that nothing comes by 
chance, but that all things are appointed by God; yea, that the 
case of lots is not fortuitous, but according to divine 
predestination. Thus, speaking of the division of the land of 
Canaan to the Israelites, he has these words, "Upon casting lots 
the inheritance is distributed to the people of God, and the lot 
moved, non.616 fortuitu, sed secundum hoc quod praedestinatum 
est a Deo, "not by chance, but according to what is predestinated 
by God." His sense of the prescience of God is, that 
"foreknowledge is not the cause of things future, but the truth he 
says is, that to esomenon aition tou toian di einai ten peri antou 
prognosin, that a thing being future, is the cause of God’s 
foreknowledge of it; for not because it is known it is future, but 
because it will be, therefore it is known." To the same propose he 
says in another place, "Not therefore any thing will be because 
God knows it to be future, but because it is future it is known by 
God before it comes to pass." Which entirely accords with what 
we assert, that God did not decree any thing because he foresaw 
it, but he foresaw it because he decreed it. 

2. He gives plain intimations, as if he thought that there was a 
certain number of men chosen by God, and given to Christ. By 
the elect in Matthew 24:30, who will be gathered together from the 
four winds, he understands "all that are loved by God the Father, 
and preserved in Christ Jesus." God, he says, is indeed the God 
of all, tes ekloges esti Theos, He is the God of the election, and 
much more of the Savior of the election." And elsewhere 
mentioning these words in John 17:5. And now, Father, glorify me 



with thine own self, with the glory which I had with thee before the 
world was; he makes this observation, "the world here is to be 
understood of our world above the earth, apo gar toutou tou 
kosmou edoke to uio o pater anthropous, for out of this world the 
Father hath given men to the Son, for whom alone the Savior 
prays the Father, and not for the whole world of men." "And again 
may it be enquired, he says, whether all men may be called the 
servants of this king, or some truly whom he foreknew and 
predestinated?" 

3. He asserts a predestination to grace, and particularly to faith, 
which is not consistent with predestination, upon a foresight of it. 
In one of his books he has these words; "It seems that the 
knowledge of God is greater than to be comprehended by human 
nature, hence are so many mistakes in men concerning God, but 
by the goodness and love of God to man, and through wondrous 
and divine grace, the knowledge of God comes epi tous 
prognosei Theou pronatalephsthentas, to them who were before 
comprehended in the foreknowledge of God; or, according to the 
version of Gelenius, who to this were predestinated." And in 
another part of his works, speaking of the conjunction of angels to 
men, and their care of them, he says, that "an angel begins from 
the time of a man’s conversion and faith to be joined to 
prognosthenti kata ton de ton chronon pisteuein kai proristhenti, 
to him that is foreknown and preordained to believe at that, even 
at that very time;" which shows that he held, that some are 
predestinated to believe, and that at a certain time; and so it has 
been, and is, that as many as were ordained to eternal life 
believed. 

4. It is also manifest, from a certain passage of his, that he held 
that election does not spring from men’s works, but from the mere 



will and pleasure of God; his words are these; "All these things 
look this way, that the apostle may prove this;" That if either Isaac 
or Jacob, for their merits, had been chosen to those things which 
they, being in the flesh sought after, and, by the works of the 
flesh, had deserved to be justified; then the grace of their merit 
might belong to the posterity of flesh and blood also, but now, 
since, electio eorum non ex operibus facta sit, sed ex proposito 
Dei, ex vocantis arbitro, "their election does not arise from works, 
but from the purpose of God, from the will of him that calleth;" the 
grace of the promise is not fulfilled in the children of the flesh, "but 
in the children of God; that is, such, who likewise, as they, may be 
ex proposito elegantur, chosen by the purpose of God, and 
adopted for sons." 



Section 9—Caecilius Thascius Cyprianus. A.D. 250. 
Cyprian was an African by birth; he was first a Presbyter, and 
afterwards Bishop of Carthage: he was made Bishop of that place 
A.D. 248, and suffered martyrdom A.D. 258, under Valerianus 
and Gallienus. He wrote many excellent things, some of which are 
preserved to this day. The great Augustin thought him to be of the 
same mind with himself in the doctrine of predestination, which he 
gathered from those words of his; In nullo gloriandum quando 
nostrum nihil sit; "we must glory, in nothing, since nothing is ours;" 
according to John 3:27. A man can receive nothing, except it be 
given him from heaven. And 1 Corinthians 4:7, What hast thou, 
that thou didst not receive? Now, if thou didst receive it, why dost 
thou glory as if thou hadst not received it? Upon which Austin 
makes this remark; "this Cyprian most truly saw, and most 
confidently asserted; per quod utique praedestinationem 
certissimam pronunciavit, whereby also he hath pronounced 
predestination to be most certain:" for if we must glory in nothing, 
since nothing is ours, neither must we glory truly of our most 
persevering obedience; nor is that to be said to be so ours, as if it 
was not given us from above; and that itself therefore is the gift of 
God; which God foreknew that he would give to his own, who are 
called with the calling of which it is said, the gifts and calling of 
God are without repentance, and must be owned by every 
Christian; haec est igitur praedestinatio, quam fideliter et humiliter 
praedicamus; "this is therefore the predestination which we 
faithfully and humbly preach." And a little after, having repeated 
the same words of Cyprian, his observation is this; "where, says 
he, without any ambiguity, he declares the true grace of God, that 
is, which is not given according to our merits, and which God 
foreknew that he would give; his Cypriani verbis procul dubio 



praedestinatio praedicata est: in these words of Cyprian, without 
all doubt, predestination is asserted." 

There are some books ascribed to Cyprian, which are called in 
question by learned men, whether they are his or no, such as 
those which are entitled, De Disciplina et bono Pudicitiae, and De 
Cardinalibus Operibus Christi: their style is thought, by Erasmus, 
not to agree with Cyprian’s; but Pamelus affirms them to be his: 
however, the former of these is allowed to be written by a learned 
man, and suspected to be done by Cornelius, bishop of Rome, 
cotemporary with Cyprian; and the latter to be the work, antiqui et 
docti autoris, "of an ancient and learned author," and thought to 
be written in the age of Cornelius and Cyprian; though in a very 
ancient copy in the library of All-Souls college in Oxford, it goes 
under the name of Arnoldus Bonavillacensis; and, therefore, must 
be the work of far later writer, even of one that lived in the times of 
Bernard; wherefore, as the genuineness and antiquity of these 
treatises are questioned, I shall lay no stress upon the testimonies 
I now produce out of them. In the first of these the author exhorts 
the saints to chastity, from such considerations as these: 
"Knowing," says he, "that you are the temple of the Lord, the 
members of Christ, the habitation of the Holy Ghost; electos ad 
spem, consecratos ad fidem, destinatos ad salutem; elected to 
hope, devoted to faith, appointed to salvation." And in the latter of 
these, the compiler of it ascribes the several distinct acts of grace 
to the persons in the blessed Trinity, and among the rest, 
particularly election to the Father; his words are these: "In this 
school of divine learning, the Father is he that teaches and 
instructs, the Son who reveals and opens the secrets of God unto 
us, and the Holy Spirit who fills and furnishes us. From the Father 
we receive power, from the Son wisdom, and from the Holy Spirit 
innocence. Pater eligit, ‘the Father chooses,’ the Son loves, the 



Holy Spirit joins and unites. By the Father is given us eternity, by 
the Son conformity to his image, and by the Holy Spirit integrity 
and liberty." In another place he speaks of the elect, as of a 
certain number that shall be saved, when Christ shall return to 
judge the world: "When, says he, all mankind collected together, 
shall see the hands they have pierced, the side they have bored, 
the face they have spit upon, and the irreversible sentence being 
openly declared, occurrentibus salvatori electis, ‘the elect meeting 
the Savior,’ the ungodly shall remain deputed to infinite torments" 
And, in another part of the same work, speaking of the manna in 
the wilderness, he thus expresses himself: "There was," says he, 
a full measure "through the whole week, the sabbath-day vacant; 
for which the preceding sixth day, doubling the quantity of the 
usual food, prefigured the rest of the eighth day, in which, without 
labor and care, in deliciis equlabuntur electi, the elect shall feast 
with delight, and shall be satisfied in their own land; possessing 
double, being enriched with an happy perpetuity, and a perpetual 
happiness of body and soul." There is a passage referred to in the 
true Cyprian, by Dr. Whitby, to prove that it is in the power of man 
believe or not: but since this belongs to the article of freewill, the 
consideration of it must be deferred till we come to it. 



Section 10—Novatianus. A.D. 250. 
Novatian, a presbyter of Rome, was contemporary with Cyprian. 
He is not so well spoken of by some, partly because of his 
disagreement with Cornelius, bishop of Rome, about the 
succession in that see; and partly because he held that such who 
apostatized, though they repented, were not to be received again 
into the communion of the church; but, in other points, he was 
judged to be orthodox, and his book, De Trinitate, is highly 
esteemed of; in which stands a full and memorable testimony to 
the doctrine of predestination of a certain number of men to glory, 
before the foundation of the world; for, proving the deity and 
eternity of Christ from John 17:5, Glorify thou me with the glory 
which I had with thee before the world was, he shows, that this is 
not to be understood of predestination, or of Christ’s having this 
glory only in the purpose and decree of God: "For, says he, if he 
is said to be glorious in predestination, and predestination was 
before the foundation of the world, the order must be kept, and 
before him there will be, multus numerus hominum in g1oriam 
destinatus, a large number of men appointed to glory;" for by this 
appointment Christ will be thought to be lesser than the rest to 
whom he was pointed out last. For if this glory was in 
predestination, Christ received this predestination to glory last of 
all; for Adam will be perceived to be predestinated before, and so 
Abel, Enoch, Noah, Abraham, and the rest; for since, with God, 
personarum et rerum omnium ordo digestus sit, "the order of all 
persons and things is digested," many will be said to be 
predestinated before this predestination of Christ to glory, and by 
this means he will appear to be lesser than other men, who is 
better and greater, and more ancient, than the angels themselves. 
His meaning is, that if the passage of Scripture cited, is only to be 



understood of the predestination of Christ to glory, and not of his 
having a real glory; then since there is a large number of men 
who also are predestinated to glory before the foundation of the 
world, whose predestination, as Adam’s, and others after him, 
cernetur, to use his own word, "will be perceived" before the 
predestination of Christ; not that the act of their predestination 
itself was before his, but the manifestation of it in time; it would 
cast some reflection upon him, and make him look as though he 
was inferior to other men, as a man. 



Section 11—Athanasius. A.D. 350. 
Athanasius was made bishop of Alexandria A.D. 336, and died 
A.D. 371, who, as he bore an excellent testimony to the deity of 
Christ against the Arians, so he has left ample proof of his 
attachment to the doctrines of eternal predestination and election, 
and of a preparation of grace and glory in Christ before the 
foundation of the world; as will clearly appear from the following 
passages: "The grace of the Savior to us-ward hath appeared of 
late, as saith the apostle, when he came to us; proetoimasto de 
aute kai priu genesthai emas, mallon de kai pro tes katabotes tou 
kosmou, but was ‘prepared before, even before we were, yea, 
before the foundation of the world;’ the cause of this is, in some 
respect, kind and astonishing; for it was not proper that God 
should, usteron peri emon bouleuesthai, afterwards consult 
concerning us, that it might not appear as if he knew not the 
things that belong to us; wherefore, the God of the universe 
creating us by his own word, and knowing our affairs better than 
we ourselves, and foreknowing, indeed, that we should be made 
good, but afterwards, become transgressors of the 
commandment, and for that transgression be cast out of 
Paradise: he being a lover of mankind, and good, proetoimazei en 
to idio logo, di ou kai ektisentemas peri tes soteriodous emon 
oikonomias, before prepared in his own word, by whom he also 
created us for the economy of our salvation; that though we fall, 
being deceived by the serpent, we might not utterly remain dead, 
all’ echontes en to logo ten proetoimasmenen emin lutrosin kai 
soterian, ‘but, having redemption and salvation before prepared 
for us in the word, rising again, we might continue immortal." And 
then, citing those famous and well-known places in scripture (2 
Tim. 1:9, 10; Eph. 1:3-5), he proceeds thus: pos oun exelexato 



prin genesthai emas, ei me, os autos eireken, en outo emen 
protetupomenoi, pos de olos prin anthropous ktisthenai emas 
proarisen, etc., "how therefore should he choose us before we 
were, unless, as he has said, we were before delineated in him? 
how verily, before men were created, should he predestinate us," 
unless the Son of himself had been founded before the world 
was, having undertook the economy of salvation for us? or how, 
as the apostle says, should we obtain an inheritance, being 
predestinated, unless the Lord himself was founded before the 
world was; that he might have a purpose, to receive through the 
flesh for us, the whole lot of condemnation that was against us, 
and so we at length might be made alive in him; pos de kai pro 
chronon aionion elambanomen, mepo gegonotes all’ en chrono 
gegonotes, eime en to Christo en apokeimene e eis emas 
phthanousa charis, "or how should we, not yet made, but made in 
time, receive before the world began, except the grace that is to 
come unto us had been laid up in Christ?" Wherefore, in the 
judgment, when every one shall receive according to his deeds, 
he says, Come, ye blessed of my Father, inherit the kingdom 
prepared for you from the foundation of the world; pos oun, e en 
tini prin genesthai emas etoimasthe, ei me to Kurio, "how 
therefore, or in whom should it be prepared before we were, but in 
the Lord," who was founded for this before the world was; that we, 
as stones well fitted together, might partake of life and grace from 
him? So it is, as any pious man may in some measure 
understand, that, as I have before said, rising from a death, which 
is but for a little while, we shall be able to live for ever; which men 
who are of the earth would never be able to do, ei me pro aionos 
en troetoimastheisa emin en Christo, e tes zoes kai soterias 
elpis," if the hope of life and salvation had not been prepared for 
us in Christ before the world was." And a little after adds: "Having 



life and spiritual blessings prepared, before the world, for us in the 
word, according to election;" so we can have not a temporary life, 
but for the future continue alive in Christ. 

Moreover, seeing, pro touton, e zoe emon tethemelioto kai 
etoimaso en Christo, "before these our life was founded and 
prepared in Christ" (for it was not proper that our life should be 
founded on any other than in the Lord, who existed before the 
world was, and by whom the worlds are made,) hence that being 
in him we shall also inherit eternal life. For God is good, and being 
always good wills this, knowing that our weak nature needs his 
help and salvation; and as a wise master-builder, purposing to 
build a house, is likewise desirous that, should it be destroyed, it 
might afterwards be repaired again; and willing this, he before 
provides and gives proper materials for a reparation to the 
workmen, which is a preparation beforehand. Now, as a fore-
preparation of the repair is before the house, ton auton tropon, 
pro emon e tes emeteras soterian ananeosis themelioutai en 
Christo, "in like manner, before us the reparation of our salvation 
is founded in Christ," that in him also we may be created again. 
Kaie men boule kai e protheois pro tou dionos etoimasthe, "and 
the will and purpose was indeed prepared before the world was, 
but the work was done when necessity required and the Savior 
came." A most noble testimony of antiquity this to the doctrine of 
eternal predestination in Christ. In another place, he shows that 
our vocation in time is according to an antecedent will of God; his 
words are these: "For even Paul was not at first, though 
afterwards he was made an apostle by the will of God; so our 
calling, which sometimes was not, and now is, proegoumenen 
eche boulesin, hath a preceding will; for as Paul himself again 
says, he was made, that is an apostle, according to the good 
pleasure of his will." And elsewhere, he affirms that the foundation 



of true religion is more ancient than the prophets, and even from 
eternity; for speaking of the times in which they prophesied he 
says, "Not that they laid the foundation of godliness, en gar kai 
pro auton kai aei en, kai pro kateboles kosmou, tauten emin o 
Theos en Christo proetoimasen, for it was before them, and 
always was, yea, even before the foundation of the world, this 
God before prepared for us in Christ." And in another part of his 
writings, where he is giving an account of the epistle to the 
Ephesians, he observes that "the apostle, in the beginning of it, 
shows that the mystery respecting us is not new; but that 
exarches kai kataboles kosmou einia tauten eudoman tou Theou, 
oste ton Christon uper emon pathein kai emas sothenai, from the 
beginning, even from the foundation of the world, this was the 
good will and pleasure of God, that Christ should suffer for us, 
and that we should be saved." ‘And in his abridgement of the 
epistle to Titus he has these words: "the apostle, says he, in the 
first place, gives thanks to God for his piety, and signifies that 
faith in Christ was not a new thing, all’ ex aionos etoimasthe kai 
epengelthai para tou Theou touten, but that this was from eternity 
prepared and promised by God." Thus did this brave champion 
for truth at once both honor the Father and the Son, by asserting 
the special and early provision of grace, life, and salvation, made 
in Christ by the Father before the world began; and by proving 
and maintaining the eternity and proper deity of the Son, his 
undertaking, from eternity, to suffer for us, and the satisfaction he 
has made in time for sin, to the justice of God. Dr. Whitby refers to 
one passage in this writer, in favor of free-will, which will be 
attended to under that article. 



Section 12—Hilarius Pictaviensis. A.D. 360. 
Hilary, bishop of Poictiers, in France, was banished for his 
orthodoxy, A.D. 354, and died A.D. 371. It appears from his 
writings which remain, that he held that there is an election of 
particular persons to the heavenly glory, and that the number of 
God’s elect is determinate and certain; having cited those words 
in Isaiah 65:15, which he reads thus, Ye shall have your name 
with joy to my chosen, he observes, that "the speech is to carnal 
Israel, with respect to time to come, who are upbraided that they 
should leave their name to the elect of God. I inquire what is that 
name, to wit, Israel, to whom the word was then? Moreover, I ask, 
who is Israel now? The apostle truly testifies, that they who are in 
the Spirit, and not in the letter, who walk in the rule of Christ, are 
the Israel of God." And having mentioned the text in Deuteronomy 
32:9; Jacob is the portion of the Lord, and Israel the lot of his 
inheritance, he adds; "This was chosen to an eternal inheritance; 
and because he was the Lord’s portion, therefore the rest were 
reckoned as unknown; for these were chosen by the privilege of 
the portion;" which must be understood as before, not of literal, 
but mystical Israel; since they are said to be chosen to an eternal 
inheritance. And that there is a certain number of persons thus 
chosen he dearly asserts, when he says, "we are all, in one, 
Abraham: and by us, who are all in one, caelestis ecclesiae 
numerus explendus, the number of the heavenly church is to be 
filled up; wherefore every creature waits for the revelation of the 
children of God; therefore it groans together and grieves, that the 
number which, by Alpha, is added to Abraham, and which, in Rho, 
is finished in Sarah, might be filled up by an increase of believers, 
for the heavenly constitution." And in another place, he says, "that 
this must needs be understood as referring to the people of the 



church; he adds, I will number them, and above the sand shall 
they be multiplied. Is their number uncertain, who are written in 
the book of God? wherefore there is no difficulty in the number of 
them whose truth remains in writing." Moreover, nothing is more 
evident, than that this Christian writer though that election is an 
eternal act of God, or that it was from eternity: for which purpose 
he frequently cites, or refers to the famous passage in Ephesians 
1:4. "The Father, says he, absolutely calls the Son of God, 
meaning in Hosea 1:7, just cited by him, in whom he hath chosen 
us before the world began; and because God is inaccessible by 
none, we are given to the Son by God the Father for an 
inheritance." Again, speaking of the will of the Father and the 
Son, he has these words, "that he wills the same, he shows 
without ambiguity, saying, Father, whom thou has given me, I will 
that where I am, they may be with me; seeing therefore, the 
Father wills that we should be with Christ, in whom, according to 
the apostle, he hath chosen us before the foundation of the world; 
and the Son wills the same, namely, that we be with him; the will, 
with respect to nature, is the same, which with respect to nativity, 
is distinguished in the person willing." Once more, "God, says he, 
is wonderful in the saints, whom, when he shall have made 
conformable to the glory of his body, by him who is the Mediator, 
will also assume unto the unity of the Father’s majesty; and whilst 
the Father is in him by nature, and he again is in us by the society 
of the flesh, whom he will place to obtain the kingdom prepared 
for them before the foundation of the world; to whom death being 
swallowed up, he will give an immortal and eternal life." 

Vossius, and, after him, Dr. Whitby, cites a passage from this 
father, in favor of God’s predestinating of men to life, from a 
prescience that they would live piously, believe, and persevere to 
the end, which is this, "Because many are called and few chosen, 



therefore, says he, there is not a fewness in the invited, but a 
scarcity in the elect; for in the inviter, without exception, there is 
the humanity of public goodness: but in the invited, by a right 
judgment, the election is of probity." To which they might as well 
have added another passage, occasioned by a citation of the 
same words, where he says, "the elect are conspicuous in the 
wedding garment, and splendid in the pure and perfect body of 
the new nativity, meaning the resurrection; wherefore election is 
not a thing of undistinguished judgment, but the distinction is 
made from the consideration of merit." By which, as in the other 
passage, he means not that election he so often speaks of, as 
before the foundation of the world, but an election in time, after 
vocation, and indeed, no other than that distinction and separation 
which will be made at the day of judgment, in the resurrection 
morn; when the saints will appear distinct from all others, having 
on the wedding garment, and in their glorious risen bodies; and so 
will be singled out from the rest, and placed at Christ’s right hand. 



Section 13—Basilius Caeariensis. A.D. 370. 
Basil, commonly called the Great to distinguish him from others of 
the same name, was bishop of Caesarea; he died A.D. 378. He 
held the doctrine of predestination, and asserts, that whatever 
comes to pass, was foreordained by God. Take care, says he, 
how thou sayest this thing was done by chance, and this comes 
of its own accord; for ouden atakton, ouden aoriston, nothing is 
unordained, nothing undetermined, nothing is done in vain, 
nothing is done rashly." He affirms, that not a hand nor an eye are 
moved, but according, to the will of God; the time, state, and 
condition of this present life, he says, are fixed and determined by 
God; his words are these, "Consider, that that God, who has 
formed us, put the soul into us, idian edoken ekaste psuche tou 
biou diagogen, has given to every soul its manner of living; and 
indeed to others he has fixed other terms of removing hence; for 
he hath appointed this man to abide longer in the flesh, and on 
the contrary hath decreed, that that man should be sooner loosed 
from the bonds of the body, according to the unspeakable 
methods of his wisdom and justice." And he not only maintained a 
predestination of all things in general, but of particular persons, to 
eternal salvation; citing those words in John 10:16, Other sheep I 
have which are not of this fold. He observes, that "the Lord is 
speaking of them, tou apo ton ethnon prooprismenous eis 
soterian, who from among the Gentiles, are predestinated unto 
salvation." And upon mentioning the same words a little after, he 
has this following note; "the Lord shows that there is some other 
fold truly holy, into which the sheep of Christ are to be gathered; 
namely, they, tous apo ton ethnon proorismenous eis solerian, 
who, from among the Gentiles are predestinated to salvation; that 
is, the church in which the true worshippers worship in spirit and 



in truth." He represents the elect as a particular and distinct 
people, and as peculiarly blessed. "No man, says he, calls the 
people of the Jews blessed, but the people, ton apo panton ton 
gaon arisinden exeigmenon, which is chosen best out of all 
people; we are the nation, of whom the Lord is our God; we are 
the people whom he has chosen for an inheritance for himself; a 
nation truly, because we are gathered out of many nations: a 
people verily, because we are called in the room of a people cast 
away, and because many are called, and few are chosen; he calls 
not him that is called, but him that is chosen, blessed; blessed 
therefore is he whom he hath chosen. What is the cause of this 
blessedness? the expected inheritance of everlasting good things; 
or, perhaps, because according to the apostle, after the fullness 
of the Gentiles shall be come in, then all Israel shall be saved; 
first, he calls the fullness of the Gentiles blessed, afterwards 
Israel, who shall be saved last; but not every one shall be saved, 
only "the remnant which shall be according to the election of 
grace." And in another place, he says, "The blessing of the elect, 
in the time of retribution, he (Christ) foretold by the parable of the 
shepherd; Come, says he, ye blessed of my Father, inherit the 
kingdom prepared for you from the beginning of the world." 



Section 14—Cyrillus Hierosol Ymitanus. A.D. 370. 
Cyril, bishop of Jerusalem, died A.D. 386. There is but little to be 
collected out of his writings concerning predestination and 
election. He signifies, that there are some who are elect, distinct 
from others, when he says, that "the elect may not be mixed 
together, with enemies, he (Christ) will send his angels with a 
great trumpet, and they shall gather his elect from the four winds: 
he did not despise one Lot, should he despise many righteous? 
Come ye blessed of my Father, will he say to them who shall then 
be carried in the chariots of clouds, and shall be gathered by the 
angels." And in another place, he says, "the Holy Spirit is the 
greatest power, it is something divine and unsearchable; for it 
lives and is rational, sanctifying through Christ, ton upo Theou 
gegrammenon a patnon, all those who are written by God;" that 
is, in the book of life, or are chosen by God; which agrees with our 
doctrine, that all those who are chosen by the Father, and are 
redeemed by the Son, are sanctified by the Spirit. 



Section 15—Gregorius Nazianzenus. A.D. 370. 
Gregory, bishop of Nazianzum, in Cappadocia, commonly called 
the Divine, was son of a bishop, of the same name and place, a 
cotemporary with Bazil, an intimate acquaintance of his, and 
preceptor to Jerome. He died A.D. 389. Several of his writings still 
remain. Austin cites a passage from him in favor of the doctrine of 
predestination, as held and maintained by him; his words are 
these: "To these two (meaning Cyprian and Ambrose) who ought 
to be esteemed sufficient, we may add a third, the holy Gregory; 
who testifies, that to believe in God, and to confess that we 
believe, is the gift of God; saying, we pray you confess the Trinity 
of one Deity; but if ye mean otherwise, say, that he is of one 
nature, and God will be deprecated, that a voice may be given 
you by the Holy Ghost; that is, God will be entreated to permit that 
a voice may be given you, by which ye may be able to confess 
what ye believe; for I am sure he will give it. He that hath given 
the first will also give the second; he that gives to believe will also 
give to confess." Upon which, and some other testimonies of the 
above-mentioned writers, Austin makes this remark: "Would any 
one say, that they so acknowledged the grace of God, as that 
they dared to deny his prescience; which not only the learned, but 
even the unlearned own? Besides, if they knew that God so gives 
these things, that they could not be ignorant, that he foreknew 
that he would give them, and could not but know to whom he 
would give them; procul dubio noverant praedestinationem; 
without doubt they were acquainted with predestination; which 
being preached by the apostles, we laboriously and diligently 
defend against the new heretics." Gregory writes, indeed, very 
sparingly of this doctrine, and gives very few hints of it. The most 
considerable passage I have met with in him is the following; 



"Three persons gathered together in the name of the Lord, are 
more esteemed of by God than multitudes that deny his Deity; 
would you prefer all the Canaanites to one Abraham? or the 
Sodomites to one Lot? or the Midianites to Moses, even to these 
sojourners and strangers? what, shall the three hundred men that 
lapped with Gideon, be inferior to the thousands that turned 
away? or Abraham’s servants, though less in number, than the 
many kings and myriads of soldiers, whom they, though few, 
pursued and put to flight?" How dost thou understand that 
passage, If the number of the children of Israel was as the sand of 
the sea, a remnant shall be saved? as also that, I have reserved 
for myself seven thousand men who have not bowed the knee to 
Baal? It is not so, it is not, ouk en tois pleiosin eudokesen o 
Theos, "God does not take pleasure in the multitude; thou 
numberest myriads, but God, tous sozomenous, those that are to 
be saved; thou the immeasurable dust; but I ta skeue tes ekloges, 
the vessels of election." From whence may be collected, as 
Gregory’s judgment, that there were some persons who were 
chosen of God, and whom he resolved to save; that the number 
of them was with him, though that number was very small. In 
another place, he speaks of a twofold book of life and of death; 
"Perhaps you have heard," says he, "tina biblon zonton kai biblon 
on sozomenon, of a certain book of the living, and of a book of 
them that are not to be saved, where we shall all be written, or 
rather are already written." Though it must be owned, he adds kat’ 
axian ton ede bebaiomenon ekastos, "according to the desert of 
every one that have already lived." And in the same way he 
interprets Matthew 20:23, which he reads thus: "To sit on my right 
hand and on my left, this is not mine to give, all oiv dedotai, but to 
whom IT IS GIVEN;" and goes on to ask, "Is the governing mind 
therefore nothing? is labor nothing? reason nothing? philosophy 



nothing? fasting nothing? watching nothing? lying on the ground, 
shedding fountains of tears, are these things nothing? alla kata 
tina apoklerosin kai Ieremias agiaxetai kai alloi ek metras 
allotriountai, ‘but by a kind of sortition was Jeremiah sanctified, 
and others rejected from the womb?’ I am afraid lest any absurd 
reasoning should enter, as if the soul lived elsewhere, and was 
afterwards bound to this body, and, according as it there 
behaved, some receive prophecy, and others who lived wickedly, 
are condemned; but to suppose this, is very absurd, and not 
agreeable to the faith of the church. Others may play with such 
doctrines; it is not safe for us. And concludes; "To those words, to 
whom it is given, add to this, who are worthy; who, that they may 
be such, have not only received of the Father, but have also given 
to themselves." The notion he here militates against, is manifestly 
that of Origen’s, of the pre-existence of souls, and their being 
adjudged according to their former conduct, either to happiness or 
misery; which Gregory was afraid some might be tempted to give 
into, and which, in order to guard against, led him into this gloss 
upon the text, and to make this addition to it. 



Section 16—Hilarius Diaconus. A.D. 380. 
The Commentaries upon the epistles of the apostle Paul, which 
go under the name of St. Ambrose, are not his. Austin cites a 
passage out of them, under the name of Hillary, whom he calls 
Sanctus Hilarius, Saint Hilary; but this could not be Hilary, bishop 
of Poictiers, before mentioned, who was earlier, nor Hilary bishop 
of Arles, who was later, than the author of these commentaries: 
for whoever he was, he lived in the times of Damascus, bishop of 
Rome, according to his own words; wherefore some learned men 
have thought him to be Hilary, the deacon of the city of Rome, 
who adhered to the schism of Lucifer Calaritanus. This author 
continually refers such passages of Scripture which speak of 
predestination and election, to the prescience of God; nothing is 
more common with him, than to say, that God chooses and calls 
whom he foreknew would believe, would be holy, and devoted to 
him: which passages are therefore produced by Vossius, and Dr. 
Whitby, with others, to prove that the fathers held a predestination 
of men to life, from a prescience that they would live piously, 
believe and persevere. If by predestination to glory, and not to 
grace, which is the meaning of the fathers, and of Hilary, we 
agree with them; we say also, that such whom God foreknew 
would believe, and be holy, he predestinated to eternal 
happiness; but then we say, the reason why God foreknew that 
any would believe, and be holy, is because he determined within 
himself to give them faith, and make them holy, and so prepare 
them for glory. Neither Hilary, nor any of the fathers, say, that God 
foresaw that men would believe of themselves and make 
themselves holy by their own care, diligence, and improvements 
of nature, nor that God foresaw that men would believe, and be 
holy, and therefore predestinated them to faith and holiness; but 



having determined to bestow faith and holiness upon them, he 
foresaw they would believe and be holy, and so through these as 
means he chose them to salvation. That this is the sense of 
Hilary, appears partly from his suggesting that some are 
predestinated to believe. In one place he says, "They believe, 
who are appointed to eternal life;" and in another, "God of his own 
grace, of old decreed to save sinners (for God foreknew what 
would be in man before he made him, and he had sinned,) and 
predestinated how he should be recovered; in what time, and by 
whom, and in what way they might be saved: so that they who are 
saved, are not saved either by their own merit, or by theirs by 
whom they are called, but by the grace of God; the gift appears to 
be bestowed through the faith of Christ." And partly this is evident 
from his account of prescience: "The prescience of God," says he, 
"is that in which definitum habet, ‘he has it determined’ what shall 
be the will of every one, in which he is to remain, and through 
which he may be either damned or crowned." Agreeably to which 
he says, "By prescience he chooses one and rejects another; and 
in him whom he chooses, the purpose of God remains; because 
another thing cannot happen than what God has known; et 
proposuit in illo, ‘and hath purposed in him,’ that he may be 
worthy of salvation; and in him whom he rejects, in like manner, 
‘the purpose which he hath purposed concerning him, remains;’ 
for he will be unworthy: as foreknowing this, he is no accepter of 
persons; for ‘he damns no man before he sins, and crowns none 
before he overcomes.’" To which we heartily subscribe. We say 
God damns no man but for sin, and crowns none until he has 
made them more than conquerors, through Christ. It is certain, 
that Hilary or the author of these commentaries, was of opinion, 
that there were some predestinated to life who should certainly be 
saved; and that others were not, who should certainly be damned; 



for he says, "The apostle Paul, that he might, by his preaching, 
save, homines predestinatos ad vitam, ‘men predestinated to life,’ 
was subject to dangers, knowing that he should have the profit of 
their sought for salvation." In another place he says, "For 
unbelievers we must not very much grieve, qui non sunt 
predestinati ad vitam, ‘because they are not predestinated unto 
life;’ for the prescience of God has, of old, decreed, that they are 
not to be saved." And in another place, "The law being 
abbreviated, the remnant of the Jews are saved; but the rest 
cannot be saved; qui per defintionem, Dei spernuntur, ‘because, 
by the appointment of God they are rejected,’ by which he hath 
decreed to save mankind." Again, he says, the apostle Paul, "by 
his own example, teacheth, that part of Israel is saved, whom God 
foreknew was to be saved, or yet can be saved; and that part of 
Israel, propter jugem diffidentiam perditioni deputatem, ‘for their 
continual unbelief, is deputed to destruction.’" 



Section 17—Ambrosius Mediolanensis. A.D. 380. 
Ambrose, bishop of Milain, flourished under the emperors Gratian 
and Theodosius, and died A.D. 397. Austin, who was converted 
under him, and was acquainted with him personally, as well as 
with his writings, thought him to be of the same judgment with 
himself about predestination, and cites several passages from 
him for that purpose, such as these; "Whom God esteems worthy 
of honor he calls, et quem vult religiosum facit, ‘and whom he 
pleases he makes religious.’" And again; "If he would, si voluisset 
ex indevotis devotos fecisset, of persons not devoted to him, he 
could make them devoted." From whence he concludes, that he 
could be no stranger to the doctrine of predestination, preached 
by the apostles, and which he defended. Moreover, there are 
many expressions in his writings which show his sense of this 
doctrine: on those words of Sarah, The Lord hath restrained me 
from bearing, he has this note; "By which," says he, "you may 
know, in predestinatione fuisse semper ecclesiam Dei, ‘that in 
predestination the church of God always has been;’ and that the 
fruitfulness of faith is prepared, whenever the Lord shall command 
it to break forth, but by the will of the Lord it is reserved for a 
certain time." He owns indeed, that "rewards are proposed not to 
the elect only, but to all, because Christ is all and in all." But he 
affirms, that though "all men can hear, yet all cannot perceive with 
their ears, nisi electi Dei, ‘only the elect of God;’ therefore the 
Savior says, He that hath ears to hear—all men have not those 
ears." To electing grace, and not to men’s works, he refers 
salvation; "the remnant, he observes, are saved, not by their own 
works, but by the election of grace." He sometimes, indeed, 
represents election as a secret with God, and unknown to men: 
"As no one," he says, "of whatsoever age, ought to despair, if he 



is desirous of being converted to the Lord, so none should be 
secure on the account of faith alone; but should rather fear, 
through what is added, many are called but few are chosen. That 
we are called by faith, we know; but whether we are elected to 
eternal life, we know not; so much, therefore, ought every one to 
be the more humble, as much as he is ignorant, whether he is 
elected." However, this proves that he held the doctrine of an 
election of particular persons; and at other times he argues from 
it, to the great comfort of the saints, with respect to their safety 
and security. "We must not despair," says he, "that the members 
can cleave to their own head, especially since ab initio simus 
praedestinati, we are predestinated from the beginning, unto the 
adoption of the children of God, by Jesus Christ, in himself; which 
predestination he hath proved, asserting that which from the 
beginning is before declared, Therefore shall a man leave father 
and mother, and shall cleave unto his wife, and they both shall be 
one flesh, to be the mystery of Christ and the church." 

There is a passage cited from this father by Vossius, and from 
him by Dr. Whitby, as asserting predestination upon the 
prescience of men’s merits; where, explaining the text in Matthew 
20:23, To sit on my right hand, and on my left, is not mine to give, 
he has this note; "He does not say, it is not mine to give, but it is 
not mine to give to you; not asserting that he wanted power, but 
the creature’s merit. Take it otherwise: It is not mine to give you; 
that is, it is not mine, who came to teach humility; it is not mine, 
who came not to be ministered unto, but to minister; it is not mine, 
who keep righteousness, not grace. Moreover, referring to the 
Father, he adds, to whom it is prepared; that he might show, that 
the Father also does not use to pay regard to petitions, but to 
merits, for God is no accepter of persons. Hence the apostle said, 
whom he hath foreknown and predestinated; for he did not 



predestinate before he foreknew; sed quorum merita praescivit, 
eorum premia praedestinavit, ‘but whose merits he hath 
foreknown, their rewards he hath predestinated.’" But nothing is 
more evident than that Ambrose is speaking of predestination to 
glory, which glory he calls by the name of rewards; and we grant, 
that this follows upon prescience of merits; that is, good works 
done from a principle of grace; but then the prescience of these 
arises from God’s predestination to grace to enable men to 
perform them, and not predestination to grace from a prescience 
of merits; for then grace must be given according to merits; a 
doctrine never known by the ancients before the times of 
Pelagius. In short, Ambrose’s sense is this, and to which we 
agree, that those whose merits or good works God foreknew, 
because he had preordained, that they should walk in them, and 
as arising from that grace he determined to give them; these he 
predestinated unto glory, or prepared, rewards, of grace for them, 
which he will certainly bestow on them. 



Section 19—Hieronymus. A.D. 390. 
Hieronymus, or Jerom, of Stridon, in Dalmatia, was a presbyter of 
the church; he was born, according to Monsieur Daille, A. D. 340, 
and died A. D. 420. He lived much of his time in Palestine, at 
Jerusalem, and especially at Bethlehem: he was a man of great 
learning, and wrote much, though there are many things ascribed 
to him which are none of his; and in his commentaries it is 
sometimes difficult to know when he speaks his own or the sense 
of others. He is allowed, on all hands, to be an eager opposer of 
the Pelagian principles. And with respect to the doctrines of 
election and predestination he held, 

1. That election was not of whole nations but of particular 
persons; "for," says he, "the vessels of mercy are not only the 
people of the Gentiles, but likewise those among the Jews who 
would believe, and are made one people of believers; hence it 
appears, that non gentes eligi sed hominum voluntates, ‘not 
nations are chosen, but the wills of men.’" And in another place 
he observes, "that for this cause all nations are moved, that from 
their motion might come electa gentium multitudo, ‘the elect 
multitude of nations,’ which are every where famous;" for 
instance, electa de Corintho, "the elect out of Corinth," because 
there was much people of God there. Electa de Macedonia, "the 
elect out of Macedonia," because there was a large church of 
God in Thessalonica, who had no need to be taught concerning 
love. Electa de. Epheso, "the elect out of Ephesus;" that they 
might know the secrets of God, and those mysteries which were 
before revealed to none. What shall I say more? All nations are 
moved to whom the Savior sent the apostles, saying, Go, teach 
all nations; and of the many called, few being chosen, they built 
the church of the primitive saints; hence, says the apostle Peter, 



The church that is at Babylon, elected, and Marcus, my son, 
salute you. And, says John, The elder to the elect lady; and who 
also makes mention of the children of the elect lady. 

2. He asserted, that those who are chosen of God in Christ, were 
chosen before the world began; or that election is from eternity; 
for in one place he says, "It must be affirmed, that according to 
the prescience and predestination of God, those things are 
already done which are future. Qui enim electi sunt in Christo ante 
constitutionem mundi, ‘for they that are chosen in Christ before 
the foundation of the world,’ have been already in former ages." 
And in interpreting those words in Isaiah 25:1, Thy counsels of old 
are faithfulness and truth; after he has mentioned the sense of the 
Jewish writers, observes, that "others better and more rightly 
understand them as spoken in the person of the prophet, giving 
thanks to the Father for the sufferings of the Lord the Savior; 
because he had done wonderful things; et cogtiationes antiquas 
veritate compleverit, ‘and had faithfully fulfilled ancient thoughts;’ 
when they that stand at his right hand shall hear these words, 
Come ye blessed of my Father, inherit the kingdom prepared for 
you from the foundation of the world. Which also Paul 
understanding, spoke of, saying, As he hath chosen us in him 
before the foundation of the world, that we should be holy and 
without blame." Which last words of the apostle being elsewhere 
mentioned by him, he says, "This we so interpret that we say, that 
election is not, according to Origen, of them who had been before, 
but we refer it to the prescience of God: moreover, we say, that 
we are chosen that we may be holy and without blame before 
him, that is, God; ante fabricam mundi, ‘before the world was 
made;’ which testifies, that it belongs to the prescience of God, to 
whom all things future are already done, and all things are known 
before they be; as Paul himself was predestinated in his mother’s 



womb, and Jeremy in the belly, was sanctified, chosen, and, in 
the type of Christ, sent a prophet to the nations."; 

3. He also held that election was irrespective of holiness, as a 
motive or cause of it, but that it arises from the love, grace, and 
mercy of God; for in one part of his works, he has these words, 
"The apostle does not say, he chose us, before the foundation of 
the world; cum essemus sancti et immaculati, ‘when we were holy 
and without blame;’ but, he chose us, that we might be holy and 
without blame; that is, qui sancti et immaculati ante non fuimus, ut 
postea essemus; that we, who before were not holy and without 
blame, might afterwards be so." And a little after he adds, "Paul, 
and they that are like him, are not chosen, ‘quia erant sancti & 
immaculati, because they were holy and without blame;’ but they 
are chosen and predestinated, that in their lives following they 
might become holy and without blame by their works and virtues." 
And in another place he plainly intimates, that predestination 
springs from the mercy and love of God; for speaking of Jacob he 
says, "Whiles he was yet in Rebecca’s womb, he supplanted his 
brother Esau, not truly by his own strength, but by the mercy of 
God, qui cognoscit & diligit quos praedestinavit, who knows and 
loves those whom he hath predestinated." It is true indeed, in the 
first citation I have made from this author, he says, that not 
nations are chosen, sed voluntates hominum, "but the wills of 
men;" though what he means by it is not very easy to understand: 
his meaning cannot be, that God chose such persons whom he 
knew would of their own free will, by the mere strength of nature, 
do that which was good; for this is pure Pelagianism, to which 
Jerom was an enemy; and is contrary to those principles of grace 
he was a strenuous defender of. But, if his meaning was, that God 
chose such to happiness, who he knew would be made willing to 
obey him in the day of his. power, because he had determined to 



make them so; this entirely agrees with our sentiments. There is 
another passage cited by Grotius from this writer, where he says, 
that God eligat eum quem interim bonum cernit, "chooses him 
whom for the present he knows to be good;" but it is easy to 
observe, that Jerom is there speaking, not of God’s choice of men 
to eternal happiness, but of Christ’s choosing Judas to the 
apostleship, who appeared for a while to be good, though he 
knew he would be wicked. To which may be added another 
passage produced by Dr. Whitby, after Grotius, and Vossius, to 
prove that election is from a foresight of good works, in which this 
writer says, that, dilectio et odium Dei vel ex praescientia nascitur 
futurorum vel ex operibus, "the love and hatred of God arises 
either from the foreknowledge of things future, or from works." But 
what he means by this disjunctive proposition, is not very evident; 
it is very probable, that by the love and hatred of God, he means 
the effects of them, salvation and damnation, which according to 
him proceed either according to the prescience of God, or the 
works of men. As for the citation out of the Commentary on the 
epistle to the Romans made by Vossius and Dr. Whitby, I take no 
notice of, because it is judged by learned men not to be his, but 
either the work of Pelagius himself, or of some Pelagian writer. I 
deny not, but that Jerom held election to be according to the 
prescience of God, to which he refers it in the passages cited by 
the above writers, out of his commentaries on the epistles to the 
Galatians and Ephesians; and so do we, in a sense agreeable to 
the Scriptures; and it is evident that Jerom had the same 
sentiments of the foreknowledge of God as we have; for, says he, 
Non enim ex eo quod Dens seit futurum aliquid, idcireo futurum 
est, sed quia futurum est, Deus novit; "not because God knows 
something to be future, therefore it is future, but because it is 
future, God knows it, as having a foreknowledge of things to 



come." And though in the same place, and else where, he 
observes, that the prescience of God does not necessitate or 
force men to do this, or not to do that, but notwithstanding it, the 
will of man is preserved free in all his actions; the same we also 
say, and to this we readily assent. 



Chapter 2—Of Redemption 

Introduction 
Dr. Whitby says, that the confirmation of the doctrine of universal 
redemption, from the suffrage of all antiquity, is sufficiently done 
by Vossius, in his Historia Pelagiana, where he lays down these 
two positions, 

1. That "the sense of the ancient church was, that God wills the 
conversion and salvation of all." 

2. That "it was the judgment of the ancient church, that Christ had 
provided an universal remedy for the universal fault of men, by 
paying a ransom of infinite value, lest any one should perish 
through the defect of it." He further observes, that this is more 
copiously done by Mr. Dally (he means Monsieur Daille) by 
producing the testimonies of the ancients from the first to the 
twelfth century; and concluding thus, "Certainly I do not find one 
in the first eight ages of Christianity that has said absolutely, and 
in terms, as is commonly said, that Christ died only for the elect." 
Here the Doctor rests, and would have his readers trust to and 
depend upon the conclusions and assertions of these two men. 
Vossius’s Pelagian History must be allowed to be a very 
considerable performance, and is the fund and magazine of 
antiquity for the Arminians. Dr. Twisse intended an answer to it, 
and in one of his books says, he had entered upon it; but death I 
suppose prevented his design, at least it never was published; 
such a work, by so learned a hand, might have been of great 
service. But why should we trust to Vossius’s account of the 
judgment of the ancient church in this point, since Dr. Whitby 
himself would not trust him in another? namely, original sin; 
though he was so very positive as to say "The catholic church 



always so judged;" and the Doctor tells us, that "upon an impartial 
search he found that all the passages he had collected were 
impertinent, or at least insufficient to prove the point." This gives 
no encouragement to depend on him. And inasmuch as the 
several passages cited by Vossius are also, with many others, 
produced by Monsieur Daille, I shall only attend to the latter, and 
to those only of the first four centuries; and though he observes, 
that in these and the four following ages, none ever said 
absolutely, and in express terms, that Christ died only for the 
elect; yet it does not follow, but that some might say it, in other 
terms and words equivalent, of the same signification, and which 
amounted to the same sense. It must be owned, that Monsieur 
Daille has collected a large number of testimonies indeed; but 
when it is considered, that multitudes of them are only expressed 
in Scripture language, and so capable of the same sense the 
Scriptures are; others regard men of all sorts, ranks, and degrees; 
others Jews and Gentiles; others the sufficiency of Christ’s death 
for all; and others, some general benefit by it, as the resurrection 
of the dead; their number will be greatly reduced, and very few left 
to be of any service to the cause for which they are brought; 
besides, it will be made to appear in the following Sections, that 
the ancients often describe the persons for whom Christ died by 
such characters as cannot agree with all men. 



Section 1—Clemens Romanus. A.D. 69. 
Clement, as he believed there was a certain number of elect 
persons, which has been proved in the preceding chapter, so he 
plainly intimates, that these are the persons for whom Christ shed 
his blood; for having observed, that all the elect of God are made 
perfect in love, he adds, "Without love nothing is well-pleasing to 
God; in love the Lord assumed us to himself; because of the love 
which Christ our Lord hath towards us, to aima autou adwken 
uper hmwn , he hath given his blood for us, his flesh for our flesh, 
and his soul for our souls." The sense of which is manifestly this, 
that the persons for whose sake Christ assumed human nature, 
and shed his precious blood, are the elect of God, and such who 
have a special and peculiar share in the love of Christ. And 
besides his saying, that the blood of Christ was given, uper 
hmwn, for us, he restrains redemption to them that have faith and 
hope in God; for speaking of the spies that came into Rahab’s 
house, ordering her to hang out a scarlet thread, thereby says he, 
"making it manifest, oti dia tou aimatos Kuriou lutrosis estai pasi 
tois pisteuousin kai elpizousin epi ton Theon, that through the 
blood of the Lord there should be redemption for all those that 
believe and hope in God." Monsieur Daille has cited a passage 
from this writer in favor of general redemption, which is this, "Let 
us," says Clement, "look to the blood of Christ, and see how 
precious his blood is to God, which being shed for our salvation, 
panti to kosmo metanoias Charin upenegken, ‘hath brought the 
grace of repentance to all the world.’" But his meaning is evidently 
this, that the blood of Christ, shed for the salvation of sinners, has 
laid a foundation for the preaching of the doctrine of repentance in 
all ages of the world; for he goes on to instance in the preaching 
of Noah to the old world; of Jonah to the Ninevites; and in God’s 



declarations of his regard to repenting sinners in the times of 
Isaiah and Ezekiel; which he closes with this observation, pantas 
oun tous agapetous autou boulomenos metanoias metechien, 
"God therefore willing that his beloved ones should partake of 
repentance." In which he suggests, that God’s grand design in 
having the doctrine of repentance preached in all ages was, that 
those who were the objects of his love might be brought unto it; 
which is so far from militating against, that it is a confirmation of 
the doctrine of special grace and redemption through the blood of 
Christ. 



Section 2—Barnabas. A.D. 70. 
Barnabas was a Levite, of the country of Cyprus (Acts 4:36), and 
a companion of the apostle Paul; there is an epistle extant which 
goes under his name, and is thought to have been written after 
the destruction of the temple at Jerusalem, and about A. D. 70, in 
which he not only says, "that the Son of God being Lord, and who 
also shall judge the quick and the dead, epathen ina e plege 
autou zoopoiete emas, suffered that by his stripes he might 
quicken us;" that he could not suffer ei me dis emas, "but for us;" 
and that he offered the vessels of the Spirit a sacrifice, uper ton 
emereron amartion, "for our sins,"but also introduces Christ thus 
speaking of his sufferings, "I see that I shall thus offer my flesh, 
uper amartion tou laou tou kainou, for the sins of the new people; 
meaning a special and peculiar people that should be taken out 
from among the Gentiles under the New Testament dispensation, 
called a new people, to distinguish them from God’s ancient 
people the Jews. 



Section 3—Ignatius. A.D. 110. 
Ignatius never makes use of any general expressions when he 
speaks of the sufferings and death of Christ; but either says, that 
he suffered, uper emo, di emas, "for us, that we might be saved;" 
or uper amartion emon, "for our sins;" and sometimes describes 
the persons he means, as when he says, that "Jesus Christ died 
for us," ina pisteusantes eis ton thanaton autou, to apothaneine 
ekphug ete, "that believing in his death, you may escape dying." 
And in another place he says, that "Jesus is" e zor ton piston, "the 
life of believers." Monsieur Daille has not attempted to give us 
one instance for general redemption out of this writer, nor the 
former. 



Section 4—Justin. A.D. 150. 
Justin Martyr, in many places of his writings, limits an incarnation, 
sufferings, death, and sacrifice of Christ, and redemption by him, 
to certain persons whom he describes by repenting sinners, 
believers, etc. when he says, that Christ "was born according to 
the will of God the Father uper ton pisteuonton anthropon, for 
men that believe;" that is, in order to procure salvation, and obtain 
eternal redemption for such persons, as he elsewhere explains it; 
saying, that he "became man of a virgin, according to the will of 
the Father, uper soterias ton pistenonton auto, for the salvation of 
them that believe in him." And in another place, having cited 
Isaiah 33:16, Bread shall be given him; he observes, "that is a 
prophecy concerning that bread which our Christ hath delivered to 
us in commemoration of his being embodied; dia tous pisteuontas 
eis auton, dious kai, pathetos gegone, for the sake of them that 
believe in him, for whom also he became subject to sufferings." 
And elsewhere he says, that "the offering of fine flour for the 
leper, was a figure of the bread of the Eucharist, which Jesus 
Christ our Lord hath delivered unto us to do in commemoration of 
his sufferings; which he endured uper ton kathairomenon tas 
psuchas ape pases ponerias anthropon, for those men whose 
souls are purified from all iniquity;" and this he supposed was 
done by the blood of Christ; for more than once explaining that 
text in Genesis 49:11, He washed his garments in wine, and his 
clothes in theblood of grapes; he says, it "foretold, and manifestly 
declared the sufferings which Christ should endure, di animatos 
kathairon tous pisteuontas auto, purifying by his blood them that 
believe in him." These, he often intimates, share the benefits of, 
Christ’s blood, sufferings, and death; "as," says he, "the blood of 
the passover saved them that were in Egypt, so the blood of 



Christ tous pisteuontas rusetai ek thanatou, delivers from death 
those that believe." In like manner he asserts, that Christ was an 
offering or sacrifice, uper panton metanoein boulomenon 
amartolon, "for all sinners that are willing to repent." Yea, that a 
pallagin de tou thanatou tois metaginoskousin apo ton phaulon 
kai pisteuousin auto ergazetai, "he has wrought out deliverance 
from death for those that repent of their evils and believe in him." 
Now had Justin been of opinion that Christ died for every 
individual of mankind, would he have used such limitations and 
restrictions, when treatings of the extent of his sufferings and 
death? Monsieur Daille indeed cites some passages from him as 
favoring the doctrine of universal redemption; but his first instance 
only proves, that Christ was born and crucified uper tou genous 
ton anthropon, "for the generation of men," or for mankind; but not 
that he was born and crucified for every individual of mankind. 
Justin’s sense in other places is clear, and his meaning is that 
Christ died for some of all sorts of men; as when speaking of the 
scarlet thread that Rahab the harlot was directed to bind to her 
window, he says, it was a "symbol of the blood of Christ, by which 
are saved the fornicators of old, and unrighteous persons, ek 
pantwn twn eqnwn, out of all nations; receiving forgiveness of 
sins, and sinning no more." And in another place he thus 
expresses himself, "As Jacob served Laban for the cattle that 
were spotted, and of various forms, so Christ served even to the 
cross, uper twn ek pantov genouv poikilwn kai polneidwn 
anqrwpwn, for men of every kind, of many and various shapes, 
procuring them by his blood, and the mystery of the cross." 
Monsieur Daille’s second instance only declares that kind and 
tender manner in which God sent his Son into the world. His third 
sets forth Justin’s sentiments concerning the heathens, which will 
be considered in a proper place. And his fourth and last only 



shows, that it is the will of God that all should be saved; meaning, 
that all men shall be raised from the dead; against those that deny 
the doctrine of the resurrection; or that it is the will of God that 
some of all sorts should be saved, referring to the apostle’s words 
and sense in 1 Timothy 2:4. 



Section 5—Ecclesia Smyrnensis. A.D. 169. 
The church at Smyrna wrote a letter to the churches in Pontus, 
and to the church at Philomelium, as it is thought, about the year 
169, giving an account of the sufferings of some martyrs, and 
particularly of Polycarp, their former bishop; in which they take 
notice of the stupidity of some persons, who used their interest to 
prevent the Christians having the dead body of Polycarp given 
them; lest leaving their crucified Christ, they should begin to 
worship him; being ignorant, say they, that we can never leave 
that Christ, ton uper tes tou pantos kosmou ton sozomenon 
soterias pathonta, "who suffered for the salvation of the whole 
world of them that are saved, nor worship any other." This 
passage Monsieur Daille thinks makes nothing to the purpose, 
since it does not deny that Christ died for others besides those 
who are really saved. But surely if these pious Christians had 
believed that Christ died for all men, for them that are saved, and 
for them that are not saved, they would never have expressed 
themselves in this restrictive manner; but would have chose to 
have carried the extent of Christ’s sufferings and death to the 
utmost, when they were declaring their great regard for him, and 
the great benefit of salvation men receive by him. Besides, these 
words manifestly show, in what sense this very ancient church 
understood those universal phrases, the world, the whole world, 
and all men, in Scripture, for whom Christ is said to give himself 
and die, and for whose sins he is said to be a propitiation; that 
these design a certain number of men that are and will be saved. 
As to the version of Ruffinus, urged by this author, rendering the 
passage thus, "who endured death for the salvation of the whole 
world;" it is not worthy of regard, since it is an imperfect one, 
omitting the words ton sozomenon. And here I choose to take 



notice of a citation made by Monsieur Daille, and after him by Dr. 
Whitby, out of an epistle of Polycarp, bishop of this church at 
Smyrna, said to be written A.D. 107, to the Philippians, in which 
he thus speaks concerning Christ, "who," says he, "will come to 
judge the quick and the dead; on to aima ekzetesei o Theos apo 
ton apeithounton auto, whose blood God will require of them that 
believed not in him;" from whence they conclude, that according 
to this ancient venerable bishop, Christ died for them that perish, 
as well as those that are saved. It is something strange, that 
Monsieur Daille should cite a passage out of an epistle, the 
genuineness of which he himself has called in question; and, 
should it appear to be genuine, as it is thought to be by many 
learned men, it will be of no service to him, or to the Doctor, or to 
the cause they espoused, since God may be said to require, as 
he certainly will require, the blood of Christ of the unbelieving 
Jews who shed it; and indeed of them only, who said, His blood 
be on us and on our children; without supposing that his blood 
was shed for them; yea, on the contrary it appears, that his blood 
was not shed for them, both from their final unbelief, and from its 
being required of them. And of as little service are his citations 
from Minutius Felix, Athenagoras, Tatian, and Theophilus of 
Antioch; since they only express the patience, goodness, power, 
and wisdom of God in creation and providence, and his great 
regard to repenting sinners; but not a syllable of Christ’s dying for 
men, much less for every individual of mankind. 



Section 6—Irenaeus. A.D. 180. 
Irenaeus, when speaking of the incarnation and passion of Christ, 
and of redemption by his blood, frequently restrains them to 
certain persons of such and such characters; which evidently 
shows, that he did not think that these belong to all the individuals 
of mankind in common. Thus, treating of the coming of Christ, and 
of the end of his coming into the world, he says, that "he came to 
save all by himself, omnes inquam, qui per eum renascuntur in 
Deum, all, I say, who through him are born again unto God, 
infants, and little ones, and children, and young men, and old 
men." And in another place, taking notice of God’s suffering 
Jonah to be swallowed up by a whale, and of his after 
deliverance; "So," says he, "God from the beginning suffered man 
to be swallowed up by the great whale, who was the author of 
transgression; not that being swallowed up he should wholly 
perish, but providing and preparing a plan of salvation which is 
effected by the word, through the sin of Jonah; his qui eandem 
cum Jona de Deo sententiam habuerunt for them who have the 
same sentiments concerning God with Jonah; and have 
confessed and said, I am the Lord’s servant, I worship the Lord 
God of heaven, who made the sea and the dry land; that man 
enjoying the unhoped-for salvation from God, might rise from the 
dead and glorify him." And elsewhere proving, that the Father of 
Christ is the same that was spoken of by the prophets; and that 
when Christ came he acknowledged no other but him, who was 
declared from the beginning. He adds, a quo libertatem detulit his 
qui legitime et prono animo, et toto corde deserviunt ei, "from 
whom he brought deliverance to them who serve him truly, with a 
ready mind, and with all their hearts;" but to the despisers of him, 
and such who are not subject to God, sempiternam attulit 



perditionem abscindens eos a vita," he hath brought everlasting 
destruction, cutting them off from life." So far was he from thinking 
that Christ died to redeem all mankind, that he expressly says, 
that the death of Christ is the damnation of some; his words are 
these; "As they (the Israelites) through the blindness of the 
Egyptians, so we, through the blindness of Jews, receive 
salvation; siquidem mors Domino, eorum quidem qui cruci eum 
fixerunt et non crediderunt ejus adventum, damnatio est: seeing 
the death of the Lord is indeed the damnation of them that 
crucified him, and did not believe his coming; but the salvation of 
them that believe in him." And in another place, where he makes 
Jacob a type of Christ, and Rachel of the church, he confines the 
obedience and sufferings of Christ to his church: "All things," says 
he, "he did for the younger Rachel, who had good eyes, quae 
praefigurabat ecclesiam, propter quam sustinuit Christus, who 
prefigured the church, for whom Christ endured, that is, sufferings 
and death." And a little after he has these words, "Christ came not 
for the sake of them only who believed in him, in the times of 
Tiberius Caesar; nor did the Father provide for those men only 
who now are, but for all men entirely; qui ab initio secundum 
virtutem suam in sua generatione, et timuerunt et dilexerunt 
Deum, et juste et pie conversati sunt erga proximos, et 
concupierunt videre Christum et audire vocem ejus; who from the 
beginning, according to their virtue or ability, have feared and 
loved God in their generation, and have righteously and piously 
conversed with their neighbors, and have desired to see Christ, 
and hear his voice." The passages cited from this writer, by M. 
Daille, for general redemption, have not one word about it, and at 
most only prove, that man is endued with free will, which, in some 
sense, is not denied; and that man, and not God, is the cause of 
his own imperfection, blindness, and destruction, which is readily 



agreed to. The citations made by the same author out of Clemens 
Alexandrinus, do, indeed, express, in very general terms, the care 
of God and Christ over mankind, and their great regard unto and 
desire after their salvation; and also assert our Lord to be the 
Savior of all men, and seem to carry the point further than what is 
in controversy, even to the salvation of all; which, if it could once 
be established, we should readily come into the notion of general 
redemption, though in all these large expressions, Clement 
seems only to refer to the texts in Jude 1:3, 1 Timothy 2:4, and 1 
Timothy 4:10, in the first of which the apostle speaks of the 
common salvation, all the saved ones share alike; in the next, of 
the will of God, that some of all sorts should be saved; and in the 
last, of God, as the preserver of all men, in a way of common, and 
particularly of believers, in a way of special providence; and after 
all, Clement distinguishes between Christ’s being a Savior of 
some, and a Lord of others; for he says, that he is ton pepis 
teukoton Soter, ton de apeithesanton Kurios, "the Savior of them 
that believe; but the Lord of them that believe not." And in one 
place he has these words; "Wherefore, he (Christ,) is introduced 
in the gospel weary, who was weary for us, and promising to give 
his life a ransom, and polton, in the room of many." 



Section 7—Tertullian. A.D. 200. 
Tertullian is a writer, it must be owned, who expresses himself in 
somewhat general terms, when he speaks of the incarnation, 
death and sacrifice of Christ, which are yet capable of being 
understood in a sense agreeable to the doctrine of particular 
redemption; as when he says, that "we who believe that God was 
here on earth, and took upon him the humility of a human habit, 
ex causa humanae salutis, ‘for the sake of man’s salvation,’ are 
far from their opinion, who think that God takes no care of any 
thing;" which may be truly said, without supposing that Christ 
assumed human nature, for the sake of the salvation of every 
individual of mankind; so when he says, in another place, that 
"Christ ought to make a sacrifice pro omnibus gentibus, ‘for all 
nations;’ his meaning may be, that it was necessary that he 
should be a propitiation, not for the Jews only, but for the Gentiles 
also;" and elsewhere having observed that the Marcionites 
concluded from the words of God to Moses, in Exodus 32:10, that 
Moses was better than his God, he thus addresses them, "You 
are also to be pitied, with the people, who do not acknowledge 
Christ, figured in the person of Moses, the advocate with the 
Father, and the offerer up of his own soul, pro populi salute, ‘for 
the salvation of the people;’" by which people may very well be 
understood, the special and peculiar people of God’s elect, of 
whom the people of Israel was a type and figure. Besides, in 
some places, Tertullian manifestly restrains the death of Christ, 
and the benefits of it, to some persons only, to the church, and to 
believers. This having cited Deuteronomy 33:17, His glory is like 
the firstling of his bullock; and his horns are like the horns of 
unicorns; with them he shall push the people together to the ends 
of the earth; gives this interpretation of the words; "not the 



rhinoceros, which has but one horn, is intended; nor the 
minotaurus, which has two horns; but Christ is signified hereby; a 
bullock is he called, because of both his dispositions aliis ferus ut 
judex, allis mansuetus ut Salvator, ‘to some fierce as a judge, to 
others mild as a Savior,’ whose horns would be the extremities of 
the cross. Moreover, by this virtue of the cross, and being horned 
in this manner, nunc ventilar, per fidem, ‘he now pushes all the 
nations;’ by faith, taking them up from earth to heaven, and by the 
judgment, will then push them, casting them down from heaven to 
earth." And a little after, in the same place, speaking of the brazen 
serpent, he says, that "it designed the virtue and efficacy of our 
Lord’s cross, by which the serpent the devil was made public, and 
to every one that is hurt by the spiritual serpents, intuenti tamen et 
credenti in eam, only looking upon it, and believing in it, healing of 
the bites of sin and salvation are immediately pronounced." And 
so as he observes in another place, quod perierat olim per lignum 
in Adam, id restitueretur per lignum Christi, what was of old lost 
through the tree in Adam, that is restored through the tree of 
Christ." Again he observes, that the apostle says, that we are 
reconciled in his body through death; on which he thus descants: 
"Yea, in that body in which he could die through the flesh, he 
died, not through the church, plane propter ecclesiam, but verily 
for the church, by changing body for body, and that which is 
fleshly for that which is spiritual." M. Daille has produced a 
passage or two from this writer in favor of the universal extent of 
Christ’s death and redemption, in which not one word is 
mentioned concerning either of them; and only declare, that man 
was not originally made to die; that God is not negligent of man’s 
salvation; that he desires his restoration to life, willing rather the 
repentance than the death of a sinner, which, as they do not 
militate against the doctrine of particular, so cannot serve to 



establish that of general redemption. Two testimonies from 
Hippolitus, bishop of Portua, a disciple of Clement of Alexandria, 
and a martyr, who is said to flourish about, A.D. 220, are next 
cited at second hand; the first of which is, that "the God of the 
universe became man for this purpose; that by suffering in 
passible (capable of suffering; Ed). flesh, our whole kind, which 
was sold unto death, might be redeemed;" that is, from death, a 
corporal death; the general resurrection from the dead being 
thought to be the fruit of Christ’s sufferings and death. The other 
is, that "the Son of God, through flesh, naturally weak of himself, 
wrought out the salvation of the whole;" which may be understood 
of the salvation of the whole body of Christ, the church, or of 
every one of his people, his sheep, his children, and his chosen, 
and not of every individual of mankind; since all are not saved, as 
they undoubtedly would be, if Christ had wrought out the salvation 
of all. 



Section 8—Origines Alexandrinus. A.D. 230. 
Origen is represented as holding, that Christ suffered and died for 
the salvation of all rational creatures, in heaven and in earth, 
devils as well as men; and that all in the issue will be saved: and 
there are passages in his writings which favor this notion. Could 
our universalists give into, and prove such an assertion, that all 
mankind will be saved, the controversy about general redemption 
would soon be at an end. It is no wonder that a writer, who had 
imbibed such a notion, should express himself in very general 
terms about the sufferings and death of Christ, and assert him to 
be the Savior of all men, which is the substance of the citations 
out of him by M. Daille; nevertheless, as it is very probable, he 
was not always of this mind; and it is certain, that when this notion 
of his was not in view, he says many things which not only 
contradict that, but very much countenance the doctrine of 
particular redemption, as will appear from the following 
observations. 

1. He expressly affirms, that the sufferings and death of Christ are 
of no use and service to some persons; and that the fruit and 
effect of them only belong to others, whom he describes; his 
words are these: "The sufferings of Christ, indeed, confer life on 
them that believe, but death on them that believe not: for though 
the Gentiles have salvation and justification by his cross, yet is it 
destruction and condemnation to the Jews; for so it is written in 
the Gospel; This child is born for the fall and rising again of 
many." And in another place; "If any would be saved, let him 
come to the house," says he, "in which the blood of Christ is for a 
sign of redemption; for with them who said, His blood be upon us 
and upon our children, Christi sanguis in condemnatione est, ‘the 
blood of Christ is for condemnation;’ for Jesus was set for the fall 



and rising again of many; and therefore to them that speak 
against his sign efficitur sanguis ejus ad paenam, ‘his blood is for 
punishment;’ but to them that believe, for salvation." And 
elsewhere, mentioning. these words, the Lamb of God which 
taketh away the sin of the world, he adds, by way of explanation, 
ou panton de e amartia apo tou amnou airetai, "the sin of all is not 
indeed taken away by the Lamb, even of those who do not grieve, 
nor are afflicted until it be taken away." 

2. Though he sometimes speaks of Christ’s procuring salvation, 
redemption, and remission of sin, for all men, for the whole world: 
yet from other passages of his it appears, that he is to be 
understood of the sufficiency of the price of Christ’s blood to 
procure these things for all men, which is not denied. In one 
place, taking notice of the legal sacrifices, he has these 
expressions: "Among all these there is one Lamb which is able to 
take away the sins of the whole world; for such was this sacrifice, 
ut una sola sufficieret pro totius mundi salute, ‘that that alone was 
sufficient for the salvation of the whole world.’" And in another 
place he thus expresses himself, "Until the blood of Jesus was 
given, which was so precious, ut solus pro omnium redemptione 
sufficieret, ‘that it alone was sufficient for the redemption of all;’ it 
was necessary, that they who were brought up in the law, should 
every one for himself, in imitation of the future redemption, give 
his own blood," meaning the blood of circumcision. 

3. It may be further observed, that Origen, by the world, 
sometimes understands the church, for which, he frequently says, 
Christ suffered and died. The apostle Paul says, (2 Cor. 5:19), 
that God was in Christ reconciling the world unto himself; where, 
by the world, is not to be understood the whole world, that is, 
those who are in the whole world, as Origen in one place 



observes; and in another place having cited the same passage, 
adds, "the sin of which world Christ has took away, peri gar tou 
kosmou thv ekklhsiav ‘for of the world of the church is this word 
written;’" and immediately subjoins John 1:29, as to be 
understood in the same sense. And elsewhere, in the same work, 
he not only mentions it as the sense of a certain expositor, that by 
the world is meant the church, which is the ornament and beauty 
of the world, an inquires whether it may be called so, and also 
light, but affirms it to be so, legesqw toinon h ekklhsia kosmov, 
"therefore," says he, "let the church be called the world because it 
is enlightened by the Savior; and cites several passages of 
Scripture, as Matthew 5:14, John 1:29, 1 John 2:2, 1 Timothy 
4:10, to be interpreted in the same way And it is easy to observe, 
that Origen often speaks of Christ’s suffering and dying for the 
church: in one place, speaking of Christ and the church as 
bridegroom and bride, he says "First the bride prays, and 
immediately, in the midst of her prayers she is heard, she sees 
the bridegroom present, she sees the virgins joined in company 
with him. Moreover the Bridegroom answers her, and after his 
words, dum ille pro ejus patitur salute, ‘while he suffers for her 
salvation,’ the companions answer, until the bridegroom is in bed, 
and rises from suffering, they will make some ornaments for the 
bride." And in the same work on these words, Arise, fair one, he 
thus comments; "Why does he say, arise? Why hasten? I have 
sustained for thee the rage of tempests; I have received the 
floods which were due to thee; my soul is made sorrowful unto 
death for thee." In another place he says, "The church of Christ is 
strengthened by the grace of him who was crucified for her." And 
elsewhere we call the fat, that is, of the sacrifices, the life of 
Christ, which is the church of his friends, pro quibus animam 
suam posuit, "for whom he laid down his life." Again, "He has 



delivered him for all, not only for the saints, not only for the great 
ones, but the Father delivered his own Son for them who are 
altogether the least in the church." 

4. Origen sometimes calls the world for whom Christ died, the 
believing world, and the people of believers, and describes those 
for whom he suffered by such distinguishing characters: his words 
in one place are these, "If any one is ashamed of the cross of 
Christ, he is ashamed of that economy by which these (powers) 
are triumphant over; for he that knows and believes these things 
ought to glory in the cross of our Lord Jesus Christ, by which 
Christ being stauroumenou to kosmo to pisteuonti, ‘crucified for 
the world that believes,’ the principalities are made a show of, and 
triumphed over." And in another place, "because he (Christ) took 
upon him the sins tou laou ton pisteuonton els auton, ‘of the 
people of those that believe in him,’ he often says, what he does 
in Psalm 22:1, and 64:5." And elsewhere, speaking of Christ, he 
says, "This is the live goat sent into the wilderness; and this is the 
goat which is offered to the Lord a sacrifice to expiate sin; and he 
hath made a true propitiation in himself, credentibus populis, ‘for 
the believing people.’" Again, "The Son of God is come, and hath 
given himself a ransom; that is, he hath delivered himself for 
enemies, and for them that thirst he hath shed his blood; el haec 
est credentibus facta redemptio, "and this becomes redemption to 
them that believe." He interprets that text in Matthew 20:21, "And 
to give his life a ransom for many," thus, and pollon ton 
pisteusanton eis auton, "for the many that believed on him." He 
adds indeed, "And by way of hypothesis, if all believe in him, he 
gave his life a ransom for all." To which may be added the 
following passage, "The true purification was not before, but in the 
Passover, when Jesus died uper ton agnizomenon, ‘for them that 
are purified,’ as the Lamb of God, and took away the sin of the 



world." Monsieur Daille next cites a passage as from Gregory of 
Neocaesarea, a hearer of Origen, but the work from whence it is 
taken is judged by learned men to be none of his; and this writer 
himself seems to question it, since he adds, "or whoever is the 
author of the anathemas which are carried about under his 
name." And besides, this testimony only shows, that Christ is the 
"Savior of the world, and the light of the world;" which nobody 
denies, for they are the express words of the Scripture; but the 
question is, in what sense these phrases are to be understood. 



Section 9—Cyprian. A.D. 250. 
Cyprian, in many places of his writings, very expressly limits 
Christ’s sufferings and death to certain persons described by him; 
as when he says, "Though we are many shepherds, yet we feed 
but one flock; and ought to gather together and cherish oves 
universas quas Christus sanguine suo et passione quaesivit ‘all 
the sheep which Christ hath sought up by his blood and 
sufferings;’ nor should we suffer our supplicant and grieving 
brethren to be cruelly despised and trodden down by the proud 
presumption of some persons." And in another place he asks, 
"What can be a greater sin, or what a fouler spot, than to stand 
against Christ, than to scatter his church? quam ille sanguine suo 
praeparabit et condidit, ‘which he has prepared and obtained by 
his own blood?’" And elsewhere he says, ‘Christ is the bread off 
life; et panis hic omnium non est, sed noster est; and this bread 
does not belong to all, but is ours;’ and as we say, our Father, 
because he is the Father of them that understand and believe, so 
we call Christ our bread, qui corpus contigimus, ‘who have 
touched his body;’" in which words all but believers are excluded 
from having any share in Christ, the bread of life. And having in 
another place mentioned Ezekiel 9:4, where a mark is ordered to 
be set upon the foreheads of the men that sigh and cry for the 
abominations of Jerusalem, he makes this observation; "This sign 
belongs to the passion and blood of Christ; et quisquis in hoc 
signo invenitur, ‘and whosoever is found with this sign shall be 
preserved safe and whole?’" which is approved by the testimony 
of God, saying, And the blood shall be for a sign upon the houses 
where you are, etc. What preceded in type before the Lamb was 
slain, is fulfilled in Christ, the truth following after; as there Egypt 
being smitten, the Jewish people could not escape but by the 



blood and token of the Lamb; so when the world shall begin to be 
wasted and smitten, quisquis in sanguine et signo Christi inventus 
fuerit, solus evadet, "whosoever shall be found in the blood, and 
with the mark of Christ, shall only escape." From whence it is 
evident, that Cyprian did not think that every individual of mankind 
is interested in the blood and death of Christ. And a little after, in 
the same epistle, speaking of immortality, he has these words; 
"This grace Christ imparts, this gift of his mercy he gives, by 
subduing death through the victory of the cross; redimendo 
credentem pretio sauguinis sui, ‘by redeeming the believer with 
the price of his blood;’ by reconciling man to God the Father, and 
by quickening the dead with the heavenly regeneration." And in 
one of his tracts, animating the saints against the fears of death, 
he says, "Let him be afraid to die qui non Christi cruce et 
passione censetur, ‘who is not reckoned to have any part in the 
cross and sufferings of Christ;’ let him be afraid to die who will 
pass from this death to a second death." And a little after, "We 
who live in hope, and believe in God, and trust, Christum passum 
esse pro nobis, ‘that Christ has suffered for us, and rose again;’ 
abiding in him, and rising again by him and in him, why should we 
be unwilling to depart hence out of this world? or, why should we 
mourn over and grieve for our departed friends, as if they were 
lost. And in another place, giving an account of our Lord’s 
behavior before Pilate, makes this remark, "This is he, who when 
he held his peace in his passion, will not be silent afterwards in 
his vengeance: this is our God; id est, omnium, sed fidelium el 
credentium Deus, that is, not the God of all, but of the faithful and 
believers." To all which may be added another passage of his, 
which runs thus, "Writing to the seven churches, and intimating to 
each of them their sins and transgressions, he said repent; to 
whom? but quos pretio magno sui samguinis redemerat, ‘whom 



he had redeemed with the great price of his blood.’" This last 
passage is indeed taken out of an epistle which Erasmus thought 
was not Cyprianbut Cornelius’s, bishop of Rome; however, he 
afterwards judged it to be a learned piece, and not unworthy of 
Cyprian; Gravius and Palemius affirm it to be his; and if it was 
Cornelius’s, the citation may be properly enough made here, 
since he was contemporary with Cyprian. The passages cited by 
Monsieur Daille from this writer, as being on the side of universal 
redemption, only set forth either the great encouragement given 
by God to penitent sinners, or that Christ came to be the Savior of 
mankind, to be given unto men, and that he came for the sake of 
all; which Cyprian explains in the very same passage, of all sorts 
of men, learned and unlearned, of every age and sex; as in 
another of them, by a simile taken from the general and equal 
diffusion of the sun’s light, he shows, that Christ, the sun and true 
day, equally gives the light of eternal life in sua ecclesia, "in his 
own church;" and that the Israelites had an equal measure of the 
manna, without any difference of age or sex; so the heavenly 
grace is equally divided to all without any difference of sex or 
years, and without respect of persons; and the gift of spiritual 
grace poured forth super omnem Dei populum, "upon all the 
people of God." Some testimonies are next produced by Monsieur 
Daille out of Novatian, Medhodius, and Arnobius; the first of these 
writers, in one of the passages cited, signifies that, there is hope 
of salvation for men in Christ: which is not at all against us; for 
hope is not taken away, but established upon better grounds by 
the doctrine of particular, than by that of general redemption; 
since according to the latter, all men are indeed redeemed by 
Christ, but it was possible that none might be saved by him; 
whereas the former secures the certain salvation of all the 
redeemed ones: and in the other of them he suggests, that the 



anger, hatred, and threatenings of God, are for the good of men, 
and in order to move upon them, and bring them to that which is 
right and good; but not a word does he say concerning the death 
of Christ, and redemption by it. The second of these authors 
referred to, explains the text in Romans 9:21, one vessel to honor, 
and another to dishonor, thus, "not that God makes some good 
and others evil, but that is to be understood of the power God has 
of doing what he will." Nor do we say that God makes any man 
evil, but that man made himself so; though we think none are 
good but whom God makes good. This writer indeed suggests, 
that it is the will of God that all men should be good, virtuous, and 
faithful, which is true of his approving but not of his determining 
will; and also intimates that all the good things of God are 
common to all, which in some sense holds good of the common 
bounties of providence, but not of the riches of grace. The third 
proposes a pagan objection, formed thus; "If Christ came to be 
the Savior of mankind, why does he not, with equal bounty, 
deliver all alike?" This objection, supposes, that according to the 
Christian scheme, all men were not delivered or redeemed by 
Christ. Arnobius answers to it, not by asserting a deliverance or 
redemption of every individual of mankind, but by putting another 
question thus, "Does not he equally deliver, who equally calls all?" 
In which he argues indeed, from the extent of the call to the extent 
of the deliverance; but then the call he speaks of seems to be not 
of every individual person, but of some of all sorts; a grant from 
Christ of coming to him to some of all sorts, sublimibus, infimis, 
servis, faeminis, pueris, "high and low, servants, women, and 
children;" which are his own words; and consequently the 
deliverance he argues from hence must be only of some of all 
sorts; which is what we contend for. 



Section 10—Lactantius. A.D. 320. 
Lucius Coelius was called Firmianus from his country, Firmium in 
Italy, and Lactantius from his smooth and milky way of speaking; 
he was an auditor of Arnobins, and preceptor to Crispus, son of 
Constantine the Great, who died A.D. 326. He wrote seven books 
of Divine Institutions, besides some other treatises, in which he 
says some things which limit the sufferings and death of Christ, 
and the benefits thereof, to certain persons. Thus speaking of 
Christ, he says, "which as he knew what would be, so he would 
ever and anon say oportare se pati atque interfici pro salute 
multorum, that he ought to suffer and be slain for the salvation of 
many;" and if for the salvation of many, then not of all. And in 
another place says he, "The Jews use the Old Testament, we the 
New, but yet they are not different; for the New is the fulfilling of 
the Old, and in both the same testator is Christ; qui pro nobis 
morte suscepta, nos haeredes regni aeterni fecit; who having 
suffered death for us, hath made us heirs of the everlasting 
kingdom, having abdicted and disinherited the people of the 
Jews." From whence it is plain, that this writer thought that all 
those for whom Christ died are made heirs of everlasting glory: 
but all men are not made heirs, whence it must follow, that he did 
not die for all men; though Lactantius by us means the Gentiles, 
in opposition to the Jews, yet not all the Gentiles, but only some 
of them, who are called by the grace of God from among them: as 
appears from a passage of his a little after in the same chapter, 
where having mentioned the new covenant made with the house 
of Judah and Israel, he observes, that "the house of Judah and 
Israel truly do not signify the Jews, whom he has cast off, but qui 
ab ea convocati ex gentibus, who are called by him (Christ) from 
among the Gentiles, who succeed in their room in the adoption, 



and are called the children of the Jews." And elsewhere, speaking 
of the crucifixion of Christ, he says," He stretched out his hands in 
his passion and measured the world, that he might at that very 
time show, that from the rising of sun to the setting of it, magnum 
populum ex omnibus linguis, et tribubus congregatum, a large 
people, gathered out of all languages and tribes, should come 
under his wings, and receive the most great and sublime sign in 
their foreheads." And a little after in the same place, having taken 
notice of the passover lamb, and the sprinkling of its blood upon 
the door-post, whereby the Israelites were safe, when the 
Egyptians were destroyed, he observes, that "this was a figure of 
things to come; for Christ is a Lamb, white, without spot, that is, 
innocent, just, and holy, who being sacrificed by the same Jews, 
saluti est omnibus qui signum sanguinis, id est crucis qua 
sanguinem fudit in sua fronte conscripserunt, is for salvation to all 
who have written in their forehead the sign of the blood; that is, of 
the cross on which he shed his blood." Monsieur Daille claims this 
writer on his side of the question, and produces several passages 
out of him on the behalf of the general scheme; and true it is that 
Factantius says, that "the most abundant and full fountain of God 
is open to all, and the heavenly light arises to all; but then he, 
adds quicunque oculos habent, who have eyes to see;" but every 
individual of mankind has not eyes to see the well of living water 
the gospel points out, or that heavenly light which breaks forth 
through it. He also says, that because God is gracious and 
merciful, that is to say, towards his own (that is, whom he has 
loved and chosen for himself), he sent him (his Son) to them 
whom he had hated (that is, the Gentiles, who by his neglect of 
them in former ages seemed to be the objects of his hatred), lest 
he should for ever shut up the way of salvation to them; but would 
give them free liberty of following God, that they might obtain the 



reward of life, if they would follow him; quod plurimi eorum faciunt 
atque fecerant, which very many of them do, and have done." 
Again he also says, that "because of this humility, or low estate of 
Christ, they (the Jews) not knowing their God, entered into 
detestable counsel to take away his life; qui ut eos vivificaret 
advenerat, who came that he might quicken them;" which he 
might very well say, without having any notion of general 
redemption; since many of those who had a hand in the death of 
Christ, were afterwards converted and quickened by his grace. 
And in another place, giving the reasons why Christ died the 
death of the cross, he mentions this in the first place, that "he who 
came mean to help the mean and weak, and point out the hope of 
salvation to all, was to suffer this kind of death, which the mean 
and weak were wont to do, lest there should be any who could not 
imitate him." His meaning is this, Christ has humbled himself so 
low, even to the death of the cross, that all sorts of men might 
have hope of salvation, even those of the lowest and meanest 
rank and form; which well consists with the doctrine of particular 
redemption; and accordingly he says, that "we of every sex, 
descent, and age, enter into the heavenly road, because God who 
is the guide of the way, denies immortality to no man that is born," 
wherefore all sorts of men may hope for it. 



Section 11—Paulinus Tyrius. A.D. 325. 
Paulinus was first presbyter of the church at Antioch, then bishop 
of Tyre, and after that bishop of Antioch. He died A. D. 325. He 
composed a Panegyric Oration upon the building of churches, in 
the time of Constantine; in which he says many things concerning 
the church of Christ, and among the rest, that it was for her sake 
that Christ assumed human nature, and suffered death in it; 
which, had he thought were done for all the world, he would not 
have mentioned as peculiar favors to her. His words are these: 
"For it must needs follow, that when her (the church’s) shepherd 
and Lord, apax ton uper autes thanaton katadexamenou, ‘had 
once suffered death for her,’ and after his sufferings had changed 
that body which he put on mean and sordid, charin autes, ‘for her 
sake,’ into a bright and glorious one, and led the flesh that was 
dissolved out of corruption into incorruption, that she also should 
enjoy the dispensations of the Savior," that is, and become 
glorious also. And elsewhere, in the same ration, he represents 
Christ as a Savior of some particular persons, though of a large 
number; as when he calls him "a leader into the knowledge of 
God, a teacher of true religion, a destroyer of the ungodly, and 
tyrants, and tonSotera emon ton apegnosmenon, ‘the Savior of 
us, who were in a deplorable and desperate condition,’" and us, 
who were not only diseased with ulcers, and pressed with 
putrefying wounds, but lay among the dead, he, by himself, saved 
out of these depths of death; for in none of the heavenly was 
there such strength, wv th twn tosoutwn ablabwv diakonhsaqai 
sothria, "as without hurt to procure the salvation, of so many; he 
alone touched our miserable corruption, he alone bore our labors, 
he alone took upon him the punishment of our iniquities." 



Section 12—Eusebius Pamphilus Caesariensis. A.D. 
330. 

Eusebius took the name of Pamphilus from Pamphilus the martyr, 
his intimate friend and acquaintance: he lived in the time of 
Constantine the Great, and was very dear unto and highly 
esteemed of by that emperor He was made bishop of Caesarea in 
Palestine about A.D. 315, and died A. D. 339 or 340. He was a 
man of great learning, and wrote much, and several of his works 
still remain. Some testimonies are taken from him by M. Daille 
showing that the sacrifice of Christ was offered up for all mankind, 
in the room and stead of all men, and is the expiation of the whole 
world. That he uses such expressions is not denied; but in what 
sense he used them should be considered. When he says, that 
the ransom of Christ is for the souls of all men, which he 
understands equally of Jews and Gentiles, he does not mean 
every individual of both, only some, as appears from what he 
immediately subjoins: "by whose (Christ’s) divine and, mystical 
doctrine, pantev hmeiv oi ex eqnwn, ‘all we who are from among 
the Gentiles,’ find the forgiveness of former sins; whence also 
those of the Jews, oi eis anton egpikotes, ‘who hope in him’ are 
freed from the curse of Moses." And in another place, he says, 
monois tois dia Christon ex apanton ton ethnon, "to them only 
who are taken by Christ out of all nations, can the blessing made 
to Abraham concerning all nations agree. And as to the Jews, he 
observes, that "few of them believe in the Savior and our Lord, 
and thereby obtain the promised spiritual redemption; for God did 
not promise, that the coming of Christ should be salutary to the 
whole nation of the Jews without distinction; all’ oligois, to komide 
apantois, tois eis ton Sotera kai Kurion emon pepisteukosin, but 
to a few, and very scarce indeed, even to them that should 



believe on the Savior and our Lord." Moreover, when he says that 
the sacrifice of Christ is the expiation of the whole world, it is 
plain, from other passages of his, that he means only them that 
believe for having cited John 1:29, 1 John 2:2, 1 Corinthians 1:30, 
he adds, which "teach that his (Christ’s) coming is the filling up 
and finishing of the sin of those who have done wickedly against 
him; and also the removal and purgation of the sins, and the 
expiation of the unrighteousness, ton eis anton pepisteukoton, of 
those that should believe in him." And in another place he says, 
"Wherefore his (Christ’s) mighty one left him, willing that he 
should go down to death, even the death of the cross, and be 
shown to be the ransom of the whole world, kai katharsion 
genesthai ten ton eis auton pisteusanton zoes, and become the 
expiation of the life of them that believe in him." Besides, it is 
abundantly evident that he restrains the incarnation, sufferings, 
and death of Christ, and the salutary effects thereof, to the 
church, to them that believe in Christ, fear and obey him. Having 
mentioned those words in Isaiah 9:6, To us a child is born, etc., 
he puts this question: "To what us, e tois auton pepisteukosi, 
unless to them that believe in him? but to them that do not believe 
in him he is the author of fire and burning." And in another place 
he says, that "the cause of Christ’s coming is the redemption ton 
di autou sothesomenon, of those that were to be saved by him." 
And elsewhere he observes, that Isaiah preached the Gospel to 
the soul that was formerly barren and forsaken of God, or rather, 
ten ex ethnon ekklesian, "to the church from among the Gentiles; 
for seeing, ta panta di auten o Christos upemieinen, Christ 
endured all things for that, he rightly adds, after what he had 
foretold concerning him, Rejoice, O barren, etc. Again, he, having 
cited Genesis 49:11, makes this note upon it: "See how, as by 
things hidden, he signifies his mystical sufferings, in which, as in a 



laver, he hath washed away the ancient filth, ton eis auton 
pepisteukoton, of those that would believe in him." On the text in 
Malachi 4:2, he makes this observation: "Whom the Father has 
begotten he promises shall arise, ou tois pasin, alla monois, not to 
them all, but to them only that fear his name." In another place he 
says, "The everlasting High Priest, and who is called the Father’s 
Christ, takes the care of the whole, and is consecrated to the 
Father, uper ton upekoon apanton, ‘for all them that obey;’ and he 
alone shows himself mild and propitious unto all." It is also very 
manifest, that Eusebius did not think that the effects of Christ’s 
death reach unto or were designed to reach unto many, or the 
same all, as the effects of Adam’s sin do; since he observes, that 
Christ "became obedient unto death, that as death by one man’s 
sinning has ruled over the whole kind, so likewise eternal life 
might reign by his grace ton eis auton pepisteuonton, over those 
that believe in him, and by him commended as known to God and 
to his Father." Once more, in another work of his, he takes notice 
of a law that Constantine made, "that no Christian should serve 
the Jews; for," says he, "it is not lawful tous upo tou Soteros 
lelutromenous, that those who are redeemed by the Savior should 
be under a yoke of bondage to the murderers of the prophets and 
of the Lord." Whence it appears that he thought the Jews were 
not redeemed by Christ, only such as are Christians. 

As for the article in the creed drawn up by the Nicene fathers A.D. 
395, which is next produced by M. Daille, and is thus expressed; 
"We believe in one Lord Jesus Christ, the Son of God, who came 
down and became incarnate, and was made man, di emas tous 
anthropous kai did ten emeteran soterian, for us men and for our 
salvation;" it is no other than what every body believes and 
agrees to; and is so far from militating against the particular 
scheme, that it is rather a testimony for it, since the phrases us 



men and our salvation design those that believe in Christ the Son 
of God, to whom they relate. What is next cited from Juveneus, a 
Spanish presbyter, who flourished under Constantine, about A. D. 
330, does not at all serve the general scheme, but the contrary, it 
being only a paraphrase of John 3:16, after this manner: "For God 
loved the world with such a love that his only offspring came down 
on earth, credentes Domino vitae junctura perenni, to join them 
that believe in the Lord to everlasting life." Anthony, the patriarch 
of the Eremites, who died A.D. 358, is next mentioned; who, in 
one of his epistles, says, "that God appointed his only begotten 
Son for the salvation of the whole world, and did not spare him for 
our sakes, but delivered him up for the salvation of us all," which 
are almost the very express words of the Scripture in 1 John 2:2, 
Romans 8:32, to which no doubt he refers, and are capable of 
being understood in the same sense with them; and that Anthony 
did not design every individual of mankind, but only some, 
appears by what he immediately adds "and hath gathered us by 
the word of his power, ex omnibus regionibus, out of all countries, 
from one end of the world to the other;" and could he be thought 
to mean all the individuals of human nature, for whom God 
appointed and delivered up his Son for the salvation of, yet the 
general benefit and salvation which all were to have by him, 
seems, according to him, to be no other than the resurrection 
from the dead; for a little after, he observes that "Christ is the 
resurrection of all, destroying him that had the power of death." 



Section 13—Julius Firmicus. A.D. 350. 
Julius Firmicus Maternus was a native of Sicily. He was brought 
up in the pagan religion, and wrote some books of astrology, A. D. 
336 or 337, being still a heathen. After the year 340, he was 
converted to Christianity in his old age, and is thought to have 
wrote his book, Of the Error of Profane Religions, about A. D. 
350, which is inscribed to the emperors Constantius and 
Constans; and in it are these words, speaking of Christ, the Lamb 
of God: "The reverend blood of this Lamb is shed for the salvation 
of men, ut sanctos suos Filius Dei profusione pretiosi sanguinis 
redimat, ‘that the Son of God, by the pouring out of his precious 
blood, might redeem his saints;’ ut qui Christi sanguine liberantur, 
‘that those who are delivered by the blood of Christ’ might he first 
consecrated with the immortal majesty of that blood." From 
whence it is evident, that he thought that some, and not all, are 
redeemed by the blood of Christ, and that those who are 
redeemed by it are his saints, who were set apart for himself, and 
are made holy by him, which cannot be said of all the sons and 
daughters of Adam. M. Daille has indeed cited two passages from 
this writer, as testimonies for general redemption, but neither to 
the purpose. In the first, Firmicus says, "Christ, the Son of God, 
that he might deliver humanum genus, ‘mankind from the snare of 
death, bore all these things;’ that he might remove the yoke of the 
grievous captivity, that he might restore hominem, man to the 
Father, that, mitigating the offense, he might make up the 
difference between God and man, by a prosperous 
reconciliation." But he does not say, that Christ delivered or 
redeemed every individual of mankind, and restored every man to 
God, and reconciled every man to him: he may be truly said to 
have redeemed mankind, and to have restored and reconciled 



man to God, who has redeemed, restored, and reconciled such 
large numbers of mankind, though not all of them. In the other 
passage he says, that "so it was by divine disposition, that 
whatever Adam lost Christ found; for after a long time, in the last 
age of the world, the Word of God joined himself to a human 
body, that he might deliver man, that he might conquer death, that 
he might join the frailty of a human body with divine immortality;" 
but he does not say, that all the individuals of mankind, which 
were lost in Adam, were found by Christ. By several expressions 
in the same page we learn, what that was he supposes Adam lost 
and Christ found; for he says, that Adam, "being deceived by the 
woman, that is Eve, through the persuasions of the devil, 
promissae sibi gloriae perdidit dignitatem, ‘lost the dignity of the 
glory promised him.’ There was a tree," adds he, "in paradise, quo 
promissorum a Deo praemiorum perdidit gratiam, by which he lost 
the grace of the rewards promised by God." And a little after, 
"Adam, being made out of the slime of the virgin earth, through 
his own transgression, promissam perdidit vitam, lost the 
promised life." Now it was this promised grace, life, glory, and 
happiness, Adam lost, which, he says, Christ found; but he 
nowhere says that Christ found this for all the individuals of 
mankind. 



Section 14—Anthanasius. A.D. 350. 
It must be owned that Athanasius, who, as has been observed in 
the preceding chapter, bore so famous a testimony to the doctrine 
of eternal election in Christ, has said many things which upon first 
sight seem to favor the doctrine of universal redemption. M. Daille 
has cited a considerable number of testimonies from him to that 
end, and he might have cited more. But I have the following thing 
to say in vindication of him; first, that when, in the passages 
referred to, he says that Christ died for all, and offered himself a 
sacrifice for all, and died for the ransom of all, and that his death 
is the ransom of all, he says no more than the Scriptures do, 
which are used in this controversy, and so may be understood in 
the same sense, of all the elect, or some of all sorts. Secondly, 
some of the citations only prove that Athanasius believed that 
Christ, being God as well as man, was dunatos kai ikanos, "able 
and sufficient to suffer for all, and give full satisfaction by his 
death for all." That Christ was able to redeem all mankind, and 
that his sufferings and death were sufficient for the redemption of 
all men, had it been the will of God to have appointed them for 
that purpose, none will deny. Thirdly, I observe, that in many 
places he says that Christ assumed a body, bore one subject to 
sufferings, and did endure death epi ti soteria ton panton, "for the 
salvation of all;" yea, that by his death, e soteria tasi gegone, 
"salvation is procured for all." Now if by salvation be meant 
spiritual and eternal salvation, these instances would prove more 
than they are brought for, namely, universal salvation. But it is 
easy to observe that Athanasius, in most of these places, is 
speaking of the resurrection from the dead, which he makes the 
grand end of Christ’s incarnation, sufferings, and death; and if this 
is what he means by salvation, and by Christ’s dying for all, and 



giving himself for all, this is no more than what some, who are far 
from giving into the universal scheme, allow of; who suppose that 
the resurrection from the dead is a benefit which belongs to all 
men by virtue of the death of Christ. Fourthly, it is very probable 
that one reason why Athanasius use those general terms so 
frequently, is with respect to the Gentile world, among whom a 
very large number have a special interest in the death of Christ, 
and redemption by his blood. In one place he has these words. 
"What is the fruit of the Lord’s death! what the profit of the Jew’s 
conspiracy? the death of the Savior hath made the world; free, 
that the Gentiles might glorify God the wrath of the Jews hath 
destroyed the city with them, and hath blinded them, with respect 
to the knowledge of God. The death of the Lord hath quickened 
the dead, but the conspiracy of the Jews hath deprived them of 
life; for now they are without the Lord, and the cross of the Savior 
hath made ten ekklesian ton ethnon, "the church of the Gentiles, 
which was a wilderness, habitable;" in which he calls the Gentiles 
the world, in opposition to the Jews; and this world the church of 
the Gentiles, who enjoy the fruit of Christ’s death. This citation is 
indeed made from a treatise which some learned men have 
thought is not the genuine work of Athanasius; but inasmuch as 
M. Daille has made use of it before me, I take the same liberty. 
But, not to insist on this, there are some things in the genuine 
works of Athanasius, which manifestly limit redemption by Christ, 
and the benefits of it to some, as when he says, "When was he 
(Jesus) sent, but when he clothed himself with our flesh? When 
did he become the high priest of our profession? but when he 
offered himself for us, raising the body from the dead, and now he 
brings and offers to the Father touv prosercomenouv autw th 
pistei, those that come unto him by faith, redeeming all, and 
expiating those things that belong to God for all;" that is, for all 



that come unto him by faith. And in another place, he thus 
expresses himself, "God hath commanded the true Wisdom to 
take flesh, and become man, and to endure the death of the 
cross, ina dia thv en toutw pistewv pantev loipon oi pisteuontev 
swzwsqai dunwntai, that through faith in him, all henceforth that 
believe might be saved." The sense of which is that the design 
and intention of God in the incarnation and death of Christ is not 
to save all men, but such that believe in him. And elsewhere he 
says, that Christ "took to himself a body of the virgin Mary; that 
offering it a sacrifice for all, he might reconcile to the Father 
pantav hmav osoi fobw qanatou dia pantov tou zhn enocoi hmen 
douleiav, all us, as many as through fear of death were all our 
lifetime subject to bondage." And a little after, in the same page, 
he has these words; "The Word was made flesh, that he might 
offer it for all, kai hmav ek tou pneumatov autou metalabontev 
qeopoihqenai dunhsqwmen, that we partaking of his Spirit might 
be made like unto God." Again, he observes, that "as Christ being 
man is God, so being God became man, kai sozei tous 
pisteuontas en anthropou morphe, that he may save those that 
believe in the form of man." Moreover, and what is full against the 
universal scheme, having cited the text in Malachi 4:2, To you that 
fear him shall the Sun of righteousness arise; he makes this 
remark on it, gar panton (emera) aute, alla ton apothanonton to 
amartia, zonton de to Kurio, for this day does not belong to all, but 
to them who die in sin, and live unto the Lord." By which he 
means not the day of the week he calls the Lord’s day a little 
before, but the day of grace, which the Sun of righteousness 
makes when he arises and appears to any in a spiritual saving 
way, and which is special and peculiar to some persons only. 



Section 15—Macarius Aegyptius. A.D. 350. 
Macarius was an Egyptian monk, a disciple of St. Anthony. There 
are fifty homilies of his remaining, out of which M. Daille has a 
single passage for general redemption; in which Macarius 
asserts, that "Christ would have all men partake of the new birth, 
because he died for all, and calls all to life;" but this he could not 
mean of every individual man, because every one is not called to 
that life. Besides, there are several things said by him which 
show, that he thought that Christ came into the world, and 
suffered, and died, for believers only; for when he observes, that 
"it pleased the Lord at his coming to suffer for all, and to purchase 
them with his own blood," he adds, "and to put the heavenly 
leaven of goodness tais pistais psuchiais, into believing souls, 
humbled under sin." And again; "For this cause the Lord came, 
that he might vouchsafe those spiritual things tous alethos 
pisteuontas eis auton, to those that truly believe on him." And in 
another place, "we ought," says he, "to labor and strive very 
much, for it is not just that the Bridegroom should come to suffer 
and be crucified for thee, and the bride di’en o numphios 
parageneto, for whose sake the Bridegroom came, should rejoice 
and dance." Having elsewhere mentioned the words of the 
Baptist, Behold the Lamb of God, which taketh away the sin of the 
world, he observes, that "he alone shows this mercy to men, tois 
pisteuousin auto, ‘that believe in him,’ because he redeems from 
iniquity; and to them that always wait, and hope, and seek without 
ceasing, he bestows this unspeakable salvation." And in another 
place he has this note on the same words. "Behold the Lamb of 
God, which taketh away the sin of the world, tes psuches delonoti, 
pisteusase auto, namely, of the soul that believes in him, and 
loves him with all the heart." 



Section 16—Hilarius Pictaviensis. A.D. 363. 
Hilary of Poictiers abounds in general expressions of God’s good 
will to man, of the universal offer and invitation to all in the 
external ministry of the word, and of Christ’s assuming human 
nature, and coming into the world for the redemption and 
salvation of all, many of which are cited by M. Daille. But it is easy 
to observe, that he sometimes means by these phrases, not the 
spiritual and eternal redemption and salvation of men, but their 
resurrection from the dead. There is a remarkable passage of his 
to this purpose, in which he distinguishes the salvation of some 
from others, by virtue of Christ’s redemption; All flesh, he says, is 
redeemed by Christ, that it may rise again, and that every one 
might stand before his judgment-seat;" yet all have not equal 
honor and glory of rising again; to whom therefore only 
resurrection, and not change is given, they are saved to nothing; 
in anger shall those people be led, to whom the salvation of the 
resurrection is appointed for the sense of punishment, from which 
wrath the apostle promises we shall be delivered; saying, For if 
when we were yet sinners Christ died for us, much more being 
justified by his blood, we shall be saved by him from wrath. Pro 
peccatoribus igitur ad salutem resurrectionis est mortuus, "for 
sinners therefore he died, to obtain the salvation of the 
resurrection; but those who are sanctified by his blood he will 
save from wrath." And in another place he says, "This was the 
expectation of the saints, ut omnis caro redimeretur in Christo, 
‘that all flesh should be redeemed in Christ,’ and we in him might 
exist the first fruits of an eternal resurrection." Besides, Hilary 
frequently makes use of limiting phrases when he is speaking of 
the sufferings of Christ, and redemption by him; he says, that 
Christ "is appointed a mediator in himself, ad salutem ecclesiae, 



for the salvation of the church," which is what he means by the 
house of David, as the subject of redemption; when commenting 
on these words, Hosanna to the son of David, he observes, "The 
words of praise express the power of redemption: for by Osanna 
in the Hebrew language, is signified the redemption of the house 
of David." And a little after, "The high priests envied the cries of 
the children, and rebuked him (Christ) for hearing them, for he 
was said to come for the redemption of the house of David," 
Elsewhere he represents all as redeemed by Christ as kings of 
heaven and co-heirs of eternity, which cannot agree with all 
mankind; his words are these, speaking of Christ, "He shall 
remain in the sight of God forever, having already taken all whom 
he hath redeemed, in reges coelorum et cohaeredes aeternitatis, 
to be kings of heaven, and co-heirs of eternity, delivering them as 
the kingdom to God the Father." With him a believer in Christ and 
one redeemed by him is the same. Whoever, he says through his 
insolence, "disdains, provokes, and dishonors a believer in Christ, 
and one redeemed by Christ, is not a companion of them that fear 
God." 



Section 17—Basilius Caesariensis. A.D. 370. 
Basil of Caesarea has also many expressions of God’s general 
goodness to men; of his nearness to them, and willingness that all 
of them should partake of life; and which are therefore, with 
others, produced by Monseiur Daille, to countenance general 
redemption, though there is not one syllable concerning it in them. 
Nor is Basil very favorable to the universal scheme, when he 
says, "God is not the God of all, but of them who are joined to him 
in love, as the God of Abraham, the God of Isaac, and the God of 
Jacob; for if he was the God of all, he would have given them a 
testimony as something very excellent." He indeed says, as 
Monsieur Daille has observed, "The Holy Ghost calls all nations, 
all that dwell on the earth to hear the psalm," which is no proof of 
the point before us; and besides, he explains all nations, and all 
that dwell on the earth, of the church, which he says is 
suneilektai, "gathered out of nations of all sorts, of laws and 
manners." He also speaks of Christ’s giving himself a propitiation 
for the whole world, but in the same place gives a plain intimation 
that he is to be understood of the sufficiency of Christ’s blood and 
sacrifice to atone for and redeem all mankind; his words are 
these, "What can a man find of such a nature as he can give for 
the redemption of his own soul?" Yet here is one thing found out 
omoupanton anthropon antaxion, "worthy of all men alike, even 
the holy and precious blood of our Lord Jesus Christ, which he 
has shed for us all." Besides, he frequently describes those who 
are redeemed by Christ, by such characters as cannot agree with 
all mankind; for a little after he says, he "that is redeemed by God, 
who gave a propitiation for him, he indeed labors in this world, but 
after these things he shall live forever; verily he shall not see 
destruction, when he shall see wise men die." Which cannot be 



said of every individual of mankind. And in another place he says, 
"We are all, oi pisteuontes, ‘who believe,’ redeemed from the 
condemnation of sin by the grace of God, which is through his 
only begotten Son, our Lord Jesus Christ; who said, This is my 
blood of the new testament, which is shed for many for the 
remission of sins." Which passage of Scripture is twice cited by 
him afterwards, and applied to believers, to whom he says is 
given the remission of Sins. Again, he observes, that "where 
spiritual men are the authors of counsels, and the people of the 
Lord follow them with unanimity, who can doubt that this is by the 
communication of our Lord Jesus Christ, tou to aima autou uper 
ton ekklesion ekcheontous, who shed his blood for the churches." 



Section 18—Optatus Milevitanus. A.D. 370. 

Optatus, bishop of Milevi in Africa, wrote six books, for the 
seventh is none of his, against the Donatists, in the times of the 
emperors Valens and Valentinianus, that is, after A.D. 364, and 
before A. D. 374, in which work stands this passage, which is 
cited by Monsieur Daille in favor of universal redemption; "Christ," 
says Optatus, "is the only redeemer of souls, which the devil 
possessed before his coming; these Christ our Savior has 
redeemed with his own blood, as the apostle says, Ye are bought 
with a price. It is certain that all are redeemed by the blood of 
Christ." But Monsieur Daille should have read on, and transcribed 
more, when it would have appeared, that Optatus explains these 
all, of all that believe; for thus he proceeds, "Christ has not sold 
whom he hath redeemed; souls bought by Christ cannot be sold, 
that they may, as you would have it (speaking to the Donatists), 
be redeemed again by you. How can one soul have two masters? 
Is there another Redeemer? Which of the prophets have declared 
that another is to Come? What Gabriel speaks again to another 
Mary? What virgin brings forth again? Who hath done new or 
other miracles? If there is none but one, qui redimit animos 
omnium credentium, who redeems the souls of all believers, why 
do you say, redeem your souls?" 



Section 19—Victorious. A.D. 365. 

Caius Marius Victorinus, as Jerom calls him, was by birth an 
African, he taught rhetoric at Rome, under the emperor 
Constance; and became so famous in that kind of learning, that 
the citizens erected a statute for him in the Roman Forum. He 
was converted to Christianity in extreme old age, and wrote four 
books against the Arians, which still remain, from whence 
Monsieur Daille has this citation; "The Logos, or Word, is made all 
things, and in all, and hath begotten all things, and hath saved, 
and hath reigned, existing life eternal in the Spirit:" But of what 
service this passage can be to the general scheme, I see not; for 
if it is not to be understood of the concern that Christ the Word 
has in creation and providence, but of his concern in everlasting 
salvation, if it favors any scheme it must be that of universal 
salvation; but from other expressions of his it appears, that he 
thought that Christ is only the redeemer of, and eternal life to 
them that believe; "He" (Jesus Christ,) says he, "has performed 
the mystery of our salvation; he hath made us free; he hath 
redeemed; in istum credimus salvatoram nostrum, ‘in him we 
believe as our Savior,’ according to the cross, and according to 
the resurrection from the dead." And in another place, Christ is 
the true life, that is, eternal; credentibus in se, to them that believe 
in him; and is present with God for them that believe in him." 



Section 20—Marcus Eremita. A.D. 390. 

Mark the Eremite is next produced by Monsieur Daille, and by him 
said to be about A.D. 390, though he is placed by Alsted, and the 
Magdeburgensian Centuriators, in the fifth century, about the 
beginning of it. The testimony from him, cited by the above writer, 
only signifies, that God would have all men to be saved, and 
come to the knowledge of the truth, which is no other than what 
the Scripture says; and that evil thoughts or reasonings forbid the 
will of God, deceive men, and exclude them from salvation. It 
must be owned, that there is here and there an expression 
dropped more to the purpose than this; yet in other places he 
speaks of redemption, and the effects of it, as peculiarly 
belonging to certain persons: "He who died," says he, "for our 
sins, according to the Scriptures, also freely gives liberty, fideliter 
et probe ipsi servientibus, to them that, faithfully and honestly 
serve him," according to Matthew 25:21. And in another place he 
says, "Suretyship proceeds from love, which the Lord Jesus 
Christ hath showed in all things to us, who in the first place heals 
the infirmities of our soul, moreover cures every disease, and 
every sickness; who takes away the sin of the world; qui puram 
restituit naturam his qui firmiter credunt el, ‘who restores a pure 
nature to them that firmly believe in him,’ and gives redemption 
from death." Again, "Christ is our Lord, both according to 
essence, and according to the government or administration of 
the family; for when yet we were not, he made and created us; 
and being dead in sin, he bought us with his own blood; et iis qui 
ita credunt, gratiam suam gratuito largitus est, and to them who 
so believe, he freely gives his grace." And elsewhere he says, 
Christus autem credenti sit omnia, Christ indeed is made all 
things to him that believes." 



Section 21—Faustinus. A.D. 390. 

Faustinus, who was ordained either a presbyter or a deacon of the church of 
Rome, about A.D. 385, according to Monsieur Daille, who has transcribed 
some passages out of a book written by him against the Arians, showing, that 
God loved the world, and gave his Son for the redemption of the world; and 
that Christ tasted death not for himself, but for all; all which may be said, 
without supposing that Christ died for every individual of mankind. Besides, 
Faustinus plainly intimates, that the benefit of Christ’s death only belongs to 
believers; that many, and not all, are delivered and said by him; "See," says he, 
"the love that the Lord of majesty should be crucified on earth for the salvation 
of the world, who gives eternal life in heaven, se Filium Dei credentibus, to 
them that believe he is the Son of God." And in another place he observes, that 
"as by the contempt of one many are made sinners, so by the obedience of 
Christ, which not from infirmity, but from the goodness of the Deity, he yielded 
for the salutary discipline of men, multi salvantur, many are saved." And a little 
after he says, that "Christ bore the infirmities of body and soul, though without 
sin, that it might be truly thought he did not take another substance of flesh and 
blood; and that when in himself he delivers men from infirmities and sufferings, 
we might believe also, that those are delivered qui secundem ejus vestigia 
sectantur, who follow his steps." The text in Hebrews 2:9, where Christ is said 
to taste death for all, he says, the apostle interprets in verse 10, where the 
Captain of salvation is spoken of as bringing many sons to glory. 



Section 22—Cyrillus Hierosolymitanus. A.D. 370. 

Cyrill of Jerusalem, though a little earlier than some of the former, 
since he died A.D. 386, according to Monsieur Daille, is next cited 
by him as a patron of general redemption, and who indeed does 
say, that Christ took upon him the sins of the world, cleanses the 
whole world from sin, has redeemed the whole world of men; and 
that the Father having constituted him the Savior of the whole 
world, he came for the salvation of all. But these passages will be 
easily accounted for, when it is observed, that by the world, he 
means, the world of believers. "You have," says he, "the twelve 
apostles witnesses of the cross, and the habitable earth, kai tou 
kosmon twn eiv ton stauromenon pisteuontwn anqrwpwn, and the 
world of men that believe in him that was crucified." And these, 
and these only, will be saved by him; for he it is, as he elsewhere 
says, "that saves, touv pisteuontav, ‘those that believe’ by the 
word of the cross." Nor need it seem strange that Cyrill should 
say, that Jesus took upon him touv oikoumenikav amartiav, "the 
sins of the world," since he talks "of pashv thv oikumenikhv 
ekklhsiav, of the church of the whole world." Besides, one reason 
of his using such general expressions, as "the world, the whole 
world," etc., may be on the account of the extent of Christ’s 
sufferings and death to Jews and Gentiles. "He came," says he, 
"who has mercy on them, and was crucified and rose again, 
giving his own precious blood uper Ioudaiwn te kai eqnwn, both 
for Jews and Gentiles." Cyrill, indeed, speaks of many ways of 
eternal life opened for all, which scarce any will agree to; and of 
human nature being capable of salvation, which none will deny. 
As for the words of Diodorus Tarsensis next mentioned, declaring 
"that the Lord being born, showed himself to the Persians before 
other nations, that grace and salvation might be given by him to 



those of the magicians and soothsayers that would;" they are so 
far from bearing a testimony in behalf of universal redemption, 
that they plainly limit the grace and salvation of Christ toiv 
eqelousin, "to them that are willing;" which none are, but such 
who are made so by the energy and power of special grace. 



Section 23—Gregorius Nazianenus. A.D. 370. 

The passages cited out of Gregory of Nazianzum, by M. Daille, in 
favor of general redemption, must be acknowledged to be the 
most pertinent to his purpose of any produced by him, for Gregory 
not only says, that Christ took away the sin of the whole world; 
that his sacrifice was the expiation of the whole world; and that a 
few drops of his blood restored the whole world; but also, that 
through his sufferings all that partake of Adam, were deceived by 
the serpent, and died through his sin, without exception, are 
restored; and that his sacrifice was not for a small part of the 
world, nor for a little while, but always continues to be an 
expiation of the whole world; and that he died for the worst of 
men, for heretics, yea, for Julian the apostate; nay he affirms that 
Julian had obtained salvation by him; his words are these, "The 
first Nebuchadnezzar (meaning Julian) afflicted us, who after 
Christ was mad against Christ, and therefore he hated Christ, oti 
tij autou seswstw, because he had been saved by him;" though it 
may be reasonably thought that he should mean no more than 
that Julian had enjoyed some temporal mercies, some temporal 
deliverance and salvation by Christ. And in the same way may his 
other general expressions be understood; and his sense be, that 
the whole world, and all men in it, yea, the worst of men, receive 
some temporal advantages, through the sufferings, sacrifice, and 
death of Christ; for it is certain, that he sometimes represents a 
special particular set of men as such for whom Christ died. In one 
place, he brings in the people of God to distress complaining after 
this manner, "O God, why hast thou cast off for ever? thy anger is 
stirred up against the sheep of thy pasture; remember thy 
congregation which thou hast possessed from the beginning, hn 
peripoihsw toiv tou monogenouv Logou sou paqesin, ‘which thou 



hast purchased by the sufferings of thine only begotten Word,’ to 
which thou hast vouchsafed thy great covenant, and hast drawn 
to heaven by a new mystery and the earnest of the Spirit." And in 
another place, addressing the priests, he says, "O ye priests, put 
on righteousness, or to speak more properly, let us put it on; let 
us not scatter and destroy the sheep of the pasture, uper wn 
eqhke thn yuchn o poimhn o kalov, ‘for whom the good Shepherd 
laid down his life; who knows his own, and is known by his own, 
calls them by name, leads them in, and brings them from unbelief 
to faith, and from this life to a future rest." And in an epistle to 
Basil he has these words, "We speak concerning the church 
upper hn Cristov apeqanen, ‘for whom Christ died;’ and 
concerning him that brings and presents the same to God." 



Section 24—Didumus Alexandrinus. A.D. 370. 

Didymus of Alexandria was blind from his childhood, so that he 
never learned letters, and yet was a perfect master of logic and 
geometry; he was living in the fourteenth year of Theodosus, A.D. 
329, being then above eighty-three years of age; he was the 
author of many things, and among the rest of a treatise 
concerning the Holy Spirit, translated into Latin by Jerom; in which 
he says indeed, that Christ tasted death for all; and that he 
vouchsafed to come down on earth for the salvation of all; but 
then he explains these all of the children of God and believers in 
Christ; for citing Isaiah 63:8, which he thus renders, "He is made 
salvation to them, that is," says he, "to them, of whom the, Lord 
says Are not my people children? And they will not prevaricate; 
for because they do not prevaricate, nor have despised the 
Father, he is made salvation to them; or because they are called 
children, he is made the cause of salvation to them." And a little 
after, "He is made the occasion of eternal salvation, cunctis qui in 
eum credunt, ‘to all that believe in him;’ and he is the Savior of the 
world, who came to seek what was lost." 



Section 25—Gregorius Nyssenus. A.D. 380. 

Gregory, bishop of Nyssa, and brother of Basil, died A.D. 395, or 
396, according to Monsieur Daille. There are two volumes of his 
works extant, in which he sometimes indeed speaks of Christ’s 
tasting death for every one; of his reconciling the world to himself: 
and of his giving himself for the life of the world. But inasmuch as 
these scriptural expressions are capable of being understood in a 
sense which no ways favors the doctrine of general redemption, 
so they cannot be thought to hold forth explicitly this writer’s 
sentiments upon that subject. Besides, in other places he speaks 
of the sufferings of Christ, and the benefits of them, as belonging 
to certain persons; for he not only says, that Christ spilled his 
blood, and endured sufferings, uper hmwn, for us; but also 
intimates, that all this was for the sake of such as believe in him; 
for speaking of the cluster of grapes which the spies brought from 
Canaan, he has these words, "The cluster hanging on the stick, 
what else was it, but the cluster which in the last days hung upon 
the tree? ou to aima poton tois pisteuousi gignetai soteriou, 
whose blood is become a salutary drink to them that believe." And 
in another place he represents the church speaking after this 
manner to Christ, "How should I not love thee, who hast so loved 
me, though so black, as to lay down thy life, uper twn probatwn, 
for the sheep which thou feedest? Two passages are cited out of 
this author by Monsieur Daille, as on the side of the general 
scheme; the first is this; "The will of God is the salvation of men;" 
which nobody will gainsay, for certain it is, that it is owing to the 
good-will of God that any of the sons of men are saved; and no 
man would be saved God not willing his salvation. The other is 
this, where he makes Christ to speak thus "Through the first fruits 
which I have assumed, I bring in myself all human nature to God 



the Father." But Gregory, in the place referred to, is showing in 
what sense Christ is called the first-born, and the first-born from 
the dead; and observes, that the human nature which he 
assumed was the first fruits of all human nature, and that in his 
resurrection he was the first fruits of them that slept; and 
suggests, that not only the resurrection of Christ is a pledge, but a 
kind of a representation of the general resurrection; which is what 
he means when he says, "that Christ brought all human nature in 
himself to the Father, his human nature being the first fruits of the 
whole." There is another passage in Gregory, which upon first 
sight may be thought to favor the doctrine of general redemption 
more than either of these; where he says "that redemption 
signifies a return from captivity; God gave himself a ransom for 
those who are held under death by him that has the power of 
death, and seeing all were in the custody of death, he redeems all 
from thence by his ransom, so that not one is left under the power 
of death, after the redemption of every one is made; for it is not 
possible that any one should be, under the power of death; death 
itself being no more; wherefore the whole world, according to its 
situation, being divided into four parts, no part of it remains 
without the divine redemption;" and yet, I apprehend, he means 
no more than this, that as all mankind are subject to a corporal 
death, and are under the power of it, so they shall be delivered 
from it, or be raised from the dead in virtue of Christ’s ransom; 
which as a benefit arising from Christ’s death, some allow to all 
mankind, who yet are not in the general scheme. 



Section 26—Pacianus Barcinonensis Vel Barcilonensis. 
A.D. 380. 

Pacianus, bishop of Barcelona in Spain, died in a very advanced 
age, under the emperor Theodosius, and before A. D. 391. He 
wrote many little pieces, in one of which stands this passage, 
produced by M. Daille in favor of universal redemption; "No 
artificer," says he, "despises his own works, or thinks with himself, 
that they are faults which he has made; and hence dost thou 
think, that Christ suffered for sinners, but that he was unwilling to 
lose what he hath made?" But he does not say, that Christ died 
for all sinners, and for all that he has made, but for sinners, who 
being made by him, he was very unwilling to lose. Besides, he 
intimates in other places, that they are the spiritual seed and 
offspring of Christ, the church, and particular persons, who are 
redeemed by Christ, and whom he justifies and saves. "Adam’s 
sin" say she, "passed upon the whole kind, as says the apostle, 
Romans 5:12, and so hath come upon all men, therefore the 
righteousness of Christ, must needs, in genus transeat, ‘pass 
upon the kind or offspring; and as he by sin lost his offspring, so 
Christ by righteousness genus suum omne vivificat, quickens all 
his own kind or offspring." This the apostle urges in Romans 5:19, 
21. Some will say, but the sin of Adam deservedly passed to his 
posterity, because they were born of him; et nunquid nos a 
Christo geniti sumus, and are not we born of Christ, that we might 
be saved for his sake?’ Again, "I will yet," says he, "speak more 
plainly; the latter people, the poor, the mean, the humble, and 
modest soul, the soul delivered by Christ, is an image of the 
church: hanc venit Dominus salvam facere, ‘ this the Lord came to 
save,’ this he hath not left in hell; ‘ this is the sheep which is 
carried on his shoulders." And in another place, having mentioned 



Romans 5:9, We shall be saved from wrath, adds, "from wrath, 
indeed, which is due to sinners;" for if he did not suffer the Gentile 
people to die, multo magis redemptum non patietur extingui, nec 
objiciet, quos magno redemit, "much more he will not suffer him 
that is redeemed to be destroyed, nor will he cast away those 
whom he has redeemed with a great price, for neither is the loss 
of servants light to him." I take no notice of Monsieur Daille’s 
citations from the sermons of Zeno Veronensis, because no 
mention is made of them by the ancients, they were not extant 
before A. D. 1508, some things in them cannot agree with the 
times of the emperor Galienus, under whom Zeno suffered, and, 
for the major part, are a collection out of divers authors who lived 
almost two hundred years after his time, and therefore do not 
come under our consideration. 



Section 27—Hilarius Diaconus. A.D. 380. 

Hilary the Deacon, or whoever is the author of the commentaries 
on the epistles of the apostle Paul, commonly ascribed to 
Ambrose, has furnished Monsieur Daille with numerous 
instances, urged by him, in favor of the general scheme; though 
the most that can be made of them is, that God’s wills that all men 
should be saved, and that Christ died for all conditionally, sub 
conditione fidei, "provided they believe," as appears even from 
several of the citations made by him out of this writer. And 
sometimes Hilary expresses the sufficiency of the death and 
sacrifice of Christ for all; thus, on those words, "any being made 
perfect," etc., he makes this note, "It shows what gain is his 
passion quae omnibus credentibus sufficit ad salutem 
sempiternam which is sufficient for all believers to everlasting 
salvation." And in another place, speaking of the offering of Christ 
once for all, he says, "This offering is once offered up, sed 
semper potens est abluere omnes credentes, ‘ but is always 
powerful, or is effectual to wash all believers,’ and all that desire 
to be cleansed in it." And certain it is, that this writer thought that 
there are some who in a special sense are redeemed by Christ, 
otherwise he would not have said as he does, quotquot redempti 
sumus, "As many of us as are redeemed, are redeemed by this 
sacrifice." He observes, that the word all, signifies sometimes only 
a part of a people, either all the good or all the bad, and gives 
instances of it; and adds, semper enim duo populi in una plebe, 
"for there are always two people in one commonalty." And 
elsewhere he affirms, that "all do not obtain grace, nor are all 
justified by the faith of Christ." He represents those for whom 
Christ died, and that share in the benefits of his redemption, to be 
the children of God, believers in Christ, such as love him, and 



belong to his body. "He (the apostle) calls God our Father," he 
says, "because of the original of things, for from him are all things; 
but he calls Christ the Lord, because ejus sanguine redempti, 
‘being redeemed by his blood,’ we are made the children of God." 
Again he says, "Christ is crucified for our sins, that destroying 
death, credentes sibi liberaret ab ea, he might deliver from it them 
that believe in him." Moreover, he observes, that "as to them that 
love him, redemptio venturus est Christus, Christ is to come as 
the redemption; so to them who love him not, let him be 
anathema, that is, let him hate and destroy them." Once more "As 
Adam’s sinning," he says, "found death, and held it, so that all 
springing from him are dissolved; so likewise Christ not sinning, 
and hereby conquering death, hath procured life, omnibus qui 
sant ex ejus corpore, for all who are of that body." 



Section 28—Ambrosius Mediolanensis. A.D. 380. 

Ambrose of Milain is very fruitful of expressions which seem to 
militate against the doctrine of special and particular redemption. 
Monsieur Daille has collected a large number of them, which Dr. 
Whitby has given himself the trouble to number, and says, they 
are no less than twenty-eight; and I could help them to as many 
more of the same kind, and yet all of them will be but of little 
service to their cause, when it is observed, that Ambrose, by all 
for whom Christ died, and whom he redeemed, means all sorts of 
men, and not every individual: "If," says he, "it is related of 
Ulysses, that the binding him fast to the tree, delivered him from 
danger, how much more must it be said, what is really fact, that is, 
that today the tree of the cross hath delivered omne genus 
hominum, ‘ all kind of men,’ from the danger of death." And a little 
after, "The Lord Christ hung upon the cross that he might deliver 
onme, genus hominum, ‘ all kind of men,’ from the shipwreck of 
the world. And when he says that Christ died for, and redeemed 
the world, such phrases are easily accounted for, since it is 
abundantly evident that by the world he frequently means the 
church. Having mentioned those words in Psalm 24:1, The earth 
is the Lord’s, and the fullness thereof; the world, and they that 
dwell therein: he adds, "which the Greeks call oikumenhn, 
because it is inhabited by Christ, as he says, Wherefore I will 
dwell in them; therefore, what is oikoumenh, the world? nisi 
sancta ecclesia, but the holy church, the temple of God, and 
habitation of Christ." And in another place he says "The church is 
called both heaven and the world, because it hath saints 
comparable to angels and archangels; also it hath the greatest 
part earthly; it is called likewise orbis terrarum, the world, which is 
founded upon the seas, and prepared upon the rivers. Moreover, 



as the world (the church) says, Look not upon me, because I am 
black." And a little after "Is not the earth the Lord’s, and the 
fullness thereof? Et vere orbis terrarum in ecclesia,’ and verily the 
world in the church;’ in which not only Jew, nor Greek, nor 
Barbarian, nor Scythian, nor bond, nor free, but we are all one in 
Christ." Moreover, Ambrose very frequently observes, that it is the 
church for whom Christ suffered and died, and which is redeemed 
by his blood. "The domestic Jews, bought with a price," he says, 
"are the Gentiles who have believed, quia pretio sanguinis Christi 
redempta est ecclesia, for by the price of Christ’s blood is the 
church redeemed." And in another place he says, ‘Seeing Christ 
suffered for the church, and the church is the body of Christ, faith 
does not seem to be exercised on Christ by them (meaning 
schismatics,) by whom his passion is made void, and his body 
pulled asunder." And elsewhere, speaking of the same sort of 
persons, he says, "They alone are they who would dissolve the 
grace of Christ, who tear in pieces the members of the church 
propter quam passus est Dominus Jesus, for which the Lord 
Jesus suffered." Again he observes, that "by the woman the 
heavenly mystery is fulfilled, being prefigured in her the grace of 
the church, propter quam Christus descendit, ‘for which Christ 
descended,’ and has finished that eternal work of man’s 
redemption." Add to all this, that remarkable expression of his, "If 
Christ," says he, "died for all, yet he suffered for us in an especial 
manner; quia pro ecelesia passus est, because he suffered for 
the church." Besides, this father makes use of such epithets and 
descriptive characters, when he is speaking of the persons for 
whom Christ became incarnate, and whom he redeemed, as can 
by no means be applied to all the individuals of human nature, 
such as believers, repenting sinners, Christ’s servants, and his 
own Christian people; thus he explains those words in Isaiah 9:6, 



"To us a child is born; nobis qui credimus, ‘to us who believe;’ not 
to the Jews, who have not believed; to us, not to heretics; to us, 
not to the Manichees." On these words, My people shall return 
hither, he has this note, "What is hither, that is, to me, to my 
equity and righteousness, and to my worship; and he shall fulfill 
the day of his life; both which you may so understand, that the 
people truly shall be redeemed, qui crediderit in eo, which shall 
believe in him." And in another place he says, "The cross of the 
Lord is a precipice to unbelievers, sed vita credentibus, but life to 
them that believe." Again, "The cross is a reproach to the 
perfidious, but to the believer grace, to the believer redemption, to 
the believer the resurrection; because Christ has suffered for us." 
Once more, "Christ is salvation to them that believe, but 
punishment to unbelievers;" yea, he says, "If thou dost not 
believe, non descendit tibi, non tibi passus est, he did not come 
down for thee, he did not suffer for thee." Elsewhere he observes, 
that "the passion of the Lord is profitable to all, and gives 
redemption to sinners, quos flagitii poenituit admissi, who repent 
of sin committed." Again he says, "Be not the servant of the 
serpent, the enemy and the adversary, but serve the Lord alone, 
who in this own my, hath redeemed thee, quia ipse ipse suorum 
redemptio servulorum, for he himself is the redemption of his 
servants." And was in another place, speaking of the man that 
healed at the pool of Bethesda, he says, "Then one was cured, 
not all are healed, or without doubt, unus solus populis 
Christianus, one Christian people only." Once more, "The Lord 
Jesus was alone when he redeemed the world, for not a legate, 
nor a messenger, but the Lord himself alone, saved his own 
people." He represents the intercession of the Spirit, and the 
sufferings of Christ, to be for the same persons: the Spirit 
intercedes for the saints, because the Spirit maketh intercession 



for us, pro quibus enim Christus passus est, ‘for whom Christ 
suffered,’ and whom he hath cleansed by his own blood, for them 
the Spirit intercedes;" which cannot be said of all men. Moreover, 
he intimates, as though he thought it impossible that any one 
should be damned for whom Christ die, and whom he has 
redeemed by his blood; his words are these; "Can he damn thee, 
quem redemit a morte, whom he has redeemed from death,’ for 
whom he offered himself, whose life he knows is the reward of his 
own death?" Moreover, many of his general expressions may be 
understood of the sufficiency of Christ’s blood to redeem all men; 
for thus, in one place, he expresses himself concerning Christ; 
"He is free from all, nor does he give the price of redemption for 
his own soul, the price of whose blood poterat abundare ad 
universa mundi totius redimenda peccata, could abound to 
redeem all the sins of the whole world." Besides, it may be further 
observed, that the general benefit which mankind has by the 
death of Christ Ambrose sometimes explains of the resurrection, 
though that which is to eternal life he limits to all Christians, who 
are the body and members of Christ. 



Section 29—Epiphanius. A.D. 390. 

Epiphanius was bishop of Salamis, sometimes called Constance, 
in Cyprus; he lived to the year 403, and wrote many things in his 
old age; and the chief of his writings which remain, is a large work 
against heresies, in which are several expressions that are 
agreeable to the doctrine of particular redemption; as when he 
calls in question the redemption of some persons, which he could 
not well do, if he thought, that all were redeemed by Christ. Thus, 
speaking of the Arians, he says, "These rash men again introduce 
some other passages of Scripture, sowing their opinions of 
damnation against him who has redeemed them, eiper 
hgorasqhsan if so be they are redeemed." And elsewhere having 
mentioned these words, Ye are bought with a price, with the 
precious blood of Christ, a Lamb without spot and without 
blemish; he adds, "If therefore ye are bought with blood, ouk 
uparceiv twn hgorasmenwn, thou art not of the number of them 
that are bought, O Manes, because thou deniest the blood." 
Besides, the characters which he sometimes gives of the persons 
for whom Christ suffered and died, do not agree with all mankind; 
as when he says, that "He (Christ)in the last days vouchsafed to 
be in the womb of a virgin, and formed a body for himself, and 
was truly born, and really became man, that he might suffer in the 
flesh for us, and gave his life uper twn idiwn probatwn, "for his 
own sheep." Again, "He (the devil) has always heard the prophets 
declaring the coming of Christ, the future redemption of them that 
had sinned, kai dia Cristou metanountwn, and by Christ repent: 
and he thought that he himself should obtain some mercy." Once 
more, citing those words, Christ hath redeemed us from the curse 
of the law, being made a curse for us; he makes this observation, 
"Christ is not the curse, but the dissolution of the curse; a blessing 



indeed pasi tois eis auton alethos pepisteukasin, "to all that truly 
believe in him; so he hath redeemed, he does not say, he hath 
bought." Monsieur Daillee has cited a single passage from this 
writer, as countenancing general redemption, where he says, that 
"Christ first offered up himself, that he might abolish the sacrifices 
of the Old Testament, by giving a more perfect, and a living one," 
for the whole world; which may he very well understood of the 
Gentiles, since the sacrifices of the Old Testament did not belong 
to them, but to the Jews only. 

As to what is cited from Asterius Amasenus, who thought, that if 
Judas the betrayer had not immediately laid violent hands on 
himself, but had fallen on his knees and asked mercy, he would 
not have been afar off from those mercies which are shed over 
the whole world; this does not prove, that he thought that Christ 
died for all men, nor for Judas; but that he was of opinion, that 
had he truly repented, he would have a share in. And whereas it 
is also observed from him, as his sense of the parable of the man 
that fell among thieves, that it designs all mankind, naked of piety 
and virtue, and wounded by enemies, whom Moses and others 
looking upon, could not heal: but when the Samaritan, who is our 
Savior, came, he administered healing; which may very well be 
allowed; without supposing healing administered to every 
individual of human nature, which is not true in fact. 



Section 30—Gaudentius Brixiensis. A.D. 390. 

Gaudentius was made bishop of Brixia, a city of Venice, about 
A.D. 390, and died after A.D. 407. There are some tracts of his 
remaining in which are several passages relating to the subject of 
redemption. In one place he says, "We ought, according to the 
command of God, first to mortify the lusts of the flesh, and so 
receive the body of Christ, qui pro nobis servientibus in AEgypto 
est immolatus, who is sacrificed for us that serve in Egypt." And 
elsewhere, "They (the Jews) not only would not receive him, but 
they crucified him, who therefore notwithstanding bore up the 
body that was assumed to die, that by rising again, through his 
own power, he might both show the omnipotence of his majesty; 
and that by removing and conquering death, vitam credentibus 
redderet, ‘he might restore life to them that believe,’ and condemn 
the complete wickedness of the crucifiers." And in another place, 
having mentioned Philippians 2:8, he adds, "By a spontaneous 
humility, with the Father’s will he (Christ) voluntarily bore the 
Cross, ut mors ejus fieret vita credentibus, that his death might 
become life to them that believe." And elsewhere, on John 12:32, 
he has this note, "To wit, that being lifted up on the cross, omne 
seculum ad suam fidem vocaturas esset, ‘ he might call every age 
to faith in himself;’ but that he says, twill draw crania, all things to 
myself, and not omnes, all men: by this, I think," says he, 
"signified quod omnia creaturarum genera, ‘ that all kinds of 
creatures,’ which were either sacrificed or dedicated to idols, 
Christ promised should be restored to his blessing, and 
consecrated to his name." Monsieur Daille cites two passages 
from this writer, in the first of which Gaudentius says, that Christ 
took the flesh of righteous men and sinners of the Virgin, and a 
body not only of the patriarch and prophets, sed ex totius generis 



humani massa, "but of the mass of all mankind" which is very 
true, Christ’s human nature being of the same common lump and 
mass with, and like to that of others, sin only excepted. But then 
this writer does not say, that Christ suffered in the flesh, and 
offered up this body for the whole lump and mass of mankind, and 
all the individuals of it. True it is, that in the other passage he 
observes, that Christ died, pro totius mundi peccatis, "for the sins 
of the whole world;" which is no other than the phrase used by the 
apostle (John 2:2), to which he doubtless refers, which he 
understands of Gentiles in distinction from Jews, and is the plain 
and obvious meaning of the apostle. With much more pertinency 
might be alleged another passage of this writer in favor of 
particular redemption, where he says, "Let us study to love Christ 
in the poor, who in all respects loved us; and who, as a good 
shepherd, laid down his life pro ovibus suis, ‘for his own sheep;’ 
not only for the sheep, but for his own sheep." 



Section 31—Joannes Chrysostomus. A.D. 390. 

Chrysostom often makes use of the apostle’s words, who would 
have all men to be saved, and drops many general expressions 
concerning the love of God to men, and his desire of their welfare; 
which M. Daille has collected together in favor of the general 
scheme, though there is not a word in them about the death of 
Christ, and redemption by it. Chrysostom does indeed say 
elsewhere, that "the sacrifice (of Christ) was offered for the whole 
nature kai ikane pantes en sosai, and was sufficient to save all." 
Which is not denied; but then he immediately observes, that only 
believers receive any advantage by it; his words are these, oi de 
to euergesia chresamenoi oi pisteuontes eisi monoi, "but they 
only enjoy the benefit who believe." He also says, "The rational 
lamb is offered for the whole world." But then he explains the 
whole world by such men who are purified, are freed from error, 
and brought to the knowledge of the truth; for he adds, "the same 
hath purified the whole world, he has freed men from deception, 
and brought them to the truth." Indeed on those words, that "he by 
the grace of God might taste death for all," he observes that "this 
is not for believers only, but the whole world, ‘for he died for all: 
What if all do not believe? He hath fulfilled his part." And again, 
on those words, "Christ was once offered to bear the sins of 
many," he has this note, Why does he say many and not all? 
epeide me pantes episteusan, because all do not believe." For all 
indeed he died, to save all, as to his part, antirropos gar estin o 
thanatos ekeinos tes panton apoleias, ‘for that death was 
equivalent to the destruction of all,’ but he did not bear, or take 
away the sin of all, because they would not." In all which, though 
he seems to intimate that Christ died intentionally to save all, and 
makes the effect of Christ’s death depend on the will of man; yet 



what he says confirms the distinction so much used in this 
controversy, that Christ died for all men as to the sufficiency of his 
death for all, but, not as to the effect of it; for certain it is, that 
Chrysostom did not think that all Adam’s posterity that sprung 
from him, and died in him, are quickened, or made alive by Christ, 
in a spiritual sense; his note on those words, "For as in Adam all 
die, even so in Christ shall all be made alive," is this, "What 
therefore? tell me, do all die the death of sin in Adam? How then 
was Noah righteous in his generation? How Abraham? How Job? 
And how all others? Tell me, "shall all be quickened in Christ?" 
pos oi eis geennan apagomenoi, ‘how can they be that are led to 
hell?’ But if this is said of the body, the sense stands good; but if 
of righteousness and sin, not so." In some places the characters 
he gives of those for whom Christ died, are such as cannot agree 
with all mankind: "if," says he, "to dig up a church is vile and 
wicked, much more naon preumatikon, ‘a spiritual temple;’ for 
man is more venerable than a church, for Christ did not die for 
walls, alla dia tous naous toutous, but for those temples." Again, 
"Dost thou despise anthropou pistou, ‘a believing man,’ who when 
he was an unbeliever Christ did not despise? What, do I say he 
did not despise him? Verily, he so loved him, whilst all enemy and 
deformed, os kai apothanein uper anton, as even to die for him." 
Upon those words "And I, if I be lifted up from the earth, will draw 
all men unto me," he has this note, toutestin kai tous ex ethno, 
that is, and those of or from among the Gentiles;" by which it 
appears that by all, he only understood some. What he says 
consenting Julian the emperor, seems to favor the doctrine of 
general redemption most of any thing cited from this writer, as 
that "he (Julian) turned from and hated his benefactor and Savior, 
and "who did not spare his only begotten Son, di auton for him." 
As for the imperfect work upon Matthew, which bears 



Chrysostom’s name, it is none of his; but is the performance of a 
much later writer; wherefore what is produced front thence does 
not come under our consideration. 

As for the passages out of Severianus, cited by Monsieur Daille, 
the first of them only shows, that the gospel of the kingdom is 
published to the whole world, and is made useful to all sorts of 
men, which does not suppose universal redemption; and the 
other, that whereas all human things are fallen, Christ has took 
upon him all things, and by his grace renews them; which is 
capable of being understood in such a sense as not at all to favor 
that doctrine, since it cannot be thought that Christ took upon him 
more than he renews by his grace, and these are not all men. 



Section 32—Ruffinus Aquileiensis. A.D. 390. 

Ruffinus was presbyter of the church at Aquileia, and died A.D. 
410. He translated much out of the Greek into the Latin tongue, 
as Eusebius’s History, and many of the writings of Origen, of 
whom he seemed to be a favorer, about which Jerom and he had 
a sharp contention. Some others of his writings are still extant, as 
his Invectives against Jerom, and his Exposition of the Creed; in 
the former of which, besides his saying, that Christ "was made 
man, and suffered for our salvation, and for our sins," he has 
these words; "Christ died for us, and shed his blood for our 
redemption. Sinners indeed we are, sed de ipsius grege sumus, 
et inter ejus oviculus numeramur, but we are of his flock, and are 
reckoned among his sheep." From whence it appears, that he 
thought that those for whom Christ shed his blood, though they 
are sinners, yet are of his flock, and the sheep of his pasture; in 
the latter of these pieces he thus expresses himself, " He alone 
who knew no spot of sin, hath blotted out the sins of all; eorum 
duntaxat qui sanguine ejus postes suae fidei signassent, of them 
only who should mark the doors of their faith with his blood." 
Monsieur Daille has a passage from this author which he thinks 
favors the general scheme; in which lie says, "Therefore Jesus is 
crowned with thorns, that the first sentence of condemnation 
might be dissolved; he is led to the cross, and upon the tree is 
hung totius mundi vita, the life of the whole world." Which 
character is very true of Christ as the creator of all things, "in 
whom was life, and that life was the light of men," of every man 
that comes into the world; and even of him as a Redeemer and 
Savior, who gave his flesh for the life of the world, even the whole 
world of the elect; but not for the life of every individual person in 
the world: for it is not true in fact that Christ is the life of every 



man in a spiritual sense; every man is not quickened by him, and 
therefore this could not be Ruffinus’s meaning. Besides, a little 
after, speaking of the water and blood which came out of Christ’s 
side, he says, "it brought forth water, quae credentes diluat, ‘that 
it might wash believers;’ and it brought forth blood, qui condemnat 
incredulos, that it might condemn unbelievers." So far, according 
to him, was Christ or the death of Christ, from being the life of the 
whole world in that sense. 

Theophilus, bishop of Alexandria, was contemporary with Ruffinus 
and Jerom, the latter of which translated his three paschal books 
out of Greek into Latin, from whence M. Daille has a citation 
which he supposes countenances the doctrine of general 
redemption, and is this "Now also the living Wisdom of God calls 
us forth to celebrate the holy passover (or Easter) omnes cupiens 
ejus esse participes, desiring that all might be partakers of it." 
That is, of the Lord’s supper, administered at that time; but surely 
it could never be the meaning of Theophilus, that it was the will of 
Christ that every individual person should partake of it, only all 
such as were proper subjects, cunctos Domini timore purgatos, 
‘all that were purified in the fear of the Lord;’ these were fit to 
attend such a solemnity, as he himself says in the same book. 
Monsieur Daille might have picked out a passage more to his 
purpose than this, as when Theophilus says, "that Christ uniting 
to himself a whole body, and a whole soul, showed in himself a 
perfect man, ut perfectam cuntis hominibus in se et per se 
largiretur salutem, that he might in and by himself give perfect 
salvation to all men." But his meaning cannot be, that Christ gives 
complete salvation to every individual of mankind, for then every 
man would be saved, which is not true; but that Christ, being 
perfect man, gives perfect and complete salvation to all men to 



whom he gives salvation. And it is evident that this early writer 
was of opinion, that the sufferings and death of Christ could not 
be made void, and become of no effect, by any sins or 
transgressions of men whatever; for speaking of Origen, and his 
notions, "In vain," says he "he dreams that souls ascend to 
heaven and descend, and now they go forward, and anon tumble 
down below, that so they often die through innumerable falls, et 
Christi passiv irrita fiat, ‘and the sufferings of Christ become void;’ 
for he who once died for us, aeternam nobis victoriae suae 
laetitiam dedit, quae nulla pitiorum mole extenuetur, hath given us 
the everlasting joy of his own victory, which cannot be lessened 
by any bulk of sins." Whereas if Christ suffered death for all men, 
and all men are not saved, his sufferings and death must be so 
far in vain and of no effect. 

Monsieur Daille next cites Synesius, who was ordained bishop of 
Ptolemais, A. D. 411, by Theophilus of Alexandria, who only says, 
"that Christ ought to be crucified uper thv apantwn amartiav, for 
the sin of all." But whether he means, that it was necessary that 
Christ should be crucified for the sins of the Gentiles as well as 
Jews, for the sins of all sorts of men, for the sins of all the elect, or 
for the sins of every individual of mankind; which latter sense can 
only serve the cause for which it is brought, is not certain. This 
author seems to be of a later date than to come within the time 
proposed to be considered. 



Section 33—Hieronymus. A.D. 390. 

Dr. Whitby claims Jerom on his side the question, in proof of 
which he cites two passages out of him; the first is this, though 
not as the Doctor has cited and rendered it, which is done very 
imperfectly. Jerom is speaking of Christ, of whom he says "In no 
wise either as an ambassador, or as a messenger, but he himself 
will save them, qui receperunt salutem, who have received 
salvation," not by the merit of their works, but by the love of God; 
for God so loved the world, that he gave his only begotten Son, 
that whosoever believeth in him, should not perish, but have 
everlasting life. But if the prudent reader should with a tacit 
thought reply, Why are not many saved, if he hath saved them, 
and loved and spared his sons, and hath redeemed them with his 
blood, and hath undertook for and exalted them that are 
assumed? A plain reason is inferred from hence, "But they have 
not believed, and have provoked his Holy Spirit, or his Holy One; 
which is called in Hebrew, wçrq, wherefore God was willing to 
save them that desire, that is, to be saved, and hath provoked 
them to salvation, that the will might be rewarded, but they would 
not believe." The whole paragraph is intricate and perplexed, and 
the meaning of it not easy to come at for he suggests, that many 
are not saved whom God has saved, and that God is willing to 
save all that desire to be saved, and yet they would not believe; 
things which are hard to be reconciled; and who the sons are God 
has loved, spared, and redeemed, and who the assumed ones he 
has undertook for and exalted, one cannot very well know, unless 
he means the Jews. Such an obscure passage cannot yield much 
advantage to any cause. The second is wrongly translated by the 
Doctor thus, "John Baptist must he when he said, Behold the 
Lamb of God, who taketh away the sin of the world; if there be 



any yet living for whose sins Christ did not suffer." Now Jerom in 
the place referred to is taking notice of the heresy of the Cainites, 
which he says was then revived, and over turns the whole 
mystery of Christ; for, adds, he it says, that there are some sins, 
quae Christus’ non posset purgare sanguine suo, ‘which Christ 
could not purge away by his blood;’ and that the sears of former 
sins were so deep, both in bodies and minds, ut medicina illius 
attenuari non queant, that they cannot be lessened by his 
medicine." On which he observes, "What else does this mean, but 
that Christ died in vain? Si aliquos vivificare non potest, ‘if there 
are any he could not quicken;’ and then follow the words referred 
to, "John the Baptist: lies, when pointing out Christ, both by finger 
and voice, ‘Behold the Lamb of God,’ behold him ‘that taketh 
away the sins of the world;’ si sunt adhuc in seculo quorum 
Christus peccata non tulerit, if there are any yet in the world 
whose sins Christ could not bear." The plain and obvious sense of 
his words, in opposition to the heresy of the Cainites, is this, that 
there are no sins but the blood of Christ can purge away; nor any 
such wounds made by them but that can heal them; nor any 
persons dead in sin but he can quicken if he will; nor are there 
now, nor were there ever in any age, such enormous crimes 
committed but he could have bore; and who will deny this? 

The Doctor next refers us to ten other passages to the same 
effect, cited from Jerom in Monsieur Daille, whom he always 
wrongly calls Dally; and he might have said more than ten, but 
these, as many as they are, only express the will of God to have 
all men saved, and come to repentance, and the knowledge of the 
truth; or Christ’s love to mankind, and to a lost world; and his 
ability, and the sufficiency of the price of his blood to redeem the 
whole world; all which we own agreeable to the Scriptures of 



truth; and we will try, if ten or twelve, or more passages, cannot 
be found in Jerom’s works, in which he either expressly declares, 
that Christ did not die to redeem all men, or limits his redemption 
to certain persons, whose characters he gives; as when 
interpreting these words, bring hither the fatted calf, he says, "the 
fatted calf, qui ad paenitentiae immolatur salutem, ‘ which is 
sacrificed for the salvation of penitents,’ is the Savior himself, 
whose flesh we daily feed on, whose blood we drink." And a little 
after, mentioning these words, they began to be merry, This feast 
is daily celebrated, the Father daily receives the Son; semper 
Christus credentibus immolatur, Christ is always sacrificed for 
believers." And elsewhere he says, "Therefore the Lord is 
crucified, ut et nos qui credimus in eum et paccato mortui sumus, 
that we who believe in him, and are dead to sin, might be crucified 
with him." On those words, Zion shall be redeemed with 
judgment; he has this note, Non omnes redimentur, nec omnes 
salvi fient sed reliquiae, "not all shall be redeemed, nor shall all be 
saved, but the remnant, as is said above;" meaning in Isaiah 1:9. 

And in another place, speaking of spiritual Jacob and Israel, 
whom he makes to be the first church gathered out of the people 
of the Jews, he says, Let him not fear the persecutors, because 
he is redeemed by the blood of Christ, who has called him by his 
name; and because of familiarity, specialiter appellat populum 
suum, he does in a very special manner call him his people." And 
having in another place taken notice of God’s drying up the Red 
Sea, and causing his people to walk through it, when he drowned 
Pharaoh and the Egyptians, he thus addresses the Lord, "Thou 
therefore who hast done these things, now also those who are 
redeemed and delivered by thy blood, return to Zion, and to the 
heavenly Jerusalem, or to the church, quam tibi tuo sauguine 



praeparasti, which thou hast prepared ‘for thyself by thine own 
blood.’ And elsewhere he observes, that "they should be 
redeemed, qui voluerunt credere, ‘who would believe,’ not with 
silver and money, but with the precious blood of Christ, that they 
may hear by the apostles, Grace unto you and peace; for not for 
our merits, but for the grace and faith of Christ, we are reconciled 
to God." He paraphrases those words, As I have sworn that the 
writers of Noah, etc., thus, "To whom I have sworn, that the flood 
shall in no wise be brought upon the earth, and my engagement 
has been hitherto kept, nor shall it ever be made void; so I swear 
to my church, quam nihi redemi sanguine meo, ‘ which I have 
redeemed with my blood,’ that I will in no wise be angry with them 
whom I have mercy on." And on those words, The Redeemer 
shall come to Zion, he has this remark, "The meaning is," says 
he, "Christ shall come who shall redeem Zion with his blood. But 
lest we should think omnem redimi Sion, that all Sion, or every 
one in Sion, is redeemed, and that she is delivered from her sins, 
who is defiled with the blood of the Lord, he very significantly 
adds, his qui redeunt ab iniquitates si voluerint agere 
paenitentiam,’ to them that return from iniquity, if they would 
repent;’ in whom our Lord’s prayer is fulfilled, Father, forgive 
them, for they know not what they do." 

And in another place, having cited Matthew 1:21, Thou shalt call 
his name Jesus, for he shall, save his people from their sins, 
makes this observation; Qui salvator credentium,"He that is the 
Savior of believers, is the judge of all, that he may render to every 
man according to his works; to the righteous rewards, to sinners 
everlasting punishment; and the Lord and Savior himself, he (the 
prophet) says, shall call them, or, according to the Hebrew, the 
apostles and apostolic men shall call them, sanctum populum, et 



redemptum a Domino, qui redempti sunt Christi sanguine, the 
holy people, the redeemed of the Lord, who are redeemed by the 
blood of Christ." And a little after he has this note on the words, 
The year of my redeemed is come; "The year of my redemption 
cometh, that at the time in which the adversaries are punished, 
Dei populus liberaretur, imo redimatur pretioso sanguine agni the 
people, of God may be delivered, yea, redeemed with the 
precious blood of the Lamb,’ who in the Revelation of John is said 
to be slain." Those words in Jonah 2:4, I will sacrifice unto thee 
with the voice, of thanksgiving, I will pay last I have vowed; which 
he understands of Christ, he paraphrases in this manner, "I who 
am devoured, pro salute multorum, ‘for the salvation of many,’ will 
sacrifice unto thee with the voice of praise and confession, 
offering myself; for Christ our passover is sacrificed, and as a 
priest and a sheep he offered himself for us. And I will confess, 
says he, unto thee, as I before confessed, saying, ‘I confess to 
thee, Father, Lord of heaven and earth;’ and I will pay the vows 
which I have made to the Lord, pro salute omnium, ut omne quod 
dedisti mihi non pereat in aeternum;’ for the salvation of all, that 
all which thou hast given me might not perish for ever." 
Descanting upon Zephaniah 3:1, which is rendered by the 
Septuagint, "O illustrious and redeemed city, the dove," he has 
these words, "The illustrious and redeemed city by the blood of 
Christ, according to what is said above, is clearly meant the 
church, which is called a dove, because of the simplicity of the 
multitude of believers in it." And a little after, "What is so illustrious 
as the church which is established in the whole world, so 
redeemed by the blood of Christ? And a dove, because of the 
grace of the Holy Spirit, ut ecclesia degentibus congregata, as the 
church gathered out from among the Gentiles?" His note on those 
words "And to give his life a ransom for many," is this "When he 



took upon him the form of a servant, that he might shed his blood 
for the world, he does not say, that he gave his life a ransom pro 
omnibus, sed pro multis, id est pro his qui credere voluerant, for 
all, but for many, that is, for those who would believe." Dr. Whitby 
replies to this citation, by distinguishing between the will of God, 
that all men should be saved, and the effect of it, which depends 
on the will of man, in which respect Christ died not for all, but for 
many; as though the will of God depended on the will of man, and 
could be without effect; and then cites a passage from this father, 
to prove, that God saves none without their will; which nobody 
denies; for God makes his people willing "in the day of his power." 
Again; he elsewhere says, "We were by nature children of wrath 
as others omnes sancti ab ira sanguine Christi redempti sunt, and 
all the saints are redeemed from wrath by the blood of Christ." 
Again he observes, that "without the blood of the Lord Jesus no 
man can draw nigh to God, because he is our peace; and if Christ 
is pax credentinm, ‘the peace of believers,’ whoever is without 
peace consequently hath not Christ." And elsewhere, speaking of 
the seal of the Spirit, he says, "He that is sealed so as to keep the 
seal, and show it in the day of redemption pure and sincere, and 
in no part damaged, may be able, because of that, to be 
numbered cum his qui redempti sunt, with them that are 
redeemed." And on those words, "the grace of God hath 
appeared to all men, he has this remark, "There is no difference 
of free and bond, of Greek and Barbarian, of circumcised and 
uncircumcised, of men and women, but we are all one in Christ; 
we are all called to the kingdom of God, we are all after the 
offense reconciled to our Father, not by our merits, but by the 
grace of the Saviour; where it is plain, by all men he understands 
persons of every sex, rank, and condition. And a little after, says 
he, "Rightly therefore Christ Jesus our great God and Savior hath 



redeemed us by his own blood; ut sibi Christianum populum 
peculiarum facerit, that he might make for himself a peculiar 
Christian people." More passages of the like nature might be 
produced, but these may suffice. 

As for the many citations by Monsieur Daille out of Maximus 
Tauriensis, I take no notice of, because the sermons from whence 
they are taken are incertae fide, "of doubtful credit;" and out of 
them, many things are ascribed to different authors. 



Chapter 3—Of Original Sin 
The Impotence of Man’s Free Will and the Necessity of the 

Grace of God, 
To Every Thing That Is Spiritually Good 

Introduction 
 

Austin has proved the doctrine of original sin out of the writings of 
the fathers that were before him, by producing such clear 
testimonies of theirs that, as Vossius says,  “it is very much to be 
wondered at, that there were any formerly, or any now to be 
found, who think that this was a device of Austin’s, and would 
persuade others so; against these,” adds he, “we shall show, that 
even before the times of Austin, ecclesiam Dei semper in eo 
conspirasse, “the church of God always agreed in this,’ that we 
sinned in Adam, in whose loins we were virtually contained, and 
by that sin deserved a privation of original righteousness, 
temporal death, and an eternal separation from God.” The 
testimonies of Vossius, besides those of Austin, together with an 
addition of many others, will be given under the following Sections 
in proof of this point. These early writers did indeed say many 
things incautiously, and without guard, concerning free will, which 
are not easily reconcilable to other expressions of theirs, to which 
they were led by the opposition they made to the errors of 
Valentinians, Basilidians, Marcionites, Manichees, and others, 
who held two different natures in man; that some were naturally 
good, and others naturally evil, and either of them could possibly 
be otherwise. Now it was common with the fathers, that when 
they set themselves against one error, they generally went into 
the other extreme; this is observed  even of Austin himself, “that 
when he wrote against Arius, he seemed to favor Sabellius; when 



against Sabellius, Arius; when against Pelagius, the Manichees; 
when against the Manichees, Pelagius.” Moreover, Vossius  has 
this to say on their behalf, that “those holy martyrs, and other 
famous doctors, when they ascribe to man freedom to that which 
is good, either treat only of things natural and moral; or if at any 
time they speak of works of piety, and such as belong to God, 
they consider the will of man in common, and indefinitely, not 
distinguishing what he can do by the strength of nature, and what 
by the strength of grace, but only attributing that nature to man, by 
which, before grace, he can do, or not do moral good; and after 
strength received by race can believe or not believe, do, or omit 
works of piety; contrary to which were the opinions of the 
Bardesanists, Manichees, and like. If we interpret the fathers 
otherwise, adds he, we must not only make them contradict one 
another, but themselves also.  Besides, we shall make it appear 
in the following Sections, by a variety of testimonies, that they 
held the weakness and disability of man, without the grace of 
God, to do any thing that is spiritually good, yea, even that is 
morally so; and that the will of man is sinful, and the root of sin; 
and that it is in a state of servitude and bondage to sin, until 
released by the grace of God: and as to the necessity of the grace 
of God to the performance of every good action, Vossius  asserts 
and proves what follows, that the Latin writers who were before 
the times of Pelagius, clearly acknowledged the necessity of 
grace; both the Africans, as Tertullian, Cyprian, and Arnobias; and 
the Italians, French, and others, as Lactantius, Hilary, and 
Ambrose; nor can any one be produced who thought otherwise.” 
Again,  “They who deny that the Greek fathers understood the 
doctrine of the necessity of grace, do them a very great injury 
since, they often most plainly assert it. The citations made by him 
in proof of this, with many others, will be given hereafter. I 



conclude with the words of Vincentius Lirinensis:  “Whoever,” 
says he, “before the profane Pelagius, presumed that there was 
such a power in free will, as to think the grace of God 
unnecessary to help it through every act in things what are good? 
Who before his prodigious disciple Caelestius denied, that all 
mankind are guilty of Adam’s transgression?” 

Section 1—Clemens Romanus. A.D. 69. 
 

Clemens was so far from ascribing vocation, conversion, or 
sanctification, to the will of man, that he always considers it as the 
effect and produce of the will of God. His epistle to the 
Corinthians begins thus,  “The church of God which dwells at 
Rome, to the church of God which dwells at Corinth, kletois 
egiasmenois en thelemati Theou, ‘to the called and sanctified by 
the will of God,’ through our Lord Jesus Christ.” He denies that 
men are called and justified, and come to honor, glory, and 
greatness, by themselves, or by their own works, but by the will 
and grace of God; for thus he expresses himself,  “All therefore 
are glorified and magnified, ou di eauton, e ton ergon auton, e tes 
dikaiopragias, es katargeisantoi, alla dia ton thelematos auton, 
not by themselves or their own works of righteous actions, which 
they have wrought out, but by his will;” and we also being called 
by his will in Christ Jesus are justified, ou di eauton, ou de dia tes 
emeteras sophias, e suneseos, e eusebeias, e ergon, on 
kateirgasametha, en osioteti kardias, “‘not by ourselves, nor by 
our wisdom, or understanding, or piety, or the works which we 
have done in holiness of heart,’ but by faith by which God 
Almighty hath justified all from the beginning, to whom be glory for 
ever and ever. Amen.” 



Section 2—Barnabas. A.D. 70. 
 

Barnabas in his Epistle has a passage which sets forth the 
corruption and weakness of the heart of man before the grace of 
God is implanted, insomuch that it stands in need of being rebuilt, 
new made, and created again; it runs thus: “How shall the temple 
be built in the name of the Lord? Learn; before we believed in 
God, the habitation of our heart was phtharton kai asthenes, 
‘corrupt and weak,’ as a temple truly built with hands; for it was a 
house full of idolatry, and idolatry was the house of devils, by 
doing what was contrary to God. It shall be built in the name of 
the Lord. Attend, that the temple of the Lord may be built glorious. 
How? Learn; receiving the remission of sins, and hoping in the 
name of the Lord, we become new, being created again, as at the 
beginning.” 

Section 3—Ignatius. A.D. 110. 
 

Ignatius was no favorer of the doctrine of free will; he ascribes 
sanctification and illumination to the will of God. His epistle to the 
Romans is inscribed, “To the church sanctified and enlightened, 
en qelhmasi Qeou to>u poihsantov ‘by the will of God who does,’” 
or according to another, tou qelhsantov, “who wills all things 
which are according to the faith and love of Jesus Christ our God 
and Savior.” He represents repentance as very hard to be 
obtained, when he warns the members of the church at Smyrna 
against beasts in the forms of men, and advises them “not to 
receive them, and if possible, not meet them, only,” says he, “pray 
for them, if so be they may repent, oper duskolon, ‘which is very 
difficult; but Jesus Christ, our true life, has the power of this,” that 



is, of giving repentance. He roundly asserts, that men in a carnal 
state, have not a power to anything that is spiritual, oi sarkikoi to 
pneumatika prawein ou dunantai, “They that are carnal,” says he, 
“cannot do the things that are spiritual, nor they that are spiritual 
do the things that are carnal, as neither faith the things of 
unbelief, nor unbelief the things of faith.” He denies Christianity to 
be the produce of moral suasion, but the effect of divine power; 
his words are these, Ou peismonhv to ergonallamegeqouv estin o 
Cristianov, “The Christian is not the work of persuasion but of 
greatness;” that is, of the exceeding greatness of God’s power, 
which is wonderfully displayed in making the Christian, in 
continuing, preserving, and supporting him as such, especially, as 
he observes, when he is hated by the world. 

Section 4—Justin. A.D. 150. 
 

Justin Martyr held the doctrine of original sin; he says that 
“mankind by Adam fell under death, and the deception of the 
serpent; that amartwloi egegoneimen, ‘we are born sinners;’ and 
that we are entirely flesh, and no good thing dwells in us; he 
asserts the weakness and disability of men either to understand 
or perform spiritual things, and denies that man, by the natural 
sharpness of his wit, can attain to the knowledge of divine  things, 
or by any innate power in him save himself, and procure eternal 
life.” In one of his treatises, speaking of the doctrines of the 
Scriptures, he has these words; “Ou de tar phusei onte anthropine 
ennoia, onto megala kai theia ginoskein anthropois dunaton, ‘for 
neither by nature, nor by human understanding, is it possible for 
men to acquire the knowledge of things so great and so divine;’ 
but by a free gift descending from heaven upon holy men, who 
had no need of the art of words, nor of the contentious and vain-



glorious way of speaking, but to exhibit themselves pure to the 
energy of the divine Spirit.” And as for himself, he could say, “I do 
not study to show an apparatus of words by mere art alone, for I 
have no such power, alla charis para Theou mone eis to sunienai 
tas graphas auton edothe moi, but grace alone is given to me by 
God to understand his Scriptures.” He bids Trypho pray that 
“above all things the gates of light might be opened to him.” for 
neither are they seen nor known by all, ei me to Theos do 
sunienai kai o Christos auton, unless God and his Christ give 
them to understand, them.’” And in another place he says “At that 
time being convicted by our own works that we were unworthy of 
life, and manifested that of ourselves, adunaton eiselthein eis ten 
basileian ton Theou, to duuamei ton Theou dunatoi genethomen, 
it was impossible to enter into the kingdom of God, by the power 
of God we might be made able.” And a little after he says, “Having 
sometime before convinced us to adunaton tea emeteras 
phuseos ds to tuchein zoes, of the impossibility of our nature to 
obtain life, hath now shown us the Savior, who is able to save that 
which otherwise were impossible to be saved.” It must be owned, 
that Justin in many places asserts the free will of man; but then it 
is to be observed, that in all those places, even in’ those which Dr. 
Whitby refers to, in proof of his being an advocate for free will, he 
speaks of it as men and angels were possessed of it, thn archn 
“at the beginning of their creation,” when they had full power to do 
that which is good, and avoid that which is evil; though their 
natures being mutable were capable both of vice and virtue, and 
of being turned either way, as the event showed, and which is not 
denied by us. In like manner are we to understand some 
passages in Athenagoras and Tatian which the Doctor also refers 
to, where they ascribe free will to men and angels, when created 
by God, who has a power of doing good and avoiding evil, which 



clears God from being the author of sin, or being guilty of injustice 
in punishing of them; for as for Tatian, he clearly asserts the 
corruption and weakness of human nature; he says, that at the 
beginning there was a spirit which lived familiar with the soul, but 
when it would not follow it, the spirit left it, but retaining some 
spark of its power, though because of the separation, that is, from 
the spirit, ta teleia kathoran me dunamene, ‘ it is not able to 
behold things that are perfect,’ and seeking, after God, through 
error feigns many gods; he adds, that the Spirit of God is not with 
all men, only with such as live uprightly; yea, he plainly intimates, 
that  man through his free will is now become a slave; which is 
stating in a few words the doctrine of free will, as held by us; for 
he expressly says, apolesen emas to autezousion, douloi 
gegonamen oi eleutheroi dia ten amartian emprathemen, “free will 
has destroyed us; we who were free are become servants, and 
for our sin are sold.”  Theophilus of Antioch also says, that God 
made man possessed of free will, but then he represents him now 
as impotent and standing in need of the grace of God: “They that 
know not God, and do wickedly,” he says, “are like to birds who 
have wings, but are not able to fly; no such men creep upon the 
ground, and mind earthly things, katabaroumenoi upo ton 
amartion, ‘and being pressed down by their sins,’ cannot move 
upward unto God.” He expresses his sense which he himself had 
of the need of divine grace, as well as how necessary it was to 
others to know the truth, and understand the mind and will of God, 
when he says, ego di aitoumai charin para ton monou Theou, “‘I 
desire grace from God alone,’ that I may exactly explain the whole 
truth according to his will; as also that thou, and every one that 
reads these things, odegetai upo tes aletheias kai tharitos autou, 
might be guided by his truth and grace.” 



Section 5—Irenaeus. A.D. 180.  
 

Irenaeus is expressly for the corruption of human nature through 
the sin of Adam, which he calls antiqua serpentis plaga, “the old 
plague, blow, or wound of the serpent,” from which men cannot 
be saved otherwise than by believing in Christ. He says, that “we 
offended God in the first Adam, not doing his commandment, and 
which we had transgressed from the beginning;” and that Eve was 
the cause of death to herself and to all mankind;” and that man 
“will be justly condemned, because being made rational, amittitm 
veram rationem, ‘he has lost true reason,’ and lives irrationally, is 
contrary to the justice of God, giving himself up to every earthly 
spirit, and serves all pleasure.” Also he affirms, that “we lost in 
Adam will to the image and likeness of God.” Now a very 
considerable part of this lay in man’s free will to that which is 
good, and therefore this must be lost by sin; and what free will to 
that which is spiritually good can there be thought to be in man 
naturally, who, is said by, Irenaeus to be lignum aridum, a dry 
tree, which cannot bring forth fruit unless the voluntary rain of the 
Spirit descends from above upon it? The weakness of human 
nature is proved by this writer from Romans 7:18; his words are 
these; “who (Christ) saved them, qia per seipsos non habebanti 
salvari, ‘because they could not be saved by themselves;’” 
wherefore Paul declaring the infirmity of man, says, “I know that in 
my flesh dwells no good thing;” signifying that non a nobis sed a 
Deo est bonum salutis nostrae “not of ourselves, but of God, is 
the blessing of our salvation.” The inability, yea. the impossibility 
of attaining to the true knowledge of God, without divine teaching, 
is plainly asserted by him, when after citing some passages in 
Isaiah, as, “I am God, and before me there is no Savior,” etc. he 



says, “Neither diversely, nor haughtily, nor in a boasting manner, 
does he say these things, but because impossible erat since Deo 
discere Deum, ‘it was impossible to learn the knowledge of God 
without him,’ he teaches men by his Logos, or Word, to know 
God.” And elsewhere he observes, the bondage state of man by 
nature, and that immortality and eternal glory are not of himself, 
but are the pure free gift of God; “Man, says he, “who was before 
led captive, is taken out of the power of the possessor, according 
to the mercy of God the Father,” who has pity on his own work, 
“and restoring it, gives salvation to it by the Word; that is, by 
Christ; that man may experimentally learn that non a semeteipso, 
sed donatione Dei accepit incorruptelam, not of himself, but by 
the gift of God, he receives immortality.” It is true indeed that 
Irenaeus frequently makes mention of man’s free will, and says, 
that God made him free from the beginning that all have a power 
to do good, or not I and, that God still preserves the will of real 
free, not only in works, but even in believing which passages are 
produced by Dr. Whitby, and others, and may be reconciled to 
what Irenaeus elsewhere asserts, by observing, that in some of 
them he speaks of free will as man was possessed of it when first 
created and in others of the natural liberty of the will, which, in all 
actions good and bad, is preserved free; and in none does it 
appear more so than in spiritual actions, and even in believing, in 
which men are influenced and assisted by the grace of God. 
Besides, it is one thing to say, that man has a free will to do 
spiritual actions, to believe, and the like, from the strength of 
grace given by God; and another thing to say that man has a free 
will and power to do that which is good, and to believe from the 
mere strength of nature; the former we allow of, the latter we 
deny, and which can never be proved to be Irenaeus’ meaning, 
for that would be to contradict himself. 



Section 6—Clemens Alexandrinus. A.D. 190. 
 

Clement of Alexandria, being inclined to the stoic philosophy, it is 
no wonder that he sometimes speaks of ta ephi’ emin, “the things 
that are in our power,” and says what seems to favor man’s free 
will; which passages of his are for this purpose referred to by Dr. 
Whitby; though it is plain in some places he only speaks of the 
natural liberty of the will against the Basilidians, and of the power 
of man to perform the natural and civil actions of life; however, 
certain it is, that Clement did not hold free will in such a sense, as 
to set aside the grace of God, and render that useless and 
unnecessary: yea, he affirms, that free will, without the wings of 
grace, can neither rise nor fly. In one place he says, “Nor can we 
obtain the perfection of good without our free choice, nor yet does 
that wholly lie in our will, such as it shall come to pass, “for by 
grace we are saved, but not without good works.” And in another 
place he has this observation, “Whether the Father himself draws 
unto him, every one that lives purely, and attains to the 
understanding of happiness, and of the incorruptible nature; or 
whether our free will coming to the knowledge of that which is 
good, skips and leaps over the ditches, as is said in the schools, 
plen ou chiaritos aneu es exairetou pteroutai te kai anistatai kai 
ano ton uperkeimenon airetai psuchir, yet the soul cannot rise nor 
fly, nor be lifted up above the things that are on high, without 
special grace.” He says indeed elsewhere, “that we are by nature 
fit for virtue, yet not so as to have it ex genetes, ‘from our birth,’ 
but we are fit to possess it. His meaning is, I apprehend, that men 
have a capacity, which irrational and inanimate creatures have 
not, of possessing virtue, and receiving the grace of God, of which 



they are destitute when born, and so in this respect are not like 
stocks and  stones, that are incapable of such things. 

Section 7—Tertullian. A.D. 200. 
 

Tertullian appears from many passages in his writings to have 
understood the doctrine of original sin, both with respect, to the 
imputation of it to men unto condemnation, and the derivation of a 
corrupt nature from it; whereby not only man is become filthy and 
impure, but having lost the image of God, is also impotent to, 
every thing that, is spiritual and heavenly. We call Satan, says he, 
“the angel of wickedness, the artificer of every error, the 
interpolator of every age; by whom man from the beginning being 
circumvented, so as to transgress the commands of God, was 
therefore delivered unto death, exinde totum genus de suo 
semine infectum suae etiam damnationis traducem fecit, hence 
he has also made the whole kind, or all mankind, which springs 
from his seed, infected, partaker of his damnation.” And in 
another place, having mentioned John 3:5, Except a man be born 
of water and the Spirit, he shall not enter into the kingdom of God; 
that is, says he, he will not be holy. Ita omnis anima eousque in 
Adam censetur, donec in Christo recensetur, “every soul is 
reckoned so long in Adam until it is re-reckoned, or reckoned 
again, or renewed in Christ; so long unclean, as long as not 
recounted, sinful indeed because unclean, receiving its own 
disgrace from its society with the flesh. What crime,” says he, 
“before that of  impatience was committed, is imputed to man? He 
was innocent, the nearest friend to God, and the husbandman of 
paradise? but when he once gave way to impatience, desinit Deo 
sapere, desinit caelestia sustinere posse, he ceased  to be wise 
to God, he ceased to be able to bear heavenly things.” There are 



indeed some passages in this writer which seem to countenance 
the doctrine of free will, and are alleged by Dr. Whitby on that 
account; but in these he is to be understood of the natural liberty 
of the will, which he defended against the Basilidians and 
Marcionites, and of the power and freedom of the will, about 
things natural and moral, with which man was at first created, 
wherein lay the image and likeness of God in man; but Tertullian 
could never think that this is to be found with man now as then, 
since he affirms that “the image of God was destroyed by the sin 
of our first parents; ‘and it is abundantly manifest, that this writer 
so held free will as that he believed it was subject to the grace of 
God; his words are these, “An evil tree will not yield good fruit, if it 
is not engrafted; and a good one will’ yield evil fruit, if it is not 
dressed; and stones will become the children of Abraham, if they 
are formed into the faith of Abraham; and a generation of vipers 
will bring forth fruit to repentance, if they spit out the poison of 
malignity; haec erit vis divinae gratiae potentior utique natura, 
habens in nobis subjacentem sibi liberam arbitrii, potestagem, 
quod autexousion dicitur, this will be the power of divine grace, 
more powerful truly than nature, having free will in us, which goes 
by the name of autexousion, subject to itself.” 

Section 8—Origines Alexandrinus. A.D. 230. 
 

Origen is called by Jerom, writing against the Pelagians, their 
Beloved, their Master, the Prince, or author of their error; and 
says, that their doctrine is Origenis ramusculus, “a sprig of 
Origen.” It need not therefore bethought strange that there are in 
his writings passages which smell rank of free will in the grossest 
sense; and  especially since many of his works come to us 
through the hands of Ruffinus, said to be a friend to the Pelagian 



scheme; and indeed it is no wonder that Origen himself should be 
somewhat tainted with principles tending that way, seeing he 
succeeded Clemenis and Pantaenus, men both addicted to the 
stoic philosophy, which obtained in their school, whereby the 
gospel began to be stripped of its native simplicity. However, 
notwithstanding all this, it is certain that Origen held the doctrine 
of original sin, and was sensible of the corruption and weakness 
of human nature, and of the necessity of the grace and help of 
God to every good work; and that even to have a will to that which 
is good, is from the Lord. That he understood the doctrine of 
original sin, and the guilt and pollution of mankind by it, will 
appear evident from the following instances; “In Adam, as saith 
the word, all die, and are condemned in the likeness of Adam’s 
transgression, which the divine word says not so much of some 
one, as of all mankind—for e ara tou Adam koine panton esti, the 
curse of Adam is common to all.” 

Again, “But if you please to hear what other saints have thought of 
this birth, hear David, saying, I am  conceived in iniquity, and in 
sin my mother brought me forth; showing, that whatever soul is 
born in the flesh, iniquitatis et peccati sorde polluitur, is defiled 
with the filth of sin and iniquity.” These words he elsewhere says, 
David spoke ex persana omnium nascentium, “in the person of all 
born of flesh and blood;” and therefore it is said, which we have 
already mentioned above, “for no man is pure from filth, the same 
work, “Every one that comes into this world is said to be made in 
some defilement, wherefore the Scripture says, no man is pure 
from filth, though his life is but of one day; and this defilement,” he 
says “is in the mother’s womb, and that in the mother the child is 
polluted, even in the very conception. In another place, he says, 
“The first man, Adam, being wickedly persuaded, through the 
deceit of the serpent, hath declined from the right way of 



paradise, to the evil and crooked paths of mortal life; wherefore 
consequently, omnes qui ex ipsius successione in hunc mundum 
veniunt declinaverunt, “all who come into this world by succession 
from him have turned aside,’ and are together become 
unprofitable with him.” And in the same commentary he thus 
argues, “If Levi, who was born in the fourth generation after 
Abraham, is said to be in the loins of Abraham, multo magis 
omnes homines qui in hoc mundo nascuntur, et nati sunt, in 
lumbis erant Adae, cum adhuc esset in paradiso, ‘ much more 
were all men, who are born in this world, in the loins of Adam, 
when he was yet in paradise;’ and all men with him, or in him, 
were driven out of paradise when he was drove from thence; and 
by him death, which came to him through his transgression, 
consequently passed upon them who were reckoned in his loins.” 
Once more, says he, “if any one considers this body of humility in 
which we are born, if any one considers this, no man is pure from 
filth, though his life is but of one day, and his months are 
numbered; he will see how gegenemetha meta akatharsias, ‘we 
are born with impurity,’ and the uncircumcision of our heart.” In 
the same work he has this expression, “In Adam all die, and so 
the whole world fell, and needs rising, again, that all men be 
made alive in Christ; the devil, he says, “is called a murderer, not 
because he killed some one privately, but because he killed all 
mankind” So elsewhere commenting on these words, Through the 
offense of one death reigned by one; “This” he says, shows, that 
through sin the kingdom is given to death; nor could it reign many, 
unless it receives the right of reigning from sin; by which seems to 
be pointed out, that whereas the soul was created free by God, 
ipsa se in servitutem redigat per delictum, it could reduce itself 
into bondage through sin.” Hence he frequently suggests the 
weakness of human nature, and its insufficiency to do any thing 



that is good, and the need it stands in of the assistance of God. 
“Human nature,” he says, “is weak, and that it may be made 
stronger, divine auxilio inditer, ‘it needs divine help.’ We read, the 
flesh is weak, therefore, by what help is it to be confirmed? Verily, 
by the Spirit, for the Holy Spirit is ready, but the flesh is weak; he 
that would be stronger ought to be strengthened only by the Spirit. 
And in another place, “We in our earth (for it was said to Adam, 
Earth thou art) have need of the strength of God, cwriv de thv 
dunamewv tov Qeou, ‘for without the power of God’ we are not 
able to perform those things which are contrary to the wisdom of 
the flesh.” Again, “What need is there to say, what wisdom do we 
want to consider the works of Abraham? and what power to do 
them? h poiav dunamewv deomeqa, ‘what power do we need but 
Christ’s,’ who is the power of God, and wisdom of God?” He 
further observes, that “if the branch cannot bear fruit except it 
abide in the vine, it is evident that the disciples of the word, the 
intelligible branches, of the true Vine, the Word, ou dunantai 
pherein tons karpous tes aretes, cannot bear the fruit of virtue, 
except they abide in the true Vine, the Christ of God;” or, 
according to another copy, “who is God.” And in the same work 
he says, “Because ouk autarkes era ciera proairesis, ‘our free will 
is not sufficient to have a clean heart, but we are in need of God, 
who creates such an one; therefore it is said by him, who knew 
how to pray, Create in me a clean heart, O God!” And a little after, 
“We say, that ouk autarkes e anthropine phusi, ‘human nature is 
not sufficient to seek God in any manner,’ and to find him, purely, 
unless helped by him that is sought. As he will not allow what is 
done by man to be properly good, and no good thing to be done 
without God, so he denies that a will to do good is from man, but 
ascribes it to God; mentioning those words of Christ, If any man 
will come after me, etc., he makes this observation, “Hereby is 



shown, that to will to come after Jesus, and follow him, ouk apo 
tou tuchontos andragathematos ginetai, ‘does not arise from any 
heroic action done by men,’ for no man, not denying himself, can 
follow Jesus.” And in another place he says, “Not only to will, but 
also to work, as saith the apostle Paul, ek tou Theos estin, is of 
God; to work, always following to will well, as its yoke-fellow?’ 
wherefore this doctrine does not at all discourage diligence and 
industry, study and endeavor to perform good works in a 
dependence on divine grace and assistance. 

Section 9—Gregorius Neocaesariensis. A.D. 240. 
 

Gregory, surnamed Thaumaturgus, the Wonder Worker, from the 
miracles said to be wrought by him, was born at Neocaesarea of 
Pontus, of noble and wealthy parents, heathens; he was 
converted to Christianity under the preaching of Origen, and was 
afterwards made bishop of the place where he was born; upon his 
leaving Caesarea he made a panegyric oration to a numerous 
audience, in the presence of Origen, about A.D. 239 which, and 
his metaphrase on Ecclesiastes, are the chief writings of his 
extant, to be depended on as genuine. Could the sermons upon 
the Annunciation of the Virgin Mary, be thought to be his, which 
go under his name, they would furnish us with two or three 
testimonies in favor of original sin; but as they are dubious, I shall 
not transcribe them, but refer the reader to them in the margin, 
however, he has a passage in his oration which gives some plain 
hints of original sin, and the sad consequences of it; bewailing his 
departure from Caesarea, and .leaving Origen, “I know not how,” 
says he, “through what sufferings, or sinning again, I depart, or 
am driven hence; what to say I know not, but that as another 
Adam, out of paradise, I begin to speak—these seem to be sins, 



thv palaiav apathv, ‘owing to the old deception,’ the punishments 
arcaiwn ‘of the ancients’ (meaning Adam and Eve) remain still on 
me; do I not seem again to disobey, daring to transgress the 
words of God, in which and with which I ought to abide?” He 
expresses his consciousness of his own weakness, without divine 
grace and assistance, to attain to any virtue either human or 
divine, or the knowledge of things spiritual: his words are these; 
We neither have, nor are we near any virtue, either human or 
divine; we need much; these are great and high, and neither of 
them can be attained or gotten, otw mh Qeov ge empneoi 
dunamin, ‘but to whom God inspires power;’ we are not by nature 
fit nor worthy to enjoy, we still confess.” He observes, in another 
place, that “they that hear the prophets, thv authv dunamiov dei 
profhteuosi, ‘have need of the same power with them that 
prophesy;’ nor can any one hear a prophet, except the same spirit 
that prophesies gives him an understanding of his words; for there 
is such an oracle in the holy writings, affirming that he that shuts 
can only open, and no other.” Gregory ascribes his conversion, 
which was when he was very young, to a divine power, and not to 
his own free will; “I first passed,” says he, “to the saying and true 
word I know not how, katenagkas-menos mallon eiper ekon, 
forced rather than willing.” And a little after, “Human reason, and 
the divine reason, or Logos, began together in me, the one 
helping, to alelecto men emoi, oikeia de auto dunamei, by a 
power indeed unspeakable to me, but peculiar to him, the other 
helped.” 

Section 10—Cyprian. A.D. 250. 
 

Cyprian was a strenuous assertor of original sin, as Austin has 
proved by a considerable number of testimonies cited from him; 



he, and not only, but the rest of his colleagues, who were present 
at the African synod, to the number of sixty-six bishops, affirm, 
“that a new-born infant has not sinned at all, unless that after 
Adam, being born in a carnal manner, it has contracted by its first 
birth the contagion of the ancient death; upon which account it is 
more easily admitted to receive the remission of sins, because not 
his own, sed aliena peccata, ‘but another’s sins,’ are remitted to 
it.” Yea, he asserted that Adam by sinning lost the image and 
likeness of God, and consequently the moral liberty of the will, 
which was one part of that image, must be lost, and is what we 
contend for. The weakness and disability of man is frequently 
inculcated by him, and that all our strength and power to do that 
which is good comes from God, who should be applied to for it 
“Whatsoever,” says he “is grateful, non wrtuti hominis ascribitur, 
sed de Dei munere praedicatur, ‘ is to be ascribed not to man’s 
power, but to God’s gift.’ Dei est, inquam, Dei est omne quod 
possumus, ‘it is God’s, I say, all is God’s that we can do;’ hence 
we live, hence we excel, etc.” Yea, he says, “that in nothing must 
we glory, quando nostrum nihil sit, since nothing is ours.” For the 
proof of which he mentions (John 3:27; 1 Cor. 4:7), and “that no 
man ought to be lifted up with his own works;” which he proves 
from Luke 17:7-10. And upon those words in the Lord’s prayer, 
Lead us not into temptation, he makes this remark, “When we 
pray that we may not come into temptation, admonemur 
infirmitatis el imbecillitalis nostrae, ‘we are put in mind of our 
infirmity and weakness, whilst we so pray;” lest any one should 
insolently lift up himself, lest any one should proudly and 
arrogantly assume to himself, lest any one should reckon the 
glory either of confession or suffering his own; when the Lord 
himself, teaching humility, said, Watch and pray, lest ye enter into 
temptation; the spirit indeed is willing but the flesh is weak. Thus 



while an humble and low confession goes before, and the whole 
is ascribed to God, whatsoever is asked in a supplicating manner, 
with the fear and honor of God, ipsius pietate praestetur, “through 
his tenderness may be given.” And, says he, in another place, or 
his contemporary Cornelius, “We not only produce words which 
come from the holy fountains of the Scriptures, but with these 
words we join our prayers and vows to the Lord, that he would 
open both to us and you the treasure of his mysteries, et vires ad 
implenda qua cognoscimus tribuat, and that he would give 
strength to fulfill what we know,” Who also in the same treatise 
observes, “that among these things he had been speaking of, 
yea, and before them, de divinis castris auxilium petendum est, 
‘help is to be asked of God,’ for God only is powerful, who 
vouchsafes to make men, et plena hominibus auxilia praestare, 
and to give sufficient helps to men.” Cyprian does indeed in one 
place say, “that the liberty of believing, or not believing, is placed 
in man’s free will.” Which is very true of the natural liberty of the 
will, which always continues, whether a man believes or does not 
believe, since no man believes against his will, or disbelieves 
contrary to it; but is not true of the moral liberty and power of the 
will, for no man by the strength of nature, without the grace of 
God, has a power to believe to the saving of the soul. Nor could 
this be Cyprian’s meaning, who in the very same tract says, that 
“nothing is ours.”’ Besides this passage, Doctor Whitby has cited 
another, from this writer, in favor of man’s free will, in which he 
observes, that Christ said to his disciple, “Will you go away? 
Preserving the law, by which man being left to his liberty, and put 
in the power of his own will, desires for himself either death or 
salvation.” But this is not to be understood, as though Cyprian 
thought that the real disciples of Christ were in such a situation, 
and so left to the freedom of their wills, that they might totally and 



finally depart from Christ, for his next words are, “Notwithstanding 
Peter, upon whom the church was built by the same Lord, 
speaking, one for all, and answering in the church’s voice, said, 
Lord, whither should we go, thou hast the words of eternal life; 
and we believe and know that thou art the Son of the living God; 
signifying and showing, that those who depart from Christ perish, 
through their own fault, but the church which believes in Christ, 
and which holds that which it hath once known, never at all 
departs from him, and they are the church who abide in the house 
of God.” 

Section 11—Arnobius. A.D. 290. 
 

Arnobius flourished under Dioclesian, taught rhetoric at Sicca in 
Africa, and was preceptor to Lactantius. He wrote seven books 
against the Gentiles, which are his only genuine works extant. 
There is a Commentary upon the Psalms which goes under his 
name, but is none of his. Bellarmine thinks it was written by 
Arnobius junior, who lived about the year 445, and after 
Pelagianism was broached, of which that writer seems to be a 
favorer, and either to deny, or at least to extenuate original sin; 
which was far from the true Arnobius, who asserts the corruption 
of human nature, and the impotence of men to spiritual things. 
Thus speaking of the prayers and supplications of the Christians 
to their master Christ, he observes, that “these are not made to 
him for his sake, but for our profit and advantage; non quia proni 
ad culpas, et ad libidinis varios appetitus, vitio sumus infirmitatis 
ingenitae, ‘for because we are prone to faults, and to various 
lustful desires, and are in the vice of inbred weakness,’ he suffers 
himself to be always conceived in our thoughts.” And in another 
place he says, “Natural infirmity makes a man a sinner.” 



Addressing himself to the heathens, he thus speaks: “You place 
the salvation of your souls in yourselves, and trust that you may 
be made gods by your inward endeavor; but truly we promise 
ourselves nothing, de nostra infirmitate, ‘from our weakness,’ 
looking upon our nature virium esse nullarum, ‘to have no 
strength,’ and in every strife about matters to be overcome by its 
own affections; you, as soon as you shall go away being loosed 
from the members of the body, think ye shall have easy wings by 
which you can fly to the stars and reach heaven; but we dread 
such boldness, nee in nostra ducimus esse positum potestate res 
superas petere, nor do we reckon it is in our power to reach 
things that are above.” And elsewhere he says, “that the nature of 
men is blind, neque ullam posse comprehendere veritatem, ‘nor 
can it comprehend any truth,’ nor find out certainly, and know 
things that are set before their eyes.” And a little after he 
observes, that “none but the Almighty God can save souls, nor is 
there any besides him who can make a long-lived perpetuity, and 
put a spirit in the room of another, but he who is alone immortal 
and perpetual, and is not bounded by any circumscription of time.” 
And a little after, “It is of our High-priest to give salvation to souls, 
and to put by or in them a spirit of perpetuity” It is true, indeed, he 
asserts from Plato, that the liberty of the will lies in the power of 
him that wills, ‘which being understood of the natural liberty of the 
will, is not denied. 

Section 12—Lactantius. A.D. 320. 
 

Lactantius embraced and maintained the same doctrine his 
master Arnobius did; he seems to be very sensible of the 
proneness of human nature to sin, and of its weakness and frailty, 
and how many ways it becomes subject to it. “No man,” says he, 



“can be without sin as long as he is burdened with the clothing of 
the flesh, whose infirmity is subject three ways to the dominion of 
sin, by deeds, words, and thoughts; therefore just men, who can 
restrain themselves from every unjust work, yet sometimes are 
overcome through frailty itself, that either they say that which is 
evil in anger, or upon sight of things delightful, lust after them in 
secret thought.” And to the same effect he says in another place, 
“There is none who sins not at all, and there are many things 
which provoke to sin, as age, oppression, want, occasion, reward, 
adeo subjecta est peccato fragilitas carnis qua induti sumus, ‘the 
frailty of the flesh with which ye are clothed, is so subject to sin, 
that unless God should spare this necessity, very few, perhaps, 
would live.” He sometimes represents man as in a state of 
blindness and darkness, and suggests, that it is impossible he 
should have a knowledge of spiritual and heavenly things without 
divine teachings; “We,” says he, “who before as blind men, and as 
shut up in the prison of folly, sat in darkness, ignorant of God and 
truth, are enlightened by God, who hath adopted us in his 
covenant, and being delivered from evil bonds, and brought into 
the light of wisdom, he hath took into the inheritance of the 
heavenly kingdom.” And elsewhere he says, that “the mind shut 
up in earthly bowels, and hindered by the corruption of the body, 
aut comprehendere per se potest aug capere veritatem nisi 
aliunde doceater, ‘ can neither by itself comprehend nor receive 
truth, unless it be taught from some other person:” yea, he 
expressly says in another place, that “man cannot himself come 
to this knowledge, nisi doceatur a Deo, ‘unless he is taught of 
God:’ “ by which he means the knowledge of spiritual and 
heavenly things; for elsewhere he observes, that “the knowledge 
of truth, and of heavenly things, non potest esse in homine, nissi 
Deo docente, percepta, ‘cannot be perceived in man, unless God 



teaches it;’ for if man could understand divine things, he could do 
them; for to understand is, as it were, to follow them closely; but 
he cannot do what God can, because he is clothed with a mortal 
body, therefore neither can he understand what God has done.” 
There are some things which he denies are in the power of man; 
“To undertake a thing,” he observes, “is easy, to fulfill is difficult; 
for when thou committest thyself to a combat and conflict, in 
arbitrio Dei, non tuo, posita Victoria est, the victory lies in the will 
of God, not in thine own.” Hence he says in another place, “It is 
not the part of a wise and good man to will, to strive, and to 
commit himself to danger, because to overcome, non est in nostra 
potestate, is not in our power.” The appeasing of conscience and 
healing the wounds which sin has made in it, are by him ascribed 
alone to the power and grace of God; his words are these: “It is 
better therefore either to avoid conscience, or that we should 
willingly open our minds, and pour out the deadliness thereof 
through the lanced wound, quibus nemo altus mederi potest, 
‘which no other can heal,’ but he alone who has given to the lame 
to walk, and sight to the blind, hath cleansed spotted members, 
and hath raised the dead; he will extinguish the heat of lust, he 
will root out unlawful desires, he will draw away envy, he will 
mitigate anger, he will give true and perpetual soundness.” In one 
place, indeed, he seems to take too much upon him, and what is 
beyond the power of a mere man, when he says, “Give me a man 
that is angry, reproaching, and unruly, with a very few words of 
God I will make him as quiet as a lamb; give me one greedy, 
covetous, and tenacious, by and by I will return him to thee liberal, 
freely giving his money with his own hands, and those full; give 
me one fearful of pain and death, he shall immediately despise 
crosses, fires, and Phalaris’s bull; give me one lustful, adulterous, 
a haunter of stews, you shall presently see him sober, chaste, 



and continent; give me one cruel and thirsting after blood, at once 
his fury shall be changed into true clemency; give me one unjust, 
foolish, a sinner, forthwith he shall be just, and prudent, and 
innocent.” But then all this he ascribes to the power of divine 
grace attending the word and ordinances of the gospel; “for by 
one laver,” adds he, “all wickedness shall be abolished, fanta 
divinae sapientiae vis est, ut in hominis pectus infusa, such is the 
power of divine wisdom, that being infused into the breast of man, 
at once, by one effort, it expels folly, the mother of sin; to effect 
which, there is no need of hire of books or lucubrations; these 
things are done freely, easily, quickly, so that the ears be open, 
and the breast thirsts after wisdom.” This he opposes to the 
maxims, notions, and wisdom of the philosophers, with all the art 
of moral suasion they were masters of; “their wisdom,” says he, 
“the most that it can do, can hide vices, but not root them out; but 
the few precepts of God so change the whole man, and polishing 
the old man, make the man new, that you cannot know him to be 
the same.” 

Section 13—Eusebus Caesariensis. A.D. 330. 
 

Eusebius, as he asserts that man was at first created with a free 
will, which might be turned to good or evil, which is readily owned, 
so he signifies, that man’s fall into sin was owing to it, and that 
through the ill use of it he is not only turned out of the right way, 
but is become like the beasts that are void of reason; his words 
are these: having spoken of man as constituted lord of all 
creatures, and possessed of a free will to that which is good, and 
the contrary, adds: “but he not well using his free will, tea orthes 
diatrapeis odou, ten enantian ormato, ‘turned out of the right way, 
and rushed, or was carried, into a contrary one,’ considering 



neither God nor the Lord, nor things holy nor religious, but like the 
beasts without reason, attempted all kind of actions fierce and 
intemperate.” The Madgeburgensian Centuriators cite from this 
writer the following passage, namely, “The liberty of our will in 
choosing things that are good is destroyed by the devils,” which 
has not so clearly occurred to me. The words of Eusebius, which I 
suppose are referred to, are these: “The devil in his oracles hangs 
all things upon fate, and talking away that which is in our power, 
and arises from the self-motion of free Will, anagke de kai touto 
katadoulosas, ‘brings this also into bondage to necessity.’” Where 
he seems to have respect not to the fall of man by the temptation 
of Satan, but to the introduction of the doctrine of fate into the 
heathen oracles, which is at large confuted by him in the same 
chapter. 

Section 14—Macarius Egyptus. A.D. 350. 
 

Macarius frequently asserts the corruption of human nature, as 
derived from the sin and disobedience of Adam, and the 
impotence of it to that which is good: “We have received,” he 
says, “within ourselves the vitiosity of the affections, 
�����ς������ς�����������������, ‘through the 
disobedience of the first man,’ which, by custom and much use, 
is, as it were, become our nature.” And in another place he says, 
“The whole sinful race of Adam possesses the same 
condemnation secretly,” meaning that which Cain was under; “for 
as from one Adam all mankind are multiplied upon the earth, so 
one certain vitiosity of the affections sits upon the sinful race of 
men.” Again: “By him (Adam) death hath reigned over every soul, 
and has destroyed the whole image of Adam, 
����ς��������������ς, ‘through that man’s disobedience;’ so 



that men were turned aside, and came into the worshipping of 
devils.” Moreover he observes, that “all that contrariety in things 
open and secret hath come upon us apo tes parabaseos tou 
protou anthropou, from the transgression of the first man. He 
farther observes, that “as Adam transgressing received into 
himself the leaven of the evil of the affections, so by participation 
they that are born of him, even the whole race of Adam, ekeines 
tea zumes meteche, partake of that leaven.” Once more, he says, 
“We are all the children of that dark generation, and all partake of 
the same evil savor; wherefore the same suffering that that man 
(Adam) endured, pantes ek tou spermatos Adam ontes, we all, 
being of the seed of Adam, endure.” And elsewhere he says, that 
through “the transgression of the first man, wickedness entered 
into the soul, and darkened it;” hence he affirms, “that the soul 
has need of the divine lamp, the Holy Spirit, who beautifies the 
darkened house, and of that bright Sun of righteousness, that 
arises upon and enlightens the heart.” Nay, he asserts, that “as it 
is not possible that a fish should live without water, or that any 
one should walk without feet, or see the light without eyes, or 
speak without a tongue, or hear without ears; so without the Lord 
Jesus, kai tea energeias tes theias dunameos, ‘and the energy of 
divine power,’ it is not possible to know the mysteries and wisdom 
of God, or to be rich and a Christian.” And, as he elsewhere says, 
“A soul naked and destitute of the Spirit, and under the hard 
poverty of sin, ouden dunatai k an thele, it cannot, even though it 
would,’ bring forth truly any fruit of the spirit of righteousness 
before it partakes of the Spirit.” Or as he expresses himself in 
another place: “With out his vessels, that is grace, adunaton tina 
to Theo diakonesai, ‘it is impossible that any one should serve 
God,’ that is, be acceptable to him, with respect to his whole will.” 
Agreeable to which are those words of his “Without that heavenly 



leaven, which is the power of the divine Spirit, it is impossible that 
a soul should be leavened with the goodness of God, and attain 
to life.” And a little after: “That soul that thinks to do any thing of 
itself with care and diligence, relying alone on its own strength, 
and thinking that it is able by itself, without the cooperation of the 
Spirit, to perform a perfect work, polu planatai, is greatly 
mistaken.” 

He observes, that those who have the divine law not written with 
ink and letters, but planted in hearts of flesh, these having the 
eyes of the understanding enlightened, and always desiring not a 
sensible and visible hope, but the invisible and intellectual one, 
are able to overcome the stumbling-blocks of the evil one; au’ ek 
tes aettetou dunameos, “but that is by an insuperable power.” 
They, indeed, who are not honored with the word of God, nor 
instructed in the divine law, being vainly puffed up, think, did tou 
idiou autexousiou, “by their own free will,” to abolish the 
occasions of sin, which is condemned by the mystery in the cross 
only; for the free will which is in the power of man, can resist the 
devil, but cannot wholly have power over the affections (Ps. 77:1). 
For if human nature, “without the whole armor of the Holy Spirit,” 
could “stand against the wiles of the devil,” it could not be said by 
the apostle, what is in Romans 16:20, 2 Thessalonians 2:8; 
wherefore we are commanded to pray the Lord, that he would 
“not lead us into temptation, but deliver us from evil;” for unless 
being delivered from the fiery darts of the evil one, dia tes 
kreittonos boetheias, “by a better help,” we should have the 
adoption of children vouchsafed to us, we have our conversation 
in vain, os porro tes dunameos tou Theou tugchanontes, “as 
being afar off from the power of God.” Then he goes on to exhort 
to seek the powerful help of God, and represents fallen men as 
comparable to beasts without understanding, as become through 



disobedience douloi tes sarkos pathon, “servants to the affections 
of the flesh.” He sometimes sets forth the case of men by a bird 
without wings, or having but one; “As,” says he, “a bird that has 
but one wing, cannot fly with that one; so human nature, if it 
remains naked by itself, and does not receive the mixture and 
communication of the heavenly nature, ouden diorthothe, ‘can do 
nothing aright,’ but continues naked and blamable in its nature, 
with much filth.” Yea, though a man may have a will, he denies 
that he has a power; his words are these “As when any one sees 
a bird fly, he would fly also, but he cannot, because he has no 
wings; so, though to will is with man, to be pure, unblameable, 
unspotted, and not to have any evil in him, but to be always with 
God, to dunasthai de ouk echei, ‘he has not a power;’ he would fly 
into the divine air, and the liberty of the Holy Spirit, but if he does 
not receive wings, he cannot; let us therefore beseech God, that 
he would give us the wings of the dove, the Holy Spirit, that we 
may fly unto him, and be at rest.” Yea, he represents man as 
dead, and so incapable of doing any thing unless quickened; “As 
the body,” says he, “without the soul is dead, and cannot do any 
thing, so the soul, without the divine Spirit, is dead from the 
kingdom, nor can it do any of the things of God, aneu tou 
Pneumatos, without the Spirit.” Also he signifies, that “man is so 
wounded, that it is impossible he should be healed but by the 
Lord alone, to him only it is possible.” And also, that “it is 
impossible for any man of himself to deliver himself from 
contrariety, the error of reasoning, the invisible affections, and the 
machinations of the evil one.” And elsewhere, having observed, 
that a man cannot bring forth fruits worthy of the Lord without the 
wind of the Spirit, and clouds and rains of heaven, he adds; “This 
is the duty of man, that whether he fasts, or watches, or prays, or 
does any good thing, that he ascribes all to the Lord; thus saying, 



Unless God had strengthened me, I could not have fasted nor 
prayed, nor have left the world.”  

There are indeed two passages in this writer, cited and referred to 
by Dr. Whitby, in favor of free will; though they seem to be leveled 
against such who held, that some men are by nature good, and 
others evil, and cannot possibly be otherwise, being under a 
necessity of nature to be one or the other, a doctrine held by none 
that I know of. However, it must be owned, that Macarius, in those 
places, says such things of man’s free will as are not easily 
reconciled to his many sessions to the contrary which have been 
produced. 

Section 15—Athanasius. A.D. 350. 
 

Athanasius held the doctrine of original sin, and the corruption of 
human nature through it; whereby man is brought into a state of 
slavery, out of which he cannot recover himself by his own 
strength, nor restore the image of God lost by sin; he says, that 
“Adam transgressing, eis pantas, tous anthropous e apate diebe, ‘the 
deception passed unto all men;’ and that, when man sinned and fell, through 
his fall all things were disturbed; death reigned from Adam to Christ; the earth 
was cursed, hell was opened, paradise was shut, heaven was angry, and at 
length eppthare o anthropos kai apektenothe, man was corrupted and slain.” 
He observes, that the apostle in the epistle to the Romans shows, that 
“otherwise there could be no redemption and grace to Israel and to the 
Gentiles, ei me luthe e archaia amartia, e die tou Adam eis apantas genomene, 
“unless the old sin which through Adam came to all men was dissolved;’ and 
that this could not be blotted out but by the Son of God; by whom also at the 
beginning the curse came, for it was not possible that another should loose the 
offense.” And to the same purpose he says in another place, that “the devil 



wrought sin from the beginning in the rational and understanding nature of 
man; for which reason it is impossible for nature, being rational, and willing, 
and being under the condemnation of death, eauten anakalesasthai eis 
eleutherian, ‘to restore itself to liberty;’ as saith the apostle, “what the law could 
not do in that it was weak.” The weakness of human nature is frequently 
inculcated by him. The re-implantation of the image of God in man, he 
represents as a thing impossible to be done by either men or angels; his words 
are these: “It was not proper that those who once partook of the age of God 
should perish; what therefore was fit for God to do? or, what should be done? 
but to renew the image again, that hereby man might be able to know him 
again: but how could this be done, unless the image of God, our Savior Jesus 
Christ, comes? Di anthropon men gar ouk en dunaton, ‘for by men it was 
impossible,’ since they were made after his image; nor by angels, for they are 
no images; hence the Word of God by himself came, that as being the image of 
the Father, he might ton kat eikona anthropon anaktisai, ‘create man again 
after his image;’ which could not be, unless death and corruption were made to 
vanish away.” And elsewhere, explaining those words, that they may be one in 
us, among other things he says, “This phrase in us is the same as if it was 
said, that they may be made one by the power of the Father and of the Son; 
aneu gar Theou touto genesthai aduaton, for without God it is impossible that 
this can be done.” And a little after he says, dia ten dedomenen emin charin 
tou Pneumatos, “‘through the grace of the Spirit given unto us,’ we are in him, 
and he in us; and because he is the Spirit of God who is in us, we likewise 
having the Spirit are reckoned to be in God; and so God is in us, not indeed as 
the Son is in the Father;” for the Son does not partake of the Spirit, that thereby 
he may be in the Father; neither does he receive the Spirit, but rather gives it 
unto all; nor does the Spirit give the Word to the Father, but rather the Spirit 
receives from the Word. The Son indeed is in the Father as his own Word, and 
the brightness of him; we truly without the Spirit are strangers and afar from 
God, but by participation of the Spirit we are joined to the Deity; so that for us 
to be in the Father, me emeterou einai, “is not ours, or in our power, but the 



Spirit’s, who is in us, and abides in us.” Dr. Whitby cites a single passage from 
Athanasius, proving, that man has a free will to incline to that which is good, or 
turn from it; and it must be owned, that he does in the place referred to, and 
elsewhere, speak of man as autexousios, “endued with free will;” but then he 
speaks of man as he was at first created by God, and of the power of his will, 
with respect to natural and civil actions, which he abused to his hurt, being of a 
moveable, changeable, and flexible nature; and so capable of being turned 
from that which is good, and inclined to that which is evil, as the event of things 
showed. 

Section 16—Hilarius Pictaviensis. A.D. 360. 
 

Hilary of Poictiers says many things concerning original sin, and 
which show the depravity of human nature, its imbecility to do that 
which is good, yea, its servitude to sin, and the need it stands in 
of divine grace and assistance. “Sin,” he says, “the father of our 
body, unbelief, the mother of the soul, began to be in following 
generations, ex pecato atque infidelitate primi parentis, ‘from the 
sin and unbelief of the first parent;’ for from these we took our 
rise, through the transgression of the first parent.” And in another 
place, speaking of the parable of the lost sheep, he says, “The 
one sheep is to be understood of man, and under one man the 
whole is to be reckoned, sed in unius Adae errore, but in the error 
of one Adam all mankind went astray.” Again, upon mentioning 
David’s confession in Psalm 51:5, “Who will boast that he has a 
pure heart before God? No, not an infant, though but of one day, 
the original and law of sin remaining in us.” And upon a repetition 
of the same words he has this note, “He knew that he was born 
sub peccati origine, et sub peccati lege, under original sin, and 
under the law of sin.” Hence he represents man as in a state of 
great ignorance, and as incapable of knowing divine things 



without divine teachings; “It ought,” says he, “to be a doubt to 
none, that we must make use of divine doctrines to know divine 
things; neither can human weakness of itself attain to the 
knowledge of heavenly things; nor can the sense of corporal 
things assume to itself the understanding of invisible ones.” In 
another place, “God cannot be understood unless by God. We 
must not think of God according to human judgment; for neither is 
there that nature in us ut se in coelestem cognitionem suis viribns 
efferat, ‘so as that it can, by its own strength, lift up itself ‘to 
heavenly knowledge.’ From God we must learn what is to be 
understood of God; for he is not known but by himself, the 
author.” Again he says, “For the truth of faith, that is, the 
understanding of God the Father and the Lord, which especially 
our justification will be proved, quanta opus est nobis Dei gratia, 
‘how much of the grace of God do we need,’ that we may think 
rightly.” Many more passages might be produced to the same 
purpose. He denies faith to be exnostro arbitro, ‘of our free will;’ 
and affirms, that “we have no love to God the Father but through 
believing in the Son.” He frequently suggests the weakness of 
man to keep the commands of God or to do his will. “Statues,” 
says he, “are more and different, that is, than commands, and are 
tempered for the observing of each kind of duties; for the keeping 
of which, nisi a Deo derigamur, infirmi per naturam nostram 
erimus, ‘unless we are directed by God, we shall by our nature be 
infirm;’ therefore we must be helped and directed by his grace, 
that we may follow the order of the statutes that are commanded.” 
In another place he says: “The prophet freely ran the way of the 
Lord, after he began to have his heart enlarged; for he could not 
run the way of God before he was made a habitation, large and 
worthy of God.” And elsewhere he observes, that David prays, 
Make me to go in the path of thy commandments; for,” says he, 



“he knew that his nature was weak, and that he could not attempt 
that path without a guide. And a little after, ‘The prophet refers all 
to the hands of God,’ whether that the law of statutes may be 
appointed for him by the Lord, or that understanding may be given 
him, or that he may be led in the path, or that his heart may be 
inclined to them testimonies;” wherefore he often intimates, what 
need we stand in of divine assistance upon these and other 
accounts, which is far from the notion of the power of free will as 
maintained by Pelagians and Arminians; yea, he represents man 
as in a state of bondage and slavery, and his will a servant and 
not free. “In Peter’s wife’s mother,” says he, “an account may be 
taken of the vicious affection of unbelief, to which adjoins the 
liberty of the will. She shall be called unbelief, because until she 
believed voluntatis suae servitio detinebatur, she was held under 
the bondage of her own will.” And in another place: “The Gentiles 
are bound in the bonds of their own sins, from which, through 
infidelity, they cannot loose themselves; according to what is said, 
the sinner is holden with the cords of his sins.” Once more, citing 
those words in John 8:34-36, He that committeth sin is the 
servant of sin, etc., he makes this remark, Therefore we are taken 
and bound, and serve, not so much in body as in mind;” all which 
agrees with our sense of free will; though it must be owned, that 
there are some passages in this writer which cannot well be 
reconciled to the more frequent expressions of his; two are cited 
by Dr Whitby and others by Vossius, showing that the beginning 
of good is from the will of man, and the finishing and perfecting of 
it from God. 

Section 17—Victorinus Afer. A.D. 365. 
 



Victorinus represents the state of man by nature as most 
deplorable and wretched, and clearly expresses the necessity of 
the Holy Spirit, who he speaks of as the alone sanctifier, from 
which work of his he takes his name; “because,” says he, “men’s 
memory of themselves, and of God, is obrutam, overwhelmed or 
confounded, there is need of the Holy Ghost, if so be that 
knowledge may come, to understand what is the breadth, etc. —
for life was first to be given mortuis per peccata hominibus, ‘to 
men dead through sins,’ that they might be raised up unto God by 
faith.” The Spirit of God, he says, “is called the Holy Spirit, quod 
sanciat, id est sanctos facit, because he makes holy.” And a little 
after he observes, “that “every one that is baptized, and says he 
believes, and receives faith, he receives the Spirit of truth, that is, 
the Holy Spirit, et sanctior fit a Spiritu Sancto, and is made more 
holy by the Holy Spirit.” 

Section 18—Optatus Milevitanus. A.D. 370. 
 

Optatus of Mileviowns the original corruption of human nature, 
when he says, “Every man that is born, although he may be born 
of Christian parents, sine spiritu immundo esse non possit, 
‘cannot be without an unclean spirit,’ which must be excluded and 
separated from man before the salutary laver,” meaning baptism. 
He denies that men, or means, or ordinances, can of themselves 
remove the pollution of sin. “The filth and spots of the mind,” says 
he, “none can wash but he who is the Maker of the mind.” Many 
other things are observed by him in the same chapter against the 
Donatists, who he thought took that to themselves which 
belonged to God. He indeed ascribes the willing of what is good 
to man, not to a natural man, but to a Christian man: mentioning 
the words of the apostle (1 John 1:8), “If we say we have no sin, 



we deceive ourselves, and the truth is not in us,” he makes this 
observation: “He that said this wisely reserved himself for the 
grace of God; for it is of a Christian man to will that which is good, 
and to run in that which he wins well, but to man it is not given to 
perfect—for it is ours to win, it is ours to run, it is of God to 
perfect.” 

Section 19—Cyrillus Hierosolymitanus. A.D. 370. 
 

Cyrill of Jerusalem gives plain intimations of the doctrine of 
original sin; he observes twice in one place, that the sin of Adam 
brought death into the world: “The wound of the human nature,” 
he says, “is very great; from feet to head there is no soundness in 
it.” He represents man, through the fall of Adam, as “deceived, 
fallen, blinded, lame; yea, even dead.” And as for free will itself, 
he says, it is kakon, evil; and they that are holy, are so, ou plusei, 
“not by nature,” but by participation, and by exercise, and by 
prayer; yea, he affirms, “that Jesus to thelein charizetai, ‘gives the 
will,’ and receives the faith, and bestows the gift freely.” Dr. 
Whitby cites a passage or two from Cyrill in favor of free will, 
which passages are leveled against the Manichees, who held, 
that some men are by nature good, and others by nature evil; and 
that there are two souls in men, one naturally good, the other 
naturally evil; and that good and evil are respectively done by 
them through necessity of nature, and not with any freedom of 
will; and do not militate against our sense of free will, who allow of 
a liberty of will in all actions good and bad. 

Section 20—Basilius Caesariensis. A.D. 370. 
 



Basil of Caesarea very clearly asserts the doctrine of original sin: 
“No man,” says he, “can be found pure from filth, though he has 
been born but one day.” Again, “The rose is florid, but it puts 
shame and sorrow in me; for as often as I see that flower, tea 
amartias upomimneskomai tes emes, ‘I am put in mind of my sin,’ 
for which the earth is condemned’ to bring forth thorns and 
thistles.” And in another place: “I was indeed,” says he, “fair by 
nature, but am now weak, because I am dead in sin, ex epiboules 
tou opheos, through the snare of the serpent.” Wherefore, in the 
same place, he observes, that “beauty may come to the soul, and 
a power effectually perfective, of those things which are 
necessary, theias eis touto charitos chrezomen, for this we need 
divine grace.” Agreeable to this he says, “We may understand 
those words, “they that trust in their power, and boast of the 
multitude of their riches,” of the powers of the soul, os ouk 
autotelous ouses ou di’ autes pros soterian, as being by no 
means sufficient of themselves to salvation.” And elsewhere he 
observes, that spiritual and enlightened souls “know how 
impossible it is, by their own strength, to overcome the stumbling-
blocks of the evil one, all’ ek tea aettetou duvameos tou Theou, 
‘but by the insuperable power of God;’ but they who are not 
honored with God’s word, are vainly puffed up,’ and think that, by 
their own free will, they can make void the occasions of sin, which 
is abolished only by the mystery of the cross.” And a little after: 
“Human nature, without the whole armor of the Holy Spirit, cannot 
resist the wiles of the devil.” As for free will, he says, “the power 
and liberty of it is the beginning and root of sin.” And in another 
place he affirms, that “every human soul is subject to ponero tes 
douleias zugei, ‘to the evil yoke of bondage of the common 
enemy of all,’ and being deprived of the liberty it had from its 
Creator, is led captive by sin.” 



Dr. Whitby cites two or three passages from Basil in favor of free 
will, out of a commentary on Isaiah, ascribed to him; but it is 
thought by learned men to be none of his, and therefore deserves 
no regard. 

Section 21—Gregorius Nazianzenus. A.D. 370. 
 

Gregory of Nazianzum often inculcates the doctrine of original sin 
in his writings. He represents himself and all mankind as 
concerned in Adam’s first sin, as ruined by it, and most bitterly 
laments the wretched consequences of it. He affirms, that the souls 
of men sinned in Adam; that all men fell by that sin which was from the 
beginning; that we are all from the same earth and mass, and have all tasted of 
the same tree of wickedness. And of himself he says, “I am fallen from 
paradise, I am turned again to the earth from whence I was taken, having for 
delicious fare this one thing, to know my own evils, kai and tes mikras edokes, 
‘and for a little pleasure,’ and condemned to sorrow without ceasing, and 
obliged to war against him who got into my friendship to my hurt, and through 
tasting, drew me into sin; these are the punishments of sin to me; hence I am 
born to labor, to live, and die: this is the mother of want, want of covetousness, 
covetousness of wars.” In another place he says, “I fell wholly, and am 
condemned ek tes tou protoplas ou parakoes, through the disobedience of him 
that was first made, and the theft of the adversary.” Elsewhere he cries out, 
pheu tes e emes atheneias, eme gare tou propatoros, “O my 
weakness, for that of my first parent is mine; he forgot the 
commandment which was given him, and was overcome by the 
bitter taste.” And then he proceeds to enumerate the multitude of 
evils which spring from this root of bitterness: Beautiful, says he, 
was the fruit for sight, and good for food, o eme thanatosas, which 
killed me.” Hence he calls the eating of it, geuthis oulomene, “the 
destroying taste,” which brought bitter punishment upon him; and 



the tree, phutonandrophonon, “the man murdering plant;” and 
laments the heavenly image being destroyed by the sin of the first 
man. One so sensible of the sad effects of the fall of Adam, could 
not fail of observing the weakness of man to all that is good, and 
the necessity of the Spirit and grace of God, and of divine help, to 
the performance of that which is truly so. “We are all poor,” says 
he kai tes theias charitos epideeis, “and stand in deed of divine 
grace.” And in another place he observes, that “such is the 
grossness of the material body, and imprisoned mind, that me 
boethoumenon, ‘unless it is helped,’ it cannot otherwise have any 
understanding of God.” And elsewhere he says, “It is by the Spirit 
of God only that God is heard, explained, and understood. That 
no man is spiritual without the Spirit. This, says he, “is my 
sentiment, oti duslepton men to agathon to anthropine phusei, 
that which is good is hard to be received by human nature.” He 
affirms, that “God both gives a capacity to receive, and strength to 
perform that which is good. That he has two parts therein, the first 
and the last, and that oude Cristoio dicha brotos ichnos aeimei, 
‘without Christ a man cannot take one step that way;’ and 
therefore men should be careful not to ascribe too much to 
themselves, nor trust in their own strength, though never so wise.” 
For, as he observes elsewhere upon those words “it is not of him 
that willeth, nor of him that runneth, but of God that showeth 
mercy: “There are some who are so lifted up with their good 
works, as to ascribe all to themselves, and nothing to the Creator 
and Author of wisdom, and Supplier of good things. These words 
teach them, oti kai, to boulesthai kalos deitai tes pars Theou 
boetheias, ‘that to will rightly, requires help from God;’ or rather, 
the choosing itself of things needful is something divine, and is a 
gift of God’s good-will to man for salvation, and ought to be both 
in us and of God: therefore he saith, it is not of him that willeth, 



that is, not only of him that willeth, “nor of him that runneth only, 
but of God that showeth mercy; so because to boulethai para 
Theon, ‘to will is from God,’ he rightly ascribes all unto him; for if 
thou runnest and strivest never so much, thou standest in need of 
him who gives the crown, according to Psalm 127:1.” In which 
passage may be observed, that he asserts not only that divine 
assistance, is requisite to a man’s willing that which is good, but 
that the will itself is of God. Gregory does indeed assert free will in 
man, as he was at first created by God, and continued in a state 
of innocence; but at the same time gives plain intimations, that 
man’s free-will is now, through transgression, in a state of 
servitude. “Liberty and riches,” says he, “were, or lay in the sole 
keeping of the commandments; and on the contrary, the 
transgressions of it is real poverty, kai douleia, and slavery.” 

Section 22—Gregorius Nyssenus. A.D. 380. 
 

Gregory of Nyssa, frequently speaks of the corruption and 
weakness of human nature. He asserts, that man is born in sin; 
that the image of God is lost in man; that that which is good 
choran ouk echen, “hath no place in him;” and that human nature, 
being in wickedness through sin, apokekritai tes kurias tou 
agathou kleseos, “is exempted from the proper appellation of 
good,” or does not deserve the name of good; yea, so faulty is it, 
that it cannot understand exactly what is naturally good, and what 
through deceit supposed to be so. He owns, that man’s free will 
was originally good, and the gift of God, but that it is the 
instrument of sin; yea, the last of evils. Moreover he says, that 
“man has changed ten poneran tes amartias douleian and tes 
autexou siou eleutherias, ‘ and has, instead of the freedom of the 
will, the wicked and base slavery of sin;’ and has chose rather to 



be under the tyranny of a corrupting power, than to be with God.” 
Nay, he says, “that he who was without lord and master, and of 
his own free will, nun upo toiouton kai tosouton kakon kurieutai, ‘is 
now lorded over by such and so many evils,’ as it is not easy to 
number our tyrants. Hence he observes the impotency of man, 
and the necessity of the Spirit and grace of God. On Song of 
Solomon 1:2, he has this note: “In what follows, the soul, the 
bride, touches a more sublime philosophy, showing to aprositon 
to kai achoreton logismois anthropinois tes theias dunameos, ‘that 
divine virtue is not to be come at and comprehended by human 
reasonings,’ when she says, ‘Thy name is as ointment poured 
forth.’” And in another place he says, that “the power of human 
virtue ouk exarkei kath’ eauten, not sufficient of itself to raise up 
souls destitute of grace to a form of life.” Yea, he observes, “that 
such mischievous evils, and so difficult of cure, are hid in the 
souls of men, oste me dunaton einai dia mones tes anthropines 
apoudes kai aretes, as that it is not possible, by mere human 
industry and virtue, to wear them out, and remove them, unless 
one receives the helping power of the Spirit.” And a little after, 
“The tempter lays many snares for the soul, and human nature is 
in so bad a condition in itself, that it cannot get the victory of him.” 
He argues the weakness of human nature, and the necessity, of 
divine grace and assistance, from the several petitions in the 
Lord’s Prayer; “What,” says he, “does that petition mean, 
Hallowed be thy name, thy kingdom come? but this, oti asthenes 
esti pros agathou tinos ktesin e anthropine phusis, ‘that human 
nature is weak to procure any thing that is good;’ and therefore 
none of the things that we are seeking diligently after befall us, 
unless the divine help works that which is good in us.” And a little 
after, “He that says in prayer, hal1owed be thy name, prays thus, 
genoimen to sunergeia tes ses boetheias, ‘O that I might by thine 



help and assistance,’ be unblameable righteous, godly, abstaining 
from every evil work, speaking truth, working righteousness etc.; 
for God cannot otherwise be glorified by man, unless his virtue 
witness, that the cause of good things is through the divine 
power.” Then he goes on to set forth the wretched condition that 
human nature is in by reason of sin, and adds, “Well do we pray, 
that the kingdom of God may come upon us; for we cannot 
otherwise put off the wretched government of corruption, unless 
the quickening power takes the dominion over us.” Again, on that 
petition, Thy will be done, he asks, “Why do we pray, that we may 
have a good will from God? Oti asthenes e anthropine phusis 
pros to agathon estin, because human nature is weak to that 
which is good.” And a little after he observes, that “there is in us 
such a bias to that which is evil, that we have no need of an 
assistant, seeing wickedness perfects itself of its own accord in 
our will; but if the inclination is made to that which is better, tou 
Theou chreia ten epithumian eis ergon agontos, ‘we have need of 
God to bring the desire into action.’ Therefore we say, because 
thy will is temperance, but I am carnal, sold under sin, “by thy 
power form aright this good will in me; the same of righteousness, 
godliness, the alienation of the affections. And yet after all this it 
cannot be denied, that Gregory drops several expressions which 
seem to favor free will; and among others of the like nature, that is 
said by him, which is cited by Dr. Whitby, that “it is in men’s power 
to be the children of the day, or of the night; and that they are the 
children of God by virtue, and of the enemy by vice; which must 
be reckoned among his unguarded expressions, in which he 
carries the power of man’s free will too far; unless the patrons of 
that doctrine can reconcile them to the numerous testimonies to 
the contrary produced here and elsewhere. To which may be 
added, that prayer of his at the close of one of his treatises; “The 



Lord give us power, eis to ekklinein apo kakon, kai poiein 
agathon, ‘to decline from evil, and to do that which is good,’ 
through the grace and philanthropy of the Lord and God, and our 
Savior Jesus Christ.” 

Section 23—Hilarius Diaconus. A.D. 380. 
 

Hilary the Deacon, or the author of the Commentaries on the 
Epistles of the apostle Paul; formerly thought to be Ambrose’s, 
very plainly asserts the doctrine of original sin, the impotency of 
man to fulfill the law, or do that which is spiritually good, and the 
necessity of divine grace. “It is manifest,” says he, “that in Adam 
all sinned; quasi in massa, ‘as in the lump;’ for he being corrupted 
by sin, all whom he begat are born under sin; wherefore from him 
we are all sinners, because we are all of him.” Again: “It is right 
and plain, that we ought not to obey the invention of Adam, who 
acted carnally, and who first sinning hath left death unto us, 
haereditatis titulo, by way of inheritance.” Likewise speaking of 
sin, being condemned by the cross of Christ; hence, says he, 
“The authority as it were of sin was taken away, by which it held 
men in hell propter delictum Adae, for the sin of Adam.” And 
elsewhere, to the same effect: “Being delivered from a state of 
darkness, that is, pulled out of hell, in which we were held by ‘the 
devil, tam ex proprio quam ex delicto Adae, ‘both for our own and 
the sin of Adam,’ who is the father of all sinners, we are translated 
by faith into the heavenly kingdom of the Son of God.’ Once more, 
“Adam,” Says he, “sold himself first, and hereby his seed are 
subject to sin, wherefore man is weak to keep the commands of 
the law, nisi divines auxilius muniatur, ‘unless he is fortified by 
divine aids;’ hence it is,” he says, “the law is spiritual, but I am 
carnal, sold under sin; that is, the law is firm and just, and without 



fault, but man is frail, and subjected by his father’s sin; so that he 
cannot use his power in obeying the law, and therefore must fly to 
the mercy of God to escape the severity of the law. And a little 
after “What is commanded by the law is pleasing, and there is will 
to do, but power and strength are wanting to fulfill; because man 
is so pressed with the power of sin that he cannot go where he 
would, nor can he gainsay, because another is master of his 
power.” And a little farther: “It was impossible for us to fulfill the 
law, because we were subject to sin.” 

Section 24—Ambrosius Mediolanensis. A.D. 380. 
 

Ambrose of Milain abounds with testimonies to the doctrine of 
original sin, and the depravity and weakness of human nature: 
“We have all,” says he, “sinned in the first man, and through a 
succession of nature, a succession also of the fault is transfused 
from one to all. Adam is in each of us, for in him human nature 
failed, because through one sin passed upon all.” Again “The 
species of mankind may be considered in one: Adam was, and in 
him all were; Adam perished, et in illo omnes perierunt, and in him 
all have perished.” And in another place he says, “All men are 
born under sin, quorum ipso ortis in vitio est, whose very 
beginning itself is in sin, according to Psalm 51:5.” And elsewhere 
he thus expresses himself: “I am fallen in Adam, I am cast out of 
paradise in Adam, am dead in Adam; how could he call me back, 
unless he had found me in Adam, as obnoxious to fault in him? A 
debt to death, so justified in Christ.” Once more, says he, “We are 
all begotten in bondage. Why dost thou assume the arrogance of 
liberty in a servile condition? Why dost thou usurp the titles of 
nobility, O servile inheritance. Thou knowest not that the fault of 
Adam and Eve has bound thee to servitude.” Yea, he says, 



antequam nascamur maculamur contagio, “‘before we were born 
we are spotted with the infection;’ and before the use of light we 
receive the injury of its original; we are conceived in iniquity;” with 
more that follows to the same purpose. It would be too tedious to 
transcribe all the passages of this father which speak of this 
doctrine; I shall therefore refer the learned reader to the places in 
the margin, which he may consult at his leisure. Hence he 
frequently inculcates the inability of man to do any good thing of 
himself, and the necessity of divine grace and assistance. “We 
often talk,” says he, “of avoiding this world; I wish the affection 
was as cautious and careful as the talk is easy; but what is worse 
frequently the allurement of earthly lust creeps in, and a flood of 
vanities seizes the mind, that what you study to shun, that you 
think of, and roll over in your heart; which to beware of is difficult 
to men, to put off, impossible. Moreover, that this is a matter 
rather of wish than affection, the prophet testifies, saying, Incline 
my heart to thy testimonies, and not unto covetousness: Non 
enim in potestate nostra est cor nostrum, ‘for our heart is not in 
our own power.’ Who is so happy as always in his cart to ascend? 
But how can this be without divine help? Truly by no means, 
according to Psalm 84:5.” Again: “Who can ascend from earthly 
things to heavenly, from the shadow to, clearness, from the 
exemplar to the inner chambers of truth, by human steps, sine 
divino ductu, without divine guidance?” And in another place he 
says, “Because human nature without divine aid is weak, it 
requires God a helper to heal it.” Elsewhere he says, “Neither can 
any say, that man can procure more for himself than what is 
bestowed upon him by a divine gift.” Having mentioned the 
complaint and conduct of the apostle Paul, in Romans 7:23-25, he 
makes this observation, “that if he that was stronger did not 
commit himself to his own strength, that he might escape the 



body of death, but sought help from Christ, quid nos facere 
oportet infirmiores, what should we do who are more infirm?” He 
ascribes men’s having a will to that which is good, and the 
beginning of every good action, unto God. “He that follows Christ,” 
he observes,” “being asked why he should be a Christian, may 
answer, it seemed good to me; which, when he says, he does not 
deny that it seemed good to God; a Deo enim preparatur voluntas 
hominum, ‘for the will of men is prepared by God;’ for that God is 
honored by a saint is owing to the grace of God.” Again: “you see 
that everywhere the power of God cooperates with human 
endeavors; no man can build any thing without the Lord; nemo 
quidquam incipere sine Domino, no man can begin, any thing 
without the Lord.” As for man in a state of unregeneracy, Ambrose 
was so far from supposing that he has a free will to that which is 
good, that he represents him in a state of bondage and slavery; 
“The soul.” says he, “is fastened as with nails to corporal 
pleasures, and when it is once immersed in earthly lusts, it sticks 
fast, so that it is difficult, to fly back on high, front whence it 
descends, sine favore Dei, without the grace of God.” Again: 
“Every passion is servile, for he that commits sin is the servant of 
sin; and what is worse, multorum servus est, ‘he is the servant of 
many;’ he that is subject to vices has given himself up to many 
lords, so that he can scarcely come out of the service.” Once 
more: “He that is in sin cannot be said to be free, but a servant, 
whom the grievous bonds of sin hold.” I do not remember that 
either Vossius or Dr. Whitby has either produced or referred to 
one single passage in this father in favor of free will. 

Section 25—Epiphanius. A.D. 390. 
 



Epiphanius does indeed assert a free will in man, and argues for 
it, against the pharisaical fate, and destiny of men by birth, owing 
to the stars; which is equally denied by us in a passage Dr. 
Whitby has cited or referred to no less than three times; yet he 
affirms that man is wholly under the power of sin and, in a state of 
nature, weak, yea, dead. “Our life,” says he “came, and again 
showed light unto us, when he found us wandering; for we were 
immersed in pride and blasphemies, by the images of idols, and 
impieties of spirits, kakon panton epitagian, under the government 
of all evils.” And a little after, mentioning those words, “Come unto 
me, all ye that labor and are heavy laden, and I will give you rest,” 
he adds, “Therefore when ego ethenoun dia tes sarkos, ‘I was 
weak through the flesh,’ a Savior was sent to me in the likeness of 
sinful flesh, fulfilling such a dispensation, that he might redeem 
me from bondage, from corruption, from death.” And a little 
further: “As many as are accounted to death, these are called 
natural or carnal; wherefore he commands us to reject the works 
of the flesh, as being the munitions of sin, and mortify the 
members of death by his grace, and receive the Holy Spirit, which 
he had not, to zoopoioun eme ton palai tethnekota, ‘who quickens 
me that was formerly dead,’ whom if I had not received I should 
have died; dicha gar Pneumatos autou pas nekros, for without his 
Spirit every one is dead.” 

Section 26—Marcus Eremits. A.D. 390. 
 

Mark the Eremite acknowledges, that all mankind are guilty of 
Adam’s sin, and under condemnation on the account of it; that 
they cannot of themselves remove that or any other sin from 
themselves, or do anything that is  good, being dead in sin; and 
that, notwithstanding their free will, they are as brutish as the 



beasts of the field. “Let us suppose,” says he, “that some are 
found free from these things, and as soon as born are strangers 
to all vice, which indeed cannot be, since Paul says, we have all 
sinned, etc. Yet though they were such, nevertheless they have 
their original from Adam, cuncti que peccato transgressionis 
fuerunt ideoque capitali sententia condemnati, ‘and have been all 
guilty of the sin of transgression, and so condemned by a 
sentence of death;’ insomuch at without Christ they cannot be 
saved.” “Wherefore,” as he elsewhere observes, we must not 
think that Adae peccatura certaminibus amputandum posse, ‘the 
sin of Adam can be removed by our strivings;’ nor even our own 
sins, which befall us after baptism, unless by Christ; for how could 
we, who were dead in sins, a nobis ipsis bond quipplato agere, 
‘do any good thing of ourselves, unless the Lord had quickened 
us by the laver of regeneration, and had bestowed upon us the 
grace of the Holy Spirit?” Again, says he, “Let none of those who 
study virtue, think, se suapte duntaxat facultate boni quippiam 
fecisse, ‘that they have, by their own power alone, done any good 
thing;’ ‘for a good man out of the good treasure of the heart 
bringeth forth good things;’ “where he calls the Holy Spirit hid in 
the heart of believers a treasure. This writer does indeed in some 
places speak of man as endued with free will, ‘and yet, 
notwithstanding this his opinion of him was, that he was sunk 
below the beasts of the field. “We,” says he, “who are adorned 
with free will above all animals, are more savage than wild beasts 
and appear less rational than the brutes.” 

 

Section 27—Joannes Chrysostomus. A.D. 390. 
 



Chrysostom, though, he has been thought too much to favor the 
Pelagian scheme, yet clearly asserts the condemnation of all 
mankind for Adam’s sin; the corruption and weakness of human 
nature; the slavery man is in by sin, and the necessity of divine 
grace to his, deliverance. “If,” says he, “a Jew should say to thee, 
How can the world be saved through one Christ doing well? you 
may reply to him, Pos enos parakousantos tou Adam e 
oikoumene katekrithe, ‘How could the world be condemned 
through one Adam sinning?” Again: “What is the meaning of that, 
in whom all have sinned? he falling, they also who do not eat of 
the tree, gegonasin ex ekeinou pantes thnetoi, all become mortal 
through him.” Some have observed, that Chrysostom’s sense of 
original sin was this, that our bodies only are become by it, but 
that our souls receive no on account of it; but the contrary by what 
follows, “for along with death” he says, kai o ton pathos epeitelthen 
ochthos, ‘a multitude of affections also entered in; for when the 
body became mortal, it necessarily received lust, anger, grief, and 
all the rest.” And in another place he observes, “that before the 
coming of Christ, our body was easily overcome by sin; for with 
death, kai polus pathon epeiselthen esmos, likewise a vast swarm 
of the affections came in;’ wherefore neither was it very light to 
run the race of virtue, neither was the Spirit present to help, nor 
baptism, which is able to mortify; all’ osper tis ippos duoenios, but 
‘as an unbridled horse,’ it ran, and frequently went astray; the law 
indeed showing, what was to be done, and what not, but brought 
in nothing besides a verbal exhortation to them that strove; but 
after Christ came, the combats were made more easy; wherefore 
greater ones are set before ,us, as being partakers of greater 
help.” Once more “When Adam sinned, his body became mortal 
and passible, and received many natural vices; kai baruteros kai 
dusenios o ippos kateste, ‘and the horse became more heavy and 



unbridled;’ but when Christ came, he made it lighter for us by 
baptism; en to ptero diegeiron tou Pneumatos, raising it up with 
the wings of the Spirit.” Moreover he says, when sin entered, 
elumenato ten eleutherian, “it destroyed the freedom and 
corrupted the privilege of nature, which was given, kai ten 
douleian epeisegagen, and introduced slavery.” And in another 
place, “We ourselves were weak, but by grace are made strong.” 
“Nor is it of human strength,” says he, “that we are delivered from 
all these things, but the grace of God, who will and can do such 
things. And that you may know that it is not from their good will 
alone, alla kai tes tou Theou charitos to pan gegonen, ‘but that 
the whole is done by the grace of God;’ he says, ‘ Ye have 
obeyed from the heart the form of doctrine into which ye were 
delivered;’ for obedience from the heart shows free will; and to be 
delivered, ten tou Theou boetheian ainittetai, intimates the help of 
God.” And though he frequently asserts free will, yet, such as it is 
after the grace of God is bestowed; “he has left,” says he, “all in 
our free will, peta ten anothen charin, after the grace which is 
from above.” And elsewhere he asserts, that all evil things are 
from our will only, and all good things, from our will, kai tes 
autouropes, “and his impulse.” Chrysostom has indeed been 
blamed by many writers, both Papists and Protestants, for too 
highly extolling the power of man’s free will; and particularly our 
Bradwardine not only says, that he approached near Pelagius, but 
said the same he does: and it must be owned, that there are 
many of his expressions which look this way, some of which Dr. 
Whitby has cited, and more might be; but then, as Vossius 
observes, it should be considered, that when he extols the power 
of man, he does not speak of it as without, but with and under the 
grace of God; and it is worthy of notice, that the same writer 
remarks, ‘that when Chrysostom, being in exile, and near to his 



death, heard of Pelagius’ fall into error, he lamented it in these 
words: “I am exceedingly grieved for Pelagius the monk: consider 
therefore what account they are worthy of, who bravely stand, 
when men who have lived with so much exercise and constancy 
appear to be so drawn away.” 

Section 28—Hieronymus. A.D. 390. 
 

Jerom asserted the doctrine of original sin, which not only 
appears from his saying, that “all men transgressed in paradise, 
are obnoxious to the sin and punishment of offending Adam, and 
fell with him from paradise into the captivity of this world:” but from 
that famous passage of his, in which he has put together many of 
the principal texts of Scripture we make use of in proof of this 
doctrine; upon which account, and especially for the sake of his 
sense in Psalm 51:5, I shall transcribe it at large. His words are 
these; “The world lies in wickedness, ‘and the heart of man from 
his youth is bent to that which is evil; nor is the human state 
without sin one day, from the beginning of its birth; hence David 
confesses in the Psalms, “Behold, I am conceived in iniquities, 
and in sins my mother conceived me;” non in iniquitatibus matris 
meae, vel certe meis, sed in iniquitatibus humane conditionis, ‘not 
in the iniquities of my mother, or truly in my own, but in the 
iniquities of the human condition.’ Hence the apostle says, “Death 
reigned from Adam to Moses; even over them that sinned not 
after the similitude of Adam’s transgression.” The weakness of 
man to fulfill the law he proves thus, “For that no man can fulfill 
the law, and do all the things which are commanded, the apostle 
elsewhere testifies, saying, “For what the law could not do,” etc. 
On those words, “The sin of Judah is written with a pen of iron,” 
etc., he has this note, “If this be so, where is that, that the doting 



old woman (meaning Pelagius) devises, that a man may be 
without sin, if he will; and that the commands of God are easy?” 
And elsewhere directing himself to Pelagius, “You say,” says he, 
“that the commands of God are easy, and yet you cannot produce 
one man that has fulfilled them all; answer me, are they easy or 
difficult? If easy, produce the man that has fulfilled them; if 
difficult, how durst thou say, the commands of God are easy, 
which no man has fulfilled?” Yea, he affirms, that man can do 
nothing that is good of himself; “Man,” says he, “from the 
beginning of his creation, makes use of God as his helper; and 
seeing it is of his grace that he is created, and of his mercy that 
he subsists and lives, nihil boni operis agere potest absque eo, ‘ 
he can do no good work without him;’ who hath so given free will, 
that he may not deny his own grace in every work; lest the liberty 
of the will should redound to the injury of the Creator, and to the 
hardening of him who is so made free, that without God he knows 
that he is nothing.” And elsewhere he observes, that “without the 
Holy Ghost there is no strength;” that is, to do any thing that is 
good. Moreover over he declares, that “this is the chief 
righteousness of man, to reckon that what soever power he can 
have, non suum esse, se, Dominiqui largitus est, ‘ is not his own, 
but the Lord’s who gives it.’” Yea, he pronounces the man 
“accursed, who not only puts his hope in man, but him that makes 
flesh his arm, that is, his own strength and whatsoever he does, 
non Domini clementiae, sed suae putaverit esse virtutis, does not 
think it is owing to the clemency of the Lord, but to his own 
power.” He denies that the understanding of the Scripture, and 
utterance to declare the mind of God, are in the power of man, 
“for,” says he, “unless all things which are written were opened by 
him, who has the key of David, “who opens, and no man shuts; 
who shuts, and no man opens;” nullo alio reserente pan dentur, 



“they could be opened by no other.’ And in another place he says, 
“The opening of the mouth, is not in the power of man, but of God; 
as Paul says, “A great door and effectual is opened unto me, and 
there are many adversaries; wherefore God is called he that 
opens.” The whole work of conversion, repentance, and spiritual 
knowledge, is clearly ascribed by him to the power of God, and 
not man. He represents man as being much in the same case the 
poor woman was, whom Satan had bound eighteen years, so that 
she could not look up to heaven, but always on the earth: so man 
is bound down, et se erigere non possit, “and cannot raise himself 
up, because he is bound by the devil.” On these words, “I will give 
them an heart to know me,” he makes this remark: “This is like to 
that of the apostle, “God is he that worketh in you both to will and 
to do;” for not only our works, but our will, Dei nitatur auxilio, 
depends upon the help of God.” And on those words, “Turn thou 
me, and I shall be turned,” he has this note; “We cannot fulfill this, that 
we repent, unless we lean on the help of God; for after thou shalt convert me, 
and I shall be converted unto thee, then shall I know that thou art the Lord my 
God, and that my errors and sins shall not slay me; vide quantum sit auxilium 
Dei, et quam fragilis humana conditio, ‘see how great is the help of God, and 
how frail the condition of man;’ that we cannot by any means fulfill this, that we 
repent, unless the Lord first convert us.” And in another place having cited 
John 6:44, he thus descants upon it; “When he says, no man can come to me, 
he breaks the proud liberty of free will; for if ever he would come to Christ 
unless that is done which follows, “except my heavenly Father draw him; nee 
quicquam cupiat, et frustra nitatur, he can desire nothing, and in vain he 
endeavors.” And on these words, which he thus reads, “I will give them thought 
and sense: that they may know me,” he argues “If thought and sense are given 
by God, and the understanding of the Lord spring from him who is to be known, 
ubi est liberi arbitrii tantum superba jactatio, where is the proud boasting of free 
will?” And having mentioned  Psalm 77:10, which he renders thus; “Now have I 



begun; this is the change of the right hand of the Most High;’ makes this 
remark upon it, “It is the language of a righteous man, who after meditation in 
sleep, and distress of conscience, at last says, Now have I begun either to 
repent or to enter into the light of knowledge; and this change from good to 
better, non mearum virium sed dexterae et potentiae Dei est, ‘is not owing to 
my own strength, but to the right hand and power of God.” He frequently 
argues against the power of free will, from this consideration, that upon a 
supposition of this there is no need of prayer, “for,” says he, “if only the grace 
of God lies in this, that he hath made us endued with free will, with which we 
are content, nor do any longer stand in need of his help, lest if we should, our 
free will would be destroyed; ‘ then we ought by no means to pray any longer,’ 
and thereby engage the goodness of God, that we may daily receive, what, 
being once received, is in our power; for we pray in vain,” adds he, “if it is in our 
will to do what we will. Why should men pray for that from the Lord, which they 
have in the power of their own free will?” He farther argues against the power 
of free will from the grace of God, and the help and assistance which he affords 
to man; “Where,” says he, “there is grace, there is no reward of works, but the 
free gift of the donor; that the saying of the apostle may be fulfilled, “It is not of 
him that willeth, nor of him that runneth, but of God that showeth mercy;” and 
yet to will and nill is ours, but that which is ours, is not ours, sine Dei 
miseratione, without the mercy of God.” And elsewhere he observes, that 
“where there is grace and mercy, free will in part ceases: it is only by that we 
win, desire, and give an assent to things that are liked; but it is in the power of 
the Lord, that that which we desire, labor for, and endeavor after, we are able 
to fulfill, illius ope et auxilio, by his help and assistance.” And in another place 
he says, “If not one, nor few, nor many, but all, are governed by their own will, 
ubi erit auxilium Dei, ‘ where will be the help of God?” Then how did you 
explain Psalm 37:23; Jeremiah 10:23; John 3:27; 1 Corinthians 4:7, etc.?” And 
again, he asks, “Where are they that say, that man may be governed by his 
own will? That such a power of free will is given, that the mercy and justice of 
God are taken away? Let them be ashamed that say so.” He allows of and 



pleads for such a free will, as is consistent with, and depends upon the grace, 
and power of God; “not that,” says he, “free will is taken away from man by the 
grace of God, but the liberty itself, Dommum habere debeat adjutorem, ought 
to have God for its helper.” He owns, that “it is ours to will and to run; but, that 
our willing and running may be accomplished, belongs to the mercy of God; 
and it is so brought about, that in our willing and running, free will may be 
preserved, and in the consummation of our will and race, Dei cuncta potentiae 
relinquantur, all things may be left to the power of God.” Yea, he argues that 
the Pelagians, and not such as himself destroyed free will; “They boast,” says 
he, “up and down, that free will is destroyed by us; when, on the contrary, they 
ought to observe, that they destroy the liberty of the will, who abuse it, contrary 
to the grace of the donor. Who destroys free will? He who always gives thanks 
to God, and whatsoever flows in his rivulet, he refers to the fountain? Or, he 
who says, Depart from me, for I am clean, I have no need of thee?” Thou hast 
once given me freedom of will, that I may do what I will, why dost thou thrust in 
thyself again, that I can do nothing unless thou completest thine own gifts in 
me?” Once more, he observes, “that it is not in this we differ from brute beasts, 
that we were made with a free will; but in this, that this free will depends upon 
the help of God, illiusque per singula ope indiget, ‘ and stands in need of his 
assistance in every action;’ which you (Pelagians) do not mean; but this you 
mean, that he that once hath free will, does not want God for his helper.” From 
hence we may better understand Jerom’s meaning, when he is speaking in 
favor of free will, as he does in many places; though it is easy to observe that 
he sometimes considers free will, as man was endued with it at his first 
creation; at other times he speaks of the power of it, with respect to natural and 
civil actions, to which also he supposes the power of God was necessary; and 
very often of the freedom of it, as opposed to force and violence, which it 
cannot admit of. He also observes, that it is not always the same, and is to be 
regarded according to the mode, time, and condition of man’s frailty. Now in 
one or other of these senses are the passages to be taken which Dr. Whitby 
has cited from this writer in favor of free will. It must be owned, that Jerom 



sometimes drops some things incautiously, and without guard, which are not 
easily reconciled to his avowed principles; but then these passages should not 
be urged against his declared opinion and sentiments. 



Chapter 4—Of Efficacious Grace 

Introduction. 
 

Dr. Whitby affirms, “that the fathers generally teach, that God 
doth only persuade, and by his Spirit assist, those that are willing 
to be good; but leaves them still to neglect and resist his 
persuasions, not laying them under a necessity to be good; 
because that would destroy the virtue and reward of being so.” In 
proof of which he produces but two or three testimonies, which 
will be hereafter considered. And in another place he says, “As for 
the antiquity of irresistibleness of grace, he (Dr. Edwards) hath 
only one, St. Austin, to produce, against a hundred testimonies of 
the fathers cited by Vossius, to prove that God laid no necessity 
upon man’s will to act; as he must do, if he acts irresistibly upon it, 
that being necessary which cannot be otherwise.” All which pains 
might have been spared, for none say, that God lays any 
necessity of coaction or force upon the wills of men; but that by 
the power of his grace he moves upon them, and influences them 
to that which is good according to their nature. Besides, Vossius, 
after he had made the citations referred to, and which regard the 
article of free will already considered, observes, that three writers 
were far from Pelagianism; and that, according to them, the will 
remained free, and all things are ascribed to grace; which he 
undertakes more fully to explain; and among the rest, says, 
“Every good work, as such, is positively from the Holy Spirit, 
because whatsoever hath a being, as good and supernatural, that 
it has from grace. From the free will indeed it is only privately, as it 
does not resist graces when it could resist; that it can resist, it has 
of itself; that it can will to resist, it has from grace. And elsewhere 



he says, “I would not have it so taken, as if nothing, could be 
produced from them (the fathers) which may seem to intimate, 
that grace is bestowed from an absolute will to convert;” and then 
mentions a passage from Basil, cited by Petrus Diaconus, and 
others; “Thou canst do all things, and there is none can contradict 
thee; for when thou wilt thou savest, and none resists thy will.” 
And adds, “Also memorable is that of Ambrose, God calls whom 
he pleases, and whom he will he makes religious.” In the following 
Sections I shall make it appear, that it was the sentiment of the 
ancient writers, that regeneration, conversion, sanctification, faith 
etc., are wrought in the soul through the energy of the Spirit of 
God, and the powerful and insuperable efficacy of divine grace, 
and are not the fruits and effects of mere moral suasion. 

Section 1—Clemens Romanus. A.D. 69. 
 

Clement was an admirer of the grace of God in vocation and 
sanctification, for he not only speaks of grace in general as God’s 
gift when he says, “Let us be joined to them, to whom e charis 
apo tou Theou dedotai, grace is given from God; and in the free 
pathetic manner takes notice of the goodness of God in the free 
donation of them, saying, “How blessed and wonderful are the 
gifts of God, O beloved! Life with immortality, splendor with 
righteousness, truth with freedom, pistis en pepoithesei, egkrateia 
en agiasmo, faith with confidence, continence with holiness.” Of 
which last he elsewhere says, “He that is chaste in the flesh, let 
him not be proud or insolent: knowing that eteros estin o 
epichoregon auto egkrateian, it is another who furnishes him with 
the gift of contingence.” And a little after, in the same page, 
having mentioned the blessings which God has prepared for us 



before we were born, draws this inference; “Therefore since we 
have all these things from him, we ought kata para, in all things to 
give thanks to him, to whom be glory for ever and ever. Amen.” In 
the conclusion of his epistle he prays, “that God would give to 
every soul that calls upon his great and holy name, faith, fear, 
patience, longsuffering, continence, chastity, and sobriety, that 
they may rightly please his name.” 

Section 2—Barnabas. A.D. 70. 
 

Barnabas speaks of the work of grace as a new creation, or as a 
formation of man again, which requires Almighty power; his words 
in one place are these. “Wherefore having renewed us by the 
remission of our sins, epoiesen emas allen tupon, os paidion, ‘he 
hath made us of another form, as a little child,’ to have a soul as 
though he had made us again; for the Scripture says concerning 
us, as he said to the Son, ‘Let us make man after our image, and 
after cur likeness.’” Again, says he, “I will show thee how in the 
last days he hath made deuheran plasin, ‘a second formation for 
us;’ the Lord saith, Behold, I will make the last as the first: behold, 
therefore, emeis anapeplasmetha, ‘we are made again;’ as he 
again says in another prophet, Behold, saith the Lord, I will take 
out their stony hearts, and I will put in them fleshly ones.” And in 
another place, speaking of the sanctification of the sabbath day, 
he expresses himself thus; “When we receive the righteous 
promise, of sin being no more, gegonoton de kainon panton upo 
Kurio, ‘being made all new by the Lord,’ then shall we be able to 
sanctify it, being first sanctified ourselves.” And a little after says 
he, “Receiving the remission of sins, and hoping in the name of 
the Lord, egenometha kainoi, palin ex arches aptomenoi, we 



become new, being created again as at the beginning.” 
Repentance, spiritual wisdom and knowledge, are, according to 
him, pure gifts of the grace of God; for, says he, he “dwells in us, 
who were under the servitude of death, opening to us the door of 
the temple, which is the mouth; metanoian didous emin, ‘and 
giving repentance to us;’ introduces us into the incorruptible 
temple.” He observes, that “Christ chose his apostles to preach 
the gospel, ontas uper pasan amartian anamoterous, ‘being more 
sinful than all sin itself;’ that he might show he came not to call the 
righteous, but sinners to repentance.” And in another place he 
says, “See how well Moses gave the law, but whence is it that 
they know and understand these things? We therefore justly 
understanding the commandments, speak as the Lord hath willed; 
wherefore he hath circumcised our ears and hearts, ina suniomen 
tauta, that we may understand these things.” Wherefore he 
blesses the Lord for what knowledge and understanding in divine 
things he is pleased to give, saying, “Blessed be our Lord, o 
sophian kai noun themenos en emin ton kruphion autou, who hath 
put in us wisdom and understanding of his hidden things.” To 
which may be added that prayer of his, “God, that governs all the 
world, doe umin sophian, ‘give you wisdom,’ understanding, 
prudence, and knowledge of his commandments, with patience.” 

Section 3—Justin. A.D. 150. 
 

Justin Martyr asserts the necessity of the grace of God to the 
right understanding of the Scriptures; ei oun tis me metamegales 
charitos tes para Theou laboi, “‘unless,’ says he, ‘any therefore 
should undertake with the great grace which is from God,’ to 
understand the things which are said and done by the prophets, it 



will be of no advantage to him to seem to read the words or facts, 
unless he can render a reason for them.” And in another place, 
speaking to Trypho the Jew, and those that were with him he 
says, “Do you think, O men, that we could ever have been able to 
have understood these things in the Scriptures, ei mh qelhmati 
pou qelhsant auta elabumeu carin tou nohsai, unless by the will of 
him that wills these things, we had received grace to understand 
them.” Addressing himself to the same men, he says, “Cease to 
deceive yourselves, and them that hear you, and learn of us, twn 
swifisqentwn apo thV tou Crisou caritoV, ‘who are made wise by 
the grace of Christ.” And having mentioned the text in Matthew 
11:27, he adds, “Therefore he hath revealed all things to us, 
which from the Scripture, dia thV caritoV autou nenohkamen, 
“through his grace we have an understanding of, knowing him to 
be the firstborn of God, and before all creatures.” Yea, says he, 
“to us is given to hear, and to understand, and to be saved by this 
Christ and to know all the things of the Father.” Nay, Eusebius 
says, that he openly declares in his Dialogue with Trypho, “how, h 
qeia cariV auton epi ton thV tisewV parwrmhde logon, “the grace 
of God impelled him to the doctrine of faith; that is, powerfully 
wrought upon him to embrace and make a profession of it; which 
expresses the efficacy of divine grace in its irresistible and 
unfrustrable operations upon his heart, which Justin had an 
experience of. Dr. Whitby cites a passage from this writer, in 
which he says, “That God sent his Son into the world, wV peisqwn 
ou biazomeno, ‘as persuading, but not compelling man to be 
good.” But no such words are to be found in the place he refers 
to. Justin there says, that “To be from the beginning is not ours; 
but us, who choose by the rational powers which he gives, to 
follow those things, which are grateful to him, peiqei te kai eiV 
pisin agei hmaV, ‘he persuades and leads to faith.’” That God 



persuades men to believe, nobody denies; nor does any say that 
he compels them to believe, or to be good against their wills; but 
the question is, whether his persuasions are merely moral? or 
whether they are attended with an internal, powerful, and 
unfrustrable operation of his grace? It looks as if Justin meant the 
latter, since he adds, “What human laws could not effect, that the 
LogoV, or Word, being divine, has performed.” Now human laws, 
working only by moral suasion, are deficient; but the divine Word, 
or Son of God, working in a way of irresistible grace, produces 
that which they cannot. 

Section 4—Irenaeus. A.D. 180. 
 

Irenaeus, in many places, shows that the Spirit and grace of 
God are necessary to the knowledge of God, to our performance 
of good works, and bringing forth good fruits of righteousness; for, 
says he, “the Lord hath taught us, that no man can know God nisi 
Deo docente, hoc est, sine Deo non cognosci Deum, unless God 
teaches him, that is, God is not or cannot be known without God.” 
And in another place: “Him we rightly show is known by none, 
unless by the Son, and such to whom the Son will reveal him; for 
the Son reveals him to all to whom the Father would be known, et 
nique sine bona voluntate Patris, neque sine administratione Filii 
cognoscet quisquam Deum, and neither without the good will and 
pleasure of the Father, nor without the administration of the Son, 
can any one know God.” And in the same place he represents 
men in a state of nature as comparable to stones, in whom Christ, 
by the mighty power of his grace, works the same kind of faith as 
was in Abraham: for having cited Matthew 3:9, he makes this 
observation: “This Jesus did, drawing us off from the religion of 



stones, and translating us a nostris duris et infructuosis 
cogitationibus, et similem Abrahae fidem constituens, from our 
hard and unfruitful thoughts, putting in us faith like to that of 
Abraham.” Very observable, and much to our purpose, is the 
following passage of this ancient writer. “As.” says he, “of dry 
wheat, one lump, or one loaf, cannot be made without moisture, 
so neither we, being many, can be made one in Christ Jesus, sine 
aqua quae de coelo est, without the water which is from heaven.” 
And as the dry earth, if it receives not moisture, does not “bring 
forth fruit, so likewise we, lignum aridum existentes primum, 
nunquam fructificaremus vitam, sine superna voluntaria pluvia, 
hoe est Spiritu Sancto, being first a dry tree, can never bring forth 
fruit unto life, without the rain which comes freely from above, that 
is, the Holy Spirit.” And a little after, having compared the Spirit of 
God to dew, adds, qua propter necessarius nobis est ros Dei, 
“wherefore the dew of God is necessary for us, that we be not 
burnt up, nor become unfruitful.” And when he elsewhere says, 
Facere proprium est benignitatis Dei, fieri autem proprium est 
hominis naturae, “To make, belongs to the kindness of grace of 
God; to be made, is the property of man’s nature.” What else 
does he suggest, but that God is active, and men passive, as in 
the old, so in the new creation? Dr. Whitby, to prove that the 
fathers taught, that God only persuades men, and leaves them 
under a power to neglect and resist his persuasions, cites a 
passage from Irenaeus, in which he says, that God redeems his 
from the apostate spirit, non vi sed suadela, not by force, but by 
persuasion, quemadmodum decebat Deum suadentem et non 
vim inferentem accipere quae vellet, as it became God to receive 
what he would by persuasion, and not by force.” But upon 
examining the place, it will appear, that Irenaeus is speaking not 
of God’s operation upon the hearts of men, but of Christ’s 



redeeming his from the apostate spirit rationally, in a way of 
righteousness, mildly, gently, and not by force and violence; and 
that the persuasion, whatever Irenaeus means by it, is used not 
with the persons redeemed, but with the apostate spirit who had 
usurped dominion over them. 

Section 5—Clemens Alexandrinus. A.D. 190. 
 

Clement of Alexandria must be reckoned among the assertors of 
the necessity of the grace of God to perform that which is good; 
and of the power and efficacy of it in the hearts of men producing 
faith, etc.; for in one place he says, that “men ought to have a 
sound mind, which does not repent of a studious search after that 
which is good; pros oper malista tes theias chrezomen charitos, 
‘in order to which especially, we stand in need of divine grace,’ of 
right doctrine, of a pure affection of mind, kai tes tou Patros pros 
auton olkes, and of the Father’s drawing to himself.” ,And in 
another place he observes, that “few knew the Son of God as 
Peter did, whom he pronounces blessed, because flesh and blood 
hath not revealed the truth to him, but his Father which is in 
heaven; plainly signifying, that a man is a Gnostic, or endued with 
knowledge, so as to know the Son of the Almighty, not by his 
flesh, which was conceived, alla di autes res dunameos tes 
Patrikes, but by the Father’s power.” He strongly disputes against 
the Basilidians, who held that faith was natural and proper to men, 
and arose from some preceding natural necessity; whereas he 
affirms it to be something that comes from above, that is divine, 
and springs from the grace of God; his words are these; “Faith is 
not to be calumniated, os eukolon to kai pandemon, ‘as easy and 
vulgar, and what every one has.’ I say, therefore, that faith, 



whether it is founded on love or on fear, as the adversaries say, 
theion ti einai, is something divine.” And elsewhere he says, “The 
conjecture of truth is one thing, and truth itself another; the 
likeness of it one thing, and that itself another; the one comes by 
learning and exercise, the other by power and faith; dorea gar e 
didaskalia tes theosebeias, charis de e pistis, for the doctrine of 
godliness is a gift, and faith a grace.” Again he says, “It remains, 
that theia chariti, ‘by divine grace,’ and by the world alone, which 
is from God, we understand that which is unknown.” 

Section 6—Tertullian. A.D. 200. 
 

Tertullian ascribes all that a man has and does, in a spiritual 
way, to the grace of God, and the whole work of grace to his 
mighty power. At the beginning of his Treatise on Patience, he 
confesses, that he was very unfit to write on that subject, as being 
homo nullius boni, ‘a  worthless man;’ and observes, “that as evil 
things, so some good things are of such a prodigious magnitude, 
that, ad capienda et praestanda ea, sola gratia divinae 
inspirationis operetur, only the grace of divine inspiration can work 
in us to receive and perform them.” The virtue of continence he 
makes to be the gift of God, on the account of which none should 
boast in themselves, but give God the glory; his words are these: 
“And if the virtue of continence is bestowed by God, why dost 
thou glory as if thou hadst not received it; and if thou hadst 
received it, what hast thou that is not given to thee? But by this it 
is plain, that it is not given to thee by God, because thou dost not 
ascribe it to him alone.” And in another place, speaking of the 
knowledge of God and Christ, he expresses himself thus: “By 
whom is truth found out without God? To whom is God known 



without Christ? By whom is Christ explored without the Holy 
Spirit? To whom is the Holy Spirit applied without the mystery of 
faith?” Elsewhere he says, “When a renewed soul comes to 
believe through the second birth, ex aqua et superna virtute, 
‘which is of water and power from above,’ the curtain of former 
corruption being drawn, beholds all its own light.” Again having 
mentioned a passage in Psalm 45:4, which he reads, Thy right 
hand shall lead thee wonderfully, makes this note on it: “Virtus 
scilicet gratiae spiritualis, qua Christi agnitio deducitur, namely, 
the power of spiritual grace, by which the knowledge of Christ is 
brought on.” And a little after, speaking of the name of Jesus, as a 
name under which the Jews did not expect the Messiah, adds, 
“For neither though we, per Dei gratiam, ‘through the grace of 
God,’ obtain an understanding of his mysteries, also acknowledge 
this name as appointed for Christ, therefore will the thing be 
known to the Jews, from whom wisdom is taken away.” And in the 
same chapter he says, that “the possession of eternal life is not 
by Moses, that is, not by the discipline of the law, but comes by 
Jesus, that is, per evangelii gratiam, by the grace of the gospel.” 
And a little after, upon the types and figures of Christ, he makes 
this observation, “that the more incredible any thing is, the more 
offensive, if it is nakedly preached; and the more magnificent it is, 
the more is it to be overshadowed, ut difficultas intellectus gratiam 
Dei quaereret, that the difficulty of the understanding may seek 
after the grace of God.” Citing Luke 11:40, he observes, that 
“Christ by this saying plainly demonstrates, ad eundem Deum 
pertinere munditias hominis exterioris et interioris; that the 
cleansing both of the outward and inward man belongs to the 
same God, whose they are both.” And in another place, having 
mentioned Ephesians 2:10, he has this note: “It is one thing to 
make, and another to create, but both he gives to one; man is the 



workmanship of the Creator, the same therefore who hath made, 
hath created in Christ. With respect to substance, he hath made 
him; quantum ad gratiam condidit, ‘with respect to grace, he hath 
created him.” Inspect the context. To which may be added that 
saying of his, Fiunt, non nascuntur Christiani, “Men are made, not 
born Christians.” 

Section 7—Origines Alexandrinus. A.D. 230. 
 

Origen, though a very unguarded writer, and though a very 
considerable part of his works have been interpolated by Ruffinus, 
said to be a favorer of Pelagius, yet has many passages in his 
writings which shows that he thought that regeneration, and all 
that is truly and spiritually good, are owing to the grace and power 
of God. “It must be known,” says he, “that all that men have is 
from the grace of God, for they have nothing of debt; for who hath 
first given to him, and it shall be recompensed to him again? 
Wherefore it is grace, whatever he has, who was not, and is a 
receiver from him, who always was, and is, and will be forever.” 
He intimates, that all good thoughts are from the Spirit of God. 
“We pray,” says he, “that the light of the knowledge of the glory of 
God might shine into our hearts, the Spirit of God being present 
with our imaginative faculty, kai phantazontos emas ta tou Theou, 
and suggesting to us the things of God.” He represents all manner 
of virtues, as wrought in us by a divine hand, and not as the 
produce of nature. “Images dedicated to God, and becoming him,” 
says he, are not such as are prepared by mechanic artificers; but 
what are planned by the Logos or word of God, kai morphoumena 
en emin, ai aretai, ‘and formed in us, even those virtues’ which 
are the images of the firstborn of every creature, in whom are 



examples of righteousness, temperance, wisdom, godliness, and 
the rest of the virtues.” Yea, he ascribes the duties and actions of 
the saints to the energy of the same divine person: “As,” says he, 
“the soul quickens and moves the body, which of itself has no 
living motion; so the Logos or Word, kinon epi ta deonta kai 
energon, ‘inciting with energy to things which ought to be done,’ 
moves the whole body, the church, and every member of them 
that are of the church, doing nothing without the Word.” Whatever 
knowledge men have of God in a spiritual way, springs from 
divine grace according to him. “Those words in Matthew 11:27,” 
he says, “manifestly show, that God is known theia tini chariti, ‘by 
a certain divine favor or grace,’ which is infused into the soul, not 
without God, but by a sort of an afflatus, or inspiration.” And in 
another place he observes, that “God opens the mouth, the ears, 
and eyes, that we may speak, perceive, and hear the things that 
are God’s.” He must be a stranger to Origen’s writings, who 
knows not that he frequently suggests the necessity of the grace 
and assistance of God to understand the Scriptures. I need not 
give instances. The work of sanctification he attributes to the 
Spirit of God. “Let us endeavor,” says he, “that we may be 
unworthy of this so great and sublime an understanding, that is, of 
the mystical sense of the shewbread; but that our soul may first 
be made a holy place, and in the holy place we may take in holy 
mysteries, through the grace of the Holy Spirit, ex quo 
sanctificatur omne quod sanctum est, by whom is sanctified every 
thing that is holy.” And in another place, “The grace of the Holy 
Spirit is present, that those things which are not substantially holy, 
may be made holy by the participation of him. Seeing therefore 
first, that they may be, they have from God the Father. Secondly, 
that they may be rational, they have from the Word. Thirdly, that 
they may be holy, they have from the Holy Spirit.” The change 



that is made in man in conversion, he denies to be the effect of 
moral suasion, but ascribes it to the power and efficacy of divine 
grace. Having mentioned these words in Matthew 3:9, Think not 
to say, etc., he observes, that “they teach us that unbelievers, 
who are called stones, because of their stony hearts dunamei 
Qeou metabalein oiouV teeinai, may be changed, by the power 
of God, from stones, to children of Abraham.” “Celsus,” says he, 
“may laugh at what is said, or the Jew, whom he introduces; yet it 
must be said, that many, as if unwilling, have come to Christianity, 
pneumatoV tinoV treyantoV autwn to hgemonikon aifnidion, 
‘a certain spirit suddenly turning their intellectual faculty,’ from 
hating the Logos or Word, to die for him.” And in the same work 
he has these words: “The doctrine of those who were first sent, 
and labored to constitute churches, and their preaching, were 
indeed with persuasion; but not such as is among the professors 
of the wisdom of Plato, or any other philosophers, who have 
nothing more than human nature; but the demonstration of the 
apostles of Jesus, given by God, had a force of persuading from 
the Spirit and power; wherefore their word, or rather God’s, ran 
swiftly and sharply, and thereby changed many of them, who 
were by nature and custom sinners, whom no man could change 
by any punishment whatsoever; the Word transformed them, 
shaping and forming them according to his will.” Again he 
observes, “The divine word says, that what is said, though it is in 
itself true, and is fit to persuade, yet is not sufficient to reach the 
human soul, ean mh kai dunamiV tiV Qej ekdoqh, unless a 
certain power is given from God to him that speaks,’ and grace 
flourishes in what is said: and this is not without God, in them who 
speak with energy.” To which may be added the following 
expressions of his: “Now the word of his preaching is known to all, 
so that it is received by very many, almost in all the world; that 



they may understand what are believed, not by precursory words 
of wisdom, but by demonstration of the Spirit and power; 
wherefore they may conclude they are brought to faith and 
credulity, coelesti virtute imo etiam plusquam coelesti, by a 
heavenly power, yea, by more than a heavenly one.” Once more: 
“This,” says he, “is a new thing, that those who are strangers from 
the covenants of God, aliens from the promises, and afar off from 
the truth, dunamei tini qeia, by a certain divine power receive it.” 
Yea, sometimes he expresses himself as though he thought some 
sort of force and violence were used with men in the conversion 
and salvation of them. “The only begotten Son of God is present,” 
he says: “he defends, he keeps, he draws us to himself: hear how 
he speaks; “And lo, I am with you unto the end of the world;” but 
neither is it sufficient that he is with us, “sed quodam modo vim 
nobis facit, ut nos pertrahat ad salutem,” ‘but in some sort he 
forces us, that he may draw us unto salvation;’ for he says in 
another place, “When I shall be lifted up, I will draw all unto me.” 
You see, how that he not only invites the willing, but draws those 
that delay.” And little after, “The Lord himself, the Father, does not 
neglect the dispensation of our salvation, for he not only calls us 
to salvation, but he draws; for so the Lord says in the gospel, “No 
man comes to me, but whom my heavenly Father draws.” But the 
Father of the family, who sent his servants to invite his friends to 
the marriage of his Son, after they who were first invited excused 
themselves, says to the servants, “Go forth to the highways and 
alleys, and whomsoever ye find, compel them to come in;” so 
therefore we are not only invited by God, sed et trahimur et 
cogimur ad salutem, but we are drawn and compelled unto 
salvation.” Moreover he signifies, that this call of God to the 
participation of his grace, entirely arises from his sovereign will 
and pleasure. “The God of gods,” he says, “calls from the east 



and west to partake of himself by Jesus Christ, ous bouletai, 
whom he pleases.” Wherefore there should be no boasting in the 
creature, but all glorying should he in God. “There are,” he 
observes, “some among the Gentiles, of good manners and 
honest behavior, who yet do not refer what they have to God, nor 
acknowledge the grace given to them by him; but either ascribe it 
to their own industry, or glory in their masters and instructors; but 
the apostle shows to us, that all that is good is from God, and 
given by the Holy Spirit; as the apostle James says, (Jam. 1:17), 
“that he that glories, may glory in the Lord.” “That which is worthy 
of boasting,” he says, “ouk emeteron alla doron esti Theou, ‘is not 
ours, but is the gift of God;’ from him is wisdom, from him is 
strength, and so of the rest.” To all which may be added the 
following words of his, which not only express his own, but the 
sense of the whole church at that time: “It is the united sense of 
the whole church, that all the law is indeed spiritual; yet these 
things which the law breathes out are not known to all, but to 
them only to whom the grace of the Holy Spirit is given, in the 
word of wisdom and knowledge.” 

Section 8—Cyprian. A.D. 250. 
 

Cyprian clearly expresses his sense of the efficacy of divine race 
in the sanctification of a sinner, and of the continuance of it, for 
the carrying on and perfecting of that work, as well as of the need 
the saints always stand in of the aids of it for the performance of 
every good work. In one of his epistles he seems surprised at his 
own conversion, and wonders how it was possible that it should 
be; when he had lain in darkness, was first a stranger to light and 
truth, so implicated in the errors of a past life; and so obsequious 



to sin and vice; this he ascribes to divine grace in his second 
birth, which desuper lumen infudit, postquam coelitus Spiritu 
hausto in novum hominem reparavit, “infused light from above, 
and after the Spirit was derived from heaven repaired him a new 
man:” and then goes on to beat down all boasting in the creature, 
and to give the whole glory to God. In his Treaise of the Lord’s 
Prayer, he says many things which confirm this. Upon the first 
clause in that prayer he makes this remark, “A new man, a 
regenerated person, and one restored to his God, per ejus 
gratiam, ‘through his grace,’ says, in the first place, Father, 
because now he begins to be a son.” And a little after, “Most 
beloved brethren,” says he, “we ought to consider and understand 
not only this, that we call Father which is in heaven, but we add 
and say, Our Father, that is, of them that believe; of them, who 
being sanctified by him, et gratiae spiritualis nativitatae reparati, 
‘and repaired through the birth of spiritual grace,’ begin to be the 
children of God.” And upon the first petition Hallowed be thy 
name, he has this observation, “Not that we should desire of God 
that he may be sanctified by our prayers, but that we should 
request of him, that his name may be sanctified in us. Moreover, 
by when is God sanctified, qui ipse sanetificat, ‘who himself 
sanctifies?’ But because he says, Be ye holy, for I am holy; this 
we desire and ask, that we who are sanctified in baptism might 
persevere in that which we begin to be; and this we daily pray for, 
opus est enim nobis quotidiana sanctificatione, ‘for we have need 
of daily sanctification,’ that we who daily sin, may purge away our 
sins by daily sanctification; which sanctification is what is 
bestowed upon us de Dei dignatione, through the favor of God.” 
And a little after, “This we ask night and day, that sanctification 
and vivification, quae de Dei gratia sumitur, ipsius protectione 
servetur, which proceed from the grace of God, might be 



preserved by his protection.” Upon the third petition; Thy will be 
done in earth, as in heaven, he has this note: “We add and say 
this, not that God may do what he will, but that we may do what 
God wills; for who hath resisted God that he may not do what he 
will? But because we are withstood by the devil, that our minds 
and actions might not in all respects obey God, we pray and 
desire, that the will of God may be done in us; which that it may 
be done in us, opus est Dei voluntate, id est, ope ejus et 
protectione, ‘there is need of the will of God, that is, of his help 
and protection;’ for no man is strong, suis viribus, ‘by his own 
strength,’ but is safe through the grace and mercy of God.” And a 
little after, speaking of the combat between the flesh and the 
Spirit, he adds, “Therefore we earnestly desire, that an agreement 
may be made between these two, ope et auxilio Dei, ‘by the help 
and assistance of God;’ that whilst the will of God is done both in 
the spirit and in the flesh, the soul may be saved, quae per eum 
renata est, which is regenerated by him.” And in another treatise 
of his, concerning Patience, he thus speaks: “This virtue we have 
in common with God; from hence patience begins; from hence its 
glory and worth take their rise; the original and greatness of 
patience spring Deo auctore, from God the Author.” 

Section 9—Eusebius Caesariensis. A.D. 330. 
 

Eusebius represents conversion as a wonderful change wrought 
in the soul through the power of divine grace; “Who should be 
those Canaanites,” says he, “but we, who before were aliens; and 
who, out of all nations, that were formerly profane and ungodly, 
are preserved sheep for Christ; oi kai dia tes autou 
charitosmetabeblemetha,’ who also are changed by his grace;’ 



and understanding the things before prophesied of, have received 
the true knowledge of the word of the Lord.” And in another place 
he breaks out in a pathetic exclamation, after this manner, “Who 
is he, that is not amazed at this surprising affair, when he sees 
such who from the beginning worshipped stones, wood, devils, 
brutes, demons, reptiles, etc.—who in their manner of living 
suffered nothing from the savage beasts, nuni dia tes tou soteros 
emon entheou dunameon metablethentes kai osper ex eteron 
eteroi gegonotes, now through the divine power of our Savior 
changed, and, as it were, become other men.” All which he 
supposes was brought about, not by moral suasion, or merely by 
the ministry of the word; but by a secret, unspeakable, and 
almighty power, which attended it; to which he always ascribes 
the success of the Gospel: “You have,” says he, “plain and 
evident demonstrations, that is, in prophecy, from whom the 
Gospel should begin, even from Christ himself; by whom it should 
be preached, namely, by his apostles; besides also, poia dunamei 
kratesei, oti me anthropeia, ‘with what power it should obtain or 
overcome; that it should not be by that which is human.” It would 
be too tedious to transcribe all the passages of this kind which are 
observable in this writer; I shall only add, that he considered 
sanctification as the peculiar work of the Spirit of God, as appears 
from his following words; “Wherefore the Holy Spirit dwells in a 
friendly manner with the saints only, being imparted by the Son to 
those whom the Father would approve of, kai tout’ an eie ergon 
autou to pantas agiazein, and this is his work, to sanctify all, to 
whom he gives some one or more of his gifts.” 

Section 10—Athanasius. A.D. 350. 
 



Athanasius acknowledges the necessity of divine grace, and the 
efficacy of it in sanctification, when he says, “As the Son, the giver 
of the Spirit, does not disdain to say, that as man he cast out 
devils by the Spirit; so likewise the same being the giver of the 
Spirit, disdains not to say, The Spirit of the Lord is upon me, 
because he hath anointed me, with respect to his being made 
flesh, as John says; that he might show that we are in both 
respects such, oi kai en to agiazesthai deomenoi tes tou 
Pneumatos charitos, who in sanctification stand in need of the 
grace of the Spirit; and also are not able to cast out devils without 
the power of the Spirit.” And a little after, “So likewise David 
shows, oti ouk an allos metegomen tou Pneuatos kai 
egiasthemen, ‘that we could otherwise partake of the Spirit, and 
be sanctified,’ unless the Word himself, the giver of the Spirit, had 
said, that he would be anointed by the Spirit for us.” And in 
another place he argues after this manner, in favor of the Deity of 
Christ; “Otherwise, if the Son was a creature, there being one and 
the same nature of rational creatures, no help could be given to a 
creature by a creature, dia to pantas deisthai tes para Theou 
charitos, inasmuch as all stand in need of the grace of God.” That 
the image of God, imparted to man, and whatsoever holiness he 
has, is not from nature, but is owing to the grace and power of 
God, is owned by him, when he observes, that “God being good, 
hath imparted his image, our Lord Jesus Christ, to men; and hath 
made them according to his image and likeness, that they, dia tes 
toiautes charitos, ‘through such grace,’ understanding the image, 
the Word of the Father, might be able, through him, to receive the 
knowledge of the Father; and so knowing the Creator might live a 
truly happy and blessed life.” And elsewhere he says of Christ, 
that “he only is the true and natural image of the Father; for 
though we are made again after his image, and are called the 



glory and image of God, all’ ou di’ eautous, ‘but not because of 
ourselves; but because that the true image and glory of God, 
which is the Word of God, dwells in us, who being at last made 
flesh for us, tautes tes kleseos echomen ten charin, we have the 
grace of this vocation.” And much to the same purpose he says in 
another place, “We are made sons, but not as he, by nature, and 
in truth, ella kata charin tou kalesantos, but according to the grace 
of him that calleth.” And men, who are of the earth, are called 
gods, but not as the true God, or his Word, but as God pleases, 
who gives this, that is grace, to them. So likewise we are made 
merciful as God, but not equal to him, oude phusi, kai alethinoi 
euergetai ginomenoi, ou gar emon eurema euergetein, alla tou 
Theou eis emas kata charin ginomenon, nor by nature, or true 
benefactors, are we made; nor is it our invention to do well; but 
this is according to the grace of God to usward.” That 
sanctification is a creation work, and so a work of almighty power, 
is asserted by him, when having mentioned these words, Except 
a man be born again, he says, “not hereby signifying generation 
by women, but showing, that the soul is regenerated, kai 
anaktizomenen, and created again according to his image, the 
image of God.” And especially in these words, “Every intelligent 
hearer knows, that to sanctify is to create: when we hear, Create 
in me a clean heart, O God! what else do we understand but this, 
Sanctify a clean heart in me, O God?” And a little after, “To create 
is the work of God, but it is not greater than to sanctify, for it is 
written, Holy Father, sanctify them through try truth.” Yea, he 
adds, that “to sanctify is greater than to create.” This last passage 
is indeed cited from a tract which is thought by some learned men 
not to be the work of Athanasius, but of Maximus, who lived many 
years after him. Theodore Beza, who has given us a Latin 
translation of the whole, says, that in the margin of the first 



dialogue, in the copy he made use of, were written by another 
hand these words, “Some say this present dialogue is 
Athanasius’s, others that it is Maximus’s;” however, since not only 
these dialogues are allowed by all to be pious, learned, and 
worthy to be read, but also by Beza said to have nothing in them 
unworthy of Athanasius, or unsuitable to his times, I have 
ventured to make the above citation from them. 

Section 11—Macarius Egyptius. A.D. 350. 
 

Macarius, the Egyptian, ascribes regeneration and sanctification 
to the Spirit and grace of God; he says, it is “through the 
participation of the Holy Spirit that men are born again of God, 
and counted worthy to be the children of God in truth and power.” 
And again: “As God is love, joy, peace, kindness, and goodness, 
so the new man is made kata charin, by grace.” And in another 
place he says, “The five rational senses of the soul, if they receive 
the grace from above, and the sanctification of the Spirit, are truly 
virgins.” And elsewhere he observes, that “as many as are the 
children of the light, and of the ministry of the New Testament by 
the Holy Spirit, learn nothing of men; for they are taught of God, 
for aute e charis, ‘grace itself’ writes the laws of the Spirit in their 
hearts.” Again: “Never think,” says he, “that thou preventest the 
Lord by virtue, according to Philippians 2:13:’ it is certain he both 
owns the preparing, preventing, and subsequent grace of God; for 
he speaks of the Holy Spirit, etoimasanti, ‘as preparing the soul’ 
to be a seat and habitation for himself; and of some whom the 
gifts and graces of the Holy Spirit proapantosi, ‘prevent.’ “God,” 
he says, “requires of men labor, fatigue, and working; but unless 
there appear the heavenly cloud, kai uetoi charitos, ‘and the rains 



of grace,’ the laboring husbandman will profit nothing.” In short, 
he ascribes all that the saints enjoy now, or shall hereafter, to 
divine grace. “The glory and beauty of Christians,” says he, “and 
the heavenly riches, are unspeakable, and are obtained with 
labor, and sweat, and trials, and agonies; to de olon chariti Theou, 
but the whole is owing to the grace of God.” Particularly he 
observes, that “the knowledge of God in truth is through the 
power of God, and energy of grace.” He represents the work of 
grace and conversion as a new creation, and the effect of divine 
power, and which cannot be done without it. “Our Lord Jesus 
Christ,” he says, “came to change and transform nature, and to 
renew kai anaktisai, ‘and create again the same soul,’ which was 
subverted by the affections, through the transgression, mixing it 
with his own Spirit.” And a little after, “Seeing the soul that truly 
believes in Christ must be translated and changed from this 
present evil state into another good state, and from this present 
mean nature into another divine nature; also it must be made 
new, dia tes dunameos tou Agiou Pneumatos, ‘by the power of 
the Holy Spirit,’ that so it may be fit for the heavenly kingdom.” 
And whereas it may be thought difficult, if not impossible, that 
men should be converted, or turned from their sins, he advises to 
remember what Christ did when he was here on earth; how he 
cured the blind, and raised the dead, and the like; intimating, that 
that power which wrought in the one was able to effect the other. 
He speaks of the fire of the Spirit which rekindles hearts, 
enlightens souls, makes devils to flee, takes away sin, and gives 
immortality. 

Section 12—Hilarius Pictaviensis. A.D. 360. 
 



Hilary of Poietiers affirms, that all good things spring from the 
grace of God: “What room,” says he, “is left for boasting in us, 
when we remember that all things are of God?” “The services of 
our tongue and mouth, he says,” “are not sufficient to give praise 
to God; we have changed crimes for innocence, vices for virtue, 
ignorance for knowledge, destruction for immortality; et hoc a Dei 
gratia, and this is from the grace of God.” Faith in Christ, the 
knowledge of him, he frequently intimates, are the gifts of God. 
He ascribes regeneration to the secret and powerful, yea, 
irresistible efficacy of divine grace; “Obtaining” says he “the faith 
of my regeneration, I am ignorant; and what I know not I now 
hold, sine sensu enim meo renascor, for without my perception I 
am born again.” And in another place he says, “The operation of 
God hath raised Christ from the dead, et haec eadem Dei 
operatio, and the same operation of God quickens us with Christ.” 
And elsewhere he says, “We are indeed children to God, but by 
the workmanship of the Son; for we were sometime children of 
wrath, but are made children to God by the spirit of adoption. We 
were not born so, but made; not generated, but acquired.” He 
represents the grace of regeneration as making persons new, and 
without which they cannot receive new things. On Luke 5:36 and 
37, he has this note: “Souls and bodies infirm through the oldness 
of sins, do not take in the mysteries of the new grace, for the rent 
will be worse, and the wine being shed, the old bottles will perish; 
for the guilt of such will be double, since besides the oldness of 
their sins, they will not bear the power of the new grace; and 
therefore the pharisees, and the disciples of John, could not 
receive new things, nisi novi fierent, unless they were made new;” 
which they could not be without the power of God, to which all 
things are possible, and so this; for, as he says, “What is so 
possible to the power of God, than that he can save through faith? 



That he can regenerate by it?” And, indeed, such is his power, 
that it is not to be resisted, which is proper and peculiar to him; for 
as this father somewhere observes, “To God alone it agrees to do 
all things which he wills; for sole perfect power is hindered by 
none, so that he could not do what he wills; and no difficulty 
occurs to him from whom are all things.” 

Section 13—Basilius Caesariensis. A.D. 370. 
 

Basil of Caesarea asserts, that sanctification is the work of the 
Holy Spirit, and entirely owing to the preventing grace of God. 
Speaking of the Holy Spirit, he says, that “there is no 
sanctification without him; and that we have learnt concerning him 
by the divine writings, auto estin o tous agious, agious epoiese, 
that he it is who makes the saints saints, and gives divine life to 
them that ask God by him.”’ And in another place, “The Spirit is 
not a creature, but the character of God’s holiness kai pege tois 
pasin agiasmou, ‘and the fountain of holiness to all,’ as the 
apostle teach; we are called in the holiness of the Spirit; makes us 
a new creature, abiding for ever.” And elsewhere, “It was 
impossible to be born again me prolabouses charitos tou Theou, 
without the preventing grace of God.” “Faith,” he says, “is the 
work of God,” and he means not what God requires of us, but 
what he works in us. “if our faith in the Son,” says he, “is the work 
of God, for this is the work of God, that ye believe on him whom 
he hath sent, he himself, that is the Son, cannot be the work of 
God.” Moreover he says, that “faith is not in us through 
geometrical proofs, but tais tou Pneumatos energeis, by the 
effectual operations of the Spirit.” Again; he affirms that “is to be 
held for certain, and to be confessed, that the grace of every good 



thing, and so the patience of those things which we suffer for the 
sake of Christ, para Theou uparchein, are from God:” for the proof 
of which he cites John 3:27; 1 Corinthians 4:7; Ephesians 2:8, 9; 
Philippians 1:29. He frequently ascribes the whole of salvation to 
the free grace of God, to which he gives all the glory, and rejects 
boasting in the creature. “Let no man,” says he, “praise my 
industry by which I am saved from dangers; for salvation is not in 
the power or wisdom of man, but in the grace of God.” And 
elsewhere, “Nothing is left for thee, O man, of which thou canst 
boast, whose glorifying and hope lie in this, that thou mortify all 
thy will, and seek life to come in Christ, of which we having in 
these things the first fruits, entirely live by the grace and gift of 
God (Phil. 2:13). Why therefore, I pray thee, dost thou extol 
thyself as if thou didst good things of thine own, when thou 
shouldest give thanks for gifts to the giver of them? (1 Cor. 4:7). 
God is not made known to thee by thy righteousness, but thou to 
God by his goodness (Gal. 4:9). Thou hast not apprehended 
Christ by thine own power, but Christ thee by his coming (Phil. 
3:12).” 

Section 14—Gregorius Nazianzenus. A.D. 370. 
 

Gregory of Nazianzum was an advocate for the grace of God. “If 
any one” say he, “is a child of light, or a man of God, or is near to 
God, or a man of good desires, or is worthy to be called by any 
such names, with which the scripture honors men divine and 
exalted, and that have a right to that portion which is above; touto 
men ede doron Theou, kai phaneros uper ten axian ten emeteran, 
this is verily the gift of God, and manifestly beyond our desert.” He 
acknowledges, that “it is of God that we are, kai to eidenai Theou, 



‘and that we know God,’ and that we have what we offer to him;” 
and calls upon others to make the same confession: 
“Acknowledge,” says he, “from whence thou hast that thou art, 
that thou breathest, that thou hast an understanding mind; and 
what is the greatest of all, to ginoskein Theou, ‘that thou knowest 
God;’ hopest for the kingdom of heaven, equal honor with angels, 
and a sight of glory.” He makes God to be the author and finisher 
of all that is good, par ou kalon apan kai arcetai kai eiV teloV 
ercetai, “by him, that is God, every good thing both begins and 
comes to an end.” Regeneration is ascribed by him to the Spirit of 
God, para men tou PneumatoV emin h anagenhsiV, from the 
spirit we have regeneration,” says he, “from regeneration 
reformation, from reformation knowledge of the worthiness of him 
that forms us again;” and this, with the Scripture, he makes 
necessary to a man’s enjoyment of the heavenly glory. “Assure 
yourselves,” says he, “that no man can either see or receive the 
kingdom, unless he is born from above by the Spirit, and is 
cleansed from the first birth.” It is easy to observe, that Gregory 
does in these passages frequently represent the work of grace as 
a creation, and by a being formed again. “The Spirit,” he says, to 
poihsan to anaktizon, ‘is he that forms, that creates again by 
baptism,’ by the resurrection; the Spirit knows all things is he that 
teacheth, and breathes where and as much as he pleases,” And 
in another place, speaking of his Father he has these words: “He 
came to that regeneration which is by water and the Spirit, by 
which we confess to God morfwsin te kai teleiwsin, “the 
conformation and perfection of the man, according to Christ, kai 
metaqesin kai anaplasin, and the change and reformation of 
that which is earthly to the Spirit.” And elsewhere, mentioning 
those words, and it was winter, that is, adds he, “of unbelief, and 
Jesus was present, God and the temple, the eternal God, the new 



temple, today dissolved, and in three days raised again, and 
abiding for ever; that I might be saved, and be called again from 
the old fall (meaning the fall of Adam), and being 
anaplattomenoV, “formed again,’ through such philanthropy, 
might be made a new creature.” 

Section 15—Didymus Alexandrinus. A.D. 370. 
 

Didymus of Alexandria, in his treatise concerning the Holy Spirit, 
says many things of his grace and power in the sanctification of 
men. “The Holy Spirit,” says he, “is by the confession of all, the 
immutable sanctifier, the giver of divine knowledge, and all good 
things; and that I may speak more briefly, he is subsisting in those 
good things, which are given by the Lord, according to Matthew 
7:11 and Luke 11:13; from whence it appears, that the Holy Spirit 
is the fullness of the gifts of God, and that those things which are 
ministered by God do not subsist without him; for all advantages 
which are received from the grace of the gifts of God flow from 
this fountain.” And a little after he calls him the giver of 
sanctification, and says that it is impossible any one should obtain 
the grace of God si non habeat Spiritum Sanctum, “‘if he has not 
the Holy Spirit;’ in which we prove, that all the gifts of God 
consist.” And again, says he, “No one ever receives the spiritual 
blessings of God, nisi praecesserit Spiritus Sanctus, ‘unless the 
Holy Spirit goes before;’ for he that receives the Holy Spirit 
consequently will have blessings, that is, wisdom and 
understanding, and the rest; —wisdom and understanding which 
are in the Holy Spirit are given by God: —God the giver of good 
things, will give the hope which he has promised, in the power of 
the Holy Ghost to them that have him.” 



Section 16—Gregorius Nyssenus. A.D. 380. 
 

Gregory of Nyssa attributes all virtue, and every good thing that 
is in us, or done by us, to God, and to his grace. Upon Song of 
Solomon 4:12, he has this note, “Hence we learn, aretas de einai 
ten tou Theou phuteian, ‘that virtues are the plantation of God,’ 
about which the intellective power of our souls being employed, is 
sealed with the character of truth, and formed with a habit to that 
which is good.” Yea, he asserts, that, pan aretes onoma to kai 
noema eis ton Kurion ton areton anapheretai, “every name and 
thought of virtue is referred to the Lord of virtues.” And in another 
place he observes, that “what food and drink is to the body, that is 
to the soul, to look to what is good, kai touto os alethos doma esti 
Theou to enatinozein Theo, ‘and this is truly the gift of God, to 
look intently unto God.” And a little after, “He that looks to that 
which is good, has the gift of God in all his labor; and this is it, 
always to look to that which is good.” And elsewhere, having 
mentioned Galatians 2:20, he takes notice, that “the apostle says, 
that evangelical good works were not his, but he ascribes them to 
the grace of Christ, that dwelt in him.” And a little after, “The sum 
of all good things is subjection to God—and this is to be referred 
to him that lives in us; for if there is any thing excellent, it is his, 
kai ei ti anathon par autou, ‘and if there is any good thing, it is 
from him;’ as says one of the prophets; if therefore subjection is 
excellent and good, it appears to be his, since his is every good 
thing, from whom the nature of all good comes.” To which agrees 
what he says in another place, “Whatsoever is good, doreon 
meris esti, is a part of the gifts of the Holy Spirit.” Particularly he 
observes, that “to be dead unto sin, and to be quickened by the 
Spirit, is doron Theou, the gift of God.” Regeneration is by him 



ascribed to the Spirit and grace of God. “This benefit,” says he, 
speaking of regeneration, “the water does not give, for it would be 
above or higher than the whole creation, but the order of God, kai 
e tou Pneumatos epiphoitesis, and the coming of the Spirit upon 
us.” And in another place he says, “They that are born of the Spirit 
are the children of God, for so expressly does he bear witness, to 
Agio Pneumati ton tou Theou teknon ten genesin, that the birth of 
the children of God is owing to the Holy Spirit, according to John 
3:6. The change in regeneration he expresses thus; We were 
once the trees of Lebanon but he hath made us a chariot for 
himself, metastoicheiosas tou xulou ten phusin dia tes 
palingenesias eis to argurion, transforming the nature of the word 
by regeneration into silver and gold, etc. This therefore must 
require an almighty power; and to this does Gregory ascribe it, 
when he says, that Christ is made king over them, who are born 
and made kings, in whom is the rod of iron, that is, e atreptos 
dunamis, the immutable power, which breaking in pieces that 
which is earthly and frail, eis ten akeraton phurin 
metestoicheiosen, transforms into a nature incorrupt. And 
elsewhere speaking of the power and energy of God in 
regeneration, he says, it is akataleptos kai atechnologetos, 
incomprehensible and inexpressible by art, easily producing 
whatsoever it will.” 

Section 17—Hilarius Diaconus. A.D. 380. 
 

Hilary the Deacon, or the author of the Commentaries on Paul’s 
Epistles, which are among the works of Ambrose, ascribes 
regeneration to the grace and power of God. Man, he says, is the 
work of God by creation; and he is again the work of God, dum 



reformatur per regenerationem, whilst he is remade by 
regeneration. And in another place he says, That good thing 
which seems to flourish in Christians, arises from the root of 
divine grace; for God of his mercy saves us by Christ, by whose 
grace being regenerated, we receive the Holy Ghost abundantly; 
that we may endeavor after good works, he helping us in all, that 
through these we may attain to the inheritance of the kingdom of 
heaven; wherefore with all devotion we ought to obey him, and 
comply with his commands; quia quicquid in nobis pulchrum est, 
because whatsoever is beautiful in us, he paints with spiritual 
lineaments. Again, he observes, that it is manifest, that grace is 
the Gift of God; not a reward due to works, but is granted in a free 
way, mercy intervening. In particular, he says, Faith is the gift of 
God’s mercy, that those who are made guilty by the law may 
obtain pardon, wherefore, faith works joy. And in another place, 
The grace of faith is given that believers may be saved. True it is, 
because all thanksgiving for our salvation is to be referred to God, 
who gives his mercy to us, that he might call back wanderers to 
life, and those who do not seek the true way; wherefore we must 
not glory in ourselves, but in God, who hath regenerated us in the 
heavenly birth, through the faith of Christ. And upon those words, 
no man speaking by the Spirit of God calls Jesus accursed, he 
makes this observation, Whatsoever truth is said by any one, a 
Spiritu Sancto dicitur, is said by the Holy Ghost. 

Section 18—Ambrosius Mediolanensis. A.D. 380. 
 

Ambrose of Milain frequently suggests, that every thing that is 
good is from God, as good thoughts, virtues, faith and obedience. 
“There is none”, says he, “who has not some sort of image, that 



is, either of holiness or sin; we walk in the image of God, quando 
cogitationes bonae quae nobis a Deo insitae sunt, when good 
thoughts, which are put into us by God, remain in us, and lead us 
on to good works.” In another place citing John 3:21, he makes 
this observation Lo here we read, that the works of men are 
wrought in God, and yet we cannot refer them to the divine 
substance; but we know, either that they are made by him, 
according to Colossians 1:16, 17, or as the reading of the present 
testimony teaches, we ought to reckon that those virtues through 
which the fruit of eternal life is obtained, are made in or by God, 
as charity, piety, religion, faith, and others of the like kind, which 
are wrought in or by the will of God; therefore as in or by the will 
and power of God the Father, so likewise of Christ, they are 
made, according to Ephesians 2:10. And elsewhere speaking of 
the faith of the centurion, he says, this is not of man, sed 
potestate Dei, but by the power of God. Again, discoursing of 
Eve’s subjection to her husband, he makes this remark, in which I 
evidently perceive, says he, the mystery of Christ and the church; 
for the future conversion of the church to Christ, and that religious 
servitude subject to the word of God, which is much better than 
the liberty of this world, are designed. Moreover it is written, Thou 
shalt worship the Lord thy God, and him only shalt thou serve; 
haec igitur servitus Dei donum est, wherefore this servitude is the 
gift of God. Regeneration, from whence spiritual obedience 
springs, of which faith and other graces are parts, is often referred 
by this pious father, to the Spirit, grace, and power of God. That 
we are according to grace, born again of the Spirit, he observes, 
the Lord himself witnesses, John 3:6 8, wherefore it is clear, that 
the Holy Spirit is the author also of spiritual regeneration, because 
we are created after God that we may be the sons of God; 
therefore when he shall take us to his own kingdom by the 



adoption of holy regeneration, do we deny him what is his own? 
he hath made us heirs of regeneration which is from above, we 
claim the inheritance, do we disprove the author? But the benefit 
cannot remain when the author is excluded; neither is the author 
without the gift, nor the gift without the author; if you claim the 
grace, believe the power; if you disprove the power, do not seek 
after the grace. And a little after, The more excellent regeneration, 
Sancti Spiritus opus est, is the work of the Holy Spirit; and the 
Spirit is the author of the new man which is created after the 
image of God. And in another place he says, There is no carnal 
man in Christ; but if any man is in Christ, he is a new creature: 
non naturae novitate formatus, sed gratiae, not formed by 
newness of nature, but of grace. And this grace to which he 
frequently ascribes the new creation and formation of man, is all 
from the Spirit of God; for, as he observes, How can there be 
grace, sine Spiritu, without the Spirit, since all divine grace is in 
the Spirit? Wherefore in the same work he says We cannot call to 
the Father or the Son without the Spirit, for no man calls Jesus 
Lord, but in the Holy Ghost: upon which account he elsewhere 
says; To pray to God is spiritual grace. And again, This common 
life does not keep the heavenly command, but that which is 
supported by the eternal gift, through the operation of spiritual 
grace. Moreover, he observes, that to whomsoever the Spit of 
grace is present, nothing is wanting; and in whom the Holy Ghost 
is infused, there is a fullness of great virtues; all which he 
represents as the effect of almighty power, and as flowing from 
the sovereign will and pleasure of God. What, says he, is 
impossible by human desires, that can be possible per divinam 
gratiam solam, by divine grace alone, for, as he expresses 
himself elsewhere, Who can change nature, but he who hath 
created nature? to put off the bridles of lusts from minds infected 



with vices, says he, and amend, is not only of perfect virtue, but 
also of heavenly grace; for to amend things to come, is of human 
attention; but to damn things past, is of divine power; which power 
is put forth by the Lord as he pleases, for God, whom he thinks fit, 
he calls, et quem vult religiosum facit, and whom he pleases he 
makes religious; and could, if he would, of persons not devoted to 
him, make them devoted; and so he does when it seems good in 
his sight. Thus Ambrose, speaking of the Spirit of God, says, who, 
when he pleases, into whom he pleases, and as many as he 
pleases, and as much as he pleases, he inspires by his own 
proper will; therefore he fills with his grace whom he pleases, and 
as much as he pleases; he himself is not filled; he gives, he does 
not receive perfection; he sanctifies, but he himself is not 
sanctified. And in another place he says, The grace of the Lord is 
given, not as from merit of reward, sed quasi ex voluntate, but as 
of will, according to 1 Corinthians 12:11, as he will, he says, not 
as is due; wherefore there is no room nor reason for boasting in 
the creature. Let no man, says Ambrose, boast that he has a pure 
heart; but he that glories, let him glory in the Lord, qui sanctis suis 
cor mundum creare dignatus est, who vouchsafes to create a 
clean heart in his saints. And, as is elsewhere observed by him, 
Whether thou art numbered among the angels, thou oughtest 
always to speak in justification of God; and the glory which thou 
hast obtained, thou shouldest not arrogate to thine own merits, 
sed divinae misericordiae semper ascribes, but always ascribe it 
to divine mercy; lest it should be said to thee, as in 1 Corinthians 
4:7, for every creature, whatsoever good things it hath, it receives 
from Christ, who is the author of the whole creation. 

Section 19—Marcus Eremita. A.D. 390. 
 



Mark the Eremite ascribes every good thing to God as the 
author of it; he denies that he can be prevented by any good 
works of men, or that his grace is given in proportion to them; but 
affirms, that salvation is entirely of grace. First of all, says he, we 
certainly know, that God is the author, both beginning, middle, 
and end, of all good. Moreover, it is impossible that we should do 
any good thing, or believe but by Christ Jesus and the Holy Spirit. 
Again, The author and beginning of all virtue is God, as the sun is 
of daily light; as often as ye do any virtuous action, remember him 
who said without me ye can do nothing. In another place he 
affirms, that a man’s own work does not save him, but he who 
gives the power of working, therefore never think, that 
praevenisse Dominum in virtute, thou hast prevented the Lord by 
thy virtue, according to his judgment who says, it is God which 
worketh in you both to will and to do of his good pleasure. And 
elsewhere he observes, that what is given by grace we ought not 
now to measure, according to the manner and merit of preceding 
weakness, since then grace would not be grace but believing in 
God Almighty, let us come to him with a heart single, and void of 
care, who through faith bestows the communications of the Spirit, 
non ex proportione operum nature, not in proportion to the works 
of nature; for, he says, ye have not received the Spirit by the 
works of the law, but by the hearing of faith. And it is a conclusion 
of this writers, that the salvation of them that are saved arises 
from grace, not from nature; wherefore he advises, not to seek 
the perfection of the law in human virtues, for no man is found 
perfect in them, seeing the perfection of the law is hid in the cross 
of Christ. 



Section 20—Joannes Chrysostomus. A.D. 390. 
Chrysostom, in many places, freely owns, that our calling, faith, 
will, and power to do good, are to be ascribed to the grace and 
power of God, and the energy of the Spirit; Not you laboring, says 
he, have found God, but living in error, autoV de umaV 
epepiasato, he himself hath drawn you out; that is, of a state of 
sin and misery. Again, says he, To be called and to be cleansed 
are of grace; and he that is called and clothed with a pure 
garment should continue to keep so. Diligence belongs to them 
that are called; for since to be called, ouk apo tes axias gegonen 
alla apo tes charitos, is not of merit, but of grace, therefore 
something ought to be returned for that grace. Again, Thou hast 
nothing of thine own but what thou hast received from God: not 
thine are those good deeds, alla tes tou Theou charitos, but are 
owing to the grace of God. Shouldest thou name faith, this is from 
calling; shouldest thou mention remission of sins, or gifts, or the 
teaching word, thou hast received all from thence. Hence says he 
elsewhere, we should reckon nothing ours, opouge kai auti e 
pistis ouk emeteron, seeing faith itself is not ours, but rather 
Gods. Hear Paul saying, and this not of ourselves, it is the gift of 
God. And in another place he observes, that the apostle does not 
say, vessels of well doing, nor vessels of liberty, but vessels of 
mercy; showing oti to pan este tou Theou, that the whole is of 
God. Upon Philippians 2:13, he has this note, kai prothumian 
autos emin didosi kai ergasian, and he himself gives the 
readiness of mind; that is, to do good, and the doing of it itself. He 
asserts, that a man brings nothing to the aforesaid things, 
meaning ordinances, and the administration of them, alla to pan 
tes tou Theou dunameos ergon esti, but all is the work of God’s 
power. Yea, he affirms, that it is impossible that a man should be 
able to have conversation with God, he means in prayer, or to 



pray unto him, aneu tes energeias tou Pneumatos, without the 
energy of the Spirit. 

Section 21—Hieronymus. A.D. 390. 
 

Jerom was a warm defender of the grace of God, against 
Pelagius and his followers; he asserts, that all the good things we 
enjoy are from the free grace of God: All things, says he, 
speaking to and of God are thine; and whatever good thing there 
is, sine to cujus est, dari non potest, can not be given without 
thee, whose it is; for God only is he who can instruct his people, 
and who can give diversitates gratiae, diversities of grace, to them 
that wait upon him. And elsewhere, having observed God different 
dispensations towards men and his leaving of them to their own 
wills that they may receive the reward or punishment thereof, he 
adds, Not that all that shall come to pass shall be of man, but of 
the grace of him that gives all things; for so the liberty of the will is 
to be preserved, ut in omnibus excellat gratia largitoris, ‘that in all 
things the grace of the giver may excel, according to Psalm 127:1, 
Romans 9:15.” And a little after he asks, “Where then is the power 
and judgment of man’s own free will without the grace of God?” 
Upon Jeremiah 32:40 he has this note, “So he gives free will, that 
notwithstanding the fear which is bestowed, gratia permaneat 
largitoris, the grace of the giver might remain. In another place, 
says he, “Whatever thou hast, thou thinkest non tuae esse virtutis 
sed ejus misericordiae, is not owing to thine own virtue, but to his 
mercy.” And explaining Ecclesiastes 9:11, he thus expresses 
himself; “He that is light, and his soul is not oppressed, 
nevertheless cannot come to the goal, absque Deo ajutore, 
unless God is his helper. And seeing the battle is against contrary 



powers, of which it is written, sanctify the battle; though a man 
may be strong, yet he cannot conquer, propriis viribus, by his own 
strength. 

Also one that is perfect and wise among the children of men 
cannot have the living and heavenly bread, but through wisdom 
inviting, Come, eat of my bread. And because that riches are not 
wanting, of which the apostle says, 1 Timothy 6:18, 1 Corinthians 
4:5, it must be known, that a prudent man cannot gather those 
riches, nisi eas a Domino acceperit, “unless he receives them 
from the Lord.’ Grace also, unless it accompanies knowledge, and 
is granted by God, though a learned man, he cannot find it.” He 
frequently inculcates the necessity of divine grace to the 
understanding of the Scriptures. The knowledge of the Scriptures 
he represents as “a watered garden, or a paradise of divers trees, 
sed qui absque gratia spirituali est, ‘ but he that is without spiritual 
grace’ does not so much as bring forth herbs.” And in another 
place he speaks of some, who though “they did not depart from 
the head, Christ, yet held things contrary to their head; who 
promise themselves by their own judgment, a knowledge of the 
Scriptures, absque magistro et gratia Domini, without a master 
and the grace of the Lord.” Particularly he observes, that “the 
whole epistle to the Romans wants interpretation, and is involved 
in such obscurities, that to understand it Spiritus Sancti 
indigeamus auxilio, we stand in need of the help of the Holy 
Spirit;” especially the ninth chapter, and the doctrines contained in 
it. Yea, he signifies, that all the doctrines of the gospel are 
unsearchable by man’s own diligence and industry; for explaining 
Ephesians 3:8, he has this observation, “Those things which are 
in their own nature unsearchable to man, these are known, Deo 
revelante, ‘God revealing them;’ for it is one thing to attain to a 



secret through one’s own curiosity, which after it is found out 
ceases to be unsearchable, aliud propria diligentia, nequaquam 
posse comprehendere sed per gratiam cognoscere Dei, ‘another 
thing in nowise to be able to comprehend it through one’s own 
diligence, but to know it by the grace of God;’ which, when thou 
knowest, and hast also shown it to others, nevertheless remains 
unsearchable, since it was a secret to thee, as much as in thee 
lay before it was shown.” He asserts the necessity of the Spirit’s 
assistance, and the grace of God to the right performance of 
every good action, to which he refers it, when he says, “It is in our 
power to do any thing, or not to do it; so only that whatsoever, 
good work we will, desire and fulfill, ad Dei gratiam referimus, ‘we 
refer to the grace of God,’ who, according to the apostle, gives us 
both to will and to do.” And again, “The divine Word bid and 
commanded the prophet, saying, Stand upon thy feet; sed sine 
auxilio Dei et adventu Spiritus Sancti stare non poterat, ‘but 
without the help of God and the coming of the Holy Spirit he could 
not stand;’ wherefore he entered into him, or took and raised him 
up, that he might stand firm, and be able to say, He hath set my 
feet upon a rock.” Yea, he affirms, that the best of men stand in 
need of the grace of God; thus, explaining the names of Hilkiah, 
Jeremiah, Shallum, and Hanameel, he says, “Hilkiah is by 
interpretation the portion of the Lord, a Jeremiah the height of the 
Lord: for rightly the height of the Lord is born from the portion of 
the Lord; Shallum may be translated peace or peaceable, 
Hanameel the gift or grace of God; nor shall we wonder that 
peace and grace are joined together, when the apostolic epistles 
begin thus, Grace be unto you, and peace; for, first, we obtain the 
peace of God, and after peace grace is born in us; quae non in 
possidentis, sed in arbitrio donantis est, which is not in the will of 
the possessor, but in the will of the giver.” The grace of God 



carries the purchase to him who is set in high places, that though 
he may be seen high, tamen gratia Dei indigeat, yet stands in 
need of the grace of God.” And elsewhere he says, that “though a 
man be righteous, yet whilst he is in this flesh he is subject to 
vices and sins, et majore praesidio indiget, and is in need of a 
greater succor.” He very plainly and clearly asserts, that the work 
of sanctification is the work of God, and owing to his grace; yea, 
that it is a work of his mighty power, and what he even works 
irresistibly. 

“Faith,” he says, “flows from the free will of a man’s own mind 
(which I suppose he means of the acts and exercise of faith being 
performed with freedom of will from the strength of grace; but, 
adds he,) sanctification is sometimes begun without our will, ex 
sanctificantis largitate, by the free gift of the sanctifier.” And a little 
after he says, “As God being good, according to his essence and 
nature, nos communione sui effecit bonos, ‘hath made us good by 
the communion of himself:” and speaks to Israel, Be ye holy, for I 
am holy; so he himself being blessed makes us blessed.” Upon 
Ephesians 2:8-10, he has these words; “This faith is not of 
yourselves, but of him that calleth you: this therefore is said, lest, 
perhaps, a secret thought should creep into us, if we are not 
saved by our works, surely either by faith we are saved, and it is 
ours in another kind that we are saved; therefore he adds, and 
says, fidem quoque ipsam non nostrae voluntatis esse sed Dei 
muneris, ‘that this faith itself also is not of our will, but of God’s 
gift;’ not that he takes away free will from man; but since the 
liberty of the will has God for its author, all things are to be 
referred to his grace; seeing he even permits us to will that which 
is good; all this is therefore lest any one should glory in himself, 
and that he is not saved by God.” He goes on, and observes, that 



“God gives reasons why we are saved by grace, through faith, 
and that not of ourselves, but of the gift of God; saying, for we are 
his workmanship, that is, that we live, that we breathe, that we 
understand, et credere possumus, and are able to believe.” And 
that the work of grace is a work of almighty power, he declares in 
his note on Jeremiah 13:23, “That which is impossible to men is 
possible to God, so that the Ethiopian or leopard can in nowise 
seem to change their nature; but he who works in the Ethiopian 
and leopard, according to Philippians 4:13, 1 Corinthians 15:10 
Galatians 2:20, 1 Corinthians 4:7; for which reasons “let not the 
wise man glory in his wisdom nor the strong man in his strength, 
nor the rich man in his riches, nor the chaste man in his chastity; 
knowing that in all these Christi virtus sit, is the power of Christ, 
not theirs who glory in their own virtues.” And that he thought, that 
God when he works, works irresistibly, so as that which he works 
it shall be accomplished, appears from these expressions of his; 
“We men will to do most things by counsel, but the effect in 
nowise follows the will; but no one can resist him so that he 
cannot do all that he wills: he wills whatsoever things are full of 
reason and counsel; he wills that all may be saved, and come to 
the knowledge of the truth; but because no man is saved without 
his own will, for we are endued with free will, he wills, that we will 
that which is good, that when we have willed, velit in nobis et 
ipsius suum implere consilium, he also wills in to fulfill his own 
counsel.” 



Chapter 5—Of Perseverance 

Introduction. 
 

Dr. Whitby says, “it were easy to confirm this doctrine (of the 
saints’ apostasy) from the concurrent suffrage of the ancient 
fathers; but this seems to him unnecessary, after the confession 
of the learned Vossius, communem hanc fuisse antiquitatis 
sententiam, ‘that this was the common judgment of antiquity, or of 
the ancients;’ and that antiquitas tota indeficibilitati adversatur, ‘all 
antiquity was contrary to this doctrine,’ of the indefectibility of the 
saints.” But it should be known, that Vossius, who sets himself 
with all his might to prove these assertions, not only in the same 
place owns, that the holy fathers (Austin and Prosper) held, “that 
God decreed from eternity to bring some by infallible means to 
eternal life, whose faith and love therefore should either never fail, 
or being lost, should be restored before the end of life; seeing 
God’s purpose of saving them whom he hath once chosen to life, 
can by no means be made void.” In which Austin thought the 
writers before him agreed with him, as appears from his book De 
Bono Perseverantiae; but Vossius also in his next thesis 
observes, that the fathers distinguished faith into three degrees, 
the last of which they call a perfect, solid, rooted one; and this 
they say can by no means be lost. He also farther observes, that 
“when the holy fathers teach that justifying faith may fail, and 
sometimes does really fail, they understand this with respect to 
acts which flow from the power and habit of faith; for this power, 
which we may call the seed of actual faith, they own, is not utterly 
taken away, at least in the elect.” What is the sense of these 



ancient writers may be better judged of by what will be produced 
under the following Sections. 

Section 1—Clemens Romanus. A.D. 69. 
 

Clement of Rome gives plain hints of the firmness of true faith, 
and the perseverance of the saints in it to the end. When 
addressing the members of the church at Corinth, he says? “Who 
has dwelt among you, that has not had an experience of, or 
proved, ten panareton kai bebaian umon  pistin, your all-powerful, 
and firm or stable faith?” He also observes, that “whereas it is the 
will of God, that all whom he loves should partake of repentance, 
and so not perish with the unbelieving and impenitent, esterizen 
to pantokratoriko boulemati autou, ‘he has established it by his 
almighty will.’ But if any of those whom God wills should partake 
of the grace of repentance, should afterwards perish, where is his 
almighty will? And how is this matter settled and established by 
such a will of his?” 

Section 2—Barnabas. A.D. 70. 
 

Barnabas, an apostolic man, bears testimony to the doctrine of 
the saints’ final perseverance: when he says, that “he that hopes 
in Christ, sterean petran, ‘the firm and solid rock,’ shall live for 
ever;” which he afterwards repeats in answer to a question, why 
the wool and the wood were used in the legal ceremonies: 
“Because,” says he, the kingdom of Jesus depends upon the tree 
(he means the cross,) wherefore they that hope in him shall live 
for ever.” And in another place, he cites the following words as a 
passage of Scripture, And there was a river drawing, or running, 



on the right hand, and out of it sprung up beautiful trees, and 
whosoever eats of them shall live for ever; upon which he 
observes, that “this he says because we go down into the water 
(meaning in baptism) full of sins and filth, and we come up out of 
it bringing forth fruit; having in the heart fear and hope in Jesus 
through the Spirit, ‘and whosoever eats of these shall live for 
ever;’ this he says, that whosoever hears the things that are said, 
kai pisteuse, and believes, shall live for ever.” 

Section 3—Ignatius. A.D. 110. 
 

Ignatius also is a witness to this most comfortable truth of the 
gospel, when he exhorts the saints to “avoid those evil 
excrescences which bring forth deadly fruit, of which whoever 
tastes dies; for they are not the Father’s planting;” for if they 
“were, the branches of the cross would appear, kai en auto 
karpos autos aphthartos, ‘and their fruit would be incorruptible;’ 
whereby through his sufferings he hath called you, being his 
members, ou dunatai ouk kophale choris gennethenai aneu 
melon, for the head cannot be born, or be, without the members.” 
And in another place he says, “No man professing faith, sins; nor 
having obtained love, hates. The tree is known by its fruit. So they 
that profess to be Christians shall be seen by what they do; for 
now it is not the business of a profession, all’ en dunamei pisteos 
ean tis eurethe eis telos, but it is through the power of faith, if any 
one is found to the end.” By which he intimates, that such is the 
strength and virtue of true faith, that such who have it are 
preserved and continued Christians to the end, and are then 
found to be so. His epistle to the Philadelphians is directed to 
them as a church firmly settled in the harmony of God, as being 
an everlasting and permanent joy; and their bishops, elders, and 



deacons, such whom Christ, according to his own will, esterixen 
en bebaiosune, “had firmly established, through his Holy Spirit.” 

Section 4—Irenaeus. A.D. 180. 
 

Irenaeus has several passages in his writings which favor this 
doctrine. Allegorizing the history of Lot’s wife, he thus expresses 
himself: “The church which is the salt of the earth, is left in the 
confines of the of the earth, suffering the things which are human; 
and whilst whole members are often taken away from it, 
perseverat statua salis qued est firmamentum fidei, firmans et 
praemittens filios ad Patrem ipsorum, ‘ the pillar of salt continues, 
which is the firmament of faith, confirming and sending before the 
children to their Father.” He speaks of the grace of love as an 
abiding one: “Love,” says he, “perfects the perfect man; and he 
that loves God is perfect both in this world, and in that which is to 
come; nunquam enim desivimus diligentus Deum, for we never 
cease loving God, but the more we look upon him, the more we 
love him.” He also represents the Spirit of God as never leaving 
the man he has taken up his residence in; for, he says, “The 
breath of life is one thing, which makes the man animal, and 
another the quickening Spirit, which makes him spiritual. That 
which is made is different from him that makes it, wherefore the 
breath is temporal, to de Pneuma aennaon, the Spirit eternal.” 
The breath indeed is vigorous for a little while, and remains some 
time, after which it goes away, leaving it breathless where it was 
before; but the Spirit encompasses man within and without, ate 
aei paramonimon oudepote kataleipei auton, as always abiding, 
and never leaves him.” Yea, he represents it as blasphemy to 
say, that the members of Christ shall not be saved, but destroyed; 
for he makes this observation on 1 Corinthians 3:17, If any one 



defile the temple of God, etc.: Templum igitur Dei in quo Spiritus 
inhabitat Patris, et membra Christi non participare salutem, sed in 
perditionem redigi dicere, quomodo non maximae est 
blasphemiae? Therefore to say, that the temple of God, in which 
the Spirit of the Father dwells, and the members of Christ, shall 
not partake of salvation, but be brought down to destruction, is it 
not the highest blasphemy? Vossius refers to a chapter in 
Irenaeus, as militating against the doctrine of the saints’ final 
perseverance, in which are these expressions: “All are of the 
same nature, and able to retain and do good, and able to lose it 
again, and not do it.” And a little after, “Disobedience to God, and 
loss of good, are indeed in the power of man.” But it should be 
known and observed, that Irenaeus is disputing against those 
heretics who held, that some men were by nature good, and 
others evil; whereas, he says, they are all of the same nature, as 
at first created by God, capable of doing good and evil. Besides, 
he speaks only of the loss of natural and moral good in the natural 
man, and not of the loss of spiritual good, or of supernatural grace 
in the regenerate man. Moreover, Irenaeus has a passage in the 
very same chapter which seems to favor the saints’ 
perseverance; for he says, that “the Lord bore all these things for 
us, that by all things being learned in all, we might be cautious for 
the future, et perseveremus in omni ejus dilectione, and 
persevere in all love to him.” 

Section 5—Epistola Martyrum Galliae. A.D. 180. 
 

The letter of the Martyrs in France I place here, because it is 
thought by some learned men to have been drawn up by 
Irenaeus, who was first a presbyter, and then bishop of the church 
at Lyons. In what year it was written is not certainly known; it must 



be after the death of Pothinus, predecessor to Irenaeus, since it 
gives an account of his martyrdom. The letter is written in a truly 
grand, noble, Christian spirit; it begins thus: “The servants of 
Christ dwelling in Vienna, and Lyons in France, to the brethren in 
Asia and Phrygia, which have the same faith and hope of 
redemption with us, peace, and grace, and glory, from, God the 
Father, and Christ Jesus our Lord. In it they give an account of 
the sufferings and martyrdom of many excellent and godly 
persons in those parts, how bravely they endured, persevered, 
and held out to the end; which constancy and perseverance they 
all along ascribe to the grace and power of God. Among other 
expressions they have these: “When,” say they, we were not only 
driven from houses, baths, and markets, but were entirely forbid 
to appear in any place, antistrategei de e charis tou Theou, ‘the 
grace of God fought for us against the adversary,’ and delivered 
the weak, and set against him firm or solid pillars, able, through 
patience, to draw upon themselves the whole force or power of 
the wicked one.” And a little after they make mention of others, 
“who were bitterly tormented, insomuch that it seemed as though 
they could not live, notwithstanding every kind of medicine they 
made use of; they remained in prison, destitute indeed of the help 
and care of men, but anarronumenoi upo ten Kurion kai 
endunamoumenoi kai somati kai psuche, ‘being afresh 
strengthened by the Lord, and enabled or assisted in body and 
soul,’ they stirred up and comforted the rest.” And of Blundina, in 
particular, they say, that “though she was little, and weak, and 
despicable, yet, megan kai akatagoniston athleten Christon 
endedumene, ‘being clothed with that great and invincible 
champion, Christ,’ many a time overcame the enemy, and through 
the combat is crowned with the crown of immortality.” And after 
having taken notice of some who had denied the faith at first, 



afterwards, beyond the expectation of the heathens, made a 
confession of it; whereby Christ was greatly glorified, and all they 
were added to the number of the martyrs. They speak of others 
after this manner: “But they remained without, oi me de ichnos 
popote pisteos, ‘who never had the least appearance of faith,’ nor 
sense of the wedding garment, nor understanding of the fear of 
God, but through their whole conversation caused the way to be 
blasphemed; that is to say, the sons of perdition.” From whence it 
appears, that these early pious Christians, as they observe that 
such as had the true grace of God held out to the end, which they 
ascribe to the power of God; so such as finally and totally fell 
away, were such who never had the root of the matter in them. 

Section 6—Clemens Alexandrinus. A.D. 190. 
 

Clement of Alexandria frequently suggests the stability and 
permanency of such as have received the grace of God. Thus 
allegorizing Isaac’s sporting with Rebecca his spouse, whom he 
makes to signify the church; “which has,” says he, a firm and solid 
name put upon her, upomone, ‘patience; either because she only 
eis tous aionas menei, abides for ever,’ always rejoicing; or 
because she consists of the patience of believers, who are the 
members of Christ, and the testimony of them ton eis telos 
upomeinanton that endure the end.” And in, another place he 
says, “David cries out, “the righteous shall not be moved for ever,” 
neither by deceitful words, nor by deceitful pleasure hence neither 
shall he be moved from his own inheritance, nor shall he be afraid 
of evil tidings, nor of vain calumny nor of false opinion that is 
about him.” And elsewhere, speaking of a devout and religious 
person, he says, that “such a soul ou diorizetai pote tou Theou 
kat’ oudena kairon, shall never at any time be separated from 



God.” Having cited Psalm 48:12 he gives this sense of the words: 
“It signifies, I think, that such who have received the word from on 
high, shall be high as towers, kai bebaios en to to pistei kai to 
gnosei stesesthui, and shall stand firmly in faith and knowledge.” 
Both which, namely, faith and knowledge, he often represents as 
abiding and durable: of the former he has these expressions: “The 
life of Christians, which we are now giving some instructions 
about, is a certain system of rational actions, that is, of those 
things which are taught by the Logos, or Word, adiaptotos 
energeia, ‘a never-failing energy,’ which we indeed have called 
faith.” And in another place, “Faith, I say, whether it is founded on 
love or on fear, is something divine, mete upo alles philias 
kosmikes diaspomenen, mete upo phobon parontos dialuomenen, 
which cannot be pulled assunder by any other worldly friendship, 
nor be dissolved by present fear.” And elsewhere, “Faith is ischus 
eis soterian ‘kai dunamis eis zoen aionion, strength unto 
salvation, and a power unto everlasting life.” Yea, he observes, 
“The power of faith is such, that it exceeds every thing that is 
contrary to it, kai auton olou enistamenou tou kosmou, and even 
the whole world itself that it stands in the way of it.” To which may 
be added another passage of Clement’s: “I am persuaded that 
neither death, which is inflicted by persecutors, nor the life which 
we here live, nor angels, the apostate ones, nor principalities, the 
principality of Satan, which is the life he chooses, for such are the 
principalities and powers of darkness, according to him; nor things 
present, among which we are in this time of life, as the hope of 
the soldier, the gain of the merchant; nor height, nor depth, nor 
any other creature, by an operation proper to men, resists the 
faith of him who makes a free choice. Creature, synonymously, is 
called operation, being our work, and such an operation cannot 
separate us from the love of God which is in Christ Jesus our lord. 



And as to the continuance of true spiritual knowledge he thus 
expresses himself: “Divine instruction,” says he, “ktema estin eis 
aei paramenon, is a possession that abides for ever.” Yea, he 
speaks of it as what cannot be lost: “To him that has by exercise, 
proceeding from knowledge,” says he, “got that virtue which 
cannot be lost, the habit of it becomes natural, and as heaviness 
to a stone, outos toude e episteme anapobletos, ‘so his 
knowledge cannot be lost,’ neither unwillingly nor willingly; by the 
power of reason, knowledge, and providence, it is so established 
that it cannot be lost; through a godly fear it becomes so as that it 
cannot be lost. The greatest thing therefore is the knowledge of 
God, because this is so preserved that virtue cannot be lost.” This 
perseverance of the saints is ascribed by Clement, not to 
themselves, but to the power and kindness of their Lord. “We 
shall not fall, says he, “into corruption, who pass through into 
incorruption, oti anthexetai emon autos, ‘because he sustains us;’ 
for he hath said, and he will do it.” And a little after he says, that 
“his, that is, Christ’s goodness towards them, who through 
hearing have believed, is ametakinetos se kai arrepes, 
immoveable, and turns neither one way nor another.” Vossius 
refers to this writer as favoring the saints’ apostasy; who does 
indeed, in the book referred to, cite Hebrews 10:26, and 
observes, that those who go on sinning and repenting, repenting 
and sinning, do not at all differ from such who never believed; and 
that he knows not which is worse, to sin willfully, or to repent for 
sin, and sin again; but then he gives no intimations, that he 
thought that such had ever received the true grace of God, who 
go on at this rate, and were now fallen from it. I have produced 
two passages out of the same book in proof of the doctrine of 
perseverance. 



Section 7—Tertullian. A.D. 200. 
 

Tertullian was no stranger to the doctrine of the saints’ final 
perseverance. “Satan,” he says, “cannot do anything against the 
servants of the living God, unless he permits, ut aut ipsum 
destruat per fidem electorum in tentatione victricem, aut homines 
ejus fuisse traducat, qui defecerint ad eum, ‘either that he may 
destroy him through the faith of the elect, which overcomes in 
temptation, or that he may openly show that the men were his, 
who fell off to him.” You have an example in Job. So he desired 
power to tempt the apostles, not having it but by permission; since 
the Lord in the Gospel says to Peter, Satan hath desired that he 
might sift thee as wheat; but I have prayed for thee, that thy faith 
fail not; ne tantum Diabolo permitteretur, ut fides periclitaretur, 
‘lest only it should be permitted to the devil, as that faith should be 
in danger;’ whereby it showed, that both are with God, and 
shaking of faith, and the protection of it; since both are desired of 
him, shaking by the devil, protection by the Son; and seeing the 
Son of God has the protection of faith in his own power, which he 
requested of the Father, from whom he receives all power in 
heaven and in earth; how can the devil have the shaking of faith 
in his own hand?” And a little after he observes, that “the legion of 
devils had had no power over the herd of swine, unless they had 
obtained it of God; tantum abest ut in oves Dei habeat, ‘so far are 
they from having any over the sheep of God.’ The devil seems 
now to enjoy his own power, si forte in eos qui ad Deum non 
pertinent, though perhaps over them who do not belong to God.” 
Moreover, against the household of God he can do nothing of his 
own power; for when he is allowed, the instances in Scripture 
demonstrate from what causes it is; for either the power of 



tempting is granted to him, provoked or provoking, for the sake of 
probation, as in the cases above; or for the sake of reprobation, is 
the sinner delivered to him as to an executioner for punishment, 
as Saul; —or for the sake of restraint, as the apostle relates, that 
there was given him a staff, a messenger of Satan to buffet him. 
Nor is this kind permitted to the devil, for the humbling of the 
saints, by afflicting the flesh; nisi simul ut et virtus tolerantiae 
scilicet in infirmitate perfici possit, “unless that also, at the same 
time, the power of patience might be made perfect, namely, in 
weakness.” He elsewhere suggests, that it is impossible the elect 
of God should be destroyed by Satan, notwithstanding all the 
signs and wonders done by him. “God forbid,” says he, “that we 
should believe that the soul of any saint, much less of a prophet, 
should be drawn out by the devil, who are taught, that Satan may 
be transfigured into an angel of light; not only into a man of light; 
yea, that in the end he will affirm himself to be God, and will do 
more wondrous signs, ad evertendos si fieri posit electos, to 
destroy the elect, if possible.”  

Moreover, Tertullian asserts, that the work of God cannot be 
lost, extinguished, or cease; “for what is of God,” says he, “is not 
so extinguished, as it is overshadowed; for it may be 
overshadowed,, because it is not God;. it cannot be extinguished, 
because it is of God.” And if this is true of natural good, which 
God puts into men, of which he seems to speak, it must be much 
more so of supernatural good infused into them. And in another 
place he asks, “How is it, that though Satan is always working, 
and adding daily to the wicked wits of men, opus Dei aut 
cessaverit aut proficere destiterit, that, either the work of God 
should cease, or stop going forward.” Vossius indeed refers us to 
two places in this writer, in favor of the saints’ defectibility from the 
grace of God. In the first of them are these words: “And is this to 



be wondered at, that any who have been proved for the time past 
should afterwards fall? Saul, a good man, above the rest, is 
overthrown by envy; David, a good man, according to the Lord’s 
heart, is afterwards guilty of murder and adultery; Solomon, 
endued with all grace and wisdom by the Lord, is by women 
induced to idolatry: for to the Son of God alone was it reserved to 
abide without sin. What if, therefore, a bishop, a deacon, a widow, 
a virgin, a doctor, yea, even a martyr, should fall from the rule, 
shall heresies on that account seem to obtain truth? Do we prove 
faith by persons, or persons by faith? No man is wise, but a 
believer; no man of great name, but a Christian; no man a 
Christian, but he who shall persevere to the end.” All which 
amounts to no more, than that the best of men may fall into sin; 
that none are exempt from it but the Son of God; therefore we 
should not think ill of the doctrine of faith, because of the falls of 
the professors of it; no man being a true Christian but he that shall 
persevere to the last; for such who do not, were never true 
Christians; to all which we heartily subscribe. Tertullian, both 
before and after this passage, says such things as are so far from 
destroying, that they serve to strengthen the doctrine of 
perseverance. Before it he observes, that “heresies prevail 
through the infirmities of some, which would not prevail at all, si in 
bene valentem fidem incurrant, had they attacked one whose faith 
was sound and well.” And after it he has these words, which gave 
great light into his sense and meaning; “The Lord knows them 
that are his, and the plant which the Father has not planted he 
roots up, and of the first shows the last, and carries the fan in his 
hand to purge his floor. Let the chaff of light faith fly away with 
every breath of temptation, as much as can fly, eo purior massa 
frumenti in horrea Domini reponetur, ‘so that the more pure mass 
of wheat may be laid up in the Lord’s garners.’ Shall not some of 



the learners, being offended, turn away from the Lord? Yet the 
rest should not therefore think of departing from following him; but 
they that know that he is the word of life, and came from God, 
perseveraverunt in comitatu ejus usque ad finem, ‘have 
persevered in his company unto the end,’ when he mildly offered 
to them to depart if they would. It is a lesser matter if such as 
Phygellus, Hermogenes, Philetus, and Hymeneeus, leave his 
apostle. The betrayer of Christ was of the apostles. We wonder at 
his churches, if they are deserted by some, when these things 
show us Christians, what we suffer after the example of Christ 
himself; They went out from us, says he, 1 John 2:19, for they 
were not of us,” etc. In the other place referred to stands this 
passage: “Do not many afterwards fall? Is not the gift taken away 
from many? These are they, namely, who creep in by stealth; 
who, attempting the faith of repentance, place their house, about 
to fall upon the sands.” But Tertullian is manifestly speaking of 
such who never had the true grace of God, or built upon a right 
foundation, from whom was taken away that which they seemed 
to have; having fallen, not from true faith they never had, but from 
a profession of it: so he sometimes calls Simon Magus a believer, 
because he professed to be one; though he afterwards says, that 
he was cursed by the apostles, and cast out from the faith, that is, 
from the church of God, and a profession of faith in it. So when he 
speaks of some ready to perish after baptism, he is to be 
understood of such who have not, and never had, oil in their 
lamps.” Or, when he speaks of true believers losing their faith, he 
does not mean that they shall finally and totally perish; “for,” says 
he, “though such an one may be said to perish, it will be of such 
kind or perdition as to be recovered again; because the sheep 
perishes, not by dying, but by wandering, and the piece of silver, 
not by decaying, but by lying hid; so that may be said to perish 



which is safe; wherefore also a believer, falling into a sight of the 
charioteer’s fury, the fencer’s blood, the filthiness of the stage, 
etc., perishes;” yet he observes, that he ought to be sought after 
and fetched back. 

Section 8—Origines Alexandrinus. A.D. 230. 
 

Origen has many things in his writings which countenance the 
doctrine of the perpetuity of grace in the saints, and their final 
perseverance. “To me,” he says, “those things seem firmer which 
are by grace, than those which are of the law; because those are 
without us, they are within us, and these consist in frail matter, so 
as that they may easily decay, but they are written by the Spirit of 
God, and being impressed in the inward chambers of the soul, 
firmitatem perpetuitatis obtinent, obtain the firmness of 
perpetuity.” Again, he observes, “that the grace and gift of our 
Savior,” referring to John 4:10, 14, anaphairetos kai me 
analiskomene, mede phtheiromene, “cannot be taken, away, nor 
consumed, nor destroyed in him that partakes of it.” Particularly 
he observes, agreeably to the Scripture, that “charity, or the 
graces of love never fails; wherefore,” adds he “the apostle being 
confident that he had received it entire, said, Who shall separate 
us from the love of God? shall tribulation, etc., for from charity 
never failing, were those words of his” (Rom. 8:35). In another 
place he takes notice of a twofold light, the light of the ungodly, 
which will be put out, and. the light of the righteous, quae 
permanet in aeternum, “which abides for ever;” and then argues 
thus: “Our soul is enlightened either with the true light, quod 
nunquam extinguetur, ‘which shall never be put out,’ which is 
Christ; or if it has not in it that light which is eternal, without doubt 
it is enlightened with a temporal and extinguishable light, by him 



who transforms himself into an angel of light.” Moreover, having 
observed, as before, that “charity never falls; so,” says he, “the 
possession and house of the saints never falls, is never taken 
away, is never separated from their right; for how can that house 
be separated from the priest, which is built upon the foundation of 
the apostles and prophets, in which Jesus Christ is the chief 
corner stone?” He often argues the inexpugnableness and safety 
of the saints, and church of Christ, from their being built upon a 
foundation, and upon a rock. “The church,” he says, “as the 
building of Christ, who builds his own house wisely upon the rock, 
anepidektos esti pulon adou, ‘cannot admit of the gates of hell;’ 
which indeed prevail against every man without the rock and 
church, but can do nothing against it.” And a little after, “No gate 
of hell can prevail against the rock, or the church which Christ has 
built upon it.” Hence he asserts, that none that belong to Christ, 
even the least, can ever perish, or the elect be deceived; his 
words are these; after citing the passage in Matthew 17:10, he 
adds, “He that is now a little one, can neither be offended nor 
perish, for great peace have they which love the name of God, 
and nothing shall offend them. Even he that is the least of all the 
disciples of Christ, ouk an apoloito, cannot perish, and therefore 
he is great, and may say this, Who shall separate us from the 
love?” etc. And Elsewhere, referring to Matthew 24:24, he says, 
“If it be possible, is a word of exaggeration; for he does not affirm, 
or say, that the elect also may be deceived; but would show that 
the words of heretics are frequently very persuasory and powerful 
to move even them that hear wisely.” Satan, as powerful an 
adversary as he is, is represented as unable to hurt and destroy 
those that fear the Lord. “We do not deny,” says he, that there are 
many devils on earth; we say there are, and that they are 
powerful in the wicked because of their wickedness; but can do 



nothing to those who have put on the whole armor of God, and 
have received strength to stand against the wiles of the devil.” 
And a little after: “Others, who through ignorance subject 
themselves to them, may suffer by them; but the Christian, the 
true Christian, who subjects himself to God only, and to his word, 
cannot suffer anything by the devils, being greater than them; and 
he cannot suffer or be hurt by them, because the angel of the 
Lord encamps round about them that fear him.” And a little after 
he adds, “So that the contrary angels, nor the prince of them, who 
is called the prince of this world, can do nothing effectually 
against those who are devoted to God.” The power of sustaining 
the combat with our spiritual enemies, and the obtaining the 
victory over them, he ascribes not to the power of man, but to 
divine grace and assistance. 

I own there are some passages in the writings of this father 
which are not agreeable to this doctrine, though frequently 
suggested by him: as when he supposes Judas to be a true 
believer, and observes, that though none can pluck Christ’s sheep 
out of the hands of God, yet they may fall out of them through 
their own negligence, or by setting themselves afar off from the 
hand of God. As also when he intimates, that the Spirit of God is 
sometimes in the saints, and sometimes not; though this may be 
understood of the gifts of the Spirit, bestowed at certain times for 
peculiar service; or of the graces of the Spirit not being always in 
exercise, though in being. And in the first passage referred to by 
Vossius, where Origen says, that the Holy Spirit is taken away 
from persons unworthy, and that he who is now worthy of the 
participation of him, and turns back, is really guilty of blasphemy 
against him, he is to be understood of the gifts, and not of the 
grace of the Spirit. His second passage is not to be met with, 
there being no such chapter in the book he cites. In his third 



reference are plain intimations of the doctrine of perseverance; he 
says, that they, of whom the apostle says they made shipwreck of 
faith, were indeed called, but not justified; and observes, that 
neither the death of the body, nor the life of sin, nor the vain glory 
of this world, nor the prince of the world, and other powers, 
though they desire and endeavor, they cannot separate any from 
the love of God. It is true, he adds, if love is perfect, and rooted 
and grounded; and so it is in every true believer, as to the 
principle, though not as to the degree and exercise of it. 

Section 9—Cyprian. A.D. 250. 
 

Cyprian must be reckoned among the assertors of the final 
perseverance of the saints, and of the indefectibility of true 
believers, as will appear from the following passages in his 
writings. He makes this observation on Romans 8:35, “Who shall 
separate us etc. Nihil horum potest separare credentes, ‘none of 
these things can separate believers;’ nothing can pull them away 
that cleave to his body and blood.” And to the same purpose he 
speaks in another place, “The church, that is, the people fixed in 
the church faithfully and firmly persevering in that which they have 
believed, nothing can separate from Christ, quo minus haereat 
semper et maneat in individua dilectione, that they should not 
always continue and remain in individual love.” Again he 
observes, that “the Lord, the protector and defender of his people, 
will not suffer, triticum de area sua diripi, ‘the wheat to be taken 
from off his floor,’ but the chaff only can be separated from the 
church.” Agreeable to which he elsewhere says, “He that is not 
planted in the precepts and admonitions of God the Father, solus 
poterit de ecclesia ille discedere, he only can depart from the 
church.” And again, “The church which believes in Christ, and 



which holds that which it has once known, never departs from him 
at all; and they are the church who remain in the house of God; 
but there is a plantation which is not planted by God the Father, 
whom we see are not made firm and solid with the stability of 
wheat, but are winnowed like chaff with the breath of the 
scattering enemy; of whom John in hi, epistle says, They went out 
from us,” etc. Here presents faith as inexpugnable, and says, that 
“the strength of believers remains immoveable, and that integrity 
continues stable and strong with those who fear and love God 
with their whole heart.” To which may be added the following 
expressions of his, “The strength of hope, and firmness of faith, 
are vigorous with us, and we have a mind erect, virtue 
immoveable, patience ever joyful, and a soul secure of its own 
God, amidst the ruins of a decaying age; as the Holy Ghost, by 
the prophet, speaks and exhorts, strengthening with a heavenly 
voice the firmness of our faith and hope, Although, says he, the 
fig-tree shall not blossom,” etc. He denies, “that a man of God, 
and a worshipper of him, leaning on the truth of hope, and 
founded on the stability of faith, can be moved by the troubles of 
this world and age.” Once more he says, “To whom remission of 
sins is given, to them the name of children is ascribed, and to 
them eternity is promised, according to John 8:34, 35. Now this 
perseverance of the saints, Cyprian considered as the gift of 
God’s grace, and owing to his almighty power; hence, says he, 
“This we desire and entreat, that we who are sanctified in 
baptism, might persevere in that which we have begun to be.” 
And a little after, “This we request night and day’, that 
sanctification and vivification which proceeds from the grace of 
God, ipsius protectione servetur, might be preserved by his 
protection.” 



Which passages, with others, are cited by Austin for the same 
purpose to show the sense of this great and good man, who not 
only held the doctrine, but had the grace of perseverance unto the 
end; for when the proconsul put the question to him, “Dost thou 
then persevere in this mind, that thou wilt not sacrifice?” he 
answered, Bona voluntas, quae Deum novit mutari non potest, “A 
good mind which knows God cannot be changed.’” which were 
some of his last words, as Pontius his deacon relates. Vossius 
refers to three places in Cyprian, showing that the saints may lose 
the true grace of God, and finally and totally perish. The two first 
of them regard one of the same case, that of Solomon’s, of whom 
he says, that “while he walked in the ways of the Lord, he enjoyed 
the grace of the Lord, but when he left them he lost it.” Where, by 
the grace of the Lord, I apprehend he means the discoveries of 
the love and favor of God to him, which he enjoyed whilst he 
walked in his ways, and lost when he departed from them; since 
he adds, “and the Lord raised up Satan, or an enemy, to 
Solomon.” Which may be the case of a true believer, and yet not 
fall from grace, as in the heart of God, or as implanted in his own 
heart, much less finally and totally perish; nor does Cyprian 
suggest any such thing concerning Solomon. Besides, in one of 
the places where this case is mentioned, he says many things 
which confirm the doctrine we plead for. Thus speaking of the 
saints, he observes, that “He (Christ) says, that they are strong 
and stable, and founded upon a rock of a mighty bulk, and that 
they are solidly settled with an immoveable and unshaken 
firmness against all the storms and tempests of the world.” 

Again, says he, “Let no man think, bonos de ecclesia posse 
discedere, ‘that good men can depart from the church.’ The wind 
does not take away the wheat, nor does a storm root up the tree 
that is founded with a solid root; empty chaff is carried away with 



a tempest; weak trees are overturned at meeting a whirlwind; 
these the apostle John curses and strikes at, first epistle, (1 John 
2:19).” Once more, “The Lord chose Judas,” says he, “though 
Judas afterwards betrayed the Lord, non tamen ideireo 
apostolorum fides et firmitas cecidit, ‘yet the faith and firmness of 
the apostles did not fall,’ because Judas, the betrayer, fell from 
their society; so here, the holiness and dignity of confessors are 
not immediately broke to pieces, because the faith of some is 
broken. The blessed apostle in his epistle speaks, saying, “For 
what if some of them fell from the faith?” etc. Now, supposing that 
in the case before us, Cyprian had expressed himself a little 
incautiously, must this instance prevail against so many 
testimonies which have been produced to the contrary? In the 
other place, referred to by Vossius, are these words, “And on the  
contrary oftentimes, some of those who are baptized in health, if 
afterwards they begin to sin, are shaken by the unclean spirit 
returning; so that it is manifest, that the devil, who is excluded in 
baptism by the faith of the believer, returns, si fides postmodum 
defecerit, if faith should afterwards fail.” But then let it be 
observed, that Cyprian does not assert, only supposes the failing 
of faith after baptism; and had he asserted it, Vossius himself has 
taught us how to understand the fathers, when they say that faith 
may fail, and sometimes really does; by which they mean, not the 
habit or seed of faith, but the acts which flow from it; and that true 
faith, as to the acts and exercise of it, may fail, is not denied by 
us. 

Section 10—Lactantius. A.D. 320. 
 

Lactantius clearly asserts the perpetuity of virtue or grace, when 
he affirms, that where it once is, it can never remove; his words 



are these, “virtue is perpetual, without any intermission; nec 
discedere ab eo potest, qui enim semel cepit, ‘nor can it depart 
from him who has once received it;’ for if it has any interval, if we 
can at any time be without it, vices immediately return, which 
always oppose virtue; nor is it therefore laid hold on, if it leaves, if 
it at any time departs; but seeing it has placed for itself a stable 
habitation, it must needs be conversant in every act; nor can it 
truly repel vices, and cause them to flee away, unless it fortifies 
the breast where it has its seat, perpetua statione, ‘with a 
perpetual station; wherefore the perpetuity of virtue shows, that 
the human mind, if it has received virtue, continues, because 
virtue is perpetual, and the human mind only is capable of it.” 

Section 11—Eusebius Caesariensis. A.D. 330. 
 

Eusebius observes, that Christ foretold, that “the church 
gathered out of all nations should be aetteton kai akatamacheton, 
‘unconquerable and inexpugnable,’ and never to be overcome by 
death itself; but should stand and abide unshaken, being 
established by his power, and fixed as upon an immoveable and 
unbroken rock.” And elsewhere, he affirms it to be a matter out of 
question and “without controversy, that a new nation has 
appeared, not small, nor situated in a corner of the earth, but of all 
nations most populous and religious to this day, anoletron kai 
aetteton e kai esaei, tes para Theou boetheias tugchanei, not 
being liable to ruin, but insuperable, because it has always help 
from God.” And in another place, having mentioned Psalm 47:9, 
he observes, that “this shows yet more clearly, that the princes of 
the church of Christ, among the Gentiles, are translated into the 
inheritance of the prophets, formerly dear to God: and these being 
strengthened by the power of our Savior, are lifted up very high 



oudenos anthropon katabalein autous kai tapeinosai 
dedunemenou, ‘insomuch that no man is able to cast them down 
and lay them low,’ because of the right hand of God that lifts them 
up, and strengthens them.” Once more, he says, “The Lord 
himself being both shepherd and Lord of the flock, is said to feed 
it by himself in strength, so that the sheep being kept with a 
mighty hand, and a high arm, meden ti pathein deinon pros ton 
ephedreuonton autois agrion kai apenon therion, suffer no evil 
from the wild and savage beasts which lie in wait for them.” 

Section 12—Chronomatius. A.D. 335. 
 

Chronomatius was, as we learn from Jerome, bishop of Aquileia; 
he is said to flourish about A.D. 335, and therefore must live to a 
great age, as appears from Jerom’s knowledge of him, and 
acquaintance with him.  He wrote upon the Beatitudes, and some 
other passages in the fifth chapter of Matthew, and part of the 
sixth. Vossius refers to a passage in this writer as militating 
against the perseverance of the saints; who indeed observes, that 
“they are infatuated, who, when once taught by faith’, and the 
heavenly wisdom, and ought to remain faithful and stable, leave 
the faith and divine wisdom, and either fall into heresy, or return to 
the folly of the heathens.” But it is plain that he is speaking of 
nominal Christians, and of their leaving the doctrine of faith they 
were once instructed in, and professed, but not of their losing the 
grace of faith, which they never had. He instances in Judas, 
“who,” he says, “was of these sort of salts, but afterwards he 
rejected that divine wisdom, and of an apostle became an 
apostate; not only could not be profitable to others, but became 
miserable and unprofitable to himself.” And a little after, “Judas, of 
the household of faith, became an enemy of the truth.” All which 



only regard the office to which he was called, the external gifts 
bestowed upon him, and outward profession of faith he made, 
and the character he bore in the esteem of others, from which he 
sadly fell. But this is no proof of the apostasy of a true believer. 
Besides, Chronomatius observes in the same work, “as salt, when 
it operates in any flesh, it does not admit of corruption, it taxes 
away ill smells, it purges out filth, it does not suffer worms to be 
generated; so the heavenly grace of faith, which was given 
through the apostles, in like manner works in us; for it takes away 
the corruption of carnal concupiscence, it purged out the filth of 
sin, it excludes the odor of an evil conversation, and does not 
suffer the worms of sin to be generated, that is, lustful and deadly 
pleasures to rise out of the body And as salt indeed is put without, 
but inwardly operates by virtue of its own nature so the heavenly 
grace penetrates through the outward and inward parts of the 
man; et totum hominem, integrum a peccato incorruptumque 
conservat, and preserves the whole man entire, and incorrupt 
from sin.” Which may be considered as a testimony for the 
doctrine of the saints’ perseverance. 

Section 13—Athanasius. A.D. 350. 
 

Athanasius expressly asserts the stability of the church, and the 
safety of believers, as they are established upon the rock Christ 
Jesus. Having cited Matthew 16:18, he makes this observation 
upon it: “Faithful is the saying, and immoveable the promise, kai e 
ekklesia aettetos, ‘and the church invincible,’ though hell itself 
should be moved, and the rulers of darkness in it.” And in another 
place he says, “A faithful disciple of the gospel, that has grace to 
discern spiritual things, builds his house of faith upon a rock, kai 
esteken edraios kai asphales apo tes touton apates diamenon, 



and stands firm, and ‘abides safe from their deceit;” that is, from 
the deceit of false christs and false prophets he had been 
speaking of before. And having elsewhere mentioned some 
instances, in the Psalms, he adds, “Wherefore it is manifest, that 
we being made one, are able, in the name of the Father, and of 
the Son, bebaion echein tes agates ton sundesmon, to hold the 
bond of love firm.” He suggests, that the reason why Christ 
receives grace for men, is, that it might remain safe for them. “He, 
the Lord,” says he, “received, that the gift residing in him, bebaia 
e charis diamene, ‘grace might remain firm;’ for if men only had 
received, it was possible that it might be taken away again, which 
is shown in Adam, for what he received he lost; ina de 
anaphairetos e charis genetai kai bebaia phugachthe tois 
anthropois, ‘now that this grace might not he taken away, but be 
kept safe from men,’ therefore he made this gift his own, and 
says, that he received power as man, which he always had as 
God.” He also represents it as the effect of Christ’s redemption, 
that the redeemed die no more; for thus he introduces Christ’s 
speaking: “I have finished the work, which thou, Father, gavest 
me; the work is finished; for the men that are redeemed from sin, 
ouketi menousi nekcroi, no longer remain dead. But if any of them 
should perish who are redeemed by Christ, how would this end of 
redemption be answered in such persons, or the effect of it 
appear in them? Vossius appeals to a passage in Athanasius, as 
militating against this doctrine, which is this: “When any one falls 
from the Spirit, through some wickedness, grace indeed remains 
irrevocable, with those who are willing; though a man falls, he 
may repent; but such an one that falls is no longer in God, 
because the Holy Spirit, the Comforter, which is in God, departs 
from him; but the sinner is in him, to whom he has subjected 
himself, as in the case of Saul; for ‘the Spirit of God departed from 



him, and an evil spirit afflicted him.’” But this must be understood 
of the external gifts of the Spirit, as the instance of Saul directs us 
to observe, and not of the special grace of the Spirit in effectual 
vocation; for Athanasius, in the very same page, says, that it 
never fails, is without repentance, and being once bestowed, is 
never revoked.’ His words are these: That phrase, as we are one, 
referring to John 17:92, means nothing else, than that the grace 
of the Spirit which the disciples had, might be adiaptotos kai 
ametameletos, ‘never-failing and irrevocable;’ for, as I said before, 
what the Word had by nature to be in the Father, he desires might 
be irrevocably given us by the Spirit; which the apostle knowing, 
said, ‘Who shall separate us from the love of Christ? For the gifts 
of God, and the grace of calling, are without repentance.’” 

Section 14—Macarius Aegyptus. A.D. 350. 
 

Macarius gives plain intimations, that such who are truly born 
again shall never perish, but have everlasting Fife. “The true 
death,” he says, is inbred in the heart, and is hidden, and the 
inward man is become dead; if therefore any one passes from this 
death unto the life which is hidden, verily he shall live for ever, kai 
ouk apothneskei, and not die.” Again: “The soul shall be kept by 
the power of the Lord, which, as much as it is able, restrains itself, 
and turns from every worldly lust; and so it is helped by the Lord, 
that it may be truly kept from the aforesaid evils; for whenever the 
Lord sees any one bravely declining the pleasures of life, 
distractions, gross cares, earthly bonds, and the wanderings of 
vain reasonings, he grants the peculiar assistance of grace, 
aptoton diateron ten psuchen ekeinen, preserving that soul from 
falling.” Once more: “The humble man never falls, for from 
whence should he fall who is under all?” And in another place, 



speaking of Mary, he observes, that a divine power filled her 
heart; and adds, “That power, wherever it is necessary, becomes 
permanent, os ktema anaphairdon, as a possession that cannot 
be taken away.” Once more he says, that a soul “calling upon the 
Lord is able to continue en pistei adisakto, in faith, without 
doubting.” Vossius refers to several Homilies of this writer, as 
containing in them passages which militate against the saints’ 
perseverance. Out of the fourth homily referred to, I have 
produced an instance in favor of it: in it, he does indeed make 
mention or the foolish virgins, but then he supposes them to be 
such who were in a state of nature, were never regenerated by 
the Spirit of God, and were destitute of the oil of grace; and in it 
also he represents God as not ashamed to receive such that fall, 
provided they repent, turn to him, and desire help of him. In the 
fifteenth, these questions are put: Whether a man having grace 
can fall? whether grace remains after man is fallen? To which he 
replies, that he may fall if he is negligent, which may prove a loss 
to him, but he does not say that grace itself may be lost. And out 
of the same homily I have cited a passage in proof of the doctrine 
contended for. In the twenty-fourth homily referred to, I do not 
meet with any thing that looks like the doctrine of the saints’ final 
and total apostasy. In the twenty-sixth he says, that many who 
think they have attained to perfection wander from the grace they 
have, by which he means gifts; for he supposes treat a man may 
have this grace, and yet his heart not purified, or be a Christian; 
for as for Christians, he says, though Satan wars against them 
without, they are inwardly safe by the power of God, and care not 
for Satan. In the twenty-seventh homily he indeed cites Hebrews 
6:4-6, and makes this remark upon it: “Behold, they that are 
enlightened, and have tasted, fall;” which nobody denies. And in 
the same page he has these words, “He that has these things,” 



meaning gifts, “falls; but he that has charity, or love, aptotos estin, 
cannot fall.” 

Section 15—Hilarius Pictaviensis. A.D. 350. 
 

Hilary of Poictiers says many things which favor the doctrine of 
the saints’ perseverance: he often speaks of faith as invincible 
and immoveable. “This is the mystery of divine revelation,” says 
he, “not only to say, but also to believe, that Christ is the Son of 
God: —this faith is the foundation of the church, through this faith 
the gates of hell against it are weak.” Again, “When he (Christ) 
asked Martha, praying for Lazarus, whether she believed that 
those that believed in him should never die; she spake out the 
faith of her own conscience, saying, Yea, Lord, I believe, etc. 
Confessio haec aeternitas est et fides ista non moritur, this 
confession is eternity, and this faith dies not.” In another place he 
says, “We do not depend on uncertain and idle hopes, as 
mariners, who, sometimes sailing rather, by wishes than in 
confidence, the wandering and unstable either drive or leave; but 
we have insuperabilis fidel spiritus dono unigeniti Dei permanens, 
“the insuperable spirit of faith, through the gift of the only begotten 
of God,’ abiding, and leading us by an unalterable course to the 
quiet haven.” Much the same he says of hope as he does of faith: 
“By him (Christ), he observes, “we are brought into the hope of 
eternity, and in this hope we are not confounded; because this 
same hope, nobis fortitudinis turris est facta, ‘is made unto us a 
tower of strength.’ Through this hope we sustain the force of the 
devil and his snares, being hedged about tutissima fidei 
munitione, ‘with the most safe munition of faith,’ against him and 
his spiritual wickednesses.” Hence he represents the case of 
believers to be such, that there need be no hesitation about 



enjoying eternal happiness. “The kingdom of heaven,” says he, 
“which the prophets declared, John preached, our Lord professed 
was in himself, he wills should be hoped for, sine aliqua incertae 
voluntatis ambiguitate, ‘ without any doubtfulness of an uncertain 
will,’ otherwise there is no justification by faith, if faith itself should 
he doubtful;” for, as he observes a little after, “In the sayings of 
God is truth, and all the efficiency of created things is in the Word; 
wherefore neither what he has promised is doubtful, nor what he 
speaks is ineffectual.” He further intimates, that such as are built 
upon the foundation, Christ, can never be moved or perish. 
Commenting on Matthew 7:24, he says, “By the which the Lord 
makes himself the strong foundation of a high building, and that 
he who from him grows up into a sublime work, cannot be moved, 
either by rains, or floods, or wind; by rains, he means the 
allurements of flattering pleasures, and which sensibly slide into 
the open chinks, whereby faith is first made wet; after that, a run 
of torrents, that is, of motion, of grievous lusts, rush in; and then 
the whole force of the winds blowing about, rages; namely, the 
whole breath of devilish power is brought in; but the man built 
upon the foundation of the rock, insistet, nec moveri loco suo 
poterit, will stand, nor can he be moved out of his own place.” 
Again, he says, “A house reared up by men’s works does not 
abide; nor does that stand which is instituted by the doctrines of 
the world; nor will it be kept by the empty labor of our care; it is to 
be built up other ways, it is other ways to be kept: it is not to be 
begun upon the earth, nor upon the fluid sliding sand, but its 
foundation is to be laid upon the prophets and apostles; it is to be 
increased with living stones; it is to be held together by the 
cornerstone; it is to be built up by the increase of mutual 
connection, into a perfect man, and into the measure of the body 
of Christ: and also to be adorned with the form and beauty of 



spiritual grace; this house, so built by God, that is, by his 
doctrines, non concidet, shall not fall.” On these words, the Lord 
keepeth them that love him, he has this note, “He will save by 
keeping them, that is, by reserving them to be partakers of the 
everlasting kingdom; but they are those who will fear, pray, and. 
love.” Once more, he observes, that “this is the constitution of 
invariable truth, in the beginning of the words of God is truth, that 
the new man, regenerated in Christ, vicat deinceps aeternus, 
‘may henceforth live eternal,’ according to the image of the eternal 
God, that is of the heavenly Adam.” 

Section 16—Basilius Caesariensis. A.D. 370. 
 

Basil gives plain intimations, that such who are redeemed by 
Christ, and are truly gracious souls, shall never perish. “He,” says 
he, “that has chosen the narrow and laborious way, before the 
smooth and easy one, shall not see everlasting corruption: 
namely, the affliction that shall endure for ever.” And a little after, 
“Persuasions of knowledge, falsely so called, give occasion of 
death to them that receive them; which death he shall not see 
who is redeemed by him, whom it hath pleased by the foolishness 
of preaching, to save them that believe.” Virtue, grace, 
righteousness, holiness, faith, and such like, he represents as 
what always remain, and can never be destroyed. “Virtue,” he 
says, “is the only possession, anaphaireton, ‘that cannot be taken 
away,’ and continues with a man living and dying.” Again, 
“Holiness and righteousness, which are brought in the room of 
them (sins), are easy and fight; kai ouk eidota kumasi 
kaluphthenai tisi, and which cannot be covered or borne down by 
any floods.” And elsewhere he observes, that the preaching of the 
gospel has great power of leading and drawing unto salvation, 



and every soul is held by its immoveable doctrines, and is by 
grace confirmed pros ten adaleuton eis Christen pistin, in the 
unshaken faith of Christ.” And in another place the question is 
asked, “What is the property of faith?” The answer is, “An 
undoubted full assurance of the truth of the divine word, which by 
no reason induced by natural necessity, or having the appearance 
of piety, diasaleuomenh, can be moved.” Once more he observes, 
“that because God is in the midst of his own city, he gives it to 
asaleton, ‘stability,’ whether this name of a city agrees with the 
Jerusalem that is above, or the church which is below.” Vossius 
refers us to several of the homilies of this father, as militating 
against this doctrine of the saints’ perseverance; but in some of 
them that are referred to, there are very strong expressions in 
favor of it; in the first of them he thus says, “These words, I have 
loved because the Lord hath heard the voice of my prayer, seem 
to be equivalent to the words of the apostle, and to be said with 
the same affection by the prophet as by the apostle, Who shall 
separate us from the love of Christ! Shall tribulation, etc. 
Therefore I have loved all those things, knowing that I can bear 
those dangers for the sake of godliness.” And a little after, says 
he, “Not that I can by my own power strive against those sorrows; 
but because I have called upon the name of the Lord.” In the 
second stands this passage, “Prudence itself will give to one that 
builds a house to lay the foundation upon a rock; that is, to found 
it in the faith of Christ, wote aseiston diamenein, that it may abide 
immoveable and firm.” And in the last of them, he observes, “that 
we are not angels, but men, and fall and rise again, and that often 
in the same hour;” and instances in David and Peter; and of the 
latter he says, that “though he was a rock, yet he was not a rock 
as Christ; for Christ truly is the immoveable rock; but Peter so, 
because of the rock.” In the third of them he does indeed say, that 



“sin abolishes the grace given us by the washing of regeneration; 
and that sin precedes the loss of grace, which is given through 
the humanity of our Lord Jesus Christ.” But what he means by 
that grace is not very evident. And in the fourth he says, that “the 
Spirit must needs excel them that receive, and are sanctified by 
him, when he comes; but are corrupted, he leaving them; he 
himself always being the fountain of everlasting life.” But then this 
must be understood of such who receive him not aright, for, as he 
elsewhere expresses himself, “The saints receive water springing 
up unto eternal life, which opes gignetai en tois kalos labousi in 
them that receive it rightly, it becomes so.” 

Section 17—Gregorius Nazianzenus. A.D. 350. 
 

Gregory of Nazianzum has several expressions in his writings 
which favor the doctrine of the saints’ perseverance. He says, “A 
man may possess such a habit of virtue, oste kai schedon 
adunaton, genesthai ten peri ta geiro poron, so as that it is almost 
impossible that he should be carried away to that which is evil.” 
And as for the grace of faith, he says, “that, only of all things is 
analwton inexpugnable, and elsewhere, for the consolation of the 
people of God under reproaches and afflictions, he thus 
expresses himself; “Are we reproached? Let us bless them that 
do ill. Are we spit upon? Let us study to have honor from God. Are 
we made to fly? Not from God, tout ouk afaireton ge twn pantwn 
monon, this alone of all things cannot be taken away.” With what 
exultation and joy does he express himself in a view of interest in 
Christ! “O, my Christ,” says he, thou art my portion, which to have 
is better than to have all things else, monon bebaion ktematon kai 
eleutheron, this is the only firm and free possession.” Those who 
fall off from a profession of faith, and desert the interest of Christ 



and religion, he represents as such “who never were sown epi ten 
sterean petran kai aseiston, ‘upon the firm and unshaken rock, 
but upon dry and barren land; these are they who come to the 
word in a superficial way, and are of little faith; and because they 
have no depth of earth, suddenly arise, and looking to please 
others, after a short assault of the evil one, and a little temptation 
and heat, are withered and die.” Vossius refers to a passage in 
this writer as militating against this doctrine; in which Gregory 
advises such as are cleansed “to keep themselves, lest the issue 
of blood should flow again, and they not be able to lay hold on 
Christ; and such who have been made whole to sin no more, lest 
a worse thing should befall them, and should appear to be evil, 
after having received a great and considerable benefit; and such 
who had heard that great voice, “Lazarus, come forth;” and were 
come forth, to take heed lest they die again, when it would be 
uncertain, whether they would be raised again until the last and 
common resurrection.” These expressions, it must be owned, do 
seem to intimate, that persons may be purged, and yet perish; be 
made whole, and yet lost; be quickened, and yet die again. But 
then they must be imputed to this author’s great zeal for the good 
of souls, and care of them, and concern for them, and to his 
earnestness in cautioning of them against sin, and advising them 
to that which is good. 

Section 18—Gregorius Nyssenus. A.D. 380. 
 

Gregory of Nyssa gives plain intimations of the security of the 
saints, and the perpetuity of grace where it is once implanted. 
Having taken notice of Balaam’s being sent for to curse Israel, 
which he was not able to do, he makes this remark on it; “Hence 
we understand that no enchantment is effectual against those 



who live virtuously; but such being satiated through divine 
assistance, pases uperischuein epiboules, prevail over every 
snare.” And in another place he observes, that “the earth first 
apostatized through sin, but now, through the knowledge of God 
has a firm standing; we are all God’s earth, who were first 
unstable in that which is good, and therefore became a curse; but 
afterwards, being delivered from the curse, we again obtain a 
standing in that which is good.” And a little after, he makes this 
observation on Psalm 47:1, “Beautifully he calls the souls of them 
that show to edraion to kai ametatheton, ‘firmness and 
immoveableness in temptations, isles;’ whom the salt waters of 
wickedness surround on every side, and yet dash not against 
them with so much strength os kai salon tina to pagio tes aretes 
empoiesai, as to cause any fluctuation in the firmness of virtue.” 
Psalm 52:8, he explains of such an one “that is rooted in the 
house of God as a fruitful olive tree, kai to edraion to kai 
ametakineton tou kata ten pistin stereomatos en eauto bebaiosas, 
and has the firm and immoveable ground of faith established in 
himself.” He more than once represents the grace of faith as 
permanent and lasting. The good of the sons of men, which 
Solomon desired to see, he says, “appears to him to be no other 
than the work of faith, whose energy is common to all; being 
equally set before them that will, and is pantodunamos kai diarkos 
to zoe paramenousa, all-powerful, and abides in life continually.” 
And elsewhere, speaking of the saints’ spiritual armor, among 
other things he observes, that “the shield, which is a piece of 
armor that covers, is, e arrages pistis, faith that cannot be 
broken.” He says the same of all other graces: explaining the 
beams of the house in Song of Solomon 1:17, “These,” says he, 
“should be the virtues, which do not admit the floods of 
temptations within themselves, sterrai to ousai kai anendotoi 



‘being firm, solid, and not giving way,’ and preserve in temptations 
from being softened into wickedness.” And in another place, says 
he, “He describes the house of virtue whose matter for covering is 
cedar and cypress, which are not susceptible of rottenness and 
corruption; by which he expresses to monimon to kai ametabeton 
tes pros to agathon scheseos, the permanency and immutability 
of the habit to that which is good.” Now all this he ascribes, not to 
the saints themselves, but to God; he observes, that “David says, 
Theou ergon to en eusebeia kratunein ton anthropon, ‘it is the 
work of God to confirm a man in piety;’ for thou art my strength 
and my refuge, says the prophet, and the Lord is the strength of 
his people; and, the Lord will give strength unto his people.” 

Section 19—Hilarius Diaconus. A.D. 380. 
 

Hilary, the deacon, puts perseverance upon the foot of election, 
and intimates, that the reason why any persevere, is because, 
they are elected; and that if any who have thought to have been 
believers do not persevere, it is a plain case that they never were 
elected. “Those,” says he, “whom God foreknew would be 
devoted to him, them he chose to enjoy the promised rewards; 
that those who seem to believe and do not continue in the faith 
begun, may he denied to be God’s elect; quia quos Deus eligit 
apud se permanent, for whom God hath chosen, they continue 
with him.” And a little after, “Whom God foreknew to be fit for 
himself, these continue believers, quia aliter fieri non potest, ‘for it 
cannot be otherwise,’ but that whom God foreknows, them he 
also justifies, and so hereby glorifies them, that they may be like 
the Son of God. As to the rest, whom God has not foreknown, he 
takes no care of them in this grace, because he has not 
foreknown them; but if they believe, or are chosen for a time, 



because they seem good, lest righteousness should be thought to 
be despised, they do not continue that they may be glorified; as 
Judas Iscariot, or the seventy-two, who, being chosen, afterwards 
were offended, and departed from the Savior.” Again, “Whom God 
is said to call, they persevere in faith; hi sunt quos eligit ante 
mundum in Christo, ‘these are they whom he has chosen in Christ 
before the world began,’ that they be unblameable before God in 
love.” And in another place he observes, that some persons may 
seem to be in the number of good men, when, according to God’s 
prescience, they are in the number of evil men; “Hence God saith 
to Moses, if any one sins before, me, I will blot them out of my 
book. So that, according to the righteousness of the judge, he 
then seems to be blotted out, when he sins; but according to 
prescience, nunquam in libro vitae fuisse, ‘he never was in the 
book of life.’ Hence the apostle John says of such, They went out 
from us, but they were not of us, etc. 1 John 2:19.” He represents 
a believer’s love to Christ as insuperable, ant the love of God in 
Christ to him as inseparable. Of the former he says “no torments 
overcome the love of a firm Christian.’ And of the latter, “there is 
nothing that can separate us from the love of God which is in 
Christ Jesus.” “This confidence,” he says, “arises from the 
engagement of Christ, by which he has promised to help in 
tribulation that faith which is devoted to him.” And as to faith itself, 
he says it is res aeterna “an everlasting thing,” written by the 
Spirit, that it may abide. To which add another observation of his, 
“Because God hath promised to give the heavenly kingdom to 
them that love him, et det necesse est, ‘and he must needs give 
it,’ because he is faithful: therefore he is present with them that 
are afflicted for him; nor will he suffer so much to be laid upon 
them as cannot be borne; but will either make the temptation to 
cease quickly, or if it should be long, will give power to bear it, 



otherwise he will not bestow what he has promised; because he 
that suffers will be overcome; for man is subject to weakness, and 
there will be none to deliver; but because God is faithful who has 
promised, he helps, that it may fulfill what he as promised.’ 
Vossius refers us to the commentary of this writer upon the ninth 
of the Romans, but therein does not appear any thing against, but 
for the saints’ perseverance, as has been already cited out of it. 

Section 20—Ambrosius Mediolanensis. A.D. 380. 
 

Ambrose, of Milain, says many things in favor of the saints’ 
perseverance; he speaks of it as a thing certain, and not at all to 
be doubted of. “There is nothing,” says he, “we may fear can be 
denied us, nothing in which we ought to doubt of the continuance 
of divine goodness; the abundance of which has been so daily 
and constant, as that first he should predestinate, then call, and 
whom he calls he justifies, and whom he justifies them he also 
glorifies. Can he forsake those, whom he follows with such 
benefits of his own, even unto rewards? Among so many 
blessings of God, are the snares of the accuser to be feared? But 
who dare accuse them, who in the judgment are counted the 
elect? Can God the Father himself rescind his own gifts, who has 
bestowed them, and banish them from the grace of paternal 
affection, whom he, by adoption, has received? But it is feared, 
lest the judge should be more severe. Consider what judge thou 
must have; the Father hath given all judgment to Christ. ‘Can he 
damn them whom he has redeemed from death?’ For whom he 
offered himself whose life, he knows, is the reward of his own 
death?” And in another place he observes, that “many waters 
cannot quench love; so that thy love cannot be lessened by any 
persecution, which many waters cannot exclude, nor floods 



overflow. Whence is this? Consider that thou hast received the 
spiritual seal, the spirit of wisdom and understanding, the spirit of 
counsel and might, the spirit of knowledge and piety the spirit of 
holy fear; and keep what thou hast received. God the Father hath 
sealed thee; Christ the Lord hath confirmed thee, and hath given 
the pledge of the Spirit in thine heart.” Again he says: “The 
righteous man falls sometimes, but if he is righteous, though he 
falls he shall not be confounded. What is of nature falls, what is of 
righteousness rises again; for God does not forsake the righteous, 
but confirms his hands.” And in another place, “His (the good 
man’s) soul does not perish for ever; neither does any one snatch 
it out of the hand of the Almighty, Father or Son; for the hand of 
God, that established the heavens, quos tenuerit non admittit, 
does not lose whom it holds.” Faith he not only represents as firm 
itself, but says, that it is the stable foundation of all virtues; and 
speaks of grace in general as perpetual. “This,” says he, “Is the 
alone possession, which being obnoxious to no tempests, brings 
forth the fruit of perpetual grace.” And though the church of Christ, 
saints, righteous ones, true believers, are liable to many 
afflictions, temptations, and trials, yet he intimates that he shall be 
preserved in the midst of all. “Zebulon shall dwell by the sea,” he 
observes, “that he may see the shipwrecks of others, whilst he 
himself is free from danger; and behold others fluctuating in the 
straits of this world, who are carried about with every wind of 
doctrine, whilst he perseveres immoveable in the root of faith; as 
the holy church is rooted and founded in faith; beholding the 
storms of heretics, and shipwrecks of Jews, because they have 
denied the governor they had.” And in another place, daily, it is 
not dashed against the rock, nor sunk to the bottom. ‘Again, “The 
soul, which deserves to be called the temple of God, or the 
church, is beaten with the floods of worldly cares, but not 



overturned; it is stricken, but not destroyed.” One, more, “The 
righteous, placed in the house of God, tried ‘by worldly afflictions, 
but not estranged from the house of God, and from the keeping of 
the heavenly commands.” All which preservation from evil, and 
continuance from grace he ascribes not to the power of man, the 
grace of God. “Perseverance,” says he, “is neither of man that 
willeth or runneth; non est enim in hominis potestate, ‘for it is not 
in the power of man,’ but it is of God that showeth mercy, that 
thou canst fulfill what thou hast begun.” There are many other 
passages which countenance this doctrine I forbear to transcribe. 

Section 21—Joannes Chrysostomus. A.D. 390. 
 

Chrysostom represents the church, and all the people of God, as 
invincible, and the graces of faith and hope as always abiding. 
“He calls the church,” says he, “a mountain, to ton dogmaton 
akatagoniston, ‘being as to its doctrines inexpugnable;” for a 
thousand armies may encamp against mountains, bending their 
bows, wielding their shields, and using stratagems, but cannot 
hurt them, and when they have destroyed their own power go 
away; so likewise all they that war against the church, tauten men 
ouk eseisan, cannot move her.” Again, “Neither the tyrant, nor the 
populace, nor battalias of devils, nor the devil himself, perige 
esthai auton ischusen, are able to prevail against them, the 
saints.” He not only observes, that faith is a foundation, and the 
rest the building; but calls it tes petras tes arragous, “the 
unbroken rock;” and adds, “neither rivers nor winds failing upon 
us can do us any hurt, for we stand unshaken upon the rock.” And 
elsewhere, “Well does he say, in which we stand; for such is the 
grace of God, that ouk echei telos, ouk eide peras, it has no end, 
it knows no bounds.” And in another place he observes, that the 



apostle “rightly calls faith a shield, for as that is cast about the 
whole body, being as a wall, so is faith, panta gar aute eikei, ‘for 
all things give way to it;’ wherewith,” says he, “ye shall be able to 
quench all the fiery darts of the evil one; ouden gar dunatai touton 
ton thureon diakopsai, seeing nothing is able to cut this shield in 
pieces.” And elsewhere he asks, “Are our good things in hopes? 
In hopes, but not human; these fail, and often make the man that 
hopes ashamed; or he dies, who is expected to do these things; 
or if he lives, he changes; ours are not such, alla bebaia kai 
akinetos e elpis, but our hope is firm and immovable.” There are 
two or three places in this writer referred to by Vossius, against 
the saint’s perseverance, which have not occurred to me; and the 
last of these references is to a homily, which, and many others 
with it, he owns is none of his, but a collection from him; and, as 
he observes, is not to be depended upon as genuine; it being 
usual with such collectors to add things foreign to the doctrine of 
Chrysostom, and out of other authors. 

Section 22—Hieronymus. A.D. 390. 
 

Jerom says many things which countenance the doctrine of the 
perseverance of the church, of righteous persons, true believers, 
and regenerate ones. Upon Amos 9:14, he has this note, “From 
hence we understand, that the church, to the end of the world, will 
be shaken indeed with persecution, sed nequaquam posse 
subverti, ‘but can in nowise be overthrown;’ will be attempted but 
not overcome; and this will be, because the Lord God omnipotent, 
or the Lord God of it, that is, of the church, hath promised that he 
will do it,” And in another place says, We know that the church, in 
faith, hope and love, is inaccessible and inexpugnable, there is 
none in it immature, every one is docible; impetus irrumpere vel 



arte illudere potest nullus, no one by force can break in upon it, or 
by art allude it.” And elsewhere he observes, that “as the islands 
are indeed smitten with frequent whirlwinds, storms, and 
tempests, but are not overthrown, for an example of the evangelic 
house, which is founded upon a rock of a mighty bulk; so the 
churches which hope in the law, and in the name of the Lord the 
Savior, speak by’ Isaiah, saying, I am a strong city, a city which is 
not assaulted;’ that is, so as to be taken and destroyed. Much like 
to this is his remark, on Isaiah 51:5, The right hand and arm of the 
Lord is he who saves for himself those who first were lost, ut 
nullus periret de his quos ei Pater dederat, ‘that none of them 
might perish whom the Father had given to him;’ for that either the 
souls of the saints, who in the midst of the persecutions of this 
world, anna in Deum solididatae sunt fide, ‘are established with a 
firm faith in God,’ or the multitude of churches among the 
Gentiles, are called isles, we have frequently declared,” Having 
mentioned Proverbs 24:17, he puts these questions, “If he falls, 
how is he just? If just, how does he fall?” which he answers thus, 
“but he does not lose the name of a just man, who by repentance, 
always rises again:” moreover, having cited Psalm 92:12, he 
explains it after this manner, “They that are planted in the house 
of the Lord are just men in ecclesia conformati, ‘established in the 
church;’ but they, not at present, but hereafter shall flourish in the 
courts of the Lord, where there is pure and safe possession.” And, 
says he, in another place, “Dost thou say that the resurrection is 
of the soul, or of the flesh I answer, Which with the soul is 
regenerated in the laver; Et quomodo peribit quae in Christo 
renata est, And how shall that perish which is regenerated in 
Christ?” And else where he observes, that “he who with his whole 
mind trusts in Christ, though as a fallen man he was dead in sin, 
fide sua vivit in perpetuum, by his faith lives for ever.” Once more, 



“The building,” says he, “which is laid upon the foundation of 
Christ, of which the apostle speaks, as a wise master builder, I 
have laid the foundation, nunquum destruetur, sed permanebit in 
perpetuam shall never be destroyed, but shall abide for ever.” He 
asserts the security of the saints notwithstanding all the efforts 
and attempts of Satan by his power and policy to destroy them. 
“He” (the devil,) says ‘he, “will endeavor to enter into Judah, that 
is, the house of confession, and frequently, through them who are 
negligent in the church, he will come up even to the neck, desiring 
to suffocate believers in Christ; and he will stretch out his wings, 
filling the whole country of Immanuel, sed non poterit obtinere, 
quia habet Judas praesentem Deum, but cannot obtain, because 
Judah has God present with him.” Upon Isaiah 14:16, he makes 
this remark, “He shook, he does not overthrow; hence one of 
them that were shaken, and yet did not fall, says, my feet were 
almost gone; and the apostle speaks to believers to take the 
amour of God, and stand against the snares of the devil. The 
house indeed which is founded on a rock, is not shaken by any 
tempest; that is, so as to be overthrown. He has another passage 
to the same effect. “When,” says he, “the devil shall come, who is, 
by interpretation, the reprover and corrector, upon the land and 
country of believers, and of them whom the Lord shall feed, in the 
strength and in the majesty of the Lord his God; and he, the devil, 
shall tread upon them through various tribulations, and as a proud 
man shall ascend and depress the houses of our souls, that is, 
our bodies, et tamen nihil nos a Christi charitate separaverit, yet 
nothing shall separate us from the love of Christ.” The grace of 
love he more thou once represents as that which shall abide, and 
never be lost. Upon Matthew 34:12, he has this note; “he does not 
deny the faith of all, but many, for many are called, but few 
chosen; for in the apostles, et similibus eorum, permansura est 



charitas, ‘and them that are like them, love remains;’ concerning 
which it is written in Song of Solomon 8:7 and Romans 8:35.” And 
in another place he expresses himself thus; “And because love 
never fails, he who is in the soundness of love,” that is, as he 
explains it in the same place, “who loves the Lot with all his soul, 
with all his heart, and with all his strength, nunquam et ipse 
corruit, he himself also never falls,’ according to Romans 8:35.” 

Now this perseverance and continuance in grace he denies is 
owing to the free will of man, but is to be ascribed to the mercy 
and power of God; which he concludes from 2 Thessalonians 3:3, 
ergo non liberi arbitrii potestatesed Dei clementia conservamur, 
“therefore,” says he, “we are preserved, not by the power of free 
will, but by the clemency of God.” And a little after, having 
mentioned the words of Christ to Peter in Luke 22:32, he thus 
addresses the Pelagians et certe juxto vos in apostoli erat 
positum potestate, si voluisset, ut non deficeret fides ejus, “but 
truly, according to you, it was in the power of the apostle, if he 
would, that his faith should not fail.” Jerom does indeed 
sometimes speak of the Spirit of God being taken away and 
quenched, but then by the Spirit, he means the gifts of the Spirit, 
such as are mentioned in 1 Corinthians 12:8-10. The text in 
Ecclesiastes 7:15, he understands, not of one that is really just, 
but of one who seems to himself to be so. It must be owned that 
there are some expressions of Jerom’s here and there, which are 
not easy to be reconciled either with himself or this doctrine; as 
when he seems to make the perpetuity of God’s gifts to depend 
upon the worthiness of men, and men’s continuance of grace to 
lie in the power of their wills, contrary to what he at other times 
asserted, which has been already observed; as also when he 
says that “God indeed has planted, and no man can root up his 
plantation; but because this planting is in his own free will, no 



other can root up, nisi ipsa praebuerit assensum, unless that 
assents to it.” And in another place he says, that “though no one 
can pluck out of the hand of God, yet he that is held may fall out 
of the hand of God, propria voluntate, by his own will. And again, 
that “he who is like an adamant stone, which cannot be hurt or 
overcome by any, yet may be dissolved by the alone heat of 
deadly lust.” And this he says after he had expressed the doctrine 
of the saints’ perseverance in a very strong manner. Moreover, he 
asserts, that the Ethiopians may, upon repentance, become the 
children of God; and the children of God, by falling into sin, may 
become Ethiopians; and yet in the same leaf stands a testimony 
to the doctrine of perseverance, which is cited above. But these 
must be reckoned among Jerom’s unguarded expressions, by 
which we are not to form a judgment of his sentiments against the 
numerous testimonies produced to the contrary. 



Chapter 6 

Of The Heathens 

 

To the doctrine of the ancients, concerning the necessity of grace 
to the performance of every good work, the Pelagians objected 
the virtues and famous actions of the heathens. These Vossius, a 
favorite author of Dr. Whitby’s has largely proved, under various 
theses or propositions to want all the conditions requisite in good 
works; such as doing them according to the law of God, in love to 
him, from faith in him, and with a view to his glory; and that 
"though some few of the ancients were of opinion, that the more 
virtuous among the heathens, such as Socrates and others, were 
saved, yet this notion was condemned of old by the other fathers, 
especially in the time of Austin." The collection which Dr. Whitby 
has made out of the fathers, is very little to the purpose, chiefly 
relating to the endowments of nature, the blessings of providence, 
and temporal favors bestowed on heathens in common with 
others, denied, by none. The principal testimonies in favor of the 
good works and salvation of the heathens are taken from Justin 
Martyr, Clement of Alexandria, Chrysostom, and Jerom; but 
these, as Dr. Edwards observes, at least some of them, had been 
bred in a philosophical way themselves, and so had retained a 
charity for that sort of men, yea, thought better of them than they 
deserved. Besides, should these testimonies be examined, they 
will not be found so full and express as they are thought to be; 
and other passages of these writers may be produced, 
contradicting of them. As to Justin Martyr, when he says, that 
such as Socrates and Heraclitus were Christians, he does not 
mean, as a learned man of our nation has observed, that they 



were perfectly, only in part so; that is, as they were partakers of 
and lived according to the logos, or reason, which Christ, the 
Word and Son of God, imparts to every man. And as to Clement 
of Alexandria, Vossius has clearly shown, that he could not say or 
think, that any could be saved without faith, and without the 
knowledge of Christ; which he supposed the heathens had 
through Christ’s descent into hell, and preaching to them there. 
Nor that he could mean that the philosophy of the Greeks was 
sufficient to salvation, only at most, that it was one degree 
towards, or what had a tendency to lead to Christ. And though 
Chrysostom says, that before the coming of Christ, they that did 
not confess him might be saved, yet he elsewhere affirms, that 
the works of men ignorant of God, are like to the garments of the 
dead, who are insensible of them; his words are these; "They that 
labor in good works, and know not the God of piety, are like 
leipsanois neeron, ‘to the remains of the dead, who are clothed 
with beautiful garments but have no sense of them.’" And though 
Jerom talks in one place, of "the knowledge of God being by 
nature in all, and that no man is born without Christ, and hath not 
in himself the seeds of wisdom and justice, and other virtues; 
whence many without faith, and the gospel of Christ, do some 
things either wisely or holily;" yet in another place he says, "Let us 
bring forth that sentence (The just shall live by faith) against those 
who, not believing in Christ, think themselves to be strong, wise, 
temperate, and just; that they may know that no man liveth 
without Christ, sine quo omnis virtus in vito est, without whom all 
virtue is to be reckoned for vice." To which I shall add two or three 
testimonies more, showing that the virtues of the heathens were 
not properly good works, but had only a show of them, and were 
insufficient to salvation, and conclude, says Origen, "if a 
conversation of good manners were sufficient to men for 



salvation, how is it that the philosophers among the Gentiles, or 
many among heretics, continenter viventes nequaquam salvantur, 
‘who live soberly, are not saved?’ but because the falsity of their 
doctrine darkens and defiles their conversation." Again he 
observes from Peter in Clement, "that good works which are done 
by unbelievers profit them in this world, non et in illo ad 
consequendam vitam aeternam, but not to obtain eternal life in 
the other." Cyprian has these words; "The philosophers also 
profess to follow this (patience), but as theft wisdom is false, so is 
their patience: for how can he be either wise or patient, qui nec 
sapientiam nec patientiam Dei novit, who neither knows the 
wisdom nor patience of God?" Ambrose expresses himself in this 
manner, "Virtues, without faith, are leaves; they seem to be 
green, but cannot profit; they are moved with the wind, because 
they have no foundation. How many heathens have mercy, have 
sobriety! but they have no fruit, quia fidem non habent, because 
they have no faith." 



A Vindication Of A Book Entitled  
The Cause of God and Truth 

 

Relating To The Sense Of The Ancient Christian Writers, About 
Some Things In Controversy With The Arminians, From The 
Cavils, Calumnies, And Defamations Of Mr. Henry Heywood, Etc. 
HAVING published, some time ago, an Answer to the Birmingham 
Dialogue-Writer’s Second Part, I annexed a postscript to it, 
relating to some charges brought against me by one Mr. Henry 
Heywood, in an introduction of his to a translation of Dr. Whitby’s 
Treatise of Original Sin. This postscript, containing my answer to 
the said charges, it seems, is not relished by him and his friends, 
and has produced a defamatory pamphlet, wrote either by himself 
or some of his party, entitled A Defence of Dr. Whitby’s Treatise 
of Original Sin, etc. I say, wrote either by himself, or some of his 
party—for I greatly suspect that this piteous performance is done 
by some other person or persons, and published under his name; 
since, if my information is right, this man was gone for Carolina 
some months before the publication of this pamphlet; which, had 
it been drawn up and finished by himself before his departure, 
might have been published in ten days’ time. The temper and 
genius of a certain person, not very remarkable for candor and 
good-nature, are pretty visible in it; but, whoever be the author or 
authors, revisers and editors of it, they ought to look upon 
themselves concerned in the guilt and shame arising from the 
blunders and scandal which are manifestly in it, as will appear by 
the following examination of it: — 

I. The first charge brought against me is mistranslation, of which 
three instances are given, and to which I have replied; the sum of 



the difference between us is, I have rendered plaga, in Irenaeus, 
plague; this man, sometimes wound; and, at another time, sore, 
and sometimes disease; I have interpreted recenseatur, in 
Tertullian, re-reckoned, or reckoned anew; he, enrolled anew; I 
have translated damnatio, in the same author, damnation, he 
condemnation. I shall not contend with him about words: the 
reader may choose and prefer which translation he pleases. What 
is more material, is the pertinence of these passages to the point 
in hand, the sense of them, and whether any injury is done 
thereunto. And, 

1. As to the passage in Irenaeus, whether antiqua serpentis 
plaga be rendered the old blow, or stroke, or wound, or sore, or 
plague, or disease of the serpent, it certainly intends some hurt or 
mischief done by the old serpent, the devil, to our first parents, 
and to all mankind. This man says that Irenaeus, by this 
pestilential disorder (and which surely, then, must be a plague,) 
with which the old serpent has infected mankind, understands not 
original corruption, or the vitiosity whereby man’s nature is 
depraved, but only death and mortality. But let the words of 
Irenaeus  be produced and considered, which are these: “Men 
cannot else be saved from the old wound (the pestilential 
disorder) of the serpent, nisi credant in eum, except they believe 
on him, who, in the likeness of sinful flesh, was lifted up from the 
earth, on the tree of martyrdom, who draws all things to himself, 
and quickens the dead.” Now, are they that believe in Christ 
saved by him from mortality and death? Are they not as liable to 
mortality? And do they not labor under the same diseases of 
body, and die a corporal death, as other men do? Are these the 
persons only that will be cured of this mortal disorder, the disease 
of death, by a resurrection from the dead? Will there not be a 



resurrection of the just and unjust, believers and unbelievers? 
Who then can conceive that this should be the meaning of 
Irenaeus? As to the passage which Dr. Whitby cites in favor of the 
sense this author from him has espoused, it makes more against 
him than for him; for Irenaeus does not say that plaga, the 
disorder itself, but dolor plagae, “the pain of it,” or what arises 
from it, “with which men was stricken in the beginning, in Adam 
inobediens, ‘being disobedient in Adam;’ this is the death which 
God will cure, by raising us from the dead, and restoring us to our 
forefathers’ inheritance.” So that corporeal death, according to 
Irenaeus, is not the blow, the disorder itself, but what arises from 
it is the fruit and effect of it. Besides, how he, or any other man, 
can imagine that even mortality and death should be inflicted on 
men for Adam’s disobedience, unless they are involved in the 
guilt of it, or that is reckoned to them, which is what we contend 
for, is unaccountable. And further, it may be observed, that we 
have here another testimony from this ancient writer in favor of 
our sentiments, when he says, “man was disobedient in Adam,” 
as elsewhere,  “he offended in him,” which is entirely agreeable 
to, and confirms our sense of (Rom. 5:12), in whom all have 
sinned: for the reason which  Dr. Whitby gives of his use of such 
phrases, “because we were born of Adam after he was overcome 
by sin, we receive our name from him,” is exceeding trifling, and 
ridiculous to the last degree, Upon the whole, since our Lord 
Jesus Christ saves those that believe in him, not from mortality 
and a corporeal death, but as from their actual transgressions, so 
from original sin; from the corruption and vitiosity of their nature; 
from the damning power of it, by his death; and from its governing 
influence by his Spirit and grace; there is the strongest reason to 
conclude that this is the sense of Irenaeus; and in this I am 
supported by such great names as Austin, Vossius Polyander, 



Rivet, Walaeus, and Thysius; nay, even Feuardentius the Papist 
though otherwise a strenuous advocate for free will, insists upon 
it, that this passage of Irenaeus is a proof that the doctrine of 
original sin was held by the ancients before the time of Austin; 
and since then, Irenaeus means the same which the Scripture 
calls: the plague of a man’s heart, no injury is done him by my 
translation. 

2. The first passage out of Tertullian is owned by Dr. Whitby to 
be more to the purpose than some he had been considering; nor 
has he anything to object to the former part, of it, for which it is 
chiefly cited; in which Tertullian says, “Every soul is reckoned in 
Adam, until it is reckoned anew, or registered in Christ; so long 
unclean, until it is thus registered.” Nor does our author object to 
the pertinence of this testimony, which clearly expresses that the 
souls of men, whilst unregenerate, are not only reckoned in 
Adam, as belonging to him, and under him as their head; but are 
also reckoned unclean in him, being partakers of the sinful 
pollution, which he, by his transgression, brought upon all 
mankind. Pamelius makes this to be the argument and summary 
of the chapter wherein this testimony stands; Tamdiu enem 
animam ex carnis societate, in Adam immundam censeri, et 
peccatricem, tam animam, quam carnem dici: “So long as the 
soul, through society with the flesh, is reckoned unclean in Adam, 
both soul and body are said to be sinful;” which shows that he 
thought that Tertullian’s sense was, that not only the soul is 
reckoned unclean in Adam, but that both body and soul are sinful, 
being defiled in him; though Dr. Whitby says, his commentator 
makes a doubt of it, whether, when he adds, “sinful because 
unclean, receiving its disgrace from society with the flesh,” he 
attributes this disgrace of the soul from its society with the flesh, 



in respect of its mere original, or because it made use of it as an 
instrument of sinning. 

3. The other passage in Tertullian is, “Man being at the 
beginning circumvented by Satan, so as to transgress the 
commandment of God, and he being therefore given up to death, 
has defiled all mankind which spring from him, and has also made 
them partakers of his damnation.” This man finds fault with me for 
translating in my book, totem genus, “his whole kind,” instead of 
“his whole race or offspring;” but is not Adam’s whole kind the 
same with all mankind? and are not all mankind his offspring? or, 
are any his offspring but mankind? He calls this an egregious 
blunder in me; but everybody will see that this is egregious trifling 
in him. A greater oversight is committed by neglecting to translate 
infectum, which expresses the pollution of nature all mankind are 
tainted with by Adam, and which exposes them to the same 
condemnation with him. But, since I have rendered damnatio in 
this passage damnation, the principal controversy about it is, 
though this writer says it will not bear any dispute, whether this 
relates to a bodily death and condemnation only, which he 
suggests is Tertullian’s sense in this and in all other places; or 
also to the sense of condemnation and death which passed on 
Adam, body and soul, for his disobedience, and on all mankind in 
him, on account of the same. That Adam, according to Tertullian, 
was assigned to a corporal death, and such a sentence of 
condemnation passed on him, is out of question. The passages 
cited by this author, to which more might be added, will be 
allowed to be proofs of this. But then, this was not all that came 
upon him, nor the whole of the sentence which was pronounced 
on him; for, according to this ancient writer, he was not only 
subject to a corporal death, but also the image of God in him was 



destroyed; which lay not, as this man suggests is the sense of 
other ancient writers, in the immortality of the body, but in the 
soul, its powers and faculties, and especially in the power and 
freedom of the will, as appears from these following words of his:  
“I find that man was created by God, free, and possessed of his 
own free will and power, observing in him no image and likeness 
of God more than the same form of state: for not in the face and 
lineaments of the body, so different in mankind is he made after 
God, who is of one form or essence, but in that substance which 
he has derived from God, that is, of the soul, answering to the 
form of God, and is sealed with the liberty and power of his free 
will.” And a little lower he says, “The image and likeness of God 
ought to be of his own free will and power, in which this itself, the 
image and likeness of God, may be thought to be, namely, the 
liberty and power of free will.” He not only affirms that the image 
of God in man is defaced; but that also, by his sin, he has lost 
communion with God: “By not having faith,” he says, “even that 
which he seemed to have is taken from him, the favor of paradise, 
and familiarity with God, whereby he would have known all the 
things of God, had he been obedient.” Now, the deprivation of the 
image of God, and of communion with him, through the fall, are 
what we call a mortal or spiritual death. Moreover, in the very 
passage in dispute, Adam is said “to render all mankind polluted,’’ 
and so they become partakers of his condemnation, soul and 
body; hereby they become loathsome and abominable to God, 
and consequently liable to, and deserving of, his everlasting wrath 
and displeasure; which is no other than the second death; and 
that such a sentence of death passed on Adam for his offense, 
according to Tertullian, is clear from the following passages: “For 
though, because of the condition of the law, Adam is given up to 
death, yet there is good hope for him, since the Lord says, Adam 



is become as one of us; namely, concerning the future 
assumption of the man into union with the Deity.” Now, of his 
being delivered from a bodily death there was no hope, for the 
sentence of that not only passed, but was executed on him; but of 
his being delivered from the second death there is hope, through 
the sacrifice and satisfaction of the Second Adam; hence he 
elsewhere condemns Tatian as a heretic, for asserting that “Adam 
could not obtain salvation; as if,” says he, “the branches could be 
saved, and not the root.” And in another place he has these 
words: “God, after so many and such great offenses of human 
indiscretion deliberately committed by Adam, the father of 
mankind, after man was condemned, with the dowry (the sin) of 
the world, after he was cast out of paradise, and subject to death, 
seasonably received him to his mercy, and immediately renewed 
repentance within himself; that is, as Rigaltius explains it, as God 
repented that he had made man, he also repented that he had 
condemned him; wherefore, having rescinded the sentence of 
former wrath, or the former sentence of wrath and vengeance, he 
agreed to forgive his workmanship and image.” Now, pray what 
was sententia irarum pristinarum, “the former sentence of wrath,” 
said to be rescinded? Could it be the sentence of bodily death? 
Was that rescinded? Did not Adam die that death, as do all his 
posterity? Could it be any other than the sentence of eternal 
death and damnation, which, though it passed, was not executed 
on him, through the grace and forgiveness of God? Since then, 
according to Tertullian, this was the sentence pronounced on 
Adam, and he has made all his posterity partakers of it, I have 
done him no injury by my translation; besides, in the place before 
us, Tertullian is speaking to and of the soul, and not the body; for 
he immediately adds, “Thou art sensible of thy destroyer.” And a 
little after, “We affirm that thou wilt remain after this life is ended, 



and wait for the day of judgment; and, according to thy deserts, 
shall be assigned either to torment or rest, both which will be for 
ever.” Upon the whole, we see that this writer had no reason to 
say, that Tertullian everywhere declares the sentence of a bodily 
death alone to be what was pronounced on Adam in the 
beginning; or that he ever supposes the divine sentence of 
condemnation pronounced against man in the beginning, to 
concern the body and bodily death only, and never supposes it to 
respect the eternal death of body and soul hereafter.  

This writer, unwilling to let slip an opportunity, or seeming one, 
of reproaching me, says, that I have ventured to translate a 
passage of Dr. Whitby’s but not without a mistake; whereas I have 
not pretended to give an exact translation of the passage, but only 
the sense of it, and in that, it seems, I am mistaken: How so? I 
say, “the learned Doctor was of opinion, that what he has wrote in 
the treatise was almost above the capacities of the common 
people.” This man says his words are these: “Seeing these things 
which I shall say of original sin, for the most part, exceed the 
capacity of the vulgar.” Well, if they, for the most part, exceed, 
then surely they must be almost above the capacity of the vulgar. 
Should a person meet with this passage in Terence, fere ruri se 
continet, which this author mentions, and should render it, “he 
keeps almost always in the country,” would it not be all one as if it 
was rendered, “he keeps for the most part, or usually, in the 
country?” And so, if he should on this scrap of Latin, ut fere fit, 
and translate it, “as it almost always falls out;” would it not be the 
same as if it was translated, “as it usually, or for the most part, 
falls out?” A man that can be grave in such observations as these, 
whatever opinion he may have of himself as a very learned critic, 
must be set down for a solemn trifler. 



I pass on (having nothing to do with his reasons for translating 
Dr. Whitby’s book, nor with the translation itself) to, 

II. The next charge exhibited against me, which is impertinence, 
pretending I have alleged testimonies from the ancients beside 
my purpose, and particularly from Clemens, Barnabas, Ignatius, 
Justin, and Lactantius, which shall be re-examined. And, 

1. Clemens addressed the Corinthians, to whom he writes, as 
persons “called and sanctified by the will of God;” which 
translation of his words is censured as inaccurate, though 
perfectly agreeable to the version of Patricius Junius, a man of 
great erudition, revised by that very learned hand, Dr. John Fell, 
bishop of Oxford, who renders them, as I have done, vocatis et 
sanctificatis voluntate divina; yet this poor creature has the 
assurance and vanity to suggest, that his own translation is most 
exact, and this very loose, obscure, and inaccurate; but it is plain 
what makes him uneasy with this version, because he observes, it 
“makes it look as if both the calling and sanctification were 
ascribed here to the will of God;” and truly so it does, and that 
very rightly: and why should the man boggle at this, since 
Clemens, in the passage next cited by me, expressly says of the 
Corinthians, that they were “called by the will of God in Christ 
Jesus?” whence it is clear, that not only sanctification, but 
vocation, is ascribed by him to the will of God. But then, it seems, 
this vocation is to be understood, not of internal, effectual calling, 
but of the outward call of the gospel. To which may be replied, 
that persons may be called externally, by the preaching of the 
gospel, who are never sanctified; but then those who are 
sanctified, are internally called, are called with a holy calling, or 
are sanctified in and by their effectual vocation; and since these 



Corinthians were sanctified as well as called, their vocation 
cannot be understood of a mere outward call, by the ministry of 
the word; but of an eternal, efficacious call, by the Spirit and grace 
of God. If this will not do, it is suggested, that sanctification, in this 
passage, does not design regeneration, conversion, or any 
internal work of the Spirit of God upon the soul; but expiation and 
pardon of sin, through the sacrifice of Christ; the words of 
Clemens being an allusion to, and the sense of the same, with 
Hebrews 10:10. Though one should rather think that Clemens, 
writing to the Corinthians, as the apostle Paul had done before, 
should copy after him, and in his addresses to them make use of 
the same characters, and in the same sense, as he does 1 
Corinthians 1:2, where we find both these words, kletois and 
egiasmenois, called and sanctified; and the rather, because 
Clemens had this epistle in his view when he wrote, makes 
mention of it, and exhorts the Corinthians to consider it. It is 
therefore most natural to conclude, that Clemens, using the same 
words as the apostle did, in an epistle written to the same 
persons, should design the same things by them, namely, their 
effectual calling to be saints, and their sanctification through the 
Spirit and grace of Christ; and then what is become of the charge 
of impertinence? why, truly, this passage is still nothing to the 
point, since none of the Remonstrants pretend that any person 
can be sanctified, but by the will of God: to which I have made 
answer, that they will not affirm, that any person can be sanctified 
by the will of God, without the cooperation of man’s will, by which, 
according to them, grace becomes effectual; whereas Clemens 
attributes vocation and sanctification entirely to the will of God: 
when I add, that the Remonstrants affirm, that the difference of 
calling grace in man lies not so much in the will of God as in the 
will of man; and that it is no absurdity to say, that a saint is 



distinguished from an unregenerate man by his own will; in 
affirming which, this writer says I say what is weak and false, and 
which no Remonstrant ever used; but in all these I am supported 
by the following testimonies out of their own mouths; they affirm 
that “the holy Scriptures requires especially, to the opening of the 
heart, the cooperation of man; that co-operation which proceeds 
from preventing grace, for if God commands man to open his 
heart in conversion, it is certain that that operation is not effected 
by God, without the consent of man’s will.” Corvinus, the 
Remonstrant, asserts that, “supposing all the operations which 
God uses to work conversion in us, yet conversion so remains in 
our power, that we may not be converted.” He denies “that the 
difference of calling grace is not so placed in the will of man as in 
the will of God; and expressly uses these words, “It is no 
absurdity that a man should be distinguished by his own will from 
an unbeliever.” Grevinchovius, the remonstrant, affirms, that “it is 
not foreign from Scripture and truth, if any one should assert that 
believers, not indeed of themselves, or by themselves, yet do 
distinguish themselves.” And in reply to these words, “Who hath 
made thee to differ? he says, I make myself to differ, since I could 
resist God and divine pre-determination, and yet have not 
resisted, and why may not I glory in it as my own?” The same 
writer also says, that “the effect of grace ordinary depends on 
some act of the will, as a previous condition, sine qua non;” and 
that “no other common cause of the whole complex together can 
be given beside the liberty of the will.” And again, that “the will of 
itself alone, by a certain previous motion, determines grace: when 
we say,” adds he, “that the will determines grace, we mean 
nothing else than that the will freely performs its concourse with 
cooperating grace; or that the will so co-operates, as that it might 
not cooperate,  and so, by not so cooperating, hinder the co-



operation of grace.” Many more citations of the like kind might be 
made, but these may suffice. Since, then, they ascribe 
conversion, or calling grace, so much to the will of man, as to give 
it the turning point in it, as to make conversion dependent on it, for 
so Grevinchovius allows, “you will say,” observes he, “that in this 
way of working, even God himself, in some measure depends 
upon the will. I grant it,” he replies, “as to the act of free 
determination.” It therefore cannot be saying either a weak or 
false thing of the Remonstrants, that they may make the 
difference of calling grace to lie not so much in the will of God as 
in the will of man. 

The other passage cited by me out of Clemens being, in that 
clause of it for which I cite it, the same with the former, since that 
is pertinent to my purpose, this must be also, and I therefore need 
not say any thing more about it; only whereas I have once (not 
more than once, as this man says) elsewhere cited it, to prove 
that according to Clemens good works are unnecessary in point 
of justification. This writer is pleased to make a digression from 
his subject, and observe, that this passage is full against the 
doctrine I embrace, will not serve my purpose against the person I 
opposed; and on the contrary, is a strong bulwark in defense of 
the Remonstrants, who hold that persons are not justified by 
works without faith, nor by faith without works; but by faith 
accompanied with, and productive of, good works. To all which I 
reply, that this passage of Clemens is not, in the least, against 
any doctrine I embrace, but entirely agreeable: the doctrine of 
justification by faith, in the Scripture sense of it, is what I hold and 
maintain; nor are any thoughts and sentiments of mine 
concerning justification inconsistent with it. The passage is also 
full to my purpose for which I cited it, against my antagonist, 



which was to show, that good works were not necessary to 
salvation, as the antecedent to the consequent: but, above all, it is 
surprising that the passage should be thought to be a strong 
bulwark in defense of the Remonstrants, since Clemens expressly 
says, “We are justified not by our piety, nor by our good works, 
which we have done in holiness of heart; but by that faith, by 
which the Almighty God hath justified all from the beginning;” by 
which expressions he excludes all works from our justification; 
yea, such as believers themselves perform, which spring from the 
best principles, from holiness of heart, and are done in the best 
manner, even works which spring from faith, and are produced by 
it: for, can there be holiness of heart where there is no faith, any 
more than there can be faith where there is no holiness of heart? 
If the Remonstrants have no stronger bulwarks than this, they are 
most miserably defended in this article. 

2. Barnabas is the next ancient writer mentioned, from whom I 
have cited a passage, to prove the weakness and corruption of 
human nature before faith; and here a hideous outcry is raised, of 
an egregious blunder, false translation, want of sense, and I know 
not what, through a repetition of the word idolatry; and all this is 
aggravated by its being in my fourth volume, and retained in my 
postscript, after I had revised the translation; whereas, upon 
examination, it will appear the blunder is his, and not mine; and 
that he has not consulted the original Greek of Barnabas, but the 
old Latin translation. The Greek of Barnabas, as it stands in the 
edition of the very learned Isaac Vossius, is as follows: —Pro tou 
emas pisteusai to Theo, en emon to katoiketerion tes kardias 
phtharton kai asthenes — oti en pleres men eidololatrias oikos, 
eidololatria en oikos diamonion, dis to poiein osa en enantia to 
Theo; which I must again render, “Before we believed in God, the 



habitation of our heart was corrupt and weak; for it was a house 
full of idolatry, and idolatry was the house of devils; wherefore we 
do, or did, such things as were contrary to God.” Indeed the word 
idolatria is omitted in the old Latin version of Barnabas, which is 
this: Antequam crederemus Deo erat habitatio nostra corrupta et 
infirma — quia pleni eramus adorationibus idolorum et srat domus 
doemoniorum, propter quod faceremus, quae Deo essent 
contraria. Now where is the egregious blunder? and who is the 
blunderer? or, where is the impertinence of the passage? Does it 
not clearly and fully express the corruption and weakness of man 
before he believes, or has the grace of God implanted in him, for 
which purpose it was cited? He next finds fault with the version of 
the latter part of the passage, and in a very magisterial way says, 
the words will never bear such a translation, without giving any 
reason for his so saying; but why should not dia to poiein be 
rendered ‘wherefore we do,’ or did, rather than ‘forasmuch as we 
have done,’ since the verb is of the present, and not of the preter-
perfect tense. The reason of his being uneasy with my translation 
is pretty evident, because it leaves his charge of impertinence 
utterly insupportable. One would think he might have made use of 
softer words than those railing ones, of ignorance and dishonesty; 
but such is modern charity! As for the passage in Barnabas he 
refers me to, when he says, “When God has received us by the 
remission of our sins, he then gives us another form, so as to 
have souls like the soul of an infant:” this is only to be understood 
in a comparative sense, in like manner, as Matthew 18:3, and 
19:14, 1 Corinthians 14:20, and clearly expresses the power and 
efficacy of divine grace, in forming the new creature in 
regeneration; for which purpose I have cited it in this my fourth 
Part. 



3. Ignatius comes next under consideration, from whom I have 
cited a passage which agrees with those out of Clemens 
Romanus, and which is allowed to be so by this author, and since 
they are to my purpose, as has been proved, this must be also: 
but whereas there are three other passages besides, which are 
produced by me, this man has thought fit to examine them 
likewise. In the first of these, Ignatius advises the church of 
Smyrna to avoid some very wicked persons he describes as 
beasts in the shape of men, and “only to pray for them, if so be 
they may repent, which is very difficult; but Jesus Christ, our true 
life,” says he, “has the power of this;” which words are cited, not 
only to show the difficulty of such wicked persons obtaining 
repentance, and which this author allows, even such a difficulty as 
amounts to an impossibility; an impossibility as great as is in the 
Ethiopian to change his skin, or the leopard his spots; but also to 
show that Christ, who is our life, who has quickened us, and given 
us repentance unto life, or we had never had it, has the sole 
power of it; and who, as he has given repentance to such who 
may not have been such notorious sinners, or they would never 
have repented of themselves; so he is able to give it to the most  
profligate wretches, and which, therefore, is the argument or 
encouragement to pray for such. The next passage of Ignatius is, 
“They that are carnal, cannot do the things that are spiritual; nor 
they that are spiritual, do the things that are carnal;” from whence, 
this writer says, I infer, that men in a carnal state have no power 
to do any thing that is spiritual: it is very right, so I do, and that 
justly: but then, it is said, the former part of the citation cannot 
intend this, and more than the latter part of it can mean, that a 
spiritual man has no power to do a wicked action; and therefore 
can never intend, that a carnal man cannot cease to be carnal, 
and become spiritual, and then do spiritual things. To which I 



reply, that a carnal man has nothing that is spiritual in him, and 
therefore can do nothing that is spiritual; but a spiritual man has 
both flesh and spirit in him, that which is carnal and that which is 
spiritual. Now when the carnal part prevails, it puts a man upon 
doing of carnal things, as in the case of David referred to; but then 
this same man, as spiritual, and when in a spiritual frame, and in 
the exercise of spiritual grace, according to Ignatius, cannot do 
carnal things; and which is the sense of the apostle John (1 John 
3:9), Whosoever is born of God doth not commit sin, for his seed 
remaineth in him, and he cannot sin, because he is born of God. 
We do not deny that a carnal man may cease to be carnal, 
become spiritual, and then do spiritual things; but then we affirm 
that he cannot cease to be carnal, become spiritual, and do 
spiritual things, but by the grace of God, and not by his own 
power and strength. The last citation from Ignatius, and which is 
no marginal reading, but stands in the body of Vossius’s edition, 
is, that “the Christian is not the work of persuasion, but of 
greatness;” that is, as I explain it, of the exceeding greatness of 
God’s power, referring to Ephesians 1:19, to which I am inclined 
to think Ignatius refers; where the word megethos, used by him, is 
to be taken in this sense; our author, from Mr. Whiston and 
Archbishop Wake, interprets it of fortitude and courage in times of 
persecution. The place referred to, as a parallel one, to support 
this sense, is not to the purpose, where Ignatius says, “They that 
profess themselves to be Christians, shall be seen by what they 
do; for now it is not the business of a profession, but it is through 
the power of faith, if any man is found to be a Christian to the end; 
by which he means, that it is not by a mere outward profession, 
but by the power and strength of faith, that a Christian continues 
and perseveres to the end. Nor is there any mention of peismone, 
or megethos, or any thing that answers to them, in the passage. 



But when this author suggests that I have left out these words, 
“especially when he is hated by the world;” and if purposely, he 
says, it will be a full proof that I am not overstocked with integrity; 
he is guilty of a vile piece of slander, and is a glaring proof of his 
having a very small share of integrity himself: what guilt, shame, 
and confusion, must rise up in him, when I have produced the 
whole passage, as it stands in my book, thus: “The Christian is 
not the work of persuasion, but of greatness, of the exceeding 
greatness of God’s power, which is wonderfully displayed in 
making the Christian, in continuing, preserving, and supporting 
him as such, especially,” as he observes, “when he is hated by 
the world!” 

4. Justin Martyr is another ancient writer from whom I have cited 
passages, showing that the Scriptures, and the doctrines 
contained in them, are not to be understood without the Spirit and 
grace of God. The first of these I freely own, and I never gainsaid 
it, does most clearly express, that the doctrines of the sacred 
writings are such as could never be discovered by the light of 
nature, nor without the inspiration of the Holy Spirit; but then, 
since these writings contain such great and divine things, as 
Justin says, exceeding the natural knowledge and understanding 
of men, it follows, that they can only be spiritually discerned, 
through the assistance of the Spirit of God, the dictator of them; 
which, as it is the sense of the apostle Peter (2 Pet. 1:20, 21), so 
it is of this holy martyr, as will fully appear from what he 
elsewhere says, notwithstanding what this man has said to the 
contrary; for, in the very next citation from him, Justin declares 
that “he understood the Scriptures by the grace of God alone, 
which was given to him, and not through any natural or acquired 
parts of his.” This man believes that the word charis, which he 



renders favor, and I have translated grace, for which he charges 
me with unskillfulness, how justly, let others judge, never signifies, 
throughout Justin’s works, the operations or assistances of the 
Spirit: but his faith and judgment in this matter are of very little 
weight and significance. The learned Scultetus believed 
otherwise, and so did the famous Vossius, and whom the men of 
his party cite with great applause, when they meet with any thing 
in him that serves their turn: his words are these, “Justin, in his 
dialogue with Trypho, asserts, that the outward preaching of the 
word, or reading of the Scriptures, is not sufficient, but that 
besides them, the internal illumination of the Holy Spirit is 
requisite; for thus he writes, Do ye think, O men, that we could 
ever have understood the things contained in the Scriptures, 
unless by the will of him that wills these things elabomen charin 
tou noesai, we had received grace to understand them?” And in 
some other place before this he had said the same; “Unless one 
should take upon him, meta megales charitos tes para Theou, 
‘with that great or wonderful grace which is of God,’ to understand 
the things which are said or done by the prophets; it will not avail 
him, to seem to relate their words or facts, unless he can also 
give a reason of them.” These, with some others of the like 
nature, I have cited in my book, and have referred him to them in 
my postscript, of which he has not taken the least notice, being, 
no doubt, convinced in his own mind, that they were clear 
testimonies against him. Besides, were charis to be rendered 
favor, what could that favor be, to understand the Scriptures, but 
the illumination of the blessed Spirit? 

The third passage cited by me, which directs to pray that “the 
gates of light, that is, the Scriptures, might be opened, since they 
are not seen or known by all, except God and his Christ give an 



understanding of them.” This he owns sounds something more to 
the purpose, though he afterwards says, most probably it has no 
such meaning, at least it is very uncertain whether it has or not. 
But that this also may not pass without some reproachful censure, 
he represents me as here blundering on according to custom, 
because I took these words to be an address of Justin’s to 
Trypho; whereas, he says, they are Justin’s advice to a Gospel 
preacher. Now, who is most likely to blunder in this matter, he or 
I? Is it probable that Justin should give such advice to a gospel 
preacher, one that. was more knowing than himself at that time, 
and who was then instructing him? or, is it not much more likely 
that he should thus address Trypho, the blind, ignorant Jew, with 
whom he was conversing, and relating some matters of fact 
respecting himself? But, indeed, the truth of the case is this, the 
words are not spoken by Justin at all, either to Trypho or to a 
gospel preacher; but they are the words of a Christian man, 
whether a gospel preacher is not so manifest, to Justin himself, 
whilst a heathen philosopher, who had been instructing him in the 
Christian religion, and closes with these words; upon which Justin 
immediately observes, that this man having said these, and many 
other things, which he had not then time to relate, departed from 
him, charging him to pursue those things, and he never saw him 
any more; which, with what he had said before, made such an 
impression on him, as to engage his affections to the prophets 
and Christians, and issued in his conversion. 

Two other passages being cited by me out of an epistle of 
Justin’s to Diognetus, showing the impossibility of obtaining life 
and salvation of ourselves, by our own works, or any other way 
than by Christ; this man represents this epistle as doubtful and 
uncertain, whether it was Justin’s or no; whereas Sylburgins 



formerly thought it savored of Justin’s spirit and genius: and the 
very learned Fabricus of late could see no reason why it should 
not be thought to be his; and the famous Scultetus says, that with 
the common consent of all, that, and also the epistle to Zenas, 
which this man blunderingly calls the epistle of Zenas, and which 
he likewise represents as dubious, were ascribed to Justin; by 
which learned writer also the passage out of the epistle to Zenas 
is twice produced, and that for the same purpose for which I have 
cited it. 

5. Lactantius is the last of the ancients excepted to by our author 
under this ad, from whom I have cited three passages, to prove 
that man is in such a state of blindness and darkness, that it is 
impossible he should have a knowledge of spiritual things without 
divine teachings. And the first of them fully expresses that such is 
the condition and situation of the mind, or soul of man, that “it 
cannot of itself apprehend or receive the truth, unless it be 
thought by some other;” where Lactantius is speaking, not of the 
inability of the mind to discover truth without a revelation, but to 
comprehend, or apprehend, receive, or embrace truth when it is 
revealed; wherefore he argues, that the teacher must be 
heavenly, and not earthly, and have both virtue and knowledge. 
The second of them, in which he says, that “man cannot, of 
himself, come to the knowledge of the truth, unless he is taught of 
God,” the excellent Scultetus understands as I do, to intend, not 
the necessity of a revelation to lead men to a knowledge of the 
truth, but of divine teachings to understand the revelation made; 
his words are these: “Concerning the understanding of the 
Christian religion, very remarkable is that saying of his, Man of 
himself cannot come to this knowledge, unless he is taught of 
God.” The third of them, in which Lactantius asserts, that the 



knowledge of truth, and of heavenly “things, cannot be perceived 
by man, unless God teaches him,” is of the same kind with the 
former, and expressed in almost the same words, and is to 
understood in the same manner. 

But, it seems, did these passages of Justin and Lactantius prove 
ever so clearly the necessity of grace, or the assistance of the 
Spirit to understand the Scriptures, they must still be impertinent; 
since the Remonstrants never  deny this, nor will they contest 
such a proposition. This is not a slip of his pen, but what he 
repeats over and over, and most manifestly betrays his ignorance 
of the writings and sentiments of the Remonstrants, who have 
very openly expressed themselves on this head, in the following 
manner: “Such is the clearness and perspicuity of the Scriptures, 
in doctrines, especially which are necessary to be understood in 
order to everlasting salvation, that all readers, not only learned 
men but private persons (that are but endued with common sense 
and judgment,) may sufficiently attain the meaning of them, 
provided they do not suffer themselves to be blinded with 
prejudice, vain confidence, and other evil affections.” And when 
the Anti-Remonstrants charged this passage with smelling rank of 
Pelagianism and Socinianism, and urged that they confounded 
the literal and spiritual sense of the Scriptures, the Remonstrants 
reply, by arguing after this manner, that if there is “a sense of 
Scripture super-infused, it cannot be the sense of the words of 
Scripture, but the sense of the Spirit of God: or if it is the sense of 
the words of Scripture, how or wherein does it differ from the 
literal sense? To what purpose is it super-infused? Is it that the 
sense may be understood, which is understood already? This is 
trifling. Is it that it may be more clearly understood? But the sense 
lies in something indivisible; should you say, this light of the Holy 



Spirit is pre-requisite to understand the true sense, you increase 
the absurdity.” Episcopius, a leading man among the 
Remonstrants, says many things to the same purpose; hence it 
most clearly appears, that all such passages of the ancients, 
which express the necessity of grace and the assistance of the 
Spirit to understand the Scriptures, are most pertinently alleged, 
being diametrically opposite to the sentiments of these men. 

When I say, that the Remonstrants and Dr. Whitby allow of no 
supernatural grace infused, or supernatural aid requisite to 
conversion and good works, besides objective evidence, 
respecting truth to the understanding, and bringing it to 
remembrance; this man asks, with what face I could say this, 
when the Remonstrants and Dr. Whitby assert supernatural grace 
in words and terms as express as any of my party. Strange! why 
then has a controversy about it been continued for so many 
years? But this is but a further proof, that he is utterly 
unacquainted with the writings and tenets of those of his own 
party. The Remonstrants expressly deny that any grace is infused 
in order to conversion, either into the understanding, or will, or 
affections. “As to the distinction,’’ say they, “of habitual and actual 
grace, this is rejected by us; since by habitual grace is meant 
such an infusion of faith, hope, and love, into the will, as that a 
man may be said to obtain those habits without any intervening 
operation of the will; there is no such thing in Scripture, this is a 
device of the schoolmen.” Again, they say, that “faith cannot be 
called the gift of God, unless in respect of the actual infusion of it 
into our hearts, as the brethren, that is, the Anti-Remonstrants, 
profess they understand it; that, indeed, we utterly deny.” 
Corvinus, a noted one among them, expresses himself thus: 
“Infusion of habits, or virtues, whether into the will, or into the 



understanding and affection, if you regard ordinary conversion, is 
contrary to the use of means, by which God would produce a new 
life in man.” And, says Grevinchovius, another of them, “That 
there be any intrinsic form, or any supernatural habit infused, 
raising and determining the natural faculty by its own power and 
efficacy, this figment I do not admit of.” They do indeed own, “that 
a supernatural power is conferred on the will, and that hereby 
God immediately acts on the will, provided this action does not 
necessitate the will antecedently, and take away the liberty and 
power non valendi, of not willing or nilling,” which this man has 
falsely translated, willing. So that notwithstanding this 
supernatural power, the will remains indifferent to will or not will, 
to act or not act, believe or not believe, do well or not, and by this 
power it is only enabled to bring into act its innate faculty of willing 
and nilling; for thus they say, “Though God may so affect the will 
by his word, and the internal operation of his Spirit, and confer the 
power of believing and supernatural aid, and cause a man 
actually to believe, yet man can of himself reject this grace and 
not believe, and so even perish through his own fault.” What kind 
of supernatural power or aid must this be? And as for Dr Whitby, 
he affirms that supernatural and infused habits, or Christian 
virtues, are never styled grace in Scripture; and he humbly 
conceives, that the inward operation of the Holy Spirit consists in 
these two things, in representing divine truths, and in bringing 
them to our remembrance; and further observes, in a passage I 
referred this author to, though he has thought fit to take no notice 
of it, “that any supernatural habits must be infused into us in an 
instant, or that any other supernatural aid is requisite to the 
conversion of a sinner, besides the fore-mentioned illumination of 
the Holy Spirit, and the impression which he makes upon our 
hearts by the ideas which he raises in us, is that which my 



hypothesis by no means will allow; which ideas, though they are 
raised by a physical operation, yet they are moral in their 
operations; even as a man’s tongue, in speaking to persuade or 
dissuade another, performs a physical operation, though the 
effect of it is only moral.”  

The reader will easily see from hence in what sense Dr. Whitby 
is to be understood, when he says, as this author has cited him, 
that “we become new creatures, is, indeed, effected by the 
supernatural aid of the Spirit;” and with what face I could, and still 
say, that the Remonstrants and Dr. Whitby, besides the moral 
suasion of the Word and Spirit, allow of no supernatural grace 
infused, or supernatural aid requisite to conversion and good 
works. 

This writer seems uneasy with me for representing the 
Remonstrants and Dr. Whitby as meaning no more by the aids of 
the Spirit, and the grace of God, which they allow to be necessary 
to conversion and good works, than what Pelagius called the 
grace of nature, or moral suasion; and produces a large citation, 
which it is very probable somebody or another has helped him to, 
showing in what manner the Remonstrants at the synod of Dort 
endeavored to clear themselves from the charge of Pelagianism; 
from whence, it is manifest, that such a charge was exhibited 
against them; and, notwithstanding all the color and artifice they 
made use of, they were not able to convince that venerable body 
of men to the contrary, who continued to charge them with 
introducing Pelagianism; and particularly, that they meant no 
more by grace, than external calling by the word, and internal 
moral suasion by the Spirit, as appears from the Act of that 
Synod, and which is fully evident from these men’s own writings: 



“If the word of the gospel,” say they, “is not the sole and only 
ordinary means of conversion; but the internal and efficacious, or 
irresistible action of the Spirit must concur; then it follows, that 
that, together with the word, is the means of conversion, or 
collaterally works along with the word, by a distinct action from the 
action of the word; or the one is subordinate to the other; neither 
of which can be asserted.” Again, after the power is conferred on 
the will, before-mentioned, they say, “We confess, that no other 
grace is owned by us to be necessary, to draw out an act of faith, 
than that which is moral, or that which uses the word as an 
instrument to produce faith.” Once more, they say, “It may be 
disputed whether that is not the most noble action respecting 
man, which is performed by persuasion and admonitions; and, 
whether it is expedient that any other power should be used with 
man, maintaining the properties of the human nature; and 
moreover, whether such an operation as Satan uses, would not 
be strong enough.” And, says Grevinchovius, “What hinders, but 
that moral grace alone may make natural men spiritual ones?” 
These men, indeed, sometimes talk of special and supernatural 
grace; but can that be special, which they say is universal and 
common to all men? Or supernatural, which produces no 
supernatural effects, and which may be overcome and made of 
no effect, by that which is natural? But after all, it seems the holy 
fathers of the Christian church always speak of God’s grace just 
as the Remonstrants do: and that I have not cited, nor am able to 
cite, a single father who has said more than the Arminians; 
whereas in Part IV., of the Cause of God and Truth, chapter 4, I 
have produced not only one but many, who speak of regeneration 
and conversion, as owing entirely to powerful and efficacious 
insuperable and unfrustrable grace, and not to moral suasion; to 



which I refer him and the reader. And thus, having done with his 
impertinent charge, I go on. 

III. To consider his next charge of weakness, in citing passages 
from the ancients, which only prove that “by the fall of Adam, men 
are become prone to sin, and subject to a corporeal death:” but 
supposing no more is proved by such passages; a proneness to 
sin is a corruption of nature, and if a bodily death is inflicted as a 
punishment, than which there is not a greater corporeal 
punishment on Adam’s posterity for his sin, they must be involved 
in the guilt of it, or that must be imputed to them; otherwise, how 
should they be liable to such a punishment of death for it? Now 
the derivation of a corrupt nature from Adam, and the imputation 
of the guilt of his sin to his posterity, are the very things in the 
controversy we contend for; and if the Remonstrants will accede 
to these things, they in a manner give up their cause. Should it be 
said, that though they allow of a proneness to sin, yet not such a 
general corruption of nature as we plead for; and though they own 
that men are become subject, through Adam’s sin, to a corporeal 
death, yet not to death in soul and body. I have cited passages 
from the ancients, and referred this man to them, showing that 
men by the fall have lost the image of God, even true reason, 
moral goodness, righteousness, and holiness; that they are born 
sinners, yea, infected with sin before they are born; that they are 
under a spiritual darkness and death, and held by the devil in hell 
for the sin of Adam, the fault of which is transferred to them. To 
which this author has chiefly replied by referring me to Dr. 
Whitby’s Treatise of Original Sin, particularly respecting the 
passages of Origen, Macarius the Egyptian, Athanasius, Basil, 
Cyrill, and Optatus. Whose replies to these passages, as well as 
to some others of Origen and Chrysostom, about which this man 



elsewhere so much blusters, are mere shifts and evasions, and 
chiefly lie in setting other passages against them. 

It will not be denied, nor is it to be wondered at, that there are 
some passages in those writers which may seem to militate 
against this doctrine; for no controversy being moved about it, 
they wrote without guard; but, if it was entirely unknown till the 
times of Austin, it is much there should be any thing of it in their 
writings; wherefore, upon these considerations, I say again, and 
which was before my sense, that one full testimony in favor of it, 
before the controversy was moved, is of more weight than ten 
which may seem to be against it.  

But to go on: this author replies to the passages referred to by to 
me,  partly by saying of others of them, as of Hilary of Poictiers, 
Victorinus Afer, and Gregory Nazianzen, that they are nothing to 
the purpose; if the reader pleases to take his ipse dixit, his bare 
word for it; though the first of these affirms, that sin and unbelief 
arise from the transgression of our first parents; that all mankind 
are to be considered under the first man, and went astray when 
he did; and that man is born under original sin, and the law of it; 
and the other represents man in a state of nature, as dead 
through sin; and the third asserts, that all men sinned in Adam, 
fell by his sin out of paradise, were condemned through his 
disobedience, and lost the heavenly image. The passages of the 
ancients referred to which he has ventured to make some 
remarks upon, are those of Justin, Irenaeus, Hilary the Deacon, 
Ambrose, and Mark the Eremite, which will be attended to. 

1. Justin Martyr affirms, that “we were born sinners:” which 
words this man says in one place I have translated to a false 



sense; but in some pages after, when he had forgot what he had 
said before, says, it may be translated either way; either “we 
were, or were made, or were born sinners:” but be this as it will, 
the question, he says, will return, in what sense Justin uses the 
word sinners, as it is now the question between us, in what sense 
St. Paul uses the word, Romans 5. I answer, Justin does not use 
the word sinners for sufferers, in which sense our modern 
Arminians, silly enough, make the apostle to use it in the above 
place; and I can scarcely think our author has front enough to 
assert this, when he reads the passage in Justin, which stands 
thus; “We, who by him (Christ) have access to God, have not 
received the carnal, but spiritual circumcision, which Enoch, and 
those like him, kept; but we, seeing we were born sinners, have 
received it by baptism, through the mercy of God.” 

2. Irenaeus has such a passage as this referred to by me, 
“Christ hath granted us salvation, that what we lost in Adam, that 
is, to be after the image and likeness of God, we might receive in 
Christ Jesus;” which this man, after Dr. Whitby, would have to be 
understood of the immortality of the body, which is only a part of 
that image; whereas Irenaeus elsewhere makes this likeness to 
be in the whole man, body and soul, and particularly to consist in 
the reason of man, and the freedom of his will, which, he says, he 
has lost; his words are these; “Man being rational, el secundum 
hoc similis Deo, ‘and in this respect like to God,’ and being made 
free in his will, and of his own power, is himself the cause why he 
may become sometimes wheat, and sometimes chaff; wherefore 
he will be justly condemned, because being made rational, he 
hath lost true reason; and living irrationally, he acts contrary to the 
righteousness of God, giving himself up to every earthly spirit, and 
serving all sorts of pleasures:” Feuardentius, Irenseus’s 



annotator, interprets image, in the place in dispute, of the 
excellent gifts of grace, righteousness, and godliness, bestowed 
on man in his creation; it is therefore no piece of weakness, to cite 
or refer to such a passage, showing that man has lost by the fall 
the image of God, which chiefly lies, according to this ancient 
writer, in the freedom of his will, and the exercise of right reason. 

3. Hilary, the Deacon, is another ancient writer cited and referred 
to by me, to prove that men are held in hell by Satan for the sin of 
Adam: and here I am gravely reprimanded for translating inferi 
“hell,” and not hades; but supposing the word inferi should not be 
used by Hilary, and that these phrases apud inferos and in inferis 
are not to be met with in the passages referred to, as this man 
has put them, as indeed they are not; with what shame and 
confusion must he appear, who makes such large pretensions to 
accuracy, and takes every slight occasion, and indeed where 
there is none at all, of charging others with blunders! Hilary’s 
words are these, speaking of sin being condemned by the cross 
of Christ; “Hence,” says he, “the authority, as it were, of sin was 
taken away, by which it held men (not apud inferos, as this man 
says, but) de inferno, in hell for the sin of Adam.” Again, “Being 
delivered,” says he, from a state of darkness, that is, pulled (not 
inferis but) de inferno, ‘out of hell,’ in which we were held by the 
devil, both for our own, and the sin of Adam, who is the father of 
all sinners; we are translated by faith into the heavenly kingdom of 
the Son of God, that God might show us with what love he loves 
us, when he lifts us up de imo tartari, ‘out of the lowest hell,’ and 
introduces us into heaven with his own real Son.” Now, let Hilary 
mean what he will by infernus and imum tartari, it is certain, that 
according to him, men are in the custody of the devil, and are in 
some sort of punishment, propter delictum Adae, “for the sin of 



Adam.” which is what the passages were cited for. This writer, 
after Dr. Whitby, and which he has taken from him, cites a 
passage of Hilary’s in which he says, that “we do not endure the 
second death in hell for Adam’s sin, but only by occasion thereof 
it is exacted for our sins:” and I could direct him to another in the 
same commentary, where he says, delicto Adae multi tenentur a 
morte secunda in inferno inferiori; many are held by the second 
death in the lowest hell for the sin of Adam.” 

4. Ambrose is allowed to say some things of men’s deriving 
pollution and corruption from Adam, and it is owned that some 
passages in him do declare that he thought mankind defiled in 
Adam, and that they are undone and destroyed in him: but 
Ambrose not only declares that a corrupt nature is derived from 
Adam, but also, that the fault of his transgression is transferred or 
imputed to his posterity, as appears from what I have cited from 
him. As to what Ambrose says concerning infants going to 
heaven, which he makes a doubt of, and being freed from 
punishment; it is to be hoped they may, through the pardoning 
mercy of God, the blood of Christ, and the regenerating grace of 
the Spirit, notwithstanding the corruption of their nature, and the 
imputation of Adam’s sin to them. 

5. Mark the Eremite is the last upon the list excepted to; who 
says, that “all men have been guilty of the sin of Adam’s 
transgression, and have therefore been condemned to death, so 
that without Christ they cannot be saved.” Our author desires to 
know where the Latin word for guilty is to be found in, this 
passage: Mark’s words are these, cunctique peccato 
transgressionis fuerunt; which being literally rendered is, “all have 
been in the sin of his transgression;” and is not the sense the 



same? If they were in it, they must be guilty of it; for if not guilty, 
how should they be condemned on account of it? for Mark adds, 
ideoque capitali sententia condemnati, “and therefore have been 
capitally condemned,” or condemned to die, insomuch that 
without Christ they cannot be saved; not merely from a corporeal 
death by the resurrection from the dead, which wicked men will 
partake of, and yet not be saved; but from the second death, from 
wrath to come, which none will escape, but such who are saved 
by Christ with a spiritual and eternal salvation.  

The fourth charge brought against me by this writer, is great 
partiality in reciting all the passages of Vossius which relate to 
original sin, without taking notice of Dr. Whitby’s replies to them. 
To which I have answered, by observing and proving, that I have 
not recited all the passages of Vossius relating to this point, nor 
has he all the passages I have cited; and that Dr. Whitby has not 
replied to all the citations of Vossius, and has passed over many 
passages of the ancients which he refers to. This author being 
shut up on every side, betakes himself to this miserable 
subterfuge, “that I have mistaken his meaning;” which was, he 
says, that I have recited all the passages of Vossius concerning 
original sin, which I have recited, without taking any notice of Dr. 
Whitby’s answers; which would have been true if I had not recited 
one of Vossius’s citations; but certain it is, that he would have had 
the reader understand, that I have recited every individual citation 
of Vossius; for in his margin he observes, that I have copied him 
even to his mistakes, which he affirms, without pointing out one 
single instance to support it. 
The reply to my answer to his fifth charge has nothing in it worthy 
of any notice; only I would observe, that to refer to passages of 
the ancients which seem to favor the Arminian scheme, if not 



transcribed at length, is at one time chargeable with unfairness, 
and at another time it is weakness to the last degree, to cite such 
passages from them, in which they seem to agree with their 
tenets, and not denied by us. So determined is this man to cavil at 
any rate! 
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